

-0-

National Nuclear Security Administration Los Alamos Site Operations, MS A316 Environmental Restoration Program Los Alamos, New Mexico 87544 (505) 667-7203/FAX (505) 665-4504

Date: October 21, 2005 Refer To: ER2005-0769

ESHID-603358

Mr. James Bearzi New Mexico Environment Department Hazardous Waste Bureau 2905 Rodeo Park Drive East Building 1 Santa Fe, NM 87505-6303

Los Alamos National Laboratory/University of California

SUBJECT: SUBMITTAL OF THE INVESTIGATION WORK PLAN FOR MATERIAL DISPOSAL AREA C, SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT UNIT 50-009, AT TECHNICAL AREA 50, REVISION 2

Dear Mr. Bearzi:

Enclosed please find two hard copies and electronic copies of the "Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2." In addition, a version with red-line strikeout edits identifying the changes between Revisions 1 and 2 of the work plan is enclosed.

Revision 2 of the work plan incorporates the requirements in the NMED Approval with Modifications letter dated April 6, 2005. A total of 42 vertical boreholes are planned to be drilled at MDA C. At present, five perimeter boreholes have been drilled, and the samples collected were submitted for laboratory analysis. Drilling the remaining 37 boreholes within the MDA C fenceline will begin in November 2005. A geophysical survey is tentatively scheduled for the middle of December 2005 to attempt to identify the boundaries of Pits 1 through Pit 4 and the shaft locations between Pit 1 and Pit 3.

The Laboratory invites you and your staff to visit MDA C at any time during drilling operations to review the methods being used and to select verification samples. Please contact Kent Rich at (505) 675-4272 to coordinate visits and to discuss site-specific

J 4 2006

The World's Greatest Science Protecting America In Equal Opportunity Employer / Operated by the University of California for DOE/NNSA



Environmental Stewardship (ENV)

Los Alamos, New Mexico 87545 (505) 667-0808/FAX (505) 665-4747

Remediation Services (RS), MS M992

Mr. James Bearzi ER2005-0769

Sincerely,

David McInroy, Deputy Program Director Environmental Remediation & Surveillance Los Alamos National Laboratory

DM/DG/KR/jk

Bincerely

David Gregory, Federal Project Director Department of Energy Los Alamos Site Office

October 21, 2005

- Enclosures: 1) Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2, ER2005-0172
 - 2) Red-line strikeout version of Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Revision 2

Cy:(w/enc)

P. Reneau, ENV-ECR, MS M992 D. Gregory, DOE LASO, MS A316 T. Trujillo, LASO, MS A316 L. King, EPA Region 6 ENV-ERS File, MS M992 RPF MS M707 S-7, MS F674

Cy:(w/o enclosure) A. Dorries, ENV-ECR, MS M992 K. Rich, ENV-ECR, MS M992 D. McInroy, ENV-ERS, MS M992 G. Lopez Escobedo, ENV-ERS, MS M992 B. Rich, ADTS, MS A104 D. Pepe, NMED-OB IM-9, MS A150

> The World's Greatest Science Protecting America An Equal Opportunity Employer / Operated by the University of California for DOE/NNSA

RRES-RS Document Signature Form Read/Write Access Person Making Entry is WIN/177319/Unknown (Created on 10/17/2005)

Home	Update	Delete	Reset	Bottom
		the second se		

æ,		
	Printable Page	

Document Catalog Number ER2005-0769 (Please prefix the name of all electronic versions of this document with this number.)

* Required Field

*Document Title / Subject	SUBMITTAL OF THE INVESTIGATION WORK PLAN FOR MATERIAL DISPOSAL AREA C (MDA C), SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT UNIT 50- 009, AT TECHNICAL AREA 50, REVISION 2
PRSs	50-009
<u>Associated</u> Document Catalog Number (s)	<u>ER2005-0172</u>
*Author	Rich, Kent 665-4272 <u>krich@lanl.gov</u>
*Author Organization	Material Disposal Areas
Document Team	None
Letter (regulatory	*Document Type y type: transmittal, permit, etc) Former OU N/A
Date Due 10/2	1/2005 Date Final Complete 10/21/2005 Date Sent to DOE 10/21/2005
Date Sent to NME	D 10/22/2005 Date Sent to RPF (Paper & Electronic) 1/5/2006
Received	Per RPF RPF ER ID Number
CT No	LA-UR Number
<u>Performance</u> <u>Measure</u> No	
AA Delivera	ble 🗌 Certification Required 🗌 Force Peer Review 🗌
Distribution TO:	

THRU:

Attachment Notes

Status/Comments

	James Bearzi		-		
Distribution FROM:	Kent Rich, ENV-ECR, MS M992	 	. "	•	
Distribution COPY:	P. Reneau, ENV-ECR, MS M992 D. Gregory, DOE LASO, MS A316 'T. Trujillo, LASO, MS A316			 	
Distribution	1	 		4.	

1) Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50,

Reviewer Signatures: (By signing, the reviewer indicates that he/she reviewed and approves the document.)

Revision 2, ER2005-0172

Reviewer (Print reviewer's name under title)	Signature	Date
Word Processor		
Proof Reader		
Author		
Solid Waste Regulatory Compliance (SWRC)		
Project Leader		
Program Manager		
Distributed By		

Document Catalog Number ER2005-0769

Тор

Reviewer Signatures: (By signing, the reviewer indicates that he/she reviewed and approves the document.)

Reviewer (Print reviewer's name under title)	Signature	Date
Word Processor Jacob La Kramer	appinnet .	10/18/05
Proof Reader Meena Sachdeva	Meens Jachder	10/18/05
Author Kent Rich	2 Ant R.O	10/18/05
Solid Waste Regulatory Compliance (SWRC)	Kelly Van Drand	10/ 19/05
Project Leaser Kent Rich	Kit RO	10/19/05
Program Manager	Labrich Zy FT.	10/20/05
Distributed By		

Document Catalog Number ER2005-0769

Top

ER Document Catalog - Update ()

Reviewer Signatures: (By signing, the reviewer indicates that he/she reviewed and approves the document.)

Reviewer (Print reviewer's name under title)	Signature	Date
Author Kent Rich	Kut R.D	10/13/05
Peer Review Chair		
Solid Waste Regulatory Compliance (SWRC) Kelly Von Derpoel		
LANL Legal Reviewer Ellen Louder boyah	Ellen T. Landertong	10/19/05
DOBILASO Reviewer		
Project Leader Kent Rich		
Program Manager Gaboiela Loger Escobedo		

..

. • •

Document Catalog Number ER2005-0172

. 1

Тор

LA-UR-05-7363 October 2005 ER2005-0172

Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2





Disclaimer

This document contains data on radioactive materials, including source, special nuclear, and by-product material. The management of these materials is regulated under the Atomic Energy Act and is specifically excluded from regulation under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act and the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act. Information on radioactive materials and radionuclides, including the results of sampling and analysis of radioactive constituents, is voluntarily provided to the Mexico Environment Department in accordance with U.S. Department of Energy policy.

Prepared by

Environmental Stewardship Division--Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program

Los Alamos National Laboratory, an affirmative action/equal opportunity employer, is operated by the University of California for the United States Department of Energy under contract W-7405-ENG-36.

This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency thereof, nor any of their employees make any warranty, express or implied, or assume any legal liability or responsibility for the use of any apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represent that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government, or any agency thereof or its contractors or subcontractors.

Los Alamos National Laboratory strongly supports academic freedom and a researcher's right to publish; as an institution, however, the Laboratory does not endorse the viewpoint of a publication or guarantee its technical correctness. By acceptance of this article, the publisher recognizes that the U.S. Government retains a nonexclusive, royalty-free license to publish or reproduce the published form of this contribution, or to allow others to do so, for U.S. Government purposes. Los Alamos National Laboratory requests that the publisher identify this article as work performed under the auspices of the U.S. Department of Energy.

LA-UR-05-7363 ER2005-0172

•

Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2

October 2005

Responsible project lead	ler:			
Kent Rich	Kat Rie D	Project Leader	ENV-ECR	10/20/05
Printed Name	Signature	Title	Organization	Date
Responsible University of	of California representative:			
	Curall	Deputy Program Director	ENV-ERS	10/21/05
Printed Name	Signature	Title	Organization	Date
Responsible DOE repre	sentative:	Λ		
David Gregory	10000 monte	Director	DOE-LASO	20/10/05
Printed Name	Signature For	Title	Organization	Date

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This investigation work plan presents an approach for characterizing potential contamination at Material Disposal Area (MDA) C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, which is located at Technical Area 50 at Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory). The work plan also includes a description of sampling activities and analytical results for historical investigations at MDA C. The investigation activities proposed herein are required under the Compliance Order on Consent and are currently being conducted by the Laboratory's Environmental Stewardship Division--Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program (formerly the Environmental Restoration Project).

The objectives of the investigation activities are designed to complete the determination of the nature and extent of contamination identified during past investigations, including the Phase I Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) fieldwork conducted at MDA C, and to collect additional information on the hydrogeologic properties and other physical characteristics of the vadose zone beneath MDA C. In addition, the objectives of the work plan are to determine the nature and extent of hazardous waste constituent and/or radionuclide releases to the environment identified during the Phase I RFI. The nature and extent of contamination will be determined to be sufficient to support corrective action decisions for MDA C.

Evaluation of environmental data generated during the Phase I RFI consisted of comparisons of site data with background values (BVs) and/or fallout values (FVs) in environmental media, evaluation of correlations among environmental measurements, and spatial plots of contaminant concentrations in surface and subsurface environmental media. The following contaminant releases were identified at MDA C.

- Americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240 were elevated with respect to FVs in surface soil on the northeastern and eastern edges of MDA C.
- Limited evidence indicates that Aroclor-1260 and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate may be elevated locally in the surface soil and the fill above Pit 6.
- Numerous metals were detected above BVs in subsurface tuff in one or more samples, primarily in borehole 50-09109 beneath Pit 6.
- Numerous radionuclides were detected in the subsurface tuff. With the exception of strontium-90
 and tritium, these detections occurred primarily below Pit 6.
- Volatile organic compounds (VOCs) were detected in pore-gas samples collected from two monitoring boreholes (50-09100 and 50-10131).
- VOC surface-flux data indicate airborne releases of trichloroethylene and tetrachloroethene near the former Chemical Pit, in a location on the southern edge of Pit 5, and in the western regions of Pits 1 through 4.
- Near-surface tritium pore-gas concentrations indicate releases to the atmosphere from locations north of Pit 6 and in the vicinity of the northern portion of Shaft Group 3.

The Phase I RFI data were evaluated to determine whether additional data are required to complete the characterization of the nature and extent of contamination. Additional data are required to determine the following:

- 1. the extent of metals, cyanide, and radionuclide contamination in tuff beneath Pit 6;
- 2. the concentrations and spatial extent of VOCs in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff;

- 3. the concentrations and spatial extent of tritium in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff;
- 4. the nature and extent of potential releases of metals, cyanide and radionuclides to tuff beneath Pits 1 through 5, Shaft Groups 1 and 2, and the strontium-90 disposal shaft;
- 5. the extent of radionuclide contamination in surface soil on the eastern boundary of MDA C;
- 6. the presence of perchlorate, nitrate, dioxin, and furan contamination in tuff;
- 7. the presence of perched groundwater beneath MDA C; and
- 8. information on hydrogeologic properties and fracture characteristics to support contaminant transport modeling of the vadose zone at MDA C.

The data requirements, as determined from the historical data review and outlined in this plan, include surface and subsurface sampling to define the lateral and vertical extent of contamination at MDA C. The investigation activities presented in this plan have been designed to address these data requirements. A total of 42 boreholes will be drilled adjacent to the 7 pits and 108 disposal shafts at MDA C. Tuff and subsurface vapor samples will be collected to supplement the Phase I RFI data to define the nature and extent of contamination, determine whether perched groundwater is present, and collect hydrogeologic property data.

1.0	1.0 INTRODUCTION			
	1.1	General	Site Information	1
	1.2	Investig	ation Objectives	3
20	BACK	GROUNI	η	3
2.0	21	Operatio	onal History	
	2.2	L and Us		
	2.3	Relation	∼ ship to Other SWMUs and AOCs.	4
	2.4	Contam	inant Transport Mechanisms and Potential Receptors	4
	2.5	MDA C	Waste Inventory	6
	2.6	Historica	al Releases	6
	2.7	Summa	rv of Historical Investigations	6
		2.7.1	Pre-RFI Field Investigations	6
		2.7.2	Phase I RFI Field Investigations	7
		2.7.3	Phase I RFI Results	8
3.0	SITE (CONDITI		45
5.0	31	Surface	Conditions	. 15
	0.1	311	Soile	16
		312	Surface Water	16
	32	Subsurf	ace Conditions	17
	0.2	321	Stratioranhy	17
		322	Hydrology	20
4.0	8000			
4.0	3COP		Investigation Activities	23
	4.1		Number Locations and Dopths of Boroholos	. ZO 22
		4.1.1	Perched Water Sampling	23
		4.1.2	Subsurface Vator Sampling	24
		4.1.5	Subsurface Vapor Sampling	24 25
		4.1.4	Field-Screening	20
		416	Investigation-Derived Waste	20
		4.1.0	Analytical Suites	28
				. 20
5.0	INVES	STIGATIC		.28
	5.1	Methods	s for Drilling and Sampling	.29
		5.1.1		.29
		5.1.2	Collection of Luft Samples	.30
		D.1.3	Collection of Pore-Gas Samples	. 30
		0.1.4 E 1 E	Borenole Abandonment.	. 3 I 24
	50	D. I.D Mothod	Equipment Decontamination	21
	Э. Z		bior Drinning and Sampling ה-טש Drilling Protocol	. J 24
		0.2.1 5 2 2	Collection of Poro Gos Samples	. ວ I 20
		5.2.2 5.2.2	Collection of Gootochnical Data	. ວ∠ ຊາ
		52.3	Collection of Berched Water Samples	20
		0.2.4	OURCLIDE OF FRIDEW WATER SATIFIES	. JZ

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	5.3	.3 Surface Sampling	
		5.3.1 Radiological Survey	
		5.3.2 Surface Soil Sampling	
6.0	MONIT	TORING AND SAMPLING PROGRAM	
	6.1	Pore-Gas Sampling	
	6.2	Tritium in Air Sampling	
7.0	SCHE	DULE	35
8.0	REFE	RENCES	

Appendixes

Appendix A	Acronyms, Glossary, and Metric Conversion Table
Appendix B	Historical Investigation Report
Appendix C	MDA C Borehole Logs
Appendix D	Statistical Analysis of Chemical Analytical Data from Material Disposal Area C
Appendix E	Phase I RFI Data (CD on inside front cover of this report)
Appendix F	Investigation-Derived Waste Management Plan

List of Figures

Figure 1.1-1	Location of MDA C with respect to Laboratory technical areas and surrounding land holdings	39
Figure 1.1-2	Regional map of MDA C and locations of wells and boreholes for determining stratigraphy at MDA C	40
Figure 1.1-3	Locations of pits and shafts at MDA C	41
Figure 1.1-4	Thickness of fill material at MDA C, estimated by GPR survey	42
Figure 2.3-1	SWMUs and AOCs near MDA C	43
Figure 2.4-1	Locations of canyons adjacent to MDA C and regional well R-14	44
Figure 3.2-1	Hydrogeologic cross section through Pajarito Plateau in the vicinity of MDA C along Mortandad Canyon	45
Figure 3.2-2	Generalized stratigraphy of Bandelier Tuff at MDA C	46
Figure 3.2-3	Schematic of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau	47
Figure 3.2-4	Water table elevations at the Laboratory	48
Figure 4.1-1	Location of proposed boreholes at MDA C	49
Figure 5.2-1	MDA C perched groundwater flowchart	50
Figure 6.1-1	General diagram for construction of a vapor-monitoring borehole	51

List of Tables

Table 2.1-1	Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C	53
Table 2.7-1	Summary of RFI Field Sampling Results for Subsurface Core Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis	53
Table 2.7-2	Summary of Maximum Depth of Detections for Inorganic Chemicals and Radionuclides in Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C	54
Table 4.1-1	Summary of Proposed Borehole Sampling	55
Table 4.1-2	Summary of Radiological Field Screening Results for Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis of Radionuclides	56
Table 5.0-1	Brief Description of Field Investigation Methods	57

.

`

.

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory) is a multidisciplinary research facility owned by the Department of Energy (DOE) and managed by the University of California (UC). The Laboratory is located in north-central New Mexico approximately 60 mi northeast of Albuquerque and 20 mi northwest of Santa Fe. The Laboratory covers 40 mi² of the Pajarito Plateau, which consists of a series of finger-like mesas separated by deep canyons containing perennial and intermittent streams running from west to east. Mesa tops range in elevation between 6200 ft and 7800 ft above sea level.

The Laboratory's Environmental Stewardship–Environmental Remediation Services (ENV-ERS) Program, formerly the Environmental Restoration (ER) Project, is participating in a national effort by the DOE to clean up sites and facilities formerly involved in weapons research and production. The goal of the ENV-ERS Program is to ensure that past operations under the DOE do not threaten human or environmental health and safety in and around Los Alamos County, New Mexico. To achieve this goal, the ENV-ERS Program is currently investigating sites potentially contaminated by past Laboratory operations. The sites under investigation are designated as either solid waste management units (SWMUs) or areas of concern (AOCs).

The SWMU addressed in this investigation work plan, SWMU 50-009, also referred to as Material Disposal Area (MDA) C, contains both hazardous and radioactive components. Depending on the type(s) of contaminant(s) present and the history of a site, either the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) or the DOE has administrative authority over work performed by the ENV-ERS Program at the site. Under the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act, NMED has authority over cleanup of sites with hazardous waste or certain hazardous constituents, including the hazardous waste portion of mixed waste (i.e., waste contaminated with both radioactive and hazardous constituents). The DOE has authority over cleanup of sites with radioactive contamination. Radionuclides are regulated under DOE Order 5400.5, "Radiation Protection of the Public and the Environment," and DOE Order 435.1, "Radioactive Waste Management."

Corrective actions at the Laboratory are subject to the Compliance Order on Consent (hereafter, the Consent Order) entered into on March 1, 2005, by NMED, DOE, the Regents of the University of California, and the State of New Mexico Attorney General. The Consent Order was drafted pursuant to the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act, New Mexico Statutes Annotated (NMSA) 1978, Section 74-4-10, and the New Mexico Solid Waste Act, NMSA 1978, Section 74-9-36(D). This investigation work plan (hereafter, the work plan) describes proposed activities to be executed and completed to meet the requirements of the Consent Order for investigation of MDA C.

The ENV-ERS Program submitted the MDA C work plan to NMED on July 31, 2003, for review and written approval. The work plan was disapproved by NMED in a letter dated September 4, 2003. A revised work plan (Revision 1) was submitted to the NMED on November 7, 2003, and a second notice of deficiency was issued by the NMED on December 16, 2003. The ENV-ERS Program submitted a response to the second notice of deficiency on January 23, 2004, which included updated pages to the revision. The work plan was approved with modifications by NMED on April 6, 2005. This second revision of the work plan incorporates the modifications required in the April 6, 2005, letter and is being reissued in its entirety.

1.1 General Site Information

Material Disposal Area (MDA) C is located in the east-central portion of the Laboratory on a mesa at the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 1.1-1). MDA C is an 11.8-acre fenced, radiologically controlled area containing 7 subsurface disposal pits and 108 shafts of various dimensions. It is located near the west

end of Mesita del Buey, a mesa located primarily between Mortandad and Pajarito Canyons. Technical Area (TA-) 55 (the plutonium-processing facility); TA-42 (former incinerator site within the boundaries of TA-55); TA-50 (the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility [RLWTF]), TA-52 (office and laboratory facilities); TA-62 (maintenance shop and office trailers); and TA-35 (formerly used for radionuclide research, currently the center for laser technology, optics, and nuclear safeguards) are also located on Mesita del Buey. Figures 1.1-1 and 1.1-2 show the location of MDA C and other TAs on Mesita del Buey. Figure 1.1-3 shows the locations of the pits and shafts as well as other site surface features and topographical contours.

The depths of 7 pits at MDA C range from 12 to 25 ft below the original ground surface, and the depths of 108 shafts range from 10 to 25 ft below the original ground surface, i.e., before a cover was placed over the site in 1984. The pits and shafts are constructed in the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, a consolidated tuff unit with relatively numerous fractures. The regional aquifer is estimated to be approximately 1300 ft deep based on data from other wells at the Laboratory and the predictions of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599). The topography of MDA C is relatively flat, although the slope steepens to the north and where the northeast corner of MDA C abuts the south wall of Ten Site Canyon.

Historically, MDA C was used for disposing of solids and liquids including uncontaminated classified wastes, hazardous chemicals, and radionuclides. Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (LASL) engineering drawings ENG-R-1264 (LASL 1970, 76047) and ENG-R-4459 (LASL 1974, 38446) were used to locate the pits and shafts. Two geophysical surveys verified the general location and horizontal dimensions of the disposal pits (AGS 2001, 73710; AGS 2002, 73711) and the depth of cover thickness, although the pit boundaries inferred from the geophysical investigation did not exactly match those shown on the engineering drawings. The depth of cover materials across MDA C was investigated using ground-penetrating radar (GPR) in 2001 (AGS 2001, 73710). The cover thickness over Pits 1 through 6 ranges from approximately 2.5 ft to about 8 ft. However, the cover thickness over Shaft Groups 2 and 3, the western ends of Pits 1 through 4, and the Chemical Pit was estimated to be less than 1 ft. The current thickness of cover materials at MDA C is illustrated in Figure 1.1-4. The depths of the shafts and pits were documented in the approved work plan for operable unit (OU) 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672) and were based on historical documents, but the elevation data were not documented. Subsequent additions of cover material have increased the elevation across the site. The elevation of the shafts and pits at the time of excavation was estimated from the tuff/soil interface logged in the 1995 Phase I RFI borehole logs.

This work plan presents the results of historical investigations (including the Phase I Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) of MDA C and presents recommendations for additional activities required to complete the investigation of MDA C. It includes information on the site background, the site conditions, the scope of activities to complete the investigation, the investigation methods, and the anticipated schedule for completing the field activities. Appendix A includes a list of acronyms, defines terms used in this report, and presents a table with metric-to-U.S. customary conversions. Appendix B describes the historical investigations, including Phase I RFI activities and analytical results for MDA C. Appendix C contains the borehole logs from Phase I RFI drilling activities. Appendix D describes statistical analyses to support data interpretation. Appendix E provides the Phase I RFI data. Appendix F describes the management of investigationderived wastes. The entire contents of this work plan is included on a CD on the inside front cover of this report.

1.2 Investigation Objectives

The objectives of the MDA C investigation work plan are to

- present the current knowledge of the nature and extent of hazardous waste constituents and/or radionuclide releases to the environment based on existing data, including those collected during the Phase I RFI;
- establish the rationale for collecting and analyzing additional data; and
- identify appropriate methods and protocols for collecting, analyzing, and evaluating data to finalize the characterization of MDA C.

The former ER Project and the ENV-ERS Program conducted Phase I RFI fieldwork at MDA C from 1993 to 2003. The results of these investigations are summarized in an historical investigation report (HIR) in Appendix B of this work plan. Based on an evaluation of existing environmental data collected at MDA C, several data requirements were identified that must be addressed to define the nature and extent of contamination in the environment to support corrective action decisions and to evaluate risks to potential human and ecological receptors. These additional data requirements are described in Section 2 of this work plan.

2.0 BACKGROUND

2.1 Operational History

MDA C is a decommissioned material disposal area established to replace MDA B at TA-21 as a disposal area for Laboratory-derived waste. MDA C operated from May 1948 to April 1974 but received waste only intermittently from 1968 until it was decommissioned in 1974. Wastes disposed of at MDA C consisted of liquids, solids, and containerized gases generated from a broad range of nuclear energy research and development activities conducted at the Laboratory. These wastes include uncontaminated classified materials, metals, hazardous materials, and radioactively contaminated materials. Historical reports (Rogers 1977, 05707) indicate it was common practice for chemicals to be burned in the chemical disposal pit at MDA C. A chronology of the major events pertinent to MDA C is presented in Table 2-9 of the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-49).

At MDA C, 7 pits and 108 shafts were excavated into the overlying soil and unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff (Figure 1.1-3). The pits and shafts were unlined except for 10 shafts in Shaft Group 3 that were lined with concrete. After each pit or shaft was filled with waste, it was backfilled to ground level with crushed tuff. Once the disposal shafts were filled, they were sealed with concrete. The dimensions and operational dates of the pits and shafts are listed in Table 2.1-1.

2.2 Land Use

MDA C is located in an industrial area currently used for Laboratory waste management. The Laboratory does not anticipate that the land use at TA-50 and the surrounding TAs will change in the foreseeable future. Public access to the site is restricted by fencing, locked gates, and restricted access to Pajarito Road. Under present-day conditions, only Laboratory employees or contractors may enter the site for management operations (such as emplacing erosion controls) or collecting environmental samples.

2.3 Relationship to Other SWMUs and AOCs

SWMU 50-006(a) is located directly north of Pit 5 at the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 2.3-1). SWMU 50-006(a) includes the area affected by two accidental operational releases of untreated radioactive wastes and unknown chemicals in 1974. The outfall area was partially remediated in 1981 by the removal of 70 m³ of contaminated soil. Although SWMU 50-006(a) has impacted Ten Site Canyon, the release did not affect MDA C since the SWMU is located downgradient from MDA C.

Emissions from exhaust stacks at a number of the buildings at TA-50 were designated as SWMU 50-006(c) (Figure 2.3-1). Radioactive emissions from these stacks may potentially have been deposited on surface soils within TA-50, including MDA C. Any surface contamination that may have deposited on MDA C related to stack emissions would be accounted for in the surface soil samples collected during the Phase I RFI.

The other SWMUs within TA-50 include two areas of active underground tanks [SWMUs 50-002(a) and 50-002(c) and Consolidated Unit 50-004(a)-00], a decommissioned aboveground tank [50-002(d)], a decommissioned septic system [SWMU 50-011(a)], a number of storage areas [SWMUs 50-003(a), (b), (c), (d) and (e)], an active underground drainage system [SWMU 50-001(b)], and decommissioned waste lines and tanks [Consolidated Unit 50-004(a)-00] (Figure 2.3-1). These SWMUs lie 4 to 25 ft below grade and no viable transport pathways for releases related to these SWMUs exist that can affect MDA C.

Based on the Phase I RFI data for MDA C and adjacent SWMUs at TA-50 and TA-35, the only areas within close proximity that may have been affected by MDA C is Ten Site Canyon, which is considered an AOC. Eroded surface soils from MDA C, in addition to soils and contaminant releases from other SWMUs and/or AOCs at TA-50 and other TAs, have been deposited in the canyon bottom and stream banks (Nyhan et al. 1978, 05702).

2.4 Contaminant Transport Mechanisms and Potential Receptors

The inventory of wastes disposed of at MDA C includes radionuclides, metals, and organic chemicals. The relevant release and transport processes associated with these wastes are a function of chemical-specific properties, the physical form and/or container associated with a waste, and the nature of the transport process. The transport of tritium and volatile organic chemicals (VOCs), for example, occurs primarily in the gas phase and by diffusion or advection in air. Relatively water-soluble contaminants, primarily certain metals and radionuclides, are susceptible to release and transport by infiltration of water through the interred wastes. These contaminants can also be associated with a higher likelihood of transport by root uptake of grasses, shrubs, and trees. Strontium-90 is a good example of such a contaminant. Contaminants with relatively low water solubility, including organic chemicals such as Aroclors, are likely to be released from subsurface wastes only by some physical disturbance, such as excavation by burrowing animals. The primary potential release and transport mechanisms for contaminants in subsurface wastes at MDA C include the following.

- Volatilization, diffusion, and dispersion in air. Gas or vapor-phase contaminants diffuse from waste and mix with air in the shafts or pits, then diffuse through the air-filled pores in the subsurface rock. Migration of gas- or vapor-phase contaminants from tuff into ambient air may occur by diffusion or by advection driven by barometric pressure changes.
- Dissolution and advective transport in water. Rain or melting snow on the surface moves down through the shafts and pits, dissolves contaminants, and slowly transports dissolved contaminants through the subsurface rock. Transport in tuff may be facilitated by the presence of

fractures, particularly when the fractures have coatings with low conductivity or when sufficient liquid saturates the matrix adjacent to the fracture where flow occurs.

Biotic perturbation and translocation of contaminants in subsurface wastes. Plants grow into the
waste and incorporate contaminants into their surface biomass; contaminants are deposited onto
the soil surface as biomass decays. Burrowing animals excavate contaminated wastes and
release them onto the soil surface as burrow spoils. Surface contamination may then be
transported back into the subsurface by burrow collapse or dissolution in surface water infiltrating
the soil or be transported away from the site by suspension in air or surface water runoff.

In addition to the processes described above, which were discussed in the context of buried wastes, contaminants may also have impacted environmental media at MDA C from releases that occurred during its operation. Dissolution of contaminants in infiltrating water, for example, may have been more prevalent during site operations when pits and shafts were open for disposals. Currently, two release mechanisms are inactive at MDA C but may have contributed to existing contamination in environmental media:

- Operational releases. Contaminants may have been released to surface soil during the period when wastes were actively disposed at MDA C. Fires in the disposal pits at MDA C have been recorded (LANL 1992, 07672) and may have released contamination to surface soils and air.
- Erosion before installation of the existing cover. The emplacement of a cover over MDA C in 1984 may have been instigated by erosion of the native cover before that time. Waste materials were reportedly exposed on the ground surface in the area of Pit 5 before the crushed tuff and fill cover were emplaced in 1984 (LANL 1992, 07672).

Phase I RFI data collection activities occurred over the past 10 yr at MDA C. Site conditions have been relatively constant over this period, such that potential temporal changes in the concentrations of contaminants in environmental media are expected to be negligible. One exception may be the presence of locally elevated rates of water infiltration caused by surface depressions related to subsidence within MDA C. Subsidence has been observed above Pit 6 in a location coincident with a surface runoff channel. The subsidence has been repaired.

Receptors potentially exposed to contamination from MDA C include site workers at MDA C and TA-50 and biota at the site. Potentially, site workers may be exposed to contaminants by inadvertent soil ingestion, inhalation of suspended soil (dust), dermal absorption from soil on the skin, and external irradiation. Inhalation of gas-phase contaminants such as tritium and/or VOCs emanating from the site into the atmosphere is also a possible source of exposure. Ecological receptors may be exposed by these pathways as well as by root uptake and the food web; in addition, these receptors may be exposed to higher concentrations of vapor-phase contaminants in subsurface burrows.

It is possible for plant roots and burrowing animals to penetrate the existing cover and come in contact with subsurface contamination. Site inspections have revealed that rodent and ant burrow spoils contain crushed tuff material that differs from surface soils. Grasses, trees, and shrubs are also present or have historically been present across MDA C. Results of recent sampling of burrow spoils and small ponderosa pines within MDA C (Appendix B) will be reported in the MDA C investigation report.

A perched aquifer was not encountered nor is suspected beneath Mesita del Buey at MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). No perched water was observed in 316 ft of drilling in the deepest borehole (borehole 50-09100, Appendix C). No perched water was observed in 700 ft of drilling in the nearby borehole SHB-1 or in regional well R-14 (Figure 2.4-1). Therefore, the potential for exposure of receptors through a water-mediated pathway is unlikely. Data from other wells at the Laboratory and predictions of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau place the regional aquifer at a depth of 1300 ft

below MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). Because of the depth to the aquifer and the low moisture content (1%–10% gravimetric moisture content) of the vadose zone, it is unlikely that contamination at MDA C could reach the regional aquifer in the near future. However, contaminants from MDA C have the potential to reach groundwater, and this pathway will be investigated and evaluated for present-day risk in the MDA C investigation report.

2.5 MDA C Waste inventory

The waste disposal records for MDA C are contained in a series of disposal logbooks (LASL 1948–1969, 76035). The radioactive waste disposal records provide sufficient detail to determine the location, type, and volume of the waste disposed of and to estimate the number of curies present in specific pits and shafts (Appendix B). However, little data exist on the volume of hazardous constituents disposed of at MDA C. The description of waste items disposed of at MDA C is based on information provided in Section 2.3 of the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, pp. 2-51 to 2-57) and is summarized in Appendix B of this work plan.

2.6 Historical Releases

The results of historical investigations indicate contaminants have been released to environmental media as a direct consequence of disposal activities. Between 1976 and 1983, analysis of soil and vegetation samples from MDA C "confirmed the presence of pCi/g levels of radionuclides in localized areas" (LANL 1992, 07672, Section 2.3.2.2.1). Wastes in some pits (especially in Pit 5 on the north side of MDA C) were exposed at the ground surface as a result of natural degradation or erosion of the shallow soil covers. Additionally, anecdotal information related in the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 states, "chemical wastes were responsible for many fires at Areas B and C" (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-54). It is possible that fires served as a vehicle of contaminant transport from open pits and/or shafts to the surrounding surface soil.

In 1984, additional crushed tuff was placed over contaminated soil on the surface of MDA C. Historical documents report that approximately 1.5 ft of crushed tuff, followed by 0.5 to 3 ft of topsoil, was placed over existing cover material (LANL 1992, 07672). The 2001 geophysical survey of MDA C (Appendix B) indicates the existing cover thickness across the site ranges from a minimum of 0.0 ft to 8.8 ft, with a mean value of 3.4 ft (Figure 1.1-4). The only portion of MDA C where additional cover was not placed was the northeast corner of the site where no pits or shafts are located. The isotopic plutonium and americium-241 concentrations detected in surface soils in the northeast portion of the site measured during Phase I RFI resulted in part from windborne deposition of contamination released during waste disposal activities and from the deposition of historical stack emissions from operations at TA-50.

2.7 Summary of Historical Investigations

2.7.1 Pre-RFI Field Investigations

Sampling and analysis activities to ascertain the presence and scale of potential environmental contamination at MDA C began after the facility was decommissioned in 1974. Radiation surveys of site soils and vegetation using field instrumentation were conducted from 1976 through 1984 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57). Following the placement of crushed tuff and cover material over MDA C in 1984, additional field surveys were conducted and supplemented with off-site contract laboratory analyses of radionuclides in soils and vegetation in 1985 and 1986 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-59). These investigations and the associated findings are described in the HIR (Section B-1 of Appendix B) and in the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672).

2.7.2 Phase I RFI Field Investigations

Phase I RFI activities included sampling of surface soil, subsurface tuff, and pore-gas. Surface sampling activities conducted in 1993 included a radiation survey conducted on a 60- by 60-ft grid and 203 0–6-in. surface samples of soil or tuff collected across the grid. All surface samples were field-screened for radioactivity. One hundred twenty-two samples were submitted to a mobile analytical laboratory for analysis of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Sixty-eight surface samples were analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory for target analyte list (TAL) metals, radionuclides, and semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs). Fifty-nine of these samples were also analyzed for PCBs and nine surface samples were analyzed for VOCs. Phase I RFI surface sample results are reviewed and interpreted in Section 2.7.3 of this work plan; the data are summarized in Appendix B and included on a data CD (Appendix E) attached to the inside front cover of this report.

A total of 390 subsurface samples were collected in 1995 and 1996 from two vertical and nine angled boreholes drilled to depths ranging from 77 to 316 ft below ground surface (bgs). The subsurface samples were field-screened at approximately 5-ft intervals for radioactivity, high explosives (HE) and VOCs and submitted to a mobile radiological analysis laboratory. Samples were collected at approximately 20-ft intervals and submitted for off-site contract laboratory analysis for TAL metals and cyanide, radionuclides, and SVOCs. With the exception of samples from boreholes 50-09100 and 50-09102, 24 subsurface samples were also analyzed for VOCs and PCBs/pesticides.

In 1996, 15 additional samples were collected from curated borehole cores, in response to a request from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (Neleigh 1995, 55112). These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of inorganic chemicals (excluding cyanide and mercury since the holding times had lapsed) and radionuclides (except tritium). However, based on the core collection dates and the actual dates the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals. Therefore, these results are provided only for the purpose of comparison. Because the holding times for PCBs, VOCs, SVOCs, and tritium had been exceeded, curated core samples were not analyzed for these analytes. Phase I RFI subsurface results are reviewed in Section 2.7.3 and summarized in Appendix B (Section B-2.0).

Ten of the 11 boreholes were backfilled and abandoned after the 1995 fieldwork. One vertical borehole (50-09100) was capped after the 1995 fieldwork and subsequently completed in 2000 as a vapor monitoring well with ten sampling ports. A second vertical borehole (50-10131) was drilled as a vapor monitoring well in 2001. Pore-gas samples of VOCs were collected quarterly from selected ports in these boreholes in 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2003. Surface-flux measurements of VOCs were conducted in 2000 at 101 locations. Near-surface tritium soil gas concentrations were measured at 15 locations at MDA C in February 2003. Phase | RFI pore-gas and surface-flux results are reviewed in Section 2.7.3 and in Appendix B.

Terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and GPR data were gathered during two geophysical surveys at MDA C conducted in 2001 and 2002 (Appendix B, Section B-2.1.1) to confirm the general location of the disposal units, confirm that Pits 1 through 5 do not extend east or south past the MDA C fence line and to map the thickness of cover materials across the site. Sufficient anomalies were detected in the area of Pits 1 through 5 to infer general pit boundaries; however, the anomalies extend over the reported width of the pits, making it difficult to distinguish the boundaries between the pits. No clear anomalies were observed to indicate the boundaries of Pit 6 or the Chemical Pit.

In January 2003, ant mounds and animal burrows were field-screened for radionuclides (gross alpha and gross beta) to select sampling locations. Samples of conifer needles from 16 trees and soil from small-mammal burrow spoils and ant mounds (29) were collected in February 2003 and submitted for analysis

of gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation. The purpose of this sampling was to determine if plants or animals were transporting contaminants from buried wastes to the ground surface. The results of the February 2003 biota sampling will be presented in the MDA C investigation report.

2.7.3 Phase I RFI Results

Based on the results of Phase I RFI activities, the following conclusions can be made regarding the nature and extent of contamination at MDA C.

- Releases of radionuclides to historical surface soils were largely covered with crushed tuff in 1984. Elevated concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium in surface soils in the northeast area of MDA C were probably related to releases from MDA C before crushed tuff was emplaced on the surface of the site in 1984. The extent of current surface radionuclide contamination has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.
- 2. Lead and silver were the only metals detected at concentrations above their respective BVs in surface soil and fill. Statistical analyses presented in Appendix D indicate that the range of values is almost identical to background. Sporadic detects of SVOCs and Aroclor-1254 and Aroclor-1260 were found, but no defined pattern and no evidence for a widespread release of organic chemicals from MDA C were determined. The extent of current surface inorganic and organic chemical contamination has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.
- Concentrations of specific metals (including barium, copper, and lead) and radionuclides (strontium-90 and americium-241) in tuff beneath disposal pits indicated that contamination migrated from disposal pits into underlying rock. The extent of subsurface contamination has not been defined and cannot support corrective-action decisions.
- 4. Tritium and VOC contamination (primarily trichloroethylene [TCE], tetrachloroethene [PCE], and 1,1,1-trichloroethane [TCA]) exists in subsurface pore gas; however, the vertical and horizontal extent of this contamination has not been sufficiently defined and cannot support corrective-action decisions.
- 5. Surface flux of VOCs and near-surface tritium soil-gas concentrations indicated localized areas where releases to the atmosphere occurred.

A detailed review of the Phase I RFI data is presented in Section B-3 of Appendix B. Phase I RFI data are presented in Appendix E (on a CD attached to the inside front cover of this report).

2.7.3.1 Field Screening Results

Screening of Core Samples

The information presented in Section B-2 of the HIR is summarized and interpreted in this section to describe the effectiveness of field-screening during the Phase I RFI and its applicability during future investigation activities.

Subsurface samples collected during the Phase I RFI were screened in the field for HE using a spot-test kit, alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity using field-survey meters, and VOCs using a photoionization detector (PID). The field-screening results for HE, radionuclides, and VOCs indicated that the concentrations of contaminants in the subsurface at MDA C were sufficiently low such that field-screening was ineffective for the purpose of identifying samples for laboratory analysis.

During the Phase I RFI, 332 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for HE using a spot test procedure. No HE was detected in any of these samples.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and 67 of these samples were submitted for laboratory analysis of radionuclides. The results of the screening analyses are summarized in Table B-18. Forty-three of these 67 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium within the range of local BVs. The remaining 24 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium above local BVs. The Phase I field-screening results summarized in Table 2.7-1 indicate that there was no significant difference in field-screening results for radionuclide samples within and above local BVs.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for VOCs by surveying the surface of each core sample with a PID having an 11.7 eV lamp. No VOCs were detected by the PID in any of the samples. Although VOC data were reported for tuff samples, these data are of little value because tuff does not effectively adsorb VOCs and is, therefore, a poor sample matrix for VOCs. In the subsurface, VOCs exist primarily in the gas phase because of the low absorptive capacity of the tuff, and they cannot be detected in the field by a PID. The results of RFIs conducted at other MDAs since 1995 have shown that it is necessary to sample pore gas instead of tuff to determine the nature and extent of VOCs in subsurface tuff.

2.7.3.2 Data Interpretation and Identification of Investigation Scope

Information presented in Sections B-1, B-2, and B-3 of the HIR is summarized and interpreted in this section to describe the current understanding of the nature and extent of environmental contamination at MDA C.

Interpretation of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Data

Metals: Lead and silver were the only metals detected at concentrations above their respective BVs in the surface soil and fill. Silver was detected above the BV of 1.0 mg/kg in two of the 68 samples. Lead, detected above its BV at a frequency of about 13%, has the highest concentrations along the southeast portion of the site. The maximum lead concentration (30 mg/kg) was detected in a sample collected from a location west of Shaft Group 3 and Pits 1 and 2 and south of Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit and is only slightly above the BV (22.3 mg/kg). The box plot of the site surface soil and background soil data for lead (Figure D-15) shows the range of concentrations of lead are most likely related to characteristics of the fill material, natural variability, and the proximity of MDA C to roadways and parking areas. Present-day concentrations of metals in surface soil at MDA C do not indicate a release of metals from MDA C has occurred to the surface.

Radionuclides: Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, -240, thorium-232, tritium, and uranium-238 were detected above their respective BVs in at least one surface sample. The highest concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240 were detected in surface samples collected in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C. Cover materials placed over the surface of MDA C in 1984 did not extend to this area of the site (Figure B-6). These findings indicate that the elevated concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium in surface soils are related to releases during historical MDA C site operations and/or from the deposition of historical airborne emissions from operations at TA-50. Concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238 and plutonium-239, -240 are comparable to the results from surface samples collected near the northeast

corner of MDA C during the 1993 RFI of atmospheric releases [SWMU 50-006(c), LANL 1995, 49925, pp. 24–29,]. The nature and extent of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium contamination in surface soils in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C has not been defined. Uranium-238 was detected above the BV in only one of 68 surface samples (2.45 pCi/g), which is slightly higher than its BV (2.29 pCi/g). Thorium-232 was detected above its BV (2.33 pCi/g) in 15 of 68 samples, with the maximum concentrations approximately twice the BV. Spatial patterns do not indicate any release of these isotopes to surface soils at MDA C.

Organic Chemicals: No consistent spatial pattern among the detected concentrations of organic chemicals in surface soil and fill at MDA C was determined. Acenaphthene and pentachlorophenol were detected only once in two different samples collected on the south side of MDA C. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected in two fill samples in the northwest part of MDA C. As with bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, Aroclor-1260 was detected in four of the 43 samples collected in the northwest portion of MDA C, while Aroclor-1254 was detected in two samples from the southeastern portion of the site and in a single sample at the highest concentration collected from a central location adjacent to Pit 2. The results of mobile laboratory analysis for PCBs showed four detections of Aroclor-1260, all above Pit 6 in the northwest corner of the site and no detections of Aroclor-1254. The detection of Aroclor-1260 in eight samples (four fixed laboratory and four mobile laboratory) and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate in two samples in the same general location may indicate a localized release from Pit 6 to surface soil during historic site operations. The nature and extent of organic chemicals present in surface soils at MDA C has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.

Nature and Extent of Surface Soil and Fill Contamination

An evaluation of the metals, radionuclide, and organic chemical Phase I RFI data for surface soil and fill at MDA C does not reveal any data needs to define the nature and extent of contamination within the MDA C boundary. A release of radionuclides, including americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240, was identified in the northeast region of MDA C. This release was probably associated with historical site operations and/or with the deposition of air-borne emissions from historic operations at TA-50 rather than from the more recent transport of contamination from wastes buried in the disposal units. Additional surface sampling is proposed along the eastern boundary of MDA C to define the extent of radionuclide contamination. A release of Aroclor-1260 and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate may have occurred in the area of Pit 6 during operation of the site. The detected concentrations of these chemicals are bounded by other soil and fill samples where they were not detected; therefore, the spatial extent of potential surface releases from MDA C has been sufficiently defined by the Phase I RFI data to support corrective-action decisions.

Interpretation of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Data

Metals: A number of metals were detected above their respective BVs in Phase I RFI tuff samples collected at MDA C. Aluminum, beryllium, calcium, chromium, cobalt, magnesium, and nickel were detected above BV in only one sample. Antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, and thallium were detected in two or more samples above their BVs. Of these metals, cyanide and lead were detected above BVs with the greatest frequency. The greatest depth at which metals were detected in the subsurface at MDA C was 83.4 ft bgs in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09106. Metals were detected above BVs in the samples collected from the bottom of two boreholes, vertical borehole 50-09104 adjacent to the southern boundary of Pit 1 and borehole 50-09106, which was angled beneath the north end of Shaft Group 3 and the west end of Pit 4. Plots of the analytical results for metals detected in two or more samples above their BVs are presented in Figures D-10 to D-17.

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to or beneath Pit 5 include 50-09100 and 50-09102, both located north of the pit. Cyanide was detected at a concentration of 0.53 mg/kg in a sample collected from a depth of 43.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100; however, there is no BV for cyanide. Cyanide was not detected in any subsequent samples from borehole 50-09100. No other metals were detected above BVs in either borehole (Table 2.7-2).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to Pits 1 through 4 and Shaft Groups 1 through 3 include 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105 and 50-09106. Cyanide was detected in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09104 (sample ID 0550-95-0099) at a concentration of 0.26 mg/kg and in samples collected from four of the five previous depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). In addition, arsenic, beryllium, copper, and thallium were detected in single samples from borehole 50-09104, and lead was detected above background in two consecutive samples from the sample borehole. Thallium was detected in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09106 (sample ID 0550-95-0071) at a concentration of 1.2 mg/kg; lead was the only other metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, and 50-09106 indicate releases of metals to tuff have occurred from several of the pits and shafts located in the eastern portion of MDA C; however, the nature and extent of these releases have not been determined, except for the area adjacent to and beneath the northeast area of Pit 5 (Table 2.7-2, Table B-16, and Appendix D).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected beneath or adjacent to Pit 6 include 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110. With the exception of beryllium, the seven inorganic chemicals listed above detected above BVs were all detected in the same sample, (sample ID 0550-96-0112) collected at a depth of 47 ft bgs in borehole 50-09109 beneath Pit 6. Concentrations of barium, copper, lead, selenium, and thallium were also elevated above BVs in this particular sample. The subsurface sample with the next greatest number of metals detected above BVs (sample ID 0550-95-0231) was also collected from borehole 50-09109 at a depth of 25 ft bgs. Antimony, barium, copper, and lead were detected above BVs in this shallower sample. Of the inorganic chemicals detected above BVs in two or more samples, the highest concentrations of antimony, copper, and thallium were detected in borehole 50-09109 beneath the southwest portion of Pit 6 and the northwest corner of the Chemical Pit.

The highest concentrations of barium, cyanide, and lead were detected in boreholes 50-09107, 50-09101, and 50-09110 adjacent to and beneath Pit 6, respectively. None of these concentrations were detected in the deepest sample from a borehole, and all of the maximum concentrations detected (with the exception of calcium and selenium) were within a factor of 10 of the BV. Detected concentrations of calcium and selenium exceeded BVs by more than a factor of 30 in the sample collected at 47 ft bgs in borehole 50-09109 (sample ID 0550-96-0112). Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 indicate that releases of metals to tuff below Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit have occurred; however, the nature and extent of these releases has not been determined (Table 2.7-2, Table B-16, and Appendix D).

Radionuclides: Radionuclides detected at concentrations above BV, or detected in tuff when there is no tuff BV, include tritium, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, uranium-235 and uranium-238, and various fission or activation products including strontium-90, cobalt-60, cesium-134 and cesium-137, europium-152, and sodium-22. The maximum depth of detected radionuclides (other than tritium) was 84.8 ft bgs (Table 2.7-2). Radionuclides were detected in samples collected from the bottom of six of the eleven Phase I RFI boreholes. Borehole profile plots of radionuclides in the subsurface are provided in Appendix D.

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected beneath or adjacent to Pit 6 include 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110. Americium-241 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09101 at a concentration of 0.011 pCi/g at 81 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0309) and in samples from two previous nonconsecutive depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). Amercium-241 was also detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09107 at a concentration of 0.032 pCi/g at 78.5 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0191) and in samples from three previous depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). Sodium-22 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09109 at a concentration of 0.056 pCi/g at 81 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0191). Additional radionuclides detected below Pit 6 include cesium-134, strontium-90, and plutonium-238 in borehole 50-09109. Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 indicate that releases of radionuclides to tuff below Pit 6 have occurred; however, the nature and extent of these releases has not been defined (Table 2, Table B-18, and Appendix D).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to or beneath Pit 5 include 50-09100 and 50-09102, both located north of the pit. Amercium-241 was detected at 0.027 pCi/g, uranium-235 was detected at a concentration of 0.21 pCi/g at a depth of 33.7 ft bgs, and plutonium-239 was detected at a concentration of 0.014 pCi/g at a depth of 43.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100. No radionuclides were detected in any subsequent samples from borehole 50-09100 and above BVs in borehole 50-09102 (with the exception of tritium) (Table 2.7-2).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to Pits 1 through 4 include Shaft Groups 1 through 3 include 50-09103,50 -09104, 50-09105 and 50-09106. Strontium-90 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09103 at a concentration of 0.599 pCi/g at 82.6 ft bgs beneath the southeast corners of Pits 2 and 3 (sample ID 0550-95-0129) and in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09106 at a concentration of 0.767 pCi/g at 83 ft bgs beneath Pit 4 and the north end of Shaft Group 3 (sample ID 0550-95-0071). Plutonium-238 was detected at a concentration of 0.014 pCi/g at 85 ft bgs in borehole 50-09105 beneath Shaft Group 3 and the west end of Pit 3. Plutonium-239 was detected at a concentration of 0.080 pCi/g in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09105 at 84.5 ft bgs. Americium-241, uranium-235, and various fission or activation products were detected sporadically and at low concentrations in boreholes 50-09103, 50-09104, and 50-09105. The frequent rate of detection of strontium-90 at depth (it was present in four boreholes and below 65 ft in three of the boreholes) may be associated with its greater solubility as compared to elements such as americium, uranium, and plutonium.

Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, and 50-09106 showed sporadic detections of radionuclide at low concentrations in tuff adjacent to and beneath several pits and shafts located in the eastern portion of MDA C; however, the nature and extent has not been determined, except for the area adjacent to and beneath the northeast area of Pit 5 (Table 2.7-2, Table B-18, and Appendix D). Additional sampling is required to determine whether a decreasing trend exists.

Tritium migrates in tuff in the form of water vapor; therefore, its occurrence in the tuff is not necessarily correlated with water infiltration but is related to diffusion and advection in a gaseous state. Tritium was detected in almost every tuff sample collected at MDA C; borehole profiles for tritium concentrations in tuff are provided in Figure D-18 in Appendix D. Some of the highest tritium concentrations in tuff pore moisture were measured in borehole 50-09107, the same borehole where americium-241 was detected in the bottom borehole sample and three previous sample intervals. However, tritium concentrations were also relatively high in samples collected beneath Pits 4 (borehole 50-09106) and 5 (borehole 50-09102). The tritium tuff data indicate a release of tritium in the subsurface, with concentrations higher in the northern portions of the site below Pits 4, 5, and 6, although subsurface tritium data are lacking from the

central portions of Pits 1 through 5. By contrast, near-surface tritium pore-gas concentrations indicate relatively low concentrations directly above Pits 5 and 6.

Organic Chemicals: The tuff data for SVOCs do not show evidence of a release from the disposal units and are not consistent with the metals and radionuclide data. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was the only SVOC detected in tuff samples, and the range of detection limits encompassed the detected concentrations. Thus, the detected concentrations were very close to the limits of detection. PCBs and pesticides were not detected in any tuff samples. Although VOC data were reported for tuff samples, these data are of little value because tuff does not effectively adsorb VOCs and is, therefore, a poor sample matrix for VOCs. In the subsurface, VOCs exist primarily in the gas phase because of the low absorptive capacity of the tuff. Also, the low moisture content of the tuff, coupled with the low solubilities of chlorinated hydrocarbons such as PCE and TCE, results in only negligible quantities of VOCs in pore moisture. The distribution of VOCs in pore gas is discussed below ("Interpretation of Subsurface Pore-Gas Data").

Nature and Extent of Subsurface Contamination

Tuff data for metals (including cyanide) and radionuclides indicate releases to subsurface tuff have occurred below Pit 6 because these contaminants are present at concentrations exceeding BVs and/or fallout values (FVs).

Available data from angled boreholes beneath Pits 3, 4, and 5, and Shaft Group 3 do not provide evidence of infiltration-related releases of metals or radionuclides. However, relatively few tuff samples were collected from beneath these disposal units. No tuff samples were collected from beneath Pits 1 and 3, beneath Shaft Groups 1 and 2, or beneath the strontium-90 disposal shaft. The number and locations of tuff samples are not adequate to support any conclusions regarding the nature and extent of contamination beneath Pits 1 through 5, Shaft Groups 1 and 2, and the strontium-90 disposal shaft.

Tritium pore-gas data in tuff indicate a release of tritium in the subsurface, with higher concentrations measured in the northern portions of the site below Pits 4, 5, and 6. Near-surface tritium pore-gas data indicate a release of tritium to the atmosphere is occurring in the western regions of Pits 1 through 4, in an area west of Shaft Group 3 and north of Pit 6. One or more shafts on the northern end of Shaft Group 3 may be the source of the high concentration of tritium in pore gas measured in a location west of these shafts, but the Phase I RFI samples are inadequate to confirm this hypothesis.

In addition to the analytical suites applied to the Phase I RFI tuff samples, additional suites may be appropriate given the nature of the wastes disposed at MDA C. Nitrates and perchlorate, which are very soluble and susceptible to migration with infiltrating surface water, were not analyzed in Phase I RFI tuff samples. Nitrates are associated with fertilizers and are also a common breakdown product of most nitrogen-containing organic materials. Perchlorate-containing chemicals have been widely used as oxidizers in a variety of chemical processes, and perchloric acid is a common strong acid used in laboratories. Because of their mobility and potential occurrence in disposed waste at MDA C, analysis of nitrates and perchlorate in tuff samples is appropriate. Therefore, nitrates and perchlorates will be added to analytical suite for subsurface tuff samples to be collected in accordance with this work plan. Dioxins and furans were not reportedly disposed of at MDA C. However, historic records indicate that chemicals were burned in the Chemical Pit and may have formed dioxins and furans. Therefore, dioxins and furans will be added to the analytical suite for subsurface tuff samples to be collected beneath Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit.

Information on the hydrogeologic properties and other physical characteristics of the vadose zone at MDA C is generally lacking and is, therefore, needed for evaluating potential future migration of

contaminants from MDA C. Information on the moisture content of tuff was collected from the Phase I RFI samples but only to a depth of approximately 316 ft bgs. Other relevant hydrogeologic information, as well as information on the water content of tuff at greater depths in the vadose zone, must be inferred from data obtained elsewhere at the Laboratory. Hydrogeologic properties such as saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, bulk density, chloride-ion concentration, and matric potential are also important parameters for evaluating the migration of liquid- and vapor-phase contaminants in the vadose zone. Such evaluations usually performed using numerical models to simulate field conditions provide support for conclusions regarding the nature and extent of contamination. It also helps in estimating possible future migration of contaminants from the waste disposal units.

The hydrogeologic properties described above pertain primarily to the rock matrices of the geologic strata at MDA C. Some strata, specifically units of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, also contain fractures that can act as conduits for the migration of liquid- and vapor-phase contaminants in the vadose zone. Information from fractured rock that can be used to evaluate the potential role of fractures in contaminant migration includes fracture density, fracture apertures, the strike and dip of fractures, and the presence and characteristics of fracture coating and fill. Where fractures are encountered during coring of boreholes, a comparison of chemical concentration data from tuff immediately adjacent to a fracture and tuff further from the fracture can also provide valuable information on the role of fractures in contaminant transport at MDA C.

Evaluation of Subsurface Pore-Gas and VOC Surface-Flux Data

TCE, PCE, and TCA were the most frequently detected VOCs in pore-gas samples collected in 2000 and 2001 from borehole 50-09100 (north of Pit 5) and borehole 50-10131 (adjacent to the Chemical Pit). Data analysis has focused on TCE and PCE because these VOCs were detected at higher concentrations than TCA. The concentrations of TCE ranging from 10.0 to 15.0 ppmv were measured between 10 to 250 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100, and the concentrations do not decline in samples collected at the bottom of this borehole at 316 ft bgs (Figure D-29). The concentrations of PCE decreased with depth in borehole 50-09100 (Figure D-28). In borehole 50-10131, maximum TCE concentrations were approximately 5 to 10 times lower (between 1.0 and 2.0 ppmv) than at borehole 50-09100 (Figure D-26). The PCE concentrations ranged from 1.0 to 2.0 ppmv at depths above 100 ft bgs in borehole 50-10131 and declined to 0.5 ppmv at the bottom of the borehole at 250 ft bgs (Figure D-25).

In January 2003, pore-gas samples were simultaneously collected in each of the 10 sampling ports in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131. Before January 2003, sampling of individual ports was sporadic, and the effect of temporal variability on VOC pore-gas concentrations was not known. However, the results from the 2003 sampling were consistent with previous TCE and PCE data. The highest pore-gas concentrations of TCE in borehole 50-09100 are at 200 to 250 ft bgs, and concentrations of TCE decreased slightly in the two deeper sample intervals. By contrast, the highest concentrations of TCE and PCE in borehole 50-10131 are at 50 ft bgs.

In June and July 2000, 105 EMFLUX samplers were placed across the surface of MDA C to estimate the surface flux of VOCs. The most frequently detected VOC was PCE, followed by TCE, with measured fluxes ranging up to approximately 200 and 60 ng/m²-min, respectively. PCE flux was highest in the area of the Chemical Pit and at a location on the southern edge of Pit 5 (Figure B-8). There were also frequent measurements of PCE at fluxes of approximately 10 to 30 ng/m²-min between Pits 1 and 3 and in the western regions of Pits 2 and 4.

In February 2003, near-surface pore-gas tritium samples, collected at a depth of 2.5 ft bgs in silica gel columns, were obtained at 15 locations across MDA C. The highest measured tritium concentrations were

north of Pit 6 (2500 pCi/mL) and in an area west of the northern portion of Shaft Group 3 where no subsurface disposal units exist. Tritium pore-gas samples from directly above Pit 6, including a location just south of the high concentration north of Pit 6, do not show such high concentrations. The elevated concentration of tritium west of Shaft Group 3 may be related to a release from these shafts; moreover, concentrations of tritium in pore-gas from borehole 50-09106 near this location are also relatively high. Relatively high tritium pore-gas concentrations were measured on the western areas of Pits 2 and 3 as well. A tritium source at the northern portion of Shaft Group 3 could possibly explain these measurements. Near-surface pore-gas tritium concentrations are shown in Figure D-31.

Nature and Extent of Subsurface Pore Gas Contamination and VOC Surface Flux

With only two vertical boreholes, data are inadequate to define the lateral extent of vapor phase VOCs in subsurface tuff. Based on VOC surface-flux measurements and the pore-gas data from boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131, TCE and PCE are the most prevalent VOCs in the subsurface at MDA C. Surface flux measurements indicate the highest near-surface VOC measurements are in the vicinity of the chemical disposal pit. In fact, VOC concentrations were greatest at shallower intervals at this location (borehole 50-10131) than in borehole 50-09100. The nature and extent of VOCs in the vapor phase has not been determined and will be addressed during the implementation of this work plan.

Phase I RFI data for tritium in subsurface tuff samples indicate a release occurred in the subsurface at MDA C. The highest tritium concentrations were observed in tuff samples from angled boreholes beneath Pit 6, the same area where elevated metals concentrations in tuff were measured. Only a limited number of tritium samples have been collected in tuff samples beneath disposal units, other than beneath Pit 6. A comparison of tritium data from subsurface tuff samples and near-surface pore-gas samples shows a poor correlation of these data. The ENV-ERS Program now collects pore-gas samples for tritium, rather than tuff samples, because the pore-gas samples provide a more accurate indication of tritium concentrations in the subsurface. For these reasons, the spatial extent of tritium in the subsurface will be determined during the implementation of this work plan.

3.0 SITE CONDITIONS

This section discusses aspects of the environmental setting at MDA C that are important in assessing the potential impacts posed by contaminated surface and subsurface media, including the

- semiarid climate with low precipitation and a high evapotranspiration rate, which limits the amount
 of moisture percolating into the disposal units and thus limits the amount of moisture available to
 leach radionuclides or hazardous waste constituents;
- thick, relatively dry unsaturated zone, which greatly restricts or prevents downward migration of contaminants in the liquid phase through the vadose zone to the regional aquifer; and
- · canyon-mesa terrain, which affects atmospheric conditions and ecological habitats.

3.1 Surface Conditions

MDA C is located on Mesita del Buey, a 140- to 220-ft-high, finger-shaped mesa that trends southeast (Figure 2.4-1). The elevation of Mesita del Buey ranges from 7210 to 7280 ft. The topography at MDA C slopes gently from west to northeast, gradually getting steeper across the northeastern quadrant of the site toward Ten Site Canyon. At MDA C, Mesita del Buey is approximately 2000 ft wide and is bounded by Mortandad Canyon (800 ft to the north) and Two Mile Canyon (750 ft to the south [Figure 1.1-2]).

The surface vegetation at MDA C consists of a native grama grass mixture. The vegetation was initially established after the 1984 addition of fill and topsoil. This cover was placed over the tops of the pits and shafts used for disposal at MDA C.

Localized surface subsidence on the north boundary of Pit 6 was observed in 2002. The subsidence may have promoted infiltration of storm water into Pit 6 since it resulted in a hole along an asphalt drainage that carries runoff into Ten Site Canyon. The subsidence has since been mitigated.

3.1.1 Soils

The soils of Mesita del Buey are derived from the weathering of the Tshirege Member tuffs (phenocrysts and phenocryst fragments, devitrified glass, and minor lithic fragments) and from wind-blown sources. Soils on the flanks of the mesa are developed on Tshirege Member tuffs and colluvium with additions from wind-blown and water-transported sources. Native soils have been disturbed by waste management operations over much of the surface of Mesita del Buey, but when present, native soils are generally thickest near the center of the mesa and thinner toward the edges.

In general, soils can be considered thin and poorly developed on the mesa surface; they tend to be sandy in texture near the surface and more clay-like beneath the surface. More highly developed soil profiles exist on the north-facing slopes; they tend to be richer in organic matter. Soil profiles on the south-facing slopes tend to be poorly developed. Soil-forming processes have been identified along fractures in the upper part of the mesa, and the translocation of clay minerals from surface soils into fractures has been described at Mesita del Buey. Section 2.5.1.3 of the approved installation work plan (LANL 1998, 62060) discusses the soils in the Los Alamos area.

The original soils in the vicinity of MDA C were poorly developed, as is typical of soils derived from Bandelier Tuff and formed under semiarid climate conditions. In general, undisturbed soils on the mesa tops consist of the Carjo loam, the Hackroy loam, and the Seaby loam. At MDA C, natural or undisturbed surface soil cover is limited as a result of disposal unit and cover construction. The present-day surface of MDA C is predominantly fill (crushed tuff) and imported topsoil.

Canyon bottoms near MDA C (Cañada del Buey, Two Mile Canyon, Pajarito Canyon, Mortandad Canyon, and Ten Site Canyon) are covered with colluvium and alluvium that has eroded from the tuff and soils on the mesa top and canyon walls. The canyon rims and slopes are composed of soils from the Hackroy-Rock outcrop complex; canyon bottoms are composed of the Tocal, a very fine, sandy loam. Since disposal activities began at MDA C, Ten Site Canyon has experienced a period of accretion, and eroded soils from MDA C, as well as other SWMUs at TA-50, have been deposited on the canyon bottom and stream banks. The canyons are being investigated under separate work plans.

3.1.2 Surface Water

No streams exist on Mesita del Buey; water flows only as storm water and snowmelt runoff on the mesa and in small drainages off the mesa to the northwest and the south. Runoff consists primarily of sheet flow from MDA C into Ten Site Canyon (Figure 2.4-1). Sheet erosion appears to be occurring around the east and northeast portions of the site. The RLWTF at TA-50 (SWMU 50-016) discharges treated effluent to the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System-permitted Outfall 051 in Mortandad Canyon [SWMU 50-006(d), Figure 2.3-1]. At the Laboratory, surface water runoff and sediment transport are among the potential migration pathways by which contaminants might be transported to off-site receptors. Surface water may also transport subsurface contaminants exposed by soil erosion. Soil erosion is dependent on several factors, including soil properties, the amount of vegetative cover, the slope of the contaminated area, exposure, the intensity and frequency of precipitation, and seismic activity. The ENV-ERS Program conducted a surface water assessment at MDA C in 2002 following the mitigation of the surface subsidence, which occurred along the northern boundary of MDA C. MDA C received an erosion matrix score of 8.8, indicating low erosion potential. The calculated score includes 8.8 for site setting, an erosion matrix runoff score of 0.0, and a run-on score of 0.0.

3.2 Subsurface Conditions

3.2.1 Stratigraphy

The former ER Project (now ENV-ERS) drilled, cored, and sampled eleven boreholes at MDA C during the Phase I RFI to characterize potential contaminant releases and transport in the subsurface. Borehole logs from the site provide details of the stratigraphy below the ground surface to a depth of approximately 316 ft (borehole 50-09100) and are included in Appendix C. The locations and depths of regional boreholes used to infer the stratigraphy beneath MDA C are shown in Figure 3.2-1, which also shows east-west cross-sections beneath and in the vicinity of MDA C. The stratigraphy beneath MDA C includes the Bandelier Tuff, Cerros del Rio lavas, Puye Formation, Totavi Lentil deposits, Santa Fe Group, and Santa Fe-age basalts (Figures 3.2-1 and 3.2-1). Descriptions of stratigraphic units beneath MDA C follow.

In regard to Bandelier Tuff, the term *welding* is used to distinguish between tuffs that are uncompacted and porous (nonwelded) from tuffs that are more compacted and dense (welded). In the field, the degree of welding in tuff is quantified by the degree of flattening of pumice fragments (a higher degree of flattening and elongation equals a higher degree of welding). Petrographically, welded tuffs show adhesion (welding) of grains, while nonwelded tuffs do not. The term *devitrified* is applied to tuffs whose volcanic glass has crystallized. Figure 3.2-2 shows the generalized stratigraphy of the Bandelier Tuff.

Tshirege Member

The Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is a compound cooling unit that resulted from several successive ash-flow deposits separated by periods of inactivity, which allowed for partial cooling of each unit. Properties related to water flow and contaminant migration (e.g., density, porosity, degree of welding, fracture content, and mineralogy) vary both vertically and laterally as a result of localized emplacement temperature, thickness, gas content, and composition.

Tshirege Member Unit 3 (Qbt 3)

Unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is poorly welded and nonindurated to slightly indurated. It forms the cliffs of the Pajarito Plateau. Its thickness, as intersected by borehole 50-09100 in the region of MDA C, is 66.5 ft (20 m).

Tshirege Member Unit 2 (Qbt 2)

Unit 2 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is a competent, resistant unit that forms cliffs where it is exposed on the sides of the mesa. The rock is described as a moderately welded ash-flow tuff composed of crystal-rich, devitrified pumice fragments in a matrix of ash, shards, and phenocrysts (primarily potassium feldspar and quartz). Its thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 78 ft (24 m); the unit thins to the east across Mesita del Buey.

Unit 2 is extensively fractured as a consequence of contraction during post-depositional cooling. The cooling-joint fractures are visible on the mesa edges and on the walls of the pits. In general, the fractures dissipate at the bottom of unit 2. On average, fractures in unit 2 are nearly vertical. Mean spacing

between fractures ranges between 1.9 ft and 2.6 ft (0.6 m and 0.8 m), and fracture width ranges between less than 0.03 in. and 0.51 in. (1 mm and 13 mm), with a median width of 0.12 in. (3 mm). The fractures are typically filled with clays to a depth of about 9.9 ft (3 m); smectites, the dominant clay minerals present, are known for their tendency to swell when water is present and for their ability to strongly bind certain elements, both of which have implications for the transport of radionuclides and inorganic chemicals in fractures. Opal and calcite can occur throughout the fractured length, usually in the presence of tree and plant roots (live and decomposed); the presence of both the minerals and the roots indicates some moisture at depth in fractures.

At the base of unit 2 is a series of thin (less than 3.9-in.-thick [10-cm-thick]), discontinuous, crystal-rich, fine- to coarse-grained surge deposits. Bedding structures are often observed in these deposits. The surge beds mark the base of unit 2.

Tshirege Member Unit 1v (Qbt 1v)

Tshirege Member unit 1v is a vapor-phase-altered cooling unit underlying unit 2. This unit forms sloping outcrops, which contrast with the near-vertical cliffs of unit 2. Unit 1v is further subdivided into units 1vu and 1vc.

Unit 1vu. Unit 1vu is the uppermost portion of unit 1v where u signifies upper. It is devitrified and consists of vapor-phase-altered ash-fall and ash-flow tuff. Unit 1vu is unconsolidated at its base and becomes moderately welded nearer the overlying unit 2. Only the more prominent cooling fractures originating in unit 2 continue into the more welded upper section of unit 1vu but not in the less-consolidated lower section. More typically, fractures in unit 2 do not extend into unit 1vu. The measured unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 73 ft (23 m).

Unit 1vc. Beneath unit 1vu is unit 1vc, where c stands for colonnade, named for the columnar jointing visible in cliffs formed from this unit. Unit 1vc is a poorly welded, devitrified ash-flow tuff at its base and top, becoming more welded in its interior. The measured unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 10 ft (3 m).

Tshirege Member Unit 1g (Qbt 1g)

The basal contact of unit 1vc is marked by a rapid change (within 0.7 ft [0.2 m] vertical) from devitrified (crystallized) matrix in unit 1vc to vitric (glassy) matrix in the underlying unit 1g. Vitric pumices in unit 1g stand out in relief on weathered outcrops, while devitrified pumices above this interval are weathered out. In outcrop, this devitrification interval forms a prominent erosional recess termed the *vapor-phase notch*. No depositional break is associated with the vapor-phase notch; the abrupt transition indicates that this feature is the base of the devitrification that occurred in the hot interior of the cooling ash-flow sheet after emplacement.

Unit 1g is a vitric, pumiceous, nonwelded ash-flow tuff underlying the devitrified unit 1vc. Few fractures are observed in the visible outcrops of this unit, and the weathered cliff faces have a distinctive Swiss-cheese appearance because of the softness of the tuff. The uppermost 5 ft to 20 ft (1.5 m to 6.1 m) of unit 1g are iron-stained and slightly welded. This portion of unit 1g is resistant to erosion, helping to preserve the vapor-phase notch in outcrop. A distinctive pumice-poor surge deposit forms the base of unit 1g. Its thickness measured at borehole 50-09100 is 80 ft (24 m); it thins to 49 ft (15 m) to the east beneath MDA C.

Tsankawi Pumice Bed

The Tsankawi Pumice Bed is the basal air-fall deposit of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff. It is a thin bed of gravel-sized vitric pumice. The unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is about 2 to 3 ft (0.6–1 m).

Cerro Toledo Interval (Qct)

The Cerro Toledo interval consists of thin beds of tuffaceous sandstones, paleosols, siltstones, ash, and pumice falls, which separates the Tshirege and Otowi Members of the Bandelier Tuff. The Cerro Toledo interval also includes localized gravel- and cobble-rich fluvial deposits predominantly derived from intermediate composition lavas eroded from the Jemez Mountains west of the Pajarito Plateau. The interval is about 20 ft (6.1 m) thick.

Otowi Member (Qbo)

The Otowi Member tuffs are about 100 ft (30 m) thick in the northwestern portion of Mesita del Buey and become thinner towards the east. The tuffs are a massive, nonwelded, pumice-rich, and mostly vitric ash flow. The pumices are fully inflated, supporting tubular structures that have not collapsed as a result of welding. The matrix is an unsorted mix of glass shards, phenocrysts, perlite clasts, and minute broken pumice fragments.

The Guaje Pumice Bed is the basal air-fall deposit of the Otowi Member of the Bandelier Tuff. The thickness of the unit has been measured as 10 ft (3 m) in the northwestern reaches of Mesita del Buey and as 12 ft (3.7 m) in Pajarito Canyon south of MDA G. The pumice bed is nonwelded and brittle. Pumice tubes are partially filled with silica cement.

Cerros del Rio Lavas (Tb 4)

Few data exist to describe the Cerros del Rio lavas directly beneath MDA C; however, dacitic lavas were penetrated to the west (SHB-1) and to the east (R-14). Cerros del Rio lavas were observed to the east in R-15. In R-14, the dacitic lavas are approximately 150 ft (46 m) thick, extending from 620 to 768 ft below bgs. Local borehole cores at MDA L show that the lavas consist of both angular rubble and dense, fractured masses, with zones of moderately to very porous lavas.

Puye Formation (Tpf, Tpp) and Older Fanglomerate

The Puye Formation is a conglomerate deposit derived primarily from volcanic rocks to the west, with varying lithologies including stream channel and overbank deposits, ash and pumice beds, debris flows and lahar deposits. Well tests on the Pajarito Plateau confirm the unit is very heterogeneous with both high and low permeability zones present (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). The formation is poorly lithified and as such is unlikely to sustain open fractures.

The Puye Formation was encountered to the west (SHB-1) above the Cerros del Rio lavas and to the east (R-14) both above and below the lavas. Two types of Puye rocks were noted at R-14 (Figure 3.2-2): an upper layer of fanglomerate rock (Tpf), which may be relatively low in permeability, and a lower layer of pumicious sands and gravels (Tpp), higher in permeability. The water table is found near the bottom of the fanglomerate member at a depth of 1300 ft beneath MDA C.

Totavi Lentil Deposits (Tpt)

The Totavi Lentil is an ancestral Rio Grande deposit composed of coarse gravels and sands with abundant quartzite. The deposits have been alternatively conceptualized as a series of distinct north-south trending ribbons and a continuous thin sheet at the base of the Puye Formation. As with the overlying Puye Formation, they have both high and low permeability zones (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). The deposits were not penetrated by wells near MDA C but evidence from PM-5, about 1 mile to the east, indicates they may exist at the base of the Puye Formation (Figure 3.2-1).

Santa Fe Group (Tsf, Tf, and Ts) and Santa Fe-Age Basalts (Tb 1 and Tb 2)

The Santa Fe Group is an alluvial-fan deposit consisting of medium to fine sands and clays. Numerous north-south trending faults are present in the Santa Fe Group. Santa Fe Group rocks are deep below MDA C (1500 ft bgs at PM-5, which is approximately 1 mile east of MDA C) and were not penetrated by R-14 (Figure 3.2-1). Most water supply wells on the eastern edge of the Pajarito Plateau and elsewhere in the basin are completed in these rocks. The Santa Fe Group units are characterized with the lowest permeability compared to the other units in the regional aquifer (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059).

Basaltic lava flows occurred during the time the Santa Fe Group was deposited; these basalts are of substantial thickness at PM-5 and may exist within the Santa Fe Group rocks beneath MDA C.

3.2.2 Hydrology

The proposed hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599) is presented in Figure 3.2-3. The model predicts infiltration of water into the subsurface and subsequent transport of water, vapor, and solutes through the upper regions of the vadose zone are heavily influenced by surface conditions such as topography, surface water flow, and microclimate. According to model predictions, movement through deeper layers, including the regional aquifer, is influenced only weakly by surface conditions and is influenced more by hydraulic characteristics of aquifer rocks, regional groundwater flow patterns, and stresses induced by water supply production. The following sections provide an overview of infiltration rates and groundwater occurrence in the vicinity of MDA C.

Infiltration

Surface and near-surface conditions (topography, precipitation, surface runoff) control the infiltration of water into the subsurface and the transport of contaminants in the shallow subsurface. In this respect, the climate behavior of mesas and canyons forming the plateau differ from one another (LANL 1998, 59599). Mesas are generally dry, both on the surface and within the rock that forms the mesa. Canyons range from wet to relatively dry; the wettest canyons contain continuous streams and perennial groundwater in the canyon-bottom alluvium. Dry canyons have only occasional stream flow and may lack alluvial groundwater.

The amount of mesa top recharge along the western portion of the Laboratory where MDA C is located is uncertain. Higher rainfall, increased vegetative cover, and increased welding and jointing of the tuff might lead to different recharge rates than those observed in better-studied portions of the Laboratory such as TA-54 (LANL 1997, 63131). Mesa-top recharge can be locally significant under disturbed surface conditions. Such local differences occur when the soil is disturbed, when the vegetation is removed, or when more water is artificially added to the hydrologic system by features such as blacktop, lagoons, or effluent disposal. Fractures within mesas do not enhance the movement of dissolved contaminants
unless saturated conditions develop. Contaminants in the vapor phase generally migrate in a diffusive manner through mesas (Stauffer et al. 2002, 69794; LANL 1997, 63131).

Mesita del Buey is one of the drier mesas found at the Laboratory on the Pajarito Plateau. Infiltration into the mesa appears to be very low, possibly only 0.04 in./yr ([1 mm/yr] LANL 1997, 63131) and occurs during snowmelts or intense summer thunderstorms, which lead to slightly higher moisture content within the uppermost few meters of the mesa surface. During dry periods, evapotranspiration removes moisture from the surface of the mesa; permeable zones such as fractures and surge beds act as conduits for air and aid in the drying of the mesa.

Groundwater

Groundwater beneath the Laboratory occurs in the regional aquifer (at depths ranging from 1200 to 600 ft bgs) and in perched aquifers (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). With the exception of TA-16, perched aquifers have been detected only in wells beneath the relatively wet canyons (i.e., Los Alamos Canyon). They exist as two types: (1) shallow alluvial aquifers that occur in some wet canyons (generally at depths less than 100 ft) and (2) deeper "intermediate" perched aquifers that occur in zones separated from both alluvial and regional aquifers by unsaturated rock. To date, the data obtained indicate that dry mesas such as Mesita del Buey show no evidence of perched aquifers (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). However, alluvial and intermediate perched aquifers in adjacent canyons may cause an increased moisture content within the vadose zone at the margins of the mesa.

Perched Intermediate Waters

Observations of perched intermediate water are rare on the Pajarito Plateau. Perched waters are assumed to form mainly at horizons where medium properties change dramatically, such as at paleosol horizons containing clay or caliche. It is not known whether perched water bodies are isolated or connected and to what degree they may influence travel times and pathways for contaminants in the vadose zone. Although perched intermediate waters have been observed in some locations elsewhere on the plateau, none have been observed in the regional wells (R-22, R-21, R-20, and R-16) or in R-14, the well closest to MDA C (Figure 3.2-1) (LANL 1998, 59599).

Perched intermediate groundwater was not encountered nor is suspected beneath Mesita del Buey at MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). No perched water was observed in 316 ft of drilling in the deepest borehole drilled to date (borehole 50-09100, Appendix C), although core collected at the depth interval from 71.5 ft to 73.5 ft was described in the borehole log as "wet" (Appendix C). No perched water was observed in 700 ft of drilling in the nearby borehole SHB-1 or in borehole R-14 (Figure 3.2-1).

Perched intermediate zones of saturation have been delineated beneath Mortandad Canyon. At borehole MCOBT-4.4, a perched zone was identified in the Puye Formation above Cerros del Rio basalts. The spatial location of perched zones (disconnected, associated with different units) potentially indicates a lack of a continuous perched zone beneath the canyon. However, geochemical data indicate that continuity must have existed at some time in the past and might persist in Mortandad Canyon at present (Longmire 2003, 76050). In addition, when regional aquifer Test Well (TW) 8 was drilled in 1960, the units between the alluvium and the regional aquifer were unsaturated, although possible perched zones were encountered during borehole advancement (Baltz et al. 1963, 08402).

Regional Aquifer

The regional aquifer of the Pajarito Plateau is the only aquifer capable of large-scale municipal water supply (Purtymun 1984, 06513). The regional aquifer extends throughout the Española Basin (an area roughly 6000 km²) and reaches its maximum thickness beneath the Pajarito Plateau (over 9800 ft [3000 m] thick; Cordell 1979, 76049).

Depths to the regional aquifer range between about 1200 ft (366 m) along the western edge of the plateau (1296 ft bgs at R-25, 950 ft at R-19) and about 600 ft (183 m) to the east. Beneath MDA C, the water table elevation is approximately 5884 ft (at R-14) or approximately 1300 ft bgs. Figure 3.2-4 depicts water table elevations in the regional aquifer across the Pajarito Plateau.

Spatial variations in water table gradients are caused by a combination of aquifer heterogeneity and the influence of pumping. The horizontal component of the background hydraulic gradient beneath MDA C is approximately 0.02, although gradients locally are steeper (0.03) from pumping at PM-5. At this time, information about the hydrogeological conditions in the vicinity of PM-5 is insufficient to conclusively predict the impact of PM-5 pumping in the deep units on the hydraulic heads and gradients in the shallow aquifer units (Puye Formation and Totavi Lentil). Pore-water velocity is predicted to be approximately 40 ft/yr (12 m/yr) according to a calculation of Darcy's Law that estimates groundwater velocity in the regional aquifer. This velocity assumes hydraulic conductivity of 0.7 ft/day ([0.2 m/day], see Table 5, EPA 1992, 15344), a gradient of 0.03, and a porosity typical of sedimentary rocks (0.2, Freeze and Cherry 1979, 64057). At this velocity, travel time in the regional aquifer between MDA C and PM-5 or R-14 would be approximately 100 yr.

Vadose Zone

The region beneath the ground surface and above the regional aquifer is called the vadose (unsaturated) zone. This discussion focuses on the vadose zone beneath the mesa at MDA C. The source of moisture in the vadose zone is precipitation, most of which is removed as runoff, evaporation, and transpiration (LANL 1997, 63131). The subsurface movement of the remaining moisture (often referred to as recharge) is predominantly vertical in direction and is influenced by properties and conditions of the vadose zone. Characteristics of infiltration in the vadose zone are described above (see "Perched Intermediate Waters").

The geologic property of the Bandelier Tuff that most influences fluid flow in the unsaturated zone is the degree of welding. Welded tuffs tend to have less matrix porosity and more fractures than nonwelded tuffs. Fractures in welded tuff may include relatively close-spaced cooling joints as well as tectonic fractures. Although nonwelded tuffs also have fractures, they are generally less abundant than in welded tuffs.

Several competing effects determine moisture content and fluid flux in welded, devitrified tuff. While water moves slowly through the unsaturated tuff matrix, it can move relatively rapidly through fractures if nearly saturated conditions exist (LANL 1997, 63131). The saturation levels measured at MDA C are relatively low ([1%–10% gravimetric moisture content] Appendix B). At these saturation levels, most of the fractures beneath the site are expected to be completely dry, and the water will exist only in the tuff matrix. Only in situations when substantial infiltration occurs from the ground surface will the fractures become wet and conduct water. However, modeling studies predict that when fractures disappear at contacts between stratigraphic subunits, when fracture fills are encountered, or when coatings are interrupted, fracture moisture is absorbed into the tuff matrix (Soll and Birdsell 1998, 70011).

4.0 SCOPE OF ACTIVITIES

This section identifies the specific activities to be performed during the field investigation of MDA C. The primary goal of this investigation is to determine how buried waste materials disposed of at MDA C may have migrated into soil and subsurface bedrock and the potential extent of that migration.

4.1 MDA C Investigation Activities

The field investigation of MDA C will be comprised of the following activities. The methods used to conduct each of these activities are identified and discussed in Section 5.

- Forty-two vertical boreholes will be drilled at the locations shown in Figure 4.1-1 to 25 ft below the deepest detected contamination based on field-screening.
- One boring will be advanced to approximately 800 ft bgs to evaluate for the presence of vaporphase contamination and intermediate perched groundwater.
- Continuous core samples will be collected from each borehole, visually inspected, field-screened for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and geologically logged. Borehole logs will be prepared for each borehole.
- Samples of both tuff and subsurface vapor for field-screening will be collected every 10 ft for the first 60 ft of drilling bgs, then at 20 ft intervals to depths of 200 bgs and 30 ft intervals to total depth (TD). A minimum of one sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted for laboratory analysis for both tuff and subsurface vapor (Table 4.1-1).
- Subsurface vapor samples will be collected using SUMMA canisters and analyzed for VOCs using EPA Method TO-15 or equivalent method. Samples will be selected based on the vapor field-screening results or other evidence of potential contamination (e.g., the presence of surge beds). Subsurface vapor samples will be collected for tritium analysis at the same sampling locations.
- Groundwater samples will be collected if perched water is encountered in a borehole.
- Surface soil samples will be collected on the eastern boundary of MDA C for laboratory analysis for the parameters specified in Section 5.3.2.

4.1.1 Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes

To define the nature and extent of contamination at MDA C, 42 vertical boreholes will be installed surrounding the disposal pits and shafts (Figure 4.1-1). The boreholes will provide information on the subsurface stratigraphy and potential migration pathways and geotechnical properties. The borehole locations are based on those specified in the April 6, 2005, NMED letter of approval with modifications. Instead of drilling 4 horizontal boreholes beneath Pits 1 through 4 as specified in the approval letter, an additional 11 vertical boreholes will be drilled between Pits 1 through 4, as shown in Figure 4.1-1. These 11 vertical boreholes will be drilled after conducting a geophysical survey. The geophysical survey will target the location of the boundaries between Pits 1 through 4 and attempt to locate the 55 shafts between Pits 1 and 3. If the geophysical survey is successful in determining the pit and shaft locations, an additional borehole may be drilled along the eastern area between Pits 1 and 3. With the current uncertainty in the location of the shafts between Pits 1 and 3, only three boreholes are currently proposed to be drilled between these pits.

In addition to the requirements specified in the April 6, 2005 approval letter, 4 additional boreholes will be drilled to the south and east of MDA C (Figure 4.1-1). These four perimeter boreholes will assist in determining the lateral extent of potential contamination from MDA C and will be located approximately 250 ft away from the nearest disposal pit.

A single, vertical borehole (BH-09) will be drilled to a depth of approximately 800 ft bgs in the area north of Pit 5 near the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 4.1-1) to determine whether perched groundwater is present beneath MDA C. The location of the vertical borehole adjacent to the head of Ten Site Canyon will provide the best chance of encountering perched groundwater in the vicinity of MDA C. The borehole is near a storm water runoff channel that is cut into the tuff north of MDA C and that directs storm water collected from parking areas and roadways serving TA-50 into Ten Site Canyon. Therefore, local infiltration rates are expected to be much higher in this area than in other locations near MDA C.

BH-09 also provides an opportunity to collect geotechnical data to support transport modeling by characterizing the site-specific hydrogeologic properties at MDA C, including saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, chloride-ion concentration, porosity, bulk density, matrix potential (i.e., suction), and moisture content. A detailed profile of moisture content will ensure an adequate data set to calibrate a neutron probe for moisture logging. Collecting a profile of matrix potential in combination with measuring the moisture content will provide data on the probable direction of moisture movement in the subsurface. Estimates of saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity also support modeling of liquid migration in the vadose zone. Tuff samples for chloride-ion concentration support evaluation of the rates of water infiltration and evaporation.

Defining the extent of a liquid-borne release of metals or radionuclides from a disposal unit is difficult because contaminants can migrate with water infiltrating below a pit or shaft through fractures in the tuff rather than in the tuff matrix. Under fracture flow conditions, detection of residual contamination in tuff is largely uncertain and establishing the vertical and horizontal extent of such contamination is inherently subjective, even with respect to concentrations relative to background or a decreasing concentration gradient. Field documentation of samples collected from fractures will include a detailed physical description of the fracture-fill material and rock matrix sampled. The volumes of fracture-fill and rock-matrix material included in the sample will be estimated from field measurements. An additional sample will be collected from the rock matrix adjacent to the fracture sample material to allow for comparison. The fractures and matrix samples are paired and will be assigned unique identifiers.

4.1.2 Perched Water Sampling

BH-09 will extend through the Cerro Toledo interval to determine if perched groundwater is present below MDA C. If saturation is encountered as the borehole advances, drilling will be stopped to determine whether sufficient water volume is available to analyze the water quality. If the volume is sufficient, a groundwater sample will be collected and analyzed for TAL metals, anions, perchlorate, alkalinity, cyanide, total organic carbon, total inorganic carbon, and total dissolved solids. A groundwater monitoring well construction plan will be submitted to NMED for approval within 15 days of completion of drilling and sampling.

4.1.3 Subsurface Vapor Sampling

To establish the extent of VOC contamination in tuff, VOC pore-gas data will be collected from each borehole. A minimum of one subsurface sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted for laboratory analysis. The first sample in each borehole will be collected at a depth of approximately 20 ft bgs, corresponding to a depth adjacent to the disposal unit. A second VOC pore-gas sample will be collected

from the bedrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft. A third subsurface vapor sample will be obtained from the maximum depth of each borehole. Additional collection of subsurface vapor samples will follow the requirements specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Consent Order.

A second round of VOC pore-gas sampling at the same depths will be conducted approximately one month after drilling activities are completed at each borehole. The purpose of the second round of sampling is to confirm the VOC pore-gas data findings for samples collected immediately after drilling. It is possible that the initial VOC pore-gas measurements may be affected by drilling activities; therefore, VOC measurements collected after subsurface pore-gas conditions have stabilized may be more representative of actual conditions.

All ten ports in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 were sampled for VOCs in January 2003. The VOC concentrations measured in January 2003 were consistent with results from sampling performed in 2000 through 2002, indicating minimal variability in VOC pore-gas concentrations over time. An additional two rounds of pore-gas sampling will be conducted at boreholes 50-01900 and 50-10131 after drilling activities are completed and again one month later. Data will be collected from all ten ports in each borehole. The port depths for borehole 50-01900 are 20, 50, 90, 103, 120, 160, 200, 233, 260, and 315 ft bgs. The port depths for borehole 50-10131 are 25, 50, 75, 100, 125, 150, 175, 200, 225, and 250 ft bgs. Pore-gas data for VOCs from the first and second phase of VOC sampling in the new and existing boreholes will be used to determine the extent of VOC pore-gas contamination and the need for additional boreholes instrumented for monitoring VOCs in pore gas.

To establish the extent of tritium vapor contamination in tuff, tritium pore-gas data will be collected at the same intervals that VOC samples are collected, and will be submitted for laboratory analysis. The first sample in each borehole will be collected at a depth of approximately 20 ft bgs, corresponding to a depth adjacent to the disposal unit. A second tritium sample will be collected from the bedrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft. A third sample will be obtained from the maximum depth of each borehole. Additional collection of tritium samples will follow the requirements specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Consent Order.

A second round of tritium pore-gas samples will be collected approximately one month after drilling activities for all boreholes are completed. Tritium pore-gas samples will be collected in silica gel samplers for analysis by an off-site contract laboratory.

4.1.4 Surface Soil Sampling

Phase I RFI surface soil data indicate that the extent of radionuclide contamination has not been defined along the eastern border of MDA C. Concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium were detected above BV/FV in a total of 11 samples northeast and east of the MDA C boundary. Americium-241 was detected in 9 samples, plutonium-238 was detected in 5 samples, and plutonium-239 was detected in all 11 samples. The highest concentration of each radionuclide from these samples are 1.017 pCi/g americium-241 at location 50-08138; 0.068 pCi/g plutonuim-238 at location 50-08494; and 10.687 pCi/g plutonium-239 at location 50-08086. A summary of radionuclides detected above BV/FV in surface soil at MDA C is provided in Table B-12, and bubble plots are of radionuclide detects are provided in Figures D-3, D-4, and D-5.

A gamma spectroscopy survey will be performed to determine the extent of radionuclide contamination in surface soil along the eastern boundary of MDA C. Based on the results of the survey, six surface soil samples will be collected for fixed laboratory analysis as specified in Section 5.3.2 of this work plan.

4.1.5 Field-Screening

Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 2, of the Consent Order specifies that core samples collected at MDA C be screened using the methods described in Section IX.B of the Order. Section IX.B.2.d of the Order specifies that all core samples be screened by (1) visual examination; (2) headspace vapor screening for VOCs; and (3) x-ray fluorescence (XRF) for metals. Additional screening for release-specific characteristics, such as pH and HE, will be conducted where appropriate. Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Order indicates that screening results for the samples collected at MDA C will be used to identify samples to be submitted for laboratory analysis.

The results of Phase I RFI at MDA C indicate that the screening methods specified in the Consent Order, other than visual examination, are ineffective and generate no useful information for the purpose of identifying samples to submit for laboratory analysis. The limitations of field-screening methods for various classes of analytes and alternative field-screening methods are discussed below.

VOCs

The headspace vapor screening procedure described in Section IX.B.2.d of the Consent Order calls for the sample to be sealed in a bag or other container and equilibrated with the ambient air inside the container. The concentration of VOCs in the headspace gas is then measured using a PID. The results of previous investigations at MDA C indicate that this procedure is not appropriate for core samples collected at MDA C.

The above procedure is designed to identify samples with elevated concentrations of VOCs in the solid matrix. This procedure is designed to cause VOCs associated with the solid phase to volatilize into the headspace, where they can be detected using a PID. At MDA C, VOCs are present in subsurface tuff samples in the pore gas and are not associated with the solid matrix. If this screening procedure were used for samples collected at MDA C, vapor-phase VOCs would diffuse from the sample pore space into the container headspace and decrease the concentration as the VOCs are diluted into the headspace gas. Based on the results of past subsurface pore-gas monitoring at MDA C, the concentration of VOCs in the headspace gas would be too low to detect using a PID. Past pore-gas monitoring has shown maximum concentrations of most VOCs to be less than 1 ppm, with several VOCs having maximum concentrations in the low ppm range. The concentration after dilution into the headspace should be less than 1 ppm, which is the detection limit of many PIDs.

Alternate VOC screening approaches, such as direct surveys of the surface of the core using a PID would also be ineffective. During Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field by direct survey with a PID. No VOCs were detected in any of these samples.

As an alternative, subsurface vapor samples will be collected for field-screening of VOCs every 10 ft for the first 60 ft of drilling bgs, at 20-ft intervals to depths of 200 ft bgs, and 30-ft intervals to TD. Vapor screening of subsurface core for VOCs will be conducted using a PID equipped with an 11.7 eV lamp capable of measuring quantities as low as 1 ppm. The base of the boreholes at each sampling interval will be isolated and purged in sufficient quantities to ensure formation air is sampled. The maximum value and the ambient-air temperature will be recorded on the field borehole or test pit log for each sample. The PID will be calibrated each day to the manufacturer's standard for instrument operation, and all daily calibration results will be documented in field logbooks. Field-screening for VOCs will be used to guide drilling beyond the target depth. Boreholes will be advanced 25 ft beyond the last field-screening detection.

Metals

During Phase I RFI, 82 subsurface tuff samples were submitted for laboratory analysis of metals. Fourteen metals were detected at concentrations above BVs. Only three of these metals (barium, calcium, and lead) were present at concentrations that would have been detectable using XRF. For the other metals that can be detected using XRF, the maximum concentrations were generally less than half the respective XRF detection limit.

ΗE

Tuff samples collected at depths less than 60 ft bgs that are submitted for laboratory analysis will be fieldscreened for HE. If HE is not present beneath the pits at depths less than 60 ft, samples collected at deeper intervals will not be submitted for laboratory analysis of explosive compounds. Strategic Diagnostics, Inc., D-Tech immunoassay test kits will be used to field screen both soil and tuff samples for Research Department Explosive (RDX [1,3,5-trintro-1,3,5,-triazacyclohexane]) and trinitrotoluene (TNT). Immunoassay field-screening results will be recorded on the field boring logs. A field duplicate sample will be screened with every set (typically 10) of characterization samples. Field calibration standards for quantitative field screening methods will be run daily or as prescribed in the manufacturer's instructions. The quantitative field analytical methods for RDX and TNT are EPA SW-846 Methods 4051 and 4050, respectively. The detection limit for RDX and TNT in soils is approximately 1 ppm.

For boreholes BH-1 through BH-38, a minimum of two samples will be selected for explosive compounds analyses within the first 60 ft of each borehole. The first sample will be collected adjacent to the disposal unit and the second at the base of the nearest disposal units. If HE (RDX or TNT) is not detected in the first 60 ft of each borehole during field-screening, no additional samples will be submitted for laboratory analyses. If HE (RDX or TNT) is detected by field-screening, additional samples will be submitted until HE is no longer detected by field-screening. For the four perimeter boreholes (BH-39 through BH-42) only one tuff sample will be selected for explosive compounds analyses within the first 60 ft of each borehole.

Radionuclides

The MDA C work plan specifies radiation screening of all samples is primarily for health and safety purposes rather than for identifying samples for laboratory analysis. The results of the Phase I RFI show that field radiation screening was not effective in identifying samples to submit for laboratory analysis.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and 67 of these were submitted for laboratory analysis of radionuclides. Forty-three of these 67 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium within the range of BVs. The remaining 24 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium above BVs. Table 4.1-2 summarizes the field-screening results for samples having radionuclide activities within the background range and above background. As shown in Table 4.1-2, there was no significant difference in field-screening results for samples within and above background values. Therefore, field-screening for radionuclides is not useful for determining which samples should be submitted for laboratory analysis. Additionally, field-screening methods for tritium suitable for the levels of tritium present at MDA C are not available.

4.1.6 Investigation-Derived Waste

Investigation-derived waste (IDW) is waste generated as a result of field investigation activities and may include, but is not limited to, drill cuttings; purge water; contaminated personal protective equipment

(PPE), sampling supplies and plastic; fluids from the decontamination of PPE and sampling equipment; and all other waste potentially coming in contact with contaminants. IDW generated during the investigation at MDA C will be managed to protect human health and the environment, comply with applicable EPA and NMED regulations, DOE orders, and Laboratory Implementation Requirements (LIRs), and adhere to Laboratory waste minimization goals. The management of IDW is described in Appendix F of this work plan.

4.1.7 Analytical Suites

A minimum of five tuff samples collected from all boreholes will be analyzed for the full analytical suite specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv.4 of the Consent Order. This suite includes VOCs (pore-gas only), SVOCs, pH, PCBs, nitrates, perchlorate, TAL metals, and cyanide. A minimum of three tuff samples will be analyzed for dioxin/furans and two samples for explosive compounds if HE is not detected by field-screening within the first 60 ft of each borehole. VOC analyses of pore-gas samples will be performed in lieu of VOC analyses of soil and tuff samples. In addition to the analyses required in Section IV.C.3.c.iv.4 of the Order, radionuclide analyses will be performed. The radionuclide analyses include gamma spectroscopy and isotopic analyses of americium, plutonium, uranium, strontium, and tritium (pore-gas only).

A review of the waste inventory records (see Appendix B) does not indicate the presence of dioxins or furans in the disposed wastes. However, dioxin and furans can be generated by the combustion of organic material containing, or in the presence of, chlorine atoms. Three tuff samples from each borehole will be submitted to an analytical laboratory for dioxin/furan analysis. The first sample will be collected at a depth adjacent to the disposal unit. The second sample will be collected at the base of the corresponding pit or shaft. The final sample will be collected at TD. One sample will be submitted for dioxin/furan analysis in the perimeter boreholes BH-39 through BH-42.

5.0 INVESTIGATION METHODS

The current versions of the ENV-Environmental Characterization and Remediation (ENV-ECR) standard operating procedures (SOPs), quality procedures (QPs), and the ENV-ERS Quality Management Plan, which are available at <u>http://erproject.lanl.gov/documents/ procedures.html</u>, are applicable to the investigation methods proposed in this work plan and are summarized in Table 5.0-1. Additional procedures may be added as necessary to describe and document quality-affecting activities.

- SOP-1.01 General Instructions for Field Investigations
- SOP-1.02 Sample Containers and Preservation
- SOP-1.03 Handling, Packaging, and Shipping of Samples
- SOP-1.04 Sample Control and Field Documentation
- SOP-1.05 Field Quality Control Samples
- SOP-1.06 Management of ER Project Wastes
- SOP-1.08 Field Documentation of Drilling and Sampling Equipment
- SOP-1.10 Waste Characterization
- SOP-1.12 Field Site Closeout Checklist
- SOP-3.11 Geodetic Surveys
- SOP-5.03 Monitor Well and RFI Borehole Abandonment

- SOP-5.07 Operation of LANL Owned Borehole Logging Trailer
- SOP-6.09 Spade and Scoop Method for Collection of Soil Samples
- SOP-6.26 Core Barrel Sampling for Subsurface Earth Materials
- SOP-6.31 Sampling of Sub-Atmospheric Air
- SOP-7.05 Subsurface Moisture Measurements Using a Neutron Probe
- SOP-12.01 Field Logging, Handling and Documentation of Borehole Materials

5.1 Methods for Drilling and Sampling

5.1.1 Drilling Protocol

Vertical boreholes will be drilled using either the hollow-stem or air-rotary method, depending on worker safety requirements. To address worker safety requirements for this investigation, the potential for worker exposure to subsurface contaminants from borehole cuttings and/or core will need to be reviewed in the site specific health and safety plan and the documented safety analysis (DSA) Although the hollow-stem auger drilling method is preferred when investigating vapor-phase contamination, the air-rotary drilling method provides for engineered controls (i.e., cyclone-velocity dissipator and HEPA filter) to manage downhole material at the surface and thus reduce and/or eliminating exposure pathways. The drilling methods to be used at MDA C are described in the following paragraphs.

Hollow-Stem Auger

The hollow-stem auger consists of a hollow steel shaft with a continuous spiraled steel flight welded onto the exterior site of the stem. The stem is connected to an auger bit and, when rotated, transports cuttings to the surface. The hollow stem of the auger allows drill rods, split-spoon core barrels, Shelby tubes, and other samplers to be inserted through the center of the auger so the samples may be retrieved during the drilling operations. The hollow stem also acts to case the borehole temporarily, so that the casing (riser) may be inserted down through the center of the augers once the desired depth is reached, thus minimizing the risk of possible collapse of the borehole. A bottom plug or pilot bit can be fastened onto the bottom of the augers to keep out most of the soils and/or water that have a tendency to clog the bottom of the augers during drilling. Drilling without a center plug is acceptable provided that the soil plug, formed in the bottom of the auger, is removed before sampling or installing well casings. The soil plug can be removed by washing out the plug using a side discharge rotary bit or augering out the plug with a solid-stem auger bit sized to fit inside the hollow-stem auger.

Air Rotary

The air-rotary method uses a drill pipe or drill stem coupled to a drill bit that rotates and cuts through soil and rock. The cuttings produced from the rotation of the drilling bit are transported to the surface by compressed air, which is forced down the borehole through the drill pipe and returns to the surface through the annular space (between the drill pipe and the borehole wall). The circulation of the compressed air not only removes the cuttings from the borehole but also helps to cool the drill bit. The use of air rotary drilling is best suited for hard rock formations. In soft unconsolidated formations, casing is driven to keep the formation from caving. During drilling, the air compressor will have an in-line organic filter system to filter the air coming from the compressor. The organic filter system shall be inspected regularly to ensure that the system is functioning properly. In addition, a cyclone-velocity dissipator or similar air-containment/dust-suppression system will be used to funnel the cuttings to one location instead of allowing the cuttings to discharge uncontrolled from the borehole. Air rotary that employs the dual-tube

(reverse circulation) drilling system is acceptable because the cuttings are contained within the drill stem and are discharged through a cyclone-velocity dissipator to the ground surface.

5.1.2 Collection of Tuff Samples

Subsurface tuff samples will be collected from the split-spoon core barrel into sealed sleeves or coreprotect bags to preserve core moisture following SOP-06.26, Rev. 1. A minimum of one sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted for laboratory analysis. Samples will be collected from intervals where contamination is suspected because the field-screening results are elevated and/or visual inspection identifies fractures or staining.

Field documentation of samples collected from fractures will include a detailed physical description of the fracture-fill material and rock matrix sampled following SOP-12.01, Rev. 4. The volumes of fracture-fill and rock-matrix material included in the sample will be estimated from field measurements. An additional sample will be collected from the rock matrix adjacent to the fracture sample material to allow for comparison. The fractures and matrix samples will be assigned unique identifiers.

Tuff samples will be analyzed for cyanide, nitrates, perchlorate, explosive compounds, TAL metals, SVOCs, pH, PCBs, and radionuclides (americium-241, strontium-90, isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and other radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy). Additionally, tuff samples collected adjacent to the disposal unit, the first sampling interval below each pit or shaft, and at TD will be analyzed for dioxins and furans. Tuff samples collected at depths less than 60 ft bgs that are submitted for laboratory analysis will be field-tested for HE. If HE is not present beneath the pits at depths less than 60 ft, samples collected at deeper intervals will not be submitted for explosive compound laboratory analysis. Analysis of all tuff samples will be conducted using analytical methods specified by contract requirements of the statement of work.

Quality assurance (QA)/quality control (QC) samples will include field-duplicate samples to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique and rinsate blanks to evaluate the decontamination procedures. These samples will be collected following SOP-01.05, Rev. 1, and will be collected at the frequency specified in Section IX.B.2.e of the March 1, 2005, Consent Order.

5.1.3 Collection of Pore-Gas Samples

Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected from the 42 vertical boreholes and boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 following SOP-06.31, Rev. 1 and in compliance with Section IX.B.2.g of the Consent Order. In each borehole, pore-gas samples will be collected at each depth interval where core samples were selected for off-site laboratory analyses (pore-gas VOC analyses are performed in lieu of VOC analyses on core samples). Pore-gas samples will be collected using a straddle packer to isolate discrete depths in the borehole. Each interval will be purged before sampling until the measurements of carbon dioxide and oxygen are stable and representative of subsurface conditions. A purge pump will be used to withdraw borehole and formation vapors through the borehole or constructed sampling port. Concentrations of purge indicator gases (carbon dioxide and oxygen) will be monitored continuously during this presampling cycle. Once indicator-gas concentrations are stable, proper purge is achieved and formation vapor sampling can proceed. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected in SUMMA canisters and submitted for analysis of VOCs using EPA Method TO-15 and in silica gel samplers for tritium analysis using EPA Method 906.0.

QA/QC samples for VOCs in pore-gas will consist of an equipment blank and field duplicate for each sampling round. After sampling and purge decontamination, the equipment blank will be collected by

pulling zero gas (99.9% ultrahigh-purity nitrogen) through the packer sampling apparatus. This sample will be used to evaluate the decontamination procedures. The field duplicate sample will be used to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique. A field duplicate sample will also be collected for tritium. QA/QC samples will be collected in accordance with SOP-01.05, and will be collected at the frequency specified in Section IX.B.2.e of the March 1, 2005, Consent Order.

5.1.4 Borehole Abandonment

All boreholes, except those identified for completion as vapor-monitoring wells or perched groundwatermonitoring wells, will be abandoned in accordance with Section X.D of the Consent Order by filling the borehole with a bentonite/concrete mixture. A tremie pipe will be used to fill the boreholes upward from the bottom of the borehole to the surface. All cuttings will be managed as investigative-derived waste as specified in Appendix F of this document. All information regarding borehole abandonment will be provided in the MDA C investigation report.

5.1.5 Equipment Decontamination

Following drilling and sampling activities, project personnel will decontaminate all equipment involved in drilling and sampling activities. Residual material adhering to equipment will be removed using dry decontamination methods such as the use of wire brushes and scrapers (SOP-01.08). If equipment cannot be free-released using dry decontamination methods, wet decontamination methods will be used. The equipment will be pressure-washed on a temporary decontamination pad with a high-density polyethylene liner. Cleaning solutions and wash water will be collected and contained for proper disposal. Decontamination solutions will be sampled and analyzed to determine the final disposition of the wastewater and the effectiveness of the decontamination procedures. All parts of the drilling equipment, including the undercarriage, wheels, tracks, chassis, and cab, will be thoroughly cleaned. Air filters on equipment operating in the exclusion zone will be considered contaminated and will be removed and replaced before equipment leaves the site. Equipment ready for demobilization will be surveyed by a Health and Safety Radiation Control Division technician before it is released from the site.

5.2 Methods for Drilling and Sampling BH-09

5.2.1 Drilling Protocol

A single, vertical borehole will be drilled to a depth of 800 ft in the area north of Pit 5 near the head of Ten Site Canyon. The location and depth of the borehole were selected to provide information on the vertical profile of VOC and tritium concentrations in pore-gas and to determine whether perched groundwater is present below MDA C.

Hollow-stem auger drilling will be used until refusal (down to at least 300 ft) because it has proven to be capable of collecting undisturbed samples of core and subsurface vapors within the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff. Upon refusal, air-rotary drilling will be deployed down the same borehole for completion. A description of the air-rotary method is provided in Section 5.1.1. The coupling of these drilling methods is practical and allows the objectives of the sampling for this borehole to be met. The vertical borehole will be cored continuously with a split-barrel sampler to 800 ft following SOP-04.01, Rev. 1. Core will be screened for radiological contamination, visually inspected, and geologically logged.

5.2.2 Collection of Pore-Gas Samples

The sampling depth and analytical suites for BH-09 are described in Table 4.1-1. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected every 100 ft down the borehole to the depth where hollow-stem auger drilling cannot be continued (approximately 400 ft or deeper). Pore-gas samples will be collected following SOP-06.31, Rev. 1, using a straddle packer to isolate discrete depths of the borehole. Each interval will be purged before sampling until the measurements of carbon dioxide and oxygen are stable and representative of subsurface conditions. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected in SUMMA canisters and submitted for analysis of VOCs using EPA Method TO-15; samples collected in silica gel samplers and submitted for tritium analysis using EPA Method 906.0. An additional sample will be collected at TD (800 ft) with a single packer through the end of the air-rotary drill string; however, the potential instability of the Puye Formation and the effects of air-rotary drilling on subsurface vapors may preclude collecting a sample representative of true subsurface conditions. The subsurface vapor sample at TD will be collected only if the conditions for purge-gas stabilization according to SOP-06.31 are met.

QA/QC samples for VOCs in pore-gas will consist of an equipment blank and field duplicate for each sampling round. After sampling and purge decontamination, the equipment blank will be collected by pulling zero gas (99.9% ultrahigh-purity nitrogen) through the packer sampling apparatus to evaluate decontamination procedures. The field duplicate sample will be used to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique. A field duplicate sample will also be collected for tritium. QA/QC samples will be collected in accordance with SOP-01.05, Rev. 1.

5.2.3 Collection of Geotechnical Data

BH-09 will be cored continuously and geologically logged to TD following SOP-04.01, Rev 1, and SOP-12.01, Rev. 4. Samples will be collected from core provided by a split-barrel sampler throughout the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff to allow for visual inspection. Brass sleeves will then be used in the relatively unconsolidated Cerro Toledo interval, the Otowi Member, and the Puye Formation to improve recovery and maintain the structural integrity in the hole for hydrogeologic characterization. Samples collected from the split-barrel sampler will be preserved in sealed sleeves or core-protect bags to preserve core moisture following SOP-06.26, Rev. 1.

Moisture content, matrix potential, and chloride analysis will be collected every 20 ft from this borehole. Samples for saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, and bulk density will be collected once in each tuff unit, twice from the Cerro Toledo interval, and five times in the Otowi Member at varying depths. Five samples will also be collected from the Puye Formation. The samples collected from the Cerro Toledo interval, the Otowi Member, and the Puye Formation will be selected from core to be representative of all the textural intervals encountered. Analyses for saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, and bulk density will be performed using analytical methods specified by contract requirements of the statement of work. One field duplicate sample will be collected and analyzed to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique.

5.2.4 Collection of Perched Water Samples

During drilling operations zones of elevated moisture content, localized saturation, and groundwater may be encountered. These zones may not be assignable to either an alluvial or the regional groundwater system and may represent a localized phenomenon. The Laboratory's decision process for characterizing these zones is presented in the attached flowchart shown in Figure 5.2-1 and described in the following text.

If saturation is encountered as a borehole advances, drilling will be stopped to determine whether sufficient water volume is available to analyze the water quality. These analyses may include metals, anions, perchlorate, alkalinity, carbon organic carbon, total inorganic carbon, and total dissolved solids. Generally the total volume required is approximately 0.5 to 1 L. Of this volume, 100 mL is unfiltered and unpreserved; another 100 mL is filtered and preserved with nitric acid. If this minimum volume of groundwater cannot be collected, the borehole will be continued to the planned TD or until saturation is encountered again and the process is repeated. A porous cup lysimeter or absorbent membrane will be installed at the depth of saturation to monitor the zone if the borehole is completed for pore-gas monitoring. Insufficient water sample volumes from discrete depths will not be composited to make the required volume for screening analysis.

If sufficient volume exists, a groundwater sample would be collected and analyzed for the screening constituents on a rapid turnaround basis at a geochemistry laboratory at the Laboratory. Typically, results of groundwater screening samples are available in the R-well drilling program within 48 hr. During this time, the borehole will be advanced to the base of saturation, or the perching horizon, and halted. If possible, the perching horizon will be identified and not penetrated, and the thickness of the zone of saturation and the characteristics of the perching horizon will be determined. Once drilling ceases, a monitoring well will be designed, and a monitoring well design plan will be submitted to NMED for approval before well construction. Following approval of the design, the well will be installed. A borehole will be drilled adjacent to the well and the saturated zone isolated with a double wall casing advancement drilling method to isolate the known saturated zone. The additional borehole will then be completed to the planned depths and the process repeated.

5.3 Surface Sampling

5.3.1 Radiological Survey

A radiological survey will be conducted to the northeast and east of the MDA C boundary to aid in determining the extent of radionuclide surface soil contamination. This survey will be performed with a Berkeley Nucleonics Surveillance and Measurement System, a portable gamma spectroscopy instrument with an integrated multichannel analyzer. This instrument uses a sodium iodide detector to identify multiple isotopes and the isotope specific/total dose rates at each survey location.

The radiological survey will be conducted on a 15- by 15-ft grid. The coordinates of all survey grid locations will be coupled with the gamma spectroscopy data to determine spatial trends and the extent of radionuclide contamination in the surface soil. The results of this survey will be used to select six surface soil samples for fixed laboratory analysis.

5.3.2 Surface Soil Sampling

Six surface soil samples will be collected from locations on the gamma spectroscopy survey grid. The locations of these samples will be biased towards both the highest radionuclide concentration, and from bounding locations on the grid perimeter. The surface soil samples will be taken from an interval of 0-6 in. in depth in accordance with SOP-06.09.

Surface soil samples will be submitted for fixed laboratory analysis of americium-241, isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and gamma spectroscopy, using methods specified by contract requirements of the Laboratory's Sample Management Office (SMO). Samples for QA/QC will consist of one field duplicate per ten samples collected.

6.0 MONITORING AND SAMPLING PROGRAM

Pore-gas monitoring of two boreholes at MDA C has been conducted quarterly from 2000 through the third quarter of 2003 to collect data to determine the nature and extent of contamination in the vapor phase beneath MDA C. In addition, biweekly tritium samples in the breathing zone were collected outside the northeast fence line of MDA C over a one-yr period. The results of the investigation will determine whether a vapor-monitoring program is warranted; if so, a vapor-monitoring plan will be developed and submitted to NMED for approval.

6.1 Pore-Gas Sampling

Two boreholes at MDA C, equipped with positive pressure membranes for sampling, were monitored at multiple depths for 11 quarters. Boreholes 50-9100 and 50-10131 are located in areas of elevated surface flux of VOCs, as determined by the EMFLUX soil-gas surveys and are therefore the likely areas of maximum vertical extent. Measured VOC concentrations are in the low ppmv range near the depth of disposal and diffuse with depth. Subsurface VOC concentrations at MDA C have been monitored from the fourth quarter of 2000 until the third quarter of 2003 when quarterly pore-gas monitoring was discontinued.

Previous vapor sampling has determined that VOCs disposed of in Bandelier Tuff are present in the subsurface in the form of organic vapors. The very low organic and moisture content of the Bandelier Tuff greatly limits, or inhibits, sorption of VOCs to the matrix. Therefore, fixed analytical laboratory analysis of core samples will not detect VOCs, which are present primarily as vapor in the pore space. Therefore, to characterize the nature and extent of potential vapor-phase contamination at MDA C at TA-50, the ENV-ERS Program began an investigation of pore gas that uses technologies employed elsewhere at the Laboratory and approved by NMED.

In 2002, RFI borehole 50-09100 was completed as a vapor monitoring well using a positive-pressure membrane. Ten sample ports were installed in the membrane, ranging in depth from 20 to 315 ft bgs. In 2001, a second monitoring well (50-10131) was drilled and completed with a positive-pressure membrane and with ports depths ranging from 25 to 250 ft bgs. Figure 6.1-1 shows the schematic of the membrane in borehole 50-09100 showing port depths and construction.

Monitoring of subsurface VOCs has been completed at MDA C for a total of 11 quarters, beginning in the fourth quarter of 2000 until the third quarter of 2003. Every available port at boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 was screened with a Brüel and Kjaer (B&K) multigas analyzer during every quarter of the monitoring period following SOP-06.31. SUMMA canister samples were also collected from one port of one borehole each quarter. SUMMA samples were collected from borehole 50-09100 for 10 quarters and from borehole 50-10131 for 6 quarters. In the second quarter of 2003, all sample ports in both boreholes were sampled simultaneously to assess the potential influence of temporal variability on VOC concentrations measured between 2000 and 2002. All pore gas sampling at MDA C was completed per SOP-06.31, "Sampling of Subatmospheric Air."

6.2 Tritium in Air Sampling

An ENV-Meteorology and Air Quality (MAQ) Group air-sampling station was set up outside the northeastern boundary (the predominant wind direction) of MDA C in March 2003 at an elevation of 4 ft above ground level to monitor tritium in the breathing zone. The group conducted continuous air sampling for tritium over a one-yr period, in accordance with SOP ENV-MAQ-204, R10, "Sampling of Ambient Airborne Tritium." Composite samples were collected over two-week periods and submitted to an off-site

laboratory for tritium analysis. The subsequent interpretation and analysis of these data was performed by the ENV-MAQ Group in support of worker health and safety following its protocols, and the results will be reported in the MDA C investigation report.

7.0 SCHEDULE

Field activities, including drilling and surface and subsurface sampling, will take approximately eight to ten months to complete (barring inclement weather or other unforeseen delays). The subsurface sampling will include the first round of pore-gas sampling using SUMMA canisters and silica gel samplers. A second round of pore-gas sampling will take place approximately one month after the first round has been collected. Laboratory and NMED representatives will meet to review the pore-gas data and determine whether to instrument any additional boreholes for pore-gas monitoring.

The investigation report is scheduled to be submitted by December 6, 2006.

8.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all documents cited in this report. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and ER ID number. This information is also included in text citations. ER ID numbers are assigned by the ENV-ERS Records Processing Facility (RPF) and are used to locate the document at the RPF and, where applicable, in the ENV-ERS project reference set titled "Reference Set for Material Disposal Areas, Technical Area 50."

Copies of the reference sets are maintained at the NMED Hazardous Waste Bureau; the DOE Los Alamos Site Office; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 6; and the ENV-ERS Program. The sets were developed to ensure that the administrative authority has all material needed to review this document, and they are updated periodically as needed. Documents previously submitted to the administrative authority are not included.

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2001. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation MDA C and MDA H Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico Contract No. 350256-001-01 86," Report. (AGS 2001, 73710)

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2002. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation Material Disposal Area C, TA-50 Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico," Report. (AGS 2002, 73711)

Baltz, E. H., J. H. Abrahams, and W. D. Purtymun, March 1963. "Preliminary Report on the Geology and Hydrology of Mortandad Canyon Near Los Alamos, New Mexico, with Reference to Disposal of Liquid Low-Level Radioactive Waste," US Geological Survey Open File Report, Albuquerque, New Mexico. (Baltz et al. 1963, 08402)

Cordell, L., 1979. "Gravimetric Expression of Graben Faulting in Santa Fe Country and the Española Basin, New Mexico," *New Mexico Geological Society Guidebook,* 30th Annual Field Conference, Santa Fe, New Mexico, pp. 59–64. (Cordell 1979, 76049)

EPA (US Environmental Protection Agency), April 10, 1990. "Module VIII of RCRA Permit No. NM0890010515, EPA Region VI, Issued to Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico, effective May 23, 1990," EPA Region VI, Hazardous Waste Management Division, Dallas, Texas. (EPA 1990, 01585)

EPA (US Environmental Protection Agency), November 1992. "Groundwater Remediation: Extraction and Removal of TCE and CR6+ at an NPL Site," EPA Report, Washington, DC. (EPA 1992, 15344)

Freeze, R. A. and J. A. Cherry, January 1979. *Groundwater*, Prentice Hall, Inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey. (Freeze and Cherry 1979, 64057)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1079 Environmental Restoration Plan," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-92-450, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07668)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1147 Environmental Restoration Program," Los Alamos National Laboratory document, LA-UR-92-969, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07672)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), September 1995. "RFI Report for Potential Release Sites 50-006(a), 50-006(c), 50-007 (formerly Operable Unit 1147), Field Unit 5," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-95-2738, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49925)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), March 1997. "Performance Assessment and Composite Analysis for Los Alamos National Laboratory Material Disposal Area G," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-97-85, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1997, 63131)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1998. "Hydrogeologic Workplan Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-01-6511, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59599)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), November 1998. "Installation Work Plan for Environmental Restoration Project," Revision 7, Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-4652, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 62060)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), 1948 to 1969. "MDA C Waste Disposal Logbooks 2587, 3478, 4644, 6030, 7277, 9293, 9593, 12442, and 11363, 1948–1969," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1948–1969, 76035)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), December 1970. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-1264, sheet number 3, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1970, 76047)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), June 1974. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-4459, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1974, 38446)

Longmire, P., May 2003. Email Communication with E. Keating, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Longmire 2003, 76050)

Neleigh, D. W., December 1995. "Modification Request for Operable Unit 1147, Los Alamos National Laboratory (NM0890010515)," Los Alamos National Laboratory letter to T. J. Taylor, DOE ER Program Manager, from D. W. Neleigh, Section Chief, EPA Region 6 (New Mexico) Federal Facilities, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Neleigh 1995, 55112)

Nyhan, J. W., June 1978. "Soil Survey of Los Alamos County, New Mexico," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-6779-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Nyhan 1978, 05702)

Nylander, C. L., K. A. Bitner, G. Cole, E. H. Keating, S. Kinkead, P. Longmire, B. Robinson, D. B. Rogers, and D. Vaniman, March 2003. "Groundwater Annual Status Report for Fiscal Year 2002," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-03-0244, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059)

Purtymun, W. D., January 1984. "Hydrologic Characteristics of the Main Aquifer in the Los Alamos Area Development of Ground Water Supplies," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-9957-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Purtymun 1984, 06513)

Rogers, M. A., June 1977. "History and Environmental Setting of LASL Near-Surface Land Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Wastes (Areas A, B, C, D, E, F, G, and T)," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory report LA-6848-MS, Vols. I and II, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Rogers 1977, 05707)

Soll, W., and K. Birdsell, February 1998. "The Influence of Coatings and Fills on Flow in Fractured, Unsaturated Tuff Porous Media System," *Water Resources Research*, Vol. 34, No. 2, pp. 193–202. (Soll and Birdsell 1998, 70011)

Stauffer, P. H., K. H. Birdsell, M. Witkowski, T. Cherry, and J. Hopkins, March 2000. "Subsurface Vapor-Phase Transport of TCA at MDA L: Model Predictions," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-UR-00-2080, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Stauffer et al. 2000, 69794)

Spatial Data Sources

Communication Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 08 August 2002; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Dirt Road Arcs; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Hypsography, 2, 10, 20 and 100 Foot Contour Intervals; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS; 1991.

Industrial Waste Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

LANL Technical Areas; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Materials Disposal Areas; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program; ER2004-0221; 1:2,500 Scale Data; 23 April 2004.

Paved Road Arcs; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Point Feature Locations of the Environmental Restoration Project Database; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program, ER2005-0401; 16 June 2005.

Primary Electric Grid; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 06 January 2004; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Security and Industrial Fences and Gates; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 06 January 2004; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Sewer Line System; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Structures, Line Feature Data; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 22 June 2005.

Waste Storage Features; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program, ER2005-0322; 1:2,500 Scale Data; 10 August 2005.

Water Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.



Figure 1.1-1. Location of MDA C with respect to Laboratory technical areas and surrounding land holdings



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure 1.1-2. Regional map of MDA C and locations of wells and boreholes for determining stratigraphy at MDA C









Figure 1.1-4. Thickness of fill material at MDA C, estimated by GPR survey









F5, MDA C IWP, 072103, CF

MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure 3.2-1. Hydrogeologic cross-section through Pajarito Plateau in the vicinity of MDA C along Mortandad Canyon



A. Kron, 083199_FB-4.3-1, 21-005 RFI RPT, 011400, PTM_Rev. for F7, MDA C IWP, 072403, cf

Figure 3.2-2. Generalized stratigraphy of Bandelier Tuff at MDA C



Figure 3.2-3. Schematic of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599)



Source: GIS Lab m200714, REK, 061703_Rev. for F9, MDA C IWP, 072403, cf

Figure 3.2-4. Water table elevations at the Laboratory



Figure 4.1-1. Location of proposed boreholes at MDA C



49





Figure 4.1-1. Location of proposed boreholes at MDA C

	ł 			
	{			
	MDA C boundary	- [
	Pits	ļ		
1	Shafts			
	Structure			
	2 ft contour			
	10 ft contour			
	Dirt road			
	Paved road			
	Fence			
	Communication line			
	Electric line			
	Gas line			
	Industrial waste line			
	Sewer line			
1	Water line			
ľ	Phase RFI borehole	- {		
	MDA C borehole location			
L_				
	}			
	}			
CATA solu)			
Title: Durin	ne By Internated Scale; Publication Date. Synghy (1008; Los Alemas National Lateratory, ENV Remodution Services Project,			
1941 1 1961 Hyper Hadro	alphanis: 1991. Signatry (1973: Las Alexnes: National Laboratory, ENV Remainder Services: Project, 444; Sanz 1981.			
1001 Hyper Vertex	2 Spartny (2011): Lass Allamos Hamilandi Laboratory, ENV Remadiation generals Project HA; oper, 1881.			
Boundary, T	ngingshy (2011) Log Algenon Nakional Lapanskiny, 1944 Paumatikan (karnaw Prigan), 1944. Na siyinkani Anana, Lou Alamon Halimmi (Labarstory, UALAP-448), NA, Labanow, Anghali 12,	- {		
2002. Collegator	n Lines: Lan Jásmon Hatlonni Laboratory, Läkit P-GPS, NA; Linknews, August 6, 2002.			
Case Lines: I Industrial W	La Alemano Hangama Laboratory, UAAAP-GHY, NA, Uniterose, January B, 2022. Najia Lamar, Las Alemano Hankaria Laboratory, UAAAP-GHY, NA, Uniterose, January B,	- {		
Upril Curris SR20) calap Boundaries: Lon Alamos Hajlanni Laboratory, Ehiv Renerikator Services Project. GGAPR, 1;101,000, University. Durives from Burielo of Lond Management Lano Malen			
نة متروما 12.5) 1. Los Alamano Hallonari Latari 2007, EAN Australization Sankoss Project, 542009-0010; 19. auto 1, 2005.			
Paser Line Anni Carle	a (Las Almato Hagburd Laboratory, USUAP-ORE: HA: Livincoury, January 6, 2022. Annae: Las Alagnos Hadanai Laboratory, URAP 428; NA; University, January 6, 2002.			
Roads, Dirt	Lips Agroum Matiguet Laboratory, URAP-CRE, NPC Unincome, Seminy 6, 2002. I Los Alemon Matiguet Laboratory, URAP-CRE, NA, Linkowski, Seynery 6, 2002. I San Alemont Matiguet Laboratory, URAP-CRE, NA, Linkowski, Seynery 6, 2007.	1		
Senatores Manar Long	Carl Autority Statistics (Contracts): University of the Univers			
Wanta Sign EVCO	ning Funkassi: Los Alartes National Laboratory, EAV Remoduline Bandoss Praiect; (\$0184.12,800; Neech 1, 2003.			
	N			
	1 K	-		
	I I	- {		
	0 100 20	. 00		
	Feet			
)			
	1			
	1			
	ordinate System, New Mexico Central Zone	ļ		
nterva				
n Service	a project. All other uses for this map are disclaimed.	-		
oley resp	onaible to confirm data accuracy.			
K: Neitherthe United States covernment nor the University of Cattomia air employee, makes any warrenty, express or impled, including the f merchantability and fitness for a particular purpose, or assumes any local				
spansibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, product, or process disclosed, or represents theil its use would not infringe				
neo ngras. Ith and Environmental Sciences, Los Alamos National Laboratory,				
	the second			
, New Me	adco, 87545			
n2014	57, DW, 4/22/05, MDA C IWP Rev.2, 09050)5, kr		



October 2005

MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2





50



Figure 6.1-1. General diagram for construction of a vapor-monitoring borehole

,

.

,

This page intentionally left blank.

.

Disposal Unit	Dimensions ^a (ft)	Period of Operations
Pit 1	610 x 40 x 25	1948–1951
Pit 2	610 x 40 x 25	1950–1951
Pit 3	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1953
Pit 4	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1955
Pit 5	705 x 110 x 18	1953–1959
Pit 6	505 x 100 x 25	1956–1959
Chemical Pit	180 x 25 x 12	1960–1964
Shaft Group 1 (12 [Shafts 56–67])	2 x 10	1959
Shaft Group 2 (55 [Shafts 1–55])	2 x 15	1959–1967
Shaft Group 3 (40 [Shafts 68–107])	1–2 x 20–25	1962–1966
Shaft 108 (Strontium-90 Disposal Shaft)	4 x 4 x 4	1956

Table 2.1-1 Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C $^{-1}$

^a As stated in Table 2-11 of the OU 1147 Work Plan, pit dimensions are length by width by depth; shaft dimensions are diameter by depth (LANL 1992, 07672). Dimensions are approximate.

^b Shafts 98–107 are 1 ft in diameter and lined with 12-in.-thick concrete. Shafts 68–97 are 2 ft in diameter and unlined.

Table 2.7-1

Summary of RFI Field Sampling Results for Subsurface Core Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis

Phase I RFI Field Screening Results	43 Samples Within Background	24 Samples Above Background		
Alpha counts per minute				
Range	0–3	0–2		
Median	1	1		
Average	0.8	0.7		
Beta/Gamma counts per minute				
Range	120-220	140–210		
Median	180	165		
Average	177	170		

Table 2.7-2				
Summary of Maximum Depth of Detections for				
Inorganic Chemicals and Radionuclides in Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C				

Inorganic Chemicals				
Borehole	Borehole Depth (ft)	Maximum Sample Depth (ft)	Maximum Depth of Inorganic > BV (ft)	Inorganic Chemicals > BV at Maximum Depth of Inorganic > BV
50-09100	316.0	163.1	43.5	CN @ 0.533 mg/kg
50-09101	82.7	81.0	69.3	Se @ 1.2 x BV
50-09102	77.8	77.8	0.0	None > BV
50-09103	84.9	82.6	43.8	Pb @ 1.4 x BV
50-09104	90.0	87.0	87.0	
50-09105	84.9	84.8	44.6	CN @ 0.26 mg/kg
50-09106	84.9	83.4	83.4	TI @ 1.1 x BV
50-09107	83.4	78.5	34.3	Se @ 3.7 x BV
50-09108	84.9	81.3	68.9	CN @ 1.0 mg/kg
50-09109	84.9	81.1	47.4	AI @ 1.1 x BV, Ba @ 1.6 x BV, Ca @ 34 x BV, Cr @ 1.8 x BV, Co @ 1.2 x BV, Cu @ 6.6 x BV, Pb @ 1.01 x BV, Mg @ 1.6 x BV, Ni @ 2.0 x BV, Se @ 4.3 x BV, TI @ 1.3 x BV
50-09110	85.5	84.0	57.1	Pb @ 6.7 x BV
Radionuclid	es	·		

Radionuclides

Borehole	Borehole Depth (ft)	Maximum Sample Depth (ft)	Maximum Depth of Detected Radionuclide Other Than Tritium (ft)	Detected Radionuclides at Maximum Detected Depth
50-09100	316.0	163.1	43.5	Pu-239 @ 0.014 pCi/g
50-09101	82.7	81.0	81.0	Am-241 @ 0.011 pCi/g
50-09102	77.8	77.8	0.0	None detected
50-09103	84.9	82.6	82.6	Sr-90 @ 0.599 pCi/g
50-09104	90.0	87.0	45.1	U-235 @ 2.6 x BV
50-09105	84.9	84.8	84.8	Pu-239 @ 0.080 pCi/g
50-09106	84.9	83.4	83.4	Sr-90 @ 0.767 pCi/g
50-09107	83.4	78.5	78.5	Am-241 @ 0.032 pCi/g
50-09108	84.9	81.3	68.9	Pu-238 @ 0.014 pCi/g
50-09109	84.9	81.1	81.1	Am-241 @ 0.056 pCi/g
50-09110	85.5	84.0	46.5	U-235 @ 2.3 x BV
Borehole	Number of Core Samples (per borehole)	Sample Type	Analyses	
----------------------------------	---	----------------------	--	
BH-01 to BH-08 BH-10 to BH-42	5	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	 Cyanide Nitrates Perchlorates TAL metals SVOCs pH PCBs Americium-241 Gamma spectroscopy Isotopic Plutonium Isotopic Uranium Strontium-90 	
	3	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Dioxins/Furans ^b	
	2	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	 Explosive compounds^c 	
	10 ^d	Subsurface Pore Gas	- VOCs - Tritium	
BH-09		Subsurface Fill/Tuff	 Cyanide Nitrates Perchlorates TAL metals SVOCs pH PCBs Americium-241 Gamma spectroscopy Isotopic Plutonium Isotopic Uranium Strontium-90 Geotechnical parameters 	
	3	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Dioxins/Furans ^b	
	2	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Explosive compounds ^c	
	32°	Subsurface Pore Gas	- VOCs - Tritium	

 Table 4.1-1

 Summary of Proposed Borehole Sampling

^a Assumes 150 ft depth for each borehole. Total depth and final sample numbers will depend on field-screening results.

^b Core samples for dioxins and furans will be collected at a depth adjacent to the pit or shaft, at the base of the adjacent pit or shaft, and at the bottom of the borehole. For boreholes BH-39 through BH-42, only one sample will be collected and submitted for laboratory analysis.

^c Two samples for explosive compounds will be submitted for analysis within the first 60 ft of each borehole. The first sample location will be adjacent to the disposal unit and the second sample at the estimated base of the disposal unit. HE field-screening will be conducted on these two samples. If HE is not detected from field-screening, no additional analytical samples will be submitted at depths greater than 60 ft. For boreholes BH-39 through BH-42, only one sample will be collected and submitted for laboratory analysis.

^d A VOC and tritium sample will be collected at each subsurface fill/tuff sample location based on the criteria specified in the approval with modifications letter. A second round of subsurface sampling will be collected at the same sample locations approximately one month after the first round samples were collected.

Radiological Field Screening Results	Samples within Radionuclides Other Than Tritium within Background Range	Samples with Radionuclides Other Than Tritium above Background
Alpha (cpm)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Range	0-3	0–2
Median	1	1
Average	0.8	0.7
Beta/Gamma (cpm)		
Range	120–220	140–210
Median	180	165
Average	177	170

Table 4.1-2 Summary of Radiological Field Screening Results for Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis of Radionuclidae

Table 5.0-1 Brief Description of Field Investigation Methods

Title	Summary
Sample Containers and Preservation	This method covers the specific requirements/process for sample containers, preservation techniques, and holding times as specified by field regulations and guidance documents. The use of specific types of sample containers and preservation techniques is mandatory for hazardous site investigations because the integrity of any sample is affected over time by physical (light, pressure, temperature, etc.), chemical (changes in pH, volatilization, etc.), and biological factors. Because the various target parameters are uniquely altered at varying rates, distinct sample containers, preservation techniques, and holding times have been established to maintain sample integrity for a reasonable and acceptable period of time. The procedure covers documenting deviations from the standard operating procedure, using proper sample containers and preservatives, performing data entry, implementing containment procedures, preserving samples, implementing holding times, completing documentation, implementing postoperation activities, and performing lessons learned.
Handling, Packaging and Transporting Field Samples	Field team members seal and label samples before packing and ensure that the sample and transport containers are free of external contamination. Field team members package all samples so as to minimize the possibility of breakage during transportation. After all environmental samples are collected, packaged, and preserved, a field team member transports them to either the Sample Management Office (SMO) or an SMO-approved radiation screening laboratory under chain-of-custody. The SMO arranges to ship samples to analytical laboratories. The field team member must inform the SMO and/or the radiation screening laboratory coordinator when levels of radioactivity are in the action-level or limited-quantity ranges.
Sample Control and Field Documentation	The collection, screening, and transport of samples is documented on standard forms generated by the SMO. These include sample- collection logs, chain-of-custody forms, and sample-container labels. The collection logs are completed at the time of sample collection and are signed by the sampler and a reviewer who verifies the logs for completeness and accuracy. The corresponding labels are initialed and applied to each sample container, and custody seals are placed around container lids or openings. Chain-of-custody forms are completed and assigned to verify that the samples are not left unattended.
Field Quality Control Samples	Field quality-control samples are collected according to the requirements stipulated in the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent as follows: <i>Field Duplicate</i> : At a frequency of 10%, collected at the same time as a regular sample and submitted for the same analyses. <i>Equipment Rinsate Blank</i> : At a frequency of 10%, collected by rinsing decontaminated sampling equipment with deionized water, which is collected in a sample container and submitted for laboratory analysis. <i>Trip Blanks</i> : Required for all field events that include collecting samples for volatile organic compound (VOC) analysis. Trip blanks containers of certified clean sand are opened and kept with the other sample containers during the sampling process.
Field Decontamination of Drilling and Sampling Equipment	Dry decontamination is the preferred method to minimize the generation of liquid waste. Dry decontamination may include using a wire brush or other tool to remove soil or other material adhering to the sampling equipment, followed by using a commercial cleaning agent (nonacid, waxless cleaners) and paper wipes. Dry decontamination may be followed by wet decontamination, if necessary. Wet decontamination may include washing with a nonphosphate detergent and water, followed by a water rinse and a second rinse with deionized water. Alternatively, equipment may be steam cleaned.
Coordinating and Evaluating Geodetic Surveys	Geodetic surveys will be conducted using a Trimble 5700 differential global positioning system (DGPS). The survey data will conform to Laboratory Information Architecture (IA) project standards IA-CB02, "GIS Horizontal Spatial Reference System," and IA-D802, "Geospatial Positioning Accuracy Standard for A/E/C/ and Facility Management." All coordinates will be expressed as SPCS 83, NM Central, U.S. ft coordinates. All elevation data will be reported relative to the National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929.

	MDA
	0
	Investigation
	Work
	Plan,
	Revision
I	N

Title	Summany
Radiological Screening	Samples may be field-screened continuously using an Eberline E-600/SHP380AB to detect both alpha and undifferentiated beta/gamma gross readings. Core samples are screened by holding the probe <1 in away from the core. The core is accorded at the probe set of the core is accorded at the probe set of the core.
	immediately after it is removed from ground and before logging, sampling, etc. Measurements are determined by a quick scan to find the highest initial reading, After logging the core, a one-minute reading is performed to determine gross alpha and beta/gamma radiation levels. All screening data will be recorded in the Radiation Control Technician field log as well as in the lithologic boring logs.
Spade-and-Scoop Collection of Soil Samples	This method is typically used for collecting shallow soil or sediment samples. The spade-and-scoop method involves digging a hole to the desired depth, as prescribed in the sampling and analysis plan, and collecting a discrete grab or portion of a composite sample. The sample is typically placed in a clean stainless steel bowl for transfer into various sample containers.
Hand Auger Sampling	This method is typically used for sampling soil or sediment at depths of less than 10–15 ft but may, in some cases, be used for collecting samples of weathered or nonwelded tuff. The method involves hand-turning a stainless steel bucket auger (typically with a 3–4-in. inner diameter), creating a vertical hole that can be advanced to the desired sample depth. When the desired depth is reached, the auger is decontaminated before advancing the hole through the sample depth. The sample material is transferred from the auger bucket to a stainless steel sampling bowl before filling the various required sample containers.
Core-Barrel Sampling for Subsurface Earth Materials	A stainless steel core barrel (varying in length and diameter depending on drilling method) will be advanced using a powered drilling rig. The core barrel extracts a continuous length of soil and/or rock that was examined as a unit. The split-spoon core barrel is a cylindrical barrel split lengthwise so the two halves can be separated to expose the core sample. Once extracted, the section of core is screened for radioactivity and organic vapors, photographed, and described in a geologic log. A portion of the core will be collected as a discrete sample from the desired depth.
Sampling of Sub- Atmospheric Air	Subsurface samples will be collected from discrete zones within each borehole and selected based on investigation and field- screening results. During field measurements, vapor samples will be monitored for percent oxygen and carbon dioxide. Analytical samples will be collected only after readings have stabilized. Vapor samples will be collected using a SUMMA canister and analyzed by U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Method TO-15. All instruments used during field-screening will be calibrated daily following the manufacturer's specifications.
Vapor Screening with a Photoionization Detector	Subsurface vapor samples will be collect at specific intervals and field-screened using a photoionization detector (PID). The peak reading on the PID will be noted in the daily field logs. A PID with an 11.7eV bulb will be used for all field-screening. The instrument will be field-checked and calibrated daily according to the operation manual supplied by the manufacturer.
Subsurface Moisture Measurements Using a Neutron Probe	This method is used for collecting subsurface moisture measurements using a neutron probe. A daily field standard count will be taken to ensure that the instrument source, detector, and electronics are operating within the manufacturer's specifications. The probe will be lowered into the borehole and field measurements will be collected and data recorded on a laptop computer connected to the probe.
Field Logging, Handling, and Documentation of Borehole Materials	This method is limited to the activities necessary to take custody of core and cuttings from drill rig personnel; conduct field screening; remove time-sensitive analytical samples and subsamples for preliminary characterization; complete photographic documentation when necessary; perform field structural and lithologic description; and mark, package, and temporarily store the borehole materials at a drill-site borehole material storage trailer, if required.

Appendix A

Acronyms, Glossary, and Metric Conversion Table

APPENDIX A ACRONYMS, GLOSSARY, AND METRIC CONVERSION TABLE

ACRONYMS

AB	authorization basis
ALLH	all-soil horizon
AOC	area of concern
ARS	American Radiation Services of New Mexico
B&K	Brüel and Krajer
bgs	below ground surface
BV	background value
CI	confidence interval
CMS	corrective measure study
coc	chain of custody
COPC	chemical of potential concern
DGPA	differential global-positioning system
DL	detection limit
DOE	Department of Energy
DOT	Department of Transportation
DSA	documented safety analysis
DU	depleted uranium
EM	electromagnetic
ENV-ECR	Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Characterization and Remediation Group
ENV-ERS	Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program
ENV-MAQ	Environmental Stewardship Division-Meteorology and Air Quality Group
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
ER Project	Environmental Restoration Project
EQL	estimated quantitation limit
FV	fallout value
GPR	ground-penetrating radar
GPS	global-positioning system
HE	high explosive
HIR	historical investigation report
HSWA	Hazardous and Solid Waste Amendments of 1984
IA	Information Architecture
ICPMS	inductively coupled plasma/mass spectroscopy

.

ICPES	inductively coupled plasma emission spectroscopy
	investigation-derived waste
LANI	Los Alamos National Laboratory
LASI	Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (designation of the Laboratory before January 1, 1981)
LIR	Laboratory Implementation Requirement
	low-level radioactive waste
MDA	material disposal area
MTADS	Multisensor Towed Array Detection System
NMED	New Mexico Environmental Department
NMSA	New Mexico Statutes Annotated
DCB	
PCE	tetrachlaraethana
	quality control
	Personana Conservation and Personany Act
	Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
	Research Department Explosive (1,5,5-tillito-1,5,5-tilazacyclonexane)
	Rona lacinty investigation
	Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility
KKES-KS	Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program)
SAA	Satellite Accumulation Area
SAP	sampling and analysis plan
SMO	Sample Management Office
SOP	standard operating procedure
SVOC	semivolatile organic compound
SWMU	solid waste management unit
ТА	technical area
TAL	target analyte list (EPA)
ТСА	1,1,1-trichloroethane
TCE	trichloroethene

TCLP	toxicity characteristic leaching procedure
TLD	thermoluminescent dosimeter
TNT	trinitrotoluene
TSDF	treatment, storage, and disposal facility
UC	University of California
USGS	United States Geological Survey
UTL	upper tolerance limit
VOC	volatile organic compound
WCSF	Water Characterization Strategy Form
XRF	x-ray fluorescence

GLOSSARY

- **abandonment**—The plugging of a well or borehole in a manner that precludes the migration of surface runoff or groundwater along the length of the well or borehole.
- **absorption**—The uptake of water, other fluids, or dissolved chemicals by a cell or organism (e.g., tree roots absorb dissolved nutrients in soil).
- administrative authority—For Los Alamos National Laboratory, one or more regulatory agencies, such as the New Mexico Environment Department, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or the U.S. Department of Energy, as appropriate.
- adsorption—The surface retention of solid, liquid, or gas molecules, atoms, or ions by a solid.
- alluvial-Pertaining to geologic deposits or features formed by running water.
- alluvial fan—A fan-shaped piedmont accumulation of alluvium.
- alluvium-Soil deposited by a river or other running water.
- **alpha radiation**—A form of particle radiation that is highly ionizing and has low penetration. Alpha radiation consists of two protons and two neutrons bound together into a particle that is identical to a helium nucleus and can be written as He²⁺.
- **analysis**—A critical evaluation, usually made by breaking a subject (either material or intellectual) down into its constituent parts, then describing the parts and their relationship to the whole. Analyses may include physical analysis, chemical analysis, toxicological analysis, and knowledge-of-process determinations.
- **analyte**—The element, nuclide, or ion a chemical analysis seeks to identify and/or quantify; the chemical constituent of interest.
- analytical method—A procedure or technique for systematically performing an activity.

andesite---Fine-grained intermediate volcanic rock, made up chiefly of plagioclase and pyroxene.

- annular space (annulus)—The space between a borehole wall and a well casing, or the space between a casing pipe and a liner pipe.
- anthropogenic-Of, relating to, or resulting from, the influence of human beings.
- aquifer—An underground geological formation (or group of formations) containing water that is the source of groundwater for wells and springs.
- area of concern—(1) A release that may warrant investigation or remediation and is not a solid waste management unit (SWMU). (2) An area at Los Alamos National Laboratory that may have had a release of a hazardous waste or a hazardous constituent but is not a SWMU.
- area of contamination—As defined by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, certain areas of generally dispersed contamination that could be equated to a Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) landfill. The movement of hazardous wastes within those areas would not be considered land disposal and would not trigger RCRA land-disposal restrictions. An area of contamination may be designated by the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program as part of a corrective action for waste management purposes, subject to approval by the administrative authority.
- **ash-flow tuff**—A tuff deposited by a hot, dense volcanic current. Ash-flow tuff can be either welded tuff or nonwelded tuff.
- assessment—(1) The act of reviewing, inspecting, testing, checking, conducting surveillance, auditing, or otherwise determining and documenting whether items, processes, or services meet specified requirements. (2) An evaluation process used to measure the performance or effectiveness of a system and its elements. In this glossary, assessment is an all-inclusive term used to denote any one of the following: audit, performance evaluation, management system review, peer review, inspection, or surveillance.
- **background concentration**—Naturally occurring concentrations of an inorganic chemical or radionuclide in soil, sediment, or tuff.
- **background data**—Data that represent naturally occurring concentrations of inorganic and radionuclide constituents in a geologic medium. Los Alamos National Laboratory's (the Laboratory's) background data are derived from samples collected at locations that are either within, or adjacent to, the Laboratory. These locations (1) are representative of geological media found within Laboratory boundaries, and (2) have not been affected by Laboratory operations.
- background level—(1) The concentration of a substance in an environmental medium (air, water, or soil) that occurs naturally or is not the result of human activities. (2) In exposure assessment, the concentration of a substance in a defined control area over a fixed period of time before, during, or after a data-gathering operation.
- **background radiation**—The amount of radioactivity naturally present in the environment, including cosmic rays from space and natural radiation from soils and rock.
- **background sample**—A sample collected from an area or site that is similar to the one being studied but known, or thought, to be free from constituents of concern.

- **background value (BV)**—A statistically derived concentration (i.e., the upper tolerance limit [UTL]) of a chemical used to represent the background data set. If a UTL cannot be derived, either the detection limit or maximum reported value in the background data set is used.
- **barrier**—Any material or structure that prevents, or substantially delays, the movement of solid-, liquid-, or gaseous-phase chemicals in environmental media.
- **basalt**—A fine-grained, dark volcanic rock composed chiefly of plagioclase, augite, olivine, and magnetite.
- baseline risk assessment—A site-specific analysis of the potential adverse effects of hazardous constituents that have been released from a site in the absence of any controls or mitigating actions. A baseline risk assessment consists of the following four steps: data collection and analysis, exposure assessment, toxicity assessment, and risk characterization.
- **bentonite**—An absorbent aluminum silicate clay formed from volcanic ash and used in various adhesives, cements, and ceramic fillers. Because bentonite can absorb large quantities of water and expand to several times its normal volume, it is a common drilling mud additive.
- **beta radiation**—High-energy electrons emitted by certain types of radioactive nuclei, such as potassium-40. The beta particles emitted are a form of ionizing radiation also known as beta rays.
- **blank**—A sample that is expected to have a negligible or unmeasurable amount of an analyte. Results of blank sample analyses indicate whether field samples might have been contaminated during the sample collection, transport, storage, preparation, or analysis processes.
- **borehole**—(1) A hole drilled or bored into the ground, usually for exploratory or economic purposes. (2) A hole into which casing, screen, and other materials may be installed to construct a well.
- **borehole logging**—The process of making remote measurements of physical, chemical, or other parameters at multiple depths in a borehole.
- calibration—A process used to identify the relationship between the true analyte concentration or other variable and the response of a measurement instrument, chemical analysis method, or other measurement system.
- **canyon**—A stream-cut chasm or gorge, the sides of which are composed of cliffs or a series of cliffs rising from the chasm's bed. Canyons are characteristic of arid or semiarid regions where downcutting by streams greatly exceeds weathering.
- chain of custody—An unbroken, documented trail of accountability that is designed to ensure the uncompromised physical integrity of samples, data, and records.
- **chemical**—Any naturally occurring or human-made substance characterized by a definite molecular composition.
- chemical analysis—A process used to measure one or more attributes of a sample in a clearly defined, controlled, and systematic manner. Chemical analysis often requires treating a sample chemically or physically before measurement.

- chemical of potential concern (COPC)—A detected chemical compound or element that has the potential to adversely affect human receptors as a result of its concentration, distribution, and toxicity.
- **chemical of potential ecological concern**—A detected chemical compound or element that has the potential to adversely affect ecological receptors as a result of its concentration, distribution, and toxicity.
- **Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order)**—For the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program, an enforcement document signed by the New Mexico Environment Department, the U.S. Department of Energy, and the Regents of the University of California on March 1, 2005, which prescribes the requirements for corrective action at Los Alamos National Laboratory. The purposes of the Consent Order are (1) to define the nature and extent of releases of contaminants at, or from, the facility; (2) to identify and evaluate, where needed, alternatives for corrective measures to clean up contaminants in the environment and prevent or mitigate the migration of contaminants at, or from, the facility; and (3) to implement such corrective measures. The Consent Order supersedes the corrective action requirements previously specified in Module VIII of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.
- contaminant—(1) Chemicals and radionuclides present in environmental media or on debris above background levels. (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order), any hazardous waste listed or identified as characteristic in 40 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 261 (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 New Mexico Administrative Code [NMAC]); any hazardous constituent listed in 40 CFR 261 Appendix VIII (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 NMAC) or 40 CFR 264 Appendix IX (incorporated by 20.4.1.500 NMAC); any groundwater contaminant listed in the Water Quality Control Commission (WQCC) Regulations at 20.6.3.3103 NMAC; any toxic pollutant listed in the WQCC Regulations at 20.6.2.7 NMAC; explosive compounds; nitrate; and perchlorate. (Note: Under the Consent Order, the term "contaminant" does <u>not</u> include radionuclides or the radioactive portion of mixed waste.)
- corrective measures study—A formal process for identifying and evaluating alternative remedies for releases at a facility.
- data-quality assessment—The statistical and/or scientific evaluation of a data set that establishes whether the data set is adequate for its intended use.
- **decommissioning**—The permanent removal of facilities and their components from service after the discontinued use of structures or buildings that are deemed no longer useful. Decommissioning must take place in accordance with regulatory requirements and applicable environmental policies.
- **Department of Energy (DOE)**. Federal agency that sponsors energy research and regulates nuclear materials for weapons production.
- **detection limit**—The minimum concentration that can be determined by a single measurement of an instrument. A detection limit implies a specified statistical confidence that the analytical concentration is greater than zero.

- **disposal**—The discharge, deposit, injection, dumping, spilling, leaking, or placing of any solid waste or hazardous waste into, or on, any land or water so that such solid waste or hazardous waste or any constituent thereof may enter the environment or be emitted into the air or discharged into any waters, including groundwaters.
- dose (dosage)—(1) The actual quantity of a chemical that is administered to an organism or to which it is exposed. (2) The amount of a substance that reaches a specific tissue (e.g., the liver). (3) The amount of a substance that is available for interaction with metabolic processes after it has crossed an organism's outer boundary.
- drill bit—The cutting tool attached to the bottom of a drill stem.
- **drilling fluid**—The fluid used to lubricate a bit and to convey drill cuttings to the surface with rotary drilling equipment. Usually composed of bentonite slurry or muddy water. The fluid can become contaminated, lead to cross-contamination, and may require special disposal.
- **drilling string**—The string of pipe (extending from the bit to the driving mechanism) that serves to carry mud down a borehole and to rotate a bit.
- **drill rod (drill pipe)**—Special pipe used to transmit rotation and energy from the drill rig to the bit. This conduit conveys circulation fluids such as air, water, or other mixtures to cool the bit and evacuate the borehole cuttings.
- Environmental Restoration (ER) Project—A Los Alamos National Laboratory project established in 1989 as part of a U.S. Department of Energy nationwide program, and precursor of today's Environmental Remediation and Surveillance (ERS) Program. This program is designed (1) to investigate hazardous and/or radioactive materials that may be present in the environment as a result of past Laboratory operations, (2) to determine if the materials currently pose an unacceptable risk to human health or the environment, and (3) to remediate (clean up, stabilize, or restore) those sites where unacceptable risk is still present.
- estimated quantitation limit (EQL)—The lowest concentration that can be reliably achieved within specified limits of precision and accuracy during routine analytical-laboratory operating conditions. The low point on a calibration curve should reflect this quantitation limit. The EQL is not used to establish detection status. Sample EQLs are highly matrix dependent, and the specified EQLs might not always be achievable.
- evapotranspiration—(1) The discharge of water from the earth's surface to the atmosphere by evaporation from lakes, streams, and soil surfaces and by transpiration from plants. (2) The loss of water from the soil by evaporation and/or by transpiration from the plants growing in the soil.
- exposure pathway—Any path from the sources of contaminants to humans and other species or settings through air, soil, water, or food.
- **fallout radionuclides**—Radionuclides that are present at globally elevated levels in the environment as a result of fallout from world-wide atomic weapons tests. The Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) background data sets consist of environmental surveillance samples taken from marginal and regional locations for the following radionuclides associated with fallout: tritium, cesium-137, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239/240, and strontium-90. Samples were collected from

regional and marginal locations in the Laboratory's vicinity that were (1) representative of geological media found within Laboratory boundaries, and (2) were not impacted by Laboratory operations.

- field blank (field reagent blank)—A blank sample prepared in the field or carried to the sampling site, exposed to sampling conditions (e.g., by removing bottle caps), and returned to a laboratory to be analyzed in the same manner in which environmental samples are being analyzed. Field blanks are used to identify the presence of any contamination that may have been added during the sampling and analysis process.
- field duplicate (replicate) samples—Two separate, independent samples taken from the same source, which are collected as collocated samples (i.e., equally representative of a sample matrix at a given location and time).
- field notebook—A record of activities performed in the field or a compilation of field data.
- field sample—See sample.
- **gamma radiation**—A form of electromagnetic, high-energy ionizing radiation emitted from a nucleus. Gamma rays are essentially the same as x-rays (though at higher energy) and require heavy shielding, such as concrete or steel, to be blocked.
- geohydrology—The science that applies hydrologic methods to the understanding of geologic phenomena.
- gravimetric moisture content-See water content.
- ground cover---Natural or human-made materials (e.g., grasses, pine needles, asphalt, or concrete) which overlay soils.
- groundwater—Interstitial water that occurs in saturated earth material and is capable of entering a well in sufficient amounts to be used as a water supply.
- grout—Cement or bentonite mixtures used for sealing boreholes and wells and for zone isolation. Only Portland Type I or II cement is approved for use at investigative sites.
- hazard index—The sum of hazard quotients for multiple contaminants to which a receptor may have been exposed.
- Hazardous and Solid Waste Amendments (HSWA)—Public Law No. 98-616, 98 Stat. 3221, enacted in 1984, which amended the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (42 United States Code § 6901 et seq).
- hazardous waste—(1) Solid waste that is listed as a hazardous waste, or exhibits any of the characteristics of hazardous waste (i.e., ignitability, corrosivity, reactivity, or toxicity, as provided in 40 CFR, Subpart C). (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order of Consent (Consent Order), any solid waste or combination of solid wastes that, because of its quantity, concentration, or physical, chemical, or infectious characteristics, meets the description set forth in New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, § 74-4-3(K) and is listed as a hazardous waste or exhibits a hazardous waste characteristic under 40 CFR 261 (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 New Mexico Administrative Code).

- Hazardous Waste Bureau—The New Mexico Environment Department bureau charged with providing regulatory oversight and technical guidance to New Mexico hazardous waste generators and to treatment, storage, and disposal facilities, as required by the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act.
- hazard quotient (HQ)—The ratio of the estimated site-specific exposure concentration of a single chemical from a site to the estimated daily exposure level at which no adverse health effects are likely to occur.
- high-explosive wastes—Any waste-containing material having an amount of stored chemical energy that could start a violent reaction when initiated by impact, spark, or heat. This violent reaction would be accompanied by a strong shock wave and the potential for high-velocity particles to be propelled.
- holding time—The maximum elapsed time a sample can be stored without unacceptable changes in analyte concentrations. Holding times apply under prescribed conditions, and deviations from these conditions may affect the holding times. Extraction holding time refers to the time lapsed between sample collection and sample preparation. Analytical holding time refers to the time lapsed between sample preparation and analysis.

HSWA module—See Module VIII.

- hydraulic conductivity—(1) A coefficient of proportionality that describes the rate at which a fluid can move through a permeable medium. The rate is a function of both the medium and the fluid flowing through it. (2) The quantity of water that will flow through a unit of cross-sectional area of a porous material per unit time under a hydraulic gradient of 1.00 (measured at right angles to the direction of flow) at a specified temperature.
- hydraulic gradient—The rate of change in hydraulic head per unit of distance in the direction of groundwater flow.
- hydraulic head—The elevation of the water table or potentiometric surface as measured in a well.
- **hydrogen-ion activity (pH)**—The effective concentration (activity) of dissociated hydrogen ions (H+); a measure of the acidity or alkalinity of a solution that is numerically equal to 7 for neutral solutions, increases with alkalinity, and decreases as acidity increases.
- "Hydrogeologic Workplan"—The document that describes the activities planned by Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) to characterize the hydrologic setting beneath the Laboratory and to enhance the Laboratory's groundwater monitoring program.
- **hydrogeology**—The science dealing with the occurrence of surface water and groundwater, their uses, and their functions in modifying the earth, primarily by erosion and deposition.
- **hypothesis**—A tentative explanation that accounts for a set of data and that can be tested by further investigation.
- infiltration—(1) The penetration of water through the ground surface into subsurface soil. (2) The technique of applying large volumes of wastewater to land to penetrate the surface and percolate through the underlying soil.
- investigation-derived waste—Solid waste or hazardous waste that was generated as a result of corrective action investigation or remediation field activities. Investigation-derived waste may include

drilling muds, cuttings, and purge water from the installation of test pits or wells; purge water, soil, and other materials from the collection of samples; residues from the testing of treatment technologies and pump-and-treat systems; contaminated personal protective equipment; and solutions (aqueous or otherwise) used to decontaminate nondisposable protective clothing and equipment.

- **log book**—A notebook used to record tabulated data (e.g., the history of calibrations, sample tracking, numerical data, or other technical data).
- **logging run**—A single data-collecting pass with a logging tool as the tool moves up or down in the borehole or a portion of the borehole. A logging operation generally consists of a main run and one or more repeat runs with each logging tool.
- logging tool—A device that is run in a borehole to make borehole logging measurements.
- material disposal area (MDA)—A subset of the solid waste management units at Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) that include disposal units such as trenches, pits, and shafts. Historically, various disposal areas (but not all) were designated by the Laboratory as MDAs.
- matrix---Relatively fine material in which coarser fragments or crystals are embedded; also called "ground mass" in the case of igneous rocks.
- migration—The movement of inorganic and organic chemical species through unsaturated or saturated materials.
- migration pathway—A route (e.g., a stream or subsurface flow path) for the potential movement of contaminants to environmental receptors (plants, humans, or other animals).
- mitigation—(1) Minimizing environmental impacts by limiting the degree or magnitude of an action and its implementation, (2) Rectifying an environmental impact by repairing, rehabilitating, or restoring the affected environment, (3) Reducing or eliminating an environmental impact over time by preservation and maintenance operations during the life of the action, (4) Compensating for an environmental impact by replacing or providing substitute resources or environments.
- mixed waste—Waste containing both hazardous and source, special nuclear, or byproduct materials subject to the Atomic Energy Act of 1954.
- **model**—A schematic description of a physical, biological, or social system, theory, or phenomenon that accounts for its known or inferred properties and may be used for the further study of its characteristics.
- **monitoring well**—(1) A well used to obtain water-quality samples or to measure groundwater levels, (2) A well drilled at a hazardous waste management facility or Superfund site to collect groundwater samples for the purpose of physical, chemical, or biological analysis and to determine the amounts, types, and distribution of contaminants in the groundwater beneath the site.
- nondetect—A result that is less than the method detection limit.
- **notice of deficiency**—A written notification from the administrative authority to a facility owner/operator following the review of a permit application or other permit-related plan or report. A notice of

deficiency requests additional information before a decision can be made regarding the original plan or report.

- notices of approval, of approval with modification, or of disapproval—Notices issued by the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED). Upon receipt of a work plan, schedule, report, or other deliverable document, NMED reviews the document and approves the document as submitted, modifies the document and approves it as modified, or disapproves the document. A notice of approval means that the document is approved as submitted. A notice of approval with modifications means that the document is approved but with modifications specified by NMED. A notice of disapproval means that the document is disapproved and it states the deficiencies and other reasons for disapproval.
- **operable units (OUs)**—At Los Alamos National Laboratory, 24 areas originally established for administering the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program. Set up as groups of potential release sites, the OUs were aggregated according to geographic proximity for the purposes of planning and conducting Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility assessments and RCRA facility investigations. As the project matured, it became apparent that there were too many areas to allow efficient communication and to ensure consistency in approach. In 1994, the 24 OUs were reduced to 6 administrative field units.
- outfall—A place where effluent is discharged into receiving waters.
- **perched water**—A zone of unpressurized water held above the water table by impermeable rock or sediment.
- **polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)**—Any chemical substance limited to the biphenyl molecule that has been chlorinated to varying degrees, or any combination that contains such substances. PCBs are colorless, odorless compounds that are chemically, electrically, and thermally stable and have proven to be toxic to both humans and other animals.
- **porosity**—The degree to which soil, gravel, sediment, or rock is permeated with pores or cavities through which water or air can move.
- **quality assurance/quality control**—A system of procedures, checks, audits, and corrective actions set up to ensure that all U.S. Environmental Protection Agency research design and performance, environmental monitoring and sampling, and other technical and reporting activities are of the highest achievable quality.
- quality control-See quality assurance/quality control.
- **quality procedure**—A document that describes the process, method, and responsibilities for performing, controlling, and documenting any quality-affecting activity governed by a quality management plan.
- **radiation**—A stream of particles or electromagnetic waves emitted by atoms and molecules of a radioactive substance as a result of nuclear decay. The particles or waves emitted can consist of neutrons, positrons, alpha particles, beta particles, or gamma radiation.

- radioactive waste—Waste that, by either monitoring and analysis, or acceptable knowledge, or both, has been determined to contain added (or concentrated and naturally occurring) radioactive material or activation products, or that does <u>not</u> meet radiological release criteria.
- **radioactivity (radioactive decay; radioactive disintegration)**—The spontaneous change in an atom by the emission of charged particles and/or gamma rays.
- radionuclide-Radioactive particle (human-made or natural) with a distinct atomic weight number.
- **RCRA facility investigation (RFI)**—A Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) investigation that determines if a release has occurred and characterizes the nature and extent of contamination at a hazardous waste facility. The RFI is generally equivalent to the remedial investigation portion of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA) process.
- **record**—Any book, paper, map, photograph, machine-readable material, or other documentary material, regardless of physical form or characteristics.
- **regional aquifer**—Geologic material(s) or unit(s) of regional extent whose saturated portion yields significant quantities of water to wells, contains the regional zone of saturation, and is characterized by the regional water table or potentiometric surface.
- **release**—Any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, or disposing of hazardous waste or hazardous constituents into the environment.
- remediation—(1) The process of reducing the concentration of a contaminant (or contaminants) in air, water, or soil media to a level that poses an acceptable risk to human health and the environment.
 (2) The act of restoring a contaminated area to a usable condition based on specified standards.
- **Resource Conservation and Recovery Act**—The Solid Waste Disposal Act as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (Public Law [PL] 94-580, as amended by PL 95-609 and PL 96-482, United States Code 6901 et seq.).
- **restricted area**—Any area to which access is controlled by a licensee to protect individuals from exposure to radiation and radioactive materials. The "restricted area" shall not include areas used as residential quarters, although a separate room or rooms in a residential building may be set apart as a restricted area.
- runoff—The portion of the precipitation on a drainage area that is discharged from the area.
- run-on-Surface water that flows onto an area as a result of runoff occurring higher up on a slope.
- **sample**—A portion of a material (e.g., rock, soil, water, or air), which, alone or in combination with other portions, is expected to be representative of the material or area from which it is taken. Samples are typically either sent to a laboratory for analysis or inspection or are analyzed in the field. When referring to samples of environmental media, the term field sample may be used.
- **sample matrix**—In chemical analysis, that portion of a sample that is exclusive of the analytes of interest. Together, the matrix and the analytes of interest form the sample.
- screening action level (SAL)—A radionuclide's medium-specific concentration level; it is calculated by using conservative criteria below which it is generally assumed that no potential exists for a dose

that is unacceptable to human health. The derivation of a SAL is based on conservative exposure and on land-use assumptions. However, if an applicable regulatory standard exists that is less than the value derived, it is used in place of the SAL.

- screening risk assessment—A risk assessment that is performed with few data and many assumptions in order to identify exposures that should be evaluated more carefully for potential risk.
- sediment—(1) A mass of fragmented inorganic solid that comes from the weathering of rock and is carried or dropped by air, water, gravity, or ice. (2) A mass that is accumulated by any other natural agent and that forms in layers on the earth's surface (e.g., sand, gravel, silt, mud, fill, or loess). (3) A solid material that is not in solution and is either distributed through the liquid or has settled out of the liquid.
- Shelby tube sampler—A thin-wall tube sampler that is latched onto a lead auger while hollow-stem augering or pushed/driven ahead of the auger.
- **site conceptual model**—A qualitative or quantitative description of sources of contamination, environmental transport pathways for contamination, and receptors that may be impacted by contamination and whose relationships describe qualitatively or quantitatively the release of contamination from the sources, the movement of contamination along the pathways to the exposure points, and the uptake of contaminants by the receptors.
- site-specific health and safety plan (SSHASP)—A health and safety plan that has been tailored to a site or to an Environmental Remediation and Surveillance (ERS) Program field activity and that has been approved by an ERS health and safety representative. A SSHASP contains information specific to the project, including the scope of work, relevant history, descriptions of hazards from activity associated with the project site(s), and techniques for exposure mitigation (e.g., personal protective equipment and hazard mitigation).
- slope—A ratio of units of elevation change to units of horizontal change, usually expressed in degrees.
- **soil**—(1) A material that overlies bedrock and has been subject to soil-forming processes. (2) A sample media group that includes naturally occurring and artificial fill materials.
- **soil gas**—Gaseous elements and compounds in the small spaces between particles of the earth and soil. Such gases can be moved or driven out under pressure.
- soil moisture—The water contained in the pore space of the unsaturated zone.
- **soil screening level (SSL)**—The concentration of a chemical (inorganic or organic) below which no potential for unacceptable risk to human health exists. The derivation of an SSL is based on conservative exposure and land-use assumptions, and on target levels of either a hazard quotient of 1.0 for a noncarcinogenic chemical or a cancer risk of 10⁻⁵ for a carcinogenic chemical.
- solid waste management unit (SWMU)—(1) Any discernible site at which solid wastes have been placed at any time, whether or not the site use was intended to be the management of solid or hazardous waste. SWMUs include any site at a facility at which solid wastes have been routinely and systematically released. This definition includes regulated sites (i.e., landfills, surface impoundments, waste piles, and land treatment sites), but does not include passive leakage or one-

time spills from production areas and sites in which wastes have not been managed (e.g., product storage areas). (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order), any discernible site at which solid waste has been placed at any time, and from which the New Mexico Environment Department determines there may be a risk of a release of hazardous waste or hazardous waste constituents (hazardous constituents), whether or not the site use was intended to be the management of solid or hazardous waste. Such sites include any area in Los Alamos National Laboratory at which solid wastes have been routinely and systematically released; they do not include one-time spills.

- split-spoon sampler—A hollow, tubular sampling device below a drill stem that is driven by a weight to retrieve soil samples. The core barrel can be opened to remove samples. This is a sampling method commonly used with auger drilling. The split-spoon sampler can be driven into the ground or can be advanced inside hollow-stem augers.
- standard operating procedure—A document that details the officially approved method(s) for an operation, analysis, or action, with thoroughly prescribed techniques and steps.
- surface sample—A sample taken at a collection depth that is (or was) representative of the medium's surface during the period of investigative interest. A typical depth interval for a surface sample is 0 to 6 in. for mesa-top locations, but may be up to several feet in sediment-deposition areas within canyons.
- **target analyte**—A chemical or parameter, the concentration, mass, or magnitude of which is designed to be quantified by a particular test method.
- **technical area (TA)**—At Los Alamos National Laboratory, an administrative unit of operational organization (e.g., TA-21).
- topography—The physical or natural features of an object or entity and their structural relationships.
- **tremie pipe**—A small-diameter pipe used to carry sand pack, bentonite, or grouting materials to a borehole's bottom. Materials are pumped under pressure or poured to the hole bottom through the pipe. The pipe is retracted as the annular space is filled.
- **trip blank**—A sample of analyte-free medium taken from a sampling site and returned to an analytical laboratory unopened, along with samples taken in the field; used to monitor cross contamination of samples during handling and storage both in the field and in the analytical laboratory.
- tuff-Consolidated volcanic ash, composed largely of fragments produced by volcanic eruptions.
- unsaturated hydraulic conductivity—A coefficient that describes the rate at which a fluid can potentially move through a permeable, unsaturated medium.
- unsaturated zone—The area above the water table where soil pores are not fully saturated, although some water may be present.
- **U.S. Department of Energy**—The federal agency that sponsors energy research and regulates nuclear materials for weapons production.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)—The federal agency responsible for enforcing environmental laws. Although state regulatory agencies may be authorized to administer some of

this responsibility, EPA retains oversight authority to ensure the protection of human health and the environment.

- Vadose zone. The unsaturated zone. Portion of the subsurface above the water table in which pores are not fully saturated.
- welded tuff---A volcanic deposit hardened by the action of heat, pressures from overlying material, and hot gases.
- well casing—A solid piece of pipe, typically steel or polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastic, used to keep a well open in either unconsolidated materials or unstable rock and as a means to contain zone-isolation materials such as cement grout or bentonite.
- well screen—A perforated wire-wrapped casing that allows fluids, but not solid material, to enter a well.
- work plan—A document that specifies the activities to be performed when implementing an investigation or remedy. At a minimum, the work plan should identify the scope of the work to be performed, specify the procedures to be used to perform the work, and present a schedule for performing the work. The work plan may also present the technical basis for performing the work.

METRIC CONVERSION TABLES

Multiply SI (Metric) Unit	by	To Obtain US Customary Unit
kilometers (km)	0.622	miles (mi)
kilometers (km)	3281	feet (ft)
meters (m)	3.281	feet (ft)
meters (m)	39.37	inches (in.)
centimeters (cm)	0.03281	feet (ft)
centimeters (cm)	0.394	inches (in.)
millimeters (mm)	0.0394	inches (in.)
micrometers or microns (µm)	0.0000394	inches (in.)
square kilometers (km ²)	0.3861	square miles (mi ²)
hectares (ha)	2.5	acres
square meters (m ²)	10.764	square feet (ft ²)
cubic meters (m ³)	35.31	cubic feet (ft ³)
kilograms (kg)	2.2046	pounds (lb)
grams (g)	0.0353	ounces (oz)
grams per cubic centimeter (g/cm ³)	62.422	pounds per cubic foot (lb/ft ³)
milligrams per kilogram (mg/kg)	1	parts per million (ppm)
micrograms per gram (µg/g)	1	parts per million (ppm)
liters (I)	0.26	gallons (gal.)
milligrams per liter (mg/l)	1	parts per million (ppm)
degrees Celsius (°C)	9/5 + 32	degrees Fahrenheit (°F)

Metric to English Conversions

This page intentionally left blank.

.

•.

Appendix B

Historical Investigation Report

.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

B-1.0	MDA C	C DISPOSAL UNIT INFORMATION (OPERATIONAL HISTORY)	B-1
	B-1.1	Waste Inventory and Disposal History	B-1
		B-1.1.1 MDA C Disposal Pit Inventory	B-2
		B-1.1.2 MDA C Disposal Shaft Inventory	B-3
	B-1.2	Previous Field Investigations	B-4
		B-1.2.1 USGS Water-Infiltration Tests (1956–1961)	B-4
		B-1.2.2 Surface Radiation Surveys and Sampling (1976–1986)	В-4
		B-1.2.3 Perimeter Pore-Gas Sampling (1989)	B-5
B-2.0	PHAS	E I RFI FIELD INVESTIGATIONS AND REVIEW OF FIELD SCREENING, SURVE	ΞY,
	AND L	LABORATORY RESULTS	B-5
	B-2.1	Survey and Screening Results	B-7
		B-2.1.1 Geophysical Surveys in 1994, 2001, and 2002	B-7
		B-2.1.2 Geophysical Survey Results	B-7
		B-2.1.3 Biota Screening and Sampling	B-8
	B-2.2	Surface Investigation	В-9
		B-2.2.1 Surface Soil and Fill Sampling	В-9
		B-2.2.2 Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples	В-9
		B-2.2.3 VOC Surface-Flux Measurements	B-11
		B-2.2.4 VOCs in Soil-Gas Survey Samples	B-12
	B-2.3	Subsurface Investigations	B-12
		B-2.3.1 Subsurface Sampling	B-12
		B-2.3.2 Subsurface Tuff Samples	B-14
B-3.0	REFE	RENCES	B-18

List of Figures

Thermoluminescent dosimeter perimeter sampling locations at MDA C	B-21
Pre-RFI characterization sample locations—1989	B-22
Thickness of fill material at MDA C based on 2001 geophysical survey	B-23
Overlay of 2001/2002 geophysical surveys versus 1974 LASL engineering drawing to identify pit and shaft locations	B-25
Locations of tritium probe and biota samples (submitted to ARS) collected in 2003	B-26
Phase I RFI surface sample locations at MDA C-1995	B-27
Phase I RFI locations for surface samples submitted to analytical laboratory	B-28
Locations of surface flux samples at MDA C	B-29
Concentrations of PCE from the surface flux data at MDA C	B-30
Phase I RFI borehole locations at MDA C	B-31
	Thermoluminescent dosimeter perimeter sampling locations at MDA C Pre-RFI characterization sample locations—1989 Thickness of fill material at MDA C based on 2001 geophysical survey Overlay of 2001/2002 geophysical surveys versus 1974 LASL engineering drawing to identify pit and shaft locations Locations of tritium probe and biota samples (submitted to ARS) collected in 2003 Phase I RFI surface sample locations at MDA C—1995 Phase I RFI locations for surface samples submitted to analytical laboratory Locations of surface flux samples at MDA C Phase I RFI locations of PCE from the surface flux data at MDA C Phase I RFI borehole locations at MDA C

ı.

List of Tables

.

Table B-1	Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C	B-33
Table B-2	Summary of 1986 Field Instrument and Radiochemical Surveys at MDA C	B-34
Table B-3	Summary of 1989 Perimeter Pore-Gas and Sediment Sampling at MDA C	B-35
Table B-4	Summary of Work Plan Specifications, Actual Fieldwork, and Rationale for Deviations	B-46
Table B-5	2003 Biota Samples Submitted to ARS	B-48
Table B-6	Analytical Screening Results on Ant Mound and Mammal Burrow Spoil Material at MDA C	B-50
Table B-7	Analytical Screening Results on Pine Needles at MDA C	B-51
Table B-8	Tree Sampling Information from MDA C	B-52
Table B-9	Summary of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-53
Table B-10	Frequency of Detected Inorganic Chemicals Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-5 5
Table B-11	Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-56
Table B-12	Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BVs/FVs in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-57
Table B-13	Radionuclides Detected Above the BV/FV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-58
Table B-14	Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-59
Table B-15	Detected Organic Chemicals Analyses in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	s B-59
Table B-16	Detected Organic Chemicals in EMFLUX [®] Samples at MDA C	B-60
Table B-17	Summary of Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C	B-63
Table B-18	Field Screening Results from Phase I Borehole Sampling	B-6 4
Table B-19	Summary of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples Collected at MDA C	B-75
Table B-20	Frequency of Detected Inorganic Chemicals Above BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-79
Table B-21	Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above the BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-81
Table B-22	Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples	B-82
Table B-23	Detected Radionuclides Above BVs in Phase I RFI Subsurface Samples at MDA C	B-84
Table B-24	Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	s B-87
Table B-25	Detected Organic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-87
Table B-26	Percent Moisture for the Subsurface Sample Tritium Data at MDA C	B-88

APPENDIX B HISTORICAL INVESTIGATION REPORT

This historical investigation report (HIR) provides a summary of the field investigations and associated environmental data collected to date for Material Disposal Area (MDA) C. The purpose of the HIR is to provide supporting information for the proposed sampling design necessary to complete the MDA C investigation as presented in Section 4 of this investigation work plan (hereafter, the work plan).

B-1.0 MDA C DISPOSAL UNIT INFORMATION (OPERATIONAL HISTORY)

MDA C operated from May 1948 to April 1974 but received waste only intermittently from 1968 to 1974 before it was decommissioned in 1974. Wastes disposed of at MDA C included liquids, solids, and gases generated from a broad range of nuclear energy research and development activities conducted at the former Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (LASL), now the Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory), including uncontaminated classified materials, metals, hazardous materials, and radionuclides. MDA C consists of seven pits, with depths ranging from 12 to 25 ft below the original ground surface and 108 shafts with depths ranging from 10 to 25 ft below the original ground surface. The dimensions of pits and shafts based on LASL engineering drawing ENG-R 1264 (LASL 1970, 76047) are listed in Table B-1. The pits and shafts were excavated into the overlying soil and the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff and were unlined, except for Shafts 98-107, which were lined with 12-in.-thick concrete. In 1959, permanent markers consisting of metal stakes with numbered tags were placed next to each shaft. The shafts were sealed by filling them with crushed tuff, followed by concrete (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-12). The pits were filled with crushed tuff when they were decommissioned.

Fill dirt was used to cover the material disposed in the pits as they were being filled. The dirt acted as a temporary cover. A 1959 memo indicates that Pit 6 received approximately 10,000 yd³ of waste and 24,000 yd³ of fill dirt, an approximate ratio of 2.5 yd³ of fill to 1.0 yd³ of waste material that was typical of MDA C operations (LASL 1959, 27781). When MDA C was decommissioned in 1974, most of the surface was covered with crushed tuff and fill, and the new surface was recontoured and seeded with a native grama grass mixture.

B-1.1 Waste Inventory and Disposal History

Waste disposal records for MDA C from 1948 to 1969 are found in LASL logbooks 1743, 2587, 3478. 4644, 6030, 7277, 8453, 9293, 9593, and 12442 (LASL 1948–1969, 76035). These logbooks were used to record information on the type, date, location, and volume of waste placed in MDA C. Records prior to 1954 are incomplete and most logbook entries contain only brief descriptions of the wastes disposed at MDA C. Historical reports (Rogers, 1977, 05707, p. C-7) indicate that it was common practice for chemicals to be burned in the chemical disposal pit at MDA C. Hazardous constituents and uncontaminated classified material were buried with radioactive contaminated material. Routine radioactive contaminated trash disposed at MDA C consisted of cardboard boxes. 5-mil plastic bags of waste generated in LASL chemistry labs, and 55-gal, barrels of sludge from wastewater treatment plants at Building 35 at TA-21, DP West/TA-21, and TA-45. Nonroutine contaminated waste included debris from the demolition of Bayo site and TA-1, classified materials, and tuballoy chips (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-3). Waste inventory information gleaned from the logbooks is summarized in the approved Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) work plan for Operable Unit (OU) 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, pp. 2-52–2-56). The logbooks are currently being reviewed to estimate the specific quantities of individual contaminants in the MDA C disposal inventory. An updated inventory will be presented in the MDA C investigation report.

B-1.1.1 MDA C Disposal Pit Inventory

Disposal pits at MDA C were used to dispose of hazardous wastes, uncontaminated classified materials, and radioactive materials. Operating dates for each disposal pit and a discussion of the waste inventory for each disposal pit compiled from disposal records for MDA C follows.

Pit 1 (Nov 1948–Sept 1951)

From LASL logbooks 2587 and 3478: trichloroethylene (TCE), boron, sulfuric acid, graphite, medical laboratory solutions, contaminated materials and trash, tritium, americium-241, uranium, classified material, plutonium, cyanide, mercury, radium-226, acids, lead, and waste oil.

Pit 2 (Apr 1950-Sept 1951)

From LASL logbooks 2587 and 3478: TCE and contaminated materials and trash, boron, tritium, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, cyanide, mercury, radium-226, acids, lead, and waste oil.

Pit 3 (Oct 1951-Apr 1953)

From LASL logbooks 4644: mercury teplers, tritium-contaminated glassware, cyanide solutions, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, radium-226, acids, lead, waste oil, and beryllium.

Pit 4 (Oct 1951–Feb 1955)

From LASL logbooks 4644 and 6030: tritium-contaminated glassware, boxes and urine samples, mercury teplers, actinium-227, vials of radium-226, cyanide and cyanide solutions, a 5-gal. can of actinium waste, empty bottles, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, acids, lead, waste oil, silver, and beryllium.

Pit 5 (Apr 1953–Sept 1959)

From LASL logbooks 6030, 7277, and 9593: batteries (acids and lead), a 5-gal. can of actinium-227 waste, lead bricks, vials of radium-226, zirconium shavings, cyanide and cyanide solutions, radionuclide-contaminated waste oil, empty bottles, silver nitrate, beryllium chips, tritium-contaminated boxes and urine samples, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, and plutonium.

Pit 6 (Oct 1956–Sept 1959)

From LASL logbooks 9593, 11363, and 9293: radionuclide-contaminated oil, tritium-contaminated oil, copper sheets, cobalt chips, bottles of cadmium-boron tungstate, tritium-contaminated boxes and cans, a can of oil, approximately 100 curies (Ci) of source-strength cobalt-60, a lanthanum source, 10 bottles of platinum chloride, beryllium chips, carbon-14-contaminated graphite, a plutonium slug, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, classified material, mercury, actinium-227, radium-226, acids, and lead.

Chemical Pit (early 1960–June 1964)

No logbook entries were made for specific wastes disposed of in the Chemical Pit at MDA C. The following quotes were recorded in the approved RFI Work Plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-54): the area "was used for burial of a variety of chemicals, pyrophoric metals, natural uranium powders and hydrides, sealed vessels containing sodium-potassium alloy, compressed gases, and unspecified equipment. . . .Undoubtedly, some plutonium- and uranium-contaminated objects were inadvertently placed in the pit. . . .No high explosives were ever interred in this pit. . . .Low-level radioactive waste placed in the pit may have included cardboard boxes containing materials from the chemistry labs, as well as 55-gal. barrels of sludge from the waste treatment plants at Building 35, DP West, and TA-45."

B-1.1.2 MDA C Disposal Shaft Inventory

The disposal shafts at MDA C were primarily used for disposal of beta- and gamma-contaminated waste from the Chemical Metallurgy Research Building at TA-35; however, other Laboratory groups used the MDA C shafts for waste disposal as well. The activity of solid radioactive wastes disposed in the MDA C shafts between 1959 and 1972, decay-corrected to January 1989, includes 20,000 Ci tritium, 0.58 Ci sodium-22, 2.4 Ci cobalt-60, 21 Ci strontium-90/yttrium-90, 1 Ci radium-226, 5 Ci uranium-233, <0.1 Ci uranium-234, -235, -236, and -238, 50 Ci fission products, and 200 Ci of activation products. All of the shafts were unlined with the exception of Shafts 98–107, which were lined with 12-in. thick concrete. A single disposal shaft was dug at MDA C solely for disposing of a single strontium-90 source in the 1950s or 1960s.Three groups of shafts were used sequentially over time. The Shaft Group 1 consists of 12 shafts numbered 56–67. These shafts were originally numbered 1–12; however, they were renumbered in 1962 to be sequential with subsequent shafts. Shaft Group 1 is south of Pit 5. Shaft Group 2 consists of Shafts 1–55, which are located between Pits 1 and 3. Shaft Group 3 (Shafts 68–107) is west pf Pits 1 through 4.

Operating dates for each shaft group and a discussion of the waste inventory for each group of disposal shafts compiled from disposal records for MDA C follows.

Shaft Group 1 (Shafts 56-67 [Feb 1959-Oct 1959])

From LASL logbook 9593: Barium, tritium, radium, lanthanum-140, strontium-89 and -90, tantalum, cerium waste, two cerium sources, fission products, one lanthanum-140 static source, phosphoric acid, depleted uranium (DU), a charcoal trap, and polonium-beryllium-fluorine compounds.

Shaft Group 2 (Shafts 1–55 [Nov 1959–May 1967])

From LASL logbooks 9593 and 11363: barium-140, lanthanum-140, fission products from the Omega reactor, uranyl phosphate, graphite slugs, a cobalt-60 capsule, radioactive graphite, radioactive tantalum, 1 g of irradiated plutonium, thallium, irradiated uranium graphite, lead-beryllium sources, thorium, cesium, strontium, plasma thermocouples, fuel elements (rods), cobalt-60 slugs and sources, sulfuric acid solution, zirconium carbide, a copper sphere, two "rabbit" tubes of beryllium ("rabbits" are containers placed in a reactor neutron flux to irradiate the contents), reactor seals, alpha emitters in solution, acid solutions, actinium components, various uranium isotopes, depleted uranium, cerium-141, yttrium, silver-110, sodium-22, cesium-137, cesium-144, plutonium waste, oralloy (enriched uranium from Oak Ridge), benzene, isopropyl alcohol, neptunium-237, contaminated materials and trash, americium-241, biological waste, classified material, radium-226, lead, silver, and "induced activity" (activation products, usually from a linear accelerator).

Shaft Group 3 (Shafts 68-107 [Oct 1962-Feb 1966])

From LASL logbooks 11363 and 12442: plutonium-contaminated trash, fission products, aluminum sheets and tubes, acids, cesium-137, sodium, cobalt-60, antimony, lanthanum-140, cobalt-60 sources, polonium, beryllium, vacuum pump oil, empty glass bottles, graphite, plutonium, boron, fuel element end caps, thermocouples, acetone, uranium, zirconium carbide, zinc and aluminum residues, barium, irradiated tantalum, tuballoy (a uranium alloy), shell waste, yttrium-91, radioactive chemicals and organic solutions, hydrochloric acid waste, plutonium in ether solution, zinc and mercury solutions, DU chips, miscellaneous sources, oralloy solution, iridium-192, tantalum, indium-114, animal tissues, solvents, a LAMPRE rod assembly, waste oil, detonator components, NRX (Navy experiment) reactor parts, trinitrotoluene (TNT) element samples, americium-242, aluminum-105, zinc-65, neptunium-237, contaminated materials and trash, americium-241, classified material, actinium-227, radium-226, lead, silver, strontium-90, and "induced activity."

B-1.2 Previous Field Investigations

The following information regarding field investigations conducted at MDA C prior to the Phase | RFl is summarized from Section 2.3.2.2 of the approved RFl work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672).

B-1.2.1 USGS Water-Infiltration Tests (1956–1961)

From 1956 through 1961, the United States Geological Society (USGS) conducted water infiltration tests at MDA C using shallow pits approximately one ft deep, which were filled with water. One of the tests conducted during the study involved placing 0.75 ft of standing water in a shallow pit and maintaining this level of water in the pit for 99 days. The USGS found that the water did not percolate from the soil into the unweathered tuff, which was encountered at 6 ft beneath the ground surface. The study concluded that in the presence of a continuous and consistent hydraulic head in the shallow pit, subsurface moisture preferentially moved laterally in the soil profile rather than downward into tuff. The study further concluded that the downward movement through soil and tuff is slow and inefficient, requiring more hydraulic head than is typically present at MDA C (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57).

B-1.2.2 Surface Radiation Surveys and Sampling (1976–1986)

Between 1976 and 1984, radiation surveys were conducted on the surface of MDA C to identify localized areas of elevated radioactivity (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57). Surface soil and vegetation samples were subsequently collected from areas with elevated radiation levels and analyzed for radionuclides. Based on the results of these radiation surveys, MDA C was covered with crushed tuff, except in the northeast corner where no disposal pits or shafts are located.

In 1985, radiation surveys were conducted around the MDA C perimeter (Figure B-1). Thermoluminescent dosimeters (TLDs) were used to estimate external penetrating radiation doses. TLD readings taken at 18 locations were all near local background levels. Thus, perimeter TLD monitoring did not identify a significant penetrating radiation source-area within MDA C. The TLD survey was repeated in 1986 with similar results.

A Phoswich detector was used to perform a second 1985 radiation survey for the low end of the energy spectrum to detect the presence of x-ray and gamma-ray emitters on the soil surface using a 64 ft by 64 ft grid over the entire site. A high-pressure ion chamber was used to measure radiation doses at the high end. Both surveys indicated background conditions over most of the site; however, elevated levels of radioactivity were measured in the northeast corner of MDA C.

Surface soil samples were collected from the surface at 0 to 1 cm and analyzed for tritium, plutonium-238, -239, -240, and uranium. Tritium samples from the eastern half of MDA C were below the local background concentration of 4.0 pCi/mL (LANL 1998, 59730). Isotopic plutonium (up to 10 pCi/g of plutonium-239 and -240 and 30 pCi/g of plutonium-238) was detected on the north and east sides of MDA C. Concentrations of uranium were all less than background value within the MDA C boundary. The areas with elevated radionuclides correspond to the portion of MDA C that was not covered in 1984. Additional soil sampling was performed in 1986 at the radiation survey locations shown in Figure B-1. Surface soil samples were analyzed for americium-241, cesium-137, plutonium-238 and -239, and tritium. Results of these analyses are presented in Table B-2 and are consistent with the 1985 results.

B-1.2.3 Perimeter Pore-Gas Sampling (1989)

In 1989, pore-gas samples collected from a depth of 4 ft at six locations near the Chemical Pit and 12 perimeter locations immediately surrounding MDA C were analyzed for volatile organic compounds (VOCs). Results indicated that no VOCs were present at concentrations greater than method detection limits (DOE 1989, 15364). TCE was detected in four of the eighteen samples at 0.2 to 0.3 mg/m³, carbon disulfide was detected in one sample at 0.4 mg/m³, and 2-butanone was detected in one sample at 4.0 mg/m³.

Three sediment samples were collected at 0- to 12-in. intervals from a drainage channel at the top of Ten Site Canyon and were analyzed for pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), VOCs, semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs), inorganic chemicals, and radionuclides. Toluene was detected in one sample at 4.0 µg/kg, eight SVOCs were detected at concentrations ranging from 8.0 to 190.0 µg/kg, and four pesticides were detected at concentrations ranging from 1.0 to 36.0 µg/kg. Inorganic chemicals including barium (28 to 110 mg/kg), chromium (7.0 to 19 mg/kg), nickel (58 mg/kg), and zinc (22 to 47 mg/kg) were detected. Radionuclides including radium-226 (800 to 900 pCi/kg), uranium-235 (64 to 100 pCi/kg), total uranium (4000 to 6000 µg/kg), plutonium-238 (8 to 420 pCi/kg), plutonium-239, -240 (328 to 7840 pCi/kg), cesium-137 (160 to 395 pCi/kg), and americium-241 (790 pCi/kg) were detected (DOE 1989, 15364). The 1989 perimeter pore gas and sediment sample locations are provided in Figure B-2, and the analytical results are listed in Table B-3.

B-2.0 PHASE I RFI FIELD INVESTIGATIONS AND REVIEW OF FIELD SCREENING, SURVEY, AND LABORATORY RESULTS

Field Investigations Summary

Phase I RFI fieldwork was conducted at MDA C from 1993 through 2002. The approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 specified the sampling of surface soil, fill, and subsurface tuff and analyzing samples for inorganic chemicals (target analyte list [TAL] metals), organic chemicals (VOCs, SVOCs, pesticides, and PCBs), and radionuclides (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 5-35). The objectives of the Phase I RFI were to determine if contaminants had been released from MDA C, to define the nature and extent of any contaminant releases, to collect data to support and supplement existing data, and to collect data to be used in a risk assessment. Phase I RFI fieldwork conducted at MDA C included

- collecting and analyzing 68 surface soil and fill samples,
- drilling two vertical boreholes and 9 angled boreholes,
- collecting and analyzing 82 core samples,
- collecting and analyzing 34 subsurface pore-gas samples for VOCs,

- collecting and analyzing 15 near-surface pore-gas samples for tritium, and
- collecting and analyzing 105 EMFLUX[®] soil-gas survey samples.

A summary of OU 1147 work plan specifications, fieldwork performed, and the rationales for deviations from the work plan is provided in Table B-4.

Data Review Summary

The Phase I RFI data for MDA C include analytical data from 68 surface samples (16 surface soil samples and 52 fill samples), 15 tritium probe samples, 82 tuff samples collected from 11 boreholes (79 from Qbt 3, 2 from Qbt 2, and 1 from Qbt 1v), 105 EMFLUX soil-gas survey samples, and 34 pore-gas samples. All data used quantitatively to identify chemicals of potential concern (COPCs) at MDA C were subjected to Environmental Stewardship–Environmental Remediation Services (ENV-ERS) Program quality assurance/quality control (QA/QC) procedures. The data review process for identifying COPCs begins with a comparison of site data with

- naturally occurring background concentrations for inorganic chemicals,
- naturally occurring background and fallout concentrations for radionuclides, and
- analytical estimated quantitation levels (EQLs) for organic chemicals.

Background comparisons and a variety of statistical and graphical methods were used to compare site inorganic and radionuclide data with Laboratory background data (LANL 1998, 59730). Organic chemical data were evaluated for detection status only. For background comparisons, the first step was to compare the site data with a background value (BV). A BV may be an estimated value for the background data set (upper tolerance limit [95, 95] or the 95% upper confidence bound on the 95th quartile), a detection limit (DL), a fallout value (FV), a minimum detectable activity, or it may be calculated based on secular equilibrium or a total analysis. The term "background value" will be used in this report to represent any of these values.

If a site-specific datum exceeds its BV, additional evaluation of the datum may be performed by comparing the range of values in the site data set for that chemical to the range of values for that chemical in the background data set. Graphical analyses (e.g., box plots) may be used or, if adequate data are available, statistical tests that evaluate differences in distribution may be used. Nonparametric tests commonly used to assess data distributions include the Gehan, quantile, and slippage tests. Together these tests assess complete shifts in distributions, shifts of a subset of the data, and the potential for some of the site data to be greater than the maximum background concentration. Observed significance levels (p-values) are obtained; these values indicate whether a difference does or does not exist between the data sets. A p-value of less than 0.05 indicates that a difference exists between the distributions (i.e., the site data are different from the background data). A p-value greater than 0.05 indicates that no difference exists between distributions (i.e., site and background data are similar). Statistical tests, graphical analyses, and their results are discussed in Appendix D.

Only data that are relevant for identifying COPCs are discussed in this section; this includes measurements above applicable thresholds or DLs that are greater than an applicable threshold.

B-2.1 Survey and Screening Results

B-2.1.1 Geophysical Surveys in 1994, 2001, and 2002

1994 Magnetometry Survey

In August 1994, a magnetometry technique, the Multisensor Towed Array Detection System (MTADS), was demonstrated at MDA C as a pilot test to locate boundaries of subsurface disposal units (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357). The survey was conducted to evaluate the MTADS, which incorporates a towed array of seven cesium-vapor total-field magnetometers to detect subsurface disposal unit boundaries. The maximum depth range of this survey technique is 12 ft below ground surface (bgs). If ferrous materials were not present within a depth interval, the survey would not identify a subsurface feature.

2001 Geophysical Survey

A geophysical survey was performed in August and September 2001 (AGS 2001, 73710) to delineate existing disposal pit and shaft locations and map the thickness of cover materials across the surface of MDA C. To achieve these objectives, an integrated geophysical investigation was performed using terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and digital ground-penetrating radar (GPR) techniques. In addition, the dipole-dipole electrical resistivity technique was tested at MDA C to assess its effectiveness in determining the thickness of cover materials. Although the survey was deemed successful, interference from the chain-link fence obscured the southern and eastern pit boundaries.

2002 Geophysical Survey

A second geophysical survey was performed at MDA C in September 2002 (AGS 2002, 73711) after the chain-link fence along the southern and eastern boundaries of MDA C had been removed. This geophysical survey was done to confirm the southern and eastern pit boundaries and to determine if the pits extend beyond the southern fence line. The geophysical survey was performed using terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and digital GPR techniques. The methodology and instrumentation used during this survey were consistent with the previous survey to allow integrated data processing and interpretation.

B-2.1.2 Geophysical Survey Results

Magnetometry Demonstration (1994)

Results of the August 1994 magnetometry demonstration indicate that all seven pits probably extend beyond the boundaries shown on historical maps. In particular, Pits 1–4 extend farther to the east than indicated on historical maps. The line of Shafts 98–107 (a portion of Shaft Group 3) closely correlates with detected magnetic anomalies. The other two shaft fields were not prominently displayed in the magnetic data. Shaft 108 (the strontium-90 disposal shaft) was not identified by magnetic anomalies at its expected location; however, if any ferrous material contained in the shaft is located beneath the 12-ft range of the instrumentation, its location would not have been obvious (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357).

Survey results also indicated that Pit 6 may extend to the fence on the north side of MDA C and possibly beyond the fence at the east end of the pit. However, a photograph confirms the proximity of the northern edge of Pit 6 to the north perimeter fence (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-9).

2001 Geophysical Survey

The EM31 results from MDA C show east-west trending conductivity anomalies that generally coincide with the expected pit locations. Lateral variations within the interpreted pit locations indicate changes in fill cover and the heterogeneity of the buried materials. At most of the suspected shaft locations, no consistent anomalies were observed that could be attributed with certainty to the shafts. The absence of anomalies at these locations indicates either that the shafts do not exist at the locations shown or that insufficient contrasts occur in the upper 10 ft of materials.

Similarly, the EM61 data show high-amplitude anomalies at Pit 5. This finding indicates that most of the metal objects buried at the site are contained in the southern portion of the pit. Small and randomly scattered metal objects are observed throughout the remaining pit locations.

The interpreted pit boundaries based on the EM61 and EM31 data show a strong correlation. The GPR survey showed that the minimum and maximum cover thicknesses at MDA C are 0.0 and 8.76 ft, respectively, with a mean value of 3.4 ft. Figure B-3 illustrates the fill thicknesses at MDA C.

2002 Geophysical Survey

The electromagnetic (EM) data acquired in the eastern survey area show low values and laterally homogeneous materials typical of natural sediments and rocks. Similarly, the GPR data indicate the presence of native subsurface conditions over most of this area. EM interference created by utilities was encountered along the southern site boundary, which made delineating the southern boundary of Pit 1 difficult. However, a subtle decrease in values was observed in the terrain conductivity, in-phase, and EM61 data between the interpreted trench location and the apparent location of the utilities. The location of the decrease indicates that the Pit 1 boundary occurs inside the fence line. GPR lines running across this boundary support this conclusion. EM and GPR anomalies observed outside the fence line in the southern portion of the survey area are attributed to buried utilities and excavations unrelated to disposal pits. In conclusion, the geophysical data acquired during this investigation show no evidence of disposal pits outside the fence line in the survey areas.

Throughout this work plan, figures are based on the disposal pit boundaries shown on LASL engineering drawing ENG-R 4459 (LASL 1974, 38446). The interpretation of the pit boundaries from the geophysical survey differs slightly from the engineering drawing. When the pit boundaries are overlaid on the 2001 geophysical survey (Figure B-4), the anomalies extend to a greater distance than the reported pit boundaries. These differences will be taken into consideration when locating new boreholes during implementation of this work plan.

B-2.1.3 Biota Screening and Sampling

Biota sampling was conducted at MDA C in accordance with the MDA C sampling and analysis plan (SAP) addendum (LANL 2003, 74067) to determine whether any evidence of uptake and transport of contaminants by biota could be found at MDA C. Biota sample locations were selected to ensure broad spatial coverage and located above and around the Chemical Pit, Pits 1–6, and the southwest corner of the area where no materials had been buried.

On February 12, 2003, 14 ant mounds and 63 animal burrows across the site were field screened for gross alpha, beta and gamma activity in the field according to ENV-ECR Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) 10.14, "Performing and Documenting Gross Gamma Radiation Scoping Surveys." A Ludlum 139 radiation meter was used to detect alpha radiation. A Ludlum ESP 1 radiation meter with an HP 260 pancake probe and a Ludlum Model 2221 Scaler/Ratemeter with a Ludlum Model 44-10 2x2 gamma

scintillator were used to detect beta/gamma radiation. The screening followed protocols outlined in LANL-ER-SOP-10.14, including ensuring that the meter was source-checked before use and taking background readings periodically during the meter's use. Local background was determined to be 300-400 dpm beta/gamma.

On March 20, 2003, 29 surface soil samples were collected from nine ant mounds and 20 animal burrows and submitted to American Radiation Services (ARS) of New Mexico for gross alpha, beta and gamma analysis. Figure B-5 shows the sample locations of the ant mound and animal burrow samples. Samples of pine needles were collected on March 21, 2003, from all sixteen ponderosa pine trees on the surface of MDA C and submitted to ARS for gross alpha, beta and gamma analysis (Figure B-5). Approximately 500 g of plant material were collected from each tree. Pine needles were rinsed with deionized water in the field. Each location was surveyed by global-positioning system (GPS). Table B-5 presents all of the samples that were collected and sent to the analytical laboratory. The analytical screening results from ant mounds and burrow spoil material are presented in Table B-6. Analytical screening results for pine needles are presented in Table B-7.

The trees were cut down and a wafer of the tree trunk was collected for tree-ring dating. All trees were between 4.5 and 5.5 ft high, but exact tree heights were not recorded. The wafer used for tree-ring dating was collected at the base of the trunk. The approximate age of the trees is presented in Table B-8. The data will be evaluated by spatial plots and compared with background rates to determine whether and where biota may be mobilizing subsurface contamination. This information will be used to evaluate alternatives for remediation during the MDA C corrective measure study (CMS).

B-2.2 Surface Investigation

B-2.2.1 Surface Soil and Fill Sampling

The Phase I RFI surface sampling was conducted at MDA C from June 14 to July 14, 1993. A 60- by 60-ft sampling grid was laid out across and beyond the boundary of MDA C, and a radiation survey was conducted using a VIOLINIST field instrument to measure gamma radiation and x-rays at 208 locations at midpoints between the nodes of the sampling grid. However, DLs were not available for the VIOLINIST field instrument; therefore, these data are not included in this report.

A total of 203 soil samples were collected from the 0- to 6-in. interval at nodes of the 60- by 60-ft grid (Figure B-6) and screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma radiation using hand-held field instruments. Based on radiation screening results, a total of 68 surface samples, whose locations are shown in Figure B-7, were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis: 59 samples were analyzed for PCBs, and 68 samples were analyzed for inorganic chemicals (limited list of antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium) and radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, strontium-90, americium-241, total and isotopic uranium, and isotopic plutonium). A summary of surface samples collected and requested analyses is presented in Table B-9.

B-2.2.2 Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples

Surface samples were collected from both soil and fill material. Table B-9 summarizes all the surface samples collected during the Phase I RFI and the requested analyses for each sample. The request number is shown in the table for each analysis requested for an individual sample. According to the data validation for inorganic chemicals, radionuclides, and organic chemicals in the surface soil and fill, the results were not qualified and all data are suitable for data assessment.

Inorganic Chemical Comparison with BV

Surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for limited TAL metals (antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium). Sixty-eight samples were analyzed for antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, nickel, selenium, silver, and thallium; ten were analyzed for mercury and two for potassium. Because the surface of MDA C has been disturbed and fill has been added, distinct soil horizons are not evident for the surface samples; therefore, the BV for all soil horizon is used for background comparisons for samples identified as soil or fill (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-10 presents the frequency of detected inorganic chemicals above BVs in surface soil and fill samples.

Lead and silver are the only inorganic chemicals that were detected above their respective BVs. Lead was detected above the BV in 9 samples (7 to 30 mg/kg) at concentrations close to the BV (22.3 mg/kg). The results of the Gehan and quantile tests for lead presented in Appendix D (Table D-1) indicate that lead is elevated above background. Silver was detected in two samples at concentrations of 1.1 and 6.0 mg/kg, which are above the BV of 1.0 mg/kg. No further background tests for silver were performed since there is no background data set for silver. All other inorganic chemicals were similar to Laboratory site-wide soil BVs (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-11 presents the concentrations of lead and silver above background in surface soil and fill material at MDA C. Lead and silver were identified as COPCs in surface soil and fill.

Radionuclide Comparison with BVs and Fallout Values

Sixty-eight surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, and gamma-emitting radionuclides. Because the surface of MDA C has been disturbed and fill has been added, distinct soil horizons are not evident for the surface samples; therefore, the BVs for all soil horizons are used for background comparisons (LANL 1998, 59730). FVs apply to americium-241, tritium, isotopic plutonium, strontium-90, and gamma-emitting radionuclides. The term "background value" will be used in the following tables and text to represent both BVs and FVs. Table B-12 presents the frequency of detected radionuclides above BV collected in surface soil and fill samples.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 were all detected above the BV in at least one sample. The BVs for thorium-232 and uranium-238 are both surrogates from sediment data, and further statistical tests were not performed for these two analytes. The statistical test results from the three radionuclides with soil background data are presented in Table D-2 (Appendix D). As the statistical tests show, all p-values were less than 0.5, indicating that these three radionuclides are elevated compared to the background data.

Table B-13 presents the concentrations above the BV in surface soil and fill. Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 are identified as COPCs in surface soil and fill at MDA C.

During the Phase I RFI, 59 surface soil/fill samples were analyzed for tritium and soil moisture to evaluate the spatial distribution of tritium concentrations in surface soil. Although tritium related to historical surface releases would long since have dissipated to the atmosphere, locally elevated concentrations of tritium in surface soil may reflect areas where subsurface tritium is diffusing to the atmosphere as tritiated water vapor. The analytical results from these surface samples, with tritium concentrations ranging between 0.17 and 12.82 pCi/mL, showed that the higher tritium concentrations were consistently correlated with low moisture contents in the soil/fill samples. This correlation results from the greater uncertainty in tritium values when a sample available for analysis contains little moisture. Because this correlation may

confound interpretation of the tritium soil data, 15 shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C in accordance with the MDA C SAP Addendum (LANL 2003, 74067). Pore-gas samples were collected in February 2003 from each probe using absorbent silica gel columns and analyzed for tritium (Section B-2.3.1). The vapor probe data indicate more reliably the locations where releases of tritium to the atmosphere occur. The surface tritium data, including the sample locations and sample identification numbers, are provided in Appendix E but were not used to support the evaluation of the nature and extent of tritium contamination at MDA C.

Evaluation of Organic Chemicals

Surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for PCBs and SVOCs. Sample concentrations were reviewed for detection status. Table B-14 presents the frequency of detected organic chemicals in surface soil and fill.

Only five organic chemicals were detected in the surface soil and fill samples. The concentrations of these organic chemicals are presented in Table B-15.

Figures D-6 to D-8 show the distribution of the Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate data since these organic chemicals were detected in more than one sample. Acenaphthene, Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and pentachlorophenol are identified as COPCs in the surface soil and fill at MDA C.

Although the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 did not call for collecting and analyzing surface soil samples for VOC, ten surface soil/fill samples were collected and analyzed for VOCs during the Phase I RFI to assess whether contaminants are available for transport from the surface of MDA C (LANL 1992, 07672). The analytical results from these samples, which reported no detected VOCs, are not representative of past or current conditions because of the volatility of VOCs, which readily dissipate into the atmosphere. Vapor-phase pore-gas sampling is more appropriate for determining the nature and extent of VOCs. Therefore, VOC surface flux was measured across MDA C in two surveys conducted in June and July 2000, and VOC pore-gas samples have been collected and analyzed from two vapor-monitoring boreholes at MDA C (Section B-2.3). The surface VOC data, including sample locations and sample identification numbers, are provided in Appendix E.

B-2.2.3 VOC Surface-Flux Measurements

VOC surface flux was measured across MDA C in two surveys conducted in June and July 2000 to identify the nature and extent of potential subsurface VOC contamination. EMFLUX collectors, consisting of an adsorbent cartridge suspended on a stake beneath a protective shell for a 72-hr period, were used in the survey. VOC analysis was performed by Maryland Spectral Services using gas chromatography/mass spectrometry techniques following a modified US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Method TO-1. Additional information on surface-flux sampling and analysis protocols is provided in the EMFLUX soil gas survey report for MDA C (BES 2000, 76046).

Eighty-four sample locations were identified in the first survey in June 2000; subsequently, an additional 21 locations were selected in the July 2000 survey. The EMFLUX surface flux measurement locations are shown in Figure B-8. Four trip blanks were included among the samples of the first survey and one trip blank for the second survey. Two field duplicate samples were also collected during the first survey, and laboratory method blanks were analyzed daily by the analytical laboratory.
B-2.2.4 VOCs in Soil-Gas Survey Samples

Eighty-four surface flux samples were analyzed for VOCs (Figure B-8). Six VOCs were detected at concentrations above the laboratory quantitation limit: aliphatics hydrocarbons, benzene, carbon tetrachloride, chloroform, tetrachloroethene (PCE), and TCE. The rates of flux for these detected organic chemicals are summarized in Table B-16. PCE was one of the most frequently detected organic chemicals in the surface flux samples. Figure B-9 shows the locations of the highest concentrations of PCE at MDA C.

The aliphatic hydrocarbons, benzene, carbon tetrachloride, chloroform, PCE and TCE are identified as COPCs at MDA C.

B-2.3 Subsurface Investigations

B-2.3.1 Subsurface Sampling

Phase I RFI Core Sampling

From July 17 to September 22, 1995, two vertical and nine angled boreholes were advanced at MDA C as part of the Phase I RFI. From January 29 to February 5, 1996, the borehole 50-09100 cap was removed and borehole 50-09100 was extended from 210 to 316 ft bgs to collect stratigraphic and geohydrologic data. Detailed borehole logs, including lithologies and well construction diagrams, are presented in Appendix C. Borehole locations and trajectories are shown on Figure B-10. The boreholes are described by depth, declination, and adjacent disposal unit in Table B-17. The exterior and ends of each core barrel and each 5-ft. interval of core along the borehole were screened for VOCs using a photoionization detector (PID); hand-held field instruments were used to screen for gross alpha, and beta and gamma radiation. These field screening results are presented in Table B-18. Each 5-ft interval of core along the borehole was inspected for fractures or stains, and the results were noted in borehole logs (Appendix C). The screening samples were collected from fractures or stained tuff if present; if no fractures or staining was present, screening samples were collected from the bottom of each 5-ft. interval along the borehole. Field-screening results were not used to select samples because gross alpha, beta, or gamma activity in the core did not exceed local background levels. Results of core sample field screening using the PID showed no VOCs in the core at concentrations exceeding readings in ambient air (Table B-18). A review of sample collection log results of core samples screened with field spot-test kits indicated no high explosives (HE) detections in any of the 5-ft intervals of core collected at MDA C (Table B-18).

During the 1995 Phase I RFI, 66 core samples were collected from 20-ft intervals along the borehole and were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of TAL metals, cyanide, and radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, tritium, strontium-90, americium-241, total and isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and isotopic thorium). The 66 core samples also were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of SVOCs and tritium, and 54 core samples collected from boreholes 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 51-09110 were analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory for VOCs and pesticides/PCBs. Table B-19 lists the core sample locations, sample identification numbers, and requested analyses.

The core was photographed, logged, and curated from July through September 1995. On February 27, 1996, in response to a request from the EPA to collect samples at additional intervals, 15 more tuff samples were collected from curated core from boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 (Neleigh 1995, 55112). These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of inorganic chemicals (not including cyanide and mercury because the holding times had been missed) and radionuclides (except tritium). However, based on the core collection dates and the actual date the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals. The inorganic chemical data from these samples are provided for comparison purposes only. VOCs, SVOCs, and PCBs were not analyzed from the curated samples because holding times for these analytes had been exceeded. In addition, tritium in the curated core was not analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory because tritium is found primarily in vapor phase, and water-vapor levels in core that had been curated for several months would not be representative of moisture levels at the time of core extraction. The curated core samples are given in Table B-19.

In September and October 1995, surface casings were removed, and each borehole (except borehole 50-09100) was grouted closed, ensuring that the borehole would not provide a conduit for surface runoff to enter the subsurface. Borehole 50-09100, maintained as an open borehole vapor-monitoring well, was cased to 10-ft deep and capped at the ground surface.

Results of geologic logging were recorded in the borehole logs (Appendix C). Ten of the 11 boreholes were drilled into unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff (Qbt 3). Borehole 50-09100 was extended to 316 ft, ending in the Tsankawi Pumice Bed (the basal unit of the Tshirege Member).

Saturation was not encountered in any of the boreholes; however, moist core was recovered from borehole 50-09105 below the asphalt on the ground surface and in borehole 50-09101, angled beneath the surface water drainage channel located along the northern boundary of MDA C. Moist tuff was encountered at a depth of 71.5 to 73.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100. Moisture was expected at these locations, because surface water runoff is channeled and asphalt prohibits evapotranspiration.

Borehole Air-Flow Velocity

In 1995 and 1996, air-flow velocity, oxygen content of the air entering or leaving the borehole, and atmospheric pressure were monitored at boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09102, 50-09103, 50-09105, and 50-09107 to evaluate passive venting. Monitoring was performed for four days at borehole 50-09100, 14 days at 50-09101, 36 days at 50-09102, 14 days at 50-09103, 19 days at 50-09105, and 6 days at 54-09107. The results of the air-flow monitoring demonstrate that air-flow characteristics of MDA C boreholes are similar to those of other boreholes located on Mesita del Buey within the Bandelier Tuff. Because the Bandelier Tuff has a porosity of 40% to 50%, at times these boreholes exhaust air of lower atmospheric pressure (in the afternoon and evening) and at times inhale air of higher atmospheric pressure (from night to mid-morning). During the air-flow monitoring at MDA C, atmospheric pressure ranged from a minimum of 755 mb to a maximum of 790 mb. Atmospheric pressure varied from ± 3 to 5 mb daily. Airflow in MDA C boreholes peaked at approximately 1.0 standard cubic feet per minute (scfm). The total volume of air flowing into and out of each MDA C borehole monitored was approximately 250 ft³/day (SEA 1997, 76055).

Pore-Gas Sampling

In 2001, an additional borehole (50-10131) was advanced in the vicinity of the Chemical Pit where high PCE flux concentrations were detected in June and July 2000 (BES 2000, 76046 [see Figure B-10 for borehole location]). Boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 are instrumented with FLUTe positive-pressure sampling membranes, which each maintain 10 sampling ports at discrete depths. After purge of each port, a VOC screening measurement from each port was made using a Bruel & Kjaer (B&K) gas analyzer calibrated for measuring TCE and PCE in the sub-ppm concentration range. A SUMMA canister sample was collected from two of the ports in each borehole during quarterly sampling based on B&K screening.

The samples for each borehole were screened and sampled for VOCs in accordance with the most recent revision of ENV-ECR SOP-6.31, "Sampling of Subatmospheric Air." These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for VOC analyses by EPA Method TO-14. QA/QC samples were collected per applicable SOPs, including one field duplicate, one equipment blank, and one performance evaluation sample.

Pore-gas sampling in borehole 50-09100 began in August 2000, and borehole 50-10131 was first sampled in November 2001. These boreholes were sampled continually each quarter since November 2001. However, SUMMA canister samples were collected from only two different ports in each borehole during a sample event, making it difficult to compare and correlate B&K screening data and off-site contract laboratory data as well as to evaluate temporal trends. In January 2003, pore-gas samples were collected from all ten ports in both boreholes and analyzed for VOCs. The sampling of all ports in the same event eliminates the temporal variability that confounded interpretation of the patterns of existing VOC concentrations in these boreholes.

Tritium Probe Sampling

Fifteen shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C in accordance with the MDA C SAP addendum (LANL 2003, 74067). Two vapor probes were installed within the boundary of each disposal pit (except the Chemical Pit) and five discretionary locations were selected on the perimeter of the site (Figure B-5). Vapor probes consist of a disposable-screened port bit driven down approximately 3 ft and connected to the surface with Teflon tubing. The disposable-screened bit was left at 2.5 ft, and the holes were backfilled and sealed.

Tritium samples were collected in February 2003 from each probe using absorbent silica gel columns in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP 6.31 Rev 1. A single trip blank sample was also collected in accordance with ENV-ERS QA/QC requirements.

B-2.3.2 Subsurface Tuff Samples

Eighty-two tuff samples were collected from nine angled boreholes and two vertical boreholes. Seventynine samples were collected from Qbt 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, two samples were collected from Qbt 2, and one sample was collected from Qbt 1v. Table B-19 summarizes the subsurface tuff samples collected during the Phase I RFI and the requested analyses for each sample. It should be noted that 15 of the tuff samples were collected from curated core in 1996 from boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110.

Inorganic Chemical Comparison with BV

Eighty-two subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for TAL metals (except antimony in 76 samples and cyanide in 61 samples). The data validation results for the subsurface inorganic chemicals data at MDA C indicate some of the data were qualified. A summary of the qualifications and their affect on data review is presented in this section.

Based on the core collection dates and the actual date the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals; therefore, the inorganic chemical data from these samples are provided for comparison purposes only. The curated core samples were not analyzed for VOCs, SVOCs, PCBs, tritium, cyanide, or mercury because the holding times for these analytes had been exceeded by several months.

Antimony, selenium, and thallium results were qualified UJ (indicating that the reported DL is estimated) for some samples because of a low recovery in the matrix spike sample. Some results for manganese, lead, zinc, antimony, and cyanide were qualified J– (indicating that the result is estimated and biased low) because of a low recovery in the matrix spike sample. Seven inorganic chemicals (aluminum, beryllium, iron, manganese, lead, thallium, and zinc) had some results qualified J (result is estimated) because the relative percent difference between the sample and the laboratory duplicate was greater than the advisory limit. Some inorganic chemicals also had results qualified J (result is estimated) because the result was less than the estimated DL but above the method detection limit. Results for potassium and sodium were qualified J+ (result is estimated and biased high) in six samples because the interference check sample was high. Many inorganic chemicals had results that were qualified U (not detected) because the concentration was less than five times the concentration in the method blank.

Antimony data were rejected for six samples and cyanide data were rejected for sixteen samples because the matrix spike recovery was less than 30%. All the rejected antimony data were collected in 1995 from borehole 50-09104. Only the sample collected from curated core in 1996 from borehole 50-09104 did not have rejected antimony data. Cyanide was rejected in sixteen samples, a maximum of two samples from nine different boreholes. Fifteen of these samples were collected from the curated core in 1996, and the holding time for cyanide had been exceeded by several months.

The estimated detection limits (UJ) as well as the estimated results (J) will be evaluated in the data review the same as all other reported detection limits and detected results based on EPA guidance (EPA 1992, 54947). Because the J– and J+ qualifiers are only an indication of a low bias or high bias based on one type of QC sample and the amount of the bias is not known, the results are compared to the BVs as they were reported. Antimony data that were not rejected were reported with a detection limit above the BV. Because only some of the results were qualified U or UJ (not detected), few results were rejected. The data are of good quality and can be used for data assessment. Table B-20 summarizes the detection limits above the BV.

Analytical results for inorganic chemicals in samples collected from Qbt 2 and Qbt 3 were compared with the appropriate BVs for Qbts 2, 3, and 4, and results for inorganic chemicals in samples collected from Qbt 1v were compared with BVs for that unit (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-20 presents the frequency of inorganic chemicals detected in the subsurface tuff at MDA C. Analytical results for all inorganic chemicals are presented in box plots in Figure D-9 in Appendix D. The box plots show that the concentrations for most inorganic chemicals are similar to the distribution of background concentrations. Seven inorganic chemicals (aluminum, beryllium, calcium, chromium, cobalt, magnesium, and nickel) were detected above the BV only once. Eight inorganic chemicals (antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, and thallium) had at least two detected concentrations above their respective BVs. DLs for mercury and silver were above BVs. Analytical results for inorganic chemicals with at least two detected concentrations above the BV were plotted by depth bgs in each borehole to identify patterns that might be associated with a release and migration through a fractured medium (see Appendix D, Figures D-10 to D-17). Lead and cyanide were detected most frequently in the subsurface. Boreholes 50-09101 and 50-09104 had the highest number of detects for cyanide. Table B-21 presents the concentrations of inorganic chemicals detected above BVs in the subsurface tuff at MDA C (tuff samples collected from curated core are noted).

Antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, thallium are identified as COPCs because they were detected above their respective tuff BVs in more than one sample. Mercury and silver are also identified as COPCs because more than one DL was above the tuff BV.

Radionuclide Comparison with Background and Fallout Values

Eighty-two subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for americium-241 (by alpha spectroscopy), gammaemitting radionuclides, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, and tritium. The full-suite analyte list in the analytical services statement of work (LANL 1995, 49738) includes the decay series of the naturally occurring radionuclides, uranium-235, uranium-238, and thorium-232, as well as fission and activation products and their progeny. The primary radionuclides reliably measured by gamma spectroscopy include activation products (americium-241, cobalt-60, and sodium-22); fission products (cesium-134, cesium-137, europium-152, and ruthenium-106); and uranium-235.

Data validation results for the subsurface radionuclide data for tuff at MDA C indicate that some of the data were qualified. Three samples analyzed for thorium-232 and one sample analyzed for uranium-234 and uranium-238 had results qualified J (result is estimated) because the relative percent difference between the sample and the laboratory duplicate was greater than the advisory limit. These estimated results (J) will be evaluated in the data review along with other detected results. In addition, thirty-one samples that were analyzed for uranium-235 by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICPMS) instead of alpha spectroscopy. The analytical results from these two methods are not comparable, and the samples analyzed using ICPMS generally have higher results than those analyzed by alpha spectroscopy. Therefore, the uranium-235 data analyzed by ICPMS were evaluated by detection status rather than against the BV. Radionuclide concentrations were compared with the appropriate Laboratory tuff BVs set or evaluated based on detection status (LANL 1998, 59730). Overall, the subsurface radionuclide data are of good quality and suitable for data assessment. Table B-22 presents the frequency of radionuclides detected above BV in subsurface tuff samples collected at MDA C.

As with the surface soil samples, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, tritium, and uranium-235 were detected in the subsurface tuff. Since there are no BVs/FVs to compare with these radionuclides, they are evaluated according to detection status. Strontium-90 was also detected in subsurface tuff samples; the highest detected concentration of strontium-90 was at a depth of approximately 18 ft in angled borehole 50-09109 (13 ft bgs). Tritium was detected in all boreholes at concentrations ranging between 1.5 and approximately 650,000 pCi/mL.¹ Figure D-18 in Appendix D presents a borehole profile plot of the tritium data. The highest concentrations of tritium in pCi/mL were measured in borehole 50-09107 in the sampling intervals beneath Pit 6. Table B-23 presents the concentrations of radionuclides above the BVs in subsurface tuff samples (tuff samples collected from curated core are noted).

Americium-241, cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, sodium-22, strontium-90, tritium, uranium-235, and uranium-238 were identified as COPCs because the concentrations of these radionuclides were detected above BVs or detected (if no BV is available) in the subsurface tuff.

¹ The accuracy of the tritium values is questionable. Tritium in core is measured by EPA Method 906.0, which is performed on the water extracted from the core sample. At gravimetric moisture content less than 10%, a 3-in. length of 2-in. diameter core will yield less water than the minimum required volume of 5 ml. To reach the necessary volume, de-ionized water is added to the extracted water. The reported activity and uncertainty are corrected for the dilution. Therefore, any moisture loss from a core sample prior to analysis at low moisture contents may substantially increase the uncertainty of the measurement. Moreover, the EPA method requires the core material be ground to a fine mesh before the water is extracted, such that significant moisture loss is inevitable. Given these issues, ENV-ERS concluded that tritium contamination is best characterized in low moisture content environments by using sorbent materials to extract and retain in situ subsurface water samples from pore gas.

Evaluation of Organic Chemicals

Subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for PCBs, pesticides, VOCs, and SVOCs. Results for several organic chemicals (i.e., acetone, bis[2-ethylhexyl]phthalate, and methylene chloride) were qualified U (not detected) because the detected concentrations were attributed to laboratory contamination. Some organic chemical results were also qualified J (result is estimated) because the result was less than the EQL but above the method detection limit. All of these estimated results (J) are evaluated in the data review in the same way as the other detected results. Organic chemical concentrations were reviewed for detection status. Overall, the subsurface organic chemical data for MDA C are of good quality and suitable for data assessment. Table B-24 presents the frequency of detected organic chemicals in subsurface tuff samples.

Six organic chemicals were detected in the Phase I RFI subsurface tuff samples at MDA C. Methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene were detected once. Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and 1,1-dichloroethene were detected in four to eight samples. The VOC 1,1-dichloroethene was detected in four samples in borehole 50-09104. The detected concentrations of the other organic chemicals were reported in multiple boreholes with no apparent pattern. All of the bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate detected concentrations were below the EQL (i.e., J qualified). No PCBs or pesticides were detected in the subsurface samples. Table B-25 presents the detected concentrations in the subsurface tuff samples.

Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, 1,1-dichloroethene, methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene are identified as COPCs in the subsurface tuff at MDA C.

VOCs in Pore-Gas Samples

Pore-gas samples were collected between August 2000 and November 2001 and in January 2003 and analyzed for VOCs by EPA Method TO-14. Twenty-four VOCs were reported as detected, these VOC results are summarized in Table D-4.

PCE and TCE were detected most frequently and at the highest concentrations in pore-gas samples. PCE was detected at a maximum concentration of 2.1 ppmv at 50 ft in borehole 50-1013, and the concentrations decrease to 0.45 ppmv at a depth of 250 ft at the bottom of the borehole. Figure D-25 in Appendix D shows the concentrations of PCE in borehole 50-10131. This borehole is located in the same area as the high PCE-flux results. TCE was detected at a maximum concentration of 2.3 ppmv also at a depth of 50 ft in borehole 50-10131. Concentrations of TCE ranged between 1.1 and 2.3 ppmv along the entire borehole. Figure D-26 shows the concentrations of TCE in borehole 50-10131.

The maximum concentration of PCE in borehole 50-09100 was 1.2 ppmv at a depth of 20 ft. Samples were collected from this depth four times during the six quarters of sampling, and the results were 0.033, 0.051, 0.070 and 1.2 ppmv. The second highest result reported for PCE in borehole 50-09100 was at 260 ft with a concentration of 0.51 ppmv. With the exception of these two results, the range of PCE concentrations in borehole 50-09100 was 0.033 ppmv to 0.32 ppmv for other sampling events as shown on Figure D-27. PCE concentrations decrease with depth.

TCE was detected over a large range of concentrations in borehole 50-09100 at the ports sampled more than once. At 20 ft, the concentration of TCE ranged from 0.76 to 1.6 ppmv, at 90 ft it ranged from 3.3 to 9.4 ppmv, and at 200 ft it ranged from 8.8 to 12 ppmv. However, the maximum TCE concentration detected in all of the pore-gas sampling events to date was at the bottom of borehole 50-09100 at 13 ppmv at a depth of 316 ft. Figure D-28 illustrates the trend of increasing concentration with increasing depth. Although the maximum concentration was not detected at the bottom of the borehole each year, the maximum concentration was always below a depth of 200 ft.

As stated in section B-2.3.2, pore-gas samples were collected at every port in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 in January 2003. Each sample was screened by the B&K instrument before being submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis. Figures D-29 and D-30 show a plot of the B&K data versus the SUMMA data from the laboratory for TCE and PCE in borehole 50-09100. These figures show that the values of the B&K and SUMMA measurements do not correlate well all the way down the borehole. Therefore, the B&K screening may not be useful for predicting pore-gas concentrations in the low ppmv range. The twenty-four VOCs listed in Table D-4 are identified as COPCs in subsurface pore gas at MDA C.

Tritium in Pore-Gas Samples

Tritium was collected at 15 locations across MDA C in February 2003 (Figure B-5). Of the fifteen results, two results were a factor of ten higher than the rest of the results. The maximum tritium concentration detected was 2500 pCi/mL in a sample collected on the western side of MDA C at location 50-21467. Although no pits or shafts are located directly beneath this area, it is possible that the tritium is coming from Shaft Group 3 to the east. The second highest tritium concentration detected was 1400 pCi/mL at probe location 50-21472, north of Pit 6 near the west end of the pit at location 50-21472. The remainder of the detected tritium concentrations range between 8.87 and 246 pCi/mL. Tritium concentrations detected in the 15 near-surface pore-gas samples are presented in Table D-5. Figure D-31 presents a bubble plot of the concentrations of tritium probe data.

Gravimetric Moisture

Gravimetric moisture content was measured concurrently with tritium sample collection during the Phase | RFI. The gravimetric moisture content ranged from 1% to 11% (Table B-26).

B-3.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all references cited in this appendix. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and the ER ID number, when available. This information also is included in the citations in the text. ER ID numbers are assigned by ENV-ERS to track records associated with the program. These numbers can be used to locate copies of the actual documents at the ENV-ERS Records Processing Facility.

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2001. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation, MDA C and MDA H, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos New Mexico, Contract No. 350256-001-01 86," Report, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (AGS 2001, 73710)

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2002. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation, Material Disposal Area C, TA-50, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico," Report, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (AGS 2001, 73711)

BES (BEACON Environmental Services), August 2003. "EMFLUX[®] Passive, Non-Invasive Soil-Gas Investigation, MDA C, Technical Area 50, Los Alamos National Laboratory, NM," BEACON Report No. EM1044," Forest Hill, Maryland. (BES 2000, 76046)

DOE (Department of Energy), November 1989. "LANL Sampling and Analysis Data Document," Vol. 1, DOE Report EGG-ES-8204, Washington, D.C. (DOE 1989, 15364)

EPA (Environmental Protection Agency), April 1992. "EPA Guidance for Data Usability in Risk Assessment (Part A) Final Dated: April 1992," EPA Publication 9285.7-09A, Washington, D.C. (EPA 1992, 54947)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1147 Environmental Restoration Program," Los Alamos National Laboratory document, LA-UR-92-969, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07672)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1995. "Statement of Work–Analytical Support," Revision 2, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49738)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-4847, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59730)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), January 2003. "Sampling and Analysis Plan Addendum to the Operable Unit 1147 Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C (SWMU 50-009) at Technical Area 50, January 2003," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-03-0119, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 2003, 74067)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), 1948 to 1969. "MDA C Waste Disposal Logbooks 2587, 3478, 4644, 6030, 7277, 9293, 9593, 12442, and 11363, 1948–1969," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1948–1969, 76035)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), November 1959. "Disposal of Radioactive Trash, Third Quarter, 1959," Los Alamos National Laboratory memorandum to D. Meyer, Group Leader, H-1, from J. Enders, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1959, 27781)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), December 1970. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-1264, sheet number 3, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1970, 76047)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), June 1974. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-4459, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1974, 38446)

McDonald, J. R., and D. N. Robertson, 1995. "Results of a Magnetometry Survey at TA-50, MDA C, Los Alamos National Laboratory," Naval Research Laboratory document NRL/PU/6110-95-278, Washington, D.C. (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357)

Neleigh, D. W., December 1995. "Modification Request for Operable Unit 1147, Los Alamos National Laboratory (NM0890010515)," Los Alamos National Laboratory letter to T. J. Taylor, DOE ER Program Manager, from D. W. Neleigh, Section Chief, EPA Region 6 (New Mexico) Federal Facilities, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Neleigh 1995, 55112)

Rogers, M. A., June 1977. "History and Environmental Setting of LASL Near-Surface Land Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Wastes (Areas A, B, C, D, E, F, G, and T)," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory report LA-6848-MS, Vols. I and II, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Rogers 1977, 05707)

SEA (Scientific Engineering Associates, Inc.), October 1997. "Brief Tests of Passively Vented Boreholes at TA-54, MDA H, MDA J, and TA-50, MDA C during 1995 and 1996," SEA-SF-TR-97-171," Santa Fe, New Mexico. (SEA 1997, 76055)

.

This page intentionally left blank.

•











Figure B-3. Thickness of fill material at MDA C based on 2001 geophysical survey

This page intentionally left blank.



Figure B-4. Overlay of 2001/2002 geophysical surveys versus 1974 LASL engineering drawing to identify pit and shaft locations



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure B-5. Locations of tritium probe and biota samples (submitted to ARS) collected in 2003 at MDA C



Figure B-6. Phase I RFI surface sample locations at MDA C---1995

General Map of the MDA C Area at TA-50

100	•	Borehole
(· ·	Sample location
		Communications
		Electric
2580	I —	Gas
0215		Sewer
	1	Water
	i —	Radiological waste
000		Steam
1		Storm drain
` 1		Fence
70		Gate
		Paved road
1		Drainage
1		Sidewalk
	1	Contour 10 ft
onel.		Contour 20 ft
	I	Contou 100 ft
		Structure
		Pite and shafts
1		MDA C
		TA houndary
		I A DODINUALY



50	100	150	200
	FEET		

Scale: 1:650 State Plane Coordinate System New Mexico Central Zone 1983 North American Datum

GISLab Map No. m200395, rev. 1 Cartography by R. E. Kelley 12 September 2002 Edited by M. Oudejans, 01/21/04



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure B-7. Phase I RFI locations for surface samples submitted to analytical laboratory













MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2



.

This page intentionally left blank.

Disposal Unit	Dimensions ^a (ft)	Period of Operations
Pit 1	610 x 40 x 25	1948–1951
Pit 2	610 x 40 x 25	1950–1951
Pit 3	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1953
Pit 4	610 x 40 x 25	19511955
Pit 5	705 x 110 x 18	1953–1959
Pit 6	505 x 100 x 25	1956–1959
Chemical Pit	180 x 25 x 12	1960–1964
Shaft Group 1 (12 [Shafts 56-67])	2 x 10	1959
Shaft Group 2 (55 [Shafts 1-55])	2 x 15	1959–1967
Shaft Group 3 (40 [Shafts 68–107])	1–2 x 20–25	1962–1966
Shaft 108 (Strontium-90 Disposal Shaft)	4 x 4 x 4	1956

 Table B-1

 Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C

^a As stated in Table 2-11 of the OU 1147 Work Plan, pit dimensions are length by width by depth; shaft dimensions are diameter by depth (LANL 1992, 07672). Dimensions are approximate.

^b Shafts 98–107 are 1 ft in diameter and lined with 12-in.-thick concrete. Shafts 68–97 are 2 ft in diameter and unlined.

Gřid Loc.	Media Code	H-3 (pCi/L)	Am-241 (pCi/g)	Cs-137 (pCi/g)	Pu-238 (pCi/g)	Pu-239 (pCi/g)	Phoswich (c/100 sec)	RASCAL (c/120 sec)
1	Soil	11000.0	0.72	0.12	0.007	0.34	5319	1656
2	Soil	13000.0	0.78	0.21	0.006	0.60	6070	1649
3	Soil	3200.0	1.18	0.05	0.007	0.20	5986	1902
4	Soil	3400.0	0.29	0.07	0.030	0.80	6141	1755
5	Soil	7000.0	1.48	0.38	0.004	0.60	6736	2202
6	Soil	4000.0	1.07	0.28	0.096	7.30	6856	2139
7	Soil	7700.0	0.08	0.55	0.091	10.40	6333	1755
8	Soil	29000.0	1.60	ND	0.022	2.35	6458	1510
9	Soil	21000.0	0.39	0.09	0.005	0.36	5508	1625
10	Soil	41000.0	1.12	0.30	0.032	2.26	6169	1923
11	Soil	39000.0	1.10	0.13	0.070	15.10	5698	1474
12	Soil	21000.0	0.11	0.22	0.084	1.62	5488	1945
13	Soil	50000.0	1.21	0.03	0.0004	0.01	5887	1853
14	Soil	3000.0	0.22	0.03	0.003	0.06	4544	1208
15	Soil	23000.0	1.11	0.14	0.008	0.15	4391	1324
16	Soil	33000.0	0.19	0.30	0.011	0.13	5361	1440
17	Soil	44000.0	1.22	0.26	0.014	0.60	5272	1512
18	Soil	43000.0	1.31	0.07	0.013	0.78	4877	1554
1	Vegetation	400.0	Samples lost	ND ^a	0.002	0.012	NA ^b	NA
2	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	ND	0.005	0.069	NA	NA
3	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.35	0.014	0.203	NA	NA
4	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.25	0.012	0.078	NA	NA
5	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.97	0.004	0.040	NA	NA
6	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.87	0.002	0.333	NA	NA
7	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.83	0.005	0.450	NA	NA
8	Vegetation	1000.0	Samples lost	0.20	0.006	0.259	NA	NA
9	Vegetation	1800.0	Samples lost	ND	0.018	0.187	NA	NA
10	Vegetation	2100.0	Samples lost	ND	0.003	0.057	NA	NA
11	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.02	0.014	0.174	NA	NA
12	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.69	0.007	0.059	NA	NA
13	Vegetation	3400.0	Samples lost	3.73	0.002	0.011	NA	NA
14	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.08	0.022	0.121	NA	NA
15	Vegetation	500.0	Samples lost	1.06	0.004	0.028	NA	NA
16	Vegetation	300.0	Samples lost	1.75	0.003	0.026	NA	NA
17	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.83	0.006	0.248	NA	NA
18	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.45	0.005	0.022	NA	NA

 Table B-2

 Summary of 1986 Field Instrument and Radiochemical Surveys at MDA C

^aND = Nondetect.

^bNA = Not analyzed.

		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas
		Units	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone	a	—	_	_	_	_	
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide	_	_	_		_	_	
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	_	_	_		_	_	—
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone		4 BQ	—	—	—	—	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene	_	_	_		_	_	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene		_	_	_			
VOC	Target Compounds	Toluene	_	—	—	—	_		_
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene	—		—	_	_	_	
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d
VOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA ^b	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA	NA	NA	⁻ NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

 Table B-3

 Summary of 1989 Perimeter Pore-Gas and Sediment Sampling at MDA C

		Tabl	e B-3 (con	tinued)					
		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA –
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA						
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA						
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA						
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA						

		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA						
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ⁹	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA						
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA						

		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA						

Table B-3 (continued)

Table B-3 (continued)

		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone	_		_			_	
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide	_	0.4 J			_	_	
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	_		_			_	-
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone		_		_		—	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene		0.3 J	_		0.3 J	—	
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene	-			_	_	_	
VOC	Target Compounds	Toluene				_	_	—	
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene		_	_	_	_	_	
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	17(ns)d	17(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d
VOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR						
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000

.

		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fluoranthene	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA						
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA						
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA						
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA						
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA						

٠

		Tabi	е Б-3 (соп	unueu)					
		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA						
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA						
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA						
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA	NA	NA	NĂ	NA	NA	NA
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA						

		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ⁹	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA						
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA						
								1	1

Table B-3 (continued)

		Tabl	e B-3 (cont	tinued)					
		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone			<u> </u>	_	_	180 B	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide			—	_			
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	-	_			_	_	_
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone	-		_	_			_
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene	0.2 J	_	0.3 J	_	—		_
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Toluene	_			_		4 J	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene	_			_	_	_	
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	18(ns)d	18(ns)d	18(ns)d	18(ns)d		19(14)d	13(14)d
VOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR		ELEV	ELEV
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000		1.000	1.000
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		13 J
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	190 J
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	51 J	8 J
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	100 J	17 J
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	81 J	14 J
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	47 J	
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	48 J	_
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	33 J	
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	12(14)d	12(14)d
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	ELEV	ELEV
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.000	1.000
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		

Table B-3 (continued)									
		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	_
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	36	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	_
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.50 J	6 J
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	11 J	16 J
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.83 J	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	12(14)d	12(14)d
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	ELEV	ELEV
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.000	1.000
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	1
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	89.0	106
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7.4	19.2

.

		Tab	ie в-э (con	tinuea)					
		15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803	
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		_
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	_
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NR	NR
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	—	58.0
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	_
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	-
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	47.1	46.6
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	79.0	76.6
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7(182)d	11(182)d
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	900 ^h	900 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<12890 ⁱ	<12700
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	79 ⁱ	100 ⁱ
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<12800 ⁱ	<12200 ⁱ
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ⁹	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	5000 ^h	6000 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	190 ^h	420 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7840 ^h	5280 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	790 [†]	310
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<720 ^h	<900 ^h
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

Table B-3 (continued)

		Sample Reference on Figure	15 16		17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803					
		Sample Number Media Units	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803					
			Media	Media	Media	Media	Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
			mg/m ³	mg/m ³ mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg					
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1					
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	24100 ⁱ	21200 ⁱ					
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA					
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA					
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	395 '	291 ⁱ					

a___ = Not detected.

^bNA = Not analyzed.

Copper not quantitated due to suspected interference and/or external contamination.

d CVAAS

^eICP.

1

^f Total unbroken chain activity in equilibrium.

^g Activity in excess of U-238 natural chain.

h Units are pCi/kgD.

ⁱ Units are pCi/kgW.

B-45

Media	Work Plan Specification ^a		Actual Fields	vork Performed	
	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Rationale for Deviation
Surface soil and fill	223	Semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs), inorganic chemicals, gamma spec, tritium, isotopic Pu, Sr-90, total uranium, Am-241.	203 samples were collected and screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma 68 samples submitted to an off-site contract laboratory.	59 samples analyzed for PCBs/pesticides. 68 samples analyzed for SVOCs, inorganic chemicals (limited list of metals), gamma spec, Sr-90, Am-241, isotopic Pu, isotopic U. 10 samples analyzed for Hg. 59 samples analyzed for tritium but data were not used.	20 of the originally planned samples were not collected because the locations were covered by asphalt.
Tuff	See proposed drilling modifications (LANL 1995, 49969) called for 20-ft sampling interval, all samples to be analyzed by mobile labs, only 2 samples per borehole for fixed lab analysis.	SVOCs, VOCs, inorganic chemicals, gamma spec, tritium, isotopic Pu, Sr-90, total uranium	82 total: 67 in 1995 15 in 1996 from curated core	SVOCs, VOCs, pesticides and PCBs, inorganic chemicals, cyanide, gamma spec, tritium, Am-241, isotopic Pu, isotopic U, isotopic Th, Sr-90 82 TAL metals except Sb (76), Cn (61) 82 radionuclides 67 tritium, SVOCs 54 VOCs, PCBs, and pesticides.	The 6 vertical boreholes specified in the Work Plan were to be 80 ft deep and the 4 angled holes were to range in length from 483 to 706 ft bgs; the 2 vertical boreholes drilled were 90 and 316 ft deep and the 9 angled boreholes drilled ranged in length from 91 to 120 ft bgs. Samples were collected for field screening every 5 feet; one sample per 20 feet was submitted to a fixed contract laboratory based on the proposed OU 1147 Work Plan modifications. EPA's response to LANL's proposed drilling modifications maintained the 10-ft sampling interval requirement in all boreholes (Neleigh 1995, 55112). Phase I RFI fieldwork was already completed so additional core samples (15 of the 82) were collected from curated core and submitted to an offsite contract laboratory for analysis in 1996. The RFI work plan specified locations for boreholes. Actual borehole locations were selected to maximize the area sampled and

Table B-4

October 2005

	Table B-4 (continued)								
Media	Work Plan Specification ^a		Actual Fie	eldwork Performed					
	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Rationale for Deviation				
Pore gas	n/a ^b	n/a	34	VOCs	VOCs don't adsorb to the tuff matrix; gas phase analysis provides information about the nature and extent of VOCs in the subsurface				
Near-surface pore gas	n/a	n/a	15	Tritium	15 shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C to identify potential locations of tritium releases to the atmosphere				
VOC surface flux	n/a	n/a	105	VOCs	Surface flux data can help identify lateral extent of subsurface VOC contamination				
Biota – ant mounds and burrow spoils	Not specified	n/a	29	Gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation	Biota samples were collected and analyzed to determine if there has been any uptake of contaminants at MDA C.				
Biota – Ponderosa pine needles	Not specified	n/a	16	Gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation	Biota samples were collected and analyzed to determine if there has been any uptake of contaminants at MDA C.				
Air-flow monitoring	Not specified	scfm ^c	6 boreholes	scfm of air	Air-flow monitoring was performed at six boreholes to provide additional data to assess potential contaminant transport at MDA C				

^a Based on proposed modifications to the RFI Work Plan for OU 1147 for drilling and core sampling at MDA C to EPA based on a July 7, 1995 meeting with EPA (LANL 1995, 49969) ^b n/a = Not applicable. ^c scfm = Standard cubic feet per minute.
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Sample Description
MD50-03-50891	50-21981	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50892	50-21982	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50893	50-21983	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50894	50-21984	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50895	50-21985	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50896	50-21986	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50897	50-21987	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50898	50-21988	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50899	50-21989	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50900	50-21990	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50901	50-21991	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50902	50-21992	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50903	50-21993	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50904	50-21994	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50905	50-21995	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50906	50-21996	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50907	50-21997	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50908	50-21998	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50909	50-21999	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50910	50-22000	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50911	50-22001	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50912	50-22002	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50913	50-22003	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50914	50-22004	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50915	50-22005	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50916	50-22006	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50917	50-22007	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50918	50-22008	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50919	50-22009	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-51115	50-22027	0—0	n/a*	Pine needles
MD50-03-51116	50-22028	0—0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51117	50-22029	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51118	50-22030	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51119	50-22031	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51120	50-22032	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51121	50-22033	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51122	50-22034	0–0	n/a	Pine needles

Table B-52003 Biota Samples Submitted to ARS

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Sample Description
MD50-03-51123	50-22035	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51124	50-22036	0-0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51125	50-22037	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51126	50-22038	0-0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51127	50-22039	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51128	50-22040	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51129	50-22041	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51130	50-22042	00	n/a	Pine needles

Table B-5 (continued)

.

*n/a = Not applicable.

Sample ID	Location ID	Gross Alpha (pCi/g)	Gross Beta (pCi/g)	Gross Gamma (pCi/g)	Туре
MD50-03-50891	50-21981	11.07	54.05	11.67	Ant mound
MD50-03-50892	50-21982	17.44	50.97	16.18	Ant mound
MD50-03-50894	50-21984	11.18	53.11	-8.63	Ant mound
MD50-03-50901	50-21991	16.77	56.05	13.09	Ant mound
MD50-03-50903	50-21993	9.43	35.12	12.19	Ant mound
MD50-03-50907	50-21997	23.29	64.98	11.05	Ant mound
MD50-03-50908	50-21998	7.31	47.15	15.41	Ant mound
MD50-03-50916	50-22006	13.93	43.45	12.84	Ant mound
MD50-03-50919	50-22009	16.47	48.07	11.72	Ant mound
MD50-03-50893	50-21983	18.48	52.85	17.64	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50895	50-21985	16.01	56.94	20.05	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50896	50-21986	13.88	48.38	15.19	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50897	50-21987	10.93	53.91	14.55	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50898	50-21988	10.11	36.53	14.07	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50899	50-21989	11.35	5	13.07	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50900	50-21990	17.36	58.09	20.66	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50902	50-21992	7.15	39.41	15.2	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50904	50-21994	11.38	62	19.64	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50905	50-21995	16.17	59.39	17.54	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50906	50-21996	13.29	49.15	17.11	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50909	50-21999	16.28	57.38	11.72	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50910	50-22000	19.73	59.25	20.44	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50911	50-22001	21.35	61.44	18.73	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50912	50-22002	14.63	44.2	20.32	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50913	50-22003	19.19	60.08	19.42	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50914	50-22004	21.13	64.97	20	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50915	50-22005	15.66	54.06	18.29	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50917	50-22007	16.22	54.84	16.16	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50918	50-22008	19.77	58.25	19.4	Burrow spoil

 Table B-6

 Analytical Screening Results on Ant Mound and Mammal Burrow Spoil Material at MDA C

Sample ID	Location ID	Gross Alpha (pCi/g)	Gross Beta (pCi/g)	Gross Gamma (pCi/g)
MD50-03-51115	50-22027	3.95	14.1	6.34
MD50-03-51116	50-22028	1.71	6.54	7.18
MD50-03-51117	50-22029	5.05	7.96	2.77
MD50-03-51118	50-22030	3.30	235.9	0.51
MD50-03-51119	50-22031	17.89	54.4	5.47
MD50-03-51120	50-22032	3.46	265.70	4.24
MD50-03-51121	50-22033	-0.64	8.44	2.94
MD50-03-51122	50-22034	91.40	11.57	-0.15
MD50-03-51123	50-22035	77.18	10.97	8.99
MD50-03-51124	50-22036	3.77	6.92	2.52
MD50-03-51125	50-22037	3.73	10.24	0.85
MD50-03-51126	50-22038	2.43	13.26	4.94
MD50-03-51127	50-22039	4.19	8.55	7.45
MD50-03-51128	50-22040	2.33	10.54	9.15
MD50-03-51129	50-22041	2.33	10.54	1.35
MD50-03-51130	50-22042	0.91	12.91	9.54

 Table B-7

 Analytical Screening Results on Pine Needles at MDA C

Tree Sample ID	Location ID	Approximate Age (Years)	Pine Needle Analysis
T-1	50-22027	8	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-2	50-22028	17	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-3	50-22029	10	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-4	50-22030	18	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-5	50-22042	14	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
Т-6	50-22036	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-7	50-22035	12	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-8	50-22031	15	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-9	50-22032	17	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-10	50-22034	11	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-11	50-22038	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-12	50-22037	11	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-13	50-22033	10	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-14	50-22040	18	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-15	50-22039	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-16	50-22041	No sample*	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma

Table B-8 Tree Sampling Information from MDA C

*Sample not delivered for tree ring dating.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Limited List TAL Metals ^a	PCBs	SVOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	lsotopic Plutonium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
AAA3153	50-08010	0-0.5	Fill	14924 ^b	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3154	50-08062	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3155	50-08064	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3156	50-08106	00.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3157	50-08110	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3158	50-08116	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA2797	50-08126	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3242	50-08131	0-0.5	Fill	15092	c	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA2798	50-08134	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3243	50-08137	0-0.5	Fill	15092	_	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3244	50-08139	0-0.5	Fill	15092	_	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3159	50-08156	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3160	50-08162	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3189	50-08168	00.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA2799	50-08176	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2800	50-08180	00.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3245	50-08185	0-0.5	Fill	15092	1	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3246	50-08189	0-0.5	Fill	15092	_	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3247	50-08193	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA2801	50-08194	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3248	50-08195	0-0.5	Fill	15092	_	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3190	50-08214	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3191	50-08216	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA2802	50-08222	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2803	50-08224	00.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2804	50-08226	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2805	50-08228	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3249	50-08231	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3092	50-08240	00.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3093	50-08244	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3250	50-08245	00.5	Fill	15092	—	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3192	50-08266	00.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3094	50-08274	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3095	50-08286	0–0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3096	50-08290	00.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869

 Table B-9

 Summary of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Table B-9 (continued)

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Limited List TAL Metals ^a	PCBs	SVOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	lsotopic Plutonium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
AAA3193	50-08312	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3097	50-08324	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3098	50-08326	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3099	50-08328	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3118	50-08336	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3119	50-08340	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3120	50-08342	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3121	50-08370	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3122	50-08374	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3123	50-08386	00.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3124	50-08428	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3125	50-08432	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3147	50-08436	0-0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3148	50-08438	0-0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3149	50-08440	0-0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3151	50-08486	00.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3152	50-08492	00.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2768	50-08086	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2769	50-08088	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3143	50-08102	0-0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2770	50-08136	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2771	50-08138	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2772	50-08140	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2773	50-08142	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2774	50-08144	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3144	50-08154	00.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2775	50-08346	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3145	50-08364	0–0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2776	50-08396	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3146	50-08418	0–0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2777	50-08446	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2778	50-08474	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2779	50-08494	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845

a Limited list metals include antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium. b Sample request number.

c --- = Sample not requested for the suite.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range ^a (mg/kg)	Background Value ^b (mg/kg)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value	Frequency of Non- detects Above Background Value
Antimony	Fill	52	1	[0.04] to 0.21	0.83	0/52	0/52
Antimony	Soil	16	5	[0.04] to 0.25	0.83	0/16	0/16
Arsenic	Fill	52	49	[0.2] to 5.2	8.17	0/52	0/52
Arsenic	Soil	16	16	0.9 to 8	8.17	0/16	0/16
Barium	Fill	52	52	36 to 250	295	0/52	0/52
Barium	Soil	16	16	26 to 190	295	0/16	0/16
Beryllium	Fill	52	52	0.41 to 1.4	1.83	0/52	0/52
Beryllium	Soil	16	16	0.32 to 1.2	1.83	0/16	0/16
Cadmium	Fill	52	0	[0.4]	0.4	0/52	0/52
Cadmium	Soil	16	0	[0.4]	0.4	0/16	0/16
Chromium, Total	Fill	52	52	2.4 to 18	19.3	0/52	0/52
Chromium, Total	Soil	16	16	1.3 to 12	19.3	0/16	0/16
Lead	Fill	52	52	7 to 30	22.3	6/52	0/52
Lead	Soil	16	16	10 to 27	22.3	3/16	0/16
Mercury	Fill	9	0	[0.1]	0.1	0/9	0/9
Mercury	Soil	1	0	[0.1]	0.1	0/1	0/1
Nickel	Fill	52	52	2.3 to 14	15.4	0/52	0/52
Nickel	Soil	16	12	[2] to 8.2	15.4	0/16	0/16
Potassium	Fill	1	1	1800	3460	0/1	0/1
Potassium	Soil	1	1	1300	3460	0/1	0/1
Selenium	Fill	52	28	[0.2] to 1	1.52	0/52	0/52
Selenium	Soil	16	3	[0.2] to 0.5	1.52	0/16	0/16
Silver	Fill	52	1	[1] to 1.1	1	1/52	0/52
Silver	Soil	16	1	[1] to 6	1	1/16	0/16
Thallium	Fill	52	51	[0.04] to 0.21	0.73	0/52	0/52
Thallium	Soil	16	16	0.04 to 0.18	0.73	0/16	0/16

Table B-10Frequency of Detected Inorganic ChemicalsAbove BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^aValues in square brackets indicate nondetects.

^bBVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Lead (mg/kg)	Silver (mg/kg)
Soil Background	Value ^a	22.3	1		
NMED SSL ^b		400	380		
AAA3143	50-08102	0.00-0.50	Soil	27	C
AAA3144	50-08154	0.000.50	Soil	27	—
AAA3093	50-08244	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	1.1
AAA3096	50-08290	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	—
AAA3193	50-08312	0.00-0.50	Fill	30	_
AAA3098	50-08326	0.00-0.50	Fill	26	—
AAA3099	50-08328	0.00-0.50	Fill	24	—
AAA3119	50-08340	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	
AAA3145	50-08364	0.00-0.50	Soil	24	-
AAA3146	50-08418	0.00-0.50	Soil		6
AAA3151	50-08486	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	—

 Table B-11

 Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Soil background value is used for both fill and soil.

b NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

 $^{\rm C}$ — = Not above the BV.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range ^a (pCi/g)	Background/ Fallout Value ^b (pCi/g)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value
Americium-241	Soil	16	13	[0.005] to 1.017	0.013	11/16
Americium-241	Fill	52	37	[0.003] to 0.292	0.013	24/52
Cesium-137	Soil	16	1	[0.24] to 1.22	1.65	0/16
Cesium-137	Fill	52	1	[0.269 to 0.915]	1.65	0/52
Cobalt-60	Soil	16	0	[0.165 to 0.814]	na ^c	0/16
Cobalt-60	Fill	52	0	[0.128 to 0.761]	na	0/52
Plutonium-238	Soil	16	12	[0.004 to 0.219]	0.023	6/16
Plutonium-238	Fill	52	20	[0.002] to 0.071	0.023	11/52
Plutonium-239	Soil	16	16	0.01 to 10.687	0.054	15/16
Plutonium-239	Fill	52	46	[0.003] to 2.91	0.054	29/52
Strontium-90	Soil	16	0	[-0.54 to 0.32]	1.31	0/16
Strontium-90	Fill	52	0	[-0.62 to 0.3]	1.31	0/52
Thorium-232	Soil	16	4	[2.09] to 4.01	2.33	4/16
Thorium-232	Fill	52	11	[1.83] to 4.8	2.33	11/52
Uranium-234	Soil	16	16	1.07 to 1.89	2.59	0/16
Uranium-234	Fill	52	52	0.91 to 1.83	2.59	0/52
Uranium-235	Soil	16	0	[0.036 to 0.13]	0.2	0/16
Uranium-235	Fill	52	0	[0.023 to 0.165]	0.2	0/52
Uranium-238	Soil	16	16	1.07 to 1.99	2.29	0/16
Uranium-238	Fill	52	52	1.08 to 2.45	2.29	1/52

Table B-12 Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BVs/FVs in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

^b Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

^c na = Not available.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Americium- 241	Plutonium- 238	Plutonium- 239	Thorium- 232	Uranium- 238
Soil and Fi	II Backgrou	nd Value ^a (pC	i/g)	0.013	0.023	0.054	2.33	2.29
SAL				39	49	44	5.0	93
AAA3153	50-08010	0.00-0.50	Fill		_		3.97	—
AAA2768	50-08086	0.00-0.50	Soil	_		10.687	_	—
AAA2769	50-08088	0.00-0.50	Soil	_	0.052	0.441	_	_
AAA3143	50-08102	0.000.50	Soil	0.094		0.446	-	-
AAA3157	50-08110	0.00-0.50	Fill	_		_	3.49	-
AAA2798	50-08134	0.00-0.50	Fill		_	—	3.732	_
AAA2770	50-08136	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.048	_	1.427	3.74	—
AAA3243	50-08137	0.00-0.50	Fill		-	_	3.32	
AAA2771	50-08138	0.00-0.50	Soil	1.017	_	0.46	3.27	-
AAA2772	50-08140	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.03		0.347	4.01	-
AAA2773	50-08142	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.032	—	0.342		—
AAA2774	50-08144	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.036	_	0.276		—
AAA3144	50-08154	0.000.50	Soil	0.257	0.035	1.5	-	
AAA2801	50-08194	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	—	_	-	2.45
AAA3191	50-08216	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	—	—	3.46	_
AAA2802	50-08222	0.00-0.50	Fill		—	—	3.07	—
AAA2804	50-08226	0.00-0.50	Fill	-	—	—	3.73	—
AAA3093	50-08244	0.00-0.50	Fill	-	—	<u> </u>	3.34	
AAA3250	50-08245	0.00-0.50	Fill					-
AAA3098	50-08326	0.00-0.50	Fill	—			4.8	-
AAA2775	50-08346	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.357	0.032	2.082		
AAA3145	50-08364	0.00-0.50	Soil	_	—	0.103	-	—
AAA3121	50-08370	0.00-0.50	Fill	—	—	—	2.96	-
AAA2776	50-08396	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.361	0.033	2.499	_	—
AAA3147	50-08436	0.00-0.50	Fill	_		_	3.56	
AAA2777	50-08446	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.192	0.027	2.13	2.75	-
AAA2778	50-08474	0.00-0.50	Soil			0.562	—	-
AAA2779	50-08494	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.454	0.068	8.69	_	

Table B-13 Radionuclides Detected Above the BV/FV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Soil background value is used for both fill and soil (LANL 1998, 59730). ^b LANL screening action level for residential soil.

^c— = The concentration was not above the BV.

Table	B-14
-------	------

Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range* (mg/kg)	Frequency of Detects
Acenaphthene	Fill	52	1	[0.00018] to 0.96	1/52
Aroclor-1254	Fill	43	3	[0.03] to 1	3/43
Aroclor-1260	Fill	43	4	[0.03 to 0.15]	4/43
Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate	Fill	52	2	[0.00018] to 1.4	2/52
Pentachlorophenol	Soil	16	1	[0.85] to 1.9	1/16

*Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

Detected Organic Chemicals Analyses in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Acenaphthene	Aroclor-1254	Aroclor-1260	Bis(2- ethylhexyl)phthalate	Pentachlorophenol
NMED SSL ^a				2800	1.1	1.1	350	na ^b
EPA SSL ^C				n/a ^d	n/a	n/a	n/a	3.0
AAA3153	50-08010	0.00-0.50	Fill	e	_	_	1.4	<u>. </u>
AAA3155	50-08064	0.00–0.50	Fill	_	—	0.04	1.4	
AAA3156	50-08106	0.00-0.50	Fill	—		0.03		_
AAA3157	50-08110	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	_	0.07	_	
AAA3158	50-08116	0.000.50	Fill	—	_	0.04		_
AAA3193	50-08312	0.00-0.50	Fill	0.96		-		_
AAA3098	50-08326	0.00-0.50	Fill		1	_	_	
AAA3146	50-08418	0.00-0.50	Soil		_	_	_	1.9
AAA3151	50-08486	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	0.07	_	_	_
AAA3152	50-08492	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	0.17	_	_	_

Note: Units are mg/kg.

^a NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

^bna = Not available.

^C EPA Region 6 soil screening level for residential soils.

d n/a = Not applicable.

^e— = The analyte was not detected.

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10000	MD50-00-0011	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.08	1.17
50-10001	MD50-00-0012	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	10.94	7.31
50-10002	MD50-00-0013	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	8.58	1.57
50-10003	MD50-00-0014	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.66	11.56	2.77
50-10004	MD50-00-0015	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.68	10.16	2.27
50-10005	MD50-00-0016	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.80	6.84	1.50
50-10006	MD50-00-0017	0.00	0.00	9.26	1.94	27.82	4.44
50-10007	MD50-00-0018	20.85	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.82	0.84
50-10008	MD50-00-0019	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.86	0.00
50-10009	MD50-00-0020	0.00	0.00	1.50	0.00	15.86	2.01
50-10010	MD50-00-0021	0.00	0.00	2.67	0.00	15.21	1,17
50-10011	MD50-00-0022	0.00	0.00	6.71	1.16	16.95	2.94
50-10012	MD50-00-0023	86.40	0.00	4.58	0.00	9.30	4,15
50-10013	MD50-00-0024	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.18	1.20
50-10014	MD50-00-0025	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.77	3.18
50-10015	MD50-00-0026	0.00	0.00	2.38	0.00	3.27	8.83
50-10016	MD50-00-0027	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.09	0.94
50-10017	MD50-00-0028	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.39	0.00
50-10018	MD50-00-0029	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	9.22	0.00
50-10019	MD50-00-0030	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.23	2.58
50-10020	MD50-00-0031	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.21	2.65
50-10021	MD50-00-0032	0.00	0.00	2.31	0.00	5.08	6.96
50-10022	MD50-00-0033	0.00	0 .0 0	36.15	4.67	2.52	3.52
50-10023	MD50-00-0034	0.00	0.00	1.65	0.00	2.52	4.15
50-10024	MD50-00-0035	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.28	3.82
50-10025	MD50-00-0036	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.59	1.34
50-10026	MD50-00-0037	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.54	0.90
50-10027	MD50-00-0038	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	28.06	0.00
50-10028	MD50-00-0039	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	9.23	0.00
50-10029	MD50-00-0040	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.15	2.82
50-10030	MD50-00-0041	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.53	1.58
50-10031	MD50-00-0042	0.00	0.00	4.85	0.00	4.68	4.79
50-10032	MD50-00-0043	0.00	0.00	2.87	0.00	4.77	3.65
50-10033	MD50-00-0044	0.00	0.00	1.73	0.00	28.38	12.47
50-10034	MD50-00-0045	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.25	3.85
50-10035	MD50-00-0046	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.30	1.11

 Table B-16

 Detected Organic Chemicals in EMFLUX[®] Samples at MDA C

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10036	MD50-00-0047	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.32	0.00
50-10037	MD50-00-0048	12.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.30	0.00
50-10038	MD50-00-0049	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.92	1.58
50-10039	MD50-00-0050	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.18	58.03
50-10040	MD50-00-0051	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.43	3.19
50-10041	MD50-00-0052	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.84	2.05
50-10042	MD50-00-0053	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.96	0.97
50-10043	MD50-00-0054	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.15	1.48
50-10044	MD50-00-0055	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.87	1.98
50-10045	MD50-00-0056	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.51	0.00
50-10046	MD50-00-0057	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.20	0.00
50-10047	MD50-00-0058	170.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.82	0.00
50-10048	MD50-00-0059	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
50-10049	MD50-00-0060	95.56	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.66	0.00
50-10050	MD50-00-0061	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.92	0.00
50-10051	MD50-00-0062	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.32	1.48
50-10052	MD50-00-0063	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	200.92	0.00
50-10053	MD50-00-0064	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	69.71	1.08
50-10054	MD50-00-0065	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.38	4.27
50-10055	MD50-00-0066	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.87	0.00
50-10056	MD50-00-0067	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.92	0.00
50-10057	MD50-00-0068	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.79	0.00
50-10058	MD50-00-0069	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.10	0.00
50-10059	MD50-00-0070	13.52	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.89	0.00
50-10060	MD50-00-0071	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.32	0.00
50-10061	MD50-00-0072	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.54	0.00
50-10062	MD50-00-0073	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.19	0.00
50-10063	MD50-00-0074	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.21	0.00
50-10064	MD50-00-0075	0.00	0.85	0.00	0.00	8.39	0.00
50-10065	MD50-00-0076	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.51	0.00
50-10066	MD50-00-0077	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	27.80	0.00
50-10067	MD50-00-0078	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.52	207.30	10.37
50-10068	MD50-00-0079	13.78	0.00	0.00	0.00	169.70	8.11
50-10069	MD50-00-0080	54.59	0.00	0.00	0.00	140.79	5.78
50-10070	MD50-00-0081	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	56.58	6.22
50-10071	MD50-00-0082	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	150.02	29.58
50-10072	MD50-00-0083	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	16.67	0.00
50-10073	MD50-00-0084	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	58.84	0.00

Table B-16

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10074	MD50-00-0085	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	10.04	0.00
50-10075	MD50-00-0086	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.05	0.00
50-10076	MD50-00-0087	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.94	0.00
50-10077	MD50-00-0088	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.40	0.00
50-10078	MD50-00-0089	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.39	0.00
50-10079	MD50-00-0090	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.42	0.00
50-10080	MD50-00-0091	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.90	0.98
50-10081	MD50-00-0092	0.00	0.91	0.00	0.00	8.26	1.36
50-10082	MD50-00-0093	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.74	1.93
50-10083	MD50-00-0094	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.41	2.14

Table B-16

Note: Results are in ng/m²/min.

. .

.

Borehole ID	Declination (°)	Azimuth (°)	Irface Elevation (ft)	orehole Length (ft)	/ertical Depth (ft)	Total Depth Elevation (ft)	Surface Projection (ft)	Total Depth Formation		083 ^a	Drilling Dates	Borehole Completion	Adjacent Disposal Unit
			้ง	Ď	-				Northing	Easting			
50-09100	90.0	n/a ^b	7233.0	316.0	316.0	6917.0	0.0	Qct	1768776	1626312	7/17–31/95	Vapor Monitoring	Pit 5
50-09101	45.0	S 82 W	7253.0	117.0	82.7	7170.3	82.7	Qbt 3	1768915	1625964	9/20-22/95	Backfilled	Pit 6
50-09102	45.0	S 10 W	7219.0	110.0	77.8	7141.2	77.8	Qbt 3	1768750	1626610	8/2-8/95	Backfilled	Pit 5
50-09103	45.0	N 32 W	7242.0	120.0	84.9	7157.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768404	1626596	8/17-22/95	Backfilled	Pits 1 and 3
50-09104	90.0	n/a	7260.0	90.0	90.0	7170.0	0.0	Qbt 3	1768444	1626044	8/15–17/95	Backfilled	Pit 1
50-09105	45.0	S 86 E	7265.0	120.0	84.9	7180.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768561	1625873	8/23-28/95	Backfilled	Shaft Group 3
50-09106	45.0	S 75 E	7261.0	120.0	84.9	7176.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768656	1625915	8/9–15/95	Backfilled	Shaft Group 3/ Pit 4
50-09107	45.0	N 4 W	7262.0	118.0	83.4	7178.6	83.4	Qbt 3	1768764	1625826	8/28-30/95	Backfilled	Pit 6
50-09108	45.0	N 40 E	7275.0	120.0	84.9	7190.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768770	1625544	8/30–9/11/95	Backfilled	Chemical Pit/ Pit 6
50-09109	45.0	N 84 E	7279.0	120.0	84.9	7194.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768863	1625429	9/11–14/95	Backfilled	Pit 6
50-09110	70.0	S 67 E	7278.0	91.0	85.5	7192.5	31.1	Qbt 3	1768971	1625494	9/15-19/95	Backfilled	Pit 6
50-10131°	90.0	n/a	7275.6	250	250	7025.6	0.0	Qct	1768774	1625545	6/21-6/25/01	Vapor Monitoring	Chemical Pit

Table B-17 Summary of Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C

^a North American Datum of 1983.

b n/a = Not applicable.

^c This borehole was not part of the Phase I RFI boreholes.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-95-0360	2.0-2.2	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0361	9.0-9.2	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0362	10.6-12.6	Negative	3	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0363	16.5–17.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0394	18.6–19.2	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0364	21.5-22.3	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0365	26.5–28.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0366	31.5–32.5	Negative	3	170	0
50-09100	0550-96-0100 ^a	32.7–33.7	b	—	—	—
50-09100	0550-95-0367	38.739.5	Negative	1	140	0
50-09100	0550-95-0368	41.5-43.5	Negative	1	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0369	46.5-47.3	Negative	0	150	0
50-09100	0550-95-0370	52.5-53.3	Negative	0	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0371	58.2-60.0	Negative	1	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0372	61.0–62.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0373	66.0-67.0	Negative	0	190	0
50-09100	0550-95-0374	71.5–73.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0375	76.0–76.8	Negative	2	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0376	86.0-86.8	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0377	92.2–93.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0378	96.0–96.8	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0379	102.2–103.0	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0380	107.0–107.8	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0381	113.2–114.0	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0383	115.1–116.9	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0384	120.0–120.8	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0385	125.0–125.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0386	130.0–130.8	Negative	2	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0387	135.0–135.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0388	140.0–140.8	Negative	2	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0389	145.0–145.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0390	150.0150.8	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0391	157.0–157.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0392	161.3–163.1	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0396	165.0–166.0	Negative	3	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0397	171.0-171.8	Negative	0	160	0

Table B-18Field Screening Results from Phase I Borehole Sampling

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-95-0398	177.0-177.8	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0399	182.2–183.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0400	185.0–185.8	Negative	1	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0401	191.5-192.5	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0402	197.3-198.0	Negative	1	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0403	202.5-203.2	Negative	0	120	0
50-09100	0550-95-0404	206.4-207.2	Negative	0	140	0
50-09100	0550-96-0001	210.8–211.0	_	—	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0002	213.0-214.0	_	—		_
50-09100	0550-96-0003	215.8-216.0	_		—	
50-09100	0550-96-0004	220.7-221.0		—		—
50-09100	0550-96-0006	222.7-223.0		—	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0007	225.7–226.0		_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0008	228.1–228.4				_
50-09100	0550-96-0009	230.7–231.0	_	_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0010	233.0-233.3		_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0011	235.7–236.0		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0012	238.1–238.4	. —		_	
50-09100	0550-96-0013	240.7–241.0	_	—	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0014	243.7-244.0	_	—	—	_
50-09100	0550-96-0015	245.7-246.0			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0016	247.3-248.0	—	_	_	—
50-09100	0550-96-0017	250.7251.0	—		_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0018	253.0-253.3	_	—	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0019	255.2-255.5	—			
50-09100	0550-96-0020	257.2-257.5	—	_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0021	260.2-260.5	—	_	_	—
50-09100	0550-96-0022	262.7-263.0	—		_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0023	265.2-265.5	_	_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0025	267.2-267.5	—	_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0024	270.2–270.5	_		—	—
50-09100	0550-96-0026	273.2-273.5	-			_
50-09100	0550-96-0027	275.7-276.0	—	—	—	—
50-09100	0550-96-0028	278.2–278.5	—	—	_	—
50-09100	0550-96-0029	280.7–281.0	_	—	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0030	283.2-283.5	_	_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0031	285.7-286.0		_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0032	288.3-288.5		_	_	

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-96-0033	290.7-291.0				_
50-09100	0550-96-0034	293.2-293.5				<u> </u>
50-09100	0550-96-0035	295.7–296.0	—	_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0036	298.3-298.5		—	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0037	299.7-300.0			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0038	303.2-303.5		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0039	305.7-306.0	_	_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0040	308.2-308.5		—		
50-09100	0550-96-0041	310.7–311.0			_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0042	312.5-313.0		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0043	315.2-315.5				
50-09101	0550-95-0281	2.5–2.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09101	0550-95-0282	5.7–6.0	Negative	2	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0283	7.67.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0284	10.6-12.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0285	10.6-12.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0286	14.1–14.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0287	17.7–18.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09101	0550-96-0101 ^a	19.0–19.7		—	—	_
50-09101	0550-95-0288	21.2–21.5	Negative	0	170	0
50-09101	0550-95-0289	24.7–25.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0290	26.5–26.8	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0291	28.6–29.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-96-0102 ^a	31.1–31.9		1	—	—
50-09101	0550-95-0292	32.0–32.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0293	37.0–37.4	Negative	0	200	0
50-09101	0550-95-0294	38.9-40.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0295	38.9-40.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0296	43.8-44.2	Negative	1	140	0
50-09101	0550-96-0103 ^a	44.2-44.7	—	—	-	—
50-09101	0550-95-0297	47.448.8	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0298	49.7–50.0	Negative	0	150	0
50-09101	0550-95-0299	53.0-54.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09101	0550-95-0300	53.0-54.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09101	0550-95-0301	58.3–58.7	Negative	2	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0302	61.5–61.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0303	64.164.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0304	67.969.3	Negative	2	160	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09101	0550-95-0305	67.9–69.3	Negative	2	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0306	72.5-72.8	Negative	1	150	0
50-09101	0550-95-0307	75.7–76.0	Negative	0	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0308	78.2–78.5	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0309	79.2-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0310	79.2-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0001	2.5-2.6	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0002	4.2-4.5	Negative	0	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0003	9.9-10.6	Negative	0	120	0
50-09102	0550-95-0004	11.3–13.4	Negative	0	130	0
50-09102	0550-95-0005	11.3–13.4	Negative	0	130	0
50-09102	0550-95-0006	16.3–17.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0007	18.4–19.0	Negative	0	160	0
50-09102	0550-95-0008	23.3-23.9	Negative	0	110	0
50-09102	0550-95-0009	26.2-28.9	Negative	0	220	0
50-09102	0550-95-0010	26.2-28.9	Negative	0	220	0
50-09102	0550-95-0011	32.4-33.0	Negative	0	190	0
50-09102	0550-95-0012	34.9-35.4	Negative	2	250	0
50-09102	0550-95-0013	36.8-37.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0014	40.3-42.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0015	40.3-42.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0016	43.8-44.5	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0017	47.6-48.4	Negative	1	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0018	50.9-51.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09102	0550-95-0019	51.8–53.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0020	51.8-53.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0021	58.0-58.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0022	60.5-61.2	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0039	62.2-62.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0023	62.6-62.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0025	66.5-67.2	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0024	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0026	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0027	72.1–72.8	Negative	1	170	0
50-09102	0550-95-0028	75.0–75.7	Negative	2	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0029	76.4–77.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0030	76.4–77.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0101	3.5-3.6	Negative	0	180	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09103	0550-95-0102	4.9-5.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0103	8.0-8.4	Negative	2	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0104	13.1–14.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0105	13.1–14.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0106	16.0-16.3	Negative	2	130	0
50-09103	0550-95-0107	19.2–19.6	Negative	2	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0108	22.6-23.3	Negative	2	170	0
50-09103	0550-95-0109	25.5–27.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0110	25.5–27.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0111	29.0–29.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0112	32.2-32.9	Negative	0	130	0
50-09103	0550-96-0104 ^a	32.9–33.8		—	—	
50-09103	0550-95-0113	36.6–37.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0114	39.6-41.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0115	39.6–41.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0116	44.8-45.3	Negative	2	130	0
50-09103	0550-95-0117	48.1–48.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0118	49.8–50.3	Negative	2	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0119	55.2–56.6	Negative	1	158	0
50-09103	0550-95-0120	55.2-56.6	Negative	1	158	0
50-09103	0550-95-0121	56.6-57.3	Negative	1	170	0
50-09103	0550-95-0122	60.8–61.4	Negative	0	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0123	64.9–65.5	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0124	67.069.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0125	67.0–69.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0126	71.6–72.1	Negative	2	190	0
50-09103	0550-95-0127	74.4–75.0	Negative	2	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0128	78.7–79.3	Negative	1	190	0
50-09103	0550-95-0129	81.2-82.6	Negative	0	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0130	81.2-82.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0131	84.3-84.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0073	4.0-4.1	Negative	1	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0074	9.0–9.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0075	10.9–12.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0076	10.9–12.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0077	15.1–16.0	Negative	1	160	0
50-09104	0550-95-0078	22.1–23.0	Negative	3	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0079	26.3-28.0	Negative	1	156	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09104	0550-95-0080	26.3–28.0	Negative	1	156	0
50-09104	0550-95-0081	31.8–32.3	Negative	3	140	0
50-09104	0550-95-0082	34.3–35.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0083	36.6-38.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0084	36.6–38.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09104	0550-96-0105 ^a	44.1-45.1				_
50-09104	0550-95-0085	45.1-46.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0086	50.4–51.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09104	0550-95-0087	58.0-60.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0088	58.0-60.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0089	62.5-63.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0090	69.2–70.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0092	71.0–73.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0091	71.7–73.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0093	77.8–78.6	Negative	1	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0095	79.0-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0094	82.2-83.0	Negative	2	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0099	85.0-87.0	Negative	2	130	0
50-09104	0550-95-0100	85.0 87.0	Negative	2	130	0
50-09105	0550-95-0132	2.8–2.9	Negative	1	170	0
50-09105	0550-95-0133	5.4-5.9	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0134	8.5–9.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0135	11.4–13.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0136	11.4–13.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0137	15.8–16.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09105	0550-95-0138	19.9–20.6	Negative	2	210	0
50-09105	0550-95-0139	24.2–24.7	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0140	24.7–26.9	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0141	24.7–25.2	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0142	30.5-31.1	Negative	0	170	0
50-09105	0550-95-0143	32.5-33.1	Negative	0	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0144	36.1–36.8	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0145	40.3-41.7	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0146	40.3-40.7	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0147	43.3-43.8	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-96-0106 ^a	43.9 -4 4.5				
50-09105	0550-95-0148	46.7–47.4	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0149	50.2-50.9	Negative	2	190	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09105	0550-95-0150	54.4-56.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0151	54.4-56.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0152	58.0-58.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0153	61.5-62.1	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0154	65.1-65.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0155	68.6–70.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0156	68.6-69.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0157	71.6-72.1	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0159	75.1–75.7	Negative	0	160	0
50-09105	0550-95-0162	80.0-80.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0160	83.2-84.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09105	0550-95-0161	83.2-84.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09106	0550-95-0040	2.8–2.9	Negative	2	220	0
50-09106	0550-95-0041	4.6–5.2	Negative	1	210	0
50-09106	0550-95-0042	7.8–8.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0043	7.8-8.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0044	14.5–16.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09106	0550-95-0046	19.4-21.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09106	0550-95-0047	19.4–21.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09106	0550-95-0048	22.5–23.7	Negative	2	160	0
50-09106	0550-95-0049	25.1–25.8	Negative	0	190	0
50-09106	0550-95-0050	29.0–31.1	Negative	0	140	0
50-09106	0550-95-0051	29.0–31.1	Negative	0	140	0
50-09106	0550-95-0052	34.2–34.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0053	37.3–37.8	Negative	1	180	0
50-09106	0550-95-0054	40.0-41.4	Negative	0	190	0
50-09106	0550-95-0055	40.0-41.4	Negative	0	190	0
50-09106	0550-95-0056	45.1-45.7	Negative	0	200	0
50-09106	0550-95-0057	47.9-48.2	Negative	1	180	0
50-09106	0550-95-0058	49.9–51.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09106	0550-95-0060	49.9–51.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09106	0550-95-0061	53.7–54.4	Negative	0	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0062	56.8-57.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09106	0550-95-0063	60.8-62.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0064	60.8–62.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09106	0550-95-0065	65.6-66.3	Negative	1	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0066	71.5–72.1	Negative	2	160	0
50-09106	0550-95-0067	72.1-73.5	Negative	2	150	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09106	0550-95-0068	72.1–73.5	Negative	2	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0069	74.4–75.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0070	79.7-80.3	Negative	0	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0071	81.7-83.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0072	81.7-83.4	Negative	0	' 150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0163	2.8–2.9	Negative	0	130	0
50-09107	0550-95-0164	7.8-8.1	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0166	9.9–11.2	Negative	0	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0167	13.4–13.9	Negative	2	180	0
50-09107	0550-95-0165	17.0–17.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0168	21.9–22.1	Negative	2	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0171	25.5–27.6	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0172	25.5-27.6	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0169	30.8–31.3	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0170	32.5-32.9	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-96-0107 ^a	33.2-34.3		_		
50-09107	0550-95-0173	38.4–39.0	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0176	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0177	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0174	44.8-45.3	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0175	46.3-46.8		2	160	0
50-09107	0550-96-0108 ^a	46.8-47.4	—	—	—	_
50-09107	0550-95-0178	50.4-50.9	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0181	53.0-55.6	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0182	53.0-55.6	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0179	58.7–59.0	Negative	1	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0180	60.1–60.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0183	65.8–66.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0186	67.2-68.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0187	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0184	72.1–72.5	Negative	1	120	0
50-09107	0550-95-0185	75.5–76.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0191	76.4–78.5	Negative	0	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0188	78.1–78.5	Negative	1	150	0
50-09108	0550-95-0192	2.8–2.9	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0193	5.7–6.2	Negative	0	160	0
50-09108	0550-95-0194	9.9–10.3	Negative	1	230	0
50-09108	0550-95-0195	10.6–11.9	Negative	0	190	0

Table B-18 (continued)

-

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09108	0550-95-0196	10.6–11.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0197	17.0–17.5	Negative	1	190	0
50-09108	0550-96-0109 ^a	17.3–18.0			_	—
50-09108	0550-95-0198	20.5–20.9	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0199	21.9–22.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0200	26.2-27.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0201	26.2-27.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0202	30.4–30.7	Negative	2	200	0
50-09108	0550-96-0110 ^a	31.7–32.5		_		—
50-09108	0550-95-0203	36.1–36.3	Negative	2	250	0
50-09108	0550-95-0204	40.0-40.3	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0205	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0206	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0207	43.8-44.2	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0208	47.4–47.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0209	51.1–51.6	Negative	2	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0210	54.2-55.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0211	54.2–55.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0212	58.1–58.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0213	61.561.9	Negative	0	250	0
50-09108	0550-95-0214	66.2–66.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09108	0550-95-0215	67.5–68.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0216	67.5–67.9	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0217	70.7–71.1	Negative	1	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0218	74.2–74.6	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0219	77.9–78.3	Negative	0	130	0
50-09108	0550-95-0220	79.2–81.3	Negative	2	150	0
50-09108	0550-95-0221	79.2-81.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0222	84.1-84.4	Negative	0	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0223	2.8–2.9	Negative	0	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0224	6.0-6.4	Negative	1	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0225	8.0-8.3	Negative	0	140	0
50-09109	0550-95-0226	12.9–14.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0227	12.9–13.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0228	16.8–17.1	Negative	1	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0229	18.0–18.4	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0230	21.6–21.9	Negative	0	210	0
50-09109	0550-95-0231	24.1-25.5	Negative	1	180	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09109	0550-95-0232	24.1–24.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0233	26.0-26.4	Negative	0	140	0
50-09109	0550-95-0234	30.3–30.6	Negative	1	130	0
50-09109	0550-96-0 1 11 ^ª	32.5-33.2		_	_	
50-09109	0550-95-0235	33.2-33.5	Negative	2	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0238	37.5–37.9	Negative	0	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0236	40.9-42.4	Negative	2	120	0
50-09109	0550-95-0237	40.9-41.2	Negative	2	120	0
50-09109	0550-95-0239	43.1-43.5	Negative	0	230	0
50-09109	0550-95-0240	43.8-44.2	Negative	0	220	0
50-09109	0550-95-0243	46.0-46.3	Negative	1	130	0
50-09109	0550-96-0112 ^a	46.7-47.4				
50-09109	0550-95-0244	48.6-49.0	Negative	0	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0245	52.7-53.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0246	54.7-56.4	Negative	2	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0247	54.7-56.4	Negative	2	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0248	59.8-60.1	Negative	1	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0249	62.2-62.5	Negative	2	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0250	64.3–64.7	Negative	1	190	0
50-09109	0550-95-0251	68.3-69.9	Negative	2	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0252	73.1–73.5	Negative	1	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0253	76.4–76.7	Negative	0	190	0
50-09109	0550-95-0254	78.1–78.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0241	79.9–81.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0242	82.9-83.2	Negative	0	170	0
50-09110	0550-95-0256	3.8–3.9	Negative	0	120	0
50-09110	0550-95-0257	8.5-8.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09110	0550-95-0258	11.3–11.7	Negative	0	220	0
50-09110	0550-95-0259	16.0–17.9	Negative	2	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0260	16.0-17.9	Negative	2	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0261	20.7–21.1	Negative	0	200	0
50-09110	0550-96-0113 ^a	22.6-23.3				
50-09110	0550-95-0262	30.1–30.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09110	0550-95-0263	32.9–33.4	Negative	1	160	0
50-09110	0550-95-0264	35.7–37.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0265	35.7–37.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0266	41.6-42.1	Negative	1	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0267	45.1–45.6	Negative	1	200	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09110	0550-96-0114 ^a	45.6-46.5	-		—	
50-09110	0550-95-0268	49.3-49.8	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0269	55.4–57.1	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0270	55.4-57.1	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0271	60.1–60.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0272	62.0-62.5	Negative	2	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0273	66.7–67.2	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0274	69.5-72.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0275	69.5–72.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0276	74.2-74.5	Negative	0	130	0
50-09110	0550-95-0277	78.9–79.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0279	82.7-84.0	Negative	0	140	0

Table B-18 (continued)

^a Sample collected from curated core. ^b — = Screening was not performed.

١

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCs	VOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	H-3	lsotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	lsotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.6–12.6	Qbt 3	699	699	a	698		700	700	700	700	700	700	700
0550-95-0365	50-09100	26.5-28.5	Qbt 3	722	722		721	_	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-96-0100 ^b	50-09100	32.7-33.7	Qbt 3	—	1834	—		_	1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.5-43.5	Qbt 3	722	722		721	—	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-95-0371	50-09100	58.2-60	Qbt 3	722	722	_	721	_	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-95-0374	50-09100	71.5–73.5	Qbt 2	735	735	_	734		736	736	736	736	736	736	736
0550-95-0383	50-09100	115.1–116.9	Qbt 2	761	761		760		762	762	762	762	762	762	762
0550-95-0392	50-09100	161.3–163.1	Qbt 1v	761	761	_	760	_	762	762	762	762	762	762	762
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.6-12	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0101 ^b	50-09101	19-19.7	Qbt 3		1834	_	_	_	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.7–25.6	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0102 ^b	50-09101	31.1–31.9	Qbt 3		1834		_		1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.9–39.4	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0103 ^b	50-09101	44.2-44.7	Qbt 3	—	1834	_		_	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53-54.4	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.9–69.3	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.2–81	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0004	50-09102	11.3–13.4	Qbt 3	820	820		800	_	821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0009	50-09102	26.2-28.9	Qbt 3	820	820	-	800		821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0014	50-09102	40.3-42.4	Qbt 3	820	820	_	800	—	821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0019	50-09102	51.8-53.7	Qbt 3	877	877	_	_		878	878	878	878	878	878	878

 Table B-19

 Summary of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples Collected at MDA C

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCs	VOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Н-3	lsotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-95-0024	50-09102	67.268.6	Qbt 3	877	877	_	876	-	878	878	878	878	878	878	878
0550-95-0029	50-09102	76.4–77.8	Qbt 3	877	877	—	876	-	878	878	878	878	878	878	878
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.1–14.7	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.5-27.4	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-96-0104 ^b	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3		1834	_		_	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0114	50-09103	39.6-41.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.2-56.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0124	50-09103	67–69.3	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.2-82.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.9–12.9	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.3–28	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.6–38.6	Qbt 3	-	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-96-0105 ^b	50-09104	44.1-45.1	Qbt 3	_	1834	_			1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0087	50-09104	58–60	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0095	50-09104	79–81	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	_947	947	947
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85-87	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.4–13.1	Qbt 3	—	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0140	50-09105	24.7–26.9	Qbt 3	—	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	—	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-96-0106 ^b	50-09105	43.9-44.5	Qbt 3	—	1834	_	_	_	1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0150	50-09105	54.4–56.4	Qbt 3	_	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0155	50-09105	68.6-70.6	Qbt 3		1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0160	50-09105	83.2-84.9	Qbt 3	1018	1018	1017	1017	1017	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.4-21.6	Qbt 3	864	864	863	863	863	867	867	867	867	867	867	867

Table B-19 (continued)

		,	· · · ·	r		· · · · · ·							· ··· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	svocs	VOCS	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	H-3	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-95-0050	50-09106	29–31.1	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0054	50-09106	40-41.4	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0058	50-09106	49.9–51.6	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0063	50-09106	60.8–62.6	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.1–73.5	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.7-83.4	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.9–11.2	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0171	50-09107	25.5-27.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-96-0107 ^b	50-09107	33.2-34.3	Qbt 3		1834	_		—	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0176	50-09107	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-96-0108 ^b	50-09107	46.8-47.4	Qbt 3	—	1834		—	_	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53-55.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.2–68.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.4–78.5	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0195	50-09108	10.611.9	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-96-0109 ^b	50-09108	17.3–18	Qbt 3	_	1834		_		1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.2–27.3	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-96-0110 ^b	50-09108	31.7–32.5	Qbt 3	_	1834		—		1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0205	50-09108	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.2-55.6	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.5-68.9	Qbt 3	1126	1126	1125	1125	1125	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128
0550-95-0220	50-09108	79.2-81.3	Qbt 3	1126	1126	1125	1125	1125	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.9–14.3	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1149	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.1-25.5	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1149	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	svocs	VOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	H-3	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	lsotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-96-0111 ^b	50-09109	32.5-33.2	Qbt 3	-	1834		-	+	1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0236	50-09109	40.9-42.4	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1149	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148
0550-96-0112 ^b	50-09109	46.7–47.4	Qbt 3		1834	ł			1835	1835	—	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0246	50-09109	54.7-56.4	Qbt 3	1163	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0251	50-09109	62.662.8	Qbt 3	1163	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0241	50-09109	79.9–81.1	Qbt 3	1163	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0259	50-09110	16–17.9	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-96-0113 ^b	50-09110	22.6-23.3	Qbt 3	_	1834			.—	1835	1835	—	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.7–37.6	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-96-0114 ^b	50-09110	45.6-46.5	Qbt 3	-	1834	+	_		1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0269	50-09110	55.457.1	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-95-0274	50-09110	69.5–72	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.7-84	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178

a _____ = Sample not analyzed for this suite.

^b Tuff sample collected from curated core.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range ^a (mg/kg)	Background Value ^b (mg/kg)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value	Frequency of Nondetects Above Background Value
Aluminum	Qbt 3	79	79	180 to 7900	7340	1/7 9	0/7 9
Aluminum	Qbt 2	2	2	254 to 3260	7340	0/2	0/2
Aluminum	Qbt 1v	1	1	272	8170	0/1	0/1
Antimony	Qbt 3	73	3	[0.1 to 11]	0.5	3/73	60/73
Antimony	Qbt 2	2	1	[0.38] to 0.41	0.5	0/2	0/2
Antimony	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.39]	0.5	0/1	0/1
Arsenic	Qbt 3	79	36	[0.19] to 9.8	2.79	4/79	0/79
Arsenic	Qbt 2	2	2	0.94 to 1.5	2.79	0/2	0/2
Arsenic	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.72	1.81	0/1	0/1
Barium	Qbt 3	79	79	2.8 to 100	46	2/79	0/79
Barium	Qbt 2	2	2	11.5 to 34	46	0/2	0/2
Barium	Qbt 1v	1	1	10.3	26.5	0/1	0/1
Beryllium	Qbt 3	79	51	[0.02] to 1.3	1.21	1/79	0/79
Beryllium	Qbt 2	2	2	0.3 to 0.65	1.21	0/2	0/2
Beryllium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.43	1.7	0/1	0/1
Cadmium	Qbt 3	79	28	[0.02] to 0.82	1.63	0/79	0/79
Cadmium	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.02 to 0.04]	1.63	0/2	0/2
Cadmium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.04]	0.4	0/1	0/1
Calcium	Qbt 3	79	79	160 to 73900	2200	1/79	0/79
Calcium	Qbt 2	2	2	174 to 703	2200	0/2	0/2
Calcium	Qbt 1v	1	1	167	3700	0/1	0/1
Chromium, Total	Qbt 3	79	26	[0.16] to 12.7	7.14	1/79	0/79
Chromium, Total	Qbt 2	2	2	0.2 to 2.2	7.14	0/2	0/2
Chromium, Total	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.19	2.24	0/1	0/1
Cobait	Qbt 3	79	27	[0.18] to 3.8	3.14	1/79	0/79
Cobalt	Qbt 2	2	2	0.37 to 1.1	3.14	0/2	0/2
Cobalt	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.42	1.78	0/1	0/1
Copper	Qbt 3	79	39	[0.42] to 30.7	4.66	3/79	0/79
Copper	Qbt 2	2	2	0.98 to 4.4	4.66	0/2	0/2
Copper	Qbt 1v	1	1	1	3.26	0/1	0/1
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 3	58	11	[0.00053] to 10.2	na ^c	11/58	na
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.19 to 0.38]	na	0/2	па
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.19]	na	0/1	na
Iron	Qbt 3	79	79	517 to 8670	14500	0/79	0/79
Iron	Qbt 2	2	2	3560 to 8370	14500	0/2	0/2
Iron	Qbt 1v	1	1	3320	9900	0/1	0/1

Table B-20Frequency of Detected Inorganic ChemicalsAbove BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	ber Concentration Background f Range ^a Value ^b cts (mg/kg) (mg/kg)		Frequency of Detects Above Background Value	Frequency of Nondetects Above Background Value
Lead	Qbt 3	7 9	79	0.68 to 75.2	11.2	9/79	0/79
Lead	Qbt 2	2	2	3.8 to 6.4	11.2	0/2	0/2
Lead	Qbt 1v	1	1	5.1	18.4	0/1	0/1
Magnesium	Qbt 3	79	74	60.8 to 2690	1690	1/79	0/79
Magnesium	Qbt 2	2	2	93.1 to 478	1690	0/2	0/2
Magnesium	Qbt 1v	1	1	80.3	780	0/1	0/1
Manganese	Qbt 3	79	79	70 to 272	482	0/79	0/79
Manganese	Qbt 2	2	2	286 to 319	482	0/2	0/2
Manganese	Qbt 1v	1	1	358	408	0/1	0/1
Mercury	Qbt 3	79	0	[0.02 to 0.11]	0.1	0/79	11/79
Mercury	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.05]	0.1	0/2	0/2
Mercury	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.05]	0.1	0/1	0/1
Nickel	Qbt 3	79	20	[0.2] to 13.2	6.58	1/79	0/79
Nickel	Qbt 2	2	2	0.26 to 2.9	6.58	0/2	0/2
Nickel	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.32	2	0/1	0/1
Potassium	Qbt 3	79	57	[55] to 1000	3500	0/79	0/79
Potassium	Qbt 2	2	1	[93.1] to 410	3500	0/2	0/2
Potassium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[96.9]	6670	0/1	0/1
Selenium	Qbt 3	79	5	[0.11] to 10.5	0.3	4/79	48/79
Selenium	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.44]	0.3	0/2	2/2
Selenium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.45]	0.3	0/1	1/1
Silver	Qbt 3	79	2	[0.1 to 2.2]	1	0/79	10/79
Silver	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.1 to 0.11]	1	0/2	0/2
Silver	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.1 to 1]	1	0/1	0/1
Sodium	Qbt 3	79	68	59.5 to 387	2770	0/79	0/79
Sodium	Qbt 2	2	0	[60.4 to 79]	2770	0/2	0/2
Sodium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[49.8]	6330	0/1	0/1
Thailium	Qbt 3	79	17	[0.1] to 1.4	1.1	3/79	21/79
Thallium	Qbt 2	2	1	[0.48] to 0.49	1.1	0/2	0/2
Thallium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.69	1.24	0/1	0/1
Vanadium	Qbt 3	79	70	0.42 to 10.5	17	0/79	0/79
Vanadium	Qbt 2	2	2	0.73 to 3.1	17	0/2	0/2
Vanadium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.49	4.48	0/1	0/1
Zinc	Qbt 3	79	79	12.4 to 54	63.5	0/79	0/79
Zinc	Qbt 2	2	2	29.6 to 50.5	63.5	0/2	0/2
Zinc	Qbt 1v	1	1	28.9	84.6	0/1	0/1

Table B-20 (continued)

^a Value in square brackets indicate nondetects. ^b BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730. ^c na = Not available.

Table B-21	
------------	--

Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above the BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Part 1	-								
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Aluminum	Antimony	Arsenic	Barium	Beryllium	Calcium
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	ground Valu	ea		7340	0.5	2.79	46	1.21	2200
Qbt 1v Backgro	ound Value ^a			8170	6.5	1.81	26.5	1.7	3700
NMED SSL ⁵				74,000	30	3.9	5200	150	n/a ^c
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.60-38.60	Qbt 3	d	—			1.3	
0550-96-0105 ^e	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3	-	—	3.2		-	—
0550-96-0106 ^e	50-09105	43.91-44.55	Qbt 3	_	—	3	—	_	-
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3	-		9.8	—	-	_
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.12-73.54	Qbt 3	_	0.86 (J)	_	_	—	
0550-96-0107 ^e	50-09107	33.16-34.29	Qbt 3	—	—	2.8	—	-	
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3	_	11 (J-)	_	100	—	+
0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3	7900 (J)	—	—	71.6	_	73900
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71–37.59	Qbt 3		3.1 (J)		-	_	
Part 2						_			
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Chromium	Cobalt	Copper	Cyanide (Total)	Lead	Magnesium
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	round Valu	e ^a		7.14	3.14	4.66	n/a	11.2	1690
Qbt 1v Backgro	ound Value ^a			2.24	1.78	3.26	n/a	18.4	780
			_	230 ^g	4500	2800	1200	400	n/a
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3	-	—		0.533		
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61-12.02	Qbt 3	—		_	10.2		_
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.5-25.60	Qbt 3	—			6.2		
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89–39.39	Qbt 3	—	—	—	0.92		_
0550-96-0104	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3	—				16.2 (J-)	
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.90-12.90	Qbt 3		—	—	0.22 (J-)		—
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3		—		0.23 (J-)	13.8	
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.60-38.60	Qbt 3	—	—	5		50.3	—
0550-95-0087	50-09104	58.00-60.00	Qbt 3				0.25 (J-)		
0550-95-0095	50-09104	79.00-81.00	Qbt 3				0.3 (J-)		_
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85.00-87.00	Qbt 3				0.26 (J-)	—	
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3			_		51.1 (J)	_
0550-95-0195	50-09108	10.61–11.88	Qbt 3		_			65	
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.16-27.29	Qbt 3				_	22	
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53–68.94	Qbt 3		-		1	-	
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11–25.46	Qbt 3		—	11		41	
0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3	12.7	3.8 (J)	30.7		11.3 (J-)	2690
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71–37.59	Qbt 3				3.9	—	
0550-95-0269	50-09110	55 44-57 13	Obt 3	I]	_	-		75.2	

Part 3								
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Mercury	Nickel	Selenium	Silver	Thallium
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	round Valu	e ^a		0.1	6.58	0.3	1	1.1
Qbt 1v Backgro	und Value ^a			0.1	2	0.3	1	1.24
NMED SSL ^D				6.5	1500	380	380	6.1
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.60–12.60	Qbt 3	_	—	10.5		
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.88-69.30	Qbt 3	_	-	0.35	—	—
0550-96-0105 ^e	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3	-	—	—	—	1.2
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.67-83.44	Qbt 3	-		—	—	1.2 (J)
0550-96-0107 ^e	50-09107	33.16-34.29	Qbt 3	_		1.1	—	_
0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3		13.2	1.3	_	1.4

Table B-21 (continued)

Note: Units are mg/kg.

^a Tuff BVs/FVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

^bNMED soil screening level for residential soil.

c n/a = Not applicable.

d = The concentration was not above the BV.

e Tuff sample collected from curated core.

f Value exceeds screening level.

^g Soil screening level is for hexavalent chromium.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range (pCi/g) ^a	Background Value ^b (pCi/g)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value
Americium-241	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.002 to 0.016]	na ^c	0/2
Americium-241	Qbt 3	79	8	[-0.14] to [0.183]	na	8/79
Americium-241	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.014]	na	0/1
Cesium-134	Qbt 3	45	2	[-0.026] to 0.32	na	2/45
Cesium-137	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.029 to 0.002]	na	0/2
Cesium-137	Qbt 3	79	1	[-0.4 to 0.768	na	1/79
Cesium-137	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.0272]	na	0/1
Cobalt-60	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.050 to -0.006]	na	0/2
Cobalt-60	Qbt 3	79	1	[0.037] to 0.32	na	1/79
Cobalt-60	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.032]	na	0/1
Europium-152	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.037 to 0.122]	na	0/2
Europium-152	Qbt 3	63	2	[-0.023 to 0.78]	ла	2/63
Europium-152	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.104]	na	0/1

Table B-22

Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range (pCi/q) ^a	Background Value ^b (pCi/g)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value	
Plutonium-238	Qbt 2	2	0	f0 to 0.021	na	0/2	
Plutonium-238	Qbt 3	79	1	[-0.011] to [0.014]	na	1/79	
Plutonium-238	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0]	na	0/1	
Plutonium-239	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.01 to 0.005]	na	0/2	
Plutonium-239	Qbt 3	79	2	[-0.005] to 0.08	na	2/79	
Plutonium-239	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0]	na	0/1	
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.309 to -0.121]	na	0/2	
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 3	79	0	[-0.302 to 1.41]	na	0/79	
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.027]	na	0/1	
Sodium-22	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.004 to 0.005]	na	0/2	
Sodium-22	Qbt 3	79	3	[-0.03] to 0.22	na	3/79	
Sodium-22	Qbt 1v	1	0	[-0.002]	na	0/1	
Strontium-90	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.291 to 0.58]	па	0/2	
Strontium-90	Qbt 3	79	4	[-0.52] to 1.44	na	4/79	
Strontium-90	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.55]	na	0/1	
Thorium-228	Qbt 2	2	2	1.35 to 1.69	2.52	0/2	
Thorium-228	Qbt 3	79	75	[0.083] to 1.81	2.52	0/79	
Thorium-228	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.50	3.75	0/1	
Thorium-230	Qbt 2	2	2	0.81 to 1.23	1.98	0/2	
Thorium-230	Qbt 3	79	50	[0.289 to 1.74]	1.98	0/79	
Thorium-230	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.11	3.12	0/1	
Thorium-232	Qbt 2	2	2	1.23 to 1.66	2.52	0/2	
Thorium-232	Qbt 3	79	77	[0.06] to 1.76	2.52	0/79	
Thorium-232	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.50	3.75	0/1	
Tritium	Qbt 2	2	1	1.54 to [4.26] (pCi/mL)	na	1/2	
Tritium	Qbt 3	64	63	[1.4] to 649261 (pCi/mL)	na	63/64	
Tritium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[2.38] (pCi/mL)	na	0/1	
Uranium-234	Qbt 2	2	2	0.51 to 1.016	1.98	0/2	
Uranium-234	Qbt 3	79	77	0.563 to 1.7	1.98	0/79	
Uranium-234	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.993	3.12	0/1	
Uranium-235	Qbt 2	2	2	0.02 to 0.05	0.09	0/2	
Uranium-235	Qbt 3	79	53	[0.009] to 0.23	0.09	15/79	
Uranium-235	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.045	0.14	0/1	
Uranium-238	Qbt 2	2	2	0.59 to 1.03	1.93	0/2	
Uranium-238	Qbt 3	79	78	0.308 to 2.36	1.93	1/79	
Uranium-238	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.991	3.05	0/1	

Table B-22 (continued)

^a Values in square brackets indicate nondetects. ^b Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

^с па = Not available.
Part 1	- 19 -1	•								
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Americium-241	Cesium-134	Cesium-137	Cobalt-60	Europium-152	Plutonium-238	Plutonium-239
Qbt 2,3,4 Background/Fallout Value ^a				n/a ^b	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
SAL ^C				39	na ^d	5.3	1.2	2.7	49	44
0550-95-0365	50-09100	26.50-28.50	Qbt 3	0.027	e					—
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3	—	_	_				0.014
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61-12.02	Qbt 3	0.018	—					-
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.5-25.60	Qbt 3	0.018	_					—
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.2080.96	Qbt 3	0.011	—					
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.08-14.71	Qbt 3		_			0.23	1 —	
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46-27.44	Qbt 3	0.027		_				
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3	0.023	—		<u> </u>	0.29	7	-
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.90-12.90	Qbt 3	_	0.32				_	-
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3		—		0.32			-
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.38-13.08	Qbt 3	—		0.768		-		-
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	0.038	_		<u> </u>			_
0550-95-0160	50-09105	83.23-84.85	Qbt 3	—	—			<u> </u>		0.08
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.90–11.17	Qbt 3	0.012	_	—	—			—
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53.03-55.58	Qbt 3	0.007	—					-
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.18–68.59	Qbt 3	0.009			_			—
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.37–78.49	Qbt 3	0.032						-
0550-96-0109 [†]	50-09108	17.32–18.03	Qbt 3		0.29					
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53–68.94	Qbt 3			_	_	-	0.014	
Part 2		1							r	
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-222		Tritium (pCi/mL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238
Qbt 2,3,4 Backs	ground/Falle	out Value ^a		na	n/a	2.5	52	n/a	0.09	1.93
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.	0 1	7,000 ^g	17	93
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.60-12.60	Qbt 3	_			-	12.2	_	-
0550-95-0365	50-09100	26.50-28.50	Qbt 3				-	622	_	_
0550-96-0100 [†]	50 -0 9100	32.7033.70	Qbt 3	_			-	_	0.21	
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3	<u> </u>	-		-	13.4		—
0550-95-0371	50-09100	58.20-60.00	Qbt 3		-		-	27.9		_
0550-95-0374	50-09100	71.50–73.50	Qbt 2				-	1.54	_	_
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61-12.02	Qbt 3					2.86	-	
0550-96-0101	50-09101	18.99–19.69	Qbt 3	_	-		- [—	0.22	
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.75-25.60	Qbt 3	_			-	7.33	—	
0550-96-0102	50-09101	31.11–31.89	Qbt 3				-	-	0.22	-
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89–39.39	Qbt 3		<u> </u>		-	7.77	_]	_

 Table B-23

 Detected Radionuclides Above BVs in Phase I RFI Subsurface Samples at MDA C

Table B-23 (continued)

Part 2 (continued)											
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-232	Tritium (pCi/mL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238		
Qbt 2,3,4 Back	ground/Fall	out Value ^a		ла	n/a	2.52	n/a	0.09	1.93		
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.0	17,000 ^g	17	93		
0550-96-0103	50-09101	44.19-44.69	Qbt 3	_			_	0.22	—		
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53.03-54.45	Qbt 3		_		7.5	_			
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.88-69.30	Qbt 3	-		_	5.63	_	-		
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.20-80.96	Qbt 3	_			47.5	_	_		
0550-95-0004	50-09102	11.31–13.44	Qbt 3	—	_	_	1.84		_		
0550-95-0009	50-09102	26.16-28.92	Qbt 3	—	_	-	10.4	_			
0550-95-0014	50-09102	40.31-42.43	Qbt 3	—	_		23300 ^h	_	_		
0550-95-0019	50-09102	51.76-53.74	Qbt 3				6720	_	_		
0550-95-0024	50-09102	67.18-68.59	Qbt 3	_	_	_	274	-	_		
0550-95-0029	50-09102	76.37-77.78	Qbt 3	_	—	_	376		_		
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.08-14.71	Qbt 3	_			35.8		_		
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46-27.44	Qbt 3	_			7.14		-		
0550-96-0104	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3	_		_	_	0.21	_		
0550-95-0114	50-09103	39.60-41.58	Qbt 3	-	_	_	12.7	_	_		
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3	-	_		6.32	_	_		
0550-95-0124	50-09103	66.96-69.30	Qbt 3	_			14.4	_	_		
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.18-82.59	Qbt 3		0.599	_	2.17	_	_		
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.90-12.90	Qbt 3	0.22	—	_	3.47		_		
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3	_	_	_	290.7				
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.60-38.60	Qbt 3	0.22	_	_	378.2	_	_		
0550-96-0105	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3	_	_	_	_	0.23	-		
0550-95-0087	50-09104	58.00-60.00	Qbt 3		_	_	43.15	-	_		
0550-95-0095	50-09104	79.00-81.00	Qbt 3	I	_	_	3.26		_		
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85.00-87.00	Qbt 3	1	_	_	1.9		_		
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.38-13.08	Qbt 3		_	_	3.84	_			
0550-95-0140	50-09105	24.75-26.87	Qbt 3	1	_	_	1.5	_	_		
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_	_	_	481	-			
0550-96-0106	50-09105	43.91-44.55	Qbt 3	_	_	-	_	0.21	-		
0550-95-0150	50-09105	54.45-56.36	Qbt 3	_	_	_	6.1		-		
0550-95-0155	50-09105	68.59-70.57	Qbt 3		—	_	3.22		_		
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3	_	-	_	126	_	_		
0550-95-0050	50-09106	28.99-31.11	Qbt 3	_	_	_	38100				
0550-95-0054	50-09106	39.95-41.37	Qbt 3	_			6440		_		
0550-95-0058	50-09106	49.85-51.62	Qbt 3	_		_	28		_		
0550-95-0063	50-09106	60.81-62.58	Qbt 3	_	_ ·		14.8	_			
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.12-73.54	Qbt 3		_		64.9	_	_		
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.67-83.44	Qbt 3		0.767	-	30.1	_			
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.90-11.17	Qbt 3				12.1	_	_		
0550-95-0171	50-09107	25.46-27.58	Qbt 3	_	_	—	10373	_			

Part 2 (continued)											
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-232	Tritium (pCi/mL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238		
Qbt 2,3,4 Back	ground/Fall	out Value ^a		na	n/a	2.52	n/a	0.09	1.93		
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.0	17,000 ⁹	17	93		
0550-96-0107	50-09107	33.1634.29	Qbt 3		_		_	0.2			
0550-95-0176	50-09107	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3		-	_	649261		_		
0550-96-0108	50-09107	66.20-67.00	Qbt 3	-	-	—		0.23			
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53.03-55.58	Qbt 3	_	—	—	207792	-	—		
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.18-68.59	Qbt 3	—	-	—	13827		-		
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.37–78.49	Qbt 3	_	_	_	581.5	-	-		
0550-95-0195	50-09108	10.61–11.88	Qbt 3	-	_	—	3.08	—	-		
0550-96-0109	50-09108	17.32-18.03	Qbt 3	_	_		_	0.22	—		
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.16-27.29	Qbt 3	-	_	_	12.02	-	_		
0550-96-0110 [†]	50-09108	31.75-32.46	Qbt 3	-		-	_	0.22	—		
0550-95-0205	50-09108	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_		_	5.46	0.11 (U)	—		
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.16-55.58	Qbt 3	_	—	_	388.8	—	_		
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53-68.94	Qbt 3	—	0.44	—	974	—	_		
0550-95-0220	50-09108	79.20-81.32	Qbt 3		-	—	1660		_		
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.87-14.28	Qbt 3	—	1.44	—	4.63	—	2.36		
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3	_	_		10.3	—	-		
0550-96-0111	50-09109	32.53-33.23	Qbt 3	-	—	—	—	0.21	—		
0550-95-0236	50-09109	40.87-42.43	Qbt 3		_		11.6	-	—		
0550-96-0112	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3		_	—	—	0.21	-		
0550-95-0246	50-09109	54.73-56.36	Qbt 3	_		—	6.1	—	_		
0550-95-0251	50-09109	62.6562.79	Qbt 3	—	I	_	5220	—	-		
0550-95-0241	50-09109	79.90-81.11	Qbt 3	0.056		—	5.43	—	-		
0550-95-0259	50-09110	15.97–17.85	Qbt 3			-	210	—	_		
0550-96-0113	50-09110	22.65-23.30	Qbt 3	_		_		0.22	_		
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71–37.59	Qbt 3				36200	—	_		
0550-96-0114	50-09110	45.58-46.51	Qbt 3	_	_	_		0.21	_		
0550-95-0269	50-09110	55.44-57.13	Qbt 3		_		4750	_	_		
0550-95-0274	50-09110	69.54–71.98	Qbt 3	—		_	61.4	_	_		
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.69-84.01	Qbt 3	_	_		6.72	_	-		

Note: Units are pCi/g. ^a Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730. ^b n/a = Not applicable. ^c LANL screening action level for residential soil. ^d na = Not available. ^e = The concentration was not above the BV.

f Tuff sample collected from curated core.

 $^{\rm g}$ 17,000 pCi/mL based on SAL of 880 pCi/g and assumed moisture content of 5%. $^{\rm h}$ Bold values exceed SALs.

requisitor of beteetide organic one means in thase that is dubs unace that samples at MDA C											
Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range (mg/kg)*	Frequency of Detects						
Acetone	Qbt 3	54	8	0.003 to 0.055	8/54						
Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate	Qbt 3	66	7	0.037 to [0.46]	7/66						
Dichloroethene[1,1-]	Qbt 3	54	4	0.003 to [0.006]	4/54						
Methylene Chloride	Qbt 3	54	1	[0.004 to 0.016]	1/54						
Methylphenol[2-]	Qbt 3	66	1	[0.16 to 0.39]	1/66						
Toluene	Qbt 3	54	1	0.003 to [0.006]	1/54						

 Table B-24

 Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

*Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Acetone	Bis(2- ethylhexyl)phthalate	Dichloroethene[1,1-]	Methylene Chloride	Methylphenoi[2-]	Toluene
NMED SSL ^a				n/a ^b	350	8.1	n/a	n/a	180
EPA SSL ^c				70000	n/a	n/a	8.9	3100	n/a
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.75-25.60	Qbt 3	d	0.037 (J)	_			
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89-39.39	Qbt 3		0.072 (J)	_	_	_	
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53.03-54.45	Qbt 3		0.041 (J)	_		—	-
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46-27.44	Qbt 3	_	_	0.003 (J)	_		_
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3		0.3 (J)	0.004 (J)	_		
0550-95-0124	50-09103	66.96–69.30	Qbt 3	0.009 (J)		0.006			
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.18-82.59	Qbt 3	0.055	_	0.004 (J)	_		
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85.00-87.00	Qbt 3	—	_		_	0.35	_
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_	0.14 (J)	1			0.003 (J)
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3	0.013 (J)					
0550-95-0054	50-09106	39.95-41.37	Qbt 3	(L) 000.0	_		-		
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.16-27.29	Qbt 3	0.028	_			_	
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.16-55.58	Qbt 3	_	—	_	0.0063	_	_
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53-68.94	Qbt 3	_	0.19 (J)	_		_	
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.87–14.28	Qbt 3	0.024		· · · · ·			_
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3	0.03	_	_	_		
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71-37.59	Qbt 3	_	0.047 (J)			_	_
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.69-84.01	Qbt 3	0.003 (J)		_		_	

 Table B-25

 Detected Organic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Note: Units are mg/kg.

a NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

^bEPA Region 6 soil screening level for residential soils.

c NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

d — = The concentration was not above the EQL.

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09100	10.6–12.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0362	6.00
50-09100	26.5-28.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0365	6.00
50-09100	41.5-43.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0368	6.00
50-09100	58.2-60	Qbt 3	0550-95-0371	1.00
50-09100	71.5-73.5	Qbt 2	0550-95-0374	5.00
50-09100	115.1–116.9	Qbt 2	0550-95-0383	1.00
50-09100	161.3–163.1	Qbt 1v	0550-95-0392	1.00
50-09100	32.7-33.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0100	NR*
50-09101	10.6–12	Qbt 3	0550-95-0284	10.80
50-09101	24.7–25.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0289	7.72
50-09101	38.9-39.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0294	7.94
50-09101	53-54.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0299	8.29
50-09101	67.9-69.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0304	8.13
50-09101	79.2–81	Qbt 3	0550-95-0309	7.17
50-09101	19-19.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0101	NR
50-09101	31.1–31.9	Qbt 3	0550-96-0102	NR
50-09101	44.2-44.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0103	NR
50-09102	11.3–13.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0004	5.50
50-09102	26.2–28.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0009	6.40
50-09102	40.3-42.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0014	7.17
50-09102	51.8–53.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0019	NR
50-09102	67.2–68.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0024	NR
50-09102	76.4–77.8	Qbt 3	0550-95-0029	NR
50-09103	13.1–14.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0104	3.95
50-09103	25.5–27.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0109	4.47
50-09103	39.6-41.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0114	8.00
50-09103	55.2-56.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0119	6.63
50-09103	67–69.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0124	6.22
50-09103	81.2-82.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0129	5.15
50-09103	32.9–33.8	Qbt 3	0550-96-0104	NR
50-09104	10.9–12.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0075	7.10
50-09104	26.3–28	Qbt 3	0550-95-0079	8.10
50-09104	36.6-38.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0083	8.60
50-09104	58–60	Qbt 3	0550-95-0087	6.20
50-09104	79–81	Qbt 3	0550-95-0095	8.50
50-09104	85–87	Qbt 3	0550-95-0099	8.20
50-09104	44.1-45.1	Qbt 3	0550-96-0105	NR

Table B-26Percent Moisture for the Subsurface Sample Tritium Data at MDA C

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09105	11.4–13.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0135	6.69
50-09105	24.7-26.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0140	5.84
50-09105	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0145	5.99
50-09105	54.4-56.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0150	4.78
50-09105	68.6-70.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0155	2.98
50-09105	83.2-84.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0160	0.00
50-09105	43.9-44.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0106	NR
50-09106	19.4–21.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0046	6.49
50-09106	29–31.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0050	4.89
50-09106	40-41.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0054	2.44
50-09106	49.9-51.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0058	1.39
50-09106	60.8-62.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0063	0.78
50-09106	72.1–73.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0067	0.74
50-09106	81.7–83.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0071	0.44
50-09107	9.9–11.2	Qbt 3	0550-95-0166	5.50
50-09107	25.5-27.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0171	3.90
50-09107	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0176	5.00
50-09107	53-55.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0181	5.80
50-09107	67.2–68.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0186	6.30
50-09107	76.4–78.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0191	4.90
50-09107	33.2-34.3	Qbt 3	0550-96-0107	NR
50-09107	46.8-47.4	Qbt 3	0550-96-0108	NR
50-09108	10.6–11.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0195	5.50
50-09108	26.2-27.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0200	6.70
50-09108	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0205	3.80
50-09108	54.2-55.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0210	4.70
50-09108	67.5–68.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0215	5.85
50-09108	79.2–81.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0220	6.04
50-09108	17.3–18	Qbt 3	0550-96-0109	NR
50-09108	31.7–32.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0110	NR
50-09109	12.9–14.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0226	6.09
50-09109	24.1–25.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0231	6.23
50-09109	40.9-42.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0236	5.34
50-09109	79.9–81.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0241	6.18
50-09109	54.7-56.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0246	4.26
50-09109	62.6–62.8	Qbt 3	0550-95-0251	3.63
50-09109	32.5–33.2	Qbt 3	0550-96-0111	NR
50-09109	46.7-47.4	Qbt 3	0550-96-0112	NR
50-09110	16–17.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0259	5.90

Table B-26 (continued)

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09110	35.7–37.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0264	5.50
50-09110	55.4–57.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0269	8.00
50-09110	69.5–72	Qbt 3	0550-95-0274	4.90
50-09110	82.7–84	Qbt 3	0550-95-0279	5.00
50-09110	22.6-23.3	Qbt 3	0550-96-0113	NR
50-09110	45.6-46.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0114	NR

Table B-26 (continued)

*NR = Not reported.

Appendix C

MDA C Borehole Logs

APPENDIX C BOREHOLE LOGS

This appendix presents logs of the boreholes drilled at Material Disposal Area C. Footages on the logs are the length along each borehole.

Abbreviations and explanations

Г

Т

Т

Bearing = direction

dk. = dark

Declination = borehole angle from horizonital

Fe = iron

FeOx = iron oxide

it. = light

MDA = material disposal area

med. = medium

MnO₂ = manganese oxoe

MRAL = Mobile Padiologicai Analysis Laboratory

OJ = operable unit

SAA = same as above

TA = technical area

TD = total cepth (end of borehole)

wk. = weak

	Lithologic Symbols Explanation	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit
	RLL organic topsoil and reworked tuff as clay, slit, sano, gravel		
	TUFF. devit rified. slightly- welded	· · · · · ·	A C, TA-50
	TUFF. devit rified. non-welded		Column of MD ₁
	Phenocryst- rich unterval		Stratigraphic (
	TUFF. vitric. non- welded	000000	6 Figure 2.2-1
Į	Pumice BED		Sce

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG									
BOREHOLE Drilling Co.: Drilling Equip Driller: Larry	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9100 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: MDAC Page: of: 3 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling Inc. Core Box #(s) 9 cuttings Start Date: 7/17/95 End Date: 2:5/96 Drilling Inc. 32 core Time: 10:30 Time: 15:00 Drilling Equip./ Met hod: Ingersoli-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampting Met hod: Continuous 5.0 core barred Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist : Jon Marin. Rene Evans EFM/Golder Declination: 90.0° Bearing: NA TD: 316.0 ft									
Depth (feet) Core Run #	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ - \\ - \\ 10 \\ - \\ - \\ 20 \\ - \\ - \\ 30 \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ $	95-0362 95-0362 96-0160 95-0371 95-0371	0 1.83 11.32 14.73 15.69 25.31 15.95 10.89 11.41 0 0.56 0 0.61 0.61 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0-10 surface cuttings in 9 bares 1/0-6.2' -80.0 2/13 2'- 29.0 3/29.0'- 37.3' 4/37.3'- 53.5 5/53.5'- 65.0' 6/65.0'- 78.0'-	0-5.0' TORSOL /FILL, organic, silt, sand, pale brown 5 YR 5/2. TUFF, It, pale red 5 R 6/2 5.0'-21.3 nonwelded, nonindurated, devitified rhyolite ash flow. ♥ 16.5' Pumice labilit are 1.0-2.0 cm, 15%, weathered, indistinct, with sugary texture. TUFF, same as above (SAA), very moist, matrix oxidized with wk, limonite, also 20% organic or Mr02-like patches, TUFF, SAA, It, pale red 5 R 6/2, dry, oxidized, slightly indurated € 42.5'. Pumice labilit are distinct. It, gray, 2.0-5.0 cm, 15%, coarsely devitified. Matrix phenocrysts are quart z and sandine, each, 10%, 1,0,mm, TUFF, grayish pink 5 R 8/2, nonindurated, nonwelded, very soft, dry, ash flow.	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff		Borenoie 50- § 100 is located approximately 15.0' north of Pit 5 in the corticentral set at 10.0'. Borenoie 50- 9100 is capped and maintained as an open corenoie for vabor monitoring. 2 18.6'-19.2' weathered fracture. 2 21.5'-22.3' moist tuff. 2 71.5'-73.5' wet tuff.		
		0.58 0.48 0 0 0 0 0 0.05 0.1	95.0' 95.0' 8795.0'- 101.0' 9/101.0' 9/101.0' 10.4' 10/ 110.9' -120.0'	TUFF. pale yellowish brown, 10 YR 6/2, nonindurated to slightly indurated, non- 88.0'-108.5' welded, devitrified rhyotite ash flow, moist to wet, Purtice lapilli are it, gray to brown, indistinct, to 1.0 cm, TUFF, SAA, pale red 10 R 6/2, slightly.indurated, dry. 108.5'-150.0 TUFF, grayish pink SR 8/2, moderately indurated, slightly welded, purtice poor, rhyotite ash flow, dry		Unit 2, Tshirege Member, Bandelier-Tuft		© 103.0'- 104.0'.'lost air circutation. © 115.0'. cliff- forming tuff contains welded tuff xenolith. 3.0 by 5.0 cm.		

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG									
BOR	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9100 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 2 of: 3									
Drilli	ng Co.: To Dri	nto Envir Ilina inc.	onmental	C	ore Box #(s) 9 cuttings Start Date: 7 32 core Time: 1	/17/9 0:30	95	End D	ate: 2/5/96	
Drillir	Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoll-Pand track mounted air Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel -									
Drille	Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 90.0° Bearing: NA TD: 316.0 ft									
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes	
120-	30/100%		12	11/120.0 -128.9*	108.5'-150.0'TUFF. SAA, moderately	۰.			@ 134.5', first	
130-	- 31/94% - 32/100%	4	0	12/ 128.9	indurated is strongly indurated, pumice lapilli are it. gray, indistinct, <0.5-1.0 cm,	2	hirege		pink fibrous vapor phase	
140-	33/96*.		0	13/37	<5%, linely devitrified with minute quartiz and sanidine.		2, Ts ber		alteration clay.	
	- 35/100%	-	٥	-146.1	@ 140.0' Matrix pnenocrysts are quartz and sanidine, each up to 1.5	3	Mem		@ 140.0-150.0'. phenocryst-rich	
150-	- 36/100%		0.35	14/146.1' -155.0'	150.0'-180.0 TUFF, SAA, matrix guart z and	<u> </u>	150.0'		interval is possible surge	
160-	37/88%		0.37	15/ 155.0' - 170.0'	sanidine are 20% each, quart up to 3.0 mm, sanidine shows				related deposit.	
		95-0392	0.55		Schiller blue iridescence. TUFF, SAA. slightly indurated.	1	H H			
170-	40/100%	{	0.91	16/170 0'	less phenocrysts, Fe oxide on relict pumice taoilli, 10%, up	2	lelle			
	41/100%		0	-178.0	to 2.0 cm. sugary texture on	3	Banc			
180-	42/100%	ļ	1.2	17/178.0' -185.6'	180.0'-223.Q'lithics up to 3.0 cm, pumice		er, I		@ 180.0', 0.5	
100-	43/32%		0	18/185.8	lapilli and lithics are rimmed by It. pink fibrous vapor phase		emt		crystals altering	
190	44/100%		0.76	-198.0'	alteration clay, also along		Je M		to dk. brown	
200-	45/100%		0	19/198.0	TUFF, grayish orange pink 5		hireç		oxide.	
	46/100%		0	-205.0"	PR7/2 to gravish pink 5 R 8/2, nonindurated, slight tv		, Tsl		or 200.0°. purnice Iapilli are (
210-	47/100%		0.45	-210.01	welded, rhyolite ash flow, dry.		(n)		lined with 40%	
	49/100%		0.65 0.52	-215.0'	to 3.0 cm.		nit 1			
220-	- 50/100%		0.27 0.91	22/216.0' -223.2'	TUFF, SAA, purnice lapilli are	Š	⊃ 223.0'		© 223.0'. Colonnade	
-	52/100%		18.23	23/223.2	223.0 -233.0 TUFF, grayish orange pink 5	20	_ 0		subunit of	
230-	53/100%		0.51	•231.9°	YR 7/2, moderately indurated		₿ž		Broxton and Reneau (1995,	
3	54/100%		0.79 0.28	24/231.9	233.0'-313.0 Pumice tapili are Fe-rich;		233.0'		1320). a 233 0' Vanor	
240-			0.32		Inthics are basalt and dacite, angular, 4%, up to 2.5 cm.	\mathcal{O}	9 6		Phase Notch.	

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_		<u></u>			<u> </u>				
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 ROBERIOLE LOG										
					BOREHOLE LOG						
BORE	HOLE ID	: 50-91	00	TA/OL	: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C			Page:	3 of: <u>3</u>		
Drilling	Co.:Ton Dril	ito Enviro ing Inc.	nmental	Q	ore Box #(s) 9 cuttings Start Date: 7 32 core Time: 1	7/17/9 0:30	5	End Da Ti	ate: 2/5/96 me: 15:00		
Drilling	Equip. /	Method	i: Ingerso core w	al-Randt Ithtotal	rack mounted air Sampling N dust suppression	let ho	d: Con	itinuous	5.0 core barrel		
Driller:	Larry Tho	ren	Geologi	st: Jon M EPM	Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 90.0° Golder	Bear	ing:	NA	TD: 316.0 ft		
	ery %	ample 550-	ening /g)	feet)			nit	= c			
oth (feet)	e Run # e Recov	lytical S aber 05	AL Scre um (pCi	e Box # m - To (phic Log	ologic U	nitor We			
Dep	້ວວິ	Ana Nun	MR	<u>о</u> Б	Lithology	Gra	Lith	ΞÖ	Notes		
240 =	55/100%		1.51 0.59 5.45	25/240.1" -251.0"	233.0'-313.0TUFF, vitric, pale yellowish (continued) brown, moderately-indurated.	00					
250	58/100%		1.09	26/251.0	nonwelded, mafic rich, ash flow. Pumice lapilli are it.		r Tulf				
260	59/100%		1,19 0.65 0.09	27/260.5	pinkish tan. <5%, 2.0-5.0 cm. Dacite inthics are 0.1-1.0 cm. Matic accessory minaral is up	e o	Idoliei				
270 -	61/100% 62/100%		0.06	-269.7	to 2%, 0.5 mm shiny black equant magnetite crystals.	o C	r, Bar				
=	63/100%		1.30 1.15	28/289.7* -280.2*		\tilde{O}_{O}	embe				
280 <u>-</u> -	64/100% 65/100%		0.56 0.81	29/ 280.21	241.0' TUFF. SAA, nonindurated. 262.0' TUFF, grayish orange pink 5	Š	M og:				
290	557100%		0.61	-290.7	YR 7/2, vitric, nonindurated, nonweided, rhyolite ash flow.	Õ	Ishirc				
=	68/80%		1.34 0.89 1.06	30/290.7' -298.5'	gray vitreous lapilli with intact fully inflated tube structure	<u>ک</u>	t 1g.				
300	69/100%		2.8 0.9	31/298.5° -310.2°	local dacte lithics. @ 271.0' TUFF, SAA, lighter matrix.		Nni				
310 - -	70/100%		0.83 1.35 0.73	32/310.2	313.0'-316.01ragments, some ash, lost all		313.0' Obt t		Tsankawi Pumice Bod. Obt. t		
320 —				- 110.0	TD = 316.0'				<u></u>		
330-											
340											
300-											

			L EN	.OS AI VIRON	AMOS NATION IMENTAL REST FIELD UI BOREHOLI	AL LABORATOR ORATION PROJ NIT 5 E LOG	RY ECT			
BOREH Drilling Drilling Driller:	HOLE ID: Co.: Torr Drill Equip./	to Enviro ing Inc. Met hod	01 nmental : Ingersc core w Geologi	TA/OL Gill-Rand t ith total st: Jon f ERM	50/1147 Dre Box #(S) 5 cutt 11 co rack mounted air dust suppression Marin. Aene Evans (Golder	MDA: MDAC ings Start Date: 9 re Time: 0 Sampling M Declination: 45.0°	/ 20/ 95 8:15 Aet hoo Beari	i l t: Cont ing: S	Page: End Da Tir tinuous 82.0° V	1 of: 2 tte: 9/22/95 me: 10:30 5.0' core barrel V TD: 117.0 ft
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithc	blogy	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 5 \\ 10 \\ 15 \\ 20 \\ 25 \\ 30 \\ 35 \\ 40 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 11$	1/ 100% 2/ 100% 3/ 100% 4/ 100% 5/ 100% 6/ 100% 7/ 83% 8/ 100% 9/ 100% 10/ 94% 11/ 48% 12/ 40% 13/ 67% 14/ 80% 15/ 85% 18/ 100% 19/ 60%	95-0284 96-0101 96-0102 95-0294	0 1.18 1.46 0.73 3.29 0.45 0.12 1.01 0.95 0.42 0.66 1.19 0.27 1.91 1.11	0-9" surface cuttings = 5 boxes 1 /6.4'- 13.9' 2/13.9'- 23.3' 3/23.3'- 31.3' 4/31.3'- 4/31.3'- 42.0' 5/42.0'- 50.0' 6/50.0'- 60.0'	0-6.0' TOFSO sand, ri 6.0'-81.0' TUFF, ç modera weided rhyoit e Pumice dark br Phenoc quart z (10%), sanidina iridesce	IL/FILL, clay, silt and ed brown, moist. Dale red 10 R 6/2. Attaly indurated, slightly , devitrified, oxidized, ash flow, moist. Iapilli are light gray to own, 0.2-4.0 cm, 15%. rysts in matrix are (5%) and sanidine average 1.0 mm, e with Schiller blue ince. Lithics are rare.		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuft	NA	Borehole 50- 9101 is located approximately 10.0' north of and midway along MDA C and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 10.0'. Oxidized tuff and moisture content probably due to borehole location beneath storm- water drainage at northern boundary of MDA C.

	<u>.</u>	l EN	LOS AI VIRON	LAMOS NATIONAL LABORATO IMENTAL RESTORATION PRO FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG	DRY			
BOREHOLE Drilling Co.:	1D: 50-9 Canto Envir Drilling Inc.	101 onmental	TA/OL C	J: 50/1147 MDA: MDA ore Box #(s) 5 cuttings Start Date 11 core Time	C 9/20/9 08:15	95	Page: End D	2 of: 2 Pate: 9/22/95 Time: 10:30
Drilling Equip Driller: Lany 1	b. /Met ho horen	d: ingers core v Geologi	oll- Rand rith total ist: Jon I	track mounted air Sampling dust suppression Marin, Rene Evans Declination: 45.0	Metho Bear	d: Con	s 82.04	5.0' core barrel W TD: 117.0 ft
Depth (feet) Core Run #	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well	Notes
$\begin{array}{c} 60 \\ - 19.022 \\ 65 \\ - 20.1243 \\ 65 \\ - 21.1153 \\ 70 \\ - 22.7573 \\ - 22$	x 95-0304	0.59 1.25 1.52 2.03 0.32 0 1.15 1.75 1.37 1.361 4.87 4.40	7 /60.0'- 74.1' 8 /74.1- 85.0' 9 /85.0'- 98.5' 10/ 98.5'- 107.1'	 6.0'-81.0' (continued) TUFF, pale red 5R 6/2 Ø 62.0' Slightly indurated to moderately indurated, slight welded, devitrified myolite ash flow, moist. Pumice lap are coarsely devitrified, medium light gray to whitisi gray, 0.2-2.0 cm, 15%. Matrix phenocrysts are quar (5%) and sanidine (10%) each up to 1.0 mm. Sanidir shows Schiller blue 81.0'-117.0' iridescence. Lithics are rare TUFF, same as above (SAA) nonindurated, nonwelded. Ø 95.0' TUFF, light brownish gray 5 YR 6/1, nonindurated, nonwelded to slightly welded devitrified rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapilli are light gray to medium brown, 0.5- 2.0 cm, 10%. Matrix phenocrysts and lithics are SAA. 		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tuff	NA	€ 112.0',
115-12750%				TD = 117.0'				circulation.

			EN		LAMOS N NMENTAL FI BOR	ATIONAL LABORATO RESTORATION PRO ELD UNIT 5 EHOLE LOG	RY JECT			
BORE Drilling	HOLE IC g Co.: To Dri): 50-9 Into Enviro Itting Inc.	102 onmentat	TA/OL C	J: 50/114 ore Box #(MDA: MDAC s) 7 cuttings Start Date: a 9 core Time: (3/2/95 08:30		Page: End Da Ti	of: 2 ate: 8/ 8/ 95 ime: 14:30
Driller:	Larry The	oren	core w Geologi	rith total ist:Joni EFM	dust suppres Marin, Rene E /Golder	sion	Beari	ing:	5 10.0 ^{° 1}	W TD: 110.0 ft
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
5	1/ 100%		12.24 32.99	0-9' surface cuttings a 5 boxes	0-3.5' 3.5'.5.0' 5.0'-31.0'	TORSOL/FiLL, organic ciay, silt, sand, dark brown, moist, 			NA	Borenole 50- 9102 is located approximately 25.0' north of and angled
10 15 20	2: 25% 3/ 100% 4/ 80%	95-00.04	1.13 0.55	1 /8.0'- 24.0'		weided. rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapilli are light gray, coarsely devit iffed, sugary texture, 0.3-2.5 cm, 10%. Matrix phenocrysts are quartz and sanidine, each 5% and up to 1.5 mm.	0.0000			beneath Pit 5. Surface casing set at 9.0'.
25	5/ 90% 5/ 30%		0.48 0.38	2 /24.0'- 36.0'	@ 22.0'	TUFF. same as above (SAA), pumice lapilli are 15% and up to 3.0 cm.	03150	Bandelier Tuff		
35	7/ 90% 8/ 100% 9/ 55%	95-0000	1.6		31.0'-62.0'	TUFF, pale red brown 10 R 5/4, slightly indurated to moderately indurated ash flow, moist. Pumice (apilli are		je Member, I		@ 36.0'+38.0'. Light orange
49 45	10/45%		1. 4 1.97	3/36.0'- 47.0'		gray to white, coarsely devitrified, 0.5-3.5 cm, 5- 10%, with quartz phenocrysts to 0.03 mm, fine-grained moderate-red		nit 3, Tshireç		brown clay fracture coatings (sampled) and black glassy
50	12/100%		84.83 225.35	4 /47.0'- 55.3'		iron crystals (goethite), and minute anhedral black magnetite crystals. Matrix phenocrysts are sanidine showing Schiller blue		.		fragments. In addition. moderate Fe oxide (limonite) stam in matrix.
60 -	14/100%	95-0014	14.02	5 /55,3°- 68.0'		iridescence and bipyramidal quartz, each 5-10% and up to 1.0 mm.	;;			

			EN	LOS AI	LAMOS NA MENTAL FIE BORE	TIONAL L RESTORA LD UNIT 5 HOLE LO	ABORATO	RY JECT			,,, <u>,,,,,,</u> ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
BORE Driilin	HOLE ID g Co.: Tor Dril	to Enviro	1 0 2 onmental	TA/OL C	J: 50/1147 ore Box #(s)	7 cuttings 9 come	MDA: MDA (Start Date: Time:	C 8/2/95 08:30	5	Page: End D	2 of: 2 ate: 8/8/95 ime: 14:30
Drilling	g Equip./	Method	j: Ingers core w Geologi	oll-Rand rith total	track mount ed dust suppress Marin, Rene Eva	air on ans Declin	Sampling	Metho	d: Con		5.0' core barrel
				EFM	/Golder						
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Trittum (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
60 65 -	- 14/ Cont. 15/40% - 16/40%		68.98	5/55.3'- 68.0' Cont.	31.0'-62.0' (continued) 52.0'-110.0'	.TUFF. SAA. n TUFF. pinkist nonindurated ash flow, dry.	noist. asn flow h gray 5 YR 8/1 . slightly welded	0		NA	© 60.0', 2.0 mm thick weak Fe oxidization halo around devitrified
70- 75-	17/60% 18/100%	95-0019	2251.87 849.32 339.76	6/68.0'- 81.0	@ 73.0'	TUFF, SAA, n weak Fe oxide matrix.	onindurated loca e (limonite) in		idelier Tuff		pumice lapili.
80 - 85 - 90 -	21/70%		87.45 48.35 46.11 24.37	7/81.0'- 97.0'	@ 88.0' @ 88.5'	PHENOCRYST sort ed. loose, quartz (65%)	S. 100% well subhedral and sanidine :		ege Member, Bar		@ 88.0'-88.5', phenocryst-rich
95 -	23/100%	95-0024	11.30 12.65		(a a7 o'	(35%), 1.0-3 TUFF, SAA, pr 8/1, nonindur weided, ash fl	0 mm, nkish gray 5 M rated, slightly low, dry,	900	nit 3, Tshir		interval is possible surgo related deposit. e 97 0:-97 2'
100- 105-	26/100% 27/100% 28/100%		14.36	8/97.0°- 104.0°	@ 97.1' 	LITHICS, 80%. Up to 3.0 cm. TUFF, SAA, pr 8/1, nonindur	a, ou‰, . dacite, angular nkish gray 5 ¥R ated, dry.		ภ		phenocryst- and lithic-rich interval is possible surge related deposit.
110-	30/100%	95-0029	18.24 17.63	9/104.0° -110.0°	@ 107.0' TD = 110.0'	PHENOCRYST:	5, 40%, SAA, in ash flow_tuff,				© 107.0'-110.0', phenocryst-rich interval is possible surge related deposit.
120-						·					© 110.0', drilling tools stuck and recovered.

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREH Drilling Drilling	łOLE IE Co.: To Dri Equip.): 50-91 nto Enviro lling Inc. /Method	0 3 primental j: Ingerso core w	TA/OL Ca Dilfland I ith total	J: 50/1147 ore Box #(s track mounted dust suppres	MDA: MDA C S) 6 cuttings Start Date: (10 core Time: d air Sampling f	3/ 10/ 95 12:00 Method	i d: Con	Page: End Da Til tinuous	t of: 2 at e: 8/ 22/ 95 me: 12:30 5.0° core barret		
Driller:	Larry The	oren	Geologi	st: jon f GFM	Marin, Rene Er /Golder	vans Declination: 45.0°	Beari	ing: N	1 32.0° \	W TD: 120.0 ft		
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (teet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
0 5 5	1/ 100%		0	0-8' surface cuttings in 6 boxes	0-0.5' 0.5'-7.0' 7.0'-52.0'	TOPSOL, organic. FiLL, medium brown. reworked tuff, moist. TUFF, grayish orange pink 5			NA	Borehole 50- 9103 is located approximately 45.0° east of Rt 1 in the courteest are		
10 15 15 20 25	2/ 50% 3/ 70% 4/ 65% 5/ 100% 6/ 100% 6/ 100% 8/ 90% 9/ 83%	95-0104	0 0.21 0	2/15.0 ⁻ 2/15.0 ⁻ 27.2 ⁻	@ 12.0'	YR 7/2 to pale yellowish brown 10 YR 6/2, moderately oxidized, weathered rhyolite ash flow. TUFF, grayish pink 5 YR 8/1, slightly indurated, non- welded, rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapilli are coarsely devit rified with sugary texture along relict tube structures, 0.5-2.0 cm. 5-10%		eller Tutt		corner of MDA C and angled beneath the ramp to Pit 9. Surface casing set at 9.0'. © 11.3'-11.9', clay-filled fracture. © 18.7', weak		
30 	10/90% 11/75% 12/100%		0 0.15	3 <i>1</i> 27.2'- 39.0'	@ 24.0' @ 32.0'	TUFF, same as above (SAA). nonindurated. TUFF, SAA. pinkish gray 5 YR 8/1.		Aember, Band		oxidation on open hairline fracture.		
40	13/100% 14/98%	95-0109	5.34 0	4/39.0'- 47.5'	@ 42.0'	TUFF, SAA, slightly indurated. TUFF, SAA, pumice lapilli up to 2.0 cm, coarsely devitnified with surgary texture		1 3, Tshirege A		0 45 1'-45 X		
50	15/94% 16/68%	96-0104	0.11	5 /47.5°- 59.5°	52.0'-83.0'	TUFF, graysh orange pink 5 YR 7/2, slightly oxdized matrix, moderately indurated, moderately welded rhyolite ash flow, dry to locally moist.		Unit		moderately oxidized tuff. © 56.0'-59.0'. strongty oxidized moist		
60	18/93% 19/100%	95-0114	2.17			Pumice lapili are elongate 0.2 by 1.0 cm, 5-10%. Matrix phenocrysts are subnedral guartz (5%) up to 2.0 mm.		-		tuff and Fe-rich clay in open fracture (sampled).		

			l EN	LOS AI VIRON	AMOS NATIONAL LABORATO IMENTAL RESTORATION PRO FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG	RY JECT			
BOREH	IOLE ID	: 50-91	03	ΤΑ/Οι	J: 50/1147 MDA: MDA	;		Page:	2 of: 2
Drilling	Co.: To: Dri	nto Enviro Iling Inc.	onmental	С	ore Box #(s) 6 cut tings Start Date:	8/10/9: 12:00	5	End D	ate: 8/22/95
Drilling	Equip.	/Method	i: Ingers	oli-Rand	track mounted air Sampling	Metho	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrel
Driller:	Larry The	oren	Geolog	ist: Jon: EPM	Marin Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° / Golder	Bear	ing: N	1 32.00	W TD: 120.0 ft
		0	I	1		1			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Anatytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
60 65 70 75	19 /Cant. 20 /2 3% 21 /85% 22 /1 00%		0.54	6/59.5'- 70.2'	 52.0'-83.0' TUFF, grayish orange pink. (continued) slightly oxidized. slightly indurated, slightly welded, rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumici, lapilli are coarsely devit rified with sugary texture on relict tube structures, 0.5-2.0 cm, 5-10%. Matrix phenocrysts 73.0' are quart z (10%) and sanidim 	018130130N	r Tuit	NA	 3 59.0'-64.0', local oxidation patches on fracture fill. 67.0'-69.0', oxidized purrice lapilli remnants. 69.0'-73.0', Fe oxidation in
80	24 /1 00 % 25 /5 0% 26 /6 7% 27 /1 00 % 28 /1 00 %	95-0119	0 0.67 1.03	7/70.2'- 85.1'	 (10%), each up to 1.0 mm, sanidine with Schiller blue iridescence. Pumice lapilli have faint yellowish brown 10 YR 2/2 stain and light 83.0'-120.0 gray sugary texture. Local limonite as irregular solution bands in matrix. 	·· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	je Member, Bandelie		matrix. © 86.0'-91.0', Fe oxidation
90- <u>-</u> -	30/37% 31/100% 32/20%		0.62	8/85.1'- 94.3'	brown, slightlyindurated, nonwelded.		Tshireç		matrix. @ 88.5', Fe oxide
95 <u>-</u>	33/100%	95-0124	0.85		TUFF, SAA, pinkish gray 5 YR8/1, nonindurated, non-	P	it 3,		stain is possible relict water mark.
100 -	34/100% 35/100%		1.89	9 /94.3'- 106.0'	TUFF, SAA, very light gray, nonindurated, nonwelded rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapiti are coarsety devit rified		'n		
105	36/100%		0.82		with sugary texture on relict tube structures, 0.5-2.0 cm,			,	
110 	37/93%		0.43	10/ 106.0' -120.0'	are quartz (10%) and sandine (10%), each up to 1.0 mm,				
115 <u>-</u> -	38/76%	95-0129	0.53		sandine with Schiller blue iridescence. @ 105.0' TUFF, SAA, very soft (non-				@ 119.0'-120.0', fracture with
120	39/100%		0		indurated).				some clay and Fe

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG										
BOREHOLE ID: 50-9104 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Pag Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 7 cuttings Start Date: a/15/95 End Drilling Inc. 8 core Time: 16:15 Drilling Equip. /Method: IngersollRand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continue										Page: End Da Til Imuous	1 of: 2 ate: 8/17/95 me:09:00 5.0' core barret
Driller: 1	Larry Tho	iren	Geologi	st: Jon I EFM	Varin, Rene En /Golder	vans Declinatio	n: 90.0°	Beari	ing: 1	NA	TD: 90.0 ft-
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Anatytical Sampte Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (teet)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
0 5 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 15 10 10 15 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	1/ 100% 2/ 78% 3/ 100% 4/ 100% 5/ 100% 5/ 100% 6/ 86% 7/ 100% 8/ 90% 9/ 41% 10/20% 11/50% 12/100%	95-0075 95-0079 95-0083	0.94 0.06 0.52 0.13 7.59 26.46 46.29 34.11 30.76 7.82	0-10' surface surface 1 /9.0- 1 /9.0- 1 /9.0- 1 /9.2' 2 /19.2'- 28.0' 3 /28.0'- 35.7' 4 /35.7' 46.6'	0-2.5' 2.5'-4 0' 4.0'-10.1' 10.1'-35.0' 9 21.0' 9 29.3' 35.0'-60.0' 9 39.0' 9 43.0'	TOFSOIL organic. I RLL reworked tuff TUFF, pulvenzed. TUFF, pale brown S slightly indurated. s welded. most. rhyd flow. Pumice iaodii light gray to pinkis! 8/1, coarsely devit sugary frosty textu elongate 0.3 by 1.1 by 4.0 cm. 3.0-5.0 TUFF, SAA. gracual change to paie yelk brown 10 YR 6/2. TUFF, SAA. gracual change to paie yelk brown 10 YR 6/2. TUFF, SAA. grayish 8/2 with weak iron throughout matrix. lapitli are also partia oxidized. TUFF, SAA, pale red to local moderate in 5/6, locally strongh TUFF, SAA. pumice altered to light gray white powdery mass surrounded by Fe o stained matrix.	brown. moist. MR 5/2 sightly blite ash are very h gray 5 YR rified with ire. 5 cm to 1.0 %. color bwish pink 5 R oxde stain Pumice ally 5 SR 6/2 ed 5 YR y oxidized. lapidi are y to dull ses xide	Severe 1: 2: 2: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1:	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tuff	NA	Borehole 50- 3104 is located approximately 18.0' south of Fit 1 and 5.0' inside of and midway along the southern boundary of MDA C. Surface casing set at 10.0'.
55	14/100% 15/55% 16/100% 17/20%	95-0087	6 .39 2.31	57.0' 6/57.0'- 69.0'	@ 57.0' ····	5 YR 7/2, non-weld oxide stain in matrio lapilli are light gray chocolate brown. 1. TUFF, SAA, grayish 8/2, slightly welded gray pumice lapili	ed, local Fe c. Pumice with some .0-5.0 cm. pink 5 R 		-	•	moist ash flow tuff. @ 52.2', 3.5 by 5.0 cm devit rifled welded purrice apilli.

,

		L EN'	.OS AL VIRON	AMOS NA MENTAL FIE BORE	ATIONAL L RESTORA LD UNIT 5 HOLE LO	ABOI TION G	PROJ	RY ECT			
BOREHOLE I Drilling Co.: Tr Drilling Equip Driller: Larry Tr	D: 50-91 Into Enviro Illing Inc. /Met hoo oren	04 onmental I: Ingersc core w Geologi	TA/ OU Co bil-Pand t ith total st: Jon N EFM/	50/1147 pre Box #(s rack mounted dust suppress Aarin, Rene Ev. (Golder) 7 cuttings 8 core air ion ans Declin	MDA: Start San ation:	MDAC Date: Time: npling N 90.0°	8/15/ 16:15 Aetho Bear	95 d: Cor ing:	Page: End D. Ti ntinuous NA	2 of: 2 ate: a/17/95 me: 09:00 5.0' core barrel TD: 90.0 ft
Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology			Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
60 - 19/73% - 20/60% 70 - 22/100% 75 - 22/100% - 23/0% - 2	95-0095	1.57 0.32 1.57 0.52 0	6/57.2 - 69.0' Cont. 7/69.0'- 83.5' 90.0'	60.0'-90.0' (continued) € 63.0 € 73.0' € 83.4' € 87.0' € 88.5' TD = 90.0'	TUFF. grayish nonweided to TUFF. SAA, m phenocrysts a samdine. 0.1- Schiller blue in TUFF. pale ye YR 6/2, nonin welded, dry, r HENCCRYSTS 0.5-1.5 mm in TUFF. nonindu welded, rhyoli	pink 5 slightly atrix tre subh 0.5 mm idescen lowish i durated hyolite 3, 50%, htuff m trated, r hyolite 3, 50%, tuff m urated, t te ash f	YR 8/2 weided. brown 10 i. non- ash flow. quartz. atrix. non- ash flow. duartz. low. dry		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tulf	NA	© 83.0°-83.4' and 87.0°-88.5', phenocryst-rich intervais are possible surge related deposita.

				ECT	NMENTAL RESTORATION PROJ FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG	VIRON	EN'			
• • 1 •	1 of: 2	age:	. ×	ΞŅ	J: 50/1147 MDA:⇒ MDA C:	TA/OU	05	: 50-91	IOLE ID	BORE
т. т. т.	te: 8/28/95 ne:11:25	nd Dat Tin		/ 23/ 95 0:45	ore Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: a 11 core Time: 1	Ca	nmen tal	ito Enviro ling Inc.	Co.:Tor Dril	Drilling
	5.0' core barrel	inuous 5	i: Cont	lethoo	track mounted air Sampling M	bli-Randiti ith total (ingerso core wi	Method	Equip. /	Drilling
	TD: 120.0 t	86.0º E	ng: S	Beari	Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° /Golder	st:Jon M EFM/	Geologi	ren (Larry Tho	Driller:
	Notes	Monitor Well Construction	Lithologic Unit	Graphic Log	Lithology	Core Box # From - To (feet)	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Depth (feet)
I	Borehole 50- 9105 is located approximately	NA			0-0.4 ASPHALT. 0.4'-6.5' FILL, medium brown, reworked t uff, silt, clay some sand and	0-7' sufface cuttings in 4 boxes	0		17 100%	0
	90.0'east of PR 3 in the noncontrolled				pebbles moist. 6.5'-7 0' TUFF, puivenzed. 7.0'-50.0' TUFF, graysh orange pink 5 YR i 7/2 clipbilk untworked.	1 /6.0'- 1 4.0'	0.93		2/85%	10
	Cand angled beneath verticel				Welded, rhyotte asn tłow. Pumice lapiti are sparse (< 5%).		0.27		3/ 100%	- 15 -
	near the east end of Pit 3.				brown and iron rich, larger are coarsely devir rified, pale	2/14 0'- 24.0'	0.39	95-0135	5/ 10/05	20
	set at 7.0'. 9 11.7', Fe		ier Tutt		TUF, same as above (SAA), gravish pink 5 R 8/2 to pate		0.18		6/ 100%	25 -
	fracture. © 28.2'-29.1'.		Bandel		27.6' slightly indurated, nonwelded, phenocryst rich. Pumice lapilli	3724.0°- 32.3°	0		7/ 94%	30 -
	Fe oxide, clay and roots,		ember,		brown from Fe oxide, coarsely devit rified with a sugary	4/32.3'-	0.08		8/ 100%	35 _
	Chemvan VCC and PC8		rege M		quartz (15%) and sanidine (10%, each average 0.5 mm	44,0	0.75	95-0140	9/ 100%	40
	anarysts. @ 35.0'-38.0' sampied		3, Tshi	3	: and up to 1.5 mm. '····TUFF, SAA, light brownish gray 5 VR 6/1, slightly indurated.		4.24		10/100% 11/0%	
	mercon red stain for contract		Unit		slightly welded, rhyokte ash flow. Pumice lapili are 0.3-1.5 i cm, coarsely devitrified and	5 /44.0*- 5 3.0*	1.69		12/92% 13/100%	40 - 1
	analyte suite. @ 44.5', mod. FeOx stain, it.			•	50.0'-94.0' rimmed by light pinkish gray vapor-phase alteration clay. TUFF, pale yellowish brown 10		5.00		14/100%	50
	brown 5 YR 5/6 in matrix; core loss likely due				YR 6/2, slightly indurated, non- welded rhyolite ash Pumice lapili are 5-10%. Sanidine with	6/53.0*-	32.01	95-0145	15/100%	200
	to fracture.				Schiller blue iridescence.	63.5			[60 —

	r		,		_					
					LOS A	AMOS NATIONAL LABORATO	RY			
				EN	VIRON	IMENTAL RESTORATION PRO	JECT			
						BOBEHOLELOG				
ی داند است. این هایوی داندها استوانها	- 45 ; 								<u> </u>	<u> </u>
	BOREL		50,-91	0.5~ P.J.;		J:			Page:	2 of: 2
·/ ·	Driming	·· Dri	nto Enviro Iling Inc.	onmental	,	11 core Time: 1	3/23/95 10:45	i	End U T	ate: 8/28/95 ime: 11:25
	Drilling	Equip.	/Method	ingers	oll-Pand with total	track mounted air Sampling I	Method	l: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrel
	Driller:	Larry The	oren	Geolog	ist: Jon	Marin, Rene Evans Declination: 45.0°	Beari	ng: s	3 86.0°	E TD: 120.0 ft
					6FM			_		
		%	ole	Ð					<u> </u>	
	_	ery	20 all	() (a lic ()	eet			nit		
	set)	# 2 = 8	0 8	5 G	1# E		l og	٦ ت	Nel	
	ן (fe	He He	er fica	50	B -		12	ogi	l'un	
	eptf	e e	n al	HA I	e mo		apt	ē	onit	
	ă	ŬŬ	₹ź	ΞÈ	ЮĔ	Lithology	G		žŭ	Notes
	60 -	15/Cont.	96-0105	1 19.14	6/59.5	50.0'-94.0' TUFF. SAA, pumice labilitiare			NA	@ 61.2'-62.0'.
	65 -	16/100%		13.22	2 7/63 5	@ 60.0' and sugary, 1.5-2.0 cm.				oxidized clay.
		<u> </u>	4	41.32	72.0	TUFF pale yellowish brown 10 YB 6/2 slightly inducated				
	70-	17/100%				norweided, phenocryst rich				@ 81.8'. 10.0 cm
	=	18.775%	-	29.84	·	rhyolite ash flow. Pumice		Ŧ		welded tuff xenolith
	75 -	19/83%	1			oxide. Phenocrysts are quartz		Г.		containing an
	=	20 11 00 8			8 <i>1</i> 72.0'- 82.9'	@ 77.0' saniding (5% up to 1.0 mm)		deli		equant 1.5 cm dacite lithic with
	80 —	207100 %	95-0150	0.20		with Schiller blue indescence.		Ban		1.0-2.0 mm
	=	21/46%	1	0.36		nonindurated to sightly in-		оег,		phenocrysts
	85 _					durated, slightly weided. Purnice lapilli are SAA, Dacite				surrounded by feidspar
	-	22/50%	1	0.03	9/82.9'-	fit hics are <2%, up to 2.0 cm.		le N		(plagioclase-like)
	90				102.0	ash flow. Pumice lapili are		lireç		(kaolinite?).
	05 -	23/36%		0.41		SAA except unique 4.0-5.0		Tsl		© 100.0', local
	95					94.0'-120.0' bomb with sugary texture		it 3,		yellow streaked
	100 -	24/100%	95-0155	2.41		after relict tube structures.		Ľ,	i [tuff. 64 10 2.0' to st
	100 =			0.47	 	YR 7/2 nonindurated to				circulation air
	10F =	25/0%				9.192.5 slightly indurated, nonweided, 9.193.5 rhyolite ash flow. Pumice	ere e			due to plugged bit.
	105 -	27 /0% 28 /75%		0.13	10/102.0' -112.0'	lapilli are two types: (1)				€ 102.8'-103.5',
1	110	29/43%				cm, (2) brown, fine-grained	5			interval is
ł		30/100%				with lapili cores attered to white day (kapinita?)				possible surge
1	115-			0.84	1 1/ 1 12.0' -120.0'	PHENOCRYSTS 50%, 0.5-1.5				@ 103.5',
		31/100%	05.0150			TUFF, SAA, gravish grange				oxidized fracture with some dark
	120		33-0160	0.87		pink 5 YR 7/2, nonindurated.	<u>ع</u> و			brown clay.
L			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				E F			

			EN	LOS A IVIROI	LAMOS I NMENTA F BOI	NATIONAL L RESTOR IELD UNIT S REHOLE LO	LABORAT ATION PF 5)G	FORY ROJECT			
BOREI Drilling Drilling Driller:	HOLE IC CO.: To Dri Equip./): 50-9 nto Enviro Illing Inc. / Met hoc	i 0 6 primental ; ingers core w Geolog	TA/OI C oil-Rand vith total ist: Jon	J: 50/114 fore Box # track mount(dust suppre Marin, Rene f	17 (S) 3 cuttings 10 core ed air ission Evans Declin	MDA: MD Start Dat Tim Samplin nation: 45.0	DAC 1e: 8/9/95 1e: 16:45 ng Method	i: Con ng: S	Page: End Da Ti tinuous 75.0° 1	1 of: 2 ate: 8/15/95 me: 14:00 5.0' core barrel E TD: 120.0 tt
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	, ,	Graphic Log	Lithotogic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
5 10 15	1/ 100% 2/ 50% 3/ 24%		0 6.05 0.61	1 /6.0'-	5.0'-7.0' 5.0'-7.0' 7.0'-51.5'	SOLL organic. FLL, medium tuff, moist. TUFF, pulveriz TUFF, pale red ash flow, nomi slightly moist. relict pits in co cm. Core mois recovery by cl circulation hos	sitty, sand, c brown, rework 5 R 6/2, rhy ndurated, dry Pumice lapial ore, 15%, 1.0 sture impacts ogging the e.	rotite to ii are 0-2.0		NA	Borenois 50- 9106 is located approximately 50.0'east of Pit 4 in the central portion of MDA C and angled beneath vertical disposal shafts and the former ramp at the samt
20 25 30 35	5/ 17% 5/ 17% 3/ 15% 3/ 10% 5/ 100% 11/100% 12/50%	95-0046	1.25 6.39 17.97 428.59	2 /28.5°- 38.0'	€ 22.0' € 28.0' € 29.0'	TUFF, same as iron oxide on f some clay. PHENOCRYST / in tuff matrix, gray 5 YR 6/ 1 (1.0-4.0 cm) c quartz and sam	above (SAA) racture with AGG REGATE, light brownist elongate pier of cemented idine crystals	50%	Member, Bandelier Tutt		Surface casing set at 8.0°. 9 11.0°-41.0°, poor and inconsistent recovery due to fractured tuff and poor sir circulation. 9 28.0°-29.0°,
40 11 45 11 50 11	14/0% 18/100% 19/100% 20/100% 21/100% 22750% 23/100% 24/70%	95-0050	1688.41 1396.36	3/38.0'- 49.0' 4/49.0'- 56.5'	G 48.0' 51.5'-91.5'	(0.5-1.5 mm). TUFF, SAA, 30 TUFF, SAA, ligt 5 YR 6/ 1, noni welded, rhyolit, TUFF, pinkish g slightly indurat	% phenocrysi ht brownish g ndurated, nor e ash flow, dr ray 5 YA B/ 1 ed. sightly		Unit 3, Tshirege I		phenocryst-rich aggregate is possible surge- related deposit. 9 48.4'-49.0', strongly oxidized fracture with cizy, sampled for MRAL.
55 - 	25/100% 26/100% 27/93% 28/97%	95-0054	200.21	5/56.5* 65.3*		welded. rhyotit Pumice tapitli at 1.0 by 5.0 cm, very tight gray, devit rified, with	e ash flow, dr e eiongate uj light brown i coarsely i some Fe oxi	y. p to to			

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREHOLE ID: 50-9106 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 2 of: 2												
Drilling	Co.: Tor	to Enviro	nmental	Ċ	pre Box #(s	6) 3 cuttings	Start (Date: 8/9,	95	End (Date: 8/15/95	
Drilling	Uni Fauin /	ing inc. Method	 Incers 	oll-Rand t	rack mount e	10 core	T	<u>Fime: 16:4</u>	bod: c		ime: 14:00	
			core v	oth total	dust suppres	sion	Sam	pung mei			s 5.0° cone dantei _	
Driller: 1	Larry Tho	ren	Geolog	ist:Jon M EFM/	Aarin, Rene El Golder	vans Declin	ation:	45.0° B	earing:	\$ 75.0°	PE TD: 120.0 ft	
	<u> </u>	10	1	1	1				•		1	
	~	de de	jing (ef)								
Ŧ	#	Sar 055	eer Si/g	te #						13 6	5	
(fee	e c	हि	<u>ی</u> ق	×₽				<u> </u>		. ≥ ₹		
Ę		pe zi	₹ ŝ	100 - 1 00 E	1			, in the second s			5	
Cep	5 č	- Inn	ΨΞ	ιδ Έ		Lithology			ith a		Notes	
60 -	28/ Cont.	<u> </u>		5/56.5%	51.5'-91.5'	TUFE SAA r	benacovs	15 200			0.65 0'-70 0'	
=	29/100%	4		65.3 Cont.	(continued)	cuartz, 15%.	up to 2.0	0 mm.		NA	fractures are	
65 			3,97		@ 62.5	TUFF, SAA, r	noderately	y wolded			prominent but	
-	30/90%	1	1 59			shyolite ash i	low, dry. l				clay or Fe oxide.	
′0 <u> </u>	31/90%	 		5/55.3 76.0		lapili are elor	ngate ave	raging				
=	17/80%	95-0058	3.96			dank chocola	ugnt gray te brown,		١ <u>٦</u>			
5-					6 75 0°	COBISELY devi	trified. invisbors					
-			1.5 8		• / 0.0	8/1, rhyolite	ash flow.	dry.	le l			
	33/93%		2.36	85.8		TUFF, pinkish	gray 5 YF	1 8/ 1,	Bar 🗧			
	34/93%	1				indurated, no	nweided (
5 –	35/100%					slightly welde	d, rhyoati	e asn				
=		95-0063	2.63			gray to med.	brown, co	are it .	Ž			
)이	36/91%			8/85.8'-		devitrified, <	1.0 cm , 1	5%.	e š	1		
=	37/83%		0.66	30.0	91.5'-120.0'	iron oxide sur	rounding	dark 🕊	E I			
95	38/ 33%					brown pumice	a lapilli.					
=	39/20%				*******	tuff matrix, si	ubrounder		i i i			
ᅇᆖ	40/ 100%		1 09		9 98 0'	quartz, Schille	ar blue ind	lescent 🖨			@ 98.0'-119.0',	
=	41/100%	95-0067	1.46	9/98.0*- 111.5	•••••	THE SAA	<u></u>				phenocryst-rich	
᠈ᠵ᠆᠊ᠯ	42/100%		0.77		Q.104_0'	. HENDORSI	S. 100%.		*		intervals are	
=	43/0%				G 110.0'	TUFF, very lig	htgray, n	icrysts.	Ī		related deposite.	
o큭	44/100%				A 112 5'	indurated, ast	tiow dry	/ E				
-	46/100%		1.37		ਜ.ਮ.ਕ.ਵ ¶.114.0		₹.0¥74					
15	47/100%			10/111.5	9.1.15.5	HENOCENST:	5.60%		.			
ΞĽ	48/100%	95-0071	2.93	-120.0	G 118.0	PHENOCRISTS	5,70%.					
20-+	49/100%		1		0 119.0'	TUFF. SAA.				4		
		,										

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREI Drilling Drilling	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9107 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling Inc. Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/28/95 End Date: 8/30/95 Drilling Equip./Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Drillier: Lawy Theren Geologist: Jon Marin, Rene Evans Declination: 45 on Rearing: N.4 on W. TD: 118 or												
Dritter:				ERM	/Golder		Dear	ing: r	14.0° ¥	ν 1D: 118.0 π			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
5 10 15 20	1/100% 2/24% 3/100% 4/90%	95-0166	1.11 1.41 0.64	2/19.6'-	0-1.0' 1.0'-11.0' 11.0'-62.2'	SOIL, ctay, sit and sand, red brown, moist. FILL, moderate brown S YR 3/4, organic, moist. TUFF, grayish orange pink S YR 7/2 nonindurated, slightly welded rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapilli are 10–15%, 0.5-2.0 cm, elongate, contair minute cuartz and sanidine crystals in coarsely devitrified	2.0.7.5 S	Tuff	NA	Borehole 50- 9107 is located in the noncontrolled central portion of MDA C approximately 30.0' south of and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 7.0'. @ 36.0'-36.5', some weak FeOx			
25	6/100% 7/80% 8/100%	95-0171	1.15	3/28.0'-	@ 25.9'	sugary texture along relict tube structures. Phenocrysts are local bioyramidal quartz in pumice laculi and tuff matrix up to 1.0 mm. TUFF, same as above (SAA), pinkish gray 5 YR 8/1 slightly indurated, nonwelded rhyolite ash flow dry		e Member, Bandelier		and some day on few fractures.			
40	10/74% 11/20% 12/100% 13/100%	96-0107	8840.79 6364.79 1789.44	4/41.3'- 49.8'	@ 43.0'	TUFF, paie red 5 YR 6/2. slightly indurated, slightly welded rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapili are slightly	201123	Unit 3, Tshireg		@ 43.0'-43.5', strongly oxidized fracture with clay surrounded by red-stained (moderately oxidized) tuff matrix.			
55 <u>-</u>	15/86% 16/100%	95-0176	4 9964 .16 32565.53	5/49.8'- 60.0'		elongate and contain minute quartz and sanidine crystals in coarsely devitrified sugary texture along relict tube structures.				@ 46.0'-46.5', red stained (moderately oxidized) dry tuff.			

·		_			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_	_						
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE	30REHOLE ID: 50-9107 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: 2 of: 2												
Drillin	g Co.: Toi	nto Enviro	nmental	C	ore Box #(s) 4 cut tings Start Date: 8,	/28/9	5	End D	ate: 8/30/95				
	o Fauin /	(Method	l. Ingers	oll-Pand	10 core Time: t: track mounted air Sampling A	3:00	di Caa	<u> </u>	<u>ime: 12:30</u>				
	<u>а тар</u> ір.,		COTE V	with total	dust suppression			101003					
Driller	: Larry The	nen	Geolog	ist: ^{Jon} EFM	Mann Hene Evans Declination: 45.0° / Golder	Bea	ring: N	14.0° V	N TD: 118.0 ft.				
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes				
60	17/80%		1 1594.9	68 /60.0'-	11.0'-62.2' TUF, SAA. (continued)			NA					
65 -	19/100%	95:0102	1 15 99.04 1 31 1 1.64		indurated, slightly weided.		r						
70-	20/100%	4			phenocryst rich myoute ash flow, dry, Pumice landli are	ř.							
<i>'</i> 0	-		26306.5		elongate, 0.2-1.5 cm, 5%.	2							
75 -	22/100%	<u> </u>		79.0	quartz and sandine along	0	E						
	23/60%	95-0181	h 01 90.65		relict tube structures. Matrix	52	lelie						
80 -	24/100%			 	sanidine with Schiller blue		and						
	- 25/100%			8/79.0-	1.0 mm. Rare dacite lithic 4.0	ě	er, E						
85 -	28785%	1	448.31	90.5	by 6.0 cm.	2	р Ш		@ 85.5'-86.8',				
	27/100%	1			: TUFF, gravish grane pink 5 :		Ň		oxide and some				
90-	- 30/93%	1			YR 7/2, nonindurated, non-		rege		clay.				
-	31/93%	1	865.54		dry. Purnice iapiili are dull	3	Tshi						
95 -	32/85%	85-0188	659.81	9790,5*-	whitish gray to dark brown.		ຕົ	1					
-				102.6	@ 97.0 Conserve devicting 5%, 0.5	9:22	l të l		@ 97.0'-98.4',				
100-	33/72%	1			995.4' quartz and sandine with				phenocryst-rich intervel la				
-	<u> </u>		1 12.55		eech, up to 1.0 mm.				possible surgo-				
105	34 /88%				PHENOCRYSTS, 60%, well softed, up to 1.0 mm.				related deposit.				
-	15.000	95-0191	26.93	10/102.5	bipyramidal quartz and								
110-			£ £.3			Ő							
	36/0%				TUFF, SAA. grayish orange				ļ				
115-					nonweided. soft rhyolite ash								
100 =	:				TD = 118.0'			ľ	ļ				
120	1												

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREF Drilling Drilling Driller:	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(S) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/30:95 End Date: 9/6/95 Drilling Inc. 11 core Time: 16:00 Time: 9:00 Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoll-Rano track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans. Jon Marin EM/Golder Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 40.0° E TD: 120.0 ft												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	,	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
0 5 10 15 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45 55 60	1/ 100% 2/ 80% 3/ 88% 4/ 80% 5/ 75% 5/ 75% 6/ 75% 7/ 70% 8/ 40% 9/ 100% 10 /88% 11 /57% 12 /85% 13 /88% 14 /100%	95-0195 95-0200 96-0110 95-0205	0 1.21 0 0.68 1.99 0.52 0.48 1.25 1.01 1.52 0.96	0-7.5 surface critings 4 boxes 1/6.0 - 14.5' 2/14.5 - 26.0' 3/25.0'- 39.5' 4/39.5'- 48.8' 5/48.8'- 59.0' 6/59.0'-	0-1.0' 1.0'-7.5' 7.5'-41.0' 9 14.5' 9 31.0' 9 36.0' 9 36.0' 9 39.5' 41.0'-95.5'	SOIL crown, of FILL, reworked tuff, moderate gray orange pri- moist. TUFF, grayish 7/2, nonindura indurated, sigi moderately we flow, ory. Puri devitinfied, gra 1.0 cm. Pheno quartz and sar 1.0 cm. Pheno quartz and sar 1.0 cm. Pheno quartz and sar 1.0 cm. TUFF, same as very light gray moderate brow YR 4/4, slighth oxidized with in splot ches in m. TUFF, SAA, pai gray 5 YR 6/1. TUFF, SAA, pai brown 5 YR 5/. TUFF, light bro 6/1, moderate moderately we flow, ory. Pum 5%, write to p. devitinfied with structures. Ma are quartz and 30% total. Loc indurated inten- thick.	arganic, sitt, clay. I fine to coarse a prowin to pale ink 5 YR 7/2. pink orange 5 YR ated to slightly htty welded to welded rhyolite ash nxce tapitti are iy, <1-5%, 0.3- pocrysts are wdine, 10-20%, above (SAA), N& to light to on 5 YR 5/6 to 5 y welded, weakly ron (Fe) oxide atrix. e light brown e to moderate 2 to 5 YR 4/4 e gray to light 5 YR 6/1 winsh gray 5 YR by indurated, ided, rhyolite ash ice lapitti are 2- ale gray, remnant tube atrix phenocrysts sanidine, 20- cal rubbly, less- vais, 0.5-1.0 ft		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuft	NA	Borehole 50- 9108 is located approximately 25.0'south of the Chemical Pit in the west ern controlled portion of MDA C and angled beneath the Chemical Pit and Pit 6. Surface casing set at 7.5'. @ 8.1'-8.8' and 14.0'-14.5', red stained (moderately oxidized) tuff matrix. @ 36.0', possible weak oxidation stein. @ 40.0'-40.5', brown FeOx stain.		

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG													
BOREH Drilling Drilling Driller:	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 2 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling inc. Core Box #(s) 4 cut tings Start Date: 9/30/95 End Date: 9/6/95 Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0° core barrol Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 40.0° E TD: 120.0° H													
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes				
60 65 70 75 80 85 90	15 /Cant. 16 /90% 17 /100% 18 /80% 19 /92% 20 /100% 21 /70% 22 /73% 23 /100%	95-0210	0.87 1.0 4.95 12.03 19.84 22.56 26.35	6/59.0° 67.3° Com. 7 /67.3°- 76.2° 8 /76.2° 8 .6° 9 /86.6°- 100.0′	41.0'-95.5' (continued) © 62.5' © 67.3'	TUFF, SAA. TUFF, SAA, nonindurated to slightly indurated intervals. TUFF, SAA, moderately indurated, moderately welded rhyolite ash flow, dry. TUFF, SAA, 3.0 by 4.0 cm xenolith of intermediate volcanic composition (dacite)	0 420-0 12 40 10 400-00 10	, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tutt	NA	• 68.5', rare oxidized clay accumulation in tuff matrix (5 YR 5/6). • 75.0', frecture at 30 degrees to core axis with oxidized clay and black coating such as manganese oxide (MnO ₂).				
93 100 105 110 110 110 115 120	23/100% 25/30% 25/30% 27/25% 28/60% 29/65% 30/50% 31/100% 32/88%	95-0215	44.83 60.13 83.36 95.34 89.86 57.8	10/ 100.0° -112.0° 11/ 112.0° -120.0°	95.5'-120.0'	TURF, gray orangish pink 5 YF 7/2 to very light gray N8, nonindurated (powdery), non- welded rhyolite ash flow. dry. Purnice lapiti are rare. < 1%, devitrified and average 1.0 cm. Phenocrysts are quartz and sansdine, 20-25% total, up to 1.0 mm. Matrix contains 5% oxidized golden brown (10 YR 6/6 to 5 YR 4/4) stained areas up to 2.0 mm from possible oxidation of femic mineral (i.e., hematite).	0°0.0000000000000000000000000000000000	Unit 3						

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREH Drilling	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9109 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(S) 5 cuttings Start Date: 9/11/95 End Date: 9/14/95 Drilling Inc. 12 core Time: 14:45 Time: 17:30 Drilling Equin / Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air Sampling Method: Continueur 5.0' core barret												
Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans, Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 84.0°E TD: 120.0 tt EPM/Golder													
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Reavery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes				
0 5 10 15	2/100% 2/100% 3/30% 5/100% 6/50% 7/10%		0 0.04 0.63	0-8.0 sufface cuttings a 5 boxes 1/6.9'- 15.5'	0-0.5' SOL dark brown, organic, sit. 9.5'-17.5' clay. FLL, reworked tuff, clay, sitt, sand, fine to coarse, dark brown to red brown, moist.			NA	Borehole 50- 9109 is located approximately 35.0' within the most western corner of MDA C and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 8.0'.				
20	9/75% 9/75% 10:63% 11:60% 12:50% 13/100%	95-0226	0 4.51 0	2/15.5'- 26.5' 3/26.5'- 36.6'	17.5'-42.0' TUFF, light brown gray 5 YR 6/1 to grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/2, slightly indurated. slightly welded to mocerately welded, myolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapilli are 10%, white, devit ntied, and powdery. Phenocrysts are quartz and sanidine, 20-25% total, Lithics absent. Local areas (splotches	9, 22 fo 192	ndelier Tulf		♥ 34,1'-36.0', moderately oxidized tuff.				
40	15/100% 16/100%	1650-68	0.21 0.64	4 /38.5'- 44.9'	and streaks) of weak iron oxide in matrix. TUFF, gravish orange plink 5 YR 7/2, sightly inducated slightly		Aember, Ba		© 46.8', local Fe oxidation in tuff matrix possibly from de- composent lithing				
45 50 55 55 60	17/65% 18/70% 19/70% 20/90% 21/87% 22/52% 23/27% 23/127%	<u>96-0111</u> 95-6236	0.09 0.89 0.32 0	5/44.9*- 51.1* 6/53.1*- 63.9	42.0'-102.5 welded to moderately welded, rhyoite ash flow, dry. Intermediate composition tava (dacite) lithics are 2%, 2.0 by 9.51.0'		Unit 3, Tshirege N	•	● 51.0'-51.2', phenocryst-rich interval is possible surge related deposit. ● 51.2'-51.5', vertical fracture with FeOx and clay. ● 57.8'-58.0', related				

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY												
	ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5												
	BOREHOLE LOG												
BOR	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9109 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: Page: 2 of: 2												
	ng Co.: To Dri	nto Envin Illing Inc.	inmental		ore Box #(s) 5 cuttings Start Date: 12 core Time:	9/11/9 14:45	5	End D	ate: 9/14/95 ime: 17:30			
Drillin	ng Equip.	/Method	l: Ingerso core w	iti-Pano itin total	track mounted dust suppress	air Sampling	Metho	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrel			
Drille 	er: Larry The	oren	Geologi	st:Rene	Evans, Jon Ma (Golder	urin Declination: 45.0°	Bear	ing: N	¥ 84.0ª	E TD: 120.0 ft			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Reœvery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
65 - 70 - 75 -	- 25/75% - 28/100% - 28/100% - 29/77% - 30/100% 	26-0112	0.98 0.86 1.35 1.27 1.52	6/3.9' 63.9' Cont. 7 /63.9'- 7 1.7' 8 /7 1.7'-	42.0'-102.5' (continued) @ 70.0'	TUFF, grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/2, slightly indurated, slightly welded to moderatel welded, rhyolite ash flow, dr SAA, pumice lapitli, phenocrysts, lithics, and Fe oxide in matrix. TUFF, SAA, moderately indurated, moderately welde	1111		NA	G 65.5', installed casing due to lost air circulation.			
80 - 85 -		95-0246	0.77	41.9			1.1.	Bandelier Tu		fracture, no c lay, weak FeOx in 1.0-2.0 mm splotches.			
90 - 95 -	= 34/48% = 35/100%		13.77 158.96	9/81.5'- 92.7'	(69 91.0'	TUFF, SAA, pink gray 5R 8/2 slightly indurated, nonwelded to slightly welded. Purnice lapili are two types (1) pale red 5R 6/2 with Fe oxidation and (2) white and rare, each	10210	hirege Member		e 86.0'-86.4', clay with FeOx smeared on core.			
100-		95-0251	160.47	101.5		0.3-1.0 cm. Local 0.1 cm brown oxidized freckles. Matrix phenocrysts are quart and sanidine. 10-15% total.		Jnit 3, Ts		98.0', clay content			
105-	38/100% 39/0% 40/83%		41.32 0	\$ 1/ 101.5° -111.0'	@ 106.0'	TUFF, pink gray 5R 8/2, non- indurated, nonwelded. TUFF, SAA, pale brown Fe oxide stain in tuff matrix is		-		thick clay accumulation. 105.5', clay is			
110-	41/50% 	95-0241	0.37 0.2	12/ 11 1.0" • 120.0"	@ 109.0'	typical. TUFF, SAA, with banded oxidized clay, 0.5 by 1.0 cm, moderate orange pink 5 YR				sona, modefate brown to gray brown (5 YR 4/4 to 5 YR 3/2).			
120-	_ 43/85% - 44/25%	i	0		TD = 120.0'	possibly after vapor-phase aftered relict pumice tapilit.							

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9110 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2												
Drilling	Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 6 cuttings Start Date: 9/15/95 End Date: 9/18/95 Drilling Inc. 7 core Time: 12:30 Time: 15:00												
Drilling	Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel												
Driller:	Core with total dust subpression Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 70.0° Bearing: S 67.0°E TD: 91.0 ft ETM/ Golder												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
Ē	t/100%			0-9.0' surface cuttings o	0-1.0' 1.0'-9.5'	SOIL, medium bro silt, clay, moist,	own. orga	nuc,		NA	Borehole 50- 9110 is located		
5 🗕			1.98	6 boxes		FILL, reworked to sand, tuff fragme	uff. clay, s ents. medi	utt. rum			approximately 25.0' within the		
	2/91%			1/ 5.9*-		to light brown, m	DIFUGSITION				northwestern corner of MDA C		
10 <u>–</u>			4.01	15.5'	9.5'-32.0'	10 R 6/ 2 moist r	hyotite as	n 두			and angled beneath Plf 6		
	3/ 90%		3.35			accumulations (5	YR 5/6)	and			Surface casing		
		95-0259	1168			greater than or e	qual to 1.	es 0 cm			set at 9.0". 2 9.5'-11.5'.		
20 -	4/ 92%			2/15 7'-		thick. Purnice lap devitrified, 2-109	villi are 6. 0.1-2.0	cm.	Įnt		oxidized waxy clay in fractures.		
Ξ		1	72.27	32.5		and partially repla	iceo by ci	ay	lier J		@ 23.7'-24.3',		
25 –	54 40 %	96-0113	172.92			phenocrysts are o	uantz and		Indel		tuff matrix.		
	6/ 46%	4			@ 11.5'	Sanidine 15-20%. TUFF, same as ab	Iave (SAA		r, Ba		e 32.5'-34.0',		
30 -			1110 44			nonindurated to s	sightly Imice land		nbe		weak oxidation stain in tuff		
35 -	7/ 100%		4459.45			10.20%			Mei		matrix. Fracture		
3	8/ 100%		1153.45	42.4	32.0 -66.0	nonindurated to s	y ion 6/3 sightly	2 5	rege		core axis with		
40 -	9/ 92%	95-0264	1515.20			indurated, slightly moderately welde	v weided t id. rhyoliti	e ash	Tshi		clay coating. Also, clay		
					4	flow, dry. Pumice	lapili are		e		replacing		
45 -	10/ 100%		1882.10	4/42.5'- 53.0'		0.1-2.0 cm, mode	arately to		Unit		devit rified		
	1111004	96-0114	2258.64			coarsely devitrifie minute quartz cry	d. with su stals on r	Igary			pumice lapilii.		
50						tube structures.	Phenocry:	sts 👛					
	12/80%		1300.63		1	oxidized ferrous n	nineral, 15	5-		ŀ			
²⁰ –	13/30%			5/ 53.0'+ 6 5.6 '	@ 45.0	20%, total. TUFF, SAA, intern	neciate						
60 =	14/75%	95-0269	248.96		@ 51.5'	composition lava TUFF, SAA, lithics	lit hics. 2%.						

r						· · · · ·								
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG													
BOREHOLE II Drilling Co.: To Dri	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9110TA/OU:50/1147MDA:MDA CPage:2of:2Drilling Co.: Tonto EnvironmentalCore Box #(s) 6 cuttingsStart Date:9/15/95End Date:9/18/95Drilling Inc.7 coreTime:12:30Time:15:00													
Drilling Equip./Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel														
Core with total dust suppression Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Rene Evans, Jon Marin Declination: 70.0° Bearing: S 67.0° E TD: 91.0 ft ERM/Golder.														
Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (lect)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Welt Construction	Notes				
60 <u>15/Cont.</u> 16/0% 65 <u>17/80%</u> 70 <u>19/50%</u> 70 <u>20/87%</u> 75 <u>21/52%</u> 80 <u>22/6%</u> 85 <u>21/47%</u> 90 <u>25/47%</u> 91 <u>105 </u> 110	95-0279 95-0279	20.64 18.22 6.89 2.92 1.42 0.50 1.13	5/53.0'- 65.6' Cont_ 6/65.6'- 84.0' 7/84.0'- 91.0'	32.0'-66.0' (continued) @ 65.0' 66.0'-91.0' @ 73.0' @ 75.0'	TUFF, SAA, E mineral in pu coarsety day TUFF, punkish nonindurated rhyolite ash f lapitli are dev white to dark gray S R 8/2 S%, equant a to 0.5 cm. M crysts are qu and oxidized 0.1-1.0 mm, TUFF, SAA, pi lapitli up to 5. TUFF, SAA, lii silicic/interme composition.	alack ferrous mice lapilli, itrified. ; gray 5 YR 8/1 I, nonweided, Now, dry. Pumice itrified, pala ; pink/reddish to 5 R 6/2 3- ind typically up latrix pheno- artz, sandine. ferrous mineral, 1 S-25%, total. ink/gray pumice 0 cm. thic of eduate volcanic	6.60.75.60.00.60.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.	. Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff	NA					

REFERENCE

Broxton, D. E., and S. L. Reneau, August 1995. "Stratigraphic Nomenclature of the Bandelier Tuff for the Environmental Restoration Project at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory Report LA-13010-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Broxton and Reneau 1995, 49726)

Appendix D

Statistical Analysis of Chemical Analytical Data from Material Disposal Area C
APPENDIX D STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF CHEMICAL ANALYTICAL DATA FROM MATERIAL DISPOSAL AREA C

D-1.0 INTRODUCTION

This appendix presents detailed statistical evaluations that support Section B-2 by providing summary statistics, exploratory data analysis, and background comparisons. The statistical methods are described in Section D-2. The plots and evaluation results are presented in Section D-3. Separate subsections in D-3 present different environmental media, including surface soil and fill (D-3.1), subsurface tuff (D-3.2), and pore gas (D-3.3). Soil, fill, and tuff samples were analyzed for constituents including inorganic chemicals (metals and cyanide), radionuclides, and organic chemicals (volatile organic compounds [VOCs], semivolatile organic compounds [SVOCs], polychlorinated biphenyls [PCBs], and pesticides).

D-2.0 OVERVIEW OF STATISTICAL METHODS

A variety of statistical methods may be applied to each of the data sets. The method used depends on how appropriate it is for the available data.

D-2.1 Exploratory Data Analysis

Graphical analyses include bubble plots, box plots, and borehole profile plots. These analyses provide a visual representation of the data and determine the presence of outliers or other anomalous data that might affect statistical results and interpretations. The plots allow a visual comparison among concentration distributions. The differences of interest may include an overall shift in concentration (shift of central location) or, when the centers are nearly equal, a difference between the upper tails of the two distributions (elevated concentrations in a small fraction of one distribution). The plots may be used in conjunction with the statistical tests (distributional comparisons) described below. Unless otherwise noted, the nondetects are included in the plots at their reported detection limit (DL) or estimated quantitation limit (EQL).

Bubble plots. Bubble plots provide a spatial representation of the surface soil and fill data at MDA C. The circles, or bubbles, are different sizes based on concentrations, and these bubbles are plotted on a map of the site. The size of the bubble is directly proportional to the relative concentrations in the data set; in other words, relatively smaller concentrations are assigned smaller bubbles and the relatively larger concentrations are represented by larger bubbles. The legend of each figure gives the interpretation of the bubble size. Unless otherwise specified, the legend provides the minimum, median, and maximum for all of the data (both detected and nondetected concentrations). If the background value (BV) is between the minimum and maximum concentrations of the site data, the BV and a bubble proportional to the background value are also presented in the legend. For every location where a sample concentration for an inorganic chemical or radionuclide was reported, a bubble is plotted that is proportional to that concentration. For organic chemicals, only the detected concentrations are shown in the figure. The bubble plots are useful for identifying patterns of increased surface concentrations for a particular analyte across the site. The pit boundaries have been revised based on review of as-built drawings, geophysical surveys, and other sources of information. Therefore, the pit boundaries on the bubble plot figures may not be exactly the same as other figures in this document. However, the pit boundaries are similar enough to allow for general conclusions.

Box plots. A box plot consists of a box, a line across the box, whiskers (lines extended beyond the box and terminated with a short perpendicular line), and points outside the whiskers. The box area of the plot is the region between the 25th percentile and the 75th percentile of the data, the interquartile range or

middle half of the data. The horizontal line within the box represents the median (50th percentile) of the data. The whiskers give an interval of 1.5 times the interquartile range, outside of which data may be evaluated for their potential as outliers. Often, the concentrations are plotted as points overlaying the box plot. When a data set contains both detected concentrations and nondetected results reported as DLs, the detected concentrations are plotted as o's.

Borehole Profile Plots. Borehole profile plots depict the concentration results by depth in boreholes. They are used to evaluate evidence of release from the disposal structure associated with a given borehole and to determine if the extent of any contamination has been bounded (decreasing trend). The filled shapes (i.e., circles) represent detects and the open shapes represent nondetects. A dotted line in the figure represents the BV. The solid lines on the right side of the plot labeled with shafts or pit numbers indicate which samples were collected beneath a shaft or a pit. These solid lines represent the approximate location of the pit or shaft above each borehole. Because pit boundaries were revised according to as-built drawings, geophysical surveys, and other sources of information, these representations are as accurate as possible.

D-2.2 Distributional Comparisons

Comparisons between data sets that might represent different concentration distributions, such as site-specific data and Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory) background data, are performed using a variety of statistical methods. For background comparisons, the first step is to compare the site data with a BV. A BV may be an estimated value for the background data set (upper tolerance limit [95, 95] or the 95% upper confidence bound on the 95th quartile), a detection limit, a fallout value, a minimum detectable activity (MDA), or it may be calculated based on secular equilibrium or a total analysis. The term "background value" will be used in the text to represent any of these values. The upper tolerance limit (UTL) comparisons are followed, when appropriate, by statistical tests that evaluate potential differences between the distributions. These tests are used for testing hypotheses about data from two potentially different distributions, for example, a test of the hypothesis that site concentrations are elevated above background levels. Nonparametric tests that are most commonly performed include the two-sample Wilcoxon Rank Sum test (Wilcoxon test), the Gehan test (modification of the Wilcoxon test), and the quantile test (Gehan 1965, 55611; Gilbert and Simpson 1990, 55612). The Gehan test is best suited for assessing complete shifts in distributions. This test accounts for nondetects at multiple DLs in a statistically robust manner. If nondetects are absent in the data, the Gehan test is equivalent to the Wilcoxon test. The quantile test is better suited for assessing shifts of a subset of the data¹. Between the two tests (Gehan and quantile), most differences between distributions can be identified.

Occasionally, if the differences between two distributions appear to occur far into the tails, the slippage test might be performed to evaluate the potential for some of the site data to be greater than the maximum BV if, in fact, the site data and background data came from the same distribution. If the data reasonably satisfy normality assumptions, as demonstrated with the exploratory data analysis², and there are relatively few nondetects, then a parametric t-test can be used to compare two distributions. Observed significance levels (p-values) are obtained from the Gehan, quantile, slippage, and/or t-tests. If a p-value is much less than a specified probability, that is, 0.05 (a nominal significance level), then there

¹ The quantile test is performed at a specified quantile level, usually 80%. This threshold is established to determine if the relative proportion of the two populations being tested is different in the top 20% of the data than it is in the remainder of the data. If this difference is recognized, then there is reason to believe that the distributions are partially shifted because of different tail effects. However, this shift implies that the test cannot be performed if more than 80% (or the threshold percentage) of the combined data are nondetects.

² Formal tests for normality might also be performed, such as the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test (Gilbert 1987, 56179).

is some reason to suspect that differences exist between the distributions. If the p-value is much greater than 0.05, no difference is indicated. If the p-value is close to 0.05, then the need for further evaluation is indicated. In particular, when many tests are performed on the same set of data, there is an increased possibility of observing a p-value of less than 0.05 by random chance alone. Adjustments to the nominal significance level can be considered using methods described in Box et al. (1978, 56653, pp. 203–207) and Keppel (1982, 56652, pp. 145–165).

The standard set of tests is run whenever the detection rate for both material disposal area (MDA) C and Laboratory background is greater than 50%; if there are fewer than 50% in either set, then the Gehan test is not applicable.

D-3.0 STATISTICAL RESULTS

Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) data from MDA C include surface soil or fill samples from 190 locations, subsurface tuff samples from 11 borehole locations, surface-flux samples from 101 locations, and pore-gas samples from 2 boreholes. The locations of the disposal shafts and the sampling locations are shown in Figures B-3 and B-9.

D-3.1 Surface Soil and Fill Sample Results

Surface soil and fill samples at MDA C were collected from a 60- by 60-ft grid laid out across and beyond MDA C. A total of 203 soil samples were collected from the 0–6 in. interval at nodes of the 60- by 60-ft grid. As shown on Figure B-3, sampling density was highest in the northeast corner of MDA C. Samples were screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma radiation; tritium; and soil moisture. The samples were analyzed as follows: 81 samples were analyzed for radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, tritium, uranium isotopes, plutonium isotopes, strontium-90, and americium-241); 68 samples were analyzed for SVOCs and inorganic chemicals; 193 samples were analyzed for pesticides/PCBs (59 samples were analyzed at a fixed laboratory and 134 samples were analyzed only in a mobile laboratory); and 9 samples were analyzed for VOCs.

D-3.1.1 Inorganic Chemicals

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for a limited list of target analyte list (TAL) metals. Although samples were identified as either soil or fill, they are grouped together for purposes of comparing the site data to BVs. Inorganic chemical concentrations were compared with Laboratory-wide BVs for all-soil horizon (ALLH) (LANL 1998, 59730). The frequency of detects greater than the BV of the inorganic chemicals in surface soil and fill is summarized in Table B-10.

Because these samples were analyzed only for a limited list of inorganic chemicals, the distribution of concentrations of the MDA C data (and DLs for nondetects) and the distribution of concentrations from the ALLH background data set for all analytes are presented in Figure D-1.

The figure shows that the distributions of concentrations for most inorganic chemicals are no larger than the distribution of background concentrations. For most analytes, there are no results above the Laboratory-wide soil BVs, and the distributions appear to be shifted lower than the Laboratory background distribution. The only exception, lead, is discussed below. Table D-1 shows the results of the statistical tests for all analytes.

The Gehan and quantile tests show a significant difference for mercury; however, the size of the sample set was much smaller for mercury. In addition, the results for all of the site data for mercury were

nondetects with a detection limit of 0.1 mg/kg, which is equal to the maximum of the mercury background data set of 0.1 mg/kg. Silver was reported with two detected values (the maximum was 6 mg/kg), but no data set is available for any further background tests. The distribution of lead concentrations in surface soil and fill at MDA C is elevated compared to the distribution of lead in the background data. This finding is further supported by the results of the Gehan and quantile tests where the p-values are less than 0.05 in both cases, indicating that a difference in the distributions exists. Figure D-2 shows the distribution of lead in the surface soil.

The highest concentrations of lead on the surface are in the surface soil along the southwest side of MDA C. The maximum concentration was detected in a sample that is not near any pits or shafts. In addition, the maximum concentration of lead is 30 mg/kg, which is only slightly elevated relative to a BV of 22.3 mg/kg. The box plot of the surface soil and fill data for lead compared to the background data for lead shows that the two distributions are almost identical. The higher concentrations in the soil samples along the southwest margin of MDA-C may reflect lead contamination associated with disposal activities that was covered over when fill was applied in the 1984 interim action.

D-3.1.2 Radionuclides

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for radionuclides. Although samples were identified as either soil or fill, they are grouped together for purposes of comparing the site data to BVs. The term "background values" will be used in the text to refer to any background values, whether or not they are for fallout radionuclides. The detected radioactivity concentrations were compared with Laboratory background values (LANL 1998, 59730). Fallout radionuclides include americium-241, cesium-137, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, strontium-90, and tritium. Tritium data from surface soil and fill samples are not presented in this appendix since they are not used to support the evaluation of nature and extent of contamination. The frequency of detects greater than BV of the radionuclides in surface soil and fill is summarized in Table B-12.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 were detected above the all soil horizon BV in at least one sample. The BVs for thorium-232 and uranium-238 are surrogates from sediment data. The concentrations of these radionuclides in the Laboratory's background canyon sediment data set were measured using different analytical methods than the site soil samples at MDA C. Mesa-top soil and canyon sediment also may have different concentrations of these radionuclides resulting from differences in the parent material from which the soils and sediments are formed. Therefore, further statistical tests were not performed for thorium-232 and uranium-238. Background data sets were available for americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 to perform further statistical tests. The results of the statistical tests are presented in Table D-2.

The distributions of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 are shown in Figures D-3 to D-5. The highest concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 are in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C. These are areas where the least amount, if any, fill material was applied and where run off into Ten Site Canyon occurs.

D-3.1.3 Organic Chemicals

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for pesticides, PCBs, and SVOCs. Nine samples were also analyzed for VOCs. Five organic chemicals were detected in these samples. The frequency of detects of the organic chemicals in surface soil and fill are summarized in Table B-14. Acenaphthene and pentachlorophenol were each detected in only one sample (fill and soil, respectively) on the south side of MDA C. Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate were detected in fill samples.

As shown in Figure D-6, the highest detected concentration of Aroclor-1254 was 1 mg/kg on the northern boundary of Pit 2. The other two detected concentrations of 0.17 and 0.07 mg/kg were in the southeast corner of MDA C. By contrast, the four detected concentrations of Aroclor-1260 were all above Pit 6 in the northwest corner of MDA C. Figure D-7 shows the detected concentrations of Aroclor-1260 in the surface soil and fill samples. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected twice in fill samples in the northwest portion of MDA C in the area of Pit 6 (see Figure D-8).

D-3.2 Subsurface Tuff

Two vertical boreholes and nine angled boreholes were drilled in the immediate vicinity of the inactive disposal shafts and seven pits (Figure B-9). From these boreholes, 82 core tuff samples were collected for fixed laboratory analyses, 79 from unit 3 Tshirege Member (Qbt 3), 2 from unit 2 Tshirege Member (Qbt 2) and 1 from the unit 1v Tshirege Member (Qbt 1v). The samples were analyzed for a full suite of TAL metals and cyanide, pesticides/PCBs, SVOCs, VOCs, americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, tritium, and gamma-emitting radionuclides.

D-3.2.1 Inorganic Chemicals

Inorganic chemical results for samples collected from the Qbt 3 and Qbt 2 units were compared with the BVs for upper Qbt units (Qbt 2, Qbt 3, Qbt 4). Samples collected from the Qbt 1v unit were compared with Qbt 1v BVs (LANL 1998, 59730). The frequency of detects greater than BV of the inorganic chemicals in subsurface tuff is presented in Table B-20.

Statistical analysis (box plots and distribution shift tests) to determine whether a release may have occurred in tuff must be used in addition to other information because of the way these samples were collected and what they represent. Any individual tuff sample from beneath a pit or shaft field may potentially contain residual contamination related to localized infiltration of contaminants from the disposal unit. Therefore, while statistical analyses may be a useful part of data evaluation, it is also necessary to examine the data for evidence of one or more outliers in contaminant concentrations that may not be statistically significant but nevertheless could be indicative of a release.

All inorganic chemicals are presented in Figure D-9. These box plots show that the distribution of concentrations for most inorganic chemicals is similar to the distribution of background concentrations. The exceptions are antimony, lead, and selenium.

The sample data from all subsurface tuff samples collected in Qbt 3 and Qbt 2 were treated as a whole group, and statistical tests were run to identify whether or not any inorganic chemicals were elevated above background in the tuff. Table D-3 shows the results of the statistical tests for inorganic chemicals in Qbt 2 and Qbt 3.

As shown in the box plots, cyanide and mercury do not have a background data set for Qbt 2 and Qbt 3. Therefore, further statistical tests could not be performed for these two analytes. Although the DL for mercury in eleven tuff samples was slightly above the BV of 0.1 mg/kg, further evaluation of the results found that three samples collected from Qbt2 and Qbt1v had DLs of 0.05 mg/kg, which is less than the BV of 0.1 mg/kg. The eleven samples that were detected above the BV were reported with a DL of 0.11 mg/kg, which is equivalent to the BV of 0.1 mg/kg. The lack of detectable mercury slightly above or below the BV does not indicate a release from MDA C. Additional mercury data will be collected in proposed boreholes.

Cyanide was detected in eleven samples collected from Qbt3. There is no BV for cyanide in tuff, so detection status was used as a guide for further evaluation. The detected concentrations of cyanide ranged between 0.22 and 10.2 mg/kg (see Table B-21). Figure D-14 provides additional review of the cyanide data in the form of borehole concentration profiles. Cyanide was detected three times in borehole 50-09101 and five times in borehole 50-09104. Cyanide was also detected once in three additional boreholes: 50-09100, 50-09108, and 50-09110. As discussed in Section B-2.3, cyanide results were also rejected for sixteen samples (a maximum of two samples from nine different boreholes). Fifteen of these samples were collected from curated core; the cyanide data were rejected because holding times had been exceeded. Collection of additional cyanide data is specified in the proposed boreholes.

Four inorganic chemicals (antimony, selenium, silver, and thallium) were analyzed by two different analytical methods. The antimony background data was analyzed by inductively coupled plasma mass spectroscopy (ICPMS); however, the MDA C site data was analyzed by at least one other method inductively coupled plasma emission spectroscopy (ICPES). Many of the higher detection limits are the elevated values. Selenium site and background data were analyzed by graphite furnace atomic absorption. A subset of the site data was analyzed by flame atomic absorption and ICPES. Silver site and background data were also analyzed by ICPES, but a subset of the site data was also analyzed by other methods. Thallium, which is supposed to be analyzed by ICPMS to be comparable to the background data, was analyzed by at least two additional methods. Antimony and selenium were significantly above the BV based on the box plots. These two analytes have elevated DLs that make reviewing the data in this manner inappropriate. The DL problems resulted from differences in the methods used to analyze the samples. Because of the differences in analytical methods, statistical tests were not run for these analytes. Silver and thallium samples were also run by more than one method. The maximum detect of thallium was above the BV but not above the maximum of the background data set, so the statistical test supports the conclusion that thallium is similar to background. Silver was not above the BV in any subsurface tuff sample.

Figures D-10 to D-17 show the borehole profile or pattern of analytical concentrations by depth (below ground surface [bgs]) within individual boreholes for inorganic chemicals detected above the BV at least twice. Detected concentrations (filled circles) and DLs for nondetects (open circles) identify patterns that might be associated with a release. The BV for each tuff unit is shown for comparison to the analytical concentrations. The related pits and shafts are also shown for each borehole to show when higher concentrations of an analyte were detected directly beneath a pit or shaft.

D-3.2.2 Radionuclides

Borehole samples were analyzed for americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, tritium, and radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy. Not all the radionuclides in the gamma spectroscopy suite were analyzed. The full-suite analyte list, which is given in the Laboratory's analytical services statement of work (LANL 1995, 49738), includes the decay series of the naturally occurring radionuclides, uranium-235, uranium-238, and thorium-232, as well as fission and activation products and their progeny. Measurements of naturally occurring radionuclides known to be present in Laboratory soils provide an indication of the quality of the gamma spectroscopy analysis.

Actinium-228, barium-140, bismuth-212, neptunium-237, protactinium-231, protactinium-234, lead-210, lead-211, radium-223, radium-224, radium-226, and radon-219 are not reliably measured by gamma spectroscopy and are not evaluated. Of the radionuclides that are analyzed reliably by gamma spectroscopy, ten have half-lives of less than 365 days and are not considered further. Data for many of these short-lived radionuclides may be useful when evaluating parent radionuclide data because the relative activity of parent and daughter isotopes is a known quantity. These data are used by the

analytical laboratory as well as by ENV-ERS during baseline validation. The naturally occurring radionuclide potassium-40 is present in Laboratory soils at concentrations ranging between 25 pCi/g and 40 pCi/g and is always present in the gamma spectrum of Laboratory soil samples. The potassium-40 gamma emission peak provides a qualitative indicator of the accuracy of the gamma spectroscopy measurement. Potassium-40 is not considered to be a potential historical contaminant at MDA C and is not evaluated further.

The gamma spectroscopy radionuclides that are evaluated in this report are those considered to be potential historical contaminants at Laboratory sites. They include naturally occurring uranium-235 and seven fission and activation products (americium-241, cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, ruthenium-106, and sodium-22). Uranium-235 is compared with Laboratory-wide BVs for the appropriate tuff group (LANL 1998, 59730), and the other radionuclides are evaluated on the basis of detection status. The frequency of detects of the radionuclides in subsurface tuff is summarized in Table B-22.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, sodium-22, strontium-90, and tritium were all detected in the subsurface tuff in more than two samples. Uranium-235 was detected above the appropriate BV in more than two subsurface samples. Cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, and uranium-238 were detected once or twice in the subsurface tuff samples.

Tritium was detected in every borehole and in almost every sample. Figure D-18 shows the borehole profile for tritium in all of the boreholes at MDA C.

Because of the variability involved with calculating uncertainties and MDAs on a sample-specific basis, the radionuclide data must be considered carefully. In particular, uncertainty in the detect status of americium-241 in some samples may affect interpretation of the extent of americium-241 in tuff. Data were qualified as nondetects according to one of three reason codes. The result was considered to be a nondetect if the result was less than 3 multiplied by the uncertainty, if the result was less than the MDA, or if the blank showed evidence of contamination. In the case of americium-241 results being reported at concentrations less than the MDA, focused validation revealed that the MDA reported electronically in the database could not be verified by the hard-copy data package. This disparity raised the question of whether the result should be considered a detect because the result was greater than 3 multiplied by the uncertainty, but less than the MDA (where the MDA could not be verified). This uncertainty affected three results in borehole 50-09101. Because americium-241 may be present in these samples, the americium-241 profile plots in Figure D-19 reflect these three results as detects.

Plutonium-238 was detected in one borehole, and plutonium-239 was detected in two boreholes. Americium-241 was detected in both boreholes where plutonium-239 was detected although not at the same depths. Figure D-20 shows the borehole profiles for plutonium-239 data.

The only detects of uranium-235 above the BV were from the samples submitted for analysis in 1996. These samples were analyzed by ICPMS instead of alpha spectroscopy. ICPMS usually results in higher concentrations, so these concentrations probably do not indicate a release of uranium but rather a difference in analytical methods. Figure D-21 illustrates that all samples analyzed by ICPMS in 1996 not only have the higher results but also were from the same analytical laboratory.

D-3.2.3 Organic Chemicals

Tuff samples were analyzed for PCBs, pesticides, SVOCs, and VOCs. Only six organic chemicals were detected in one or more of the 54 core samples. Of these six organic chemicals, methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene were detected only once at concentrations below the EQL. Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and 1,1-dichloroethene were each detected in a maximum of eight samples.

Only acetone was detected above the EQL. The frequency of detects of the organic chemicals in subsurface tuff is summarized in Table B-24.

Figure D-22 illustrates where the detected concentrations of acetone where located at MDA C.

Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected once in boreholes 50-09103, 50-09105, 50-09108, and 50-09110 (see Figure D-23). Figure D-24 shows that 1,1-dichloroethene was detected only in borehole 50-09103 at four different depths below Pits 3 and 2.

D-3.3 VOCs in Pore-Gas Samples

Pore-gas data are available for borehole 50-09100 for five quarters between August 2000 and November 2001 and one additional quarter in January 2003. Pore-gas data are available from borehole 50-10131 from November 2001 and January 2003. Twenty-four VOCs were detected in these samples. A summary of the detected VOCs from all sampling in both boreholes is presented in Table D-4.

The sampling events that occurred between August 2000 and November 2001 resulted in two SUMMA canister samples collected at each sampling event with one exception. The sampling that took place for borehole 50-09100 on August 8, 2001, resulted in four SUMMA samples being sent to the analytical laboratory. So, in some cases, multiple results exist for the same depth although the samples were collected at different times and by different people. For some depths, no samples were collected. This sample collection pattern makes it difficult to look for trends.

Tetrachloroethene (PCE) and trichloroethylene (TCE) were detected most frequently and at the highest concentrations in the pore gas. These two analytes were also detected in at least half of the soil-gas survey samples. Figures D-25 and D-26 show all of the reported concentrations for PCE and TCE in borehole 50-10131. PCE appears to be decreasing with depth in this borehole, and the overall maximum from all sampling events is near the top of the borehole. TCE results have generally been constant over all depths. The concentrations range between 1.1 and 2.3 ppmv in all samples.

Figures D-27 and D-28 show all of the reported concentrations for PCE and TCE in borehole 50-09100. Except for a few anomalous results in 2001, all the SUMMA analysis appears to show consistent concentrations of PCE in borehole 50-09100. TCE shows a pattern of increasing concentrations with increasing depth in this borehole. Although there is some variability between the results, the maximum concentrations are below 200 ft in this borehole.

Samples were collected at both boreholes in January 2003. To discern any patterns, SUMMA samples were collected, screened, and analyzed at every port in both boreholes. Figures D-29 and D-30 show plots with the Brüel and Krajer (B&K) versus the SUMMA data from borehole 50-09100 for both TCE and PCE. As the plots show, the correlation between the B&K and SUMMA data is not strong.

3.4 Tritium in Pore-Gas Samples

Fifteen samples were collected from tritium probes at MDA C. All fifteen tritium results were reported as detected values. The individual results are presented in Table D-5. Two of the tritium results were a factor of ten higher than the rest of the results. Figure D-31 shows a bubble plot of these tritium results. As the figure illustrates, the two highest results were found north of Pit 6 and south of Pit 6.

4.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all references cited in this appendix. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and the ER ID number, when available. This information also is included in the citations in the text. ER ID numbers are assigned by ENV-ERS to track records associated with the program. These numbers can be used to locate copies of the actual documents at the ENV-ERS Records Processing Facility.

Box, G. E. P., W. G. Hunter, and J. S. Hunter, 1978. *Statistics for Experimenters: An Introduction to Design, Data Analysis, and Model Building*, John Wiley and Sons, New York. (Box et al. 1978, 56653)

Gehan, E. A., "A Generalized Wilcoxian Test for Comparing Singly-Censored Samples," *Biometrika*, Vol. 52, pp. 203–223. (Gehan 1965, 55611)

Gilbert, R. O., 1987. *Statistical Methods for Environmental Pollution Monitoring*, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, New York. (Gilbert 1987, 56179)

Gilbert, R., and J. Simpson, 1991, "Statistical Sampling and Analysis Issues and Needs for Testing Attainment of Background-Based Cleanup Standards at Superfund Sites," in *Proceedings of the Workshop on Superfund Hazardous Waste: Statistical Issues in Characterizing a Site: Protocols, Tools, and Research Needs*, published by Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pennsylvania. (Gilbert and Simpson 1990, 55612)

Keppel, G., 1982. *Design and Analysis: A Researcher's Handbook*, 2nd ed., Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey. (Keppel 1982, 56652)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1995. "Statement of Work–Analytical Support," Revision 2, RFP No. 9-XS1-Q4257, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49738)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), September 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-484, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59730)

Environmental Restoration Project, September 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Canyon Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Draft, Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-UR-98-4847, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Environmental Restoration Project 1998, 59730)



Figure D-1. Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from LANL all horizon background data and surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-2. Bubble plot of lead concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-3. Bubble plot of americium-241 concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C







Figure D-5. Bubble plot of plutonium-239 concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-6 Bubble plot of Aroclor-1254 detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-7 Bubble plot of Aroclor-1260 detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-8 Bubble plot of bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-9. Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from MDA C Qbt 2 and Qbt 3



Figure D-9 (continued).

Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from MDA C Qbt 2 and Qbt 3



Figure D-10. Borehole profile plot for antimony at MDA C



Figure D-11. Borehole profile plot for arsenic at MDA C

,



Figure D-12. Borehole profile plot for barium at MDA C



Figure D-13. Borehole profile plot for copper at MDA C



Figure D-14. Borehole profile plot for cyanide at MDA C



Figure D-15. Borehole profile plot for lead at MDA C

.



Figure D-16. Borehole profile plot for selenium at MDA C



Figure D-17. Borehole profile plot for thallium at MDA C



Concentrations-log transformed (pCi/mI)

Figure D-18. Borehole profile plot for tritium at MDA C



Figure D-19. Borehole profile plot for americium-241 at MDA C



Figure D-20. Borehole profile plot for plutonium-239 at MDA C



Laboratory Key: ATI = circles; ESE = squares; Geotech = triangles

Figure D-21. Borehole profile plot for uranium-235 at MDA C



Figure D-22. Borehole profile plot for acetone at MDA C



Figure D-23. Borehole profile plot for bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate at MDA C



Figure D-24. Borehole profile plot for 1,1-dichloroethene at MDA C



Figure D-25. Pore-gas data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-10131



Figure D-26. Pore-gas data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-10131



Figure D-27. Pore-gas data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-28. Pore-gas data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-29. Correlation plot for B&K and SUMMA data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-30. Correlation plot for B&K and SUMMA data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-31. Bubble plot of tritium from tritium probes at MDA C

Analyte	Gehan p-value	Quantile p-Value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site	Max Background	Above BV? (Y/N)
Antimony	0.94	n/a*	68	135	0.25	1	N
Arsenic	0.99	1	68	150	8	9.3	Ν
Barium	0.99	0.998908	68	173	250	410	N
Beryllium	0.75	0.987015	68	174	1.4	3.95	N
Cadmium	0.94	n/a	68	39	-0.4	2.6	N
Chromium	0.74	0.144962	68	173	18	36.5	N
Lead	<0.05	<0.05	68	173	30	28	Y
Mercury	<0.05	<0.05	10	39	0.1	0.1	N
Nickel	0.60	0.35	68	174	14	29	Ν
Potassium	0.62	1	2	174	1800	6850	Ν
Selenium	0.98	0.99	68	39	1	1.7	N
Silver	n/a	n/a	68	n/a	6	n/a	n/a
Thallium	1	1	68	173	0.21	1	Ν

 Table D-1

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Inorganic Chemicals in Surface Soil and Fill

*n/a = Not applicable.

 Table D-2

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Radionuclides in Surface Soil and Fill

Analyte	Gehan p-value	Quantile p-value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site (pCi/g)	Max Background (pCi/g)	
Americium-241	<0.05	<0.05	68	27	1.017	0.013	
Plutonium-238	<0.05	<0.05	68	56	0.219	0.037	
Plutonium-239	<0.05	<0.05	68	56	10.687	0.055	
Analyte	Gehan p-Value	Quantile p-Value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site - (mg/kg)	Max Background (mg/kg)	Above BV? (Y/N)
-----------	------------------	---------------------	------------------	---------------------------	-----------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------
Aluminum	1	0.99	81	63	7900	8370	Y
Antimony	NR ^a	NR	75	64	11	0.4	Y
Arsenic	0.66	0.17	81	64	9.8	5	Y
Barium	1	0.99	81	63	100	51.6	Y
Beryllium	1	0.99	81	64	1.3	1.8	N
Cadmium	1	1	81	15	0.82	1.5	N
Calcium	1	1	81	64	7390	2230	Y
Chromium	0.99	0.97	81	64	12.7	13	Y
Cobalt	0.99	0.96	81	11	3.8	3.14	Y
Copper	0.83	0.99	81	64	30.7	6.2	Y
Cyanide	n/a ^b	n/a	60	n/a	10.2	n/a	n/a
Iron	0.99	1	81	64	8670	19500	N
Lead	0.99	0.88	81	63	75.2	15.5	Y
Magnesium	0.99	0.99	81	64	2690	2820	N
Manganese	0.99	0.99	81	64	319	752	N
Mercury	n/a	n/a	81	n/a	0.11(U)	n/a	n/a
Nickel	0.54	0.88	81	63	13.2	7	Y
Potassium	1	1	81	75	1000	41360	N
Selenium	NR	NR	81	15	10.5	0.2	Y
Silver	0.55	NR	81	64	0.6	1.9	N
Sodium	1	1	81	64	387	7700	N
Thallium	0.23	0.29	81	64	1.4	1.7	Y
Vanadium	1	0.99	81	64	10.5	21	N
Zinc	0.99	1	81	64	54	65.6	N

 Table D-3

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Inorganic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff

aNR = Not run.

^bn/a = Not applicable.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Acetone	18	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Carbon tetrachloride	18	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Carbon tetrachloride	18	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Carbon tetrachloride	22	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Carbon tetrachloride	23	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Chlorodifluoromethane	49	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Chloroform	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Chloroform	110	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Chloroform	130	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Chloroform	170	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichlorodifluoromethane	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichlorodifluoromethane	86	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	8.5	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	6.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.3	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	14	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	18	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	2.8	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	6.4	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	29	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Methylene chloride	2.9	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Methylene chloride	11	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Methylene chloride	69	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Propanol[2-]	16	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Tetrachloroethene	33	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Tetrachloroethene	51	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Tetrachloroethene	70	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Tetrachloroethene	1200	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Toluene	24	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	26	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	230	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	260	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	22	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	32	None	01/09/03

Table D-4Summary Table for Detected VOCs in Pore Gas

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	52	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	54	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloroethene	760	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloroethene	1100	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloroethene	1400	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloroethene	1600	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichlorofluoromethane	3.7	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichlorofluoromethane	6	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Xylene (Total)	8.9	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Xylene[1,2-]	3.8	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Carbon tetrachloride	49	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Carbon tetrachloride	52	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Carbon tetrachloride	67	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Chloroform	220	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Chloroform	270	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Chloroform	360	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichlorodifluoromethane	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichlorodifluoromethane	150	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	8.3	L	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethene[1,1-]	9.7	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	40	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	52	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	63	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	12	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	21	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	28	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Methylene chloride	11	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Methylene chloride	30	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Tetrachloroethene	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Tetrachloroethene	130	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Tetrachloroethene	180	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	410	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	86	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	110	None	11/26/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloroethene	2700	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloroethene	4000	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloroethene	4400	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Carbon tetrachloride	60	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Carbon tetrachloride	80	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Carbon tetrachloride	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Chloroform	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Chloroform	370	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Dichlorodifluoromethane	110	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Dichlorodifluoromethane	230	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	52	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	72	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	110	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	31	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Methylene chloride	28	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Methylene chloride	54	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Tetrachloroethene	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Tetrachloroethene	240	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Tetrachloroethene	240	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	520	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	60	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	110	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloroethene	3300	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloroethene	6100	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Trichloroethene	9400	None	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Carbon tetrachloride	66	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Carbon tetrachloride	89	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Chloroform	250	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Chloroform	380	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	58	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	84	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	18	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	32	None	08/08/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Methylene chloride	38	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Methylene chloride	57	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Tetrachloroethene	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Tetrachloroethene	230	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	53	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	98	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloroethene	3800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloroethene	5600	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Carbon tetrachloride	68	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Chloroform	260	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	70	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	22	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Methylene chloride	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Tetrachloroethene	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	42	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloroethene	4800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Carbon tetrachloride	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	74	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Methylene chloride	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Tetrachloroethene	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	33	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloroethene	5600	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Carbon tetrachloride	100	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Carbon tetrachloride	110	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Carbon tetrachloride	120	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Chloroform	300	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Chloroform	300	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Chloroform	380	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Dichlorodifluoromethane	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloroethene[1,1-]	48	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	03/26/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	110	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Methylene chloride	240	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Methylene chloride	270	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Methylene chloride	410	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Tetrachloroethene	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Tetrachloroethene	270	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Tetrachloroethene	320	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	180	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	190	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	310	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	44	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	840	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloroethene	8800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloroethene	9100	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloroethene	12000	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Carbon tetrachloride	97	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Chloroform	270	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Dichlorodifluoromethane	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Methylene chloride	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Tetrachloroethene	220	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Trichloroethene	8700	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Acetone	68	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Benzene	4.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Butanone[2-]	32	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Carbon tetrachloride	12	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Carbon tetrachloride	86	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Chloroform	67	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Chloroform	180	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Dichlorodifluoromethane	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	3.8	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	3.7	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	73	None	01/09/03

Table D-4 (continued)

.

.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	14	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Ethanol	42	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Ethylbenzene	3.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Methanol	210	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Methylene chloride	8.6	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Methylene chloride	150	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Propanol[2-]	35	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Tetrachloroethene	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Tetrachloroethene	510	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Toluene	43	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	11	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	83	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	17	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloroethene	680	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Trichloroethene	7000	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Xylene (Total)	13	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Xylene[1,2-]	5	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Carbon tetrachloride	74	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Carbon tetrachloride	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Chloroform	190	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Methylene chloride	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Methylene chloride	560	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Tetrachloroethene	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Tetrachloroethene	210	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	34	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Trichloroethene	7600	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Trichloroethene	13000	None	08/02/00
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Acetone	28	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Butanone[2-]	69	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Carbon tetrachloride	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Carbon tetrachloride	25	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Chloroform	180	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Chloroform	220	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichlorodifluoromethane	34	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	6	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

٠

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.9	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	6.9	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	37	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Methylene chloride	11	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Tetrachloroethene	1400	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Tetrachloroethene	1600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Toluene	98	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	27	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	23	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloroethene	1400	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloroethene	1800	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichlorofluoromethane	6.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.2	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Carbon tetrachloride	24	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Chloroform	340	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	20	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	52	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Ethanol	5700	J-	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Methylene chloride	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Propanol[2-]	220	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Tetrachloroethene	2100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	31	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	28	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloroethene	2300	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Carbon tetrachloride	30	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Chloroform	300	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	19	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.1	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Methylene chloride	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Tetrachloroethene	1600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	35	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	28	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

٠

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Carbon tetrachloride	42	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Chloroform	260	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	71	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Methylene chloride	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Tetrachloroethene	1400	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	48	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	34	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloroethene	2000	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Carbon tetrachloride	29	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Carbon tetrachloride	36	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Chloroform	120	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Chloroform	180	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichlorodifluoromethane	50	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.8	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	12	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	8.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	10	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	43	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Ethanol	35	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Methylene chloride	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Methylene chloride	19	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Tetrachloroethene	600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Tetrachloroethene	1000	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Toluene	42	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	32	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	52	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	21	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	49	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloroethene	1100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloroethene	1600	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichlorofluoromethane	5.4	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.7	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Carbon tetrachloride	61	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Chloroform	160	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	64	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Tetrachloroethene	990	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	51	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	34	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.7	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Carbon tetrachloride	75	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Chloroform	120	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	15	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Methylene chloride	25	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Tetrachloroethene	920	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	41	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	31	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.1	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Carbon tetrachloride	85	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Chloroform	87	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	47	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Tetrachloroethene	800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	32	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	27	None	01/08/03
50 -10 131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloroethene	1800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.3	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Carbon tetrachloride	99	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichlorodifluoromethane	76	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	43	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Tetrachloroethene	800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	28	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.6	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Carbon tetrachloride	67	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichlorodifluoromethane	51	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	7.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	22	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Methylene chloride	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Tetrachloroethene	450	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	15	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloroethene	1100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichlorofluoromethane	5.6	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

Table D-5 Tritium Probe Data at MDA C

Location ID	Sample Depth (ft)	Sample ID	Analyte	Result (pCi/mL)
50-03-21464	2.5	MD50-03-49958	Tritium	111
50-03-21465	2.5	MD50-03-49959	Tritium	8.87
50-03-21466	2.5	MD50-03-49960	Tritium	128
50-03-21467	2.5	MD50-03-49961	Tritium	2500
50-03-21468	2.5	MD50-03-49962	Tritium	36.2
50-03-21469	2.5	MD50-03-49963	Tritium	90.5
50-03-21470	2.5	MD50-03-49964	Tritium	84.2
50-03-21471	2.5	MD50-03-49965	Tritium	246
50-03-21472	2.5	MD50-03-49966	Tritium	1400
50-03-21473	2.5	MD50-03-49967	Tritium	20.2
50-03-21474	2.5	MD50-03-49968	Tritium	12.7
50-03-21475	2.5	MD50-03-49969	Tritium	41
50-03-21476	2.5	MD50-03-49970	Tritium	17.6
50-03-21477	2.5	MD50-03-49971	Tritium	9.93
50-03-21478	2.5	MD50-03-49972	Tritium	23.9

This page intentionally left blank.

•

Appendix E

.

Phase I RFI Data (CD on inside front cover of this report)

List of Tables (on CD)

Table E-1	MDA C Subsurface Data for Inorganic Chemicals	E-1
Table E-2	MDA C Subsurface Data for Organic Chemicals	E-48
Table E-3	MDA C Subsurface Data for Radionuclides	E-276
Table E-4	MDA C Surface Data for Inorganic Chemicals	E-309
Table E-5	MDA C Surface Data for Organic Chemicals	E-328
Table E-6	MDA C Surface Data for Radionuclides	E-463
Table E-7	MDA C Pore-Gas Data for Organic Chemicals	E-483
Table E-8	MDA C Tritium Probe Data	E-536
Table E-9	MDA C Rejected Data from Surface and Subsurface Samples	E-537

Appendix F

Investigation-Derived Waste Management

APPENDIX F INVESTIGATION-DERIVED WASTE MANAGEMENT

This appendix to the work plan describes how investigation-derived waste (IDW) generated during the investigation of Material Disposal Area (MDA) C at Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) will be managed. IDW is solid waste generated as a result of field-investigation activities and may include, but is not limited to, drill cuttings; purge water; contaminated personal protective equipment (PPE), sampling supplies, and plastic; fluids from the decontamination of PPE and sampling equipment; and all other wastes potentially contacting contaminants. IDW generated during the investigation of MDA C will be managed to protect human health and the environment, comply with applicable regulatory requirements, and adhere to Laboratory waste-minimization goals.

All IDW generated during field-investigation activities will be managed in accordance with applicable Environmental Stewardship–Environmental Characterization and Remediation (ENV-ECR) Group standard operating procedures (SOPs). These SOPs incorporate the requirements of all applicable Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) regulations, Department of Energy (DOE) orders, and Laboratory Implementation Requirements (LIRs). The ENV-ECR SOPs applicable to the characterization and management of IDW are

- SOP-1.06, Management of Environmental Restoration Project Waste and
- SOP-1.10, Waste Characterization.

These SOPs are among those applicable to the investigation at MDA C and are available at the following URL: <u>http://erproject.lanl.gov/documents/procedures.html</u>. Before the start of field investigation activities, a Waste Characterization Strategy Form (WCSF) will be prepared and approved per the requirements of SOP-01.10. The WCSF will provide detailed information on IDW characterization, management, containerization, and possible volumes. IDW characterization will be completed by reviewing existing data and/or documentation, by direct sampling of the IDW, and/or by sampling the media being investigated (i.e., surface soil, subsurface soil, etc.). If direct waste characterization sampling is necessary, it will be described in the WCSF.

The Laboratory's 2004 Pollution Prevention Roadmap will be implemented during field investigations at MDA C to minimize waste generation. This plan is updated annually as a requirement of Module VIII of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.

The IDW waste streams associated with the investigation of MDA C are identified in Table F-1 and are summarized below. Table F-1 also summarizes the waste type, estimated volume, method of on-site management, and expected disposition for each of these waste streams.

<u>Drill cuttings</u>. The drill cuttings waste stream will consist of cuttings from all boreholes drilled during field activities. Drill cuttings will be collected and containerized at the point of generation (i.e., at the drill rig). The drill cutting waste stream will be characterized with analytical results by direct sampling of the containerized waste. The maximum detected concentrations of radionuclides will be compared with background/fallout values. If the maximum concentrations are above background/fallout values, the waste cuttings will be designated as low-level radioactive waste (LLW). The total concentrations of toxicity characteristic leaching procedure (TCLP) constituents will be compared with 20 times the TCLP regulatory level. If the total concentrations are less than 20 times the TCLP regulatory level, the waste cuttings will be designated nonhazardous by characteristic. If total concentrations exceed 20 times the TCLP regulatory level, the waste cuttings will be sampled and analyzed using the TCLP to determine if it is hazardous by characteristic. If potential EPA-listed hazardous waste constituents are detected, the Laboratory will conduct a review of historical records and data in an effort to determine whether the source of each constituent was a listed hazardous waste at its point of generation. If the source is

determined to be a listed hazardous waste, the cuttings will be managed as hazardous or mixed waste (depending on the levels of radioactivity). Otherwise, the cuttings will be managed as nonhazardous solid waste or LLW (depending on the levels of radioactivity). Based on the results of previous investigations at MDA C, the Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at Technical Area (TA) 54 or at an off-site disposal facility.

<u>Spent PPE</u>. The spent PPE waste stream will consist of PPE that has potentially contacted contaminated environmental media (i.e., core and/or drill cuttings) and that cannot be decontaminated. The bulk of this waste stream will consist of protective clothing such as coveralls, gloves, and shoe covers. Spent PPE will be collected in containers at personnel decontamination stations. Characterization of this waste stream will be performed through acceptable knowledge of the waste materials, the methods of generation, and the analytical results from the sampling of the environmental media with which the materials were in contact. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site disposal facility.

<u>Disposable sampling supplies</u>. The disposable sampling supplies waste stream will consist of all equipment and materials necessary for collecting samples that come into direct contact with contaminated environmental media and that cannot be decontaminated. This waste stream will consist primarily of paper and plastic items collected in bags at the sampling location and transferred to accumulation drums. This waste stream also includes wastes associated with dry decontamination activities. Characterization of this waste stream will be performed through acceptable knowledge of the waste materials, the methods of generation, and the analytical results from the sampling of the environmental media with which the materials were in contact. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site disposal facility.

<u>Decontamination fluids</u>. The decontamination fluids waste stream will consist of liquid wastes from decontamination activities (i.e., decontamination solutions and rinse waters). Consistent with waste minimization practices, the Laboratory employs dry decontamination methods to the extent possible. If dry decontamination cannot be performed, liquid decontamination wastes will be collected in containers at the point of generation and characterized with analytical results from direct sampling of the containerized waste. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as liquid LLW that will be sent to the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility at TA-50 for disposal.

<u>Spent HEPA Filters</u>. This waste stream consists of spent HEPA filters generated during dust suppression activities while air coring borehole BH09. The spent HEPA filter characteristics will be determined using the data collected during the characterization of the borehole cuttings. The spent HEPA filters will be managed as LLW until data from the borehole cuttings are obtained. The spent HEPA filters will be stored on-site within a 55-gal. drum until final characterization. The spent HEPA filters will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site Laboratory-approved disposal facility.

<u>Empty containers from high explosive (HE) test kits</u>. This waste stream includes plastic containers, glass tubes, or eye droppers containing a sodium azide buffer solution or acetone solutions from HE spot test kits, called DTECH test kits, which use acetone as a solvent and a separate buffer solution containing sodium azide. Any remaining spent acetone or residual sodium azide buffer solution will be managed as described below. All test kit component containers will be fully emptied of their contents as part of the process and will meet the definition of "Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) empty," per 40 CFR 261.7, before being declared as waste. Less than 4 L of waste will be generated for the entire investigation. The empty containers will be managed as empty product containers and disposed of as nonhazardous, nonradioactive solid waste. As a best management practice, the containers that held acetone will be stored separately from those that held sodium azide buffer solution and will be disposed of at a Laboratory-approved industrial waste facility.

<u>Spent acetone with soil from HE test kits</u>. This waste stream consists of spent solvent mixed with soil. Soil screening for HE with DTECH test kits requires using acetone as a solvent to extract the HE compounds from soil. Approximately 20 mL of waste are generated per test. This waste will be characterized using acceptable knowledge of the process that generates the waste and the material used in this process. This waste will be managed as RCRA mixed waste. Acetone, as a spent solvent, is a listed hazardous waste (EPA Hazardous Waste Number F003) and exhibits the characteristic of ignitability (D001); the soil to be tested from boreholes at MDA C is expected to be LLW. This waste will be packaged in a sealed inner container and stored inside a hazardous waste drum within a registered Satellite Accumulation Area (SAA), in accordance with all Laboratory and ENV-ECR Group requirements. The SAA will be located within the fence at MDA C. Disposal of the waste will be at a Laboratory-approved off-site treatment, storage, and disposal facility (TSDF).

<u>Residual sodium azide buffer solution</u>. Approximately 1 mL of residual sodium azide buffer solution may be left over per sample analysis and will be transferred into a 1 L polyethylene bottle. The residual buffer solution will be managed in accordance with 40 CFR Part 261.33(c), whereby the residue in the container carries the hazardous waste listing unless the container is deemed RCRA-empty. The residual sodium azide buffer solution is listed as acutely hazardous waste and will be segregated and stored in a sealed container within a registered SAA in a secure area within the fence at MDA C, pending transportation to and disposal at a Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF.

The selection of waste containers will be based on the appropriate U.S. Department of Transportation requirements, waste types, and estimated volumes of IDW to be generated. Immediately following containerization, each waste container will be individually labeled with a unique identification number and with information regarding waste classification, item(s), radioactivity (if applicable), and date generated. If wastes are pending analytical results to make a final characterization determination, the containers will be labeled as such until analytical results are available. The wastes will be contained in clearly marked and appropriately constructed waste accumulation areas. Waste accumulation area postings, regulated storage duration, and inspection requirements will be based on the type of IDW and its classification. Container and storage requirements will be detailed in the WCSF and approved before the waste is generated.

Waste Stream	Expected Waste Type	Estimated Volume	On-Site Management	Expected Disposition
Drill cuttings ^a	LLW	2060 ft ³ 22 x B-25 boxes	B-25 boxes	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility
Spent PPE	LLW	2 x 55 gal. ^b	Accumulation in 55-gal. drums	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility
Disposable sampling supplies	LLW	3 x 55 gal. ^b	Accumulation in 55-gal. drums	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility
Decontamination fluids	LLW	<55-gal. ^b	Accumulation in 55-gal. drums.	Treatment at the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility at TA-50
Spent HEPA filters	LLW	<55-gal.	Accumulation in 55-gal. drum	Disposal at TA-54, or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility
Empty containers from HE spot test	RCRA-empty	4 L	Accumulation in 5-gal. container	Laboratory-approved industrial waste facility
Spent acetone with soil	RCRA mixed waste	20 mL per test	SSA	Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF
Residual sodium azide buffer solution	EPA Hazardous P105	1 mL per test	SSA	Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF

 Table F-1

 Summary of Estimated IDW Generation and Management

a This waste includes only those cuttings that cannot be returned to the point of origin.

^b Dry decontamination methods will be used to the maximum extent possible and only minimal amounts of decontamination fluids are expected to be generated.

TARGET PAGE

This target page represents media that was not scanned. The original media can be obtained through the Records Processing Facility.

ERID 091493
ER ID # 2005 - 0172
RECORD TYPE: <u>CD</u>
DATE: <u>october 2005</u>
SYMBOL: LA-UR-05-7363
SUBJECT: Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal
Area C. Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009.
at Technical Area 50, Revision 2

ERCIO OPIY93 **E**11-3

÷

LA-UR-05-7363 October 2005 ER2005-0172

Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2

Red-Line Strikeout Version





Los Alamos NM 87545

Disclaimer

This document contains data on radioactive materials, including source, special nuclear, and by-product material. The management of these materials is regulated under the Atomic Energy Act and is specifically excluded from regulation under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act and the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act. Information on radioactive materials and radionuclides, including the results of sampling and analysis of radioactive constituents, is voluntarily provided to the Mexico Environment Department in accordance with U.S. Department of Energy policy.

Prepared by

Environmental Stewardship Division– Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program Risk Reduction and Environmental Stewardship–Remediation Services

Los Alamos National Laboratory, an affirmative action/equal opportunity employer, is operated by the University of California for the United States Department of Energy under contract W-7405-ENG-36.

This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency thereof, nor any of their employees make any warranty, express or implied, or assume any legal liability or responsibility for the use of any apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represent that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government, or any agency thereof or its contractors or subcontractors.

Los Alamos National Laboratory strongly supports academic freedom and a researcher's right to publish; as an institution, however, the Laboratory does not endorse the viewpoint of a publication or guarantee its technical correctness. By acceptance of this article, the publisher recognizes that the U.S. Government retains a nonexclusive, royalty-free license to publish or reproduce the published form of this contribution, or to allow others to do so, for U.S. Government purposes. Los Alamos National Laboratory requests that the publisher identify this article as work performed under the auspices of the U.S. Department of Energy.

Investigation Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, at Technical Area 50, Revision 2

October 2005

Responsible project lead	der:			
Kent Rich	Kat Rie	Project Leader	ENV-ECR	10/20/05
Printed Name	Signature	Title	Organization	Date
Responsible University of	of California representative:			
M David McInroy	Russell	Deputy Program Director	ENV-ERS	10/21/05
Printed Name	Signature	Title	Organization	Date
Responsible DOE repre	Septative:			
David Gregory	France 800 V	Director	DOE-LASO	20/10/05
Printed Name	Signature For	Title	Organization	Date

•

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This investigation work plan presents an approach for characterizing potential contamination at recommendations for investigation activities required to complete the Resource Conservation and Recovery-Act facility investigation (RFI) of Material Disposal Area (MDA) C, Solid Waste Management Unit 50-009, which is located at Technical Area 50 at Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory). The work plan also includes a description of sampling activities and analytical results for historical investigations at MDA C. The investigation activities proposed herein are required under the Compliance Order on Consent and are currently being conducted by the Laboratory's Environmental Stewardship Division_Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program (formerly the Environmental Restoration Project).

The objectives of the investigation activities are designed to complete the determination of the nature and extent of contamination identified during past investigations, including the Phase I Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) fieldwork conducted at MDA C, and to collect additional information on the hydrogeologic properties and other physical characteristics of the vadose zone beneath MDA C. In addition, the objectives of the work plan are to determine the nature and extent of hazardous waste constituent and/or radionuclide releases to the environment identified during the Phase I RFI. The nature and extent of contamination will be determined to be sufficient to support corrective action decisions for MDA C.

Evaluation of environmental data generated during the Phase I RFI consisted of comparisons of site data with background values (BVs) and/or fallout values (FVs) in environmental media, evaluation of correlations among environmental measurements, and spatial plots of contaminant concentrations in surface and subsurface environmental media. The following contaminant releases were identified at MDA C.

- Americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240 were elevated with respect to FVs in surface soil on the northeastern and eastern edges of MDA C.
- Limited evidence indicates that Aroclor-1260 and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate may be elevated locally in the surface soil and the fill above Pit 6.
- Numerous metals were detected above BVs in subsurface tuff in one or more samples, primarily in borehole 50-09109 beneath Pit 6.
- Numerous radionuclides were detected in the subsurface tuff. With the exception of strontium-90 and tritium, these detections occurred primarily below Pit 6.
- Volatile organic compounds (VOCs) were detected in pore-gas samples collected from two monitoring boreholes (50-09100 and 50-10131).
- VOC surface-flux data indicate airborne releases of trichloroethylene and tetrachloroethene near the former Chemical Pit, in a location on the southern edge of Pit 5, and in the western regions of Pits 1 through 4.
- Near-surface tritium pore-gas concentrations indicate releases to the atmosphere from locations north of Pit 6 and in the vicinity of the northern portion of Shaft Group 3.

The Phase | RFI data were evaluated to determine whether additional data are required to complete the characterization of the nature and extent of contamination. Additional data are required to determine the following:

1. the extent of metals, cyanide, and radionuclide contamination in tuff beneath Pit 6;

- 2. the concentrations and spatial extent of VOCs in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff;
- 3. the concentrations and spatial extent of tritium in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff;
- 4. the nature and extent of potential releases of metals, cyanide and radionuclides to tuff beneath Pits 1 through 5, Shaft Groups 1 and 2, and the strontium-90 disposal shaft;
- 5. the extent of radionuclide contamination in surface soil on the eastern boundary of MDA C;
- 6. the presence of perchlorate, nitrate, dioxin, and furan contamination in tuff;
- 7. the presence of perched groundwater beneath MDA C; and
- 8. information on hydrogeologic properties and fracture characteristics to support contaminant transport modeling of the vadose zone at MDA C.

<u>The data requirements, as determined from the historical data review and outlined in this plan, include</u> <u>surface and subsurface sampling to define the lateral and vertical extent of contamination at MDA C. The</u> <u>investigation activities presented in this plan have been designed to address these data requirements.</u> <u>Ten vertical and four angledA total of 42</u> boreholes will be drilled adjacent to <u>er-under-the 7</u> pits and 108 <u>disposal shafts at MDA C. Tuff and subsurface vapor samples will be collected to supplement the Phase I</u> <u>RFI data to define the nature and extent of contamination, determine whether perched groundwater is</u> <u>present, and collect hydrogeologic property data.</u>

1.0	INTRODUCTION				
	1.1	General	Site Information	2	
	1.2	Investiga	ation Objectives	3	
2.0 BACKGROUND					
2.0	21	Oneratio	nnal History		
	22	Land Us		ð	
	2.3	Relation	shin to Other SWMUs and AOCs	4	
	2.0	Contami	inant Transport Mechanisms and Potential Recentors	4	
	2.5	MDA C 1	Waste Inventory	6	
	2.6	Historica	al Releases	0	
	27	Summai	ry of Historical Investigations	0	
		2.7.1	Pre-REL Field Investigations	7	
		272	Phase I RFI Field Investigations	7	
		2.7.3	Phase RFI Results		
	·	2.1.0			
3.0	SITE	CONDITIO	DNS	15	
	3.1	Surface	Conditions	16	
		3.1.1	Soils	16	
		3.1.2	Surface Water	17	
	3.2	Subsurfa	ace Conditions	17	
		3.2.1	Stratigraphy	17	
		3.2.2	Hydrology	20	
			,, , ,		
4.0	SCO	PE OF AC	TIVITIES	23	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C	TIVITIES	23 23	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes	23 23 24	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling	23 23 24 28	
4.0	SCO F 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling	23 23 24 28 28	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling	 23 23 24 28 28 29 	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening	 23 23 24 28 28 29 30 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste	 23 24 28 28 29 30 32 	
4.0	SCO 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites	 23 23 24 28 28 29 30 32 32 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 32 33 	
4.0 5.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE: 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 	
4.0 5.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites NMETHODS S for Drilling and Sampling.	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 34 	
4.0 5.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites ON METHODS is for Drilling and Sampling. Drilling Protocol Collection of Tuff Samples	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 32 33 34 35 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites NMETHODS s for Drilling and Sampling. Drilling Protocol Collection of Tuff Samples Collection of Pore-Gas Samples	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 1 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4	TIVITIES Investigation Activities	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 34 35 36 36 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites DN METHODS is for Drilling and Sampling Drilling Protocol Collection of Tuff Samples Collection of Pore-Gas Samples Borehole Abandonment Equipment Decontamination	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 36 37 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Methods	TIVITIES Investigation Activities Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes Perched Water Sampling Subsurface Vapor Sampling Surface Soil Sampling Field-Screening Investigation-Derived Waste Analytical Suites N METHODS S for Drilling and Sampling Drilling Protocol Collection of Tuff Samples Collection of Pore-Gas Samples Borehole Abandonment. Equipment Decontamination S for Drilling and Sampling BH-09	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 37 37 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1 5.2	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIO Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Methods 5.2.1	TIVITIES	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 36 37 37 37 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1 5.2	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Methods 5.2.1 5.2.2	TIVITIES	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 37 37 37 37 	
4.0	SCOF 4.1 INVE 5.1 5.2	PE OF AC MDA C 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5 4.1.6 4.1.7 STIGATIC Methods 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Methods 5.2.1 5.2.2 5.2.3	TIVITIES	 23 23 24 28 29 30 32 32 33 34 35 36 37 37 37 38 	

	5.3	.3 Surface Sampling		
		5.3.1	Radiological Survey	
		5.3.2	Surface Soil Sampling	
6.0	MONI	TORING	AND SAMPLING PROGRAM	
	6.1	Pore-G	as Sampling	
	6.2	Tritium	in Air Sampling	40
7.0	SCHE	DULE		40
8.0	REFERENCES		41	

Appendixes

Appendix A	Acronyms, Glossary, and Metric Conversion Table
Appendix B	Historical Investigation Report
Appendix C	MDA C Borehole Logs
Appendix D	Statistical Analysis of Chemical Analytical Data from Material Disposal Area C
Appendix E	Phase I RFI Data (CD on inside front cover of this report)
Appendix F	Investigation-Derived Waste Management Plan

List of Figures

Figure 1.1-1	Location of MDA C with respect to Laboratory technical areas and surrounding land holdings	45
Figure 1.1-2	Regional map of MDA C and locations of wells and boreholes for determining stratigraphy at MDA C	46
Figure 1.1-3	Locations of pits and shafts at MDA C	47
Figure 1.1-4	Thickness of fill material at MDA C, estimated by GPR survey	48
Figure 2.3-1	SWMUs and AOCs near MDA C	49
Figure 2.4-1	Locations of canyons adjacent to MDA C and regional well R-14	50
Figure 3.2-1	Hydrogeologic cross section through Pajarito Plateau in the vicinity of MDA C along	- 4
		51
Figure 3.2-2	Generalized stratigraphy of Bandelier Tuff at MDA C	52
Figure 3.2-3	Schematic of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau	53
Figure 3.2-4	Water table elevations at the Laboratory	54
Figure 4.1-1	Location of proposed boreholes at MDA C	55
Figure 5.2-1	MDA C perched groundwater flowchart	56
Figure 6.1-1	General diagram for construction of a vapor-monitoring borehole	57

List of Tables

Table 2.1-1	Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C	59
Table 2.7-1	Summary of RFI Field Sampling Results for Subsurface Core Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis	59
Table 2.7-2	Summary of Maximum Depth of Detections for Inorganic Chemicals and Radionuclides in Phase RFI Boreholes at MDA C	60
Table 4.1-1	Summary of Proposed Borehole Sampling	61
Table 4.1-2	Summary of Radiological Field Screening Results for Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis of Radionuclides	62
Table 5.0-1	Brief Description of Field Investigation Methods	63

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory) is a multidisciplinary research facility owned by the Department of Energy (DOE) and managed by the University of California (UC). The Laboratory is located in north-central New Mexico approximately 60 mi northeast of Albuquerque and 20 mi northwest of Santa Fe. The Laboratory covers 40 mi² of the Pajarito Plateau, which consists of a series of finger-like mesas separated by deep canyons containing perennial and intermittent streams running from west to east. Mesa tops range in elevation between 6200 ft and 7800 ft above sea level.

The Laboratory's <u>Risk Reduction and</u>-Environmental Stewardship–<u>Environmental</u> Remediation Services (<u>RRESENV-E</u>RS) <u>projectProgram</u>, formerly the Environmental Restoration (ER) Project, is participating in a national effort by the DOE to clean up sites and facilities formerly involved in weapons research and production. The goal of the <u>RRESENV-E</u>RS Program is to ensure that past operations under the DOE do not threaten human or environmental health and safety in and around Los Alamos County, New Mexico. To achieve this goal, the <u>RRESENV-E</u>RS Program is currently investigating sites potentially contaminated by past Laboratory operations. The sites under investigation are designated as either solid waste management units (SWMUs) or areas of concern (AOCs).

The SWMU addressed in this investigation work plan, SWMU 50-009, also referred to as Material Disposal Area (MDA) C, contains both hazardous and radioactive components. Depending on the type(s) of contaminant(s) present and the history of a site, either the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) or the DOE has administrative authority over work performed by the <u>the RRESENV-ERS</u> Program Program at the site. Under the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act, NMED has authority over cleanup of sites with hazardous waste or certain hazardous constituents, including the hazardous waste portion of mixed waste (i.e., waste contaminated with both radioactive and hazardous constituents). The DOE has authority over cleanup of sites with radioactive contamination. Radionuclides are regulated under DOE Order 5400.5, "Radiation Protection of the Public and the Environment," and DOE Order 435.1, "Radioactive Waste Management."

<u>Corrective actions at the Laboratory are subject to the Compliance Order on Consent (hereafter, the</u> <u>Consent Order) entered into on March 1, 2005, by NMED, DOE, the Regents of the University of</u> <u>California, and the State of New Mexico Attorney General. The Consent Order was drafted pursuant to</u> <u>the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act, New Mexico Statutes Annotated (NMSA) 1978, Section 74-4-10,</u> <u>and the New Mexico Solid Waste Act, NMSA 1978, Section 74-9-36(D). This investigation work plan</u> (hereafter, the work plan) <u>describes proposed activities to be executed and completed to meet the</u> <u>requirements of the Consent Order for investigation of MDA C.</u>

The NMED enforces the Hazardous and Solid Waste Amendments (HSWA) Module of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit, hereafter referred to as Module VIII. Module VIII specifies the conditions and requirements for investigation and cleanup activities at the Laboratory. The US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) issued Module VIII on May 23, 1990, and revised it on May-19, 1994 (EPA 1990, 01585; EPA-1994, 44146). NMED is currently revising the Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.

In accordance with Module VIII, the nature and extent of releases of hazardous waste or hazardous constituents are determined through the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) process.

<u>ENV-ERS</u> Program <u>submitted the MDA C work plan to NMED on July 31, 2003, for review and written</u> <u>approval.</u> <u>The work plan</u> was disapproved by NMED <u>in a letter dated September 4, 2003.</u> A <u>revised work plan (Revision 1)</u> was submitted <u>to the NMED on November 7, 2003, and a second notice</u> of deficiency was issued by the NMED on December 16, 2003. The ENV-ERS Program submitted a response to the second notice of deficiency on January 23, 2004, which included updated pages to the revision. The work plan was approved with modifications by NMED on April 6, 2005. This second revision of the work plan incorporates the modifications required in the April 6, 2005, letter and is being reissued in its entirety.

1.1 General Site Information

Material Disposal Area (MDA) C is located in the east-central portion of the Laboratory on a mesa at the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 1.1-1). MDA C is an 11.8-acre fenced, radiologically controlled area containing 7 subsurface disposal pits and 108 shafts of various dimensions. It is located near the west end of Mesita del Buey, a mesa located primarily between Mortandad and Pajarito Canyons. Technical Area (TA-) 55 (the plutonium-processing facility); TA-42 (former incinerator site within the boundaries of TA-55); TA-50 (the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility [RLWTF]), TA-52 (office and laboratory facilities); TA-62 (maintenance shop and office trailers); and TA-35 (formerly used for radionuclide research, currently the center for laser technology, optics, and nuclear safeguards) are also located on Mesita del Buey. Figures 1.1-1 and 1.1-2 show the location of MDA C and other TAs on Mesita del Buey. Figure 1.1-3 shows the locations of the pits and shafts as well as other site surface features and topographical contours.

The depths of 7 pits at MDA C range from 12 to 25 ft below the original ground surface, and the depths of 108 shafts range from 10 to 25 ft below the original ground surface, i.e., before a cover was placed over the site in 1984. The pits and shafts are constructed in the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, a consolidated tuff unit with relatively numerous fractures. The regional aquifer is estimated to be approximately 1300 ft deep based on data from other wells at the Laboratory and the predictions of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599). The topography of MDA C is relatively flat, although the slope steepens to the north and where the northeast corner of MDA C abuts the south wall of Ten Site Canyon.

Historically, MDA C was used for disposing of solids and liquids including uncontaminated classified wastes, hazardous chemicals, and radionuclides. Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (LASL) engineering drawings ENG-R-1264 (LASL 1970, 76047) and ENG-R-4459 (LASL 1974, 38446) were used to locate the pits and shafts. Two geophysical surveys verified the general location and horizontal dimensions of the disposal pits (AGS 2001, 73710; AGS 2002, 73711) and the depth of cover thickness, although the pit boundaries inferred from the geophysical investigation did not exactly match those shown on the engineering drawings. The depth of cover materials across MDA C was investigated using ground-penetrating radar (GPR) in 2001 (AGS 2001, 73710). The cover thickness over Pits 1 through 6 ranges from approximately 2.5 ft to about 8 ft. However, the cover thickness over Shaft Groups 2 and 3, the western ends of Pits 1 through 4, and the Chemical Pit was estimated to be less than 1 ft. The current thickness of cover materials at MDA C is illustrated in Figure 1.1-4. The depths of the shafts and pits were documented in the approved work plan for operable unit (OU) 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672) and were based on historical documents, but the elevation data were not documented. Subsequent additions of cover material have increased the elevation across the site. The elevation of the shafts and pits at the time of excavation was estimated from the tuff/soil interface logged in the 1995 Phase I RFI borehole logs.

This work plan presents the results of historical investigations (including the Phase I Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) of MDA C and presents recommendations for additional activities required to complete the investigation of MDA C. It includes information on the site background, the site conditions, the scope of activities to complete the investigation, the investigation methods, and the anticipated schedule for completing the field activities.
Appendix A includes a list of acronyms, defines terms used in this report, and presents a table with metric-to-U.S. customary conversions. Appendix B describes the historical investigations, including Phase I RFI activities and analytical results for MDA C. Appendix C contains the borehole logs from Phase I RFI drilling activities. Appendix D describes statistical analyses to support data interpretation. Appendix E provides the Phase I RFI data. Appendix F describes the management of investigation-derived wastes. The entire contents of this work plan is included on a CD on the inside front cover of this report.

1.2 Investigation Objectives

The objectives of the MDA C investigation work plan are to

- present the current knowledge of the nature and extent of hazardous waste constituents and/or radionuclide releases to the environment based on existing data, including those collected during the Phase I RFI;
- establish the rationale for collecting and analyzing additional data, including justifications for deviating from the scope of work presented in the November 26, 2002, Order issued by NMED to DOE and UC; and
- identify appropriate methods and protocols for collecting, analyzing, and evaluating data to finalize the characterization of MDA C.

The former ER Project and the <u>RRESENV-ERS</u> Program conducted Phase I RFI fieldwork at MDA C from 1993 to 2003. The results of these investigations are summarized in an historical investigation report (HIR) in Appendix B of this work plan. Based on an evaluation of existing environmental data collected at MDA C, several data requirements were identified that must be addressed to define the nature and extent of contamination in the environment to support corrective action decisions and to evaluate risks to potential human and ecological receptors. These additional data requirements are described in Section 2 of this work plan.

2.0 MDA-G-BACKGROUND

2.1 Operational History

MDA C is a decommissioned material disposal area established to replace MDA B at TA-21 as a disposal area for Laboratory-derived waste. MDA C operated from May 1948 to April 1974 but received waste only intermittently from 1968 until it was decommissioned in 1974. Wastes disposed of at MDA C consisted of liquids, solids, and <u>containerized gases</u> generated from a broad range of nuclear energy research and development activities conducted at the Laboratory. These wastes include uncontaminated classified materials, metals, hazardous materials, and radioactively contaminated materials. Historical reports (Rogers 1977, 05707) indicate it was common practice for chemicals to be burned in the chemical disposal pit at MDA C. A chronology of the major events pertinent to MDA C is presented in Table 2-9 of the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-49).

At MDA C, 7 pits and 108 shafts were excavated into the overlying soil and unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff (Figure 1.1-3). The pits and shafts were unlined except for 10 shafts in Shaft Group 3 that were lined with concrete. After each pit or shaft was filled with waste, it was backfilled to ground level with crushed tuff. Once the disposal shafts were filled, they were sealed with concrete. The dimensions and operational dates of the pits and shafts are listed in Table 2.1-1.

2.2 Land Use

MDA C is located in an industrial area currently used for Laboratory waste management. The Laboratory does not anticipate that the land use at TA-50 and the surrounding TAs will change in the foreseeable future. Public access to the site is restricted by fencing, locked gates, and restricted access to Pajarito Road. Under present-day conditions, only Laboratory employees or contractors may enter the site for management operations (such as emplacing erosion controls) or collecting environmental samples.

2.3 Relationship to Other SWMUs and AOCs

SWMU 50-006(a) is located directly north of Pit 5 at the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 2.3-1). SWMU 50-006(a) includes the area affected by two accidental operational releases of untreated radioactive wastes and unknown chemicals in 1974. The outfall area was partially remediated in 1981 by the removal of 70 m³ of contaminated soil. Although SWMU 50-006(a) has impacted Ten Site Canyon, the release did not affect MDA C since the SWMU is located downgradient from MDA C.

Emissions from exhaust stacks at a number of the buildings at TA-50 were designated as SWMU 50-006(c) (Figure 2.3-1). Radioactive emissions from these stacks may potentially have been deposited on surface soils within TA-50, including MDA C. Any surface contamination that may have deposited on MDA C related to stack emissions would be accounted for in the surface soil samples collected during the Phase I RFI.

The other SWMUs within TA-50 include two areas of active underground tanks [SWMUs 50-002(a) and 50-002(c) and Consolidated Unit 50-004(a)-00], a decommissioned aboveground tank [50-002(d)], a decommissioned septic system [SWMU 50-011(a)], a number of storage areas [SWMUs 50-003(a), (b), (c), (d) and (e)], an active underground drainage system [SWMU 50-001(b)], and decommissioned waste lines and tanks [Consolidated Unit 50-004(a)-00] (Figure 2.3-1). These SWMUs lie 4 to 25 ft below grade and no viable transport pathways for releases related to these SWMUs exist that can affect MDA C.

The only SWMU and/or AOC within close proximity that potentially could have affected MDA C is SWMU-50-006(c). SWMU 50-006(c) refers to surface soil contamination from radioactive contaminants (primarily isotopes of plutonium and americium) deposited by historical stack emissions from operations at TA-50. Based on the Phase I RFI data for MDA C and adjacent SWMUs at TA-50 and TA-35, the only areas within close proximity that may have been affected by MDA C is Ten Site Canyon, which is considered an AOC. Eroded surface soils from MDA C, in addition to soils and contaminant releases from other SWMUs and/or AOCs at TA-50 and other TAs, have been deposited in the canyon bottom and stream banks (Nyhan et al. 1978, 05702).

2.4 Contaminant Transport Mechanisms and Potential Receptors

The inventory of wastes disposed of at MDA C includes radionuclides, metals, and organic chemicals. The relevant release and transport processes associated with these wastes are a function of chemicalspecific properties, the physical form and/or container associated with a waste, and the nature of the transport process. The transport of tritium and volatile organic chemicals (VOCs), for example, occurs primarily in the gas phase and by diffusion or advection in air. Relatively water-soluble contaminants, primarily certain metals and radionuclides, are susceptible to release and transport by infiltration of water through the interred wastes. These contaminants can also be associated with a higher likelihood of transport by root uptake of grasses, shrubs, and trees. Strontium-90 is a good example of such a contaminant. Contaminants with relatively low water solubility, including organic chemicals such as Aroclors, are likely to be released from subsurface wastes only by some physical disturbance, such as excavation by burrowing animals. The primary potential release and transport mechanisms for contaminants in subsurface wastes at MDA C include the following.

- Volatilization, diffusion, and dispersion in air. Gas or vapor-phase contaminants diffuse from waste and mix with air in the shafts or pits, then diffuse through the air-filled pores in the subsurface rock. Migration of gas- or vapor-phase contaminants from tuff into ambient air may occur by diffusion or by advection driven by barometric pressure changes.
- Dissolution and advective transport in water. Rain or melting snow on the surface moves down through the shafts and pits, dissolves contaminants, and slowly transports dissolved contaminants through the subsurface rock. Transport in tuff may be facilitated by the presence of fractures, particularly when the fractures have coatings with low conductivity or when sufficient liquid saturates the matrix adjacent to the fracture where flow occurs.
- Biotic perturbation and translocation of contaminants in subsurface wastes. Plants grow into the
 waste and incorporate contaminants into their surface biomass; contaminants are deposited onto
 the soil surface as biomass decays. Burrowing animals excavate contaminated wastes and
 release them onto the soil surface as burrow spoils. Surface contamination may then be
 transported back into the subsurface by burrow collapse or dissolution in surface water infiltrating
 the soil or be transported away from the site by suspension in air or surface water runoff.

In addition to the processes described above, which were discussed in the context of buried wastes, contaminants may also have impacted environmental media at MDA C from releases that occurred during its operation. Dissolution of contaminants in infiltrating water, for example, may have been more prevalent during site operations when pits and shafts were open for disposals. Currently, two release mechanisms are inactive at MDA C but may have contributed to existing contamination in environmental media:

- Operational releases. Contaminants may have been released to surface soil during the period when wastes were actively disposed at MDA C. Fires in the disposal pits at MDA C have been recorded (LANL 1992, 07672) and may have released contamination to surface soils and air.
- Erosion before installation of the existing cover. The emplacement of a cover over MDA C in 1984 may have been instigated by erosion of the native cover before that time. Waste materials were reportedly exposed on the ground surface in the area of Pit 5 before the crushed tuff and fill cover were emplaced in 1984 (LANL 1992, 07672).

Phase I RFI data collection activities occurred over the past 10 yr at MDA C. Site conditions have been relatively constant over this period, such that potential temporal changes in the concentrations of contaminants in environmental media are expected to be negligible. One exception may be the presence of locally elevated rates of water infiltration caused by surface depressions related to subsidence within MDA C. Subsidence has been observed above Pit 6 in a location coincident with a surface runoff channel. The subsidence has been repaired.

Receptors potentially exposed to contamination from MDA C include site workers at MDA C and TA-50 and biota at the site. Potentially, site workers may be exposed to contaminants by inadvertent soil ingestion, inhalation of suspended soil (dust), dermal absorption from soil on the skin, and external irradiation. Inhalation of gas-phase contaminants such as tritium and/or VOCs emanating from the site into the atmosphere is also a possible source of exposure. Ecological receptors may be exposed by these pathways as well as by root uptake and the food web; in addition, these receptors may be exposed to higher concentrations of vapor-phase contaminants in subsurface burrows.

It is possible for plant roots and burrowing animals to penetrate the existing cover and come in contact with subsurface contamination. Site inspections have revealed that rodent and ant burrow spoils contain crushed tuff material that differs from surface soils. Grasses, trees, and shrubs are also present or have historically been present across MDA C. Results of recent sampling of burrow spoils and small ponderosa pines within MDA C (Appendix B) will be reported in the MDA C investigation report.

A perched aquifer was not encountered nor is suspected beneath Mesita del Buey at MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). No perched water was observed in 316 ft of drilling in the deepest borehole (borehole 50-09100, Appendix C). No perched water was observed in 700 ft of drilling in the nearby borehole SHB-1 or in regional well R-14 (Figure 2.4-1). Therefore, the potential for exposure of receptors through a water-mediated pathway is unlikely. Data from other wells at the Laboratory and predictions of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau place the regional aquifer at a depth of 1300 ft below MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). Because of the depth to the aquifer and the low moisture content (1%-10% gravimetric moisture content) of the vadose zone, it is unlikely that contamination at MDA C could reach the regional aquifer in the near future. However, contaminants from MDA C have the potential to reach groundwater, and this pathway will be investigated and evaluated for present-day risk in the MDA C investigation report.

2.5 MDA C Waste Inventory

The waste disposal records for MDA C are contained in a series of disposal logbooks (LASŁ 1948–1969, 76035). The radioactive waste disposal records provide sufficient detail to determine the location, type, and volume of the waste disposed of and to estimate the number of curies present in specific pits and shafts (Appendix B). However, little data exist on the volume of hazardous constituents disposed of at MDA C. The description of waste items disposed of at MDA C is based on information provided in Section 2.3 of the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, pp. 2-51 to 2-57) and is summarized in Appendix B of this work plan.

2.6 Historical Releases

The results of historical investigations indicate contaminants have been released to environmental media as a direct consequence of disposal activities. Between 1976 and 1983, analysis of soil and vegetation samples from MDA C "confirmed the presence of pCi/g levels of radionuclides in localized areas" (LANL 1992, 07672, Section 2.3.2.2.1). Wastes in some pits (especially in Pit 5 on the north side of MDA C) were exposed at the ground surface as a result of natural degradation or erosion of the shallow soil covers. Additionally, anecdotal information related in the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 states, "chemical wastes were responsible for many fires at Areas B and C" (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-54). It is possible that fires served as a vehicle of contaminant transport from open pits and/or shafts to the surrounding surface soil.

In 1984, additional crushed tuff was placed over contaminated soil on the surface of MDA C. Historical documents report that approximately 1.5 ft of crushed tuff, followed by 0.5 to 3 ft of topsoil, was placed over existing cover material (LANL 1992, 07672). The 2001 geophysical survey of MDA C (Appendix B) indicates the existing cover thickness across the site ranges from a minimum of 0.0 ft to 8.8 ft, with a mean value of 3.4 ft (Figure 1.1-4). The only portion of MDA C where additional cover was not placed was the northeast corner of the site where no pits or shafts are located. The isotopic plutonium and americium-241 concentrations detected in surface soils in the northeast portion of the site measured during Phase I RFI resulted in part from windborne deposition of contamination released during waste disposal activities and from the deposition of historical stack emissions from operations at TA-50.

2.7 Summary of Historical Investigations

2.7.1 Pre-RFI Field Investigations

Sampling and analysis activities to ascertain the presence and scale of potential environmental contamination at MDA C began after the facility was decommissioned in 1974. Radiation surveys of site soils and vegetation using field instrumentation were conducted from 1976 through 1984 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57). Following the placement of crushed tuff and cover material over MDA C in 1984, additional field surveys were conducted and supplemented with off-site contract laboratory analyses of radionuclides in soils and vegetation in 1985 and 1986 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-59). These investigations and the associated findings are described in the HIR (Section B-1 of Appendix B) and in the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672).

2.7.2 Phase I RFI Field Investigations

Phase I RFI activities included sampling of surface soil, subsurface tuff, and pore-gas. Surface sampling activities conducted in 1993 included a radiation survey conducted on a 60- by 60-ft grid and 203 0–6-in. surface samples of soil or tuff collected across the grid. All surface samples were field-screened for radioactivity. One hundred twenty-two samples were submitted to a mobile analytical laboratory for analysis of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Sixty-eight surface samples were analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory for target analyte list (TAL) metals, radionuclides, and semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs). Fifty-nine of these samples were also analyzed for PCBs and nine surface samples were analyzed for VOCs. Phase I RFI surface sample results are reviewed and interpreted in Section 2.7.3 of this work plan; the data are summarized in Appendix B and included on a data CD (Appendix E) attached to the inside front cover of this report.

A total of 390 subsurface samples were collected in 1995 and 1996 from two vertical and nine angled boreholes drilled to depths ranging from 77 to 316 ft below ground surface (bgs). The subsurface samples were field-screened at approximately 5-ft intervals for radioactivity, high explosives (HE) and VOCs and submitted to a mobile radiological analysis laboratory. Samples were collected at approximately 20-ft intervals and submitted for off-site contract laboratory analysis for TAL metals and cyanide, radionuclides, and SVOCs. With the exception of samples from boreholes 50-09100 and 50-09102, 24 subsurface samples were also analyzed for VOCs and PCBs/pesticides.

In 1996, 15 additional samples were collected from curated borehole cores, in response to a request from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (Neleigh 1995, 55112). These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of inorganic chemicals (excluding cyanide and mercury since the holding times had lapsed) and radionuclides (except tritium). However, based on the core collection dates and the actual dates the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals. Therefore, these results are provided only for the purpose of comparison. Because the holding times for PCBs, VOCs, SVOCs, and tritium had been exceeded, curated core samples were not analyzed for these analytes. Phase I RFI subsurface results are reviewed in Section 2.7.3 and summarized in Appendix B (Section B-2.0).

Ten of the 11 boreholes were backfilled and abandoned after the 1995 fieldwork. One vertical borehole (50-09100) was capped after the 1995 fieldwork and subsequently completed in 2000 as a vapor monitoring well with ten sampling ports. A second vertical borehole (50-10131) was drilled as a vapor monitoring well in 2001. Pore-gas samples of VOCs were collected quarterly from selected ports in these boreholes in 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2003. Surface-flux measurements of VOCs were conducted in 2000 at 101 locations. Near-surface tritium soil gas concentrations were measured at 15 locations at MDA C in

February 2003. Phase I RFI pore-gas and surface-flux results are reviewed in Section 2.7.3 and in Appendix B.

Terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and GPR data were gathered during two geophysical surveys at MDA C conducted in 2001 and 2002 (Appendix B, Section B-2.1.1) to confirm the general location of the disposal units, confirm that Pits 1 through 5 do not extend east or south past the MDA C fence line and to map the thickness of cover materials across the site. Sufficient anomalies were detected in the area of Pits 1 through 5 to infer general pit boundaries; however, the anomalies extend over the reported width of the pits, making it difficult to distinguish the boundaries between the pits. No clear anomalies were observed to indicate the boundaries of Pit 6 or the Chemical Pit.

In January 2003, ant mounds and animal burrows were field-screeened for radionuclides (gross alpha and gross beta) to select sampling locations. Samples of conifer needles from 16 trees and soil from smallmammal burrow spoils and ant mounds (29) were collected in February 2003 and submitted for analysis of gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation. The purpose of this sampling was to determine if plants or animals were transporting contaminants from buried wastes to the ground surface. The results of the February 2003 biota sampling will be presented in the MDA C investigation report.

2.7.3 Phase | RFI Results

Based on the results of Phase I RFI activities, the following conclusions can be made regarding the nature and extent of contamination at MDA C.

- Releases of radionuclides to historical surface soils were largely covered with crushed tuff in 1984. Elevated concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium in surface soils in the northeast area of MDA C were probably related to releases from MDA C before crushed tuff was emplaced on the surface of the site in 1984. The extent of current surface radionuclide contamination has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.
- 2. Lead and silver were the only metals detected at concentrations above their respective BVs in surface soil and fill. Statistical analyses presented in Appendix D indicate that the range of values is almost identical to background. Sporadic detects of SVOCs and Aroclor-1254 and Aroclor-1260 were found, but no defined pattern and no evidence for a widespread release of organic chemicals from MDA C were determined. The extent of current surface inorganic and organic chemical contamination has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.
- Concentrations of specific metals (including barium, copper, and lead) and radionuclides (strontium-90 and americium-241) in tuff beneath disposal pits indicated that contamination migrated from disposal pits into underlying rock. The extent of subsurface contamination has not been defined and cannot support corrective-action decisions.
- 4. Tritium and VOC contamination (primarily trichloroethylene [TCE], tetrachloroethene [PCE], and 1,1,1-trichloroethane [TCA]) exists in subsurface pore gas; however, the vertical and horizontal extent of this contamination has not been sufficiently defined and cannot support corrective-action decisions.
- 5. Surface flux of VOCs and near-surface tritium soil-gas concentrations indicated localized areas where releases to the atmosphere occurred.

A detailed review of the Phase | RFI data is presented in Section B-3 of Appendix B. Phase I RFI data are presented in Appendix E (on a CD attached to the inside front cover of this report).

2.7.3.1 Field Screening Results

Screening of Core Samples

The information presented in Section B-2 of the HIR is summarized and interpreted in this section to describe the effectiveness of field-screening during the Phase I RFI and its applicability during future investigation activities.

Subsurface samples collected during the Phase I RFI were screened in the field for HE using a spot-test kit, alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity using field-survey meters, and VOCs using a photoionization detector (PID). The field-screening results for HE, radionuclides, and VOCs indicated that the concentrations of contaminants in the subsurface at MDA C were sufficiently low such that field-screening was ineffective for the purpose of identifying samples for laboratory analysis.

During the Phase I RFI, 332 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for HE using a spot test procedure. No HE was detected in any of these samples.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and 67 of these samples were submitted for laboratory analysis of radionuclides. The results of the screening analyses are summarized in Table B-18. Forty-three of these 67 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium within the range of local BVs. The remaining 24 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium above local BVs. The Phase I field-screening results summarized in Table 2.7-1 indicate that there was no significant difference in field-screening results for radionuclide samples within and above local BVs.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for VOCs by surveying the surface of each core sample with a PID having an 11.7 eV lamp. No VOCs were detected by the PID in any of the samples. Although VOC data were reported for tuff samples, these data are of little value because tuff does not effectively adsorb VOCs and is, therefore, a poor sample matrix for VOCs. In the subsurface, VOCs exist primarily in the gas phase because of the low absorptive capacity of the tuff, and they cannot be detected in the field by a PID. The results of RFIs conducted at other MDAs since 1995 have shown that it is necessary to sample pore gas instead of tuff to determine the nature and extent of VOCs in subsurface tuff.

2.7.3.2 Data Interpretation and Identification of Investigation Scope

Information presented in Sections B-1, B-2, and B-3 of the HIR is summarized and interpreted in this section to describe the current understanding of the nature and extent of environmental contamination at MDA C.

Interpretation of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Data

Metals: Lead and silver were the only metals detected at concentrations above their respective BVs in the surface soil and fill. Silver was detected above the BV of 1.0 mg/kg in two of the 68 samples. Lead, detected above its BV at a frequency of about 13%, has the highest concentrations along the southeast portion of the site. The maximum lead concentration (30 mg/kg) was detected in a sample collected from a location west of Shaft Group 3 and Pits 1 and 2 and south of Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit and is only slightly above the BV (22.3 mg/kg). The box plot of the site surface soil and background soil data for lead (Figure D-15) shows the range of concentrations in the two data sets is almost identical. These findings indicate that the slightly higher site concentrations of lead are most likely related to characteristics of the

fill material, natural variability, and the proximity of MDA C to roadways and parking areas. Present-day concentrations of metals in surface soil at MDA C do not indicate a release of metals from MDA C has occurred to the surface.

Radionuclides: Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, -240, thorium-232, tritium, and uranium-238 were detected above their respective BVs in at least one surface sample. The highest concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240 were detected in surface samples collected in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C. Cover materials placed over the surface of MDA C in 1984 did not extend to this area of the site (Figure B-6). These findings indicate that the elevated concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium in surface soils are related to releases during historical MDA C site operations and/or from the deposition of historical airborne emissions from operations at TA-50. Concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238 and plutonium-239, -240 are comparable to the results from surface samples collected near the northeast corner of MDA C during the 1993 RFI of atmospheric releases [SWMU 50-006(c), LANL 1995, 49925, pp. 24-29.1. The nature and extent of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium contamination in surface soils in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C has not been defined. Uranium-238 was detected above the BV in only one of 68 surface samples (2.45 pCi/g), which is slightly higher than its BV (2.29 pCi/g). Thorium-232 was detected above its BV (2.33 pCi/g) in 15 of 68 samples, with the maximum concentrations approximately twice the BV. Spatial patterns do not indicate any release of these isotopes to surface soils at MDA C.

Organic Chemicals: No consistent spatial pattern among the detected concentrations of organic chemicals in surface soil and fill at MDA C was determined. Acenaphthene and pentachlorophenol were detected only once in two different samples collected on the south side of MDA C. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected in two fill samples in the northwest part of MDA C. As with bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, Aroclor-1260 was detected in four of the 43 samples collected in the northwest portion of MDA C, while Aroclor-1254 was detected in two samples from the southeastern portion of the site and in a single sample at the highest concentration collected from a central location adjacent to Pit 2. The results of mobile laboratory analysis for PCBs showed four detections of Aroclor-1260, all above Pit 6 in the northwest corner of the site and no detections of Aroclor-1254. The detection of Aroclor-1260 in eight samples (four fixed laboratory and four mobile laboratory) and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate in two samples in the same general location may indicate a localized release from Pit 6 to surface soil during historic site operations. The nature and extent of organic chemicals present in surface soils at MDA C has been sufficiently defined to support corrective-action decisions.

Nature and Extent of Surface Soil and Fill Contamination

An evaluation of the metals, radionuclide, and organic chemical Phase I RFI data for surface soil and fill at MDA C does not reveal any data needs to define the nature and extent of contamination within the MDA C boundary. A release of radionuclides, including americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239, -240, was identified in the northeast region of MDA C. This release was probably associated with historical site operations and/or with the deposition of air-borne emissions from historic operations at TA-50 rather than from the more recent transport of contamination from wastes buried in the disposal units. Additional surface sampling is proposed along the eastern boundary of MDA C to define the extent of radionuclide contamination. A release of Aroclor-1260 and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate may have occurred in the area of Pit 6 during operation of the site. The detected concentrations of these chemicals are bounded by other soil and fill samples where they were not detected; therefore, the spatial extent of potential surface releases from MDA C has been sufficiently defined by the Phase I RFI data to support corrective-action decisions.

Interpretation of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Data

Metals: A number of metals were detected above their respective BVs in Phase I RFI tuff samples collected at MDA C. Aluminum, beryllium, calcium, chromium, cobalt, magnesium, and nickel were detected above BV in only one sample. Antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, and thallium were detected in two or more samples above their BVs. Of these metals, cyanide and lead were detected above BVs with the greatest frequency. The greatest depth at which metals were detected in the subsurface at MDA C was 83.4 ft bgs in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09106. Metals were detected above BVs in the samples collected from the bottom of two boreholes, vertical borehole 50-09104 adjacent to the southern boundary of Pit 1 and borehole 50-09106, which was angled beneath the north end of Shaft Group 3 and the west end of Pit 4. Plots of the analytical results for metals detected in two or more samples above their BVs are presented in Figures D-10 to D-17.

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to or beneath Pit 5 include 50-09100 and 50-09102, both located north of the pit. Cyanide was detected at a concentration of 0.53 mg/kg in a sample collected from a depth of 43.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100; however, there is no BV for cyanide. Cyanide was not detected in any subsequent samples from borehole 50-09100. No other metals were detected above BVs in either borehole (Table 2.7-2).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to Pits 1 through 4 and Shaft Groups 1 through 3 include 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105 and 50-09106. Cyanide was detected in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09104 (sample ID 0550-95-0099) at a concentration of 0.26 mg/kg and in samples collected from four of the five previous depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). In addition, arsenic, beryllium, copper, and thallium were detected in single samples from borehole 50-09104, and lead was detected above background in two consecutive samples from the sample borehole. Thallium was detected in the bottom sample from borehole 50-09106 (sample ID 0550-95-0071) at a concentration of 1.2 mg/kg; lead was the only other metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, and arsenic was the only metal detected in borehole 50-09103, 50-09105, and 50-09106 indicate releases of metals to tuff have occurred from several of the pits and shafts located in the eastern portion of MDA C; however, the nature and extent of these releases have not been determined, except for the area adjacent to and beneath the northeast area of Pit 5 (Table 2.7-2, Table B-16, and Appendix D).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected beneath or adjacent to Pit 6 include 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110. With the exception of beryllium, the seven inorganic chemicals listed above detected above BVs were all detected in the same sample, (sample ID 0550-96-0112) collected at a depth of 47 ft bgs in borehole 50-09109 beneath Pit 6. Concentrations of barium, copper, lead, selenium, and thallium were also elevated above BVs in this particular sample. The subsurface sample with the next greatest number of metals detected above BVs (sample ID 0550-95-0231) was also collected from borehole 50-09109 at a depth of 25 ft bgs. Antimony, barium, copper, and lead were detected above BVs in this shallower sample. Of the inorganic chemicals detected above BVs in two or more samples, the highest concentrations of antimony, copper, and thallium were detected in borehole 50-09109 beneath the southwest portion of Pit 6 and the northwest corner of the Chemical Pit.

The highest concentrations of barium, cyanide, and lead were detected in boreholes 50-09107, 50-09101, and 50-09110 adjacent to and beneath Pit 6, respectively. None of these concentrations were detected in the deepest sample from a borehole, and all of the maximum concentrations detected (with the exception of calcium and selenium) were within a factor of 10 of the BV. Detected concentrations of calcium and selenium exceeded BVs by more than a factor of 30 in the sample collected at 47 ft bgs in borehole

50-09109 (sample ID 0550-96-0112). Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 indicate that releases of metals to tuff below Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit have occurred; however, the nature and extent of these releases has not been determined (Table 2.7-2, Table B-16, and Appendix D).

Radionuclides: Radionuclides detected at concentrations above BV, or detected in tuff when there is no tuff BV, include tritium, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, uranium-235 and uranium-238, and various fission or activation products including strontium-90, cobalt-60, cesium-134 and cesium-137, europium-152, and sodium-22. The maximum depth of detected radionuclides (other than tritium) was 84.8 ft bgs (Table 2.7-2). Radionuclides were detected in samples collected from the bottom of six of the eleven Phase I RFI boreholes. Borehole profile plots of radionuclides in the subsurface are provided in Appendix D.

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected beneath or adjacent to Pit 6 include 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110. Americium-241 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09101 at a concentration of 0.011 pCi/g at 81 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0309) and in samples from two previous nonconsecutive depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). Amercium-241 was also detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09107 at a concentration of 0.032 pCi/g at 78.5 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0191) and in samples from three previous depth intervals (Table 2.7-2). Sodium-22 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09109 at a concentration of 0.056 pCi/g at 81 ft bgs (sample ID 0550-95-0241). Additional radionuclides detected below Pit 6 include cesium-134, strontium-90, and plutonium-238 in borehole 50-09109. Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09101, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 indicate that releases of radionuclides to tuff below Pit 6 have occurred; however, the nature and extent of these releases has not been defined (Table 2, Table B-18, and Appendix D).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to or beneath Pit 5 include 50-09100 and 50-09102, both located north of the pit. Amercium-241 was detected at 0.027 pCi/g, uranium-235 was detected at a concentration of 0.21 pCi/g at a depth of 33.7 ft bgs, and plutonium-239 was detected at a concentration of 0.014 pCi/g at a depth of 43.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100. No radionuclides were detected in any subsequent samples from borehole 50-09100 and above BVs in borehole 50-09102 (with the exception of tritium) (Table 2.7-2).

Phase I RFI boreholes from which samples were collected adjacent to Pits 1 through 4 include Shaft Groups 1 through 3 include 50-09103,50 -09104, 50-09105 and 50-09106. Strontium-90 was detected in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09103 at a concentration of 0.599 pCi/g at 82.6 ft bgs beneath the southeast corners of Pits 2 and 3 (sample ID 0550-95-0129) and in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09106 at a concentration of 0.767 pCi/g at 83 ft bgs beneath Pit 4 and the north end of Shaft Group 3 (sample ID 0550-95-0071). Plutonium-238 was detected at a concentration of 0.014 pCi/g at 85 ft bgs in borehole 50-09105 beneath Shaft Group 3 and the west end of Pit 3. Plutonium-239 was detected at a concentration of 0.080 pCi/g in the sample collected from the bottom of borehole 50-09105 at 84.5 ft bgs. Americium-241, uranium-235, and various fission or activation products were detected sporadically and at low concentrations in boreholes 50-09103, 50-09104, and 50-09105. The frequent rate of detection of strontium-90 at depth (it was present in four boreholes and below 65 ft in three of the boreholes) may be associated with its greater solubility as compared to elements such as americium, uranium, and plutonium.

Collectively, the data for boreholes 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, and 50-09106 showed sporadic detections of radionuclide at low concentrations in tuff adjacent to and beneath several pits and shafts located in the eastern portion of MDA C; however, the nature and extent has not been determined, except

for the area adjacent to and beneath the northeast area of Pit 5 (Table 2.7-2, Table B-18, and Appendix D). Additional sampling is required to determine whether a decreasing trend exists.

Tritium migrates in tuff in the form of water vapor; therefore, its occurrence in the tuff is not necessarily correlated with water infiltration but is related to diffusion and advection in a gaseous state. Tritium was detected in almost every tuff sample collected at MDA C; borehole profiles for tritium concentrations in tuff are provided in Figure D-18 in Appendix D. Some of the highest tritium concentrations in tuff pore moisture were measured in borehole 50-09107, the same borehole where americium-241 was detected in the bottom borehole sample and three previous sample intervals. However, tritium concentrations were also relatively high in samples collected beneath Pits 4 (borehole 50-09106) and 5 (borehole 50-09102). The tritium tuff data indicate a release of tritium in the subsurface, with concentrations higher in the northern portions of the site below Pits 4, 5, and 6, although subsurface tritium data are lacking from the central portions of Pits 1 through 5. By contrast, near-surface tritium pore-gas concentrations indicate relatively low concentrations directly above Pits 5 and 6.

Organic Chemicals: The tuff data for SVOCs do not show evidence of a release from the disposal units and are not consistent with the metals and radionuclide data. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was the only SVOC detected in tuff samples, and the range of detection limits encompassed the detected concentrations. Thus, the detected concentrations were very close to the limits of detection. PCBs and pesticides were not detected in any tuff samples. Although VOC data were reported for tuff samples, these data are of little value because tuff does not effectively adsorb VOCs and is, therefore, a poor sample matrix for VOCs. In the subsurface, VOCs exist primarily in the gas phase because of the low absorptive capacity of the tuff. Also, the low moisture content of the tuff, coupled with the low solubilities of chlorinated hydrocarbons such as PCE and TCE, results in only negligible quantities of VOCs in pore moisture. The distribution of VOCs in pore gas is discussed below ("Interpretation of Subsurface Pore-Gas Data").

Nature and Extent of Subsurface Contamination

Tuff data for metals (including cyanide) and radionuclides indicate releases to subsurface tuff have occurred below Pit 6 because these contaminants are present at concentrations exceeding BVs and/or fallout values (FVs).

Available data from angled boreholes beneath Pits 3, 4, and 5, and Shaft Group 3 do not provide evidence of infiltration-related releases of metals or radionuclides. However, relatively few tuff samples were collected from beneath these disposal units. No tuff samples were collected from beneath Pits 1 and 3, beneath Shaft Groups 1 and 2, or beneath the strontium-90 disposal shaft. The number and locations of tuff samples are not adequate to support any conclusions regarding the nature and extent of contamination beneath Pits 1 through 5, Shaft Groups 1 and 2, and the strontium-90 disposal shaft.

Tritium pore-gas data in tuff indicate a release of tritium in the subsurface, with higher concentrations measured in the northern portions of the site below Pits 4, 5, and 6. Near-surface tritium pore-gas data indicate a release of tritium to the atmosphere is occurring in the western regions of Pits 1 through 4, in an area west of Shaft Group 3 and north of Pit 6. One or more shafts on the northern end of Shaft Group 3 may be the source of the high concentration of tritium in pore gas measured in a location west of these shafts, but the Phase I RFI samples are inadequate to confirm this hypothesis.

In addition to the analytical suites applied to the Phase I RFI tuff samples, additional suites may be appropriate given the nature of the wastes disposed at MDA C. Nitrates and perchlorate, which are very soluble and susceptible to migration with infiltrating surface water, were not analyzed in Phase I RFI tuff samples. Nitrates are associated with fertilizers and are also a common breakdown product of most

nitrogen-containing organic materials. Perchlorate-containing chemicals have been widely used as oxidizers in a variety of chemical processes, and perchloric acid is a common strong acid used in laboratories. Because of their mobility and potential occurrence in disposed waste at MDA C, analysis of nitrates and perchlorate in tuff samples is appropriate. Therefore, nitrates and perchlorates will be added to analytical suite for subsurface tuff samples to be collected in accordance with this work plan. Dioxins and furans were not reportedly disposed of at MDA C. However, historic records indicate that chemicals were burned in the Chemical Pit and may have formed dioxins and furans. Therefore, dioxins and furans will be added to the analytical suite for subsurface tuff samples to be collected beneath Pit 6 and the Chemical Pit.

Information on the hydrogeologic properties and other physical characteristics of the vadose zone at MDA C is generally lacking and is, therefore, needed for evaluating potential future migration of contaminants from MDA C. Information on the moisture content of tuff was collected from the Phase I RFI samples but only to a depth of approximately 316 ft bgs. Other relevant hydrogeologic information, as well as information on the water content of tuff at greater depths in the vadose zone, must be inferred from data obtained elsewhere at the Laboratory. Hydrogeologic properties such as saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, bulk density, chloride-ion concentration, and matric potential are also important parameters for evaluating the migration of liquid- and vapor-phase contaminants in the vadose zone. Such evaluations usually performed using numerical models to simulate field conditions provide support for conclusions regarding the nature and extent of contamination. It also helps in estimating possible future migration of contaminants from the waste disposal units.

The hydrogeologic properties described above pertain primarily to the rock matrices of the geologic strata at MDA C. Some strata, specifically units of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, also contain fractures that can act as conduits for the migration of liquid- and vapor-phase contaminants in the vadose zone. Information from fractured rock that can be used to evaluate the potential role of fractures in contaminant migration includes fracture density, fracture apertures, the strike and dip of fractures, and the presence and characteristics of fracture coating and fill. Where fractures are encountered during coring of boreholes, a comparison of chemical concentration data from tuff immediately adjacent to a fracture and tuff further from the fracture can also provide valuable information on the role of fractures in contaminant transport at MDA C.

Evaluation of Subsurface Pore-Gas and VOC Surface-Flux Data

TCE, PCE, and TCA were the most frequently detected VOCs in pore-gas samples collected in 2000 and 2001 from borehole 50-09100 (north of Pit 5) and borehole 50-10131 (adjacent to the Chemical Pit). Data analysis has focused on TCE and PCE because these VOCs were detected at higher concentrations than TCA. The concentrations of TCE ranging from 10.0 to 15.0 ppmv were measured between 10 to 250 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100, and the concentrations do not decline in samples collected at the bottom of this borehole at 316 ft bgs (Figure D-29). The concentrations of PCE decreased with depth in borehole 50-09100 (Figure D-28). In borehole 50-10131, maximum TCE concentrations were approximately 5 to 10 times lower (between 1.0 and 2.0 ppmv) than at borehole 50-09100 (Figure D-26). The PCE concentrations ranged from 1.0 to 2.0 ppmv at depths above 100 ft bgs in borehole 50-10131 and declined to 0.5 ppmv at the bottom of the borehole at 250 ft bgs (Figure D-25).

In January 2003, pore-gas samples were simultaneously collected in each of the 10 sampling ports in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131. Before January 2003, sampling of individual ports was sporadic, and the effect of temporal variability on VOC pore-gas concentrations was not known. However, the results from the 2003 sampling were consistent with previous TCE and PCE data. The highest pore-gas concentrations of TCE in borehole 50-09100 are at 200 to 250 ft bgs, and concentrations of TCE

decreased slightly in the two deeper sample intervals. By contrast, the highest concentrations of TCE and PCE in borehole 50-10131 are at 50 ft bgs.

In June and July 2000, 105 EMFLUX samplers were placed across the surface of MDA C to estimate the surface flux of VOCs. The most frequently detected VOC was PCE, followed by TCE, with measured fluxes ranging up to approximately 200 and 60 ng/m²-min, respectively. PCE flux was highest in the area of the Chemical Pit and at a location on the southern edge of Pit 5 (Figure B-8). There were also frequent measurements of PCE at fluxes of approximately 10 to 30 ng/m²-min between Pits 1 and 3 and in the western regions of Pits 2 and 4.

In February 2003, near-surface pore-gas tritium samples, collected at a depth of 2.5 ft bgs in silica gel columns, were obtained at 15 locations across MDA C. The highest measured tritium concentrations were north of Pit 6 (2500 pCi/mL) and in an area west of the northern portion of Shaft Group 3 where no subsurface disposal units exist. Tritium pore-gas samples from directly above Pit 6, including a location just south of the high concentration north of Pit 6, do not show such high concentrations. The elevated concentration of tritium west of Shaft Group 3 may be related to a release from these shafts; moreover, concentrations of tritium in pore-gas from borehole 50-09106 near this location are also relatively high. Relatively high tritium pore-gas concentrations were measured on the western areas of Pits 2 and 3 as well. A tritium source at the northern portion of Shaft Group 3 could possibly explain these measurements. Near-surface pore-gas tritium concentrations are shown in Figure D-31.

Nature and Extent of Subsurface Pore Gas Contamination and VOC Surface Flux

With only two vertical boreholes, data are inadequate to define the lateral extent of vapor phase VOCs in subsurface tuff. Based on VOC surface-flux measurements and the pore-gas data from boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131, TCE and PCE are the most prevalent VOCs in the subsurface at MDA C. Surface flux measurements indicate the highest near-surface VOC measurements are in the vicinity of the chemical disposal pit. In fact, VOC concentrations were greatest at shallower intervals at this location (borehole 50-10131) than in borehole 50-09100. The nature and extent of VOCs in the vapor phase has not been determined and will be addressed during the implementation of this work plan.

Phase I RFI data for tritium in subsurface tuff samples indicate a release occurred in the subsurface at MDA C. The highest tritium concentrations were observed in tuff samples from angled boreholes beneath Pit 6, the same area where elevated metals concentrations in tuff were measured. Only a limited number of tritium samples have been collected in tuff samples beneath disposal units, other than beneath Pit 6. A comparison of tritium data from subsurface tuff samples and near-surface pore-gas samples shows a poor correlation of these data. The ENV-ERS Program now collects pore-gas samples for tritium, rather than tuff samples, because the pore-gas samples provide a more accurate indication of tritium concentrations in the subsurface. For these reasons, the spatial extent of tritium in the subsurface will be determined during the implementation of this work plan.

3.0 SITE CONDITIONS

This section discusses aspects of the environmental setting at MDA C that are important in assessing the potential impacts posed by contaminated surface and subsurface media, including the

• semiarid climate with low precipitation and a high evapotranspiration rate, which limits the amount of moisture percolating into the disposal units and thus limits the amount of moisture available to leach radionuclides or hazardous waste constituents;

- thick, relatively dry unsaturated zone, which greatly restricts or prevents downward migration of contaminants in the liquid phase through the vadose zone to the regional aquifer; and
- canyon-mesa terrain, which affects atmospheric conditions and ecological habitats.

3.1 Surface Conditions

MDA C is located on Mesita del Buey, a 140- to 220-ft-high, finger-shaped mesa that trends southeast (Figure 2.4-1). The elevation of Mesita del Buey ranges from 7210 to 7280 ft. The topography at MDA C slopes gently from west to northeast, gradually getting steeper across the northeastern quadrant of the site toward Ten Site Canyon. At MDA C, Mesita del Buey is approximately 2000 ft wide and is bounded by Mortandad Canyon (800 ft to the north) and Two Mile Canyon (750 ft to the south [Figure 1.1-2]).

The surface vegetation at MDA C consists of a native grama grass mixture. The vegetation was initially established after the 1984 addition of fill and topsoil. This cover was placed over the tops of the pits and shafts used for disposal at MDA C.

Localized surface subsidence on the north boundary of Pit 6 was observed in 2002. The subsidence may have promoted infiltration of storm water into Pit 6 since it resulted in a hole along an asphalt drainage that carries runoff into Ten Site Canyon. The subsidence has since been mitigated.

3.1.1 Soils

The soils of Mesita del Buey are derived from the weathering of the Tshirege Member tuffs (phenocrysts and phenocryst fragments, devitrified glass, and minor lithic fragments) and from wind-blown sources. Soils on the flanks of the mesa are developed on Tshirege Member tuffs and colluvium with additions from wind-blown and water-transported sources. Native soils have been disturbed by waste management operations over much of the surface of Mesita del Buey, but when present, native soils are generally thickest near the center of the mesa and thinner toward the edges.

In general, soils can be considered thin and poorly developed on the mesa surface; they tend to be sandy in texture near the surface and more clay-like beneath the surface. More highly developed soil profiles exist on the north-facing slopes; they tend to be richer in organic matter. Soil profiles on the south-facing slopes tend to be poorly developed. Soil-forming processes have been identified along fractures in the upper part of the mesa, and the translocation of clay minerals from surface soils into fractures has been described at Mesita del Buey. Section 2.5.1.3 of the approved installation work plan (LANL 1998, 62060) discusses the soils in the Los Alamos area.

The original soils in the vicinity of MDA C were poorly developed, as is typical of soils derived from Bandelier Tuff and formed under semiarid climate conditions. In general, undisturbed soils on the mesa tops consist of the Carjo loam, the Hackroy loam, and the Seaby loam. At MDA C, natural or undisturbed surface soil cover is limited as a result of disposal unit and cover construction. The present-day surface of MDA C is predominantly fill (crushed tuff) and imported topsoil.

Canyon bottoms near MDA C (Cañada del Buey, Two Mile Canyon, Pajarito Canyon, Mortandad Canyon, and Ten Site Canyon) are covered with colluvium and alluvium that has eroded from the tuff and soils on the mesa top and canyon walls. The canyon rims and slopes are composed of soils from the Hackroy-Rock outcrop complex; canyon bottoms are composed of the Tocal, a very fine, sandy loam. Since disposal activities began at MDA C, Ten Site Canyon has experienced a period of accretion, and eroded soils from MDA C, as well as other SWMUs at TA-50, have been deposited on the canyon bottom and stream banks. The canyons are being investigated under separate work plans.

3.1.2 Surface Water

No streams exist on Mesita del Buey; water flows only as storm water and snowmelt runoff on the mesa and in small drainages off the mesa to the northwest and the south. Runoff consists primarily of sheet flow from MDA C into Ten Site Canyon (Figure 2.4-1). Sheet erosion appears to be occurring around the east and northeast portions of the site. The RLWTF at TA-50 (SWMU 50-016) discharges treated effluent to the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System-permitted Outfall 051 in Mortandad Canyon [SWMU 50-006(d), Figure 2.3-1]. At the Laboratory, surface water runoff and sediment transport are among the potential migration pathways by which contaminants might be transported to off-site receptors. Surface water may also transport subsurface contaminants exposed by soil erosion. Soil erosion is dependent on several factors, including soil properties, the amount of vegetative cover, the slope of the contaminated area, exposure, the intensity and frequency of precipitation, and seismic activity.

The <u>ENVRRES-ERS</u> Program conducted a surface water assessment at MDA C in 2002 following the mitigation of the surface subsidence, which occurred along the northern boundary of MDA C. MDA C received an erosion matrix score of 8.8, indicating low erosion potential. The calculated score includes 8.8 for site setting, an erosion matrix runoff score of 0.0, and a run-on score of 0.0.

3.2 Subsurface Conditions

3.2.1 Stratigraphy

The former ER Project (now <u>RRESENV-ERS</u>) drilled, cored, and sampled eleven boreholes at MDA C during the Phase I RFI to characterize potential contaminant releases and transport in the subsurface. Borehole logs from the site provide details of the stratigraphy below the ground surface to a depth of approximately 316 ft (borehole 50-09100) and are included in Appendix C. The locations and depths of regional boreholes used to infer the stratigraphy beneath MDA C are shown in Figure 3.2-1, which also shows east-west cross-sections beneath and in the vicinity of MDA C. The stratigraphy beneath MDA C includes the Bandelier Tuff, Cerros del Rio lavas, Puye Formation, Totavi Lentil deposits, Santa Fe Group, and Santa Fe-age basalts (Figures 3.2-1 and 3.2-1). Descriptions of stratigraphic units beneath MDA C follow.

In regard to Bandelier Tuff, the term *welding* is used to distinguish between tuffs that are uncompacted and porous (nonwelded) from tuffs that are more compacted and dense (welded). In the field, the degree of welding in tuff is quantified by the degree of flattening of pumice fragments (a higher degree of flattening and elongation equals a higher degree of welding). Petrographically, welded tuffs show adhesion (welding) of grains, while nonwelded tuffs do not. The term *devitrified* is applied to tuffs whose volcanic glass has crystallized. Figure 3.2-2 shows the generalized stratigraphy of the Bandelier Tuff.

Tshirege Member

The Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is a compound cooling unit that resulted from several successive ash-flow deposits separated by periods of inactivity, which allowed for partial cooling of each unit. Properties related to water flow and contaminant migration (e.g., density, porosity, degree of welding, fracture content, and mineralogy) vary both vertically and laterally as a result of localized emplacement temperature, thickness, gas content, and composition.

Tshirege Member Unit 3 (Qbt 3)

Unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is poorly welded and nonindurated to slightly indurated. It forms the cliffs of the Pajarito Plateau. Its thickness, as intersected by borehole 50-09100 in the region of MDA C, is 66.5 ft (20 m).

Tshirege Member Unit 2 (Qbt 2)

Unit 2 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff is a competent, resistant unit that forms cliffs where it is exposed on the sides of the mesa. The rock is described as a moderately welded ash-flow tuff composed of crystal-rich, devitrified pumice fragments in a matrix of ash, shards, and phenocrysts (primarily potassium feldspar and quartz). Its thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 78 ft (24 m); the unit thins to the east across Mesita del Buey.

Unit 2 is extensively fractured as a consequence of contraction during post-depositional cooling. The cooling-joint fractures are visible on the mesa edges and on the walls of the pits. In general, the fractures dissipate at the bottom of unit 2. On average, fractures in unit 2 are nearly vertical. Mean spacing between fractures ranges between 1.9 ft and 2.6 ft (0.6 m and 0.8 m), and fracture width ranges between less than 0.03 in. and 0.51 in. (1 mm and 13 mm), with a median width of 0.12 in. (3 mm). The fractures are typically filled with clays to a depth of about 9.9 ft (3 m); smectites, the dominant clay minerals present, are known for their tendency to swell when water is present and for their ability to strongly bind certain elements, both of which have implications for the transport of radionuclides and inorganic chemicals in fractures. Opal and calcite can occur throughout the fractured length, usually in the presence of tree and plant roots (live and decomposed); the presence of both the minerals and the roots indicates some moisture at depth in fractures.

At the base of unit 2 is a series of thin (less than 3.9-in.-thick [10-cm-thick]), discontinuous, crystal-rich, fine- to coarse-grained surge deposits. Bedding structures are often observed in these deposits. The surge beds mark the base of unit 2.

Tshirege Member Unit 1v (Qbt 1v)

Tshirege Member unit 1v is a vapor-phase-altered cooling unit underlying unit 2. This unit forms sloping outcrops, which contrast with the near-vertical cliffs of unit 2. Unit 1v is further subdivided into units 1vu and 1vc.

Unit 1vu. Unit 1vu is the uppermost portion of unit 1v where u signifies upper. It is devitrified and consists of vapor-phase-altered ash-fall and ash-flow tuff. Unit 1vu is unconsolidated at its base and becomes moderately welded nearer the overlying unit 2. Only the more prominent cooling fractures originating in unit 2 continue into the more welded upper section of unit 1vu but not in the less-consolidated lower section. More typically, fractures in unit 2 do not extend into unit 1vu. The measured unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 73 ft (23 m).

Unit 1vc. Beneath unit 1vu is unit 1vc, where c stands for colonnade, named for the columnar jointing visible in cliffs formed from this unit. Unit 1vc is a poorly welded, devitrified ash-flow tuff at its base and top, becoming more welded in its interior. The measured unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is 10 ft (3 m).

Tshirege Member Unit 1g (Qbt 1g)

The basal contact of unit 1vc is marked by a rapid change (within 0.7 ft [0.2 m] vertical) from devitrified (crystallized) matrix in unit 1vc to vitric (glassy) matrix in the underlying unit 1g. Vitric pumices in unit 1g stand out in relief on weathered outcrops, while devitrified pumices above this interval are weathered out. In outcrop, this devitrification interval forms a prominent erosional recess termed the *vapor-phase notch*. No depositional break is associated with the vapor-phase notch; the abrupt transition indicates that this feature is the base of the devitrification that occurred in the hot interior of the cooling ash-flow sheet after emplacement.

Unit 1g is a vitric, pumiceous, nonwelded ash-flow tuff underlying the devitrified unit 1vc. Few fractures are observed in the visible outcrops of this unit, and the weathered cliff faces have a distinctive Swiss-cheese appearance because of the softness of the tuff. The uppermost 5 ft to 20 ft (1.5 m to 6.1 m) of unit 1g are iron-stained and slightly welded. This portion of unit 1g is resistant to erosion, helping to preserve the vapor-phase notch in outcrop. A distinctive pumice-poor surge deposit forms the base of unit 1g. Its thickness measured at borehole 50-09100 is 80 ft (24 m); it thins to 49 ft (15 m) to the east beneath MDA C.

Tsankawi Pumice Bed

The Tsankawi Pumice Bed is the basal air-fall deposit of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff. It is a thin bed of gravel-sized vitric pumice. The unit thickness in borehole 50-09100 is about 2 to 3 ft (0.6–1 m).

Cerro Toledo Interval (Qct)

The Cerro Toledo interval consists of thin beds of tuffaceous sandstones, paleosols, siltstones, ash, and pumice falls, which separates the Tshirege and Otowi Members of the Bandelier Tuff. The Cerro Toledo interval also includes localized gravel- and cobble-rich fluvial deposits predominantly derived from intermediate composition lavas eroded from the Jemez Mountains west of the Pajarito Plateau. The interval is about 20 ft (6.1 m) thick.

Otowi Member (Qbo)

The Otowi Member tuffs are about 100 ft (30 m) thick in the northwestern portion of Mesita del Buey and become thinner towards the east. The tuffs are a massive, nonwelded, pumice-rich, and mostly vitric ash flow. The pumices are fully inflated, supporting tubular structures that have not collapsed as a result of welding. The matrix is an unsorted mix of glass shards, phenocrysts, perlite clasts, and minute broken pumice fragments.

The Guaje Pumice Bed is the basal air-fall deposit of the Otowi Member of the Bandelier Tuff. The thickness of the unit has been measured as 10 ft (3 m) in the northwestern reaches of Mesita del Buey and as 12 ft (3.7 m) in Pajarito Canyon south of MDA G. The pumice bed is nonwelded and brittle. Pumice tubes are partially filled with silica cement.

Cerros del Rio Lavas (Tb 4)

Few data exist to describe the Cerros del Rio lavas directly beneath MDA C; however, dacitic lavas were penetrated to the west (SHB-1) and to the east (R-14). Cerros del Rio lavas were observed to the east in R-15. In R-14, the dacitic lavas are approximately 150 ft (46 m) thick, extending from 620 to 768 ft below

bgs. Local borehole cores at MDA L show that the lavas consist of both angular rubble and dense, fractured masses, with zones of moderately to very porous lavas.

Puye Formation (Tpf, Tpp) and Older Fanglomerate

The Puye Formation is a conglomerate deposit derived primarily from volcanic rocks to the west, with varying lithologies including stream channel and overbank deposits, ash and pumice beds, debris flows and lahar deposits. Well tests on the Pajarito Plateau confirm the unit is very heterogeneous with both high and low permeability zones present (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). The formation is poorly lithified and as such is unlikely to sustain open fractures.

The Puye Formation was encountered to the west (SHB-1) above the Cerros del Rio lavas and to the east (R-14) both above and below the lavas. Two types of Puye rocks were noted at R-14 (Figure 3.2-2): an upper layer of fanglomerate rock (Tpf), which may be relatively low in permeability, and a lower layer of pumicious sands and gravels (Tpp), higher in permeability. The water table is found near the bottom of the fanglomerate member at a depth of 1300 ft beneath MDA C.

Totavi Lentil Deposits (Tpt)

The Totavi Lentil is an ancestral Rio Grande deposit composed of coarse gravels and sands with abundant quartzite. The deposits have been alternatively conceptualized as a series of distinct northsouth trending ribbons and a continuous thin sheet at the base of the Puye Formation. As with the overlying Puye Formation, they have both high and low permeability zones (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). The deposits were not penetrated by wells near MDA C but evidence from PM-5, about 1 mile to the east, indicates they may exist at the base of the Puye Formation (Figure 3.2-1).

Santa Fe Group (Tsf, Tf, and Ts) and Santa Fe-Age Basalts (Tb 1 and Tb 2)

The Santa Fe Group is an alluvial-fan deposit consisting of medium to fine sands and clays. Numerous north-south trending faults are present in the Santa Fe Group. Santa Fe Group rocks are deep below MDA C (1500 ft bgs at PM-5, which is approximately 1 mile east of MDA C) and were not penetrated by R-14 (Figure 3.2-1). Most water supply wells on the eastern edge of the Pajarito Plateau and elsewhere in the basin are completed in these rocks. The Santa Fe Group units are characterized with the lowest permeability compared to the other units in the regional aquifer (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059).

Basaltic lava flows occurred during the time the Santa Fe Group was deposited; these basalts are of substantial thickness at PM-5 and may exist within the Santa Fe Group rocks beneath MDA C.

3.2.2 Hydrology

The proposed hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599) is presented in Figure 3.2-3. The model predicts infiltration of water into the subsurface and subsequent transport of water, vapor, and solutes through the upper regions of the vadose zone are heavily influenced by surface conditions such as topography, surface water flow, and microclimate. According to model predictions, movement through deeper layers, including the regional aquifer, is influenced only weakly by surface conditions and is influenced more by hydraulic characteristics of aquifer rocks, regional groundwater flow patterns, and stresses induced by water supply production. The following sections provide an overview of infiltration rates and groundwater occurrence in the vicinity of MDA C.

Infiltration

Surface and near-surface conditions (topography, precipitation, surface runoff) control the infiltration of water into the subsurface and the transport of contaminants in the shallow subsurface. In this respect, the climate behavior of mesas and canyons forming the plateau differ from one another (LANL 1998, 59599). Mesas are generally dry, both on the surface and within the rock that forms the mesa. Canyons range from wet to relatively dry; the wettest canyons contain continuous streams and perennial groundwater in the canyon-bottom alluvium. Dry canyons have only occasional stream flow and may lack alluvial groundwater.

The amount of mesa top recharge along the western portion of the Laboratory where MDA C is located is uncertain. Higher rainfall, increased vegetative cover, and increased welding and jointing of the tuff might lead to different recharge rates than those observed in better-studied portions of the Laboratory such as TA-54 (LANL 1997, 63131). Mesa-top recharge can be locally significant under disturbed surface conditions. Such local differences occur when the soil is disturbed, when the vegetation is removed, or when more water is artificially added to the hydrologic system by features such as blacktop, lagoons, or effluent disposal. Fractures within mesas do not enhance the movement of dissolved contaminants unless saturated conditions develop. Contaminants in the vapor phase generally migrate in a diffusive manner through mesas (Stauffer et al. 2002, 69794; LANL 1997, 63131).

Mesita del Buey is one of the drier mesas found at the Laboratory on the Pajarito Plateau. Infiltration into the mesa appears to be very low, possibly only 0.04 in./yr ([1 mm/yr] LANL 1997, 63131) and occurs during snowmelts or intense summer thunderstorms, which lead to slightly higher moisture content within the uppermost few meters of the mesa surface. During dry periods, evapotranspiration removes moisture from the surface of the mesa; permeable zones such as fractures and surge beds act as conduits for air and aid in the drying of the mesa.

Groundwater

Groundwater beneath the Laboratory occurs in the regional aquifer (at depths ranging from 1200 to 600 ft bgs) and in perched aquifers (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). With the exception of TA-16, perched aquifers have been detected only in wells beneath the relatively wet canyons (i.e., Los Alamos Canyon). They exist as two types: (1) shallow alluvial aquifers that occur in some wet canyons (generally at depths less than 100 ft) and (2) deeper "intermediate" perched aquifers that occur in zones separated from both alluvial and regional aquifers by unsaturated rock. To date, the data obtained indicate that dry mesas such as Mesita del Buey show no evidence of perched aquifers (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059). However, alluvial and intermediate perched aquifers in adjacent canyons may cause an increased moisture content within the vadose zone at the margins of the mesa.

Perched Intermediate Waters

Observations of perched intermediate water are rare on the Pajarito Plateau. Perched waters are assumed to form mainly at horizons where medium properties change dramatically, such as at paleosol horizons containing clay or caliche. It is not known whether perched water bodies are isolated or connected and to what degree they may influence travel times and pathways for contaminants in the vadose zone. Although perched intermediate waters have been observed in some locations elsewhere on the plateau, none have been observed in the regional wells (R-22, R-21, R-20, and R-16) or in R-14, the well closest to MDA C (Figure 3.2-1) (LANL 1998, 59599).

Perched intermediate groundwater was not encountered nor is suspected beneath Mesita del Buey at MDA C (LANL 1998, 59599). No perched water was observed in 316 ft of drilling in the deepest borehole drilled to date (borehole 50-09100, Appendix C), although core collected at the depth interval from 71.5 ft to 73.5 ft was described in the borehole log as "wet" (Appendix C). No perched water was observed in 700 ft of drilling in the nearby borehole SHB-1 or in borehole R-14 (Figure 3.2-1).

Perched intermediate zones of saturation have been delineated beneath Mortandad Canyon. At borehole MCOBT-4.4, a perched zone was identified in the Puye Formation above Cerros del Rio basalts. The spatial location of perched zones (disconnected, associated with different units) potentially indicates a lack of a continuous perched zone beneath the canyon. However, geochemical data indicate that continuity must have existed at some time in the past and might persist in Mortandad Canyon at present (Longmire 2003, 76050). In addition, when regional aquifer Test Well (TW) 8 was drilled in 1960, the units between the alluvium and the regional aquifer were unsaturated, although possible perched zones were encountered during borehole advancement (Baltz et al. 1963, 08402).

Regional Aquifer

The regional aquifer of the Pajarito Plateau is the only aquifer capable of large-scale municipal water supply (Purtymun 1984, 06513). The regional aquifer extends throughout the Española Basin (an area roughly 6000 km²) and reaches its maximum thickness beneath the Pajarito Plateau (over 9800 ft [3000 m] thick; Cordell 1979, 76049).

Depths to the regional aquifer range between about 1200 ft (366 m) along the western edge of the plateau (1296 ft bgs at R-25, 950 ft at R-19) and about 600 ft (183 m) to the east. Beneath MDA C, the water table elevation is approximately 5884 ft (at R-14) or approximately 1300 ft bgs. Figure 3.2-4 depicts water table elevations in the regional aquifer across the Pajarito Plateau.

Spatial variations in water table gradients are caused by a combination of aquifer heterogeneity and the influence of pumping. The horizontal component of the background hydraulic gradient beneath MDA C is approximately 0.02, although gradients locally are steeper (0.03) from pumping at PM-5. At this time, information about the hydrogeological conditions in the vicinity of PM-5 is insufficient to conclusively predict the impact of PM-5 pumping in the deep units on the hydraulic heads and gradients in the shallow aquifer units (Puye Formation and Totavi Lentil). Pore-water velocity is predicted to be approximately 40 ft/yr (12 m/yr) according to a calculation of Darcy's Law that estimates groundwater velocity in the regional aquifer. This velocity assumes hydraulic conductivity of 0.7 ft/day ([0.2 m/day], see Table 5, EPA 1992, 15344), a gradient of 0.03, and a porosity typical of sedimentary rocks (0.2, Freeze and Cherry 1979, 64057). At this velocity, travel time in the regional aquifer between MDA C and PM-5 or R-14 would be approximately 100 yr.

Estimates of groundwater transport velocity will be evaluated more accurately using the existing aquifer model (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059), which takes into account the three-dimensionality of the groundwater flow paths, spatial distribution of recharge along the canyons, time-variation of PM-5 pumping rates, medium heterogeneity, etc. To date, such small-scale model analysis for PM-5 has not been performed.

Vadose Zone

The region beneath the ground surface and above the regional aquifer is called the vadose (unsaturated) zone. This discussion focuses on the vadose zone beneath the mesa at MDA C. The source of moisture in the vadose zone is precipitation, most of which is removed as runoff, evaporation, and transpiration (LANL 1997, 63131). The subsurface movement of the remaining moisture (often referred to as recharge)

is predominantly vertical in direction and is influenced by properties and conditions of the vadose zone. Characteristics of infiltration in the vadose zone are described above (see "Perched Intermediate Waters").

The geologic property of the Bandelier Tuff that most influences fluid flow in the unsaturated zone is the degree of welding. Welded tuffs tend to have less matrix porosity and more fractures than nonwelded tuffs. Fractures in welded tuff may include relatively close-spaced cooling joints as well as tectonic fractures. Although <u>non</u>welded tuffs also have fractures, they are generally less abundant than in welded tuffs.

Several competing effects determine moisture content and fluid flux in welded, devitrified tuff. While water moves slowly through the unsaturated tuff matrix, it can move relatively rapidly through fractures if nearly saturated conditions exist (LANL 1997, 63131). The saturation levels measured at MDA C are relatively low ([1%–10% gravimetric moisture content] Appendix B). At these saturation levels, most of the fractures beneath the site are expected to be completely dry, and the water will exist only in the tuff matrix. Only in situations when substantial infiltration occurs from the ground surface will the fractures become wet and conduct water. However, modeling studies predict that when fractures disappear at contacts between stratigraphic subunits, when fracture fills are encountered, or when coatings are interrupted, fracture moisture is absorbed into the tuff matrix (Soll and Birdsell 1998, 70011).

4.0 SCOPE OF ACTIVITIES

This section identifies the specific activities to be performed during the field investigation of MDA C. These proposed activities differ from those identified in Section IV.C.3.c of the Order issued by NMED to DOE and UC on November 26, 2002, because this work plan considers the requirements of the Order as well as information developed during the Phase I RFI Investigation. Because the proposed scope of work differs from that in the Order, this section also provides a justification for the alternate approach.

Although the scope of activities proposed in this work plan differs from that in the Order, the data obtained from this investigation, combined with the data previously collected in the Phase I RFI, satisfy the investigation objectives identified in the Order, namely determining the nature and extent of contamination and migration pathways to receptors The primary goal of this investigation is to determine how buried waste materials disposed of at MDA C may have migrated into soil and subsurface bedrock and the potential extent of that migration.

4.1 MDA C Investigation Activities

The field investigation of MDA C will be comprised of the following activities. The methods used to conduct each of these activities are identified and discussed in Section 5.

- Forty-two vertical boreholes will be drilled will be installed at the locations shown in Figure 4.1-1 to 25 ft below the deepest detected contamination based on field-screening.
- One boring will be advanced to approximately 800 ft bgs to evaluate for the presence of vaporphase contamination and intermediate perched groundwater. - Boreholes will be advanced at the angles and to the depths and lengths specified in Table 3.
- Continuous core samples will be collected from each borehole, visually inspected, field-screened for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and geologically logged. Borehole logs will be prepared for each borehole.

- Samples of both t∓uff and subsurface vapor for field-screening samples will be collected every 10 ft for the first 60 ft of drilling bgs, then at 20 ft intervals to depths of 200 bgs and 30 ft intervals to total depth (TD). A minimum of one sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted for laboratory analysis for both tuff and subsurface vaporat approximately 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis for the parameters shown in (Table 4.14-1). Collection of samples for laboratory analysis will begin once the borehole is advanced beneath the associated disposal unit.
- ← Subsurface vapor samples will be collected from boreholes A through L and N at the approximate depths of 40 to 50 ft bgs and 140 to 150 ft bgs and at 30, 60, 90, 120 and 150 ft bgs in borehole K.
- -Subsurface vapor samples will be collected from borehole M at the approximate depths of 100 ft, 200 ft, 300 ft, abandonment of auger drilling (approximately 400 ft), and total depth (800 ft).
- Subsurface vapor samples will be <u>collected using SUMMA canisters and analyzed</u> for VOCs <u>using EPA Method TO-15 or equivalent method. Samples will be</u> selected based on <u>the vapor</u> <u>field-screening results or other evidence of potential contamination (e.g., the presence of surge</u> <u>beds</u>). Subsurface vapor samples will be collected for tritium analysis at the same sampling <u>locations.and triti</u>
- Groundwater samples will be collected if perched water is encountered in a borehole.
- Surface soil samples will be collected on the eastern boundary of MDA C for laboratory analysis for the parameters specified in Section 5.3.2.

4.1.1 Number, Locations, and Depths of Boreholes

To define the nature and extent of contamination at MDA C, 42 vertical boreholes will be installed surrounding the disposal pits and shafts (Figure 4.1-1). The boreholes will provide information on the subsurface stratigraphy and potential migration pathways and geotechnical properties. The borehole locations are based on those specified in the April 6, 2005, NMED letter of approval with modifications. Instead of drilling 4 horizontal boreholes beneath Pits 1 through 4 as specified in the approval letter, an additional 11 vertical boreholes will be drilled between Pits 1 through 4, as shown in Figure 4.1-1. These 11 vertical boreholes will be drilled after conducting a geophysical survey. The geophysical survey will target the location of the boundaries between Pits 1 through 4 and attempt to locate the 55 shafts between Pits 1 and 3. If the geophysical survey is successful in determining the pit and shaft locations, an additional borehole may be drilled along the eastern area between Pits 1 and 3. With the current uncertainty in the location of the shafts between Pits 1 and 3, only three boreholes are currently proposed to be drilled between these pits.

-In addition to the requirements specified in the April 6, 2005 approval letter, 4 additional boreholes will be drilled to the south and east of MDA C (Figure 4.1-1). These four perimeter boreholes will assist in determining the lateral extent of potential contamination from MDA C and will be located approximately 250 ft away from the nearest disposal pit.

The NMED Order prescribes borehole locations that apply to each pit and shaft group at MDA C. This prescriptive approach does not consider the data that were collected during the Phase I RFI. In addition, this prescriptive approach does not consider access limitations and other constraints, such as safety requirements associated with drilling activities at MDA C. The borehole locations proposed in this work plan are based on an evaluation of the Phase I RFI data and other relevant information. This evaluation was directed toward defining the current knowledge of nature and extent (see section 2.7.3.2) and identifying specific data requirements that need to be met to satisfy the objectives of the investigation.

These objectives are to determine the nature and extent of contamination sufficient to support corrective action decisions and to characterize migration pathways to receptors to assess the potential present-day and future risk posed by the site. This evaluation of data is presented in Section 2 and yielded the following three data requirements:

- 1. the nature and extent of contamination in subsurface tuff, including
 - -extent of metal and radionuclide contamination in tuff beneath Pit-6,
 - E-concentrations and spatial extent of VOCs in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff,
 - -concentrations and spatial extent of tritium in the vapor phase in subsurface tuff,
 - -nature and extent of releases of metals, cyanide, and radionuclides to tuff beneath Pits-1–5, Shaft Groups 1 and 2, and the strontium-90 disposal shaft, and
 - +-extent-of-perchlorate, nitrate, dioxin, and furan contamination in-tuff-beneath MDA C;
- 2. the potential prosence of perched groundwater beneath MDA C; and
- 3.—information on hydrogeologic properties and fracture characteristics of the vadose zone to support contaminant transport modeling in the vadose zone.

These data requirements were considered, along with access constraints and other limitations, to identify the borehole locations and specifications shown in Figure 11 and Table 3, respectively. A comparison of the borehole specifications contained in the NMED Order for each pit and shaft group with the boreholes installed during the Phase | RFI and proposed in this work plan is presented in Table 5. The rationale for installation of each borehole is presented below.

Boreholes A and B: Two angled boreholes (boreholes A and B; Figure 11) will be advanced beneath Pit-6. Borehole A also will be advanced beneath the Chemical Pit. The boreholes will be advanced from the south side of Pit 6 with a northward strike. Drilling from the south side of Pit 6 is proposed because a review of engineering drawings for Pit 6 and the results of geophysical surveys indicate that its northern boundary is only 10 ft from the fence line. There are numerous subsurface utilities near the fence line and beneath the pavement at TA-50 across the fence, which would compromise the safety of drilling a borehole from the north side of Pit 6.

Boreholes A and B will be advanced at a 45-degree angle from a position 40 ft from the southern boundary of the Chemical Pit (borehole A) and Pit 6 (borehole B). This distance from the disposal units will afford a margin of safety to avoid drilling into the waste, as it is expected that the maximum depth of the disposal units is 25 to 30 ft bgs, and the boreholes should pass below the southern edge of the pits at a depth of 40 ft bgs.

The location and strike of borehole A will allow for collecting tuff-samples in the vicinity of (and beneath) Phase I RFI boreholes 50-09109 and 50-09110, where previous tuff samples have indicated metals and radionuclide contamination (other than tritium) at a depth of 57 and 81 ft, respectively. Additional tuff samples in this area will support an evaluation of the extent of contamination beneath the western end of Pit 6. Additionally, borehole logs from 50-09109 and 50-09110 describe the presence of fractures at several depths (Appendix C). The presence of both fractures and contamination in previous tuff samples makes this an ideal location for evaluating whether contamination in tuff is associated predominantly with fractures, the tuff matrix, or both.

Borehole B is situated for completion beneath the area of surface subsidence where water may have infiltrated Pit 6. Measurements of the moisture content in tuff in this borehole, and analytical data for

contamination in tuff will support an evaluation of whether the subsidence of Pit 6 has resulted in the migration of contaminants.

<u>Borehole C</u>: Tuff samples obtained from this angled borehole will provide information on the presence of contaminants beneath the western portion of Pit 5 (Figure 11). No boreholes are presently located in this area to provide information on potential releases.

<u>Borehole D</u>: To date, VOC pore-gas samples have been collected only from boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131, although EMFLUX[®] VOC flux data (Figure B-8) indicate that VOCs in the vapor phase may be present in subsurface tuff at other locations at MDA C. The largest VOC flux in an area other than the Chemical Pit occurs on the south edge of Pit 5. Borehole D is located such that it will be completed below Pit 5 in the area where the high VOC flux was measured previously. The location of borehole A also serves the purpose of evaluating VOC concentrations beneath the Chemical Pit (where EMFLUX[®] VOC flux was greatest) to supplement VOC data available from Borehole 50-10131.

<u>Borehole E</u>: The angled borehole extending beneath Shaft Group 1 will provide information on the presence of contaminants beneath this disposal unit (Figure 11). No boreholes are presently located to provide information on potential releases in this area. The orientation of the borehole along the axis of the shafts will maximize the probability of encountering contamination associated with these shafts.

<u>Borehole F: The angled borehole beneath the central areas of Pits-2 and 4 will provide information on the presence of contaminants beneath these disposal units (Figure 11). No boreholes are presently located to provide information on potential releases in this area.</u>

<u>Borehole G</u>: The angled borehole extending boneath the northeast portions of Pits 2 and 4 will provide information on the contaminants beneath these disposal units (Figure 11). With the exception of some samples beneath Pit-2 from the base of borehole 50-09103, no boreholes are presently located in this area to provide information on potential releases. In the event that the floors of Pits 2 and 4 have a slope consistent with surface topography, these boreholes will be sited on the downgradient side of the pits.

<u>Borehole H</u>: The angled borehole that extends beneath the strontium 90 shaft is intended primarily to establish whether a release of strontium 90 has occurred at this location (Figure 11). Strontium-90 is relatively water soluble and thus is potentially mobilized with infiltrating water. The location of the borehole was sited to the northwest of the strontium 90 shaft to evaluate potential releases of contaminants beneath the southern portion of Shaft Group 3. Advancing an angled borehole from a position south of the strontium-90 shaft was not feasible because Pajarito Road and its associated utility corridor are located in this area.

<u>Berehole I:</u> The angled borehole extending beneath the eastern portions of Pits 1 and 3 was sited to provide information on the presence of contaminants beneath those disposal units (Figure 11). No boreholes are presently located in this area to provide information on potential releases. Angled boreholes cannot be advanced from the south at this location because Pajarito Road and utilities are located in this area.

<u>Borehole J</u>: The angled borehole extending beneath the eastern portion of Shaft Group 2 was sited to provide information on the presence of contaminants beneath this disposal unit (Figure 11). No boreholes are presently located to provide information on potential releases in this area. The location of Shaft Group 3-prohibits situating a borehole-that extends beneath the western region of Shaft Group 2. Angled boreholes cannot be advanced from the area south of Shaft Group 2 because Pajarito Road and utilities are located in this area.

<u>Borehole K</u>: The vertical borehole located immediately-west of the northern end of Shaft Group 3 was sited to determine whether tritium pore-gas concentrations indicate a release near this location and to provide information on the presence of contaminants adjacent to these disposal units (Figure 11). No vertical boreholes are presently located in this area to provide information on potential releases. Borehole K-will be drilled to a depth of 150 ft bgs.

Borehole-L: Borehole L is a vertical borehole located to provide information on the presence of contaminants potentially released from Pit 1 (Figure 11). Although an angled borehole extending beneath Pit-1 is preferable to evaluate potential releases of these contaminants from a disposal unit, angled boreholes can be advanced only from the east of Pit 1 because of the presence of other disposal units to the north and west of Pajarito Road and utilities to the south.

<u>Berehole M:</u> A single, vertical borehole (<u>BH-09</u>) will be drilled to a depth of approximately 800 ft bgs in the area north of Pit 5 near the head of Ten Site Canyon (Figure 4.1-1) to determine whether perched groundwater is present beneath MDA C. The location of the vertical borehole adjacent to the head of Ten Site Canyon will provide the best chance of encountering perched groundwater in the vicinity of MDA C. The borehole is near a storm water runoff channel that is cut into the tuff north of MDA C and that directs storm water collected from parking areas and roadways serving TA-50 into Ten Site Canyon. Therefore, local infiltration rates are expected to be much higher in this area than in other locations near MDA C.

Berehole MBH-09 also provides an opportunity to collect geotechnical data to support transport modeling by characterizing the site-specific hydrogeologic properties at MDA C, including saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, chloride-ion concentration, porosity, bulk density, matrix potential (i.e., suction), and moisture content. A detailed profile of moisture content will ensure an adequate data set to calibrate a neutron probe for moisture logging. Collecting a profile of matrix potential in combination with measuring the moisture content will provide data on the probable direction of moisture movement in the subsurface. Estimates of saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity also support modeling of liquid migration in the vadose zone. Tuff samples for chloride-ion concentration support evaluation of the rates of water infiltration and evaporation.

Borehole N: Vertical borehole N-will be drilled to a depth of 150 ft-bgs-adjacent to the southwest corner of Pit 1, immediately southeast of the strontium-90 shaft (Figure 11). Data from this borehole is intended to establish whether a release of strontium-90 has occurred from the strontium-90 shaft. Strontium-90 is relatively water soluble and thus is potentially mobilized with infiltrating water. Data from borehole N will also help establish the spatial extent of metals, cyanide, and radionuclide contamination in tuff beneath Pit 1, and from Shaft Group 3. No vertical boreholes are presently located in this area to provide information on potential releases.

Tuff samples will be collected at least every 20 ft in the ten angled boreholes beginning beneath the target disposal unit. Vertical boreholes K, L, and N will be sampled at least every 20 ft beginning at the same depth as the nearest disposal unit. The frequency of sample collection along the boreholes for submittal to an analytical laboratory is one sample per 20 ft, whereas Section IV.C.3.a.iv of the November 26, 2002, NMED Order states, "A minimum of two samples per 100 feet of drilling depth shall be selected from each boring for laboratory analysis."

Samples will be collected from intervals where visual inspection indicates contamination and/or fractures are present. The maximum depth at which Phase I radionuclides were detected beneath Pit 6 was 80 ft bgs. The proposed borehole depths of 140 to 150 ft (approximately twice the vertical depth of the Phase I RFI boreholes) will be sufficient to establish the vertical extent of contamination beneath Pit 6 with respect to concentrations relative to background or a decreasing concentration gradient. This approach exceeds

the requirements in Section IV.C.3.c.iii, item 6, of the NMED Order for boreholes to extend 25 ft-below the depth of contamination detected in previous investigations.

Defining the extent of a liquid-borne release of metals or radionuclides from a disposal unit is difficult because contaminants can migrate with water infiltrating below a pit or shaft through fractures in the tuff rather than in the tuff matrix. Under fracture flow conditions, detection of residual contamination in tuff is largely uncertain and establishing the vertical and horizontal extent of such contamination is inherently subjective, even with respect to concentrations relative to background or a decreasing concentration gradient. The sample locations, depths, and sampling design (paired samples of fracture fill and surrounding intact tuff) of proposed Boreholes A and B were specified to supplement existing tuff-data beneath Pit-6 and determine whether contamination may have migrated via fractures. The depths for collection of samples beneath the other disposal units is consistent with-this approach.

Field documentation of samples collected from fractures will include a detailed physical description of the fracture-fill material and rock matrix sampled. The volumes of fracture-fill and rock-matrix material included in the sample will be estimated from field measurements. An additional sample will be collected from the rock matrix adjacent to the fracture sample material to allow for comparison. The fractures and matrix samples are paired and will be assigned unique identifiers.

4.1.2 Perched Water Sampling

BH-09 will extend through the Cerro Toledo interval to determine if perched groundwater is present below MDA C. If saturation is encountered as the borehole advances, drilling will be stopped to determine whether sufficient water volume is available to analyze the water quality. If the volume is sufficient, a groundwater sample will be collected and analyzed for TAL metals, anions, perchlorate, alkalinity, cyanide, total organic carbon, total inorganic carbon, and total dissolved solids. A groundwater monitoring well construction plan will be submitted to NMED for approval within 15 days of completion of drilling and sampling.

4.1.3 Subsurface Vapor Sampling

To establish the extent of VOC contamination in tuff, VOC pore-gas data will be collected <u>from each</u> <u>borehole. A minimum of one subsurface sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted for laboratory</u> <u>analysis.-immediately after drilling activities are completed for each new and existing borehole at MDA C.</u> For boreholes A through L and N, tThe first sample in each borehole will be collected at a depth of approximately 20 ft bgs, corresponding to a depth <u>adjacent to the</u> disposal unit<u>.</u> depending upon the depth of the pit or shafts, where VOC concentrations associated with release from a disposal unit should be evident The second A second VOC pore-gas sample will be collected from the bedrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft. A third subsurface vapor sample will be obtained from the maximum depth from the bottom (total depth [TD]) of each boreholeat 140 to 150 ft bgs to measure VOC concentrations at depth. Additional collection of subsurface vapor samples will follow the requirements specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Consent Order.

Five VOC-pore-gas samples will be collected at borehole M immediately after drilling activities are completed to establish the VOC concentration profile with depth at this location. Three samples will be collected at 100, 200, and 300 ft bgs; a fourth sample will be collected at the depth where auger drilling is abandoned in favor of air-rotary drilling methods at an anticipated depth of 400 ft bgs; and a fifth sample will be collected at TD of the borehole following extensive purging of borehole air. Provious experience in drilling boreholes has shown that auger-drilling is of limited use in the geologically unstable materials

below this approximate depth; thus, the remaining depth of the borehole will be drilled by air-rotary methods (see Section 5).

A second round of VOC pore-gas sampling at the same depths will be conducted approximately one month after drilling activities are completed at each borehole. The purpose of the second round of sampling is to confirm the VOC pore-gas data findings for samples collected immediately after drilling. It is possible that the initial VOC pore-gas measurements may be affected by drilling activities; therefore, VOC measurements collected after subsurface pore-gas conditions have stabilized may be more representative of actual conditions.

All ten ports in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 were sampled for VOCs in January 2003. The VOC concentrations measured in January 2003 were consistent with results from sampling performed in 2000 through 2002, indicating minimal variability in VOC pore-gas concentrations over time. An additional two rounds of pore-gas sampling will be conducted at boreholes 50-01900 and 50-10131 after drilling activities are completed and again one month later. Data will be collected from all ten ports in each borehole. The port depths for borehole 50-01900 are 20, 50, 90, 103, 120, 160, 200, 233, 260, and 315 ft bgs. The port depths for borehole 50-10131 are 25, 50, 75, 100, 125, 150, 175, 200, 225, and 250 ft bgs. Pore-gas data for VOCs from the first and second phase of VOC sampling in the new and existing boreholes will be used to determine the extent of VOC pore-gas contamination and the need for additional boreholes instrumented for monitoring VOCs in pore gas.

To establish the extent of tritium vapor contamination in tuff, tritium pore-gas data will be collected immediately upon completion of drilling activities for each new borehole at MDA C at the same intervals that VOC samples are collected, and will be submitted for laboratory analysis. For boreholes A through J, L and N, tTwo samples will be collected: the first sample in each borehole will be collected at a depth of approximately 20 ft bgs, corresponding to a depth adjacent to the disposal unit. A second tritium sample will be collected and a depth of approximately 40 to 50 ft bgs, from the bedrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft. A third sample will be obtained from the maximum depth of each borehole which corresponds to a depth of 10 to 30 ft beneath a disposal unit, depending on the depth of the pits or shafts, where tritium concentrations associated with release from a disposal unit should be evident. The second tritium pore-gas sample will be collected from the bottom 140 to 150 ft bgs (TD) of each borehole. Additional collection of tritium samples will follow the requirements specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Consent Order, to measure tritium concentrations at depth.

For borehole K, five tritium samples will be collected every 30 ft bgs.

<u>A</u> Five tritium pore-gas samples will be collected immediately drilling activities are completed at borehole M (the 800-ft vortical borehole) to establish the profile of tritium concentrations with depth at this location. A second round of tritium pore-gas samples will be collected approximately one month after drilling activities for all boreholes are completed. Tritium pore-gas samples will be collected in silica gel samplers for analysis by an off-site contract laboratory.

With respect to boreholes A through L and N, based on the Phase I-RFI results, sampling VOCs and tritium at both the sampled depths (40 to 50 ft bgs and 140 to 150 ft bgs) should produce a decreasing trend allowing extent of contamination to be defined sufficient to support corrective action decisions.

4.1.4 Surface Soil Sampling

Phase | RFI surface soil data indicate that the extent of radionuclide contamination has not been defined along the eastern border of MDA C. Concentrations of americium-241 and isotopic plutonium were detected above BV/FV in a total of 11 samples northeast and east of the MDA C boundary.

Americium-241 was detected in 9 samples, plutonium-238 was detected in 5 samples, and plutonium-239 was detected in all 11 samples. The highest concentration of each radionuclide from these samples are 1.017 pCi/g americium-241 at location 50-08138; 0.068 pCi/g plutonuim-238 at location 50-08494; and 10.687 pCi/g plutonium-239 at location 50-08086. A summary of radionuclides detected above BV/FV in surface soil at MDA C is provided in Table B-12, and bubble plots are of radionuclide detects are provided in Figures D-3, D-4, and D-5.

A gamma spectroscopy survey will be performed to determine the extent of radionuclide contamination in surface soil along the eastern boundary of MDA C. Based on the results of the survey, six surface soil samples will be collected for fixed laboratory analysis as specified in Section 5.3.2 of this work plan.

4.1.5 Field-Screening

Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 2, of the Consent Order specifies that core samples collected at MDA C be screened using the methods described in Section IX.B of the Order. Section IX.B.2.d of the Order specifies that all core samples be screened by (1) visual examination; (2) headspace vapor screening for VOCs; and (3) x-ray fluorescence (XRF) for metals. Additional screening for release-specific characteristics, such as pH and HE, will be conducted where appropriate. Section IV.C.3.c.iv of the Order indicates that screening results for the samples collected at MDA C will be used to identify samples to be submitted for laboratory analysis.

The results of Phase I RFI at MDA C indicate that the screening methods specified in the Consent Order, other than visual examination, are ineffective and generate no useful information for the purpose of identifying samples to submit for laboratory analysis. The limitations of field-screening methods for various classes of analytes and alternative field-screening methods are discussed below.

VOCs

The headspace vapor screening procedure described in Section IX.B.2.d of the Consent Order calls for the sample to be sealed in a bag or other container and equilibrated with the ambient air inside the container. The concentration of VOCs in the headspace gas is then measured using a PID. The results of previous investigations at MDA C indicate that this procedure is not appropriate for core samples collected at MDA C.

The above procedure is designed to identify samples with elevated concentrations of VOCs in the solid matrix. This procedure is designed to cause VOCs associated with the solid phase to volatilize into the headspace, where they can be detected using a PID. At MDA C, VOCs are present in subsurface tuff samples in the pore gas and are not associated with the solid matrix. If this screening procedure were used for samples collected at MDA C, vapor-phase VOCs would diffuse from the sample pore space into the container headspace and decrease the concentration as the VOCs are diluted into the headspace gas. Based on the results of past subsurface pore-gas monitoring at MDA C, the concentration of VOCs in the headspace gas would be too low to detect using a PID. Past pore-gas monitoring has shown maximum concentrations of most VOCs to be less than 1 ppm+, with several VOCs having maximum concentrations in the low ppm+ range. The concentration after dilution into the headspace should be less than 1 ppm+, which is the detection limit of many PIDs.

Alternate VOC screening approaches, such as direct surveys of the surface of the core using a PID would also be ineffective. During Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field by direct survey with a PID. No VOCs were detected in any of these samples.

As an alternative, subsurface vapor samples will be collected for field-screening of VOCs every 10 ft for the first 60 ft of drilling bgs, at 20-ft intervals to depths of 200 ft bgs, and 30-ft intervals to TD. Vapor screening of subsurface core for VOCs will be conducted using a PID equipped with an 11.7 eV lamp capable of measuring quantities as low as 1 ppm. The base of the boreholes at each sampling interval will be isolated and purged in sufficient quantities to ensure formation air is sampled. The maximum value and the ambient-air temperature will be recorded on the field borehole or test pit log for each sample. The PID will be calibrated each day to the manufacturer's standard for instrument operation, and all daily calibration results will be documented in field logbooks. Field-screening for VOCs will be used to guide drilling beyond the target depth. Boreholes will be advanced 25 ft beyond the last field-screening detection.

Metals

During Phase I RFI, 82 subsurface tuff samples were submitted for laboratory analysis of metals. Fourteen metals were detected at concentrations above BVs. Only three of these metals (barium, calcium, and lead) were present at concentrations that would have been detectable using XRF. For the other metals that can be detected using XRF, the maximum concentrations were generally less than half the respective XRF detection limit.

HE

During the Phase LRFI, 332 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for HE using a spot-test procedure. No HE was detected in any of these samples Tuff samples collected at depths less than 60 ft bgs that are submitted for laboratory analysis will be field-screened for HE. If HE is not present beneath the pits at depths less than 60 ft, samples collected at deeper intervals will not be submitted for laboratory analysis of explosive compounds. Strategic Diagnostics, Inc., D-Tech immunoassay test kits will be used to field screen both soil and tuff samples for Research Department Explosive (RDX [1,3,5-trintro-1,3,5,-triazacyclohexane]) and trinitrotoluene (TNT). Immunoassay field-screening results will be recorded on the field boring logs. A field duplicate sample will be screened with every set (typically 10) of characterization samples. Field calibration standards for quantitative field analytical methods for RDX and TNT are EPA SW-846 Methods 4051 and 4050, respectively. The detection limit for RDX and TNT in soils is approximately 1 ppm.

For boreholes BH-1 through BH-38, a minimum of two samples will be selected for explosive compounds analyses within the first 60 ft of each borehole. The first sample will be collected adjacent to the disposal unit and the second at the base of the nearest disposal units. If HE (RDX or TNT) is not detected in the first 60 ft of each borehole during field-screening, no additional samples will be submitted for laboratory analyses. If HE (RDX or TNT) is detected by field-screening, additional samples will be submitted until HE is no longer detected by field-screening. For the four perimeter boreholes (BH-39 through BH-42) only one tuff sample will be selected for explosive compounds analyses within the first 60 ft of each borehole.

Radionuclides

The MDA C work plan specifies radiation screening of all samples is primarily for health and safety purposes rather than for identifying samples for laboratory analysis. The results of the Phase I RFI show that field radiation screening was not effective in identifying samples to submit for laboratory analysis.

During the Phase I RFI, 333 subsurface core samples were screened in the field for alpha and beta/gamma radioactivity, and 67 of these were submitted for laboratory analysis of radionuclides. Forty-three of these 67 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium within the range

of BVs. The remaining 24 samples had detected activities of radionuclides other than tritium above BVs. Table 4.1-2 summarizes the field-screening results for samples having radionuclide activities within the background range and above background. As shown in Table 4.1-2, there was no significant difference in field-screening results for samples having radionuclides within and above background values. Therefore, field-screening for radionuclides is not useful for determining which samples should be submitted for laboratory analysis. Additionally, field-screening methods for tritium suitable for the levels of tritium present at MDA C are not available.

•

4.1.6 Investigation-Derived Waste

Investigation-derived waste (IDW) is waste generated as a result of field investigation activities and may include, but is not limited to, drill cuttings; purge water; contaminated personal protective equipment (PPE), sampling supplies and plastic; fluids from the decontamination of PPE and sampling equipment; and all other waste potentially coming in contact with contaminants. IDW generated during the investigation at MDA C will be managed to protect human health and the environment, comply with applicable EPA and NMED regulations, DOE orders, and Laboratory Implementation Requirements (LIRs), and adhere to Laboratory waste minimization goals. The management of IDW is described in Appendix F of this work plan.

4.1.7 Analytical Suites

A minimum of five tuff samples collected from all boreholes will be analyzed for the full analytical suite specified in Section IV.C.3.c.iv.4 of the Consent Order. This suite includes VOCs (pore-gas only), SVOCs, pH, PCBs, nitrates, perchlorate, TAL metals, and cyanide. A minimum of three tuff samples will be analyzed for dioxin/furans and two samples for explosive compounds if HE is not detected by field-screening within the first 60 ft of each borehole. Analyses of VOC analyses of pore-gas samples will be performed in lieu of VOC analyses of soil and tuff samples. In addition to the analyses required in Section IV.C.3.c.iv.4 of the Order, radionuclide analyses will be performed. The radionuclide analyses include gamma spectroscopy and isotopic analyses of americium, plutonium, uranium, strontium, and tritium (pore-gas only).

Subsurface tuff samples will not be submitted for analysis of all analytes specified in the NMED Order. Specific analyses that will not be performed on any VOC, SVOC, pH, HE, and PCB samples. VOCs will not be analyzed in tuff samples because such analyses are not appropriate. As explained in Section 2.7.3 of this work plan, VOCs are primarily present in the subsurface as vapors and are not associated with the solid matrix. As a result, the most accurate method of sampling for VOCs is pore-gas sampling. Pore-gas sampling will be used to determine the extent of subsurface VOC contamination at MDA C.

Subsurface core samples collected during the Phase I RFI were submitted for analysis of SVOCs and PCBs. The results of this sampling indicate that the nature and extent of SVOC and PCB contamination is established at MDA C (Section 2.7.3) and no additional sampling for SVOCs or PCBs is required.

Analysis of tuff samples for pH is not appropriate considering the low-moisture content of the tuff and will not be performed.

Subsurface tuff samples will not be analyzed for HE based on the low potential for HE-to-be-present at MDA-C. Descriptions of waste sent to MDA-C (Appendix-B) indicate that the only potential sources of HE-containing-wastes were wastes associated with the demolition of Bayo Canyon, which was the location of historic firing sites, and trinitrotoluene (TNT) element samples identified in the waste inventory for Shaft Group 3. Additional details on the wastes associated with Bayo Canyon demolition are

contained in the associated RFI work plan and reports and historical reference documents that indicate HE is not present in the wastes sent to MDA C from Bayo Canyon.

When the firing sites in Baye Canyon were active, residuals and debris from the firing sites were disposed of to a disposal pit, SWMU 10-005. During decontamination and decommissioning of this disposal site in 1957, the wastes in SWMU 10-005 were excavated and burned, and the ash was subsequently disposed of at MDA C (p. 3-63, LANL 1992, 07668). Any HE present in the residuals would have been destroyed by burning. Subsurface samples were collected at the site of SWMU 10-005 during the RFI of this site and were analyzed for HE. No HE was detected in these samples (p.-102, LANL 1996, 54332). The only other wastes from Baye Canyon identified as potentially having been sent to MDA C was ash from a burn pit used to burn combustible wastes (SWMU 10-006; pp. 4-1-4-3, LANL-1992, 07668.). As at SWMU 10-005, the ash is unlikely to have contained appreciable amounts of HE. The final cleanup of the Baye Canyon firing sites in 1963 is described in an historical report (LASL-1963, 04771). All remaining firing site debris was removed at this time and no-HE was found in this debris (p. 6, LASL 1963, 04771).

TNT is listed in three-disposal logbook entries for Shaft Group 3. The origin of this waste is Wing 9 of the Chemical and Metallurgy Building, where significant quantities of HE would not be present for safety reasons. The waste description for some of the TNT refers to "TNT SS center elements," "TNT element samples," or "TNT-mounts." There is also accompanying fission product or U-with the TNT. The units of disposal are gallon cans, so only a small quantity was disposed of. The results of Phase | RFI SVOC analyses did not identify detectable amounts of 2,4-dinitrotoluene or 2,6-dinitrotoluene, which are associated with TNT, in any tuff samples. Additionally, 233 phase I RFI borehole samples were screened for HE and there were no detects, including these core samples in boreholes 50-09105 and 50-09106 that passed beneath Shaft Group 3.

A review of the waste inventory records (see Appendix B) does not indicate the presence of dioxins or furans in the disposed wastes. However, dioxin and furans can be generated by the combustion of organic material containing, or in the presence of, chlorine atoms. Therefore <u>T-hree tuff samples from</u> each borehole will be submitted to an analytical laboratory for dioxin/furan analysis. The first sample will be collected at a depth adjacent to the disposal unit. The second sample will be collected at the base of the corresponding pit or shaft. The final sample will be collected at TD. One sample will be submitted for dioxin/furan analysis in the perimeter boreholes BH-39 through BH-42. the first tuff sample collected directly beneath the Chemical Pit (borehole A) will be analyzed for dioxins and furans because of the reported practice of burning chemicals disposed in the Chemical Pit (Rogers 1977, 0216). Additionally, the first tuff sample collected beneath a pit or shaft in boreholes B through J will also have dioxins and furans added to the analyte suite. Tuff samples from vertical boreholes K through M will not be analyzed for dioxins or furans.

5.0 INVESTIGATION METHODS

The current versions of the ENV-Environmental Characterization and Remediation (<u>ENV-ECR</u>) standard operating procedures (SOPs), quality procedures (QPs), and the ENV-<u>ERS</u> Quality Management Plan, which are available at <u>http://erproject.lanl.gov/documents/ procedures.html</u>, are applicable to the investigation methods proposed in this work plan<u>and are</u> summarized in <u>Table 5</u>.0-1. Additional procedures may be added as necessary to describe and document quality-affecting activities.

- SOP-1.01 General Instructions for Field Investigations
- SOP-1.02 Sample Containers and Preservation
- SOP-1.03 Handling, Packaging, and Shipping of Samples

- SOP-1.04 Sample Control and Field Documentation
- SOP-1.05 Field Quality Control Samples
- SOP-1.06 Management of ER Project Wastes
- SOP-1.08 Field Documentation of Drilling and Sampling Equipment
- SOP-1.10 Waste Characterization
- SOP-1.12 Field Site Closeout Checklist
- SOP-3.11 Geodetic Surveys
- SOP-5.03 Monitor Well and RFI Borehole Abandonment
- SOP-5.07 Operation of LANL Owned Borehole Logging Trailer
- SOP-6.09 Spade and Scoop Method for Collection of Soil Samples
- SOP-6.26 Core Barrel Sampling for Subsurface Earth Materials
- SOP-6.31 Sampling of Sub-Atmospheric Air
- SOP-7.05 Subsurface Moisture Measurements Using a Neutron Probe
- SOP-12.01 Field Logging, Handling and Documentation of Borehole Materials

5.1 Methods for Drilling and Sampling Boreholes A through L and N

5.1.1 Drilling Protocol

Vertical and-angled-boreholes will be drilled using either the hollow-stem or air-rotary method, depending on worker safety requirements. To address worker safety requirements for this investigation, the potential for worker exposure to subsurface contaminants from borehole cuttings and/or core will need to be reviewed in the site specific health and safety plan and the documented safety analysis (DSA) Although the hollow-stem auger drilling method is preferred when investigating vapor-phase contamination, the airrotary drilling method provides for engineered controls (i.e., cyclone-velocity dissipator and HEPA filter) to manage downhole material at the surface and thus reduce and/or eliminating exposure pathways. The drilling methods to be used at MDA C are described in the following paragraphs.

Hollow-Stem Auger

The hollow-stem auger consists of a hollow steel shaft with a continuous spiraled steel flight welded onto the exterior site of the stem. The stem is connected to an auger bit and, when rotated, transports cuttings to the surface. The hollow stem of the auger allows drill rods, split-spoon core barrels, Shelby tubes, and other samplers to be inserted through the center of the auger so the samples may be retrieved during the drilling operations. The hollow stem also acts to case the borehole temporarily, so that the casing (riser) may be inserted down through the center of the augers once the desired depth is reached, thus minimizing the risk of possible collapse of the borehole. A bottom plug or pilot bit can be fastened onto the bottom of the augers to keep out most of the soils and/or water that have a tendency to clog the bottom of the augers during drilling. Drilling without a center plug is acceptable provided that the soil plug, formed in the bottom of the auger, is removed before sampling or installing well casings. The soil plug can be removed by washing out the plug using a side discharge rotary bit or augering out the plug with a solid-stem auger bit sized to fit inside the hollow-stem auger.

Air Rotary

The air-rotary method uses a drill pipe or drill stem coupled to a drill bit that rotates and cuts through soil and rock. The cuttings produced from the rotation of the drilling bit are transported to the surface by compressed air, which is forced down the borehole through the drill pipe and returns to the surface through the annular space (between the drill pipe and the borehole wall). The circulation of the compressed air not only removes the cuttings from the borehole but also helps to cool the drill bit. The use of air rotary drilling is best suited for hard rock formations. In soft unconsolidated formations, casing is driven to keep the formation from caving. During drilling, the air compressor will have an in-line organic filter system to filter the air coming from the compressor. The organic filter system shall be inspected regularly to ensure that the system is functioning properly. In addition, a cyclone-velocity dissipator or similar air-containment/dust-suppression system will be used to funnel the cuttings to one location instead of allowing the cuttings to discharge uncontrolled from the borehole. Air rotary that employs the dual-tube (reverse circulation) drilling system is acceptable because the cuttings are contained within the drill stem and are discharged through a cyclone-velocity dissipator to the ground surface.

Boreholes A through L and N will be drilled in the approximate locations shown in Figure 11. The depth, angle, and sampling protocol for each borehole are described in Table 3. Each borehole will be continuously cored-using a split barrel sampler following LANL-ER-SOP-4.01, Rev. 1, to TD. Core will be screened for radiological contamination, visually inspected, and geologically logged. If radiological contamination is detected using field screening methods at the proposed TD, the boring will be advanced until contamination is no longer detected.

The exact location of each borehole will be determined after extensive and careful review of the potential risks and access limitations. Pit and shaft boundaries will be mapped via a differential global positioning system survey (+/- 2 cm X, Y, Z) following LANL-ER-SOP-3.11, Rev. 1, to further refine borehole locations. A GPR survey will also be conducted in order to define potentially hazardous utility lines in the work area. Each site will be thoroughly examined to identify potential hazards for subsurface drilling.

5.1.2 Collection of Tuff Samples

Subsurface tuff samples will be collected from the split-spoon core barrel into sealed sleeves or coreprotect bags to preserve core moisture following ENV-ECR SOP-06.26, Rev. 1. The analytical suites for each borehole are listed in Table 3 <u>A minimum of one sample for every 50 ft of boring will be submitted</u> for laboratory analysis.

Tuff samples will be collected at least every 20 ft in the ten angled boreholes (A through-J) beginning beneath the target disposal unit. Vertical boreholes K, L, and N will be sampled at least every 20 ft beginning at the same depth as the nearest disposal unit. Samples will be collected from intervals where contamination is suspected because the field-screening results are elevated and/or visual inspection identifies fractures or staining.

Field documentation of samples collected from fractures will include a detailed physical description of the fracture-fill material and rock matrix sampled following ENV-ECR SOP-12.01, Rev. 4. The volumes of fracture-fill and rock-matrix material included in the sample will be estimated from field measurements. An additional sample will be collected from the rock matrix adjacent to the fracture sample material to allow for comparison. The fractures and matrix samples will be assigned unique identifiers.

Tuff samples <u>will be</u>from boreholes A through L and N will be analyzed for <u>cyanide</u>, <u>nitrates</u>, <u>perchlorate</u>, <u>explosive compounds</u>. TAL metals, <u>SVOCs</u>, <u>pH</u>, <u>PCBs</u>, <u>cyanide</u>, <u>nitrates</u>, <u>perchlorate</u>, and radionuclides (americium-241, strontium-90, isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and other radionuclides by gamma

spectroscopy). Additionally, tuff samples collected during adjacent to the disposal unit, the first sampling interval below each pit or shaft, and at TD at boreholes A through J will be analyzed for dioxins and furans. Tuff samples collected at depths less than 60 ft bgs that are submitted for laboratory analysis will be field-tested for HE. If HE is not present beneath the pits at depths less than 60 ft, samples collected at dependent to the disposal unit, the first samples collected at dependent to the disposal unit. Tuff samples collected at depths less than 60 ft bgs that are submitted for laboratory analysis will be field-tested for HE. If HE is not present beneath the pits at depths less than 60 ft, samples collected at deeper intervals will not be submitted for explosive compound laboratory analysis. Analysis of all tuff samples will be conducted using analytical methods specified by contract requirements of the statement of work.

Quality assurance (QA)/quality control (QC) samples will include field-duplicate samples to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique and rinsate blanks to evaluate the decontamination procedures. These samples will be collected following ENV-ECR SOP-01.05, Rev. 1, and will be collected at the frequency specified in Section IX.B.2.e of the November 26March 1, 20052, Consent Order.

5.1.3 Collection of Pore-Gas Samples

Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected from the 42 vertical boreholes A through K and N and boreholes 50-09100 and 50--10131 following ENV-ECR SOP-06.31, Rev. 1 and in compliance with Section IX.B.2.g of the Consent Order. In each borehole, pore-gas samples will be collected at each depth interval where core samples were selected for off-site laboratory analyses (pore-gas VOC analyses are performed in lieu of VOC analyses on core samples). In each borehole, one sample will be collected at the depth in which the borehole is nearest the targeted disposal unit, and the second sample will be collected at the depth in which the borehole is nearest the targeted disposal unit, and the second sample will be collected at TD. Pore-gas samples will be collected using a straddle packer to isolate discrete depths in the borehole. Each interval will be purged before sampling until the measurements of carbon dioxide and oxygen are stable and representative of subsurface conditions. A purge pump will be used to withdraw borehole and formation vapors through the borehole or constructed sampling port. Concentrations of purge indicator gases (carbon dioxide and oxygen) will be monitored continuously during this presampling cycle. Once indicator-gas concentrations are stable, proper purge is achieved and formation vapors sampling can proceed. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected in SUMMA canisters and submitted for analysis of VOCs using EPA Method TO-154 and in silica gel samplers for tritium analysis using EPA Method 906.0.

QA/QC samples for VOCs in pore-gas will consist of an equipment blank and field duplicate for each sampling round. After sampling and purge decontamination, the equipment blank will be collected by pulling zero gas (99.9% ultrahigh-purity nitrogen) through the packer sampling apparatus. This sample will be used to evaluate the decontamination procedures. The field duplicate sample will be used to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique. A field duplicate sample will also be collected for tritium. QA/QC samples will be collected in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.05, and will be collected at the frequency specified in Section IX.B.2.e of the November 26, 2002March 1, 2005, Consent Order.

5.1.4 Borehole Abandonment

All boreholes, except those identified for completion as vapor-monitoring wells or perched groundwatermonitoring wells, will be abandoned in accordance with Section X.D of the Consent Order by filling the borehole with a bentonite/concrete mixture. A tremie pipe will be used to fill the boreholes upward from the bottom of the borehole to the surface. All cuttings will be managed as investigative-derived waste as specified in Appendix F of this document. All information regarding borehole abandonment will be provided in the MDA C investigation report.

5.1.5 Equipment Decontamination

Following drilling and sampling activities, project personnel will decontaminate all equipment involved in drilling and sampling activities. Residual material adhering to equipment will be removed using dry decontamination methods such as the use of wire brushes and scrapers (ENV-ECR SOP-01.08). If equipment cannot be free-released using dry decontamination methods, wet decontamination methods will be used. The equipment will be pressure-washed on a temporary decontamination pad with a high-density polyethylene liner. Cleaning solutions and wash water will be collected and contained for proper disposal. Decontamination solutions will be sampled and analyzed to determine the final disposition of the wastewater and the effectiveness of the decontamination procedures. All parts of the drilling equipment, including the undercarriage, wheels, tracks, chassis, and cab, will be thoroughly cleaned. Air filters on equipment operating in the exclusion zone will be considered contaminated and will be removed and replaced before equipment leaves the site. Equipment ready for demobilization will be surveyed by a Health and Safety Radiation Control Division technician before it is released from the site.

5.2 Methods for Drilling and Sampling <u>BH-09</u>Borehole M

5.2.1 Drilling Protocol

A single, vertical borehole will be drilled to a depth of 800 ft in the area north of Pit 5 near the head of Ten Site Canyon. The location and depth of the borehole were selected to provide information on the vertical profile of VOC and tritium concentrations in pore-gas and to determine whether perched groundwater is present below MDA C.

Hollow-stem auger drilling will be used until refusal (down to at least 400-300 ft) because it has proven to be capable of collecting undisturbed samples of core and subsurface vapors within the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff. Upon refusal, air-rotary drilling will be deployed down the same borehole for completion. A description of the air-rotary method is provided in Section 5.1.1. The coupling of these drilling methods is practical and allows the objectives of the sampler to 800 ft following ENV-ECR SOP-04.01, Rev. 1. Core will be screened for radiological contamination, visually inspected, and geologically logged. The exact location of this borehole will be determined in the manner and with the same scrutiny described in Section 5.1.1 for boreholes A through L and-N.

5.2.2 Collection of Pore-Gas Samples

The sampling depth and analytical suites for borehole MBH-09 are described in Table 4.1-1. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected every 100 ft down the borehole to the depth where hollow-stem auger drilling cannot be continued (approximately 400 ft or deeper). Pore-gas samples will be collected following ENV-ECR SOP-06.31, Rev. 1, using a straddle packer to isolate discrete depths of the borehole. Each interval will be purged before sampling until the measurements of carbon dioxide and oxygen are stable and representative of subsurface conditions. Subsurface pore-gas samples will be collected in SUMMA canisters and submitted for analysis of VOCs using EPA Method TO-154; samples collected in silica gel samplers and submitted for tritium analysis using EPA Method 906.0. An additional sample will be collected at TD (800 ft) with a single packer through the end of the air-rotary drill string; however, the potential instability of the Puye Formation and the effects of air-rotary drilling on subsurface vapors may preclude collecting a sample representative of true subsurface conditions. The subsurface vapor sample at TD will be collected only if the conditions for purge-gas stabilization according to ENV-ECR SOP-06.31 are met.

QA/QC samples for VOCs in pore-gas will consist of an equipment blank and field duplicate for each sampling round. After sampling and purge decontamination, the equipment blank will be collected by pulling zero gas (99.9% ultrahigh-purity nitrogen) through the packer sampling apparatus to evaluate decontamination procedures. The field duplicate sample will be used to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique. A field duplicate sample will also be collected for tritium. QA/QC samples will be collected in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.05, Rev. 1.

5.2.3 Collection of Geotechnical Data

Borehole MBH-09 will be cored continuously and geologically logged to TD following ENV-ECR SOP-04.01, Rev 1, and ENV-ECR SOP-12.01, Rev. 4. Samples will be collected from core provided by a splitbarrel sampler throughout the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff to allow for visual inspection. Brass sleeves will then be used in the relatively unconsolidated Cerro Toledo interval, the Otowi Member, and the Puye Formation to improve recovery and maintain the structural integrity in the hole for hydrogeologic characterization. Samples collected from the split-barrel sampler will be preserved in sealed sleeves or core-protect bags to preserve core moisture following ENV-ECR SOP-06.26, Rev. 1.

Moisture content-and, matrix potential, samples will be collected every 5 ft from borehole M. Samples for and chloride analysis will be collected every 20 ft from this borehole. Samples for saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, and bulk density will be collected once in each tuff unit, twice from the Cerro Toledo interval, and five times in the Otowi Member at varying depths. Five samples will also be collected from the Puye Formation. The samples collected from the Cerro Toledo interval, the Otowi Member, and the Puye Formation will be selected from core to be representative of all the textural intervals encountered. Analyses for saturated and unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, porosity, and bulk density will be performed using analytical methods specified by contract requirements of the statement of work. One field duplicate sample will be collected and analyzed to evaluate the reproducibility of the sampling technique.

5.2.4 Collection of Perched Water Samples

During drilling operations zones of elevated moisture content, localized saturation, and groundwater may be encountered. These zones may not be assignable to either an alluvial or the regional groundwater system and may represent a localized phenomenon. The Laboratory's decision process for characterizing these zones is presented in the attached flowchart shown in Figure 5.2-1 and described in the following text.

If saturation is encountered as a borehole advances, drilling will be stopped to determine whether sufficient water volume is available to analyze the water quality. These analyses may include metals, anions, perchlorate, alkalinity, carbon organic carbon, total inorganic carbon, and total dissolved solids. Generally the total volume required is approximately 0.5 to 1 L. Of this volume, 100 mL is unfiltered and unpreserved; another 100 mL is filtered and preserved with nitric acid. If this minimum volume of groundwater cannot be collected, the borehole will be continued to the planned TD or until saturation is encountered again and the process is repeated. A porous cup lysimeter or absorbent membrane will be installed at the depth of saturation to monitor the zone if the borehole is completed for pore-gas monitoring. Insufficient water sample volumes from discrete depths will not be composited to make the required volume for screening analysis.

If sufficient volume exists, a groundwater sample would be collected and analyzed for the screening constituents on a rapid turnaround basis at a geochemistry laboratory at the Laboratory. Typically, results of groundwater screening samples are available in the R-well drilling program within 48 hr. During this
time, the borehole will be advanced to the base of saturation, or the perching horizon, and halted. If possible, the perching horizon will be identified and not penetrated, and the thickness of the zone of saturation and the characteristics of the perching horizon will be determined. Once drilling ceases, and a monitoring well will be designed, and the <u>a monitoring well</u> design <u>plan</u> will be submitted to NMED for approval_before<u>well construction</u>. Following approval of the design, the well will be installed. A borehole will be drilled adjacent to the well and the saturated zone isolated with a double wall casing advancement drilling method to isolate the known saturated zone. The additional borehole will then be completed to the planned depths and the process repeated.

5.3 Surface Sampling

5.3.1 Radiological Survey

A radiological survey will be conducted to the northeast and east of the MDA C boundary to aid in determining the extent of radionuclide surface soil contamination. This survey will be performed with a Berkeley Nucleonics Surveillance and Measurement System, a portable gamma spectroscopy instrument with an integrated multichannel analyzer. This instrument uses a sodium iodide detector to identify multiple isotopes and the isotope specific/total dose rates at each survey location.

The radiological survey will be conducted on a 15- by 15-ft grid. The coordinates of all survey grid locations will be coupled with the gamma spectroscopy data to determine spatial trends and the extent of radionuclide contamination in the surface soil. The results of this survey will be used to select six surface soil samples for fixed laboratory analysis.

5.3.2 Surface Soil Sampling

Six surface soil samples will be collected from locations on the gamma spectroscopy survey grid. The locations of these samples will be biased towards both the highest radionuclide concentration, and from bounding locations on the grid perimeter. The surface soil samples will be taken from an interval of 0-6 in. in depth in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-06.09.

Surface soil samples will be submitted for fixed laboratory analysis of americium-241, isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and gamma spectroscopy, using methods specified by contract requirements of the Laboratory's Sample Management Office (SMO). Samples for QA/QC will consist of one field duplicate per ten samples collected.

6.0 MONITORING AND SAMPLING PROGRAM

Pore-gas monitoring of two boreholes at MDA C has been conducted quarterly from 2000 through the third quarter of 2003 to collect data to determine the nature and extent of contamination in the vapor phase beneath MDA C. In addition, biweekly tritium samples in the breathing zone are beingwere collected outside the northeast fence line of MDA C over a one-yr period. The results of the investigation will determine whether a vapor-monitoring program is warranted; if so, a vapor-monitoring plan will be developed and submitted to NMED for approval.

6.1 Pore-Gas Sampling

Two boreholes at MDA C, equipped with positive pressure membranes for sampling, were monitored at multiple depths for 11 quarters. Boreholes 50-9100 and 50-10131 are located in areas of elevated surface flux of VOCs, as determined by the EMFLUX soil-gas surveys and are therefore the likely areas of

maximum vertical extent. Measured VOC concentrations are in the low ppmv range near the depth of disposal and diffuse with depth. Subsurface VOC concentrations at MDA C have been monitored from the fourth quarter of 2000 until the third quarter of 2003 when quarterly pore-gas monitoring was discontinued.

Previous vapor sampling has determined that VOCs disposed of in Bandelier Tuff are present in the subsurface in the form of organic vapors. The very low organic and moisture content of the Bandelier Tuff greatly limits, or inhibits, sorption of VOCs to the matrix. Therefore, fixed analytical laboratory analysis of core samples will not detect VOCs, which are present primarily as vapor in the pore space. Therefore, to characterize the nature and extent of potential vapor-phase contamination at MDA C at TA-50, the ENV-ERS Program began an investigation of pore gas that uses technologies employed elsewhere at the Laboratory and approved by NMED.

In 2002, RFI borehole 50-09100 was completed as a vapor monitoring well using a positive-pressure membrane. Ten sample ports were installed in the membrane, ranging in depth from 20 to 315 ft bgs. In 2001, a second monitoring well (50-10131) was drilled and completed with a positive-pressure membrane and with ports depths ranging from 25 to 250 ft bgs. Figure 6.1-1 shows the schematic of the membrane in borehole 50-09100 showing port depths and construction.

Monitoring of subsurface VOCs has been completed at MDA C for a total of 11 quarters, beginning in the fourth quarter of 2000 until the third quarter of 2003. Every available port at boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 was screened with a Brüel and Kjaer (B&K) multigas analyzer during every quarter of the monitoring period following ENV-ECR SOP-06.31. SUMMA canister samples were also collected from one port of one borehole each quarter. SUMMA samples were collected from borehole 50-09100 for 10 quarters and from borehole 50-10131 for 6 quarters. In the second quarter of 2003, all sample ports in both boreholes were sampled simultaneously to assess the potential influence of temporal variability on VOC concentrations measured between 2000 and 2002. All pore gas sampling at MDA C was completed per ENV-ECR SOP-06.31, Rev. 1, "Sampling of Subatmospheric Air."

6.2 Tritium in Air Sampling

An ENV-Meteorology and Air Quality (MAQ) Group air-sampling station was set up outside the northeastern boundary (the predominant wind direction) of MDA C in March 2003 at an elevation of 4 ft above ground level to monitor tritium in the breathing zone. The group conducted continuous air sampling for tritium over a one-yr period, in accordance with SOP ENV-MAQ-204, R10, "Sampling of Ambient Airborne Tritium." Composite samples were collected over two-week periods and submitted to an off-site laboratory for tritium analysis. The subsequent interpretation and analysis of these data was performed by the ENV-MAQ Group in support of worker health and safety following its protocols, and the results will be reported in the MDA C investigation report.

7.0 SCHEDULE

Revision 1 of the MDA C-work-plan will be updated and resubmitted to NMED on January 23, 2004. Assuming a 60-day NMED review period and 30 days to resolve comments between NMED and the Laboratory, the work plan will be approved in early May of 2004.

Authorization basis (AB) documentation (DSA) is being prepared for DOE review to document that drilling beneath the MDA C-inventory can be conducted in a safe manner in accordance with nuclear safety requirements in 10CFR 830. The DSA will be submitted to DOE in May 2004. Fieldwork will not be

allowed to start until AB approval is received from DOE (30-day review period), but permitting and readiness review activities will proceed in parallel with the AB process.

Field activities, including drilling and surface and subsurface sampling, will take approximately <u>four eight</u> to <u>six-ten</u> <u>weeks-months</u> to complete (barring inclement weather or other unforeseen delays). The subsurface sampling will include the first round of pore-gas sampling using SUMMA canisters and silica gel samplers. A second round of pore-gas sampling will take place <u>approximately during week 10 one</u> <u>month after the first round</u> has been <u>completed_collected</u>. Assuming a 6-week-turnaround time to receive and analyze data on the pore-gas sampling results, Laboratory and NMED representatives will meet to review the pore-gas data during week 16 and determine whether to instrument any additional boreholes for pore-gas monitoring. If required, pore-gas monitoring boreholes will be instrumented during week 22 and samples collected in week 24.

Deep vertical borehole M will be instrumented between weeks 8 and 10, and pore-gas samples collected between weeks 10 and 12.

The investigation report will is scheduled to be submitted by December 6, 2006 finalized 10 months after the work plan is approved.

8.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all documents cited in this report. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and ER ID number. This information is also included in text citations. ER ID numbers are assigned by the <u>RRESENV</u>-ERS-RS Records Processing Facility (RPF) and are used to locate the document at the RPF and, where applicable, in the <u>RRESENV-E</u>RS project reference set titled "Reference Set for Material Disposal Areas, Technical Area 50."

Copies of the reference sets are maintained at the NMED Hazardous Waste Bureau; the DOE Los Alamos Site Office; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 6; and <u>RRESthe ENV-ERS</u> Program. The sets were developed to ensure that the administrative authority has all material needed to review this document, and they are updated periodically as needed. Documents previously submitted to the administrative authority are not included.

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2001. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation MDA C and MDA H Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico Contract No. 350256-001-01 86," Report. (AGS 2001, 73710)

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2002. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation Material Disposal Area C, TA-50 Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico," Report. (AGS 2002, 73711)

Baltz, E. H., J. H. Abrahams, and W. D. Purtymun, March 1963. "Preliminary Report on the Geology and Hydrology of Mortandad Canyon Near Los Alamos, New Mexico, with Reference to Disposal of Liquid Low-Level Radioactive Waste," US Geological Survey Open File Report, Albuquerque, New Mexico. (Baltz et al. 1963, 08402)

Cordell, L., 1979. "Gravimetric Expression of Graben Faulting in Santa Fe Country and the Española Basin, New Mexico," *New Mexico Geological Society Guidebook,* 30th Annual Field Conference, Santa Fe, New Mexico, pp. 59–64. (Cordell 1979, 76049)

EPA (US Environmental Protection Agency), April 10, 1990. "Module VIII of RCRA Permit No. NM0890010515, EPA Region VI, Issued to Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico, effective May 23, 1990," EPA Region VI, Hazardous Waste Management Division, Dallas, Texas. (EPA 1990, 01585)

EPA (US Environmental Protection Agency), November 1992. "Groundwater Remediation: Extraction and Removal of TCE and CR6+ at an NPL Site," EPA Report, Washington, DC. (EPA 1992, 15344)

Freeze, R. A. and J. A. Cherry, January 1979. *Groundwater*, Prentice Hall, Inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey. (Freeze and Cherry 1979, 64057)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1079 Environmental Restoration Plan," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-92-450, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07668)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1147 Environmental Restoration Program," Los Alamos National Laboratory document, LA-UR-92-969, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07672)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), September 1995. "RFI Report for Potential Release Sites 50-006(a), 50-006(c), 50-007 (formerly Operable Unit 1147), Field Unit 5," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-95-2738, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49925)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), March 1997. "Performance Assessment and Composite Analysis for Los Alamos National Laboratory Material Disposal Area G," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-97-85, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1997, 63131)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1998. "Hydrogeologic Workplan Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-01-6511, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59599)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), November 1998. "Installation Work Plan for Environmental Restoration Project," Revision 7, Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-4652, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 62060)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), 1948 to 1969. "MDA C Waste Disposal Logbooks 2587, 3478, 4644, 6030, 7277, 9293, 9593, 12442, and 11363, 1948–1969," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1948–1969, 76035)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), December 1970. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-1264, sheet number 3, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1970, 76047)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), June 1974. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-4459, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1974, 38446)

Longmire, P., May 2003. Email Communication with E. Keating, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Longmire 2003, 76050)

Neleigh, D. W., December 1995. "Modification Request for Operable Unit 1147, Los Alamos National Laboratory (NM0890010515)," Los Alamos National Laboratory letter to T. J. Taylor, DOE ER Program Manager, from D. W. Neleigh, Section Chief, EPA Region 6 (New Mexico) Federal Facilities, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Neleigh 1995, 55112)

Nyhan, J. W., June 1978. "Soil Survey of Los Alamos County, New Mexico," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-6779-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Nyhan 1978, 05702)

Nylander, C. L., K. A. Bitner, G. Cole, E. H. Keating, S. Kinkead, P. Longmire, B. Robinson, D. B. Rogers, and D. Vaniman, March 2003. "Groundwater Annual Status Report for Fiscal Year 2002," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-03-0244, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Nylander et al. 2003, 76059)

Purtymun, W. D., January 1984. "Hydrologic Characteristics of the Main Aquifer in the Los Alamos Area Development of Ground Water Supplies," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-9957-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Purtymun 1984, 06513)

Rogers, M. A., June 1977. "History and Environmental Setting of LASL Near-Surface Land Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Wastes (Areas A, B, C, D, E, F, G, and T)," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory report LA-6848-MS, Vols. I and II, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Rogers 1977, 05707)

Soll, W., and K. Birdsell, February 1998. "The Influence of Coatings and Fills on Flow in Fractured, Unsaturated Tuff Porous Media System," *Water Resources Research,* Vol. 34, No. 2, pp. 193–202. (Soll and Birdsell 1998, 70011)

Stauffer, P. H., K. H. Birdsell, M. Witkowski, T. Cherry, and J. Hopkins, March 2000. "Subsurface Vapor-Phase Transport of TCA at MDA L: Model Predictions," Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-UR-00-2080, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Stauffer et al. 2000, 69794)

Spatial Data Sources

Communication Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 08 August 2002; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Dirt Road Arcs; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Hypsography, 2, 10, 20 and 100 Foot Contour Intervals; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS; 1991.

Industrial Waste Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

LANL Technical Areas; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Materials Disposal Areas; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program; ER2004-0221; 1:2,500 Scale Data; 23 April 2004.

Paved Road Arcs; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Point Feature Locations of the Environmental Restoration Project Database; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program, ER2005-0401; 16 June 2005.

Primary Electric Grid; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 06 January 2004; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Security and Industrial Fences and Gates; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; 06 January 2004; Development Edition of 06 January 2005.

Sewer Line System; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.

Structures, Line Feature Data; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 22 June 2005.

Waste Storage Features; Los Alamos National Laboratory, ENV-ERS Program, ER2005-0322; 1:2,500 Scale Data; 10 August 2005.

Water Lines; Los Alamos National Laboratory, KSL Site Support Services, Planning, Locating, and Mapping Section; Development Edition of 05 January 2005.



Figure 1.1-1. Location of MDA C with respect to Laboratory technical areas and surrounding land holdings



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure 1.1-2. Regional map of MDA C and locations of wells and boreholes for determining stratigraphy at MDA C



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2







Figure 1.1-4. Thickness of fill material at MDA C, estimated by GPR survey









б



Figure 2.4-1. Locations of canyons adjacent to MDA C and regional well R-14



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure 3.2-1. Hydrogeologic cross-section through Pajarito Plateau in the vicinity of MDA C along Mortandad Canyon



A. Kron, 083199_FB-4.3-1, 21-005 RFI RPT, 011400, PTM_Rev. for F7, MDA C IWP, 072403, cf

Figure 3.2-2. Generalized stratigraphy of Bandelier Tuff at MDA C



Figure 3.2-3. Schematic of the hydrogeologic conceptual model for the Pajarito Plateau (LANL 1998, 59599)



Source: GIS Lab m200714, REK, 061703_Rev. for F9, MDA C IWP, 072403, cf

Figure 3.2-4. Water table elevations at the Laboratory



Figure 4.1-1. Location of proposed boreholes at MDA C

Source: GISLab Map No. m201457, DW, 4/22/05, MDA C IWP Rev.2, 090505, kr

		MDA C boundary	
Ľ		Pits	
i	•	Shafts	
\mathbb{Z}	\overline{Z}	Structure	
	\sim	2 ft contour	
		10 ft contour	
1	S.2	Dirt road	
1	\sim	Paved road	
1	\sim	Fence	
/	\sim	Communication line	
1	\sim	Electric line	
1	\sim	Gas line	
1	\sim	Industrial waste line	
	\sim	Sewer line	
	\sim	Water line	
1	⊚	Phase I RFI borehole	
	o	MDA C borehole location	

2002. j Gen Liver, Visited Vit, 2002. j EACOURT EACOURT MERIC Lecalice ide: Let Aleries Per 12.602 April 4, 2008. Preser Lines Lo Road Cartagore dary, USAAP-SHI, NA, Unineers January 6, 2002. LINAP-GHE NA. 1

Roads, Dirt Los A Roads, Pavelt, Lo many, URAP-CR; NA; Unincent; January E. 2002 Fig. URAN-Sells; MA, University, Learning, L. and Instanz, URAN-Sells; MA: University, Encodery 6, 2002. Any, URAN-Sells; MA: University: Annuary 8, 2002. Any, URAN-Sells; MA: University: Annuary 6, 2022. Boty, URAN-Sells; MA: University: Annuary 6, 2022. Server Lines Lin Strategiese, Line Wester Lines Line na na iegturus; Los Alemos National



State Plane Coordinate System, New Mexico Central Zone 1983 North American Datum, Grid Provides Units in Feet Contour Interval = 2 feet

This map was created for work processes conducted by or for personnel of the Remediation Services Project. All other uses for this map are disclaimed. Users are soley responsible to confirm data accuracy.

users are soley responsible to confirm data accuracy.
DISCLAIMER: Nether the United States Government nor the University of California nor any of their employee, makes any warran'ty, express or implied, holuding the warrandes of merchangelity and fitness for a particular purpose, or assumes any legal lability or responsibility for the accuracy, complements, or california of any information, apparatus, product, process disclosed, or represents that its use would not leader-approxible for the accuracy.

GiSLab, Earth and Environmental Sciences, Los Alamce Nationel La Los Alamce, New Majdoo, 87545





October 2005



Figure 6.1-1. General diagram for construction of a vapor-monitoring borehole

This page intentionally left blank.

Disposal Unit	Dimensions ^a (ft)	Period of Operations
Pit 1	610 x 40 x 25	1948–1951
Pit 2	610 x 40 x 25	1950–1951
Pit 3	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1953
Pit 4	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1955
Pit 5	705 x 110 x 18	1953–1959
Pit 6	505 x 100 x 25	1956–1959
Chemical Pit	180 x 25 x 12	1960–1964
Shaft Group 1 (12 [Shafts 56–67])	2 x 10	1959
Shaft Group 2 (55 [Shafts 1-55])	2 x 15	1959–1967
Shaft Group 3 (40 [Shafts 68–107])	1–2 x 20–25	1962-1966
Shaft 108 (Strontium-90 Disposal Shaft)	unknown <u>4 x 4 x 4</u>	1950s or 1960s<u>1956</u>

 Table 2.1-1

 Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C

^a As stated in Table 2-11 of the OU 1147 Work Plan, pit dimensions are length by width by depth; shaft dimensions are diameter by depth (LANL 1992, 07672). Dimensions are approximate.

Shafts 98–107 are 1 ft in diameter and lined with 12-in. thick concrete. Shafts 68–97 are 2 ft in diameter and unlined.

Table 2.7-1 Summary of RFI Field Sampling Results for Subsurface Core Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis

Phase I RFI Field Screening Results	43 Samples Within Background	24 Samples Above Background	
Alpha counts per minute		•••••••	
Range	0–3	02	
Median	1	1	
Average	0.8	0.7	
Beta/Gamma counts per minute	·	in and in a second s	
Range	120-220	140–210	
Median	180	165	
Average	177	170	

Table 2.7-2
Summary of Maximum Depth of Detections for
Inorganic Chemicals and Radionuclides in Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C

Borehole	Borehole Depth (ft)	Maximum Sample Depth (ft)	Maximum Depth of Inorganic > BV (ft)	at Maximum Depth of Inorganic > BV
50-09100	316.0	163.1	43.5	CN @ 0.533 mg/kg
50-09101	82.7	81.0	69.3	Se @ 1.2 x BV
50-09102	77.8	77.8	0.0	None > BV
50-09103	84.9	82.6	43.8	Pb @ 1.4 x BV
50-09104	90.0	87.0	87.0	
50-09105	84.9	84.8	44.6	CN @ 0.26 mg/kg
50-09106	84.9	83.4	83.4	TI @ 1.1 x BV
50-09107	83.4	78.5	34.3	Se @ 3.7 x BV
50-09108	84.9	81.3	68.9	CN @ 1.0 mg/kg
50-09109	84.9	81.1	47.4	AI @ 1.1 x BV, Ba @ 1.6 x BV, Ca @ 34 x BV, Cr @ 1.8 x BV, Co @ 1.2 x BV, Cu @ 6.6 x BV, Pb @ 1.01 x BV, Mg @ 1.6 x BV, Ni @ 2.0 x BV, Se @ 4.3 x BV, TI @ 1.3 x BV
50-09110	85.5	84.0	57.1	Pb @ 6.7 x BV
Radionuclid	es	· · · · · · · · · · · ·	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
			Maximum Depth of	

Borehole	Borehole Depth (ft)	Maximum Sample Depth (ft)	Detected Radionuclide Other Than Tritium (ft)	Detected Radionuclides at Maximum Detected Depth
50-09100	316.0	163.1	43.5	Pu-239 @ 0.014 pCi/g (0.3 x FV)
50-09101	82.7	81.0	81.0	Am-241 @ 0.011 pCi/g (0.8 x FV)
50-09102	77.8	77.8	0.0	None detected
50-09103	84.9	82.6	82.6	Sr-90 @ 0.599 pCi/g (0.5 x FV)
50-09104	90.0	87.0	45.1	U-235 @ 2.6 x BV
50-09105	84.9	84.8	84.8	Pu-239 @ 0.080 pCi/g (1.5 x FV)
50-09106	84.9	83.4	83.4	Sr-90 @ 0.767 pCi/g (0.6 x FV)
50-09107	83.4	78.5	78.5	Am-241 @ 0.032 pCi/g (2.5 x FV)
50-09108	84.9	81.3	68.9	Pu-238 @ 0.014 pCi/g (0.6 x FV)
50-09109	84.9	81.1	81.1	Am-241 @ 0.056 pCi/g (4.3 x FV)
50-09110	85.5	84.0	46.5	U-235 @ 2.3 x BV

Borehole	Number of Core Samples (per borehole)	Sample Type	Analyses
BH-01 to BH-08 BH-10 to BH-42	5	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	 Cyanide Nitrates Perchlorates TAL metals SVOCs pH PCBs Americium-241 Gamma spectroscopy Isotopic Plutonium Isotopic Uranium Strontium-90
	3	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Dioxins/Furans ^b
	2	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Explosive compounds ^c
	10 ^d	Subsurface Pore Gas	- VOCs - Tritium
ВН-09	16	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	 Cyanide Nitrates Perchlorates TAL metals SVOCs pH PCBs Americium-241 Gamma spectroscopy Isotopic Plutonium Isotopic Uranium Strontium-90 Geotechnical parameters
	3	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Dioxins/Furans ^b
	2	Subsurface Fill/Tuff	- Explosive compounds ^c
	32 ^d	Subsurface Pore Gas	- VOCs - Tritium

 Table 4.1-1

 Summary of Proposed Borehole Sampling

^a Assumes 150 ft depth for each borehole. Total depth and final sample numbers will depend on field-screening results.

^b Core samples for dioxins and furans will be collected at a depth adjacent to the pit or shaft, at the base of the adjacent pit or shaft, and at the bottom of the borehole. For boreholes BH-39 through BH-42, only one sample will be collected and submitted for laboratory analysis.

^c Two samples for explosive compounds will be submitted for analysis within the first 60 ft of each borehole. The first sample location will be adjacent to the disposal unit and the second sample at the estimated base of the disposal unit. HE field-screening will be conducted on these two samples. If HE is not detected from field-screening, no additional analytical samples will be submitted at depths greater than 60 ft. For boreholes BH-39 through BH-42, only one sample will be collected and submitted for laboratory analysis.

^d A VOC and tritium sample will be collected at each subsurface fill/tuff sample location based on the criteria specified in the approval with modifications letter. A second round of subsurface sampling will be collected at the same sample locations approximately one month after the first round samples were collected.

Та	bl	e 4	.1	-2
		~ ~		_

Summary of Radiological Field Screening Results for Samples Submitted for Laboratory Analysis of Radionuclides

Radiological Field Screening Results	Samples within Radionuclides Other Than Tritium within Background Range	Samples with Radionuclides Other Than Tritium above Background
Alpha (cpm)		
Range	0–3	0–2
Median	1	1
Average	0.8	0.7
Beta/Gamma (cpm)		
Range	120220	140–210
Median	180	165
Average	177	170

Table 5.0-1Brief Description of Field Investigation Methods

Title	Summary
Sample Containers and Preservation	This method covers the specific requirements/process for sample containers, preservation techniques, and holding times as specified by field regulations and guidance documents. The use of specific types of sample containers and preservation techniques is mandatory for hazardous site investigations because the integrity of any sample is affected over time by physical (light, pressure, temperature, etc.), chemical (changes in pH, volatilization, etc.), and biological factors. Because the various target parameters are uniquely altered at varying rates, distinct sample containers, preservation techniques, and holding times have been established to maintain sample integrity for a reasonable and acceptable period of time. The procedure covers documenting deviations from the standard operating procedure, using proper sample containers and preservatives, performing data entry, implementing containment procedures, preserving samples, implementing holding times, completing documentation, implementing postoperation activities, and performing lessons learned.
Handling, Packaging and Transporting Field Samples	Field team members seal and label samples before packing and ensure that the sample and transport containers are free of external contamination. Field team members package all samples so as to minimize the possibility of breakage during transportation. After all environmental samples are collected, packaged, and preserved, a field team member transports them to either the Sample Management Office (SMO) or an SMO-approved radiation screening laboratory under chain-of-custody. The SMO arranges to ship samples to analytical laboratories. The field team member must inform the SMO and/or the radiation screening laboratory coordinator when levels of radioactivity are in the action-level or limited-quantity ranges.
Sample Control and Field Documentation	The collection, screening, and transport of samples is documented on standard forms generated by the SMO. These include sample- collection logs, chain-of-custody forms, and sample-container labels. The collection logs are completed at the time of sample collection and are signed by the sampler and a reviewer who verifies the logs for completeness and accuracy. The corresponding labels are initialed and applied to each sample container, and custody seals are placed around container lids or openings. Chain-of-custody forms are completed and assigned to verify that the samples are not left unattended.
Field Quality Control Samples	Field quality-control samples are collected according to the requirements stipulated in the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent as follows: <i>Field Duplicate</i> : At a frequency of 10%, collected at the same time as a regular sample and submitted for the same analyses. <i>Equipment Rinsate Blank</i> : At a frequency of 10%, collected by rinsing decontaminated sampling equipment with deionized water, which is collected in a sample container and submitted for laboratory analysis. <i>Trip Blanks</i> : Required for all field events that include collecting samples for volatile organic compound (VOC) analysis. Trip blanks containers of certified clean sand are opened and kept with the other sample containers during the sampling process.
Field Decontamination of Drilling and Sampling Equipment	Dry decontamination is the preferred method to minimize the generation of liquid waste. Dry decontamination may include using a wire brush or other tool to remove soil or other material adhering to the sampling equipment, followed by using a commercial cleaning agent (nonacid, waxless cleaners) and paper wipes. Dry decontamination may be followed by wet decontamination, if necessary. Wet decontamination may include washing with a nonphosphate detergent and water, followed by a water rinse and a second rinse with deionized water. Alternatively, equipment may be steam cleaned.
Coordinating and Evaluating Geodetic Surveys	Geodetic surveys will be conducted using a Trimble 5700 differential global positioning system (DGPS). The survey data will conform to Laboratory Information Architecture (IA) project standards IA-CB02, "GIS Horizontal Spatial Reference System," and IA-D802, "Geospatial Positioning Accuracy Standard for A/E/C/ and Facility Management." All coordinates will be expressed as SPCS 83, NM Central, U.S. ft coordinates. All elevation data will be reported relative to the National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929.

MDA
0
Investiga
١ <u>ö</u>
2
Vork
Plan,
Revisio
2

Title	Summary
Radiological Screening	Samples may be field-screened continuously using an Eberline E-600/SHP380AB to detect both alpha and undifferentiated beta/gamma gross readings. Core samples are screened by holding the probe <1 in. away from the core. The core is screened immediately after it is removed from ground and before logging, sampling, etc. Measurements are determined by a quick scan to find the highest initial reading, After logging the core, a one-minute reading is performed to determine gross alpha and beta/gamma radiation levels. All screening data will be recorded in the Radiation Control Technician field log as well as in the lithologic boring logs.
Spade-and-Scoop Collection of Soil Samples	This method is typically used for collecting shallow soil or sediment samples. The spade-and-scoop method involves digging a hole to the desired depth, as prescribed in the sampling and analysis plan, and collecting a discrete grab or portion of a composite sample. The sample is typically placed in a clean stainless steel bowl for transfer into various sample containers.
Hand Auger Sampling	This method is typically used for sampling soil or sediment at depths of less than 10–15 ft but may, in some cases, be used for collecting samples of weathered or nonwelded tuff. The method involves hand-turning a stainless steel bucket auger (typically with a 3–4-in. inner diameter), creating a vertical hole that can be advanced to the desired sample depth. When the desired depth is reached, the auger is decontaminated before advancing the hole through the sample depth. The sample material is transferred from the auger bucket to a stainless steel sampling bowl before filling the various required sample containers.
Core-Barrel Sampling for Subsurface Earth Materials	A stainless steel core barrel (varying in length and diameter depending on drilling method) will be advanced using a powered drilling rig. The core barrel extracts a continuous length of soil and/or rock that was examined as a unit. The split-spoon core barrel is a cylindrical barrel split lengthwise so the two halves can be separated to expose the core sample. Once extracted, the section of core is screened for radioactivity and organic vapors, photographed, and described in a geologic log. A portion of the core will be collected as a discrete sample from the desired depth.
Sampling of Sub- Atmospheric Air	Subsurface samples will be collected from discrete zones within each borehole and selected based on investigation and field- screening results. During field measurements, vapor samples will be monitored for percent oxygen and carbon dioxide. Analytical samples will be collected only after readings have stabilized. Vapor samples will be collected using a SUMMA canister and analyzed by U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Method TO-15. All instruments used during field-screening will be calibrated daily following the manufacturer's specifications.
Vapor Screening with a Photoionization Detector	Subsurface vapor samples will be collect at specific intervals and field-screened using a photoionization detector (PID). The peak reading on the PID will be noted in the daily field logs. A PID with an 11.7eV bulb will be used for all field-screening. The instrument will be field-checked and calibrated daily according to the operation manual supplied by the manufacturer.
Subsurface Moisture Measurements Using a Neutron Probe	This method is used for collecting subsurface moisture measurements using a neutron probe. A daily field standard count will be taken to ensure that the instrument source, detector, and electronics are operating within the manufacturer's specifications. The probe will be lowered into the borehole and field measurements will be collected and data recorded on a laptop computer connected to the probe.
Field Logging, Handling, and Documentation of Borehole Materials	This method is limited to the activities necessary to take custody of core and cuttings from drill rig personnel; conduct field screening; remove time-sensitive analytical samples and subsamples for preliminary characterization; complete photographic documentation when necessary; perform field structural and lithologic description; and mark, package, and temporarily store the borehole materials at a drill-site borehole material storage trailer, if required.

· •		······································	· I		
ifications for Alternative	Justification for Alternative	Preposed and Phase I boreholes are sufficient to meet objectives of investigation and drilling at many locations sposified in Order is not possible. See Section 4.2.1 for detailed discussion of proposed boreholes. Boreholo coverage at each disposal unit, including a comparison with Order requirements, is presented in Table 6.	Drilling boreholes as specified in the Order is not necessary to establish nature and extent. See Section 4.2.1 for additional details.	Two boreholes installed during Phase I RFI were geophysically logged. Examination and geologic logging of continuous core from proposed boreholes will provide geologic information needed to meet objectives of investigation and geophysical logging is not necessary.	Design of a vapor monitoring program should be based on evaluation of subsurface vapor data. Completion of all boreholes as vapor monitoring wells is not necessary to implement an effective monitoring program. See Section 4.2.2 for additional details.
ives to NMED Order Specifications and Just	LANL Proposed Atternative	10 angled boreholes and 4 vertical boreholes at locations shown in Figure 10 to augment 9 angled and 3 vertical boreholes installed in Phase I RFL.	Proposed borehole depths are based on evaluation of Phase I data (Section 2.7.3) and are sufficient to define nature and extent of contamination.	Prepesed bereholes will not be logged.	Subsurface vapor samples will be collected from each borchole immediately after drilling activities are completed, and approximately one month later. Based on analysis of these results, specific boreholes will be identified for completion as vapor monitoring boreholes.
Summary of Proposed Alternati	NMED Order Specification	A minimum of one boring chall be advanced at the following locations: 1) directly adjacent to the down slope end of each pit, 2) at the lowest base elevation point of each disposal pit, 3) at the corners of each disposal pit, 1 through 6; 4) at 70 ft intervals along the sides of the chemical pit; 5) at the ends of each shaft row; 6) at 60 ft intervals along ach shaft row; 6) at 60 ft intervals along each shaft row; and 7) adjacent to the location of the strontium 90 disposal shaft. Where practical, boring locations may be combined to address more than one of the requirements listed above. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 1)	The borings shall be advanced a minimum of 26 ft below the deepest detected vapor phase, coil, rock, or groundwater contamination as detected by field screening or previous investigations, whichever is deeper. (Order Section 1V. C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 6)	Each borehole shall be characterized using geophysical logging techniques approved by the Department. (Order Section 1V.C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 7)	Each boring shall be completed as a vaper monitoring well. The screened intervals or sample port locations and methods and materials used to construct each vapor monitoring well shall be based upon information obtained during drilling activities and open hole vapor sampling field screening results, and shall be approved by the Department prior to well construction. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 9)
	ltem	+	<i>c</i> u	rt	4

		-		
ltem	NMED Order Specification	LANL Proposed Afternative	Justification for Alternative	
ι¢	At a minimum, two borings shall be advanced at MDA C to evaluate the presence of intermediate perched groundwater and vapor phase contamination at depth beneath the site. The boring locations, depth of the boring, the drilling and sampling program and the well design shall be appreved by the Department prior to the start of drilling activities. (Order Soction IV.C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 10)	One 800 ft vertical borehole will be installed to verity absence of perched aquifer. This borehole, and existing Phase I borehole 50 09100, which was installed to a depth of approximately 315 ft, will be used to evaluate vapor phase contamination at depth. All new and existing boreholes will be used to determine the extent of the VOC plume.	Previous investigations on Mesita del Buey have net encountor perched aquifers and none is expected below MDA C (see Section 3.3.2.3.1). Based on the size of MDA C, one 800 ft boring is sufficient to determine that a porched aquifer is not present below MDA C. See Section 4.2.1 for additional details.	
¢	At a minimum, one TA 50 specific well shall be installed that intersocts the regional aquifer at a location approved by the Department. The well shall be located generally east or southeast of MDA C. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iii, Paragraph 41)	No regional well will be installed as part of the MDA C investigation. Existing regional well R-14 will be used.	Well R 14 was installed downgradient of MDA C (Figure 5) as part of the Hydrogeologic Work Plan for LANL and no additional wells are needed to evaluate potential impacts to the regional aquiter from MDA C.	
н	Soil and rock samples shall, at a minimum, be obtained from each boring at ten ft intervals, from the bodrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft, and from the maximum depth of each boring. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 1)	Continuous core samples will be collected from each borehole.	Collection of continuous core provides better stratigraphic data than collection of samples at discrete intervals.	
œ	The samples shall be collected and scroened in accordance with the methods described in Section 1X.B of this Order. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 2)	Samples will be scrooned by visual inspection and radioactivity.	Based on the low levels of contaminants detected during the Phase I RFI, the screening methods specified in Section IX.B (head space VOC analysis, X ray fluorescence) would not be effective. See Section 4.2.3 for additional details.	_

Table 6 (continued)

ltem	NMED Order Specification	LANL Proposed Alternative	Justification for Alternative	<u> </u>
o	A minimum of two samples per 100 ft of drilling depth shall be selected from each boring fer laboratory analysis. The samples submitted for laboratory analyses shall be analyzed for VOCs, SVOCs, pH, HE compounds, PCBs, dioxins, furans, nitrates, perchlorate, TAL motals, total uranium, cyanide, and radionuclides. The selection of the samples shall include those locations outlined in Paragraphs 5 through 9 below. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 4)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3. Core samples will not be analyzed for VOCs, SVOCs, pH, HE, and PCBs and limited samples will be analyzed for dioxins and furane.	Based on the Phase LRFI data, the nature and extent of subsurface SVOC and PCB contamination has been established (Section 2.7.3). Pore gas monitoring will be used to determine the nature and extent of subsurface VOC contamination in lieu of VOC analysis of core samples because it produces more representative results (Section 2.7.3). Based on representative results (Section 2.7.3). Based on results of Phase LRFI screening results for HE and the operational history analysis for HE is not necessary (see Section 4.2.4 for additional details). Samples collocted boneath the disposal units will be analyzed for dioxins and furans.	
\$	The samples displaying the greatest field screening ovidence of contamination shall be selected for submittal to the analytical laboratory for analysis of the analytes listed in Paragraph 4 above. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 5)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3. Samples will be field screened for health and safety purposes. Samples showing evidence of contamination based on this field screening will be submitted for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3.	As described in Item 8, samples will be screened for radioactivity, but this screening is being performed for health and safety and sample transportation reasons. Based on the results of the Phase I RFI, field screening methods are not sufficiently sensitive to identify samples to be submitted for laboratory analysis. See Section 4.2.3 for additional details. See Item 9 for discussion of analytical suites.	
#	If field-screening evidence of contamination is not observed in a boring, the sample obtained from the bedrock directly below the base elevation of each pit or shaft shall be submitted for chomical analysis of the analytes listed in Paragraph 4 above. (Ordor Soction IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 6)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3.	The use of 20 ft sample intervals, combined with the existing Phase I RFI data, will be sufficient to establish nature and extent of contamination. See Item 9 for discussion of analytical suites.	
ಚ	The sample obtained from the maximum depth of each boring also shall be submitted to an analytical laboratory for analysis of the analytes listed in Paragraph 4 above. (Order Section W.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 7)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3.	See Item 9 for discussion of analytical suites.	

October	2005

ltem	NMED Order-Specification	LANL Proposed Alternative	Justification for Alternative
1	The sample obtained from the maximum depth in each boring that displays field screening evidence of contamination shall be submitted to an analytical laboratory for analysis of the analytes listed in Paragraph 4 above. (Order Section IV. C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 8)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3.	See Itom 8 for discussion of applicability of field screening for identification of samples for analysis. See Itom 9 for discussion of analytical suites.
1	Samples obtained from high permeability units such as surge beds, fracture zones, and pumice beds shall be submitted to an analytical laboratory for analysis of the analytes listed in Paragraph 4 above. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.iv, Paragraph 8)	Samples will be collected at approximate 20 ft intervals for laboratory analysis as indicated in Table 3. This frequency should be sufficient to assure that samples are collected in all geologic units. Fracture zones will be sampled as described in Section 5.	Seo Itom 9 for discussion of analytical suites.
15	An investigation vapor monitoring and sampling work plan shall be propared in accordance with the format described in Section XI.B of this Order and submitted by the Respondents to the Department for approval. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.v, Paragraph.2)	See response to item 4.	See response to item 4.
1	The Respondents shall construct a minimum of one intermediate depth groundwater monitoring well at MDA C if evidence of perched groundwater is observed during the drilling of the two borings drilled to evaluate for the presence of intermediate perched groundwater or during drilling of the regional groundwater monitoring well. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.vi)	Cne 800 ft borehole will be advanced to investigate the presence/absence of a porched aquifer. If a porched aquifer is determined to be present, this borehole will be completed as a monitoring woll.	See Item 5.
4	The Respondents shall, at a minimum, construct one monitoring well associated with MDA C and TA 50 intersecting the regional aquifer in accordance with Section X of this Order. (Order Section IV.C.3.c.vii)	No regional well will be installed as part of the MDA C investigation. Existing regional well R-14 will be used.	See item 6.
Table Comp	5 ari son of Borehole Locations Specified in N	ovember 26, 2002 NMED Order and Existing	and Proposed Bore

ת _<u>₹</u>3

]

Appendix A

Acronyms, Glossary, and Metric Conversion Table

. . •

APPENDIX A ACRONYMS, GLOSSARY, AND METRIC CONVERSION TABLE

ACRONYMS

AB	authorization basis
ALLH	all-soit horizon
AOC	area of concern
ARS	American Radiation Services of New Mexico
B&K	Brüel and Krajer
bgs	below ground surface
BV	background value
Cl	confidence interval
CMS	corrective measure study
COC	chain of custody
COPC	chemical of potential concern
DGPA	differential global-positioning system
DL	detection limit
DOE	Department of Energy
DOT	Department of Transportation
DSA	documented safety analysis
DU	depleted uranium
EM	electromagnetic
ENV-ECR	Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Characterization and Remediation Group
ENV-ERS	Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program
ENV-MAQ	Environmental Stewardship Division-Meteorology and Air Quality Group
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
ER Project	Environmental Restoration Project
EQL	estimated quantitation limit
FV	fallout value
GPR	ground-penetrating radar
GPS	global-positioning system
HE	high explosive
HIR	historical investigation report
HSWA	Hazardous and Solid Waste Amendments of 1984
IA	Information Architecture
ICPMS	inductively coupled plasma/mass spectroscopy

ICPES	inductively coupled plasma emission spectroscopy
IDW	investigation-derived waste
LANL	Los Alamos National Laboratory
LASL	Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (designation of the Laboratory before January 1, 1981)
LIR	Laboratory Implementation Requirement
LLW	low-level radioactive waste
MDA	material disposal area
MDA	minimum detectable activity
MTADS	Multisensor Towed Array Detection System
NMED	New Mexico Environmental Department
NMSA	New Mexico Statutes Annotated
OU	operable unit
РСВ	polychlorinated biphenyl
PCE	tetrachloroethene
PID	photoionization detector
PPE	personal protective equipment
QA	quality assurance
QC	quality control
QP	quality procedure
RCRA	Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
RDX	Research Department Explosive (1,3,5-trintro-1,3,5-triazacyclohexane)
RFI	RCRA facility investigation
RLWTF	Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility
RRES-RS	Risk Reduction and Environmental Stewardship-Remediation Services (now the Environmental Stewardship Division–Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program)
SAA	Satellite Accumulation Area
SAP	sampling and analysis plan
SMO	Sample Management Office
SOP	standard operating procedure
SVOC	semivolatile organic compound
SWMU	solid waste management unit
ТА	technical area
TAL	target analyte list (EPA)
TCA	1,1,1-trichloroethane
TCE	trichloroethene

TCLP	toxicity characteristic leaching procedure
TLD	thermoluminescent dosimeter
TNT	trinitrotoluene
TSDF	treatment, storage, and disposal facility
UC	University of California
USGS	United States Geological Survey
UTL	upper tolerance limit
VOC	volatile organic compound
WCSF	Water Characterization Strategy Form
XRF	x-ray fluorescence

GLOSSARY

- abandonment—The plugging of a well or borehole in a manner that precludes the migration of surface runoff or groundwater along the length of the well or borehole.
- absorption—The uptake of water, other fluids, or dissolved chemicals by a cell or organism (e.g., tree roots absorb dissolved nutrients in soil).
- administrative authority—For Los Alamos National Laboratory, one or more regulatory agencies, such as the New Mexico Environment Department, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or the U.S. Department of Energy, as appropriate.
- adsorption-The surface retention of solid, liquid, or gas molecules, atoms, or ions by a solid.
- alluvial-Pertaining to geologic deposits or features formed by running water.
- alluvial fan-A fan-shaped piedmont accumulation of alluvium.
- alluvium-Soil deposited by a river or other running water.
- <u>alpha radiation</u>—A form of particle radiation that is highly ionizing and has low penetration. Alpha radiation consists of two protons and two neutrons bound together into a particle that is identical to a helium nucleus and can be written as He²⁺.
- analysis—A critical evaluation, usually made by breaking a subject (either material or intellectual) down into its constituent parts, then describing the parts and their relationship to the whole. Analyses may include physical analysis, chemical analysis, toxicological analysis, and knowledge-of-process determinations.
- analyte—The element, nuclide, or ion a chemical analysis seeks to identify and/or quantify; the chemical constituent of interest.

analytical method-A procedure or technique for systematically performing an activity.

andesite-Fine-grained intermediate volcanic rock, made up chiefly of plagioclase and pyroxene.

annular space (annulus)—The space between a borehole wall and a well casing, or the space between a casing pipe and a liner pipe.

anthropogenic-Of, relating to, or resulting from, the influence of human beings.

- <u>aquifer</u>—An underground geological formation (or group of formations) containing water that is the source of groundwater for wells and springs.
- area of concern—(1) A release that may warrant investigation or remediation and is not a solid waste management unit (SWMU). (2) An area at Los Alamos National Laboratory[0] that may have had a release of a hazardous waste or a hazardous constituent but is not a SWMU.
- area of contamination—As defined by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, certain areas of generally dispersed contamination that could be equated to a Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) landfill. The movement of hazardous wastes within those areas would not be considered land disposal and would not trigger RCRA land-disposal restrictions. An area of contamination may be designated by the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program as part of a corrective action for waste management purposes, subject to approval by the administrative authority.
- <u>ash-flow tuff</u> A tuff deposited by a hot, dense volcanic current. Ash-flow tuff can be either welded tuff or nonwelded tuff.
- assessment—(1) The act of reviewing, inspecting, testing, checking, conducting surveillance, auditing, or otherwise determining and documenting whether items, processes, or services meet specified requirements. (2) An evaluation process used to measure the performance or effectiveness of a system and its elements. In this glossary, assessment is an all-inclusive term used to denote any one of the following: audit, performance evaluation, management system review, peer review, inspection, or surveillance.
- background concentration—Naturally occurring concentrations of an inorganic chemical or radionuclide in soil, sediment, or tuff.
- background data—Data that represent naturally occurring concentrations of inorganic and radionuclide constituents in a geologic medium. Los Alamos National Laboratory's (the Laboratory's) background data are derived from samples collected at locations that are either within, or adjacent to, the Laboratory. These locations (1) are representative of geological media found within Laboratory boundaries, and (2) have not been affected by Laboratory operations.
- background level—(1) The concentration of a substance in an environmental medium (air, water, or soil) that occurs naturally or is not the result of human activities. (2) In exposure assessment, the concentration of a substance in a defined control area over a fixed period of time before, during, or after a data-gathering operation.
- background radiation—The amount of radioactivity naturally present in the environment, including cosmic rays from space and natural radiation from soils and rock.
- background sample—A sample collected from an area or site that is similar to the one being studied but known, or thought, to be free from constituents of concern.
- background value (BV)—A statistically derived concentration (i.e., the upper tolerance limit [UTL]) of a chemical used to represent the background data set. If a UTL cannot be derived, either the detection limit or maximum reported value in the background data set is used.
- barrier—Any material or structure that prevents, or substantially delays, the movement of solid-, liquid-, or gaseous-phase chemicals in environmental media.
- basalt-A fine-grained, dark volcanic rock composed chiefly of plagioclase, augite, olivine, and magnetite.
- baseline risk assessment—A site-specific analysis of the potential adverse effects of hazardous
 constituents that have been released from a site in the absence of any controls or mitigating actions.
 A baseline risk assessment consists of the following four steps: data collection and analysis,
 exposure assessment, toxicity assessment, and risk characterization.
- bentonite—An absorbent aluminum silicate clay formed from volcanic ash and used in various adhesives, cements, and ceramic fillers. Because bentonite can absorb large quantities of water and expand to several times its normal volume, it is a common drilling mud additive.
- <u>beta radiation</u>—High-energy electrons emitted by certain types of radioactive nuclei, such as potassium-<u>40. The beta particles emitted are a form of ionizing radiation also known as beta rays.</u>
- blank—A sample that is expected to have a negligible or unmeasurable amount of an analyte. Results of blank sample analyses indicate whether field samples might have been contaminated during the sample collection, transport, storage, preparation, or analysis processes.
- borehole (1) A hole drilled or bored into the ground, usually for exploratory or economic purposes. (2) A hole into which casing, screen, and other materials may be installed to construct a well.
- **borehole logging**—The process of making remote measurements of physical, chemical, or other parameters at multiple depths in a borehole.
- calibration—A process used to identify the relationship between the true analyte concentration or other variable and the response of a measurement instrument, chemical analysis method, or other measurement system.
- canyon—A stream-cut chasm or gorge, the sides of which are composed of cliffs or a series of cliffs rising from the chasm's bed. Canyons are characteristic of arid or semiarid regions where downcutting by streams greatly exceeds weathering.
- chain of custody—An unbroken, documented trail of accountability that is designed to ensure the uncompromised physical integrity of samples, data, and records.
- chemical—Any naturally occurring or human-made substance characterized by a definite molecular composition.
- chemical analysis—A process used to measure one or more attributes of a sample in a clearly defined, controlled, and systematic manner. Chemical analysis often requires treating a sample chemically or physically before measurement.

chemical of potential concern (COPC)—A detected chemical compound or element that has the potential to adversely affect human receptors as a result of its concentration, distribution, and toxicity.

- <u>chemical of potential ecological concern</u>—A detected chemical compound or element that has the <u>potential to adversely affect ecological receptors as a result of its concentration, distribution, and toxicity.</u>
- Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order)—For the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program, an enforcement document signed by the New Mexico Environment Department, the U.S. Department of Energy, and the Regents of the University of California on March 1, 2005, which prescribes the requirements for corrective action at Los Alamos National Laboratory. The purposes of the Consent Order are (1) to define the nature and extent of releases of contaminants at, or from, the facility; (2) to identify and evaluate, where needed, alternatives for corrective measures to clean up contaminants in the environment and prevent or mitigate the migration of contaminants at, or from, the facility; and (3) to implement such corrective measures. The Consent Order supersedes the corrective action requirements previously specified in Module VIII of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.
- contaminant—(1) Chemicals and radionuclides present in environmental media or on debris above background levels. (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order), any hazardous waste listed or identified as characteristic in 40 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 261 (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 New Mexico Administrative Code [NMAC]); any hazardous constituent listed in 40 CFR 261 Appendix VIII (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 NMAC) or 40 CFR 264 Appendix IX (incorporated by 20.4.1.500 NMAC); any groundwater contaminant listed in the Water Quality Control Commission (WQCC) Regulations at 20.6.3.3103 NMAC; any toxic pollutant listed in the WQCC Regulations at 20.6.2.7 NMAC; explosive compounds; nitrate; and perchlorate. (Note: Under the Consent Order, the term "contaminant" does not include radionuclides or the radioactive portion of mixed waste.)
- corrective measures study—A formal process for identifying and evaluating alternative remedies for releases at a facility.
- <u>data-quality assessment—The statistical and/or scientific evaluation of a data set that establishes</u> whether the data set is adequate for its intended use.
- decommissioning—The permanent removal of facilities and their components from service after the discontinued use of structures or buildings that are deemed no longer useful. Decommissioning must take place in accordance with regulatory requirements and applicable environmental policies.
- Department of Energy (DOE). Federal agency that sponsors energy research and regulates nuclear materials for weapons production.
- detection limit—The minimum concentration that can be determined by a single measurement of an instrument. A detection limit implies a specified statistical confidence that the analytical concentration is greater than zero.

- disposal—The discharge, deposit, injection, dumping, spilling, leaking, or placing of any solid waste or hazardous waste into, or on, any land or water so that such solid waste or hazardous waste or any constituent thereof may enter the environment or be emitted into the air or discharged into any waters, including groundwaters.
- dose (dosage)—(1) The actual quantity of a chemical that is administered to an organism or to which it is exposed. (2) The amount of a substance that reaches a specific tissue (e.g., the liver). (3) The amount of a substance that is available for interaction with metabolic processes after it has crossed an organism's outer boundary.
- drill bit-The cutting tool attached to the bottom of a drill stem.
- <u>drilling fluid</u>—The fluid used to lubricate a bit and to convey drill cuttings to the surface with rotary drilling equipment. Usually composed of bentonite slurry or muddy water. The fluid can become contaminated, lead to cross-contamination, and may require special disposal.
- <u>drilling string</u>—The string of pipe (extending from the bit to the driving mechanism) that serves to carry mud down a borehole and to rotate a bit.
- <u>drill rod (drill pipe)</u>—Special pipe used to transmit rotation and energy from the drill rig to the bit. This <u>conduit conveys circulation fluids such as air, water, or other mixtures to cool the bit and evacuate</u> <u>the borehole cuttings.</u>
- Environmental Restoration (ER) Project—A Los Alamos National Laboratory project established in 1989 as part of a U.S. Department of Energy nationwide program, and precursor of today's Environmental Remediation and Surveillance (ERS) Program. This program is designed (1) to investigate hazardous and/or radioactive materials that may be present in the environment as a result of past Laboratory operations, (2) to determine if the materials currently pose an unacceptable risk to human health or the environment, and (3) to remediate (clean up, stabilize, or restore) those sites where unacceptable risk is still present.
- estimated quantitation limit (EQL)—The lowest concentration that can be reliably achieved within specified limits of precision and accuracy during routine analytical-laboratory operating conditions. The low point on a calibration curve should reflect this quantitation limit. The EQL is not used to establish detection status. Sample EQLs are highly matrix dependent, and the specified EQLs might not always be achievable.
- evapotranspiration—(1) The discharge of water from the earth's surface to the atmosphere by evaporation from lakes, streams, and soil surfaces and by transpiration from plants. (2) The loss of water from the soil by evaporation and/or by transpiration from the plants growing in the soil.
- exposure pathway—Any path from the sources of contaminants to humans and other species or settings through air, soil, water, or food.
- fallout radionuclides—Radionuclides that are present at globally elevated levels in the environment as a result of fallout from world-wide atomic weapons tests. The Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) background data sets consist of environmental surveillance samples taken from marginal and regional locations for the following radionuclides associated with fallout: tritium, cesium-137, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239/240, and strontium-90. Samples were collected from

regional and marginal locations in the Laboratory's vicinity that were (1) representative of geological media found within Laboratory boundaries, and (2) were not impacted by Laboratory operations.

- field blank (field reagent blank)—A blank sample prepared in the field or carried to the sampling site, exposed to sampling conditions (e.g., by removing bottle caps), and returned to a laboratory to be analyzed in the same manner in which environmental samples are being analyzed. Field blanks are used to identify the presence of any contamination that may have been added during the sampling and analysis process.
- field duplicate (replicate) samples—Two separate, independent samples taken from the same source, which are collected as collocated samples (i.e., equally representative of a sample matrix at a given location and time).

field notebook—A record of activities performed in the field or a compilation of field data.

field sample-See sample.

- gamma radiation—A form of electromagnetic, high-energy ionizing radiation emitted from a nucleus. Gamma rays are essentially the same as x-rays (though at higher energy) and require heavy shielding, such as concrete or steel, to be blocked.
- geohydrology—The science that applies hydrologic methods to the understanding of geologic phenomena.
- gravimetric moisture content-See water content.
- ground cover-Natural or human-made materials (e.g., grasses, pine needles, asphalt, or concrete) which overlay soils.
- groundwater—Interstitial water that occurs in saturated earth material and is capable of entering a well in sufficient amounts to be used as a water supply.
- grout—Cement or bentonite mixtures used for sealing boreholes and wells and for zone isolation. Only Portland Type I or II cement is approved for use at investigative sites.
- hazard index—The sum of hazard quotients for multiple contaminants to which a receptor may have been exposed.
- Hazardous and Solid Waste Amendments (HSWA)—Public Law No. 98-616, 98 Stat. 3221, enacted in <u>1984, which amended the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (42 United States</u> <u>Code § 6901 et seq).</u>
- hazardous waste (1) Solid waste that is listed as a hazardous waste, or exhibits any of the characteristics of hazardous waste (i.e., ignitability, corrosivity, reactivity, or toxicity, as provided in 40 CFR, Subpart C). (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order of Consent (Consent Order), any solid waste or combination of solid wastes that, because of its quantity, concentration, or physical, chemical, or infectious characteristics, meets the description set forth in New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, § 74-4-3(K) and is listed as a hazardous waste or exhibits a hazardous waste characteristic under 40 CFR 261 (incorporated by 20.4.1.200 New Mexico Administrative Code).

- Hazardous Waste Bureau—The New Mexico Environment Department bureau charged with providing regulatory oversight and technical guidance to New Mexico hazardous waste generators and to treatment, storage, and disposal facilities, as required by the New Mexico Hazardous Waste Act.
- hazard quotient (HQ)—The ratio of the estimated site-specific exposure concentration of a single chemical from a site to the estimated daily exposure level at which no adverse health effects are likely to occur.
- high-explosive wastes—Any waste-containing material having an amount of stored chemical energy that could start a violent reaction when initiated by impact, spark, or heat. This violent reaction would be accompanied by a strong shock wave and the potential for high-velocity particles to be propelled.
- holding time—The maximum elapsed time a sample can be stored without unacceptable changes in analyte concentrations. Holding times apply under prescribed conditions, and deviations from these conditions may affect the holding times. Extraction holding time refers to the time lapsed between sample collection and sample preparation. Analytical holding time refers to the time lapsed between sample preparation and analysis.

HSWA module-See Module VIII.

- hydraulic conductivity—(1) A coefficient of proportionality that describes the rate at which a fluid can move through a permeable medium. The rate is a function of both the medium and the fluid flowing through it. (2) The quantity of water that will flow through a unit of cross-sectional area of a porous material per unit time under a hydraulic gradient of 1.00 (measured at right angles to the direction of flow) at a specified temperature.
- hydraulic gradient—The rate of change in hydraulic head per unit of distance in the direction of groundwater flow.
- hydraulic head-The elevation of the water table or potentiometric surface as measured in a well.
- hydrogen-ion activity (pH)—The effective concentration (activity) of dissociated hydrogen ions (H+); a measure of the acidity or alkalinity of a solution that is numerically equal to 7 for neutral solutions, increases with alkalinity, and decreases as acidity increases.
- "Hydrogeologic Workplan"—The document that describes the activities planned by Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) to characterize the hydrologic setting beneath the Laboratory and to enhance the Laboratory's groundwater monitoring program.
- hydrogeology—The science dealing with the occurrence of surface water and groundwater, their uses, and their functions in modifying the earth, primarily by erosion and deposition.
- hypothesis—A tentative explanation that accounts for a set of data and that can be tested by further investigation.
- infiltration—(1) The penetration of water through the ground surface into subsurface soil. (2) The technique of applying large volumes of wastewater to land to penetrate the surface and percolate through the underlying soil.
- investigation-derived waste—Solid waste or hazardous waste that was generated as a result of corrective action investigation or remediation field activities. Investigation-derived waste may include

drilling muds, cuttings, and purge water from the installation of test pits or wells; purge water, soil, and other materials from the collection of samples; residues from the testing of treatment technologies and pump-and-treat systems; contaminated personal protective equipment; and solutions (aqueous or otherwise) used to decontaminate nondisposable protective clothing and equipment.

- log book—A notebook used to record tabulated data (e.g., the history of calibrations, sample tracking, numerical data, or other technical data).
- <u>logging run</u>—A single data-collecting pass with a logging tool as the tool moves up or down in the borehole or a portion of the borehole. A logging operation generally consists of a main run and one or more repeat runs with each logging tool.

logging tool-A device that is run in a borehole to make borehole logging measurements.

- <u>material disposal area (MDA)</u>—A subset of the solid waste management units at Los Alamos National <u>Laboratory (the Laboratory) that include disposal units such as trenches, pits, and shafts.</u> <u>Historically, various disposal areas (but not all) were designated by the Laboratory as MDAs.</u>
- matrix—Relatively fine material in which coarser fragments or crystals are embedded; also called "ground mass" in the case of igneous rocks.
- migration—The movement of inorganic and organic chemical species through unsaturated or saturated materials.
- migration pathway—A route (e.g., a stream or subsurface flow path) for the potential movement of contaminants to environmental receptors (plants, humans, or other animals).
- mitigation—(1) Minimizing environmental impacts by limiting the degree or magnitude of an action and its implementation, (2) Rectifying an environmental impact by repairing, rehabilitating, or restoring the affected environment, (3) Reducing or eliminating an environmental impact over time by preservation and maintenance operations during the life of the action, (4) Compensating for an environmental impact by replacing or providing substitute resources or environments.
- mixed waste Waste containing both hazardous and source, special nuclear, or byproduct materials subject to the Atomic Energy Act of 1954.
- model—A schematic description of a physical, biological, or social system, theory, or phenomenon that accounts for its known or inferred properties and may be used for the further study of its characteristics.
- monitoring well—(1) A well used to obtain water-quality samples or to measure groundwater levels, (2) A well drilled at a hazardous waste management facility or Superfund site to collect groundwater samples for the purpose of physical, chemical, or biological analysis and to determine the amounts, types, and distribution of contaminants in the groundwater beneath the site.

nondetect—A result that is less than the method detection limit.

notice of deficiency—A written notification from the administrative authority to a facility owner/operator following the review of a permit application or other permit-related plan or report. A notice of

deficiency requests additional information before a decision can be made regarding the original plan or report.

- notices of approval, of approval with modification, or of disapproval—Notices issued by the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED). Upon receipt of a work plan, schedule, report, or other deliverable document, NMED reviews the document and approves the document as submitted, modifies the document and approves it as modified, or disapproves the document. A notice of approval means that the document is approved as submitted. A notice of approval with modifications means that the document is approved but with modifications specified by NMED. A notice of disapproval means that the document is disapproved and it states the deficiencies and other reasons for disapproval.
- operable units (OUs)—At Los Alamos National Laboratory, 24 areas originally established for administering the Environmental Remediation and Surveillance Program. Set up as groups of potential release sites, the OUs were aggregated according to geographic proximity for the purposes of planning and conducting Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility assessments and RCRA facility investigations. As the project matured, it became apparent that there were too many areas to allow efficient communication and to ensure consistency in approach. In 1994, the 24 OUs were reduced to 6 administrative field units.
- outfall—A place where effluent is discharged into receiving waters.
- perched water—A zone of unpressurized water held above the water table by impermeable rock or sediment.
- polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)—Any chemical substance limited to the biphenyl molecule that has been chlorinated to varying degrees, or any combination that contains such substances. PCBs are colorless, odorless compounds that are chemically, electrically, and thermally stable and have proven to be toxic to both humans and other animals.
- porosity—The degree to which soil, gravel, sediment, or rock is permeated with pores or cavities through which water or air can move.
- guality assurance/guality control—A system of procedures, checks, audits, and corrective actions set up to ensure that all U.S. Environmental Protection Agency research design and performance, environmental monitoring and sampling, and other technical and reporting activities are of the highest achievable guality.
- quality control—See quality assurance/quality control.
- guality procedure—A document that describes the process, method, and responsibilities for performing, controlling, and documenting any quality-affecting activity governed by a quality management plan.
- radiation—A stream of particles or electromagnetic waves emitted by atoms and molecules of a radioactive substance as a result of nuclear decay. The particles or waves emitted can consist of neutrons, positrons, alpha particles, beta particles, or gamma radiation.

- radioactive waste—Waste that, by either monitoring and analysis, or acceptable knowledge, or both, has been determined to contain added (or concentrated and naturally occurring) radioactive material or activation products, or that does not meet radiological release criteria.
- radioactivity (radioactive decay; radioactive disintegration)—The spontaneous change in an atom by the emission of charged particles and/or gamma rays.

radionuclide-Radioactive particle (human-made or natural) with a distinct atomic weight number.

- RCRA facility investigation (RFI)—A Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) investigation that determines if a release has occurred and characterizes the nature and extent of contamination at a hazardous waste facility. The RFI is generally equivalent to the remedial investigation portion of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA) process.
- record—Any book, paper, map, photograph, machine-readable material, or other documentary material, regardless of physical form or characteristics.
- regional aquifer—Geologic material(s) or unit(s) of regional extent whose saturated portion yields significant quantities of water to wells, contains the regional zone of saturation, and is characterized by the regional water table or potentiometric surface.
- release Any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, or disposing of hazardous waste or hazardous constituents into the environment.
- remediation—(1) The process of reducing the concentration of a contaminant (or contaminants) in air, water, or soil media to a level that poses an acceptable risk to human health and the environment. (2) The act of restoring a contaminated area to a usable condition based on specified standards.
- Resource Conservation and Recovery Act—The Solid Waste Disposal Act as amended by the <u>Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (Public Law [PL] 94-580, as amended by PL 95-609 and PL 96-482, United States Code 6901 et seq.).</u>
- restricted area—Any area to which access is controlled by a licensee to protect individuals from exposure to radiation and radioactive materials. The "restricted area" shall not include areas used as residential quarters, although a separate room or rooms in a residential building may be set apart as a restricted area.
- runoff—The portion of the precipitation on a drainage area that is discharged from the area.
- run-on-Surface water that flows onto an area as a result of runoff occurring higher up on a slope.
- sample—A portion of a material (e.g., rock, soil, water, or air), which, alone or in combination with other portions, is expected to be representative of the material or area from which it is taken. Samples are typically either sent to a laboratory for analysis or inspection or are analyzed in the field. When referring to samples of environmental media, the term field sample may be used.
- sample matrix—In chemical analysis, that portion of a sample that is exclusive of the analytes of interest. Together, the matrix and the analytes of interest form the sample.
- screening action level (SAL)—A radionuclide's medium-specific concentration level; it is calculated by using conservative criteria below which it is generally assumed that no potential exists for a dose

that is unacceptable to human health. The derivation of a SAL is based on conservative exposure and on land-use assumptions. However, if an applicable regulatory standard exists that is less than the value derived, it is used in place of the SAL.

- screening risk assessment—A risk assessment that is performed with few data and many assumptions in order to identify exposures that should be evaluated more carefully for potential risk.
- sediment—(1) A mass of fragmented inorganic solid that comes from the weathering of rock and is carried or dropped by air, water, gravity, or ice. (2) A mass that is accumulated by any other natural agent and that forms in layers on the earth's surface (e.g., sand, gravel, silt, mud, fill, or loess). (3) A solid material that is not in solution and is either distributed through the liquid or has settled out of the liquid.
- Shelby tube sampler—A thin-wall tube sampler that is latched onto a lead auger while hollow-stem augering or pushed/driven ahead of the auger.
- site conceptual model—A qualitative or quantitative description of sources of contamination, environmental transport pathways for contamination, and receptors that may be impacted by contamination and whose relationships describe qualitatively or quantitatively the release of contamination from the sources, the movement of contamination along the pathways to the exposure points, and the uptake of contaminants by the receptors.
- site-specific health and safety plan (SSHASP)—A health and safety plan that has been tailored to a site or to an Environmental Remediation and Surveillance (ERS) Program field activity and that has been approved by an ERS health and safety representative. A SSHASP contains information specific to the project, including the scope of work, relevant history, descriptions of hazards from activity associated with the project site(s), and techniques for exposure mitigation (e.g., personal protective equipment and hazard mitigation).
- slope—A ratio of units of elevation change to units of horizontal change, usually expressed in degrees.
- <u>soil</u>—(1) A material that overlies bedrock and has been subject to soil-forming processes. (2) A sample media group that includes naturally occurring and artificial fill materials.
- soil gas—Gaseous elements and compounds in the small spaces between particles of the earth and soil. Such gases can be moved or driven out under pressure.
- soil moisture-The water contained in the pore space of the unsaturated zone.
- soil screening level (SSL)—The concentration of a chemical (inorganic or organic) below which no potential for unacceptable risk to human health exists. The derivation of an SSL is based on conservative exposure and land-use assumptions, and on target levels of either a hazard quotient of 1.0 for a noncarcinogenic chemical or a cancer risk of 10⁻⁵ for a carcinogenic chemical.
- solid waste management unit (SWMU)—(1) Any discernible site at which solid wastes have been placed at any time, whether or not the site use was intended to be the management of solid or hazardous waste. SWMUs include any site at a facility at which solid wastes have been routinely and systematically released. This definition includes regulated sites (i.e., landfills, surface impoundments, waste piles, and land treatment sites), but does not include passive leakage or one-

time spills from production areas and sites in which wastes have not been managed (e.g., product storage areas). (2) According to the March 1, 2005, Compliance Order on Consent (Consent Order), any discernible site at which solid waste has been placed at any time, and from which the New Mexico Environment Department determines there may be a risk of a release of hazardous waste or hazardous waste constituents (hazardous constituents), whether or not the site use was intended to be the management of solid or hazardous waste. Such sites include any area in Los Alamos National Laboratory at which solid wastes have been routinely and systematically released; they do not include one-time spills.

- split-spoon sampler—A hollow, tubular sampling device below a drill stem that is driven by a weight to retrieve soil samples. The core barrel can be opened to remove samples. This is a sampling method commonly used with auger drilling. The split-spoon sampler can be driven into the ground or can be advanced inside hollow-stem augers.
- standard operating procedure—A document that details the officially approved method(s) for an operation, analysis, or action, with thoroughly prescribed techniques and steps.
- surface sample—A sample taken at a collection depth that is (or was) representative of the medium's surface during the period of investigative interest. A typical depth interval for a surface sample is 0 to <u>6 in. for mesa-top locations, but may be up to several feet in sediment-deposition areas within</u> canyons.
- target analyte—A chemical or parameter, the concentration, mass, or magnitude of which is designed to be guantified by a particular test method.
- technical area (TA)—At Los Alamos National Laboratory, an administrative unit of operational organization (e.g., TA-21).

topography-The physical or natural features of an object or entity and their structural relationships.

- tremie pipe—A small-diameter pipe used to carry sand pack, bentonite, or grouting materials to a borehole's bottom. Materials are pumped under pressure or poured to the hole bottom through the pipe. The pipe is retracted as the annular space is filled.
- trip blank—A sample of analyte-free medium taken from a sampling site and returned to an analytical laboratory unopened, along with samples taken in the field; used to monitor cross contamination of samples during handling and storage both in the field and in the analytical laboratory.
- tuff-Consolidated volcanic ash, composed largely of fragments produced by volcanic eruptions.
- <u>unsaturated hydraulic conductivity</u>—A coefficient that describes the rate at which a fluid can potentially move through a permeable, unsaturated medium.
- unsaturated zone The area above the water table where soil pores are not fully saturated, although some water may be present.
- U.S. Department of Energy—The federal agency that sponsors energy research and regulates nuclear materials for weapons production.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)—The federal agency responsible for enforcing environmental laws. Although state regulatory agencies may be authorized to administer some of

this responsibility, EPA retains oversight authority to ensure the protection of human health and the environment.

- Vadose zone. The unsaturated zone. Portion of the subsurface above the water table in which pores are not fully saturated.
- welded tuff—A volcanic deposit hardened by the action of heat, pressures from overlying material, and hot gases.
- well casing—A solid piece of pipe, typically steel or polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastic, used to keep a well open in either unconsolidated materials or unstable rock and as a means to contain zone-isolation materials such as cement grout or bentonite.

well screen-A perforated wire-wrapped casing that allows fluids, but not solid material, to enter a well.

work plan—A document that specifies the activities to be performed when implementing an investigation or remedy. At a minimum, the work plan should identify the scope of the work to be performed, specify the procedures to be used to perform the work, and present a schedule for performing the work. The work plan may also present the technical basis for performing the work.

METRIC CONVERSION TABLES

Metric to English Conversions

Multiply SI (Metric) Unit	by	To Obtain US Customary Unit
kilometers (km)	0.622	miles (mi)
kilometers (km)	3281	feet (ft)
meters (m)	3.281	feet (ft)
meters (m)	39.37	inches (in.)
centimeters (cm)	0.03281	feet (ft)
centimeters (cm)	0.394	inches (in.)
millimeters (mm)	0.0394	inches (in.)
micrometers or microns (µm)	0.0000394	inches (in.)
square kilometers (km²)	0.3861	square miles (mi ²)
hectares (ha)	2.5	acres
square meters (m ²)	10.764	square feet (ft ²)
cubic meters (m ³)	35.31	cubic feet (ft ³)
kilograms (kg)	2.2046	pounds (lb)
grams (g)	0.0353	ounces (oz)
grams per cubic centimeter (g/cm ³)	62.422	pounds per cubic foot (lb/ft ³)
milligrams per kilogram (mg/kg)	1	parts per million (ppm)
micrograms per gram (µg/g)	1	parts per million (ppm)
liters (I)	0.26	gallons (gal.)
milligrams per liter (mg/l)	1	parts per million (ppm)
degrees Celsius (°C)	9/5 + 32	degrees Fahrenheit (°F)

This page intentionally left blank.

.

•

Appendix B

Historical Investigation Report

TABLE OF CONTENTS

B-1.0	MDA C	DISPOS	AL UNIT INFORMATION (OPERATIONAL HISTORY)	B-1
	B-1.1	Waste In	ventory and Disposal History	.B-1
		B-1.1.1	MDA C Disposal Pit Inventory	.B-2
		B-1.1.2	MDA C Disposal Shaft Inventory	.B-3
	B-1.2	Previous	Field Investigations	.B-4
		B-1.2.1	USGS Water-Infiltration Tests (1956–1961)	. B- 4
		B-1.2.2	Surface Radiation Surveys and Sampling (1976–1986)	.B-4
		B-1.2.3	Perimeter Pore-Gas Sampling (1989)	.B-5
B-2.0	PHAS	E I RFI FI	ELD INVESTIGATIONS AND REVIEW OF FIELD SCREENING, SURVEY,	
	AND L	ABORA	TORY RESULTS	B-5
	B-2.1	Survey a	Ind Screening Results	.B-7
		B-2.1.1	Geophysical Surveys in 1994, 2001, and 2002	.B-7
		B-2.1.2	Geophysical Survey Results	.B-7
		B-2.1.3	Biota Screening and Sampling	.B-8
	B-2.2	Surface	Investigation	. B-9
		B-2.2.1	Surface Soil and Fill Sampling	.B-9
		B-2.2.2	Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples	.B-9
		B-2.2.3	VOC Surface-Flux Measurements	3-11
		B-2.2.4	VOCs in Soil-Gas Survey Samples	3-12
	B-2.3	Subsurfa	ace Investigations	3-12
		B-2.3.1	Subsurface Sampling	3-12
		B-2.3.2	Subsurface Tuff Samples	3-14
B-3.0	REFE	RENCES	E	3-18

List of Figures

Figure B-1	Thermoluminescent dosimeter perimeter sampling locations at MDA C	B-21
Figure B-2	Pre-RFI characterization sample locations—1989	B-22
Figure B-3	Thickness of fill material at MDA C based on 2001 geophysical survey	B-23
Figure B-4	Overlay of 2001/2002 geophysical surveys versus 1974 LASL engineering drawing to identify pit and shaft locations	B-25
Figure B-5	Locations of tritium probe and biota samples (submitted to ARS) collected in 2003	B- 26
Figure B-6	Phase I RFI surface sample locations at MDA C—1995	B-27
Figure B-7	Phase I RFI locations for surface samples submitted to analytical laboratory	B -28
Figure B-8	Locations of surface flux samples at MDA C	B-29
Figure B-9	Concentrations of PCE from the surface flux data at MDA C	B-30
Figure B-10	Phase I RFI borehole locations at MDA C	B-31

.

List of Tables

Table B-1	Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C	B-33
Table B-2	Summary of 1986 Field Instrument and Radiochemical Surveys at MDA C	B-34
Table B-3	Summary of 1989 Perimeter Pore-Gas and Sediment Sampling at MDA C	B-35
Table B-4	Summary of Work Plan Specifications, Actual Fieldwork, and Rationale for	
	Deviations	B-46
Table B-5	2003 Biota Samples Submitted to ARS	B-48
Table B-6	Analytical Screening Results on Ant Mound and Mammal Burrow Spoil Material at MDA C	B-50
Table B-7	Analytical Screening Results on Pine Needles at MDA C	B-51
Table B-8	Tree Sampling Information from MDA C	B-52
Table B-9	Summary of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-53
Table B-10	Frequency of Detected Inorganic Chemicals Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-55
Table B-11	Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-56
Table B-12	Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BVs/FVs in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-57
Table B-13	Radionuclides Detected Above the BV/FV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-58
Table B-14	Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	B-59
Table B-15	Detected Organic Chemicals Analyses in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C	s B-59
Table B-16	Detected Organic Chemicals in EMFLUX [®] Samples at MDA C	B-60
Table B-17	Summary of Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C	B- 63
Table B-18	Field Screening Results from Phase I Borehole Sampling	B-64
Table B-19	Summary of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples Collected at MDA C	B-75
Table B-20	Frequency of Detected Inorganic Chemicals Above BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-79
Table B-21	Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above the BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-81
Table B-22	Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples	B-82
Table B-23	Detected Radionuclides Above BVs in Phase I RFI Subsurface Samples at MDA C	B- 84
Table B-24	Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	; B-87
Table B-25	Detected Organic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C	B-87
Table B-26	Percent Moisture for the Subsurface Sample Tritium Data at MDA C	B-88

APPENDIX B HISTORICAL INVESTIGATION REPORT

This historical investigation report (HIR) provides a summary of the field investigations and associated environmental data collected to date for Material Disposal Area (MDA) C. The purpose of the HIR is to provide supporting information for the proposed sampling design necessary to complete the MDA C investigation as presented in Section 4 of this investigation work plan (hereafter, the work plan).

B-1.0 MDA C DISPOSAL UNIT INFORMATION (OPERATIONAL HISTORY)

MDA C operated from May 1948 to April 1974 but received waste only intermittently from 1968 to 1974 before it was decommissioned in 1974. Wastes disposed of at MDA C included liquids, solids, and gases generated from a broad range of nuclear energy research and development activities conducted at the former Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory (LASL), now the Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory), including uncontaminated classified materials, metals, hazardous materials, and radionuclides. MDA C consists of seven pits, with depths ranging from 12 to 25 ft below the original ground surface and 108 shafts with depths ranging from 10 to 25 ft below the original ground surface. The dimensions of pits and shafts based on LASL engineering drawing ENG-R 1264 (LASL 1970, 76047) are listed in Table B-1. The pits and shafts were excavated into the overlying soil and the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff and were unlined, except for Shafts 98-107, which were lined with 12-in.-thick concrete. In 1959, permanent markers consisting of metal stakes with numbered tags were placed next to each shaft. The shafts were sealed by filling them with crushed tuff, followed by concrete (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-12). The pits were filled with crushed tuff when they were decommissioned.

Fill dirt was used to cover the material disposed in the pits as they were being filled. The dirt acted as a temporary cover. A 1959 memo indicates that Pit 6 received approximately 10,000 yd³ of waste and 24,000 yd³ of fill dirt, an approximate ratio of 2.5 yd³ of fill to 1.0 yd³ of waste material that was typical of MDA C operations (LASL 1959, 27781). When MDA C was decommissioned in 1974, most of the surface was covered with crushed tuff and fill, and the new surface was recontoured and seeded with a native grama grass mixture.

B-1.1 Waste Inventory and Disposal History

Waste disposal records for MDA C from 1948 to 1969 are found in LASL logbooks 1743, 2587, 3478, 4644, 6030, 7277, 8453, 9293, 9593, and 12442 (LASL 1948-1969, 76035). These logbooks were used to record information on the type, date, location, and volume of waste placed in MDA C. Records prior to 1954 are incomplete and most logbook entries contain only brief descriptions of the wastes disposed at MDA C. Historical reports (Rogers, 1977, 05707, p. C-7) indicate that it was common practice for chemicals to be burned in the chemical disposal pit at MDA C. Hazardous constituents and uncontaminated classified material were buried with radioactive contaminated material. Routine radioactive contaminated trash disposed at MDA C consisted of cardboard boxes, 5-mil plastic bags of waste generated in LASL chemistry labs, and 55-gal. barrels of sludge from wastewater treatment plants at Building 35 at TA-21, DP West/TA-21, and TA-45. Nonroutine contaminated waste included debris from the demolition of Bayo site and TA-1, classified materials, and tuballoy chips (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-3). Waste inventory information gleaned from the logbooks is summarized in the approved Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) work plan for Operable Unit (OU) 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, pp. 2-52–2-56). The logbooks are currently being reviewed to estimate the specific quantities of individual contaminants in the MDA C disposal inventory. An updated inventory will be presented in the MDA C investigation report.

B-1.1.1 MDA C Disposal Pit Inventory

Disposal pits at MDA C were used to dispose of hazardous wastes, uncontaminated classified materials, and radioactive materials. Operating dates for each disposal pit and a discussion of the waste inventory for each disposal pit compiled from disposal records for MDA C follows.

Pit 1 (Nov 1948–Sept 1951)

From LASL logbooks 2587 and 3478: trichloroethylene (TCE), boron, sulfuric acid, graphite, medical laboratory solutions, contaminated materials and trash, tritium, americium-241, uranium, classified material, plutonium, cyanide, mercury, radium-226, acids, lead, and waste oil.

Pit 2 (Apr 1950–Sept 1951)

From LASL logbooks 2587 and 3478: TCE and contaminated materials and trash, boron, tritium, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, cyanide, mercury, radium-226, acids, lead, and waste oil.

Pit 3 (Oct 1951–Apr 1953)

From LASL logbooks 4644: mercury teplers, tritium-contaminated glassware, cyanide solutions, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, radium-226, acids, lead, waste oil, and beryllium.

Pit 4 (Oct 1951–Feb 1955)

From LASL logbooks 4644 and 6030: tritium-contaminated glassware, boxes and urine samples, mercury teplers, actinium-227, vials of radium-226, cyanide and cyanide solutions, a 5-gal. can of actinium waste, empty bottles, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, plutonium, acids, lead, waste oil, silver, and beryllium.

Pit 5 (Apr 1953–Sept 1959)

From LASL logbooks 6030, 7277, and 9593: batteries (acids and lead), a 5-gal. can of actinium-227 waste, lead bricks, vials of radium-226, zirconium shavings, cyanide and cyanide solutions, radionuclide-contaminated waste oil, empty bottles, silver nitrate, beryllium chips, tritium-contaminated boxes and urine samples, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, graphite, classified material, and plutonium.

Pit 6 (Oct 1956-Sept 1959)

From LASL logbooks 9593, 11363, and 9293: radionuclide-contaminated oil, tritium-contaminated oil, copper sheets, cobalt chips, bottles of cadmium-boron tungstate, tritium-contaminated boxes and cans, a can of oil, approximately 100 curies (Ci) of source-strength cobalt-60, a lanthanum source, 10 bottles of platinum chloride, beryllium chips, carbon-14-contaminated graphite, a plutonium slug, contaminated materials and trash, TCE, boron, americium-241, uranium, sulfuric acid, biological waste, classified material, mercury, actinium-227, radium-226, acids, and lead.

Chemical Pit (early 1960–June 1964)

No logbook entries were made for specific wastes disposed of in the Chemical Pit at MDA C. The following quotes were recorded in the approved RFI Work Plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-54): the area "was used for burial of a variety of chemicals, pyrophoric metals, natural uranium powders and hydrides, sealed vessels containing sodium-potassium alloy, compressed gases, and unspecified equipment. . . .Undoubtedly, some plutonium- and uranium-contaminated objects were inadvertently placed in the pit. . . .No high explosives were ever interred in this pit. . . .Low-level radioactive waste placed in the pit may have included cardboard boxes containing materials from the chemistry labs, as well as 55-gal. barrels of sludge from the waste treatment plants at Building 35, DP West, and TA-45."

B-1.1.2 MDA C Disposal Shaft Inventory

The disposal shafts at MDA C were primarily used for disposal of beta- and gamma-contaminated waste from the Chemical Metallurgy Research Building at TA-35; however, other Laboratory groups used the MDA C shafts for waste disposal as well. The activity of solid radioactive wastes disposed in the MDA C shafts between 1959 and 1972, decay-corrected to January 1989, includes 20,000 Ci tritium, 0.58 Ci sodium-22, 2.4 Ci cobalt-60, 21 Ci strontium-90/yttrium-90, 1 Ci radium-226, 5 Ci uranium-233, <0.1 Ci uranium-234, -235, -236, and -238, 50 Ci fission products, and 200 Ci of activation products. All of the shafts were unlined with the exception of Shafts 98–107, which were lined with 12-in. thick concrete. A single disposal shaft was dug at MDA C solely for disposing of a single strontium-90 source in the 1950s or 1960s. Three groups of shafts were used sequentially over time. The Shaft Group 1 consists of 12 shafts numbered 56–67. These shafts were originally numbered 1–12; however, they were renumbered in 1962 to be sequential with subsequent shafts. Shaft Group 1 is south of Pit 5. Shaft Group 2 consists of Shafts 1–55, which are located between Pits 1 and 3. Shaft Group 3 (Shafts 68–107) is west pf Pits 1 through 4.

Operating dates for each shaft group and a discussion of the waste inventory for each group of disposal shafts compiled from disposal records for MDA C follows.

Shaft Group 1 (Shafts 56-67 [Feb 1959-Oct 1959])

From LASL logbook 9593: Barium, tritium, radium, lanthanum-140, strontium-89 and -90, tantalum, cerium waste, two cerium sources, fission products, one lanthanum-140 static source, phosphoric acid, depleted uranium (DU), a charcoal trap, and polonium-beryllium-fluorine compounds.

Shaft Group 2 (Shafts 1–55 [Nov 1959–May 1967])

From LASL logbooks 9593 and 11363: barium-140, lanthanum-140, fission products from the Omega reactor, uranyl phosphate, graphite slugs, a cobalt-60 capsule, radioactive graphite, radioactive tantalum, 1 g of irradiated plutonium, thallium, irradiated uranium graphite, lead-beryllium sources, thorium, cesium, strontium, plasma thermocouples, fuel elements (rods), cobalt-60 slugs and sources, sulfuric acid solution, zirconium carbide, a copper sphere, two "rabbit" tubes of beryllium ("rabbits" are containers placed in a reactor neutron flux to irradiate the contents), reactor seals, alpha emitters in solution, acid solutions, actinium components, various uranium isotopes, depleted uranium, cerium-141, yttrium, silver-110, sodium-22, cesium-137, cesium-144, plutonium waste, oralloy (enriched uranium from Oak Ridge), benzene, isopropyl alcohol, neptunium-237, contaminated materials and trash, americium-241, biological waste, classified material, radium-226, lead, silver, and "induced activity" (activation products, usually from a linear accelerator).

Shaft Group 3 (Shafts 68-107 [Oct 1962-Feb 1966])

From LASL logbooks 11363 and 12442: plutonium-contaminated trash, fission products, aluminum sheets and tubes, acids, cesium-137, sodium, cobalt-60, antimony, lanthanum-140, cobalt-60 sources, polonium, beryllium, vacuum pump oil, empty glass bottles, graphite, plutonium, boron, fuel element end caps, thermocouples, acetone, uranium, zirconium carbide, zinc and aluminum residues, barium, irradiated tantalum, tuballoy (a uranium alloy), shell waste, yttrium-91, radioactive chemicals and organic solutions, hydrochloric acid waste, plutonium in ether solution, zinc and mercury solutions, DU chips, miscellaneous sources, oralloy solution, iridium-192, tantalum, indium-114, animal tissues, solvents, a LAMPRE rod assembly, waste oil, detonator components, NRX (Navy experiment) reactor parts, trinitrotoluene (TNT) element samples, americium-242, aluminum-105, zinc-65, neptunium-237, contaminated materials and trash, americium-241, classified material, actinium-226, lead, silver, strontium-90, and "induced activity."

B-1.2 Previous Field Investigations

The following information regarding field investigations conducted at MDA C prior to the Phase I RFI is summarized from Section 2.3.2.2 of the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 (LANL 1992, 07672).

B-1.2.1 USGS Water-Infiltration Tests (1956–1961)

From 1956 through 1961, the United States Geological Society (USGS) conducted water infiltration tests at MDA C using shallow pits approximately one ft deep, which were filled with water. One of the tests conducted during the study involved placing 0.75 ft of standing water in a shallow pit and maintaining this level of water in the pit for 99 days. The USGS found that the water did not percolate from the soil into the unweathered tuff, which was encountered at 6 ft beneath the ground surface. The study concluded that in the presence of a continuous and consistent hydraulic head in the shallow pit, subsurface moisture preferentially moved laterally in the soil profile rather than downward into tuff. The study further concluded that the downward movement through soil and tuff is slow and inefficient, requiring more hydraulic head than is typically present at MDA C (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57).

B-1.2.2 Surface Radiation Surveys and Sampling (1976–1986)

Between 1976 and 1984, radiation surveys were conducted on the surface of MDA C to identify localized areas of elevated radioactivity (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 2-57). Surface soil and vegetation samples were subsequently collected from areas with elevated radiation levels and analyzed for radionuclides. Based on the results of these radiation surveys, MDA C was covered with crushed tuff, except in the northeast corner where no disposal pits or shafts are located.

In 1985, radiation surveys were conducted around the MDA C perimeter (Figure B-1). Thermoluminescent dosimeters (TLDs) were used to estimate external penetrating radiation doses. TLD readings taken at 18 locations were all near local background levels. Thus, perimeter TLD monitoring did not identify a significant penetrating radiation source-area within MDA C. The TLD survey was repeated in 1986 with similar results.

A Phoswich detector was used to perform a second 1985 radiation survey for the low end of the energy spectrum to detect the presence of x-ray and gamma-ray emitters on the soil surface using a 64 ft by 64 ft grid over the entire site. A high-pressure ion chamber was used to measure radiation doses at the high end. Both surveys indicated background conditions over most of the site; however, elevated levels of radioactivity were measured in the northeast corner of MDA C.

Surface soil samples were collected from the surface at 0 to 1 cm and analyzed for tritium, plutonium-238, -239, -240, and uranium. Tritium samples from the eastern half of MDA C were below the local background concentration of 4.0 pCi/mL (LANL 1998, 59730). Isotopic plutonium (up to 10 pCi/g of plutonium-239 and -240 and 30 pCi/g of plutonium-238) was detected on the north and east sides of MDA C. Concentrations of uranium were all less than background value within the MDA C boundary. The areas with elevated radionuclides correspond to the portion of MDA C that was not covered in 1984. Additional soil sampling was performed in 1986 at the radiation survey locations shown in Figure B-1. Surface soil samples were analyzed for americium-241, cesium-137, plutonium-238 and -239, and tritium. Results of these analyses are presented in Table B-2 and are consistent with the 1985 results.

B-1.2.3 Perimeter Pore-Gas Sampling (1989)

In 1989, pore-gas samples collected from a depth of 4 ft at six locations near the Chemical Pit and 12 perimeter locations immediately surrounding MDA C were analyzed for volatile organic compounds (VOCs). Results indicated that no VOCs were present at concentrations greater than method detection limits (DOE 1989, 15364). TCE was detected in four of the eighteen samples at 0.2 to 0.3 mg/m³, carbon disulfide was detected in one sample at 0.4 mg/m³, and 2-butanone was detected in one sample at 4.0 mg/m³.

Three sediment samples were collected at 0- to 12-in. intervals from a drainage channel at the top of Ten Site Canyon and were analyzed for pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), VOCs, semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs), inorganic chemicals, and radionuclides. Toluene was detected in one sample at 4.0 µg/kg, eight SVOCs were detected at concentrations ranging from 8.0 to 190.0 µg/kg, and four pesticides were detected at concentrations ranging from 1.0 to 36.0 µg/kg. Inorganic chemicals including barium (28 to 110 mg/kg), chromium (7.0 to 19 mg/kg), nickel (58 mg/kg), and zinc (22 to 47 mg/kg) were detected. Radionuclides including radium-226 (800 to 900 pCi/kg), uranium-235 (64 to 100 pCi/kg), total uranium (4000 to 6000 µg/kg), plutonium-238 (8 to 420 pCi/kg), plutonium-239, -240 (328 to 7840 pCi/kg), cesium-137 (160 to 395 pCi/kg), and americium-241 (790 pCi/kg) were detected (DOE 1989, 15364). The 1989 perimeter pore gas and sediment sample locations are provided in Figure B-2, and the analytical results are listed in Table B-3.

B-2.0 PHASE I RFI FIELD INVESTIGATIONS AND REVIEW OF FIELD SCREENING, SURVEY, AND LABORATORY RESULTS

Field Investigations Summary

Phase I RFI fieldwork was conducted at MDA C from 1993 through 2002. The approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 specified the sampling of surface soil, fill, and subsurface tuff and analyzing samples for inorganic chemicals (target analyte list [TAL] metals), organic chemicals (VOCs, SVOCs, pesticides, and PCBs), and radionuclides (LANL 1992, 07672, p. 5-35). The objectives of the Phase I RFI were to determine if contaminants had been released from MDA C, to define the nature and extent of any contaminant releases, to collect data to support and supplement existing data, and to collect data to be used in a risk assessment. Phase I RFI fieldwork conducted at MDA C included

- collecting and analyzing 68 surface soil and fill samples,
- drilling two vertical boreholes and 9 angled boreholes,
- collecting and analyzing 82 core samples,
- collecting and analyzing 34 subsurface pore-gas samples for VOCs,

- collecting and analyzing 15 near-surface pore-gas samples for tritium, and
- collecting and analyzing 105 EMFLUX® soil-gas survey samples.

A summary of OU 1147 work plan specifications, fieldwork performed, and the rationales for deviations from the work plan is provided in Table B-4.

Data Review Summary

The Phase I RFI data for MDA C include analytical data from 68 surface samples (16 surface soil samples and 52 fill samples), 15 tritium probe samples, 82 tuff samples collected from 11 boreholes (79 from Qbt 3, 2 from Qbt 2, and 1 from Qbt 1v), 105 EMFLUX soil-gas survey samples, and 34 pore-gas samples; Figures B-3, B-6, and B-7 show the sample-locations. All data used quantitatively to identify chemicals of potential concern (COPCs) at MDA C were subjected to Environmental Stewardship–Environmental Remediation Services (ENV-ERS) Program quality assurance/quality control (QA/QC) procedures. The data review process for identifying COPCs begins with a comparison of site data with

- naturally occurring background concentrations for inorganic chemicals,
- naturally occurring background and fallout concentrations for radionuclides, and
- analytical estimated quantitation levels (EQLs) for organic chemicals.

Background comparisons and a variety of statistical and graphical methods were used to compare site inorganic and radionuclide data with Laboratory background data (LANL 1998, 59730). Organic chemical data were evaluated for detection status only. For background comparisons, the first step was to compare the site data with a background value (BV). A BV may be an estimated value for the background data set (upper tolerance limit [95, 95] or the 95% upper confidence bound on the 95th quartile), a detection limit (DL), a fallout value (FV), a minimum detectable activity, or it may be calculated based on secular equilibrium or a total analysis. The term "background value" will be used in this report to represent any of these values.

If a site-specific datum exceeds its BV, additional evaluation of the datum may be performed by comparing the range of values in the site data set for that chemical to the range of values for that chemical in the background data set. Graphical analyses (e.g., box plots) may be used or, if adequate data are available, statistical tests that evaluate differences in distribution may be used. Nonparametric tests commonly used to assess data distributions include the Gehan, quantile, and slippage tests. Together these tests assess complete shifts in distributions, shifts of a subset of the data, and the potential for some of the site data to be greater than the maximum background concentration. Observed significance levels (p-values) are obtained; these values indicate whether a difference does or does not exist between the data sets. A p-value of less than 0.05 indicates that a difference exists between the distributions (i.e., the site data are different from the background data). A p-value greater than 0.05 indicates that no difference exists between distributions (i.e., site and background data are similar). Statistical tests, graphical analyses, and their results are discussed in Appendix D.

Only data that are relevant for identifying COPCs are discussed in this section; this includes measurements above applicable thresholds or DLs that are greater than an applicable threshold.

B-2.1 Survey and Screening Results

B-2.1.1 Geophysical Surveys in 1994, 2001, and 2002

1994 Magnetometry Survey

In August 1994, a magnetometry technique, the Multisensor Towed Array Detection System (MTADS), was demonstrated at MDA C as a pilot test to locate boundaries of subsurface disposal units (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357). The survey was conducted to evaluate the MTADS, which incorporates a towed array of seven cesium-vapor total-field magnetometers to detect subsurface disposal unit boundaries. The maximum depth range of this survey technique is 12 ft below ground surface (bgs). If ferrous materials were not present within a depth interval, the survey would not identify a subsurface feature.

2001 Geophysical Survey

A geophysical survey was performed in August and September 2001 (AGS 2001, 73710) to delineate existing disposal pit and shaft locations and map the thickness of cover materials across the surface of MDA C. To achieve these objectives, an integrated geophysical investigation was performed using terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and digital ground-penetrating radar (GPR) techniques. In addition, the dipole-dipole electrical resistivity technique was tested at MDA C to assess its effectiveness in determining the thickness of cover materials. Although the survey was deemed successful, interference from the chain-link fence obscured the southern and eastern pit boundaries.

2002 Geophysical Survey

A second geophysical survey was performed at MDA C in September 2002 (AGS 2002, 73711) after the chain-link fence along the southern and eastern boundaries of MDA C had been removed. This geophysical survey was done to confirm the southern and eastern pit boundaries and to determine if the pits extend beyond the southern fence line. The geophysical survey was performed using terrain conductivity (EM31), high-sensitivity metal detector (EM61), and digital GPR techniques. The methodology and instrumentation used during this survey were consistent with the previous survey to allow integrated data processing and interpretation.

B-2.1.2 Geophysical Survey Results

Magnetometry Demonstration (1994)

Results of the August 1994 magnetometry demonstration indicate that all seven pits probably extend beyond the boundaries shown on historical maps. In particular, Pits 1–4 extend farther to the east than indicated on historical maps. The line of Shafts 98–107 (a portion of Shaft Group 3) closely correlates with detected magnetic anomalies. The other two shaft fields were not prominently displayed in the magnetic data. Shaft 108 (the strontium-90 disposal shaft) was not identified by magnetic anomalies at its expected location; however, if any ferrous material contained in the shaft is located beneath the 12-ft range of the instrumentation, its location would not have been obvious (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357).

Survey results also indicated that Pit 6 may extend to the fence on the north side of MDA C and possibly beyond the fence at the east end of the pit. However, a photograph confirms the proximity of the northern edge of Pit 6 to the north perimeter fence (Rogers 1977, 05707, p. C-9).

2001 Geophysical Survey

The EM31 results from MDA C show east-west trending conductivity anomalies that generally coincide with the expected pit locations. Lateral variations within the interpreted pit locations indicate changes in fill cover and the heterogeneity of the buried materials. At most of the suspected shaft locations, no consistent anomalies were observed that could be attributed with certainty to the shafts. The absence of anomalies at these locations indicates either that the shafts do not exist at the locations shown or that insufficient contrasts occur in the upper 10 ft of materials.

Similarly, the EM61 data show high-amplitude anomalies at Pit 5. This finding indicates that most of the metal objects buried at the site are contained in the southern portion of the pit. Small and randomly scattered metal objects are observed throughout the remaining pit locations.

The interpreted pit boundaries based on the EM61 and EM31 data show a strong correlation. The GPR survey showed that the minimum and maximum cover thicknesses at MDA C are 0.0 and 8.76 ft, respectively, with a mean value of 3.4 ft. Figure B-4-<u>3</u> illustrates the fill thicknesses at MDA C.

2002 Geophysical Survey

The electromagnetic (EM) data acquired in the eastern survey area show low values and laterally homogeneous materials typical of natural sediments and rocks. Similarly, the GPR data indicate the presence of native subsurface conditions over most of this area. EM interference created by utilities was encountered along the southern site boundary, which made delineating the southern boundary of Pit 1 difficult. However, a subtle decrease in values was observed in the terrain conductivity, in-phase, and EM61 data between the interpreted trench location and the apparent location of the utilities. The location of the decrease indicates that the Pit 1 boundary occurs inside the fence line. GPR lines running across this boundary support this conclusion. EM and GPR anomalies observed outside the fence line in the southern portion of the survey area are attributed to buried utilities and excavations unrelated to disposal pits. In conclusion, the geophysical data acquired during this investigation show no evidence of disposal pits outside the fence line in the survey areas.

Throughout this work plan, figures are based on the disposal pit boundaries shown on LASL engineering drawing ENG-R 4459 (LASL 1974, 38446). The interpretation of the pit boundaries from the geophysical survey differs slightly from the engineering drawing. When the pit boundaries are overlaid on the 2001 geophysical survey (Figure B-<u>4</u>5), the anomalies extend to a greater distance than the reported pit boundaries. These differences will be taken into consideration when locating new boreholes during implementation of this work plan.

B-2.1.3 Biota Screening and Sampling

Biota sampling was conducted at MDA C in accordance with the MDA C sampling and analysis plan (SAP) addendum (LANL 2003, 74067) to determine whether any evidence of uptake and transport of contaminants by biota could be found at MDA C. Biota sample locations were selected to ensure broad spatial coverage and located above and around the Chemical Pit, Pits 1–6, and the southwest corner of the area where no materials had been buried.

On February 12, 2003, 14 ant mounds and 63 animal burrows across the site were field screened for gross alpha, beta and gamma activity in the field according to ENV-ECR Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) 10.14, "Performing and Documenting Gross Gamma Radiation Scoping Surveys." A Ludlum 139 radiation meter was used to detect alpha radiation. A Ludlum ESP 1 radiation meter with an HP 260 pancake probe and a Ludlum Model 2221 Scaler/Ratemeter with a Ludlum Model 44-10 2x2 gamma

scintillator were used to detect beta/gamma radiation. The screening followed protocols outlined in LANL-ER-SOP-10.14, including ensuring that the meter was source-checked before use and taking background readings periodically during the meter's use. Local background was determined to be 300-400 dpm beta/gamma.

On March 20, 2003, 29 surface soil samples were collected from nine ant mounds and 20 animal burrows and submitted to American Radiation Services (ARS) of New Mexico for gross alpha, beta and gamma analysis. Figure B-<u>5</u>6 shows the sample locations of the ant mound and animal burrow samples. Samples of pine needles were collected on March 21, 2003, from all sixteen ponderosa pine trees on the surface of MDA C and submitted to ARS for gross alpha, beta and gamma analysis (Figure B-<u>5</u>6). Approximately 500 g of plant material were collected from each tree. Pine needles were rinsed with deionized water in the field. Each location was surveyed by global-positioning system (GPS). Table B-5 presents all of the samples that were collected and sent to the analytical laboratory. The analytical screening results from ant mounds and burrow spoil material are presented in Table B-6. Analytical screening results for pine needles are presented in Table B-7.

The trees were cut down and a wafer of the tree trunk was collected for tree-ring dating. All trees were between 4.5 and 5.5 ft high, but exact tree heights were not recorded. The wafer used for tree-ring dating was collected at the base of the trunk. The approximate age of the trees is presented in Table B-<u>86</u>. The data will be evaluated by spatial plots and compared with background rates to determine whether and where biota may be mobilizing subsurface contamination. This information will be used to evaluate alternatives for remediation during the MDA C corrective measure study (CMS).

B-2.1.4 Biota Sampling

The 2003-radiological field-screening results from ant mounds and burrow spoil material located across the surface of MDA C are presented in Table B-7 and Table B-8. For both ant mound and burrow material, alpha counts were not detected during field screening. Plant material was not screened. Biota sampling data from ARS will be reported in the MDA C Investigation Report.

B-2.2 Surface Investigation

B-2.2.1 Surface Soil and Fill Sampling

The Phase I RFI surface sampling was conducted at MDA C from June 14 to July 14, 1993. A 60- by 60-ft sampling grid was laid out across and beyond the boundary of MDA C, and a radiation survey was conducted using a VIOLINIST field instrument to measure gamma radiation and x-rays at 208 locations at midpoints between the nodes of the sampling grid. However, DLs were not available for the VIOLINIST field instrument; therefore, these data are not included in this report.

A total of 203 soil samples were collected from the 0- to 6-in. interval at nodes of the 60- by 60-ft grid (Figure B-<u>6</u>3) and screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma radiation using hand-held field instruments. Based on radiation screening results, a total of 68 surface samples. <u>whose locations are shown in Figure B-7</u>, were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis: 59 samples were analyzed for PCBs, and 68 samples were analyzed for inorganic chemicals (limited list of antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium) and radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, strontium-90, americium-241, total and isotopic uranium, and isotopic plutonium). A summary of surface samples collected and requested analyses is presented in Table B-9.

B-2.2.2 Phase | RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples

Surface samples were collected from both soil and fill material. Table B-9 summarizes all the surface samples collected during the Phase I RFI and the requested analyses for each sample. The request number is shown in the table for each analysis requested for an individual sample. According to the data validation for inorganic chemicals, radionuclides, and organic chemicals in the surface soil and fill, the results were not qualified and all data are suitable for data assessment.

Inorganic Chemical Comparison with BV

Surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for limited TAL metals (antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium). Sixty-eight samples were analyzed for antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, nickel, selenium, silver, and thallium; ten were analyzed for mercury and two for potassium. Because the surface of MDA C has been disturbed and fill has been added, distinct soil horizons are not evident for the surface samples; therefore, the BV for all soil horizon is used for background comparisons for samples identified as soil or fill (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-10 presents the frequency of detected inorganic chemicals above BVs in surface soil and fill samples.

Lead and silver are the only inorganic chemicals that were detected above their respective BVs. Lead was detected above the BV in 9 samples (7 to 30 mg/kg) at concentrations close to the BV (22.3 mg/kg). The results of the Gehan and quantile tests for lead presented in Appendix D (Table D-1) indicate that lead is elevated above background. Silver was detected in two samples at concentrations of 1.1 and 6.0 mg/kg, which are above the BV of 1.0 mg/kg. No further background tests for silver were performed since there is no background data set for silver. All other inorganic chemicals were similar to Laboratory site-wide soil BVs (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-11 presents the concentrations of lead and silver above background in surface soil and fill material at MDA C. Lead and silver were identified as COPCs in surface soil and fill.

Radionuclide Comparison with BVs and Fallout Values

Sixty-eight surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, and gamma-emitting radionuclides. Because the surface of MDA C has been disturbed and fill has been added, distinct soil horizons are not evident for the surface samples; therefore, the BVs for all soil horizons are used for background comparisons (LANL 1998, 59730). FVs apply to americium-241, tritium, isotopic plutonium, strontium-90, and gamma-emitting radionuclides. The term "background value" will be used in the following tables and text to represent both BVs and FVs. Table B-12 presents the frequency of detected radionuclides above BV collected in surface soil and fill samples.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 were all detected above the BV in at least one sample. The BVs for thorium-232 and uranium-238 are both surrogates from sediment data, and further statistical tests were not performed for these two analytes. The statistical test results from the three radionuclides with soil background data are presented in Table D-2 (Appendix D). As the statistical tests show, all p-values were less than 0.5, indicating that these three radionuclides are elevated compared to the background data.

Table B-13 presents the concentrations above the BV in surface soil and fill. Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 are identified as COPCs in surface soil and fill at MDA C.

During the Phase I RFI, 59 surface soil/fill samples were analyzed for tritium and soil moisture to evaluate the spatial distribution of tritium concentrations in surface soil. Although tritium related to historical surface releases would long since have dissipated to the atmosphere, locally elevated concentrations of tritium in surface soil may reflect areas where subsurface tritium is diffusing to the atmosphere as tritiated water vapor. The analytical results from these surface samples, with tritium concentrations ranging between 0.17 and 12.82 pCi/mL, showed that the higher tritium concentrations were consistently correlated with low moisture contents in the soil/fill samples. This correlation results from the greater uncertainty in tritium values when a sample available for analysis contains little moisture. Because this correlation may confound interpretation of the tritium soil data, 15 shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C in accordance with the MDA C SAP Addendum (LANL 2003, 74067). Pore-gas samples were collected in February 2003 from each probe using absorbent silica gel columns and analyzed for tritium (Section B-2.3.1). The vapor probe data indicate more reliably the locations where releases of tritium to the atmosphere occur. The surface tritium data, including the sample locations and sample identification numbers, are provided in Appendix E but were not used to support the evaluation of the nature and extent of tritium contamination at MDA C.

Evaluation of Organic Chemicals

Surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for PCBs and SVOCs. Sample concentrations were reviewed for detection status. Table B-14 presents the frequency of detected organic chemicals in surface soil and fill.

Only five organic chemicals were detected in the surface soil and fill samples. The concentrations of these organic chemicals are presented in Table B-15.

Figures D-6 to D-8 show the distribution of the Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate data since these organic chemicals were detected in more than one sample. Acenaphthene, Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and pentachlorophenol are identified as COPCs in the surface soil and fill at MDA C.

Although the approved RFI work plan for OU 1147 did not call for collecting and analyzing surface soil samples for VOC, ten surface soil/fill samples were collected and analyzed for VOCs during the Phase I RFI to assess whether contaminants are available for transport from the surface of MDA C (LANL 1992, 07672). The analytical results from these samples, which reported no detected VOCs, are not representative of past or current conditions because of the volatility of VOCs, which readily dissipate into the atmosphere. Vapor-phase pore-gas sampling is more appropriate for determining the nature and extent of VOCs. Therefore, VOC surface flux was measured across MDA C in two surveys conducted in June and July 2000, and VOC pore-gas samples have been collected and analyzed from two vapor-monitoring boreholes at MDA C (Section B-2.3). The surface VOC data, including sample locations and sample identification numbers, are provided in Appendix E.

B-2.2.3 VOC Surface-Flux Measurements

VOC surface flux was measured across MDA C in two surveys conducted in June and July 2000 to identify the nature and extent of potential subsurface VOC contamination. EMFLUX collectors, consisting of an adsorbent cartridge suspended on a stake beneath a protective shell for a 72-hr period, were used in the survey. VOC analysis was performed by Maryland Spectral Services using gas chromatography/mass spectrometry techniques following a modified US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Method TO-1. Additional information on surface-flux sampling and analysis protocols is provided in the EMFLUX soil gas survey report for MDA C (BES 2000, 76046).

Eighty-four sample locations were identified in the first survey in June 2000; subsequently, an additional 21 locations were selected in the July 2000 survey. The EMFLUX surface flux measurement locations are shown in Figure B-<u>87</u>. Four trip blanks were included among the samples of the first survey and one trip blank for the second survey. Two field duplicate samples were also collected during the first survey, and laboratory method blanks were analyzed daily by the analytical laboratory.

B-2.2.4 VOCs in Soil-Gas Survey Samples

Eighty-four surface flux samples were analyzed for VOCs (Figure B-<u>8</u>7). Six VOCs were detected at concentrations above the laboratory quantitation limit: aliphatics hydrocarbons, benzene, carbon tetrachloride, chloroform, tetrachloroethene (PCE), and TCE. The rates of flux for these detected organic chemicals are summarized in Table B-16. PCE was one of the most frequently detected organic chemicals in the surface flux samples. Figure B-<u>9</u>8 shows the locations of the highest concentrations of PCE at MDA C.

The aliphatic hydrocarbons, benzene, carbon tetrachloride, chloroform, PCE and TCE are identified as COPCs at MDA C.

B-2.3 Subsurface Investigations

B-2.3.1 Subsurface Sampling

Phase I RFI Core Sampling

From July 17 to September 22, 1995, two vertical and nine angled boreholes were advanced at MDA C as part of the Phase I RFI. From January 29 to February 5, 1996, the borehole 50-09100 cap was removed and borehole 50-09100 was extended from 210 to 316 ft bgs to collect stratigraphic and geohydrologic data. Detailed borehole logs, including lithologies and well construction diagrams, are presented in Appendix C. Borehole locations and trajectories are shown on Figure B-109. The boreholes are described by depth, declination, and adjacent disposal unit in Table B-17. The exterior and ends of each core barrel and each 5-ft. interval of core along the borehole were screened for VOCs using a photoionization detector (PID); hand-held field instruments were used to screen for gross alpha, and beta and gamma radiation. These field screening results are presented in Table B-18. Each 5-ft interval of core along the borehole was inspected for fractures or stains, and the results were noted in borehole logs (Appendix C). The screening samples were collected from fractures or stained tuff if present; if no fractures or staining was present, screening samples were collected from the bottom of each 5-ft. interval along the borehole. Field-screening results were not used to select samples because gross alpha, beta, or gamma activity in the core did not exceed local background levels. Results of core sample field screening using the PID showed no VOCs in the core at concentrations exceeding readings in ambient air (Table B-18). A review of sample collection log results of core samples screened with field spot-test kits indicated no high explosives (HE) detections in any of the 5-ft intervals of core collected at MDA C (Table B-18).

During the 1995 Phase I RFI, 66 core samples were collected from 20-ft intervals along the borehole and were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of TAL metals, cyanide, and radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, tritium, strontium-90, americium-241, total and isotopic uranium, isotopic plutonium, and isotopic thorium). The 66 core samples also were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of SVOCs and tritium, and 54 core samples collected from boreholes 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and

51-09110 were analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory for VOCs and pesticides/PCBs. Table B-19 lists the core sample locations, sample identification numbers, and requested analyses.

The core was photographed, logged, and curated from July through September 1995. On February 27, 1996, in response to a request from the EPA to collect samples at additional intervals, 15 more tuff samples were collected from curated core from boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110 (Neleigh 1995, 55112). These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis of inorganic chemicals (not including cyanide and mercury because the holding times had been missed) and radionuclides (except tritium). However, based on the core collection dates and the actual date the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals. The inorganic chemical data from these samples are provided for comparison purposes only. VOCs, SVOCs, and PCBs were not analyzed from the curated samples because holding times for these analytes had been exceeded. In addition, tritium in the curated core was not analyzed at an off-site contract laboratory because tritium is found primarily in vapor phase, and water-vapor levels in core that had been curated for several months would not be representative of moisture levels at the time of core extraction. The curated core samples are given in Table B-19.

In September and October 1995, surface casings were removed, and each borehole (except borehole 50-09100) was grouted closed, ensuring that the borehole would not provide a conduit for surface runoff to enter the subsurface. Borehole 50-09100, maintained as an open borehole vapor-monitoring well, was cased to 10-ft deep and capped at the ground surface.

Results of geologic logging were recorded in the borehole logs (Appendix C). Ten of the 11 boreholes were drilled into unit 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff (Qbt 3). Borehole 50-09100 was extended to 316 ft, ending in the Tsankawi Pumice Bed (the basal unit of the Tshirege Member).

Saturation was not encountered in any of the boreholes; however, moist core was recovered from borehole 50-09105 below the asphalt on the ground surface and in borehole 50-09101, angled beneath the surface water drainage channel located along the northern boundary of MDA C. Moist tuff was encountered at a depth of 71.5 to 73.5 ft bgs in borehole 50-09100. Moisture was expected at these locations, because surface water runoff is channeled and asphalt prohibits evapotranspiration.

Borehole Air-Flow Velocity

In 1995 and 1996, air-flow velocity, oxygen content of the air entering or leaving the borehole, and atmospheric pressure were monitored at boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09102, 50-09103, 50-09105, and 50-09107 to evaluate passive venting. Monitoring was performed for four days at borehole 50-09100, 14 days at 50-09101, 36 days at 50-09102, 14 days at 50-09103, 19 days at 50-09105, and 6 days at 54-09107. The results of the air-flow monitoring demonstrate that air-flow characteristics of MDA C boreholes are similar to those of other boreholes located on Mesita del Buey within the Bandelier Tuff. Because the Bandelier Tuff has a porosity of 40% to 50%, at times these boreholes exhaust air of lower atmospheric pressure (in the afternoon and evening) and at times inhale air of higher atmospheric pressure (from night to mid-morning). During the air-flow monitoring at MDA C, atmospheric pressure ranged from a minimum of 755 mb to a maximum of 790 mb. Atmospheric pressure varied from ± 3 to 5 mb daily. Airflow in MDA C boreholes peaked at approximately 1.0 standard cubic feet per minute (scfm). The total volume of air flowing into and out of each MDA C borehole monitored was approximately 250 ft³/day (SEA 1997, 76055).

Pore-Gas Sampling

In 2001, an additional borehole (50-10131) was advanced in the vicinity of the Chemical Pit where high PCE flux concentrations were detected in June and July 2000 (BES 2000, 76046 [see Figure B-107 for borehole location]). Boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 are instrumented with FLUTe positive-pressure sampling membranes, which each maintain 10 sampling ports at discrete depths. After purge of each port, a VOC screening measurement from each port was made using a Bruel & Kjaer (B&K) gas analyzer calibrated for measuring TCE and PCE in the sub-ppm concentration range. A SUMMA canister sample was collected from two of the ports in each borehole during quarterly sampling based on B&K screening. The samples for each borehole were screened and sampled for VOCs in accordance with the most recent revision of ENV-ECR SOP-6.31, "Sampling of Subatmospheric Air." These samples were submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for VOC analyses by EPA Method TO-14. QA/QC samples were collected per applicable SOPs, including one field duplicate, one equipment blank, and one performance evaluation sample.

Pore-gas sampling in borehole 50-09100 began in August 2000, and borehole 50-10131 was first sampled in November 2001. These boreholes were sampled continually each quarter since November 2001. However, SUMMA canister samples were collected from only two different ports in each borehole during a sample event, making it difficult to compare and correlate B&K screening data and off-site contract laboratory data as well as to evaluate temporal trends. In January 2003, pore-gas samples were collected from all ten ports in both boreholes and analyzed for VOCs. The sampling of all ports in the same event eliminates the temporal variability that confounded interpretation of the patterns of existing VOC concentrations in these boreholes.

Tritium Probe Sampling

Fifteen shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C in accordance with the MDA C SAP addendum (LANL 2003, 74067). Two vapor probes were installed within the boundary of each disposal pit (except the Chemical Pit) and five discretionary locations were selected on the perimeter of the site (Figure B-<u>56</u>). Vapor probes consist of a disposable-screened port bit driven down approximately 3 ft and connected to the surface with Teflon tubing. The disposable-screened bit was left at 2.5 ft, and the holes were backfilled and sealed.

Tritium samples were collected in February 2003 from each probe using absorbent silica gel columns in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP 6.31 Rev 1. A single trip blank sample was also collected in accordance with ENV-ERS QA/QC requirements.

B-2.3.2 Subsurface Tuff Samples

Eighty-two tuff samples were collected from nine angled boreholes and two vertical boreholes. Seventynine samples were collected from Qbt 3 of the Tshirege Member of the Bandelier Tuff, two samples were collected from Qbt 2, and one sample was collected from Qbt 1v. Table B-19 summarizes the subsurface tuff samples collected during the Phase I RFI and the requested analyses for each sample. It should be noted that 15 of the tuff samples were collected from curated core in 1996 from boreholes 50-09100, 50-09101, 50-09103, 50-09104, 50-09105, 50-09106, 50-09107, 50-09108, 50-09109, and 50-09110.

Inorganic Chemical Comparison with BV

Eighty-two subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for TAL metals (except antimony in 76 samples and cyanide in 61 samples). The data validation results for the subsurface inorganic chemicals data at MDA C

indicate some of the data were qualified. A summary of the qualifications and their affect on data review is presented in this section.

Based on the core collection dates and the actual date the samples were analyzed, more than half of the curated core samples missed the 180-day holding time for inorganic chemicals; therefore, the inorganic chemical data from these samples are provided for comparison purposes only. The curated core samples were not analyzed for VOCs, SVOCs, PCBs, tritium, cyanide, or mercury because the holding times for these analytes had been exceeded by several months.

Antimony, selenium, and thallium results were qualified UJ (indicating that the reported DL is estimated) for some samples because of a low recovery in the matrix spike sample. Some results for manganese, lead, zinc, antimony, and cyanide were qualified J– (indicating that the result is estimated and biased low) because of a low recovery in the matrix spike sample. Seven inorganic chemicals (aluminum, beryllium, iron, manganese, lead, thallium, and zinc) had some results qualified J (result is estimated) because the relative percent difference between the sample and the laboratory duplicate was greater than the advisory limit. Some inorganic chemicals also had results qualified J (result is estimated) because the result was less than the estimated DL but above the method detection limit. Results for potassium and sodium were qualified J+ (result is estimated and biased high) in six samples because the interference check sample was high. Many inorganic chemicals had results that were qualified U (not detected) because the concentration was less than five times the concentration in the method blank.

Antimony data were rejected for six samples and cyanide data were rejected for sixteen samples because the matrix spike recovery was less than 30%. All the rejected antimony data were collected in 1995 from borehole 50-09104. Only the sample collected from curated core in 1996 from borehole 50-09104 did not have rejected antimony data. Cyanide was rejected in sixteen samples, a maximum of two samples from nine different boreholes. Fifteen of these samples were collected from the curated core in 1996, and the holding time for cyanide had been exceeded by several months.

The estimated detection limits (UJ) as well as the estimated results (J) will be evaluated in the data review the same as all other reported detection limits and detected results based on EPA guidance (EPA 1992, 54947). Because the J– and J+ qualifiers are only an indication of a low bias or high bias based on one type of QC sample and the amount of the bias is not known, the results are compared to the BVs as they were reported. Antimony data that were not rejected were reported with a detection limit above the BV. Because only some of the results were qualified U or UJ (not detected), few results were rejected. The data are of good quality and can be used for data assessment. Table B-20 summarizes the detection limits above the BV.

Analytical results for inorganic chemicals in samples collected from Qbt 2 and Qbt 3 were compared with the appropriate BVs for Qbts 2, 3, and 4, and results for inorganic chemicals in samples collected from Qbt 1v were compared with BVs for that unit (LANL 1998, 59730). Table B-20 presents the frequency of inorganic chemicals detected in the subsurface tuff at MDA C. Analytical results for all inorganic chemicals are presented in box plots in Figure D-9 in Appendix D. The box plots show that the concentrations for most inorganic chemicals are similar to the distribution of background concentrations. Seven inorganic chemicals (aluminum, beryllium, calcium, chromium, cobalt, magnesium, and nickel) were detected above the BV only once. Eight inorganic chemicals (antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, and thallium) had at least two detected concentrations above their respective BVs. DLs for mercury and silver were above BVs. Analytical results for inorganic chemicals with at least two detected concentrations above the BV were plotted by depth bgs in each borehole to identify patterns that might be associated with a release and migration through a fractured medium (see Appendix D, Figures D-10 to D-17). Lead and cyanide were detected most frequently in the subsurface. Boreholes 50-09101 and 50-09104 had the highest number of detects for cyanide. Table B-21 presents the

concentrations of inorganic chemicals detected above BVs in the subsurface tuff at MDA C (tuff samples collected from curated core are noted).

Antimony, arsenic, barium, copper, cyanide, lead, selenium, thallium are identified as COPCs because they were detected above their respective tuff BVs in more than one sample. Mercury and silver are also identified as COPCs because more than one DL was above the tuff BV.

Radionuclide Comparison with Background and Fallout Values

Eighty-two subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for americium-241 (by alpha spectroscopy), gammaemitting radionuclides, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, and tritium. The full-suite analyte list in the analytical services statement of work (LANL 1995, 49738) includes the decay series of the naturally occurring radionuclides, uranium-235, uranium-238, and thorium-232, as well as fission and activation products and their progeny. The primary radionuclides reliably measured by gamma spectroscopy include activation products (americium-241, cobalt-60, and sodium-22); fission products (cesium-134, cesium-137, europium-152, and ruthenium-106); and uranium-235.

Data validation results for the subsurface radionuclide data for tuff at MDA C indicate that some of the data were qualified. Three samples analyzed for thorium-232 and one sample analyzed for uranium-234 and uranium-238 had results qualified J (result is estimated) because the relative percent difference between the sample and the laboratory duplicate was greater than the advisory limit. These estimated results (J) will be evaluated in the data review along with other detected results. In addition, thirty-one samples that were analyzed for uranium-235 by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICPMS) instead of alpha spectroscopy. The analytical results from these two methods are not comparable, and the samples analyzed using ICPMS generally have higher results than those analyzed by alpha spectroscopy. Therefore, the uranium-235 data analyzed by ICPMS were evaluated by detection status rather than against the BV. Radionuclide concentrations were compared with the appropriate Laboratory tuff BVs set or evaluated based on detection status (LANL 1998, 59730). Overall, the subsurface radionuclide data are of good quality and suitable for data assessment. Table B-22 presents the frequency of radionuclides detected above BV in subsurface tuff samples collected at MDA C.

As with the surface soil samples, americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, tritium, and uranium-235 were detected in the subsurface tuff. Since there are no BVs/FVs to compare with these radionuclides, they are evaluated according to detection status. Strontium-90 was also detected in subsurface tuff samples; the highest detected concentration of strontium-90 was at a depth of approximately 18 ft in angled borehole 50-09109 (13 ft bgs). Tritium was detected in all boreholes at concentrations ranging between 1.5 and approximately 650,000 pCi/mL.¹ Figure D-18 in Appendix D presents a borehole profile plot of the tritium data. The highest concentrations of tritium in pCi/mL were measured in borehole 50-09107 in the sampling intervals beneath Pit 6. Table B-23 presents the concentrations of radionuclides above the BVs in subsurface tuff samples (tuff samples collected from curated core are noted).

¹ The accuracy of the tritium values is questionable. Tritium in core is measured by EPA Method 906.0, which is performed on the water extracted from the core sample. At gravimetric moisture content less than 10%, a 3-in. length of 2-in. diameter core will yield less water than the minimum required volume of 5 ml. To reach the necessary volume, de-ionized water is added to the extracted water. The reported activity and uncertainty are corrected for the dilution. Therefore, any moisture loss from a core sample prior to analysis at low moisture contents may substantially increase the uncertainty of the measurement. Moreover, the EPA method requires the core material be ground to a fine mesh before the water is extracted, such that significant moisture loss is inevitable. Given these

issues, RRESENV-ERS concluded that tritium contamination is best characterized in low moisture content environments by using sorbent materials to extract and retain in situ subsurface water samples from pore gas.

Americium-241, cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, sodium-22, strontium-90, tritium, uranium-235, and uranium-238 were identified as COPCs because the concentrations of these radionuclides were detected above BVs or detected (if no BV is available) in the subsurface tuff.

Evaluation of Organic Chemicals

Subsurface tuff samples were analyzed for PCBs, pesticides, VOCs, and SVOCs. Results for several organic chemicals (i.e., acetone, bis[2-ethylhexyl]phthalate, and methylene chloride) were qualified U (not detected) because the detected concentrations were attributed to laboratory contamination. Some organic chemical results were also qualified J (result is estimated) because the result was less than the EQL but above the method detection limit. All of these estimated results (J) are evaluated in the data review in the same way as the other detected results. Organic chemical concentrations were reviewed for detection status. Overall, the subsurface organic chemical data for MDA C are of good quality and suitable for data assessment. Table B-24 presents the frequency of detected organic chemicals in subsurface tuff samples.

Six organic chemicals were detected in the Phase I RFI subsurface tuff samples at MDA C. Methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene were detected once. Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and 1,1-dichloroethene were detected in four to eight samples. The VOC 1,1-dichloroethene was detected in four samples in borehole 50-09104. The detected concentrations of the other organic chemicals were reported in multiple boreholes with no apparent pattern. All of the bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate detected concentrations were below the EQL (i.e., J qualified). No PCBs or pesticides were detected in the subsurface samples. Table B-25 presents the detected concentrations in the subsurface tuff samples.

Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, 1,1-dichloroethene, methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene are identified as COPCs in the subsurface tuff at MDA C.

VOCs in Pore-Gas Samples

Pore-gas samples were collected between August 2000 and November 2001 and in January 2003 and analyzed for VOCs by EPA Method TO-14. Twenty-four VOCs were reported as detected, these VOC results are summarized in Table D-4.

PCE and TCE were detected most frequently and at the highest concentrations in pore-gas samples. PCE was detected at a maximum concentration of 2.1 ppmv at 50 ft in borehole 50-1013, and the concentrations decrease to 0.45 ppmv at a depth of 250 ft at the bottom of the borehole. Figure D-25 in Appendix D shows the concentrations of PCE in borehole 50-10131. This borehole is located in the same area as the high PCE-flux results. TCE was detected at a maximum concentration of 2.3 ppmv also at a depth of 50 ft in borehole 50-10131. Concentrations of TCE ranged between 1.1 and 2.3 ppmv along the entire borehole. Figure D-26 shows the concentrations of TCE in borehole 50-10131.

The maximum concentration of PCE in borehole 50-09100 was 1.2 ppmv at a depth of 20 ft. Samples were collected from this depth four times during the six quarters of sampling, and the results were 0.033, 0.051, 0.070 and 1.2 ppmv. The second highest result reported for PCE in borehole 50-09100 was at 260 ft with a concentration of 0.51 ppmv. With the exception of these two results, the range of PCE concentrations in borehole 50-09100 was 0.033 ppmv to 0.32 ppmv for other sampling events as shown on Figure D-27. PCE concentrations decrease with depth.

TCE was detected over a large range of concentrations in borehole 50-09100 at the ports sampled more than once. At 20 ft, the concentration of TCE ranged from 0.76 to 1.6 ppmv, at 90 ft it ranged from 3.3 to

9.4 ppmv, and at 200 ft it ranged from 8.8 to 12 ppmv. However, the maximum TCE concentration detected in all of the pore-gas sampling events to date was at the bottom of borehole 50-09100 at 13 ppmv at a depth of 316 ft. Figure D-28 illustrates the trend of increasing concentration with increasing depth. Although the maximum concentration was not detected at the bottom of the borehole each year, the maximum concentration was always below a depth of 200 ft.

As stated in section B-2.3.2, pore-gas samples were collected at every port in boreholes 50-09100 and 50-10131 in January 2003. Each sample was screened by the B&K instrument before being submitted to an off-site contract laboratory for analysis. Figures D-29 and D-30 show a plot of the B&K data versus the SUMMA data from the laboratory for TCE and PCE in borehole 50-09100. These figures show that the values of the B&K and SUMMA measurements do not correlate well all the way down the borehole. Therefore, the B&K screening may not be useful for predicting pore-gas concentrations in the low ppmv range. The twenty-four VOCs listed in Table D-4 are identified as COPCs in subsurface pore gas at MDA C.

Tritium in Pore-Gas Samples

Tritium was collected at 15 locations across MDA C in February 2003 (Figure B-<u>5</u>6). Of the fifteen results, two results were a factor of ten higher than the rest of the results. The maximum tritium concentration detected was 2500 pCi/mL in a sample collected on the western side of MDA C at location 50-21467. Although no pits or shafts are located directly beneath this area, it is possible that the tritium is coming from Shaft Group 3 to the east. The second highest tritium concentration detected was 1400 pCi/mL at probe location 50-21472, north of Pit 6 near the west end of the pit at location 50-21472. The remainder of the detected tritium concentrations range between 8.87 and 246 pCi/mL. Tritium concentrations detected in the 15 near-surface pore-gas samples are presented in Table D-5. Figure D-31 presents a bubble plot of the concentrations of tritium probe data.

Gravimetric Moisture

Gravimetric moisture content was measured concurrently with tritium sample collection during the Phase I RFI. The gravimetric moisture content ranged from 1% to 11% (Table B-26).

B-3.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all references cited in this appendix. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and the ER ID number, when available. This information also is included in the citations in the text. ER ID numbers are assigned by ENV-ERS to track records associated with the program. These numbers can be used to locate copies of the actual documents at the ENV-ERS Records Processing Facility.

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2001. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation, MDA C and MDA H, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos New Mexico, Contract No. 350256-001-01 86," Report, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (AGS 2001, 73710)

AGS (Advanced Geological Services), September 2002. "Integrated Geophysical Investigation, Material Disposal Area C, TA-50, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico," Report, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (AGS 2001, 73711)

BES (BEACON Environmental Services), August 2003. "EMFLUX[®] Passive, Non-Invasive Soil-Gas Investigation, MDA C, Technical Area 50, Los Alamos National Laboratory, NM," BEACON Report No. EM1044," Forest Hill, Maryland. (BES 2000, 76046)

DOE (Department of Energy), November 1989. "LANL Sampling and Analysis Data Document," Vol. 1, DOE Report EGG-ES-8204, Washington, D.C. (DOE 1989, 15364)

EPA (Environmental Protection Agency), April 1992. "EPA Guidance for Data Usability in Risk Assessment (Part A) Final Dated: April 1992," EPA Publication 9285.7-09A, Washington, D.C. (EPA 1992, 54947)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), May 1992. "RFI Work Plan for Operable Unit 1147 Environmental Restoration Program," Los Alamos National Laboratory document, LA-UR-92-969, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1992, 07672)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1995. "Statement of Work–Analytical Support," Revision 2, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49738)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-4847, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59730)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), January 2003. "Sampling and Analysis Plan Addendum to the Operable Unit 1147 Work Plan for Material Disposal Area C (SWMU 50-009) at Technical Area 50, January 2003," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-03-0119, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 2003, 74067)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), 1948 to 1969. "MDA C Waste Disposal Logbooks 2587, 3478, 4644, 6030, 7277, 9293, 9593, 12442, and 11363, 1948–1969," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1948–1969, 76035)

LASL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), November 1959. "Disposal of Radioactive Trash, Third Quarter, 1959," Los Alamos National Laboratory memorandum to D. Meyer, Group Leader, H-1, from J. Enders, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1959, 27781)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), December 1970. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-1264, sheet number 3, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1970, 76047)

LASL (Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory), June 1974. Engineering Drawing ENG-R-4459, prepared by University of California, Engineering Department, for Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LASL 1974, 38446)

McDonald, J. R., and D. N. Robertson, 1995. "Results of a Magnetometry Survey at TA-50, MDA C, Los Alamos National Laboratory," Naval Research Laboratory document NRL/PU/6110-95-278, Washington, D.C. (McDonald and Robertson 1995, 56357)

Neleigh, D. W., December 1995. "Modification Request for Operable Unit 1147, Los Alamos National Laboratory (NM0890010515)," Los Alamos National Laboratory letter to T. J. Taylor, DOE ER Program Manager, from D. W. Neleigh, Section Chief, EPA Region 6 (New Mexico) Federal Facilities, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Neleigh 1995, 55112) Rogers, M. A., June 1977. "History and Environmental Setting of LASL Near-Surface Land Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Wastes (Areas A, B, C, D, E, F, G, and T)," Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory report LA-6848-MS, Vols. I and II, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Rogers 1977, 05707)

SEA (Scientific Engineering Associates, Inc.), October 1997. "Brief Tests of Passively Vented Boreholes at TA-54, MDA H, MDA J, and TA-50, MDA C during 1995 and 1996," SEA-SF-TR-97-171," Santa Fe, New Mexico. (SEA 1997, 76055)

.














This page intentionally left blank.

•



Figure B-4.



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Locations of tritium probe and biota samples (submitted to ARS) collected in 2003 at MDA C Figure B-5.



Figure B-6. Phase I RFI surface sample locations at MDA C—1995

General Map of the MDA C Area at TA-50

Borehole
Sample location
Communications
Electric
Gas
Sewer
Water
Radiological waste
Steam
Storm drain
Fence
Gate
Paved road
Drainage
Sídewalk
Contour, 10 ft
Contour, 20 ft
Contou, 100 ft
Structure
Pits and shafts
MDA C
TA boundary



FEET

Scale: 1:650 State Plane Coordinate System New Mexico Central Zone 1983 North American Datum

GISLab Map No. m200395, rev. 1 Cartography by R. E. Kelley 12 September 2002 Edited by M. Oudejans, 01/21/04



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Figure B-7. Phase I RFI locations for surface samples submitted to analytical laboratory



MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

Coordinates are NMSP

NAD 83

Locations of surface flux samples at MDA C Figure B-8.

USGS borehole

EMFLUX sampling locations

0

÷







Figure B-10. Phase I RFI borehole locations at MDA C

This page intentionally left blank.

Disposal Unit	Dimensions ^a (ft)	Period of Operations
Pit 1	610 x 40 x 25	1948–1951
Pit 2	610 x 40 x 25	1950–1951
Pit 3	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1953
Pit 4	610 x 40 x 25	1951–1955
Pit 5	705 x 110 x 18	1953–1959
Pit 6	505 x 100 x 25	1956–1959
Chemical Pit	180 x 25 x 12	19601964
Shaft Group 1 (12 [Shafts 56–67])	2 x 10	1959
Shaft Group 2 (55 [Shafts 1–55])	2 x 15	1959–1967
Shaft Group 3 (40 [Shafts 68–107])	1–2 x 20–25	1962–1966
Shaft 108 (Strontium-90 Disposal Shaft)	<u>4 x 4 x 4Unknown</u>	1950s or 1 960s<u>1956</u>

Table B-1 Dimensions of the Disposal Units at MDA C

^a As stated in Table 2-11 of the OU 1147 Work Plan, pit dimensions are length by width by depth; shaft dimensions are diameter by depth (LANL 1992, 07672). Dimensions are approximate.

^b Shafts 98–107 are 1 ft in diameter and lined with 12-in.-thick concrete. Shafts 68–97 are 2 ft in diameter and unlined.

Grid Loc.	Media Code	H-3 (pCi/L)	Am-241 (pCi/g)	Cs-137 (pCi/g)	Pu-238 (pCi/g)	Pu-239 (pCi/g)	Phoswich (c/100 sec)	RASCAL (c/120 sec)
1	Soil	11000.0	0.72	0.12	0.007	0.34	5319	1656
2	Soil	13000.0	0.78	0.21	0.006	0.60	6070	1649
3	Soil	3200.0	1.18	0.05	0.007	0.20	5986	1902
4	Soil	3400.0	0.29	0.07	0.030	0.80	6141	1755
5	Soil	7000.0	1.48	0.38	0.004	0.60	6736	2202
6	Soil	4000.0	1.07	0.28	0.096	7.30	6856	2139
7	Soil	7700.0	0.08	0.55	0.091	10.40	6333	1755
8	Soil	29000.0	1.60	ND	0.022	2.35	6458	1510
9	Soil	21000.0	0.39	0.09	0.005	0.36	5508	1625
10	Soil	41000.0	1.12	0.30	0.032	2.26	6169	1923
1 1	Soil	39000.0	1.10	0.13	0.070	15.10	5698	1474
12	Soil	21000.0	0.11	0.22	0.084	1.62	5488	1945
13	Soil	50000.0	1.21	0.03	0.0004	0.01	5887	1853
14	Soil	3000.0	0.22	0.03	0.003	0.06	4544	1208
15	Soil	23000.0	1.11	0.14	0.008	0.15	4391	1324
16	Soil	33000.0	0.19	0.30	0.011	0.13	5361	1440
17	Soil	44000.0	1.22	0.26	0.014	0.60	5272	1512
18	Soil	43000.0	1.31	0.07	0.013	0.78	4877	1554
1	Vegetation	400.0	Samples lost	ND ^a	0.002	0.012	NA ^b	NA
2	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	ND	0.005	0.069	NA	NA
3	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.35	0.014	0.203	NA	NA
4	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.25	0.012	0.078	NA	NA
5	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.97	0.004	0.040	NA	NA
6	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.87	0.002	0.333	NA	NA
7	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	1.83	0.005	0.450	NA	NA
8	Vegetation	1000.0	Samples lost	0.20	0.006	0.259	NA	NA
9	Vegetation	1800.0	Samples lost	ND	0.018	0.187	NA	NA
10	Vegetation	2100.0	Samples lost	ND	0.003	0.057	NA	NA
11	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.02	0.014	0.174	NA	NA
12	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.69	0.007	0.059	NA	NA
13	Vegetation	3400.0	Samples lost	3.73	0.002	0.011	NA	NA
14	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.08	0.022	0.121	NA	NA
15	Vegetation	500.0	Samples lost	1.06	0.004	0.028	NA	NA
16	Vegetation	300.0	Samples lost	1.75	0.003	0.026	NA	NA
17	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.83	0.006	0.248	NA	NA
18	Vegetation	ND	Samples lost	0.45	0.005	0.022	NA	NA

 Table B-2

 Summary of 1986 Field Instrument and Radiochemical Surveys at MDA C

aND = Nondetect.

^bNA = Not analyzed.

		-	4	<u> </u>	9	4	E	6	7
		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	0	1
			LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LAGUGUS	Callera	College
		Media	Soligas	Soligas	Soligas	Soligas	Soligas	Soligas	Soligas
		Units	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3	mg/m3
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone	*						
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide			—				
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	-		_	_			
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone	—	4 BQ	—	—		—	_
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene	_				—	<u> </u>	
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene	_	—	—	—	-		
VOC	Target Compounds	Toluene		—	—	—	—	—	—
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene	_			_		—	—
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d
VOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA ^b	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

 Table B-3

 Summary of 1989 Perimeter Pore-Gas and Sediment Sampling at MDA C

•

			e n-2 (com	unueuj					
		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA						
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA						
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA						
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA						

	Table B-3 (continued)										
		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
		Sample Number	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807		
		Media	Soilgas								
		Units	mg/m ³								
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA								
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA								
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA								
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA								
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-2389	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA								
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA								
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA								

•

		Sample Reference on Figure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7				
		Sample Number Media Units	LA80801	LA80802	LA80803	LA80804	LA80805	LA80806	LA80807				
			Media Units	Media Units	Media Units	Media Units	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas
							Units	Units m	mg/m ³ mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³ mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4				
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA				
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA				
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA				
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA				
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA				

Table B-3 (continued)

Table B-3 (continued)

		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810 Soilgas mg/m ³	LA80811 Soilgas	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas			Soilgas mg/m ³	Soilgas	Soilgas
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³		mg/m ³		mg/m ³	mg/m ³
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone	_	_	-	_	_	—	
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide	_	0.4 J	_		_	_	_
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	_		_	_		_	
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone	_		_	—		_	
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene	_	0.3 J	_	- 1	0.3 J		
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene	_	_	- 1	_	_		-
voc	Target Compounds	Toluene		I _	_	_	_		
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene	_	_	_		_	_	
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	17(ns)d	17(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d	16(ns)d
voc		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000

	Table B-3 (continued)										
		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14		
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814		
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas-	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas		
		Units	mg/m ³								
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fiuoranthene	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA								
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA								
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA								
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA								
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA								
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA								

					_				
		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA						
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA						
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA						
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA						
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA						
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA						
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA						
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA						

			•	•					
		Sample Reference on Figure	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
		Sample Number	LA80808	LA80809	LA80810	LA80811	LA80812	LA80813	LA80814
		Media	Soilgas						
		Units	mg/m ³						
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^g	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA						
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA						
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA						
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA						

	Table B-3 (continued)										
		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803		
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803		
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil		
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg		
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1		
VOC	Target Compounds	Acetone	_		_	_		180 B			
VOC	Target Compounds	Carbon Disulfide	_	_			-				
VOC	Target Compounds	1,2-Dichloroethene_(total)	_	_		_			- 1		
VOC	Target Compounds	2-Butanone		_	_	_			_		
VOC	Target Compounds	Trichlorethene	0.2 J	_	0.3 J	_	_	_			
VOC	Target Compounds	Tetrachloroethene	_			_		_	_		
VOC	Target Compounds	Toluene				_		4 J			
VOC	Target Compounds	Styrene	_		_		_				
VOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	18(ns)d	18(ns)d	18(ns)d	18(ns)d	_	19(14)d	13(14)d		
VOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	DECR	DECR	DECR	DECR	_	ELEV	ELEV		
VOC		Dilution Factor	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	_	1.000	1.000		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Isophorone	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	13 J		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzoic acid	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	190 J		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Phenanthrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	51 J	8 J		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	100 J	17 J		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Pyrene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	81 J	14 J		
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benz(a)anthracene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	47 J			
SVOC	Target Compounds	Chyrsene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	48 J			
SVOC	Target Compounds	Benzo(b)fluoranthene	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	33 J	_		
SVOC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	12(14)d	12(14)d		
SVOC		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	ELEV	ELEV		
SVOC		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.000	1.000		
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_			

		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	beta-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	delta-BHC	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-BHC (Lindane)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Heptachlor epoxide	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan I	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	36	-
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Dieldrin	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	—	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDE	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	—	
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Endosulfan II	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDD	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.50 J	6 J
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	4,4'-DDT	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	11 J	16 J
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	alpha-chlordane	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	gamma-chlordane	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.83 J	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1254	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	—
PEST/PCB	Target Compounds	Arclor-1260	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	—	—
PEST/PCB		Total (Allowed) Hold Time	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	12(14)d	12(14)d
PEST/PCB		ELEVated/DECReased CRQL	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	ELEV	ELEV
PEST/PCB		Dilution Factor	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.000	1.000
INORGANIC	Analytes	Antimony	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	—	—
INORGANIC	Analytes	Arsenic	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	-
INORGANIC	Analytes	Barium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	89.0	106
INORGANIC	Analytes	Beryllium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		_
INORGANIC	Analytes	Cadmium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		_
INORGANIC	Analytes	Chromium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7.4	19.2

		Tab	le B-3 (con	tinued)					
		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17	18	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816	LA80817	LA80818	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soilgas	Soil	Soil	Soil
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
INORGANIC	Analytes	Copper ^c	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	
INORGANIC	Analytes	Lead	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Mercury ^d	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NR	NR
INORGANIC	Analytes	Nickel	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		58.0
INORGANIC	Analytes	Selenium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Silver	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Thallium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		
INORGANIC	Analytes	Zinc	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	47.1	46.6
INORGANIC		% Solids	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	79.0	76.6
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^e	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7(182)d	11(182)d
INORGANIC		Total (Allowed) Hold Time ^d	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	_	
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Radium-226	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	900 ^h	900 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium-230	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Thorium 232 ^f	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<12890 ⁱ	<12700 ⁱ
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-235	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	, 79 ¹	100 '
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ^f	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<12800 ⁱ	<12200 ⁱ
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium-238 ⁹	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Uranium (all isotopes)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	5000 ^h	6000 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-238	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	190 ^h	420 ⁿ
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Plutonium-239, 240	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	7840 ^h	5280 ^h
RAD	Alpha Emitters	Americium-241	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	790 '	310'
RAD	Beta Emitters	Strontium-90	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	<720 ^h	<900 ^h
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Beryllium-7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

Table B-3 (continued)

		Sample Reference on Figure	15	16	17 LA80817 Soilgas	18 LA80818 Soilgas	LA84801	LA84802	LA84803
		Sample Number	LA80815	LA80816			LA84801	LA84802	LA84803 Soil
		Media	Soilgas	Soilgas			Soil	Soil	
		Units	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	mg/m ³	µg/kg	µg/kg	µg/kg
Suite	Field Measurements	Depth (ft)	4	4	4	4	0-1	0-1	0-1
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Potassium-40	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	24100 ⁱ	21200 ⁱ
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cobalt-60	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cadmium-109	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
RAD	Gamma Emitters	Cesium-137	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	395 '	291 ⁱ

a ____ = Not detected.

^bNA = Not analyzed.

^c Copper not quantitated due to suspected interference and/or external contamination.

^dCVAAS

^eICP.

ER2005-0172

f Total unbroken chain activity in equilibrium.

^g Activity in excess of U-238 natural chain.

h Units are pCi/kgD.

i Units are pCi/kgW.

	Work Plan	Specification ^a	Actual Fields	work Performed	
Media	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Rationale for Deviation
Surface soil and fill	223	Semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs), inorganic chemicals, gamma spec, tritium, isotopic Pu, Sr-90, total uranium, Am-241.	203 samples were collected and screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma 68 samples submitted to an off-site contract laboratory.	59 samples analyzed for PCBs/pesticides. 68 samples analyzed for SVOCs, inorganic chemicals (limited list of metals), gamma spec, Sr-90, Am-241, isotopic Pu, isotopic U. 10 samples analyzed for Hg. 59 samples analyzed for tritium but data were not used	20 of the originally planned samples were not collected because the locations were covered by asphalt.
Tuff	See proposed drilling modifications (LANL 1995, 49969) called for 20-ft sampling interval, all samples to be analyzed by mobile labs, only 2 samples per borehole for fixed lab analysis.	SVOCs, VOCs, inorganic chemicals, gamma spec, tritium, isotopic Pu, Sr-90, total uranium	82 total: 67 in 1995 15 in 1996 from curated core	SVOCs, VOCs, pesticides and PCBs, inorganic chemicals, cyanide, gamma spec, tritium, Am-241, isotopic Pu, isotopic U, isotopic Th, Sr-90 82 TAL metals except Sb (76), Cn (61) 82 radionuclides 67 tritium, SVOCs 54 VOCs, PCBs, and pesticides.	The 6 vertical boreholes specified in the Work Plan were to be 80 ft deep and the 4 angled holes were to range in length from 483 to 706 ft bgs; the 2 vertical boreholes drilled were 90 and 316 ft deep and the 9 angled boreholes drilled ranged in length from 91 to 120 ft bgs. Samples were collected for field screening every 5 feet; one sample per 20 feet was submitted to a fixed contract laboratory based on the proposed OU 1147 Work Plan modifications. EPA's response to LANL's proposed drilling modifications maintained the 10-ft sampling interval requirement in all boreholes (Neleigh 1995, 55112). Phase I RFI fieldwork was already completed so additional core samples (15 of the 82) were collected from curated core and submitted to an offsite contract laboratory for analysis in 1996. The RFI work plan specified locations for boreholes. Actual borehole locations were selected to maximize the area sampled and avoid obstacles such as buried utilities and

Table B-4

	Table B-4 (continued)										
	Work Pla	n Specification ^a	Actual Fi	eldwork Performed							
Media	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Sample Number	Analytes Measured	Rationale for Deviation						
Pore gas	n/a ^b	n/a	34	VOCs	VOCs don't adsorb to the tuff matrix; gas phase analysis provides information about the nature and extent of VOCs in the subsurface						
Near-surface pore gas	n/a	n/a	15	Tritium	15 shallow pore-gas vapor probes were installed across MDA C to identify potential locations of tritium releases to the atmosphere						
VOC surface flux	n/a	n/a	105	VOCs	Surface flux data can help identify lateral extent of subsurface VOC contamination						
Biota – ant mounds and burrow spoils	Not specified	n/a	29	Gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation	Biota samples were collected and analyzed to determine if there has been any uptake of contaminants at MDA C.						
Biota – Ponderosa pine needles	Not specified	n/a	16	Gross alpha, beta and gamma radiation	Biota samples were collected and analyzed to determine if there has been any uptake of contaminants at MDA C.						
Air-flow monitoring	Not specified	scfm ^c	6 boreholes	scfm of air	Air-flow monitoring was performed at six boreholes to provide additional data to assess potential contaminant transport at MDA C						

a Based on proposed modifications to the RFI Work Plan for OU 1147 for drilling and core sampling at MDA C to EPA based on a July 7, 1995 meeting with EPA (LANL 1995, 49969)

b n/a = Not applicable.

^c scfm = Standard cubic feet per minute.

October 2005

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Sample Description
MD50-03-50891	50-21981	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50892	50-21982	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50893	50-21983	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50894	50-21984	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50895	50-21985	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50896	50-21986	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50897	50-21987	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50898	50-21988	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50899	50-21989	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50900	50-21990	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50901	50-21991	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50902	50-21992	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50903	50-21993	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50904	50-21994	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50905	50-21995	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50906	50-21996	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50907	50-21997	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50908	50-21998	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50909	50-21999	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50910	50-22000	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50911	50-22001	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50912	50-22002	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50913	50-22003	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50914	50-22004	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50915	50-22005	00.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50916	50-22006	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50917	50-22007	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50918	50-22008	0-0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-50919	50-22009	0–0.5	Soil	Ant mounds and burrows
MD50-03-51115	50-22027	0–0	n/a*	Pine needles
MD50-03-51116	50-22028	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51117	50-22029	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51118	50-22030	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51119	50-22031	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51120	50-22032	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51121	50-22033	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51122	50-22034	00	n/a	Pine needles

Table B-52003 Biota Samples Submitted to ARS

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Sample Description
MD50-03-51123	50-22035	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51124	50-22036	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51125	50-22037	0-0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51126	50-22038	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51127	50-22039	00	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51128	50-22040	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51129	50-22041	0–0	n/a	Pine needles
MD50-03-51130	50-22042	0–0	n/a	Pine needles

Table B-5 (continued)

*n/a = Not applicable.

Analytical Scree					
Sample ID	Location ID	<u>Gross Alpha</u> (pCi/g)	<u>Gross Beta</u> (pCi/g)	<u>Gross Gamma</u> (pCi/g)	Туре
MD50-03-50891	<u>50-21981</u>	<u>11.07</u>	<u>54.05</u>	<u>11.67</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50892	<u>50-21982</u>	<u>17.44</u>	<u>50.97</u>	<u>16.18</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50894	<u>50-21984</u>	<u>11.18</u>	<u>53.11</u>	<u>-8.63</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50901	<u>50-21991</u>	<u>16.77</u>	<u>56.05</u>	<u>13.09</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50903	<u>50-21993</u>	<u>9.43</u>	<u>35.12</u>	<u>12.19</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50907	<u>50-21997</u>	<u>23.29</u>	<u>64.98</u>	<u>11.05</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50908	<u>50-21998</u>	<u>7.31</u>	<u>47.15</u>	<u>15.41</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50916	<u>50-22006</u>	<u>13.93</u>	<u>43.45</u>	<u>12.84</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50919	50-22009	<u>16.47</u>	<u>48.07</u>	<u>11.72</u>	Ant mound
MD50-03-50893	<u>50-21983</u>	<u>18.48</u>	<u>52.85</u>	<u>17.64</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50895	<u>50-21985</u>	<u>16.01</u>	<u>56.94</u>	<u>20.05</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50896</u>	<u>50-21986</u>	<u>13.88</u>	<u>48.38</u>	<u>15.19</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50897	<u>50-21987</u>	<u>10.93</u>	<u>53.91</u>	<u>14.55</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50898	<u>50-21988</u>	<u>10.11</u>	<u>36.53</u>	<u>14.07</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50899</u>	<u>50-21989</u>	<u>11.35</u>	<u>5</u>	<u>13.07</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50900</u>	<u>50-21990</u>	<u>17.36</u>	<u>58.09</u>	<u>20.66</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50902	<u>50-21992</u>	<u>7.15</u>	<u>39.41</u>	<u>15.2</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50904</u>	<u>50-21994</u>	<u>11.38</u>	<u>62</u>	<u>19.64</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50905</u>	<u>50-21995</u>	<u>16.17</u>	<u>59.39</u>	<u>17.54</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50906</u>	<u>50-21996</u>	<u>13.29</u>	<u>49.15</u>	<u>17.11</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50909	<u>50-21999</u>	<u>16,28</u>	<u>57.38</u>	<u>11.72</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50910	<u>50-22000</u>	<u>19.73</u>	<u>59.25</u>	<u>20.44</u>	Burrow spoil
<u>MD50-03-50911</u>	<u>50-22001</u>	<u>21.35</u>	<u>61.44</u>	<u>18.73</u>	<u>Burrow spoil</u>
MD50-03-50912	<u>50-22002</u>	<u>14.63</u>	<u>44.2</u>	<u>20.32</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50913	<u>50-22003</u>	<u>19,19</u>	<u>60.08</u>	<u>19.42</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50914	<u>50-22004</u>	<u>21.13</u>	<u>64.97</u>	<u>20</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50915	<u>50-22005</u>	<u>15.66</u>	54.06	<u>18.29</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50917	<u>50-22007</u>	<u>16.22</u>	<u>54.84</u>	<u>16.16</u>	Burrow spoil
MD50-03-50918	<u>50-22008</u>	<u>19.77</u>	58.25	<u>19.4</u>	Burrow spoil

Table B-6 Analytical Screening Results on Ant Mound and Mammal Burrow Spoil Material at MDA C

	MUA Camaninai Burfow Spoil Material										
Sample ID	Location ID	<u>Gross Alpha</u> (pCi/g)	<u>Gross Beta</u> (pCi/g)	Gross Gamma (pCi/g)							
MD50-03-51115	50-22027	<u>3.95</u>	<u>14.1</u>	<u>6.34</u>							
MD50-03-51116	50-22028	<u>1.71</u>	<u>6.54</u>	<u>7.18</u>							
MD50-03-51117	50-22029	<u>5.05</u>	<u>7.96</u>	<u>2.77</u>							
MD50-03-51118	50-22030	<u>3.30</u>	<u>235.9</u>	<u>0.51</u>							
MD50-03-51119	50-22031	<u>17.89</u>	<u>54.4</u>	<u>5.47</u>							
MD50-03-51120	50-22032	3.46	<u>265.70</u>	<u>4.24</u>							
MD50-03-51121	50-22033	-0.64	<u>8.44</u>	2.94							
MD50-03-51122	50-22034	<u>91.40</u>	<u>11.57</u>	<u>-0.15</u>							
MD50-03-51123	50-22035	<u>77.18</u>	<u>10.97</u>	<u>8.99</u>							
MD50-03-51124	50-22036	3.77	<u>6,92</u>	2.52							
MD50-03-51125	50-22037	3.73	10.24	0.85							
MD50-03-51126	50-22038	2.43	13.26	4.94							
MD50-03-51127	50-22039	<u>4.19</u>	<u>8.55</u>	<u>7.45</u>							
MD50-03-51128	50-22040	2.33	<u>10.54</u>	<u>9.15</u>							
MD50-03-51129	50-22041	2.33	<u>10.54</u>	1.35							
MD50-03-51130	50-22042	0.91	<u>12.91</u>	<u>9.54</u>							

Table B-7

Analytical Screening Results Results of Field Radioactivity Screening on Pine Needles at MDA CMammal Burrow Spoil Material

Tree Sample ID	Location ID	Approximate Age (Years)	Pine Needle Analysis
T-1	50-22027	8	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-2	50-22028	17	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
Т-3	50-22029	10	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-4	50-22030	18	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-5	50-22042	14	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-6	50-22036	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-7	50-22035	12	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-8	50-22031	15	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-9	50-22032	17	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-10	50-22034	11	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-11	50-22038	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-12	50-22037	11	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-13	50-22033	10	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-14	50-22040	18	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-15	50-22039	9	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma
T-16	50-22041	No sample*	Gross alpha, beta, and gamma

 Table B-8

 Tree Sampling Information from MDA C

*Sample not delivered for tree ring dating.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Limited List TAL Metals ^a	PCBs	SVOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Uranium	Sr-90
AAA3153	50-08010	0-0.5	Fill	14924 ^b	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3154	50-08062	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3155	50-08064	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3156	50-08106	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14 9 27	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3157	50-08110	00.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3158	50-08116	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA2797	50-08126	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3242	50-08131	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA2798	50-08134	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3243	50-08137	00.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3244	50-08139	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3159	50-08156	00.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3160	50-08162	0-0.5	Fill	14924	14927	14927	14925	14925	14925	14925	14925
AAA3189	50-08168	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA2799	50-08176	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2800	50-08180	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3245	50-08185	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3246	50-08189	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3247	50-08193	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA2801	50-08194	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3248	50-08195	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3190	50-08214	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3191	50-08216	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA2802	50-08222	0-0.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2803	50-08224	00.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2804	50-08226	00.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA2805	50-08228	00.5	Fill	14867	14865	14865	14866	14866	14866	14866	14866
AAA3249	50-08231	00.5	Fill	15092	—	15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3092	50-08240	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3093	50-08244	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3250	50-08245	0-0.5	Fill	15092		15089	15093	15093	15093	15093	15093
AAA3192	50-08266	00.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3094	50-08274	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3095	50-08286	00.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3096	50-08290	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869

 Table B-9

 Summary of Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Table B-9 (continued)

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Limited List TAL Metals ^a	PCBs	SVOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Uranium	Sr-90
AAA3193	50-08312	0-0.5	Fill	14952	14949	14949	14948	14948	14948	14948	14948
AAA3097	50-08324	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3098	50-08326	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3099	50-08328	0-0.5	Fill	14873	14870	14870	14869	14869	14869	14869	14869
AAA3118	50-08336	00.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3119	50-08340	00.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3120	50-08342	00.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3121	50-08370	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3122	50-08374	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3123	50-08386	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3124	50-08428	0–0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3125	50-08432	0-0.5	Fill	14887	14889	14889	14890	14890	14890	14890	14890
AAA3147	50-08436	00.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3148	50-08438	0-0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3149	50-08440	0–0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3151	50-08486	0–0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA3152	50-08492	0-0.5	Fill	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2768	50-08086	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2769	50-08088	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3143	50-08102	00.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2770	50-08136	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2771	50-08138	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2772	50-08140	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2773	50-08142	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2774	50-08144	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3144	50-08154	0-0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2775	50-08346	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3145	50-08364	0–0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2776	50-08396	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA3146	50-08418	0–0.5	Soil	14914	14880	14880	14916	14916	14916	14916	14916
AAA2777	50-08446	0-0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2778	50-08474	00.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845
AAA2779	50-08494	0–0.5	Soil	14841	14840	14840	14845	14845	14845	14845	14845

^a Limited list metals include antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, nickel, potassium, selenium, silver, and thallium. ^b Sample request number.

.

c — = Sample not requested for the suite.

		Number of	Number of	Concentration Range ^a	Background Value ^b	Frequency of Detects Above	Frequency of Non- detects Above
Analyte	Media	Analyses	Detects	(mg/kg)	(mg/kg)	Background Value	Background Value
Antimony	Fill	52	1	[0.04] to 0.21	0.83	0/52	0/52
Antimony	Soil	16	5	[0.04] to 0.25	0.83	0/16	0/16
Arsenic	Fill	52	49	[0.2] to 5.2	8.17	0/52	0/52
Arsenic	Soil	16	16	0.9 to 8	8.17	0/16	0/16
Barium	Fill	52	52	36 to 250	295	0/52	0/52
Barium	Soil	16	16	26 to 190	295	0/16	0/16
Beryllium	Fill	52	52	0.41 to 1.4	1.83	0/52	0/52
Beryllium	Soil	16	16	0.32 to 1.2	1.83	0/16	0/16
Cadmium	Fill	52	0	[0.4]	0.4	0/52	0/52
Cadmium	Soil	16	0	[0.4]	0.4	0/16	0/16
Chromium, Total	Fill	52	52	2.4 to 18	19.3	0/52	0/52
Chromium, Total	Soil	16	16	1.3 to 12	19.3	0/16	0/16
Lead	Fill	52	52	7 to 30	22.3	6/52	0/52
Lead	Soil	16	16	10 to 27	22.3	3/16	0/16
Mercury	Fill	9	0	[0.1]	0.1	0/9	0/9
Mercury	Soil	1	0	[0.1]	0.1	0/1	0/1
Nickel	Fill	52	52	2.3 to 14	15.4	0/52	0/52
Nickel	Soil	16	12	[2] to 8.2	15.4	0/16	0/16
Potassium	Fill	1	1	1800	3460	0/1	0/1
Potassium	Soil	1	1	1300	3460	0/1	0/1
Selenium	Fill	52	28	[0.2] to 1	1.52	0/52	0/52
Selenium	Soil	16	3	[0.2] to 0.5	1.52	0/16	0/16
Silver	Fill	52	1	[1] to 1.1	1	1/52	0/52
Silver	Soil	16	1	[1] to 6	1	1/16	0/16
Thallium	Fill	52	51	[0.04] to 0.21	0.73	0/52	0/52
Thallium	Soil	16	16	0.04 to 0.18	0.73	0/16	0/16

Table B-10Frequency of Detected Inorganic ChemicalsAbove BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

^b BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Lead (mg/kg)	Silver (mg/kg)
Soil Background	Value ^a	22.3	1		
NMED SSL ^b	-			400	380
AAA3143	50-08102	0.00-0.50	Soil	27	c
AAA3144	50-08154	0.00-0.50	Soil	27	—
AAA3093	50-08244	0.00-0.50	Fill	—	1.1
AAA3096	50-08290	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	—
AAA3193	50-08312	0.00–0.50	Fill	30	—
AAA3098	50-08326	0.000.50	Fill	26	—
AAA3099	50-08328	0.00-0.50	Fill	24	
AAA3119	50-08340	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	
AAA3145	50-08364	0.00–0.50	Soil	24	
AAA3146	50-08418	0.00-0.50	Soil		6
AAA3151	50-08486	0.00-0.50	Fill	23	_

Table B-11 Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above BV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Soil background value is used for both fill and soil. ^b NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

c __ = Not above the BV.
Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range ^a (pCi/g)	Background/ Fallout Value ^b (pCi/g)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value
Americium-241	Soil	16	13	[0.005] to 1.017	0.013	11/16
Americium-241	Fill	52	37	[0.003] to 0.292	0.013	24/52
Cesium-137	Soil	16	1	[0.24] to 1.22	1.65	0/16
Cesium-137	Fill	52	1	[0.269 to 0.915]	1.65	0/52
Cobalt-60	Soil	16	0	[0.165 to 0.814]	na ^c	0/16
Cobalt-60	Fill	52	0	[0.128 to 0.761]	na	0/52
Plutonium-238	Soil	16	12	[0.004 to 0.219]	0.023	6/16
Plutonium-238	Fill	52	20	[0.002] to 0.071	0.023	11/52
Plutonium-239	Soil	16	16	0.01 to 10.687	0.054	15/16
Plutonium-239	Fill	52	46	[0.003] to 2.91	0.054	29/52
Strontium-90	Soil	16	0	[-0.54 to 0.32]	1.31	0/16
Strontium-90	Fill	52	0	[-0.62 to 0.3]	1.31	0/52
Thorium-232	Soil	16	4	[2.09] to 4.01	2.33	4/16
Thorium-232	Fill	52	11	[1.83] to 4.8	2.33	11/52
Uranium-234	Soil	16	16	1.07 to 1.89	2.59	0/16
Uranium-234	Fill	52	52	0.91 to 1.83	2.59	0/52
Uranium-235	Soil	16	0	[0.036 to 0.13]	0.2	0/16
Uranium-235	Fill	52	0	[0.023 to 0.165]	0.2	0/52
Uranium-238	Soil	16	16	1.07 to 1.99	2.29	0/16
Uranium-238	Fill	52	52	1.08 to 2.45	2.29	1/52

Table B-12 Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BVs/FVs in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Values in square brackets indicate nondetects. ^b Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

^c na = Not available.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Americium- 241	Plutonium- 238	Plutonium- 239	Thorium- 232	Uranium- 238
Soil and Fi	ill Backgrou	nd Value ^a (pC	i/g)	0.013	0.023	0.054	2.33	2.29
SAL ^b				39	49	44	5.0	93
AAA3153	50-08010	0.00-0.50	Fill		_	_	3.97	_
AAA2768	50-08086	0.00-0.50	Soil	_	_	10.687	_	—
AAA2769	50-08088	0.00-0.50	Soil	—	0.052	0.441	_	—
AAA3143	50-08102	0.00–0.50	Soil	0.094	—	0.446	-	-
AAA3157	50-08110	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	_	_	3.49	
AAA2798	50-08134	0.000.50	Fill				3.732	—
AAA2770	50-08136	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.048	_	1.427	3.74	_
AAA3243	50-08137	0.00-0.50	Fill	—	—		3.32	
AAA2771	50-08138	0.00–0.50	Soil	1.017	_	0.46	3.27	_
AAA2772	50-08140	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.03	_	0.347	4.01	
AAA2773	50-08142	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.032	—	0.342	_	_
AAA2774	50-08144	0.00–0.50	Soil	0.036	_	0.276	—	-
AAA3144	50-08154	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.257	0.035	1.5	<u> </u>	_
AAA2801	50-08194	0.00–0.50	Fill					2.45
AAA3191	50-08216	0.00-0.50	Fill	—	_		3.46	—
AAA2802	50-08222	0.00-0.50	Fill	—		_	3.07	—
AAA2804	50-08226	0.00–0.50	Fill	-	—	_	3.73	—
AAA3093	50-08244	0.00–0.50	Fill			-	3.34	_
AAA3250	50-08245	0.000.50	Fill	—	_		—	
AAA3098	50-08326	0.00–0.50	Fill	-		_	4.8	—
AAA2775	50-08346	0.00–0.50	Soil	0.357	0.032	2.082	—	_
AAA3145	50-08364	0.00-0.50	Soil	-	—	0.103	_	
AAA3121	50-08370	0.00-0.50	Fill	—	—	—	2.96	_
AAA2776	50-08396	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.361	0.033	2.499	_	—
AAA3147	50-08436	0.000.50	Fill	_	_	_	3.56	
AAA2777	50-08446	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.192	0.027	2.13	2.75	_
AAA2778	50-08474	0.00-0.50	Soil		_	0.562	_	_
AAA2779	50-08494	0.00-0.50	Soil	0.454	0.068	8.69	_	_

Table B-13 Radionuclides Detected Above the BV/FV in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

^a Soil background value is used for both fill and soil (LANL 1998, 59730). ^b LANL screening action level for residential soil.

c ____ = The concentration was not above the BV.

Table B-14
Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range* (mg/kg)	Frequency of Detects
Acenaphthene	Fill	52	1	[0.00018] to 0.96	1/52
Aroclor-1254	Fill	43	3	[0.03] to 1	3/43
Aroclor-1260	Fill	43	4	[0.03 to 0.15]	4/43
Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate	Fill	52	2	[0.00018] to 1.4	2/52
Pentachlorophenol	Soil	16	1	[0.85] to 1.9	1/16

*Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

Table B-15

Detected Organic Chemicals Analyses in Phase I RFI Surface Soil and Fill Samples at MDA C

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth (ft)	Media	Acenaphthene	Aroclor-1254	Aroclor-1260	Bis(2- ethylhexyl)phthalate	Pentachlorophenol
NMED SSL ^a				2800	1.1	1.1	350	na ^b
EPA SSL ^c				n/a ^d	n/a	n/a	n/a	3.0
AAA3153	50-08010	0.00-0.50	Fill	—e	_	_	1.4	-
AAA3155	50-08064	0.00-0.50	Fill	_	_	0.04	1.4	_
AAA3156	50-08106	0.00–0.50	Fill	_	-	0.03		
AAA3157	50-08110	0.00-0.50	Fill		_	0.07	_	
AAA3158	50-08116	0.00-0.50	Fill		-	0.04	-	_
AAA3193	50-08312	0.00–0.50	Fill	0.96	_	-	_	_
AAA3098	50-08326	0.00-0.50	Fill		1			—
AAA3146	50-08418	0.00-0.50	Soil		_		_	1.9
AAA3151	50-08486	0.00-0.50	Fill		0.07	_		_
AAA3152	50-08492	0.00-0.50	Fill		0.17		_	

Note: Units are mg/kg.

A NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

b na = Not available.

^CEPA Region 6 soil screening level for residential soils.

d n/a = Not applicable.

^e— = The analyte was not detected.

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10000	MD50-00-0011	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.08	1.17
50-10001	MD50-00-0012	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	10.94	7.31
50-10002	MD50-00-0013	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	8.58	1.57
50-10003	MD50-00-0014	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.66	11.56	2.77
50-10004	MD50-00-0015	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.68	10.16	2.27
50-10005	MD50-00-0016	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.80	6.84	1.50
50-10006	MD50-00-0017	0.00	0.00	9.26	1.94	27.82	4.44
50-10007	MD50-00-0018	20.85	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.82	0.84
50-10008	MD50-00-0019	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.86	0.00
50-10009	MD50-00-0020	0.00	0.00	1.50	0.00	15.86	2.01
50-10010	MD50-00-0021	0.00	0.00	2.67	0.00	15.21	1.17
50-10011	MD50-00-0022	0.00	0.00	6.71	1.16	16.95	2.94
50-10012	MD50-00-0023	86.40	0.00	4.58	0.00	9.30	4.15
50-10013	MD50-00-0024	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.18	1.20
50-10014	MD50-00-0025	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.77	3.18
50-10015	MD50-00-0026	0.00	0.00	2.38	0.00	3.27	8.83
50-10016	MD50-00-0027	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.09	0.94
50-10017	MD50-00-0028	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.39	0.00
50-10018	MD50-00-0029	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	9.22	0.00
50-10019	MD50-00-0030	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.23	2.58
50-10020	MD50-00-0031	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.21	2.65
50-10021	MD50-00-0032	0.00	0.00	2.31	0.00	5.08	6.96
50-10022	MD50-00-0033	0.00	0.00	36.15	4.67	2.52	3.52
50-10023	MD50-00-0034	0.00	0.00	1.65	0.00	2.52	4.15
50-10024	MD50-00-0035	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.28	3.82
50-10025	MD50-00-0036	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.59	1.34
50-10026	MD50-00-0037	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.54	0.90
50-10027	MD50-00-0038	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	28.06	0.00
50-10028	MD50-00-0039	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	9.23	0.00
50-10029	MD50-00-0040	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.15	2.82
50-10030	MD50-00-0041	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.53	1.58
50-10031	MD50-00-0042	0.00	0.00	4.85	0.00	4.68	4.79
50-10032	MD50-00-0043	0.00	0.00	2.87	0.00	4.77	3.65
50-10033	MD50-00-0044	0.00	0.00	1.73	0.00	28.38	12.47
50-10034	MD50-00-0045	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.25	3.85
50-10035	MD50-00-0046	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.30	1.11

 Table B-16

 Detected Organic Chemicals in EMFLUX[®] Samples at MDA C

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10036	MD50-00-0047	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.32	0.00
50-10037	MD50-00-0048	12.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.30	0.00
50-10038	MD50-00-0049	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.92	1.58
50-10039	MD50-00-0050	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.18	58.03
50-10040	MD50-00-0051	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.43	3.19
50-10041	MD50-00-0052	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.84	2.05
50-10042	MD50-00-0053	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.96	0.97
50-10043	MD50-00-0054	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.15	1.48
50-10044	MD50-00-0055	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.87	1.98
50-10045	MD50-00-0056	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.51	0.00
50-10046	MD50-00-0057	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.20	0.00
50-10047	MD50-00-0058	170.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.82	0.00
50-10048	MD50-00-0059	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
50-10049	MD50-00-0060	95.56	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.66	0.00
50-10050	MD50-00-0061	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.92	0.00
50-10051	MD50-00-0062	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.32	1.48
50-10052	MD50-00-0063	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	200.92	0.00
50-10053	MD50-00-0064	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	69.71	1.08
50-10054	MD50-00-0065	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.38	4.27
50-10055	MD50-00-0066	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.87	0.00
50-10056	MD50-00-0067	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.92	0.00
50-10057	MD50-00-0068	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.79	0.00
50-10058	MD50-00-0069	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.10	0.00
50-10059	MD50-00-0070	13.52	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.89	0.00
50-10060	MD50-00-0071	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.32	0.00
50-10061	MD50-00-0072	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.54	0.00
50-10062	MD50-00-0073	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.19	0.00
50-10063	MD50-00-0074	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.21	0.00
50-10064	MD50-00-0075	0.00	0.85	0.00	0.00	8.39	0.00
50-10065	MD50-00-0076	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.51	0.00
50-10066	MD50-00-0077	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	27.80	0.00
50-10067	MD50-00-0078	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.52	207.30	10.37
50-10068	MD50-00-0079	13.78	0.00	0.00	0.00	169.70	8.11
50-10069	MD50-00-0080	54.59	0.00	0.00	0.00	140.79	5.78
50-10070	MD50-00-0081	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	56.58	6.22
50-10071	MD50-00-0082	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	150.02	29.58
50-10072	MD50-00-0083	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	16.67	0.00
50-10073	MD50-00-0084	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	58.84	0.00

Table B-16

Location ID	Sample ID	Aliphatics HCs	Benzene	Carbon Tetrachloride	Chloroform	Tetrachloroethene	Trichloroethene
50-10074	MD50-00-0085	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	10.04	0.00
50-10075	MD50-00-0086	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.05	0.00
50-10076	MD50-00-0087	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.94	0.00
50-10077	MD50-00-0088	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.40	0.00
50-10078	MD50-00-0089	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.39	0.00
50-10079	MD50-00-0090	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.42	0.00
50-10080	MD50-00-0091	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.90	0.98
50-10081	MD50-00-0092	0.00	0.91	0.00	0.00	8.26	1.36
50-10082	MD50-00-0093	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.74	1.93
50-10083	MD50-00-0094	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.41	2.14

Table B-16

Note: Results are in ng/m²/min.

Borehole ID	Declination (°)	Azimuth (°)	urface Elevation (ft)	orehole Length (ft)	Vertical Depth (ft)	Total Depth Elevation (ft)	Surface Projection (ft)	Formation has been been been been been been been bee		Potal Depth Formation 80AN) 83 ^a	Drilling Dates	Borehole Completion	Adjacent Disposal Unit
			้ร		_				Northing	Easting					
50-09100	90.0	n/a ^b	7233.0	316.0	316.0	6917.0	0.0	Qct	1768776	1626312	7/17–31/95	Vapor Monitoring	Pit 5		
50-09101	45.0	S 82 W	7253.0	117.0	82.7	7170.3	82.7	Qbt 3	1768915	1625964	9/20-22/95	Backfilled	Pit 6		
50-09102	45.0	S 10 W	7219.0	110.0	77.8	7141.2	77.8	Qbt 3	1768750	1626610	8/2-8/95	Backfilled	Pit 5		
50-09103	45.0	N 32 W	7242.0	120.0	84.9	7157.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768404	1626596	8/17–22/95	Backfilled	Pits 1 and 3		
50-09104	90.0	n/a	7260.0	90.0	90.0	7170.0	0.0	Qbt 3	1768444	1626044	8/15-17/95	Backfilled	Pit 1		
50-09105	45.0	S 86 E	7265.0	120.0	84.9	7180.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768561	1625873	8/23-28/95	Backfilled	Shaft Group 3		
50-09106	45.0	S 75 E	7261.0	120.0	84.9	7176.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768656	1625915	8/9–15/95	Backfilled	Shaft Group 3/ Pit 4		
50-09107	45.0	N 4 W	7262.0	118.0	83.4	7178.6	83.4	Qbt 3	1768764	1625826	8/28-30/95	Backfilled	Pit 6		
50-09108	45.0	N 40 E	7275.0	120.0	84.9	7190.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768770	1625544	8/30–9/11/95	Backfilled	Chemical Pit/ Pit 6		
50-09109	45.0	N 84 E	7279.0	120.0	84.9	7194.1	84.9	Qbt 3	1768863	1625429	9/11-14/95	Backfilled	Pit 6		
50-09110	70.0	S 67 E	7278.0	91.0	85.5	7192.5	31.1	Qbt 3	1768971	1625494	9/15–19/95	Backfilled	Pit 6		
50-10131°	90.0	n/a	7275.6	250	250	7025.6	0.0	Qct	1768774	1625545	6/21-6/25/01	Vapor Monitoring	Chemical Pit		

Table B-17 Summary of Phase I RFI Boreholes at MDA C

^a North American Datum of 1983.

b n/a = Not applicable.

^c This borehole was not part of the Phase I RFI boreholes.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-95-0360	2.0-2.2	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0361	9.0–9.2	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0362	10.6–12.6	Negative	3	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0363	16.5–17.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0394	18.6–19.2	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0364	21.5-22.3	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0365	26.5-28.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0366	31.5-32.5	Negative	3	170	0
50-09100	0550-96-0100 ^a	32.7–33.7	b		—	
50-09100	0550-95-0367	38.7–39.5	Negative	1	140	0
50-09100	0550-95-0368	41.5-43.5	Negative	1	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0369	46.5-47.3	Negative	0	150	0
50-09100	0550-95-0370	52.5–53.3	Negative	0	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0371	58.2-60.0	Negative	1	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0372	61.0–62.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0373	66.0-67.0	Negative	0	190	0
50-09100	0550-95-0374	71.5–73.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0375	76.0–76.8	Negative	2	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0376	86.0-86.8	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0377	92.2-93.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0378	96.0–96.8	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0379	102.2-103.0	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0380	107.0–107.8	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0381	113.2114.0	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0383	115.1–116.9	Negative	1	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0384	120.0–120.8	Negative	0	210	0
50-09100	0550-95-0385	125.0–125.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0386	130.0–130.8	Negative	2	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0387	135.0–135.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0388	140.0–140.8	Negative	2	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0389	145.0–145.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0390	150.0–150.8	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0391	157.0-157.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0392	161.3–163.1	Negative	0	220	0
50-09100	0550-95-0396	165.0–166.0	Negative	3	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0397	171.0–171.8	Negative	0	160	0

 Table B-18

 Field Screening Results from Phase I Borehole Sampling

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-95-0398	177.0-177.8	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0399	182.2-183.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09100	0550-95-0400	185.0-185.8	Negative	1	160	0
50-09100	0550-95-0401	191.5-192.5	Negative	0	170	0
50-09100	0550-95-0402	197.3–198.0	Negative	1	200	0
50-09100	0550-95-0403	202.5-203.2	Negative	0	120	0
50-09100	0550-95-0404	206.4-207.2	Negative	0	140	0
50-09100	0550-96-0001	210.8-211.0			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0002	213.0-214.0			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0003	215.8-216.0		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0004	220.7-221.0				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
50-09100	0550-96-0006	222.7-223.0	_		_	
50-09100	0550-96-0007	225.7-226.0			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0008	228.1-228.4	_	_		
50-09100	0550-96-0009	230.7-231.0			_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0010	233.0-233.3		_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0011	235.7–236.0				
50-09100	0550-96-0012	238.1–238.4	_			
50-09100	0550-96-0013	240.7–241.0				
50-09100	0550-96-0014	243.7-244.0		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0015	245.7-246.0			-	
50-09100	0550-96-0016	247.3-248.0		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0017	250.7-251.0			_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0018	253.0-253.3				
50-09100	0550-96-0019	255.2-255.5	_			
50-09100	0550-96-0020	257.2–257.5	_		_	
50-09100	0550-96-0021	260.2-260.5		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0022	262.7–263.0	_		_	
50-09100	0550-96-0023	265.2–265.5		:		
50-09100	0550-96-0025	267.2-267.5	_			
50-09100	0550-96-0024	270.2-270.5		_	_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0026	273.2–273.5		_		
50-09100	0550-96-0027	275.7-276.0	_			
50-09100	0550-96-0028	278.2-278.5	_			
50-09100	0550-96-0029	280.7-281.0				
50-09100	0550-96-0030	283.2-283.5		_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0031	285.7-286.0			_	_
50-09100	0550-96-0032	288.3-288.5				·

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09100	0550-96-0033	290.7–291.0	—		_	—
50-09100	0550-96-0034	293.2-293.5	—	—	-	_
50-09100	0550-96-0035	295.7–296.0	_	-	—	
50-09100	0550-96-0036	298.3–298.5				
50-09100	0550-96-0037	299.7-300.0		_	—	
50-09100	0550-96-0038	303.2-303.5			_	
50-09100	0550-96-0039	305.7-306.0		_	_	
50-09100	0550-96-0040	308.2-308.5		_	—	—
50-09100	0550-96-0041	310.7-311.0			_	<u> </u>
50-09100	0550-96-0042	312.5-313.0				
50-09100	0550-96-0043	315.2-315.5			_	—
50-09101	0550-95-0281	2.5-2.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09101	0550-95-0282	5.7–6.0	Negative	2	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0283	7.6–7.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0284	10.6–12.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0285	10.6–12.0	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0286	14.1–14.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0287	17.7–18.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09101	0550-96-0101 ^a	19.0–19.7	_		_	—
50-09101	0550-95-0288	21.2-21.5	Negative	0	170	0
50-09101	0550-95-0289	24.7-25.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0290	26.5-26.8	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0291	28.6-29.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-96-0102 ^a	31.1–31.9				<u> </u>
50-09101	0550-95-0292	32.0-32.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0293	37.0-37.4	Negative	0	200	0
50-09101	0550-95-0294	38.9-40.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0295	38.9-40.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0296	43.8-44.2	Negative	1	140	0
50-09101	0550-96-0103 ^a	44.2-44.7	_	_		—
50-09101	0550-95-0297	47.4-48.8	Negative	0	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0298	49.7–50.0	Negative	0	150	0
50-09101	0550-95-0299	53.0-54.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09101	0550-95-0300	53.0-54.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09101	0550-95-0301	58.3-58.7	Negative	2	140	0
50-09101	0550-95-0302	61.5-61.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0303	64.1-64.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0304	67.9–69.3	Negative	2	160	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09101	0550-95-0305	67.9–69.3	Negative	2	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0306	72.5–72.8	Negative	1	150	0
50-09101	0550-95-0307	75.7–76.0	Negative	0	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0308	78.2–78.5	Negative	1	160	0
50-09101	0550-95-0309	79.2-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09101	0550-95-0310	79.2-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0001	2.5-2.6	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0002	4.2-4.5	Negative	0	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0003	9.9–10.6	Negative	0	120	0
50-09102	0550-95-0004	11.3–13.4	Negative	0	130	0
50-09102	0550-95-0005	11.3–13.4	Negative	0	130	0
50-09102	0550-95-0006	16.3–17.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0007	18.4–19.0	Negative	0	160	0
50-09102	0550-95-0008	23.3-23.9	Negative	0	110	0
50-09102	0550-95-0009	26.2–28.9	Negative	0	220	0
50-09102	0550-95-0010	26.2-28.9	Negative	0	220	0
50-09102	0550-95-0011	32.4-33.0	Negative	0	190	0
50-09102	0550-95-0012	34.9–35.4	Negative	2	250	0
50-09102	0550-95-0013	36.8–37.4	Negative	0	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0014	40.3-42.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0015	40.3-42.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0016	43.8-44.5	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0017	47.6-48.4	Negative	1	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0018	50.951.6	Negative	0	170	0
50-09102	0550-95 - 0019	51.8–53.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0020	51.8-53.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0021	58.0-58.7	Negative	2	210	0
50-09102	0550-95-0022	60.5-61.2	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0039	62.2–62.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0023	62.6-62.9	Negative	0	180	0
50-09102	0550-95-0025	66.5-67.2	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0024	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0026	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0027	72.1–72.8	Negative	1	170	0
50-09102	0550-95-0028	75.075.7	Negative	2	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0029	76.4–77.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09102	0550-95-0030	76.4–77.8	Negative	0	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0101	3.5–3.6	Negative	0	180	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09103	0550-95-0102	4.9-5.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0103	8.0-8.4	Negative	2	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0104	13.1–14.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0105	13.1–14.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0106	16.0–16.3	Negative	2	130	0
50-09103	0550-95-0107	19.2-19.6	Negative	2	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0108	22.6-23.3	Negative	2	170	0
50-09103	0550-95-0109	25.5-27.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0110	25.5-27.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0111	29.0–29.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0112	32.2-32.9	Negative	0	130	0
50-09103	0550-96-0104 ^a	32.9-33.8	4	_		
50-09103	0550-95-0113	36.6-37.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0114	39.6-41.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0115	39.6-41.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0116	44.8-45.3	Negative	2	130	0
50-09103	0550-95-0117	48.1-48.6	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0118	49.8-50.3	Negative	2	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0119	55.2-56.6	Negative	1	158	0
50-09103	0550-95-0120	55.2-56.6	Negative	1	158	0
50-09103	0550-95-0121	56.6–57.3	Negative	1	170	0
50-09103	0550-95-0122	60.8–61.4	Negative	0	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0123	64.9–65.5	Negative	0	150	0
50-09103	0550-95-0124	67.0–69.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0125	67.0-69.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09103	0550-95-0126	71.6–72.1	Negative	2	190	0
50-09103	0550-95-0127	74.4–75.0	Negative	2	160	0
50-09103	0550-95-0128	78.7–79.3	Negative	1	190	0
50-09103	0550-95-0129	81.2-82.6	Negative	0	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0130	81.2-82.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09103	0550-95-0131	84.3-84.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0073	4.04.1	Negative	1	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0074	9.0-9.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0075	10.9–12.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0076	10.9–12.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0077	15.1–16.0	Negative	1	160	0
50-09104	0550-95-0078	22.1-23.0	Negative	3	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0079	26.3-28.0	Negative	1	156	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09104	0550-95-0080	26.3-28.0	Negative	1	156	0
50-09104	0550-95-0081	31.8-32.3	Negative	3	140	0
50-09104	0550-95-0082	34.3-35.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0083	36.6-38.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0084	36.6-38.6	Negative	2	180	0
50-09104	0550-96-0105 ^a	44.1-45.1		_		_
50-09104	0550-95-0085	45.1-46.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0086	50.4-51.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09104	0550-95-0087	58.0-60.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0088	58.0-60.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0089	62.5-63.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0090	69.2-70.0	Negative	0	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0092	71.0-73.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0091	71.7–73.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09104	0550-95-0093	77.8–78.6	Negative	1	190	0
50-09104	0550-95-0095	79.0-81.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09104	0550-95-0094	82.2-83.0	Negative	2	170	0
50-09104	0550-95-0099	85.0-87.0	Negative	2	130	0
50-09104	0550-95-0100	85.0 87.0	Negative	2	130	0
50-09105	0550-95-0132	2.8-2.9	Negative	1	170	0
50-09105	0550-95-0133	5.4-5.9	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0134	8.5–9.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0135	11.4–13.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0136	11.4–13.1	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0137	15.8–16.3	Negative	1	160	0
50-09105	0550-95-0138	19.9–20.6	Negative	2	210	0
50-09105	0550-95-0139	24.2–24.7	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0140	24.7–26.9	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0141	24.7–25.2	Negative	1	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0142	30.5-31.1	Negative	0	170	0
50-09105	0550-95-0143	32.5-33.1	Negative	0	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0144	36.1–36.8	Negative	1	190	0
50-09105	0550-95-0145	40.3-41.7	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0146	40.3-40.7	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-95-0147	43.3-43.8	Negative	0	180	0
50-09105	0550-96-0106 ^a	43.9-44.5	_		_	
50-09105	0550-95-0148	46.7-47.4	Negative	1	150	0
50-09105	0550-95-0149	50.2-50.9	Negative	2	190	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)	
50-09105	0550-95-0150	54.4-56.4	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0151	54.4-56.4	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0152	58.0-58.6	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0153	61.5-62.1	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0154	65.1-65.6	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0155	68.6-70.6	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0156	68.6–69.0	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0157	71.6–72.1	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0159	75.1–75.7	Negative	0	160	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0162	80.0-80.6	Negative	2	180	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0160	83.2-84.9	Negative	1	160	0	
50-09105	0550-95-0161	83.2-84.9	Negative	1	160	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0040	2.8-2.9	Negative	2	220	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0041	4.6–5.2	Negative	1	210	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0042	7.8-8.6	Negative	0	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0043	7.8-8.6	Negative	0	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0044	14.5-16.8	Negative	0	200	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0046	19.4–21.6	Negative	2	180	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0047	19.4–21.6	Negative	2	180	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0048	22.5-23.7	Negative	2	160	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0049	25.1–25.8	Negative	0	190	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0050	29.0–31.1	Negative	0	140	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0051	29.0–31.1	Negative	0	140	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0052	34.2–34.6	Negative	0	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0053	37.3-37.8	Negative	1	180	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0054	40.0-41.4	Negative	0	190	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0055	40.0-41.4	Negative	0	190	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0056	45.1-45.7	Negative	0	200	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0057	47.9-48.2	Negative	1	180	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0058	49.9–51.6	Negative	0	140	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0060	49.9–51.6	Negative	0	140	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0061	53.754.4	Negative	0	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0062	56.8–57.6	Negative	0	180	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0063	60.8–62.6	Negative	1	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0064	60.8–62.6	Negative	1	170	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0065	65.6–66.3	Negative	1	150	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0066	71.5–72.1	Negative	2	160	0	
50-09106	0550-95-0067	72.1–73.5	Negative	2	150	0	

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09106	0550-95-0068	72.1–73.5	Negative	2	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0069	74.475.0	Negative	2	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0070	79.7–80.3	Negative	0	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0071	81.783.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09106	0550-95-0072	81.7-83.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0163	2.8-2.9	Negative	0	130	0
50-09107	0550-95-0164	7.8-8.1	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0166	9.9–11.2	Negative	0	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0167	13.413.9	Negative	2	180	0
50-09107	0550-95-0165	17.0–17.4	Negative	0	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0168	21.9–22.1	Negative	2	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0171	25.5–27.6	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0172	25.5-27.6	Negative	1	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0169	30.8-31.3	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0170	32.5-32.9	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-96-0107 ^a	33.2-34.3			_	_
50-09107	0550-95-0173	38.4–39.0	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0176	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0177	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0174	44.8-45.3	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0175	46.346.8	_	2	160	0
50-09107	0550-96-0108 ^a	46.8-47.4	_		_	_
50-09107	0550-95-0178	50.4–50.9	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0181	53.0-55.6	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0182	53.0-55.6	Negative	0	160	0
50-09107	0550-95-0179	58.7-59.0	Negative	1	170	0
50-09107	0550-95-0180	60.1–60.6	Negative	0	140	0
50-09107	0550-95-0183	65.8–66.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0186	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0187	67.2–68.6	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0184	72.1–72.5	Negative	1	120	0
50-09107	0550-95-0185	75.5–76.0	Negative	1	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0191	76.4–78.5	Negative	0	150	0
50-09107	0550-95-0188	78.1–78.5	Negative	1	150	0
50-09108	0550-95-0192	2.82.9	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0193	5.76.2	Negative	0	160	0
50-09108	0550-95-0194	9.9–10.3	Negative	1	230	0
50-09108	0550-95-0195	10.6–11.9	Negative	0	190	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09108	0550-95-0196	10.6–11.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0197	17.0–17.5	Negative	1	190	0
50-09108	0550-96-0109 ^a	17.3-18.0		_	_	_
50-09108	0550-95-0198	20.5–20.9	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0199	21.9-22.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0200	26.2-27.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0201	26.2–27.3	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0202	30.4-30.7	Negative	2	200	0
50-09108	0550-96-0110 ^a	31.7-32.5			_	
50-09108	0550-95-0203	36.1-36.3	Negative	2	250	0
50-09108	0550-95-0204	40.0-40.3	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0205	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0206	40.3-41.7	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0207	43.8-44.2	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0208	47.4-47.9	Negative	0	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0209	51.1–51.6	Negative	2	210	0
50-09108	0550-95-0210	54.2-55.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0211	54.2-55.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09108	0550-95-0212	58.1–58.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0213	61.5-61.9	Negative	0	250	0
50-09108	0550-95-0214	66.2–66.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09108	0550-95-0215	67.5-68.9	Negative	2	190	0
50-09108	0550-95-0216	67.5–67.9	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0217	70.7–71.1	Negative	1	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0218	74.2–74.6	Negative	1	140	0
50-09108	0550-95-0219	77.9–78.3	Negative	0	130	0
50-09108	0550-95-0220	79.2–81.3	Negative	2	150	0
50-09108	0550-95-0221	79.2-81.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09108	0550-95-0222	84.1–84.4	Negative	0	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0223	2.8–2.9	Negative	0	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0224	6.0-6.4	Negative	1	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0225	8.0-8.3	Negative	0	140	0
50-09109	0550-95-0226	12.9-14.3	Negative	0	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0227	12.9–13.6	Negative	1	170	0
50-09109	0550-95-0228	16.8–17.1	Negative	1	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0229	18.0–18.4	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0230	21.6-21.9	Negative	0	210	0
50-09109	0550-95-0231	24.1–25.5	Negative	1	180	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09109	0550-95-0232	24.1–24.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0233	26.0-26.4	Negative	0	140	0
50-09109	0550-95-0234	30.3-30.6	Negative	1	130	0
50-09109	0550-96-0111 ^a	32.5-33.2	_			
50-09109	0550-95-0235	33.2-33.5	Negative	2	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0238	37.5-37.9	Negative	0	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0236	40.9-42.4	Negative	2	120	0
50-09109	0550-95-0237	40.9-41.2	Negative	2	120	0
50-09109	0550-95-0239	43.1-43.5	Negative	0	230	0
50-09109	0550-95-0240	43.8-44.2	Negative	0	220	0
50-09109	0550-95-0243	46.0-46.3	Negative	1	130	0
50-09109	0550-96-0112 ^a	46.7-47.4				_
50-09109	0550-95-0244	48.6-49.0	Negative	0	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0245	52.7-53.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0246	54.7-56.4	Negative	2	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0247	54.7-56.4	Negative	2	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0248	59.8-60.1	Negative	1	200	0
50-09109	0550-95-0249	62.2-62.5	Negative	2	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0250	64.3-64.7	Negative	1	190	0
50-09109	0550-95-0251	68.369.9	Negative	2	160	0
50-09109	0550-95-0252	73.1–73.5	Negative	1	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0253	76.4-76.7	Negative	0	190	0
50-09109	0550-95-0254	78.1–78.5	Negative	1	180	0
50-09109	0550-95-0241	79.9-81.1	Negative	1	150	0
50-09109	0550-95-0242	82.9-83.2	Negative	0	170	0
50-09110	0550-95-0256	3.8-3.9	Negative	0	120	0
50-09110	0550-95-0257	8.5-8.9	Negative	1	160	0
50-09110	0550-95-0258	11.3–11.7	Negative	0	220	0
50-09110	0550-95-0259	16.0–17.9	Negative	2	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0260	16.0–17.9	Negative	2	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0261	20.7–21.1	Negative	0	200	0
50-09110	0550-96-0113 ^a	22.6-23.3	_			_
50-09110	0550-95-0262	30.1-30.5	Negative	0	220	0
50-09110	0550-95-0263	32.9-33.4	Negative	1	160	0
50-09110	0550-95-0264	35.7–37.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0265	35.7–37.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0266	41.6-42.1	Negative	1	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0267	45.1-45.6	Negative	1	200	0

Table B-18 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft bgs)	HE Screen	Alpha (cpm)	Beta/Gamma (cpm)	PID (ppm)
50-09110	0550-96-0114ª	45.6-46.5	_			
50-09110	0550-95-0268	49.3-49.8	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0269	55.4–57.1	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0270	55.4–57.1 ·	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0271	60.1-60.6	Negative	1	200	0
50-09110	0550-95-0272	62.0-62.5	Negative	2	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0273	66.7–67.2	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0274	69.5-72.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0275	69.5–72.0	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0276	74.2–74.5	Negative	0	130	0
50-09110	0550-95-0277	78.9–79.4	Negative	0	180	0
50-09110	0550-95-0279	82.7-84.0	Negative	0	140	0

Table B-18 (continued)

^aSample collected from curated core. ^b— = Screening was not performed.

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCS	vocs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Н.3	İsotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	lsotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.6–12.6	Qbt 3	699	699	a	698	—	700	700	700	700	700	700	700
0550-95-0365	50- 091 00	26.5-28.5	Qbt 3	722	722		721	—	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-96-0100 ^b	50-09100	32.7-33.7	Qbt 3		1834		_		1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.5-43.5	Qbt 3	722	722		721	_	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-95-0371	50-09100	58.2-60	Qbt 3	722	722	_	721	—	723	723	723	723	723	723	723
0550-95-0374	50-09100	71.5–73.5	Qbt 2	735	735		734	—	736	736	736	736	736	736	736
0550-95-0383	50-09100	115.1–116.9	Qbt 2	761	761	_	760	—	762	762	762	762	762	762	762
0550-95-0392	50-09100	161.3-163.1	Qbt 1v	761	761		760	_	762	762	762	762	762	762	762
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.6–12	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0101 ^b	50-09101	1919.7	Qbt 3		1834	_	-	—	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.7–25.6	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0102 ^b	50-09101	31.1-31.9	Qbt 3	-	1834		_	-	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.9-39.4	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-96-0103 ^b	50-09101	44.2-44.7	Qbt 3	_	1834	—	_		1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53-54.4	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.969.3	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.2–81	Qbt 3	1187	1187	1185	1185	1185	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189	1189
0550-95-0004	50-09102	11.3–13.4	Qbt 3	820	820	_	800		821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0009	50-09102	26.2–28.9	Qbt 3	820	820		800		821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0014	50-09102	40.3-42.4	Qbt 3	820	820	-	800	_	821	821	821	821	821	821	821
0550-95-0019	50-09102	51.8-53.7	Qbt 3	877	877		_		878	878	878	878	878	878	878

 Table B-19

 Summary of Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples Collected at MDA C

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCs	VOCS	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Н-3	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	Isotopic Uraníum	Sr-90
0550-95-0024	50-09102	67.268.6	Qbt 3	877	877	_	876		878	878	878	878	878	878	878
0550-95-0029	50-09102	76.4–77.8	Qbt 3	877	877	_	876	—	878	878	878	878	878	878	878
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.1–14.7	Qbt 3	987	9 87	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.5–27.4	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-96-0104 ^b	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3	—	1834	—	_	_	1835	1835	—	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0114	50-09103	39.6-41.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.256.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0124	50-09103	67–69.3	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.282.6	Qbt 3	987	987	986	986	986	988	988	988	988	988	988	988
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.9–12.9	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.3–28	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.6–38.6	Qbt 3		946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-96-0105 ^b	50-09104	44.1-45.1	Qbt 3	_	1834	_	—		1835	1835	1	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0087	50-09104	58–60	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0095	50-09104	7981	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85–87	Qbt 3	946	946	945	945	945	947	947	947	947	947	947	947
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.4-13.1	Qbt 3		1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0140	50-09105	24.7-26.9	Qbt 3	—	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	_	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-96-0106 ^b	50-09105	43.9-44.5	Qbt 3		1834		_	_	1835	1835	—	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0150	50-09105	54.4–56.4	Qbt 3	_	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0155	50-09105	68.6–70.6	Qbt 3	_	1014	1013	1013	1013	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015	1015
0550-95-0160	50-09105	83.2-84.9	Qbt 3	1018	1018	1017	1017	1017	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024	1024

Table B-19 (continued)

MDA C Investigation Work Plan, Revision 2

0550-95-0046

50-09106

19.4–21.6

Qbt 3

	Table B-19 (continued)														
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCs	VOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	H-3	Isotopic Plutonium	lsotopic Thorium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-95-0050	50-09106	29-31.1	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0054	50-09106	40-41.4	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0058	50-09106	49.9–51.6	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0063	50-09106	60.8–62.6	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.1–73.5	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.7-83.4	Qbt 3	908	908	907	907	907	922	922	922	922	922	922	922
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.9-11.2	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0171	50-09107	25.5-27.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-96-0107 ^b	50-09107	33.2-34.3	Qbt 3	- 1	1834	_	-	-	1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0176	50-09107	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-96-0108 ^b	50-09107	46.8-47.4	Qbt 3	—	1834	_	_	_	1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53-55.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.268.6	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.4–78.5	Qbt 3	1047	1047	1046	1046	1046	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048	1048
0550-95-0195	50-09108	10.6–11.9	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-96-0109 ^b	50-09108	17.3–18	Qbt 3		1834	_			1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.2-27.3	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-96-0110 ^b	50-09108	31.7-32.5	Qbt 3		1834				1835	1835		1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0205	50-09108	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.2-55.6	Qbt 3	1090	1090	1089	1089	1089	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091	1091
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.5-68.9	Qbt 3	1126	1126	1125	1125	1125	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128
0550-95-0220	50-09108	79.2-81.3	Qbt 3	1126	1126	1125	1125	1125	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128	1128
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.9–14.3	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1149	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.1-25.5	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1149	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148

Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Cyanide	TAL Metals	Pesticides/ PCBs	SVOCS	VOCs	Am-241	Gamma Spectroscopy	Н-3	Isotopic Plutonium	Isotopic Thorium	Isotopic Uranium	Sr-90
0550-96-0111 ^b	50-09109	32.5-33.2	Qbt 3	_	1834	_	-		1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0236	50-09109	40.9-42.4	Qbt 3	1150	1150	1 1 49	1149	1149	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148	1148
0550-96-0112 ^b	50-09109	46.7-47.4	Qbt 3	—	1834		—	—	1835	1835	—	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0246	50-09109	54.7-56.4	Qbt 3	11 6 3	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0251	50-09109	62.6-62.8	Qbt 3	1163	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0241	50-09109	79.9–81.1	Qbt 3	1163	1163	1162	1162	1162	1164	1164	1 1 6 4	1164	1164	1164	1164
0550-95-0259	50-09110	16–17.9	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-96-0113 ^b	50-09110	22.6-23.3	Qbt 3	_	1834	—		—	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.7-37.6	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-96-0114 ^b	50-09110	45.6-46.5	Qbt 3	_	1834	—		—	1835	1835	_	1835	1835	1835	1835
0550-95-0269	50-09110	55.4–57.1	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1 176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-95-0274	50-09110	69.5–72	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.7-84	Qbt 3	1177	1177	1176	1176	1176	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178	1178

^a— = Sample not analyzed for this suite. ^bTuff sample collected from curated core.

					•		
		Number of	Number of	Concentration Range ^a	Background Value ^b	Frequency of Detects Above Background	Frequency of Nondetects Above Background
Analyte	Media	Analyses	Detects	(mg/kg)	(mg/kg)	Value	Value
Aluminum	Qbt 3	79	79	180 to 7900	7340	1/79	0/79
Aluminum	Qbt 2	2	2	254 to 3260	7340	0/2	0/2
Aluminum	Qbt 1v	1	1	272	8170	0/1	0/1
Antimony	Qbt 3	73	3	[0.1 to 11]	0.5	3/73	60/73
Antimony	Qbt 2	2	1	[0.38] to 0.41	0.5	0/2	0/2
Antimony	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.39]	0.5	0/1	0/1
Arsenic	Qbt 3	79	36	[0.19] to 9.8	2.79	4/79	0/79
Arsenic	Qbt 2	2	2	0.94 to 1.5	2.79	0/2	0/2
Arsenic	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.72	1.81	0/1	0/1
Barium	Qbt 3	79	79	2.8 to 100	46	2/79	0/79
Barium	Qbt 2	2	2	11.5 to 34	46	0/2	0/2
Barium	Qbt 1v	1	1	10.3	26.5	0/1	0/1
Beryllium	Qbt 3	79	51	[0.02] to 1.3	1.21	1/79	0/79
Beryllium	Qbt 2	2	2	0.3 to 0.65	1.21	0/2	0/2
Beryllium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.43	1.7	0/1	0/1
Cadmium	Qbt 3	79	28	[0.02] to 0.82	1.63	0/79	0/79
Cadmium	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.02 to 0.04]	1.63	0/2	0/2
Cadmium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.04]	0.4	0/1	0/1
Calcium	Qbt 3	79	79	160 to 73900	2200	1/79	0/79
Calcium	Qbt 2	2	2	174 to 703	2200	0/2	0/2
Calcium	Qbt 1v	1	1	167	3700	0/1	0/1
Chromium, Total	Qbt 3	79	26	[0.16] to 12.7	7.14	1/79	0/79
Chromium, Total	Qbt 2	2	2	0.2 to 2.2	7.14	0/2	0/2
Chromium, Total	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.19	2.24	0/1	0/1
Cobalt	Qbt 3	79	27	[0.18] to 3.8	3.14	1/79	0/79
Cobalt	Qbt 2	2	2	0.37 to 1.1	3.14	0/2	0/2
Cobalt	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.42	1.78	0/1	0/1
Copper	Qbt 3	79	39	[0.42] to 30.7	4.66	3/79	0/79
Copper	Qbt 2	2	2	0.98 to 4.4	4.66	0/2	0/2
Copper	Qbt 1v	1	1	1	3.26	0/1	0/1
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 3	58	11	[0.00053] to 10.2	na ^c	11/58	na
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.19 to 0.38]	na	0/2	na
Cyanide, Total	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.19]	na	0/1	na
Iron	Qbt 3	79	79	517 to 8670	14500	0/79	0/79
Iron	Qbt 2	2	2	3560 to 8370	14500	0/2	0/2
Iron	Qbt 1v	1	1	3320	9900	0/1	0/1

Table B-20Frequency of Detected Inorganic ChemicalsAbove BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range ^a (mg/kg)	Background Value ^b (mg/kg)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value	Frequency of Nondetects Above Background Value
Lead	Qbt 3	79	79	0.68 to 75.2	11.2	9/79	0/79
Lead	Qbt 2	2	2	3.8 to 6.4	11,2	0/2	0/2
Lead	Qbt 1v	1	1	5.1	18.4	0/1	0/1
Magnesium	Qbt 3	79	74	60.8 to 2690	1690	1/79	0/79
Magnesium	Qbt 2	2	2	93.1 to 478	1690	0/2	0/2
Magnesium	Qbt 1v	1	1	80.3	780	0/1	0/1
Manganese	Qbt 3	79	79	70 to 272	482	0/79	0/79
Manganese	Qbt 2	2	2	286 to 319	482	0/2	0/2
Manganese	Qbt 1v	1	1	358	408	0/1	0/1
Mercury	Qbt 3	79	0	[0.02 to 0.11]	0.1	0/79	11/79
Mercury	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.05]	0.1	0/2	0/2
Mercury	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.05]	0.1	0/1	0/1
Nickel	Qbt 3	79	20	[0.2] to 13.2	6.58	1/79	0/79
Nickel	Qbt 2	2	2	0.26 to 2.9	6.58	0/2	0/2
Nickel	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.32	2 `	0/1	0/1
Potassium	Qbt 3	79	57	[55] to 1000	3500	0/79	0/79
Potassium	Qbt 2	2	1	[93.1] to 410	3500	0/2	0/2
Potassium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[96.9]	6670	0/1	0/1
Selenium	Qbt 3	79	5	[0.11] to 10.5	0.3	4/79	48/79
Selenium	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.44]	0.3	0/2	2/2
Selenium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.45]	0.3	0/1	1/1
Silver	Qbt 3	79	2	[0.1 to 2.2]	1	0/79	10/79
Silver	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.1 to 0.11]	1	0/2	0/2
Silver	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.1 to 1]	1	0/1	0/1
Sodium	Qbt 3	79	68	59.5 to 387	2770	0/79	0/79
Sodium	Qbt 2	2	0	[60.4 to 79]	2770	0/2	0/2
Sodium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[49.8]	6330	0/1	0/1
Thallium	Qbt 3	79	17	[0.1] to 1.4	1.1	3/79	21/79
Thallium	Qbt 2	2	1	[0.48] to 0.49	1.1	0/2	0/2
Thallium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.69	1.24	0/1	0/1
Vanadium	Qbt 3	79	70	0.42 to 10.5	17	0/79	0/79
Vanadium	Qbt 2	2	2	0.73 to 3.1	17	0/2	0/2
Vanadium	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.49	4.48	0/1	0/1
Zinc	Qbt 3	79	79	12.4 to 54	63.5	0/79	0/79
Zinc	Qbt 2	2	2	29.6 to 50.5	63.5	0/2	0/2
Zinc	Qbt 1v	1	1	28.9	84.6	0/1	0/1

Table B-20 (continued)

^a Value in square brackets indicate nondetects. ^b BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730. ^c na = Not available.

Table	B-21
-------	------

Inorganic Chemicals Detected Above the BV in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Part 1									
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Aluminum	Antimony	Arsenic	Barium	Beryllium	Calcium
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	round Valu	e		7340	0.5	2.79	46	1.21	2200
Qbt 1v Backgro	und Value ^a			8170	6.5	1.81	26.5	1.7	3700
NMED SSL ^D				74,000	30	3.9	5200	150	n/a ^c
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.60-38.60	Qbt 3	a		_	—	1.3	—
0550-96-0105 ^e	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3			3.2		-	
0550-96-0106	50-09105	43.91-44.55	Qbt 3			3			—
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3			9.8 [†]			
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.12-73.54	Qbt 3		0.86 (J)				—
0550-96-0107	50-09107	33.16-34.29	Qbt 3		_	2.8			
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3	_	11 (J-)		100	—	
0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3	7900 (J)	—		71.6	—	73900
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71-37.59	Qbt 3		3.1 (J)		-	—	—
Part 2			.						
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Chromium	Cobalt	Copper	Cyanide (Total)	Lead	Magnesium
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	round Valu	ea		7.14	3.14	4.66	n/a	11.2	1690
Qbt 1v Backgro	und Value ^a			2.24	1.78	3.26	n/a	18.4	780
NMED SSL ^b				230 ^g	4500	2800	1200	400	n/a
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3		—	_	0.533	_	_
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61–12.02	Qbt 3			—	10.2	1	
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.5-25.60	Qbt 3	—	—		6.2		—
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89-39.39	Qbt 3	—		—	0.92		—
0550-96-0104 ^e	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3	<u> </u>		—		16.2 (J-)	—
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.90-12.90	Obt 3				0.22711		
0550 05 0070			0000	_	<u> </u>	—	0.22 (J-)		
0000-90-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3			_	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-)	13.8	
0550-95-0079	50-09104 50-09104	26.30–28.00 36.60–38.60	Qbt 3 Qbt 3	 		 5	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) —	13.8 50.3	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0087	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104	26.30–28.00 36.60–38.60 58.00–60.00	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.23 (J-) 	13.8 50.3 —	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0087 0550-95-0095	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104	26.30–28.00 36.60–38.60 58.00–60.00 79.00–81.00	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.22 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-)	13.8 50.3 —	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0087 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3			5 	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-)	13.8 50.3 — —	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0087 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09106	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3			5 	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) —	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J)	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046 0550-95-0195	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09106 50-09108	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J) 65	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046 0550-95-0195 0550-95-0200	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09108 50-09108	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88 26.16-27.29	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3			5 	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J) 65 22	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0195 0550-95-0200 0550-95-0215	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09108 50-09108 50-09108	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88 26.16-27.29 67.53-68.94	Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 1	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J) 65 22 —	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046 0550-95-0195 0550-95-0200 0550-95-0215 0550-95-0231	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09108 50-09108 50-09108 50-09108	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88 26.16-27.29 67.53-68.94 24.11-25.46	Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 1 1	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J) 65 22 — 41	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046 0550-95-0195 0550-95-0200 0550-95-0215 0550-95-0231 0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09106 50-09108 50-09108 50-09108 50-09109 50-09109	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88 26.16-27.29 67.53-68.94 24.11-25.46 46.67-47.38	Qbt 3 Qbt 3				0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 	13.8 50.3 — 51.1 (J) 65 22 — 41 11.3 (J-)	
0550-95-0079 0550-95-0083 0550-95-0095 0550-95-0099 0550-95-0046 0550-95-0195 0550-95-0200 0550-95-0215 0550-95-0231 0550-95-0264	50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09104 50-09106 50-09108 50-09108 50-09108 50-09109 50-09109 50-09109	26.30-28.00 36.60-38.60 58.00-60.00 79.00-81.00 85.00-87.00 19.45-21.57 10.61-11.88 26.16-27.29 67.53-68.94 24.11-25.46 46.67-47.38 35.71-37.59	Qbt 3 Qbt 3			5 	0.22 (J-) 0.23 (J-) 0.25 (J-) 0.3 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 0.26 (J-) 1 3.9	13.8 50.3 — — 51.1 (J) 65 22 — 41 11.3 (J-) —	

Part 3											
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Mercury	Nickel	Selenium	Silver	Thallium			
Qbt 2,3,4 Backg	0.1	6.58	0.3	1	1.1						
Qbt 1v Backgro	und Value ^a			0.1	2	0.3	1	1.24			
NMED SSL ^D				6.5	1500	380	380	6.1			
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.60–12.60	Qbt 3	_	—	10.5					
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.88–69.30	Qbt 3	_	—	0.35		—			
0550-96-0105 ^e	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3	—	—	—	—	1.2			
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.67-83.44	Qbt 3	_	_		—	1.2 (J)			
0550-96-0107 ^e	50-09107	33.16-34.29	Qbt 3	_		1.1	_	_			
0550-96-0112 ^e	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3		13.2	1.3		1.4			

Table B-21 (continued)

Note: Units are mg/kg.

^a Tuff BVs/FVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730.

^b NMED soil screening level for residential soil. ^c n/a = Not applicable.

d___ = The concentration was not above the BV.

^e Tuff sample collected from curated core.

f Value exceeds screening level.

^g Soil screening level is for hexavalent chromium.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range (pCi/g)ª	Background Value ^b (pCi/g)	Frequency of Detects Above Background Value
Americium-241	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.002 to 0.016]	na ^c	0/2
Americium-241	Qbt 3	79	8	[-0.14] to [0.183]	na	8/79
Americium-241	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.014]	na	0/1
Cesium-134	Qbt 3	45	2	[0.026] to 0.32	na	2/45
Cesium-137	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.029 to 0.002]	na	0/2
Cesium-137	Qbt 3	79	1	[-0.4 to 0.768	na	1/79
Cesium-137	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.0272]	na	0/1
Cobalt-60	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.050 to -0.006]	na	0/2
Cobalt-60	Qbt 3	79	1	[-0.037] to 0.32	na	1/79
Cobalt-60	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.032]	na	0/1
Europium-152	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.037 to 0.122]	na	0/2
Europium-152	Qbt 3	63	2	[-0.023 to 0.78]	na	2/63
Europium-152	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.104]	na	0/1

Table B-22

Frequency of Detected Radionuclides Above BV in Phase | RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples

Acabé		Number of	Number of	Concentration Range	Background Value ^b	Frequency of Detects Above
Analyte	Media	Analyses	Detects	(pci/g)	(pci/g)	Background value
Plutonium-238	Qbt 2	2	0	[0 to 0.02]	na	0/2
Plutonium-238	Qbt 3	79	1	[-0.011] to [0.014]	na	1/79
Plutonium-238	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0]	na	0/1
Plutonium-239	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.01 to 0.005]	na	0/2
Plutonium-239	Qbt 3	79	2	[-0.005] to 0.08	na	2/79
Plutonium-239	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0]	na	0/1
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 2	2	0	[-0.309 to -0.121]	na	0/2
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 3	79	0	[-0.302 to 1.41]	na	0/79
Ruthenium-106	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.027]	na	0/1
Sodium-22	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.004 to 0.005]	na	0/2
Sodium-22	Qbt 3	79	3	[-0.03] to 0.22	na	3/79
Sodium-22	Qbt 1v	1	0	[-0.002]	na	0/1
Strontium-90	Qbt 2	2	0	[0.291 to 0.58]	na	0/2
Strontium-90	Qbt 3	79	4	[-0.52] to 1.44	na	4/79
Strontium-90	Qbt 1v	1	0	[0.55]	na	0/1
Thorium-228	Qbt 2	2	2	1.35 to 1.69	2.52	0/2
Thorium-228	Qbt 3	79	75	[0.083] to 1.81	2.52	0/79
Thorium-228	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.50	3.75	0/1
Thorium-230	Qbt 2	2	2	0.81 to 1.23	1.98	0/2
Thorium-230	Qbt 3	79	50	[0.289 to 1.74]	1.98	0/79
Thorium-230	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.11	3.12	0/1
Thorium-232	Qbt 2	2	2	1.23 to 1.66	2.52	0/2
Thorium-232	Qbt 3	79	77	[0.06] to 1.76	2.52	0/79
Thorium-232	Qbt 1v	1	1	1.50	3.75	0/1
Tritium	Qbt 2	2	1	1.54 to [4.26] (pCi/mL)	na	1/2
Tritium	Qbt 3	64	63	[1.4] to 649261 (pCi/mL)	na	63/64
Tritium	Qbt 1v	1	0	[2.38] (pCi/mL)	na	0/1
Uranium-234	Qbt 2	2	2	0.51 to 1.016	1.98	0/2
Uranium-234	Qbt 3	79	77	0.563 to 1.7	1.98	0/79
Uranium-234	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.993	3.12	0/1
Uranium-235	Qbt 2	2	2	0.02 to 0.05	0.09	0/2
Uranium-235	Qbt 3	79	53	[0.009] to 0.23	0.09	15/79
Uranium-235	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.045	0.14	0/1
Uranium-238	Qbt 2	2	2	0.59 to 1.03	1.93	0/2
Uranium-238	Qbt 3	79	78	0.308 to 2.36	1.93	1/79
Uranium-238	Qbt 1v	1	1	0.991	3.05	0/1

Table B-22 (continued)

^a Values in square brackets indicate nondetects. ^b Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730. ^c na ≑ Not available.

Part 1	Part 1										
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Americium-241	Cesium-134	Cesium-137	Cobalt-60	Europium-152	Plutonium-238	Plutonium-239	
Qbt 2,3,4 Back	ground/Fall	out Value ^a		n/a ^b	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
SAL ^C	-			39	กล	5.3	1.2	2.7	49	44	
0550-95-0365	50-09100	26.50-28.50	Qbt 3	0.027			_				
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3		_					0.014	
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61–12.02	Qbt 3	0.018	_					—	
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.5-25.60	Qbt 3	0.018	_					—	
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.20-80.96	Qbt 3	0.011	_						
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.08–14.71	Qbt 3		—		—	0.231			
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46–27.44	Qbt 3	0.027		_	—	-			
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3	0.023		_	-	0.297	' _		
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.9012.90	Qbt 3		0.32	—					
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3		_	_	0.32	<u> </u>			
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.38-13.08	Qbt 3			0.768	—	<u> </u>			
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	0.038		_					
0550-95-0160	50-09105	83.2384.85	Qbt 3		—	—	—			0.08	
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.90–11.17	Qbt 3	0.012		_	—	-			
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53.03-55.58	Qbt 3	0.007	—					—	
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.18–68.59	Qbt 3	0.009	_						
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.37–78.49	Qbt 3	0.032						—	
0550-96-0109 ^r	50-09108	17.32–18.03	Qbt 3	—	0.29			<u> </u>			
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53–68.94	Qbt 3			_			0.014	-	
Part 2	r	1						r	T		
Sample ID	Location (D	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-232	T	(pCi/mL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238	
Qbt 2,3,4 Backs	ground/Falle	out Value ^a		na	n/a	2.5	2	n/a	0.09	1.93	
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.0) 17	,000 ⁹	17	93	
0550-95-0362	50-09100	10.60–12.60	Qbt 3		_			12.2	-	_	
0550-95-0365	50-09100	26.50-28.50	Qbt 3	_	_			622	_	_	
0550-96-0100 [†]	50-09100	32.70–33.70	Qbt 3					-	0.21	—	
0550-95-0368	50-09100	41.50-43.50	Qbt 3	_				13.4			
0550-95-0371	50-09100	58.20-60.00	Qbt 3				2	27.9	_		
0550-95-0374	50-09100	71.50–73.50	Qbt 2					1.54			
0550-95-0284	50-09101	10.61-12.02	Qbt 3	<u> </u>			. 2	2.86	_	_	
0550-96-0101 ¹	50-09101	18.99–19.69	Qbt 3		-			-	0.22	_	
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.75-25.60	Qbt 3					7.33	-	-	
0550-96-0102 [†]	50-09101	31.11–31.89	Qbt 3					-	0.22	-	
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89–39.39	Qbt 3		<u> </u>			7.77	—		

 Table B-23

 Detected Radionuclides Above BVs in Phase I RFI Subsurface Samples at MDA C

-

|--|

Part 2 (continue	Part 2 (continued)										
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-232	Tritium (pCi/mL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238		
Qbt 2,3,4 Back	ground/Fall	out Value ^a		na	n/a	2.52	n/a	0.09	1.93		
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.0	17,000 ⁹	17	93		
0550-96-0103	50-09101	44.19-44.69	Qbt 3	_	_		_	0.22			
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53.03-54.45	Qbt 3	_	_	_	7.5		_		
0550-95-0304	50-09101	67.88-69.30	Qbt 3	_		_	5.63	_			
0550-95-0309	50-09101	79.2080.96	Qbt 3	_	_	_	47.5		—		
0550-95-0004	50-09102	11.31–13.44	Qbt 3	—	-	_	1.84	_	_		
0550-95-0009	50-09102	26.16-28.92	Qbt 3	_	_	_	10.4	_	_		
0550-95-0014	50-09102	40.31-42.43	Qbt 3	_			23300 ^h		_		
0550-95-0019	50-09102	51.76-53.74	Qbt 3	_	_	_	6720	_	_		
0550-95-0024	50-09102	67.1868.59	Qbt 3	_	-		274	_	_		
0550-95-0029	50-09102	76.37-77.78	Qbt 3	_	_	_	376	_	-		
0550-95-0104	50-09103	13.08-14.71	Qbt 3		_	-	35.8	_			
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46-27.44	Qbt 3	_	_	_	7.14				
0550-96-0104 [†]	50-09103	32.88-33.81	Qbt 3		_	_	_	0.21			
0550-95-0114	50-09103	39.60-41.58	Qbt 3	_	_	-	12.7		_		
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3	_			6.32	_			
0550-95-0124	50-09103	66.96-69.30	Qbt 3	_			14.4	-	_		
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.18-82.59	Qbt 3	_	0.599	_	2.17	_			
0550-95-0075	50-09104	10.90-12.90	Qbt 3	0.22	-	_	3.47				
0550-95-0079	50-09104	26.30-28.00	Qbt 3			_	290.7				
0550-95-0083	50-09104	36.60-38.60	Qbt 3	0.22	_		378.2		_		
0550-96-0105	50-09104	44.10-45.10	Qbt 3	-	_		_	0.23	_		
0550-95-0087	50-09104	58.00-60.00	Qbt 3	_	_		43.15		_		
0550-95-0095	50-09104	79.00-81.00	Qbt 3	_		_	3.26				
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85.00-87.00	Qbt 3	-	_		1.9	_	_		
0550-95-0135	50-09105	11.38-13.08	Qbt 3		_	_	3.84				
0550-95-0140	50-09105	24.75-26.87	Qbt 3	-	_		1.5	_	_		
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	-			481	-			
0550-96-0106	50-09105	43.91-44.55	Qbt 3	_	_	_	_	0.21	_		
0550-95-0150	50-09105	54.4556.36	Qbt 3	_	_		6.1		1		
0550-95-0155	50-09105	68.59-70.57	Qbt 3	1	_	_	3.22		-		
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3		_	_	126				
0550-95-0050	50-09106	28.99-31.11	Qbt 3	-	_	_	38100	_			
0550-95-0054	50-09106	39.95-41.37	Qbt 3		_	_	6440		_		
0550-95-0058	50-09106	49.85-51.62	Qbt 3		<u> </u>	_	28				
0550-95-0063	50-09106	60.81-62.58	Qbt 3	_	_	_	14.8		_		
0550-95-0067	50-09106	72.12-73.54	Qbt 3			_	64.9		_		
0550-95-0071	50-09106	81.67-83.44	Qbt 3		0.767	_	30.1		_		
0550-95-0166	50-09107	9.90-11.17	Qbt 3	<u> </u>		_	12.1				
0550-95-0171	50-09107	25.46-27.58	Qbt 3			<u> </u>	10373				

Table B-23 (continued)

Part 2 (continue	Part 2 (continued)											
Sample ID	Location ID	Depth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Sodium-22	Strontium-90	Thorium-232	Tritium (pCVmL)	Uranium-235	Uranium-238			
Qbt 2,3,4 Back	ground/Fall	out Value ^a		na	n/a	2.52	n/a	0.09	1.93			
SAL ^C				1.5	5.7	5.0	17,000 ⁹	17	93			
0550-96-0107	50-09107	33.16-34.29	Qbt 3	_	—	-	_	0.2	-			
0550-95-0176	50-09107	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_	-	—	649261	_	_			
0550-96-0108 [†]	50-09107	66.20-67.00	Qbt 3		_	—	—	0.23	-			
0550-95-0181	50-09107	53.03-55.58	Qbt 3	_	_		207792	_	—			
0550-95-0186	50-09107	67.18-68.59	Qbt 3	_	<u> </u>	_	13827	—				
0550-95-0191	50-09107	76.37–78.49	Qbt 3			—	581.5	_	_			
0550-95-0195	50-09108	10.61–11.88	Qbt 3	-	_		3.08	-	—			
0550-96-0109	50-09108	17.32-18.03	Qbt 3	_		_	_	0.22	_			
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.16-27.29	Qbt 3	_	—	_	12.02	-	-			
0550-96-0110 [†]	50-09108	31.75-32.46	Qbt 3	_	_	_	_	0.22				
0550-95-0205	50-09108	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_	_	—	5.46	0.11 (U)	-			
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.16-55.58	Qbt 3	_		_	388.8	_	_			
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53–68.94	Qbt 3	-	0.44	_	974	—	_			
0550-95-0220	50-09108	79.20-81.32	Qbt 3	_	_		1660	—	-			
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.87-14.28	Qbt 3	-	1.44		4.63	—	2.36			
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3		_	<u> </u>	10.3	-	_			
0550-96-0111 [†]	50-09109	32.53-33.23	Qbt 3	_	_		_	0.21	_			
10550-95-0236	50-09109	40.87-42.43	Qbt 3	_	_	_	11.6	—	Ι			
0550-96-0112	50-09109	46.67-47.38	Qbt 3			_	_	0.21				
0550-95-0246	50-09109	54.73-56.36	Qbt 3		_	—	6.1	_	—			
0550-95-0251	50-09109	62.65-62.79	Qbt 3	_	_	—	5220	-	—			
0550-95-0241	50-09109	79.90-81.11	Qbt 3	0.056	_	_	5.43	_	_			
0550-95-0259	50-09110	15.97-17.85	Qbt 3	_	_	_	210		_			
0550-96-0113	50-09110	22.65-23.30	Qbt 3			_	_	0.22				
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71-37.59	Qbt 3	—	—		36200	_	_			
0550-96-0114 ^t	50-09110	45.58-46.51	Qbt 3	_	_	_	_	0.21	-			
0550-95-0269	50-09110	55.44-57.13	Qbt 3		_	—	4750	_	_			
0550-95-0274	50-09110	69.54-71.98	Qbt 3		_	—	61.4	_	_			
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.69-84.01	Qbt 3	_		_	6.72		_			

Note: Units are pCi/g. ^a Tuff BVs obtained from LANL 1998, 59730. ^b n/a = Not applicable. ^c LANL screening action level for residential soil. ^d na = Not available. ^e — = The concentration was not above the BV. ^f T d'

f Tuff sample collected from curated core.

^g 17,000 pCi/mL based on SAL of 880 pCi/g and assumed moisture content of 5%.

h Bold values exceed SALs.

Analyte	Media	Number of Analyses	Number of Detects	Concentration Range (mg/kg)*	Frequency of Detects						
Acetone	Qbt 3	54	8	0.003 to 0.055	8/54						
Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate	Qbt 3	66	7	0.037 to [0.46]	7/66						
Dichloroethene[1,1-]	Qbt 3	54	4	0.003 to [0.006]	4/54						
Methylene Chloride	Qbt 3	54	1	[0.004 to 0.016]	1/54						
Methylphenol[2-]	Qbt 3	66	1	[0.16 to 0.39]	1/66						
Toluene	Qbt 3	54	1	0.003 to [0.006]	1/54						

Table B-24

Frequency of Detected Organic Chemicals in Phase I RFI Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

*Values in square brackets indicate nondetects.

Sample ID	Location ID	oth Below Ground Surface (ft)	Media	Acetone	Bis(2- ylhexyl)phthalate	hloroethene[1,1-]	thylene Chloride	lethylphenol[2-]	Toluene
				. h	eth	Dic	Me	2	
NMED SSL*				n/a"	350	8.1	n/a	n/a	180
EPA SSL	. <u></u>			70000	n/a	n/a	8.9	3100	n/a
0550-95-0289	50-09101	24.75-25.60	Qbt 3	d	0.037 (J)	—			—
0550-95-0294	50-09101	38.89-39.39	Qbt 3	—	0.072 (J)	—	—	—	
0550-95-0299	50-09101	53.03-54.45	Qbt 3		0.041 (J)	_		—	_
0550-95-0109	50-09103	25.46-27.44	Qbt 3	_	_	0.003 (J)	_	—	_
0550-95-0119	50-09103	55.15-56.57	Qbt 3	_	0.3 (J)	0.004 (J)	_	_	
0550-95-0124	50-09103	66.96-69.30	Qbt 3	(L) 600.0		0.006			_
0550-95-0129	50-09103	81.18-82.59	Qbt 3	0.055		0.004 (J)		_	
0550-95-0099	50-09104	85.00-87.00	Qbt 3	—	-	-		0.35	
0550-95-0145	50-09105	40.31-41.72	Qbt 3	_	0.14 (J)	_	_		0.003 (J)
0550-95-0046	50-09106	19.45-21.57	Qbt 3	0.013 (J)		_	_		_
0550-95-0054	50-09106	39.95-41.37	Qbt 3	(L) 600.0		_			_]
0550-95-0200	50-09108	26.16-27.29	Qbt 3	0.028	_	_	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
0550-95-0210	50-09108	54.16-55.58	Qbt 3	—		_	0.0063	-	
0550-95-0215	50-09108	67.53-68.94	Qbt 3	_	0.1 9 (J)			_	
0550-95-0226	50-09109	12.87-14.28	Qbt 3	0.024	—		_	—	
0550-95-0231	50-09109	24.11-25.46	Qbt 3	0.03		—	_	_	
0550-95-0264	50-09110	35.71-37.59	Qbt 3	_	0.047 (J)	_	—		_
0550-95-0279	50-09110	82.69-84.01	Qbt 3	0.003 (J)	_	_	_		_

 Table B-25

 Detected Organic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff Samples at MDA C

Note: Units are mg/kg.

^aNMED soil screening level for residential soils.

^bEPA Region 6 soil screening level for residential soils.

c NMED soil screening level for residential soils.

d = The concentration was not above the EQL.

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09100	10.6-12.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0362	6.00
50-09100	26.5-28.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0365	6.00
50-09100	41.5-43.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0368	6.00
50-09100	58.2-60	Qbt 3	0550-95-0371	1.00
50-09100	71.5–73.5	Qbt 2	0550-95-0374	5.00
50-09100	115.1–116.9	Qbt 2	0550-95-0383	1.00
50-09100	161.3–163.1	Qbt 1v	0550-95-0392	1.00
50-09100	32.7–33.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0100	NR*
50-09101	10.6–12	Qbt 3	0550-95-0284	10.80
50-09101	24.7-25.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0289	7.72
50-09101	38.9-39.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0294	7.94
50-09101	53-54.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0299	8.29
50-09101	67.9-69.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0304	8.13
50-09101	79.2–81	Qbt 3	0550-95-0309	7.17
50-09101	19–19.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0101	NR
50-09101	31.1–31.9	Qbt 3	0550-96-0102	NR
50-09101	44.2-44.7	Qbt 3	0550-96-0103	NR
50-09102	11.3–13.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0004	5.50
50-09102	26.2–28.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0009	6.40
50-09102	40.3-42.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0014	7.17
50-09102	51.8-53.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0019	NR
50-09102	67.2–68.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0024	NŔ
50-09102	76.4-77.8	Qbt 3	0550-95-0029	NR
50-09103	13.1–14.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0104	3.95
50-09103	25.5-27.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0109	4.47
50-09103	39.6-41.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0114	8.00
50-09103	55.2–56.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0119	6.63
50-09103	67–69.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0124	6.22
50-09103	81.2-82.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0129	5.15
50-09103	32.9–33.8	Qbt 3	0550-96-0104	NR
50-09104	10. 9 –12.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0075	7.10
50-09104	26.3–28	Qbt 3	0550-95-0079	8.10
50-09104	36.6–38.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0083	8.60
50-09104	58–60	Qbt 3	0550-95-0087	6.20
50-09104	79–81	Qbt 3	0550-95-0095	8.50
50-09104	85–87	Qbt 3	0550-95-0099	8.20
50-09104	44.1-45.1	Qbt 3	0550-96-0105	NR

 Table B-26

 Percent Moisture for the Subsurface Sample Tritium Data at MDA C

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09105	11.4–13.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0135	6.69
50-09105	24.7–26.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0140	5.84
50-09105	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0145	5.99
50-09105	54.4-56.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0150	4.78
50-09105	68.6–70.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0155	2.98
50-09105	83.2-84.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0160	0.00
50-09105	43.9-44.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0106	NR
50-09106	19.4–21.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0046	6.49
50-09106	29-31.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0050	4.89
50-09106	4041.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0054	2.44
50-09106	49.9–51.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0058	1.39
50-09106	60.8-62.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0063	0.78
50-09106	72.1–73.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0067	0.74
50-09106	81.7–83.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0071	0.44
50-09107	9.9–11.2	Qbt 3	0550-95-0166	5.50
50-09107	25.5-27.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0171	3.90
50-09107	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0176	5.00
50-09107	53-55.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0181	5.80
50-09107	67.2–68.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0186	6.30
50-09107	76.4–78.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0191	4.90
50-09107	33.2–34.3	Qbt 3	0550-96-0107	NR
50-09107	46.8-47.4	Qbt 3	0550-96-0108	NR
50-09108	10.6–11.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0195	5.50
50-09108	26.2–27.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0200	6.70
50-09108	40.3-41.7	Qbt 3	0550-95-0205	3.80
50-09108	54.2-55.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0210	4.70
50-09108	67.5–68.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0215	5.85
50-09108	79.281.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0220	6.04
50-09108	17.3–18	Qbt 3	0550-96-0109	NR
50-09108	31.7–32.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0110	NR
50-09109	12.9–14.3	Qbt 3	0550-95-0226	6.09
50-09109	24.1–25.5	Qbt 3	0550-95-0231	6.23
50-09109	40.9-42.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0236	5.34
50-09109	79.9–81.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0241	6.18
50-09109	54.7-56.4	Qbt 3	0550-95-0246	4.26
50-09109	62.6–62.8	Qbt 3	0550-95-0251	3.63
50-09109	32.5-33.2	Qbt 3	0550-96-0111	NR
50-09109	46.7-47.4	Qbt 3	0550-96-0112	NR
50-09110	16–17.9	Qbt 3	0550-95-0259	5.90

Table B-26 (continued)

Location ID	Depth (ft bgs)	Media	Sample ID	Percent Moisture
50-09110	35.7–37.6	Qbt 3	0550-95-0264	5.50
50-09110	55.4-57.1	Qbt 3	0550-95-0269	8.00
50-09110	69.5–72	Qbt 3	0550-95-0274	4.90
50-09110	82.7-84	Qbt 3	0550-95-0279	5.00
50-09110	22.6-23.3	Qbt 3	0550-96-0113	NR
50-09110	45.6-46.5	Qbt 3	0550-96-0114	NR

Table B-26 (continued)

*NR = Not reported.

Appendix C

.

MDA C Borehole Logs
APPENDIX C BOREHOLE LOGS

.

This appendix presents logs of the boreholes drilled at Material Disposal Area C. Footages on the logs are the length along each borehole.

Abbreviations and explanations Itium pressure series Itium pressure pressure from nonzontal Itium pressure from nonzontal Itium pressure				
explanations u <t< td=""><td>Abbreviations and</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Abbreviations and			
Bearing = direction 0	explanations	-	6	Jnit
dk. = dark O O E G C C O O U III Dectination = Dectination = Dectination = borenole angle I O U I O U from horizontal RLL organic Topsoli and Fe = iron reworked tuff as clay, slit, sano, gravel Fe = iron oxide as clay, slit, sano, gravel I O U MDA = material disposal area Sightly-welded med, = medium TUFF. devit rified, slightly-welded MNO2 = man- ganese oxoce NrO2 = man- ganese oxoce Phenocryst- Fich interval MRAL = Mobile Phenocryst- Fich interval QU = operable umit SAA = same as above TUFF. Y = total depth Pumice BED O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O	Bearing = cirection	gic Is tiloi	c Lo	gic (
Descination = borehole angle from honzontal $\exists \phi x \\ \Box \phi w \\ $	dk. = dark	holo mbc plan	aphì	ploh
borehole angre from horizontal Fill Corganic topson and reworked tuff as clay, siit, sano, gravel Fe = iron Fill Corganic topson and reworked tuff as clay, siit, sano, gravel FeOx = iron oxide Sida Cay, siit, sano, gravel MDA = material disposal area TUFF, devit rified, slightly- welded MDQ = man- ganesa oxide TUFF, devit rified, non-welded MAL = Mobile Radiologicas Analyss Laboratory TUFF, vitric, non- welded QJ = operable unit TUFF, vitric, non- welded SAA = same as above TUFF, vitric, non- welded TD = total depth (end of borenole) Pumice BED	Declination =	i ti Qiù	തി	5
from nonzontal RLL. organic topsoil and reworked tuff as clay, slit. sano, gravel Fe = iron TUFF. FeQx = iron oxide Sano, gravel MDA = material disposal area TUFF. MDA = material disposal area devit rified. slightly- welded MDQ = man- ganesa oxide TUFF. devit rified. non-welded MRAL = Mobile Radiological Analyss Laboratory Prenocryst- rich interval QJ = operable unit TUFF. vitric. non- welded SAA = same as above TUFF. vitric. non- welded TD = total depth (end of borenole) Pumice BED	horebole annië			-
Huminonzonial FLL. organic topsoil and reworked tuff as clay, sitt. sano, gravel Fe = iron TUFF. FeQx = iron oxide TUFF. MDA = material disposal area devit iffied, slightly- welded MDA = material disposal area TUFF. MnO2 = man- ganese oxide TUFF. MAL = Mobile Padiological Analyss Laboratory Phenocryst- rich interval OU = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. TA = technical area Pumice BED TD = total depth (end of borenole) Pumice BED			!	
Fe = iron topsoil and reworked tuff as clay, slit. sano, gravel FeOx = iron oxide as clay, slit. sano, gravel MDA = material disposal area TUFF. devit rified. slightly- welded MDQ = man- ganese oxide TUFF. devit rified. non-welded MAL = Mobile Padiological Analysis Laboratory TUFF. devit rified. non-welded QL = operable umit TUFF. vitric, non- welded SAA = same as above TUFF. vitric, non- welded TD = total depth (end of borenole) Pumice BED	from nonzonial	BLL organic	1/////	
FeOx = iron oxide as clay, sill, sano, gravel it. = light TUFF. MDA = material devitrified, slightly-welded disposal area Welded med, = medium TUFF. MnO2 = man- devitrified, non-welded ganese oxide Nenocryst- MRAL = Mobile Prenocryst- Ratiological Analyss Laboratory UFF. QJ = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. rth = technical area TUFF. TD = total depth end of borenole)	Fe = iron	topsoil and reworked tuff		
tt. = light TUFF. Og VL	FeOx = iron oxide	as clay, silt. sano, gravel		
MDA = material devirinitied. discosal area slightly-welded med. = medium TUFF. ganesa oxode non-welded MRAL = Mobile Phenocryst- Radiological Phenocryst- Analyss chiniterval Laboratory TUFF. OU = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. rtA = technical area rtiff. non-welded TD = total depth eutrice BED	it. = light	TUFF.	-	50
disposal area disposal area med. = medium MnO ₂ = man- ganese oxode MRAL = Mobile Radiologica Analyss Laboratory OJ = operable unit SAA = same as above TA = technical area TD = total depth (end of borenole)	MDA = material	devicrified.		Ϋ́
med. = medium weided o MnO2 = man- ganese oxade TUFF. devinified. non-weided output MRAL = Mobile Padiological Analysis Laboratory Phenocryst- rich interval o QU = operable unit TUFF. vitric. non- weided o SAA = same as above TUFF. vitric. non- weided o TU = total depth (end of borenole) o o		slightly-		
med. = medium TUFF. ganese oxoe TUFF. devitrified. non-weided MRAL = Mobile Phenocryst- Padiological Analysis Laboratory CU = operable unit SAA = same as above TUFF. rt = technical area Pumice BED TD = total centh (end of borenole) Cumice BED	Garea dica	welded		U U
med. = medium TUFF. ganese oxode TUFF. ganese oxode non-weided MRAL = Mobile Phenocryst- Padiological Phenocryst- Analysis Ith interval Laboratory UFF. OU = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. rt = technical area Pumice BED TD = total depth (or engle)				₹.
MrO2 = man- ganese oxoce TUFF. devit rified. non-welded TuFF. devit rified. non-welded MRAL = Mobile Padiological Analysis Laboratory Phenocryst- rich interval Image: Comparison of the term of the term welded CU = operable umit TUFF. vitric. non- welded Image: Comparison of term of t	meg. = megium		🗭 İ	2
MrO2 = man- ganesa oxode IOFF. devit rified. non-welded o MRAL = Mobile Radiologicas Phenocryst- rich interval o Analyss Laboratory Phenocryst- rich interval o CU = operable unit TUFF. vitric. non- welded o SAA = same as above TUFF. vitric. non- welded o TD = total depth (end of borenole) O		71 (55		<u> </u>
ganese oxode devinitied. non-welded non-welded Radiologicar Analyss Laboratory rich interval QJ = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. rith a technical area OO TD = total depth (rith borenole)	MnO ₂ = man-	deviation		ĉ
MRAL = Mobile 0 0 Padiologicar Analysis Phenocryst- Analysis rich interval 0 Laboratory 0 0 OU = operable unit 0 0 SAA = same as above TUFF. 0 TA = technicat area 0 0 TD = total depth (end of borenole) 0 0	ganese oxoe	non-weided		Ium
Radiologicar Analysis Laboratory Phenocryst- rich interval CU = operable unit SAA = same as above TUFF. vitric. non- welded TD = total cepth (end of borenole)	MRAL = Mobile			ŭ
Analysis Laboratory CU = operable unit SAA = same as above TA = technical area TD = total depth (end of borenole)	Badiologica	. <u></u>		ğ
Laboratory Laboratory CU = operable unit SAA = same as above TA = technical area TD = total depth (end of borenole)	Anatysis	Phenocryst-		됩
CJ = operable unit CJ CJ = operable unit CJ SAA = same as above TUFF. Vitric. non- weided CJ TA = technical area Pumice BED TD = total depth (end of borenole) CJ	i sheratanı	rich interval	70	ē
QU = operable unit TUFF. SAA = same as above TUFF. TA = technicat area Vitric. non-weided TD = total cepth Purmice BED (end of borenole) O	Cappina tory		Č.	- <u>P</u>
SAA = same as above TUFF. O I TA = technucat area III III III TD = total cepth IIII IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	C 1			Ita
SAA = same as above TA = technicat area TD = total depth (end of borehole)	cu = operable unit		~	ω
SAA = same as above TUFF. OO N TA = technical area welded OO U TD = total depth (end of borenole) Pumice BED V				. T. I
above TA = technicat area TD = total depth (end of borenole)	SAA = same as	TUFF.	00	2
TA = technical area TD = total depth (end of borehole)	above	vitric non-	00	6
TA = technical area TD = total depth (end of borehole)		weinterl	2	5
area TD = total depth (end of borehole)	TA = technical		00	_P
TD = total genth (eng of borehole)	area		00	
TD = total cepth (end of borenole)	i		13 S.F	8
(end of borenois)	TD = total cepth			
	(end of borenole)			

wk. = weak

.

.

.

<u> </u>	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5										
ROREL	BOREHOLE LOG										
Drilling	Co.: Tonto Drilling	Environmental Inc.	C	Dre Box #(s) 9 cuttings Start Date: 7 32 core Time: 1	/ 17/ 95 0:30	;	End Da	ate: 2/5/98 me: 15:00			
Drilling	Equip./ Me	et hod: ingers	oil-Pand t vith totat	rack mounted air Sampting M dust suppression	/let hoc	i: Con	tinuous	5.0 core barrel			
Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist : Jon Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 90.0° Bearing: NA TD: 316.0 ft EFM/Golder											
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Mumber 0550- MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
0 10 10 20 30 40 50 60 70	2.92% 3.57% 5.16% 5.	0 0 0 1.83 11.32 14.73 15.69 25.31 15.95 10.89 11.41 0 0.56 -0371 0.61 0.61 0.61 0.61 0.61	0-10 surface cuttings # 9 bores 1/0-6.2' -80.0 2/13 2'- 29.0 3/29.0'- 37.3' 4/37.3'- 53.5 5/53.5'- 65.0' 6/65.D'- 78.0'	0-5.0' TOFSOIL /FILL. organic. slit, sand. pale brown 5 YR 5/2. TUFF. It. pale red 5 R 6/2 5.0'-21.3 nonwelded. nonindurated. devit rified rhyolite ash flow. @ 16.5' Pumice labili are 1.0-2.0 cm, 15%. weathered. indist inct, 21.3'-47.5' with sugary texture. TUFF. same as above (SAA), very moist, matrix oxidized with wk. limonite, also 20% organic or MnO2-like patches. TUFF. SAA, It. pale red 5 R 6/2. dry. oxidized. slight ly weided. slight ly indurated to 1' ess indurated @ 42.5'. Pumice labiliti are distinct. It. gray. 2.0-5.0 cm, 15%. ccarsely devit filed. Matrix phenocrysts are quartz and sanding, each.10%, 1.0 mm. TUFF, graysh pink 5 R 8/2,		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff		Borenole 50- 9 100 is located accroximately 15.0' north of Pt 5 in the controentral control MDA C. Surface casing set at 10.0'. Borenole 50- 9 100 is capped and maintained as an open borenote for vapor monitoring. 2 18.6'-19.2' weathered fracture. 2 21.5'-22.3' moist tuff.			
80	333 95 5740% 950% 990% 20100% 21166% 221100% 221100% 221100% 221100% 221100% 221100% 22100% 22100% 22182% 22182% 22100%	-0374 0 0.58 0.48 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	7 /7 8.0'- 95.0' 8 /95.0'- 101.0' - 110.4' 10/ 110.9' -120.0'	71.5'-88.0' nomindurated, nonweided, very soft, dry, ash flow. TUFF, pale yeliowish brown, 10 YA 6/2, nonindurated to slightly indurated, non- 88.0'-108.5' weided, devitrified rhyolite ash flow, moist to wet. Purnice lapilli are it. gray to brown, indistinct, to 1.0 cm. TUFF, SAA, pale red 10 R 6/2, slightly.indurated, dry. 108.5'-150.0 TUFF, grayish pink 5 R 8/2, moderately indurated, slightly weided, purnice poor, rhyolite		Unit 2, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff		© 103.0'- 104.0'. lost air circulation. © 115.0'. cliff- forming tuff contains welded tuff xenolith,			

· · · · ·									_		
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5										
					BOF	REHOLE LO	G				
BORE	HOLE ID:	50-91	00	TA/OU	: 50/114	7	MDA: MDA C		1	Page:	2 of: 3
Drilling	Co.: Ton	to Enviro	nmental	C	ore Box #(S) 9 cuttings	Start Date:	7/17/9	5	End Da	ate: 2/5/96
	Drill	ling inc.	Incers	di-Bend t	rack mounte	32 core	Time:	10:30		11	me: 15:00
Drilling	Equip. /	Method	core w	ith total	dust_suppre	ssion	Sampling r		a: Con		5.0° core barrei -
Driller:	Larry Tho	ren	Geologi	st: Jon M EFM/	Aarin, Rene E Golder	ivans Declin	ation: 90.0°	Bear	ing: I	NA	TD: 316.0 R
·	v	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e		<u> </u>						<u> </u>	
	l s^	d d		ef)				1	iter (
÷	# 2	Sal	Ciýc	#]				b	5	lion Ion	
(fee	leo I	r g	S g	lă₽				lo L	<u>ġ</u>		
Ę		i <u>s</u> e	A E	j e E				hdi	8	nito	
Dep		Nun Vun	Trit	О Ш С Ш		Lithology		Gra	불	ŠŜ	Notes
120	30/100%		<u> </u>	1 1/ 120.0	108.5'-150).0'TUFF, SAA. n	noderately				@ 134.5', first
=	31/94%		1.2	-128.9'	(continued)) indurated to	strongly	2	e		appearance of It.
130	32/100*	1	0	12/128.9	1	gray, indistin	ct. <0.5-1.0 cm,		lire		vapor phase
=	33/96*.	1	0	-137.5	ł	<5%, finely d	levitrified with		Tsl		alteration clay.
140-	34/100-	ł	0	13/ 137.5	@ 140.0'	minute quart Matrix pneno	z and sanidine. crysts are quart2	20	a b u b		@ 140.0-150.0'.
=	35/100%		0	140.1	1	and sanidine.	each up to 1.5		Ξž	1	phenocryst-rich
150 -	36/100%		0.35	-155.0	150.0'-180		natrix quart z and	3.0	1 50.0'	1	possible surge
Ξ	37/88%		0.37	15/ 155.0	1	sanidine are :	20% each, quart			ľ	related deposit.
160 -	38/62%	95-0392	0	-170.0		Schiller blue i	n, saniolne snows ridescence.		벽		-
Ξ	39/20**	_	0.55			TUFF, SAA. s	lightly indurated.		ar T		
170-	40/100%		0.91	16/170.0		relict pumice	/sts.reoxideon lapilli, 10%, up		deli	Í .	
Ξ	41/100%		o	-178.0		to 2.0 cm, su	igary texture on	25	Ban		
180	42/100%		1.2	17/178.0' -185.8'	180.0' 223		3.0 cm, pumice	00	er, l		@ 180.0', 0.5
Ξ	43/32%		0			lapilli and lithi	cs are rimmed		đ		mm black equant
190	44/100%		0.76	18/185.8' -198.0'		aiteration cla	rous vapor phase y, also along		Me		to dk. brown
-	45/100%		0			relict tube sti	ructures.		- Bel		goethite-like Fe oxide.
200-	45/100%		0	19/ 198.0" -205.0"	@ 200.0' —	YR 7/2 to gra	ayish pink 5 R		Shi		@ 200.0".
=	47/100%		0.45	20/205.0		8/2. nonindu	rated, slightly		Г. Э		purnice lapitili are lined with 40%
210	48/100%		0.32	-210.0"	1	Pumice (api#i	ite asn 110w, dry. are elongate up		1 v (i		Fe oxide.
-	49/100*		0.52	-216.0		to 3.0 cm.			Jnit		@ 223.0'.
220	50/100% 51/100%		0.27 0.91	-223.2		It. gray and c	umice lapilii are hocolate brown.		223.0		Colonnade
-	52/100%		18.23	23/223.2	223.0'-233	.0'TUFF. grayish	orange pink 5		î j		subunit of Broxton and
230	53/100%		0.78	-231.8		TH // 2, mode nonweided.:a:	snately indurated. sh flow, dry.		₽₹		Reneau (1995,
-	54/100%		0.79 0.28	24/231.9	233.0'-313	.0 Pumice lapili	are Fe-rich;	Q.	233.0'	·	1320). @ 233.0" Vanor
240	35/100%		0.32	674.1		apoutar 4%	ant and dacite, in to 2.5 cm	10	gъ		Phase Notch.

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREHOLE ID: 50-5 Drilling Co.: Tonto Envi Drilling Inc.	ronmental C	J: 50/1147 MDA: MDA ore Box #(s) 9 cuttings Start Dat 32 core Tim	DAC e: 7/17/9 e: 10:30	95	Page: End D T	3 of: 3 ate: 2/5/96 ime: 15:00					
Drilling Equip. /Metho	d: Ingersos-Rand core with total	track mounted air Samplin dust suppression	ng Metho	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrel					
Driller: Larry Thoren	Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Pene Evans Declination: 90.0° Bearing: ERM/Golder										
Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Recovery % Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g) Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes					
$ \begin{array}{r} 240 \\ - \\ 56/100\% \\ - \\ 57/100\% \\ 250 \\ - \\ 59/100\% \\ - \\ 59/100\% \\ - \\ 61/100\% \\ - \\ 61/100\% \\ - \\ 61/100\% \\ - \\ 63/100\% \\ - \\ 63/100\% \\ - \\ 63/100\% \\ - \\ 65/100\% \\ - \\ - \\ 65/100\% \\ - \\ - \\ 60/10\% \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ -$	1.51 0.59 5.45 1.09 0.83 26/251.0 1.19 -260.5 0.66 0.09 27/260.5 0.66 0.09 27/260.5 0.66 0.09 27/260.5 0.66 28/289.7 1.73 1.30 28/289.7 1.73 0.56 0.81 29/280.2 0.61 -290.7 1.32 1.32 1.34 30/290.7 -298.5 1.06 2.8 0.9 31/298.5 0.83 1.35 32/310.2 0.73 -316.0	 233.0'-313.0TUFF, vitric, pale yellowish (continued) brown, moderately-induration nonweided, mafic rich, ast flow. Pumice lapilli are it, pinkish tan. <5%, 2.0-5.0 Dacite inthics are 0.1-1.0 of Mafic accessory mineral is to 2%, 0.5 mm shiny black equant magnetite crystals 241.0' TUFF, SAA, nonindurated. 26241.0' TUFF, grayish orange pink YA 7/2, vitric, nonindurated in nonweided, rhyolite ash flow Pumice are dull white to it. gray vitreous lapilli with in fully inflated tube structure local dacite lithics. 271.0' TUFF, SAA, light er matrix. JPumice BED, lapilli and 313.0'-316.0tragments, some ash, lost air circulation, poor recove TD = 316.0' 		2 15 Unit 1g, Tshirega Member, Bandelier Tuff		Tsankawi Pumice Bed. Obt t					

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREH Drilling Drilling Driller:	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9101 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: MDAC Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling Inc. Core Box #(S) 5 cuttings Start Date: 9/20/95 End Date: 9/22/95 Drilling Inc. 11 core Time: 08:15 Time: 10:30 Drilling Equip./ Met hod: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Met hod: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Rene Evans EFM/Golder Declination: 45.0° Bearing: S 82.0° W TD: 117.0 ft											
				EPM	Golder	······································				······································		
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
0 =	1/100%			0-8' surface cuttinos e	0-6.0'	TOPSOIL/FILL, clay, silt and sand, red brown, moist.			NA	Borenole 50- 9101 is located		
5 10 15 10 15 20 15 20 11 20 11 20 11 20 11 20 11 15 11 20 11 15 11 11	2/100% 3/100% 4/100% 5/100% 5/100% 5/100% 5/100% 5/100% 7/33% 8/100% 10/94% 11/48% 12/40% 13/67% 13/67% 15/65% 16/73% 18/100%	95-0284 96-0101 96-0102 95-0294	0 1.19 1.46 0.73 3.29 0.45 0.12 1.01 0.95 0.42 0.66 1.19 0.27 1.91 1.11	antings = 5 boxes 1 /6.4'- 13.9' 2/13.9'- 23.3' 3/23.3'- 3/23.3'- 3/23.3'- 5/42.0'- 50.0' 5/42.0'- 50.0'- 60.0'	6.0'-81.0' @ 40.0'	TUFF, pate red 10 R 6/2. moderately indurated, slightly welded, devitrified, oxidized, rhyolite ash flow, moist. Pumice tapilli are light gray to dark brown, 0.2-4.0 cm, 15%. Phenocrysts in matrix are quartz (5%) and sanidine (10%), average 1.0 mm, sanidine with Schiller blue iridescence. Lithics are rare. Tuff, same as above (SAA), oxidized, moderately indurated ash flow, moist.	۲۰ <i>۴٬۰۲٬۰۰۰</i> ۲۲۲۵۵۵۵۵۲۸۵۰۲۵۰۲۵۶	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tuff		approximately 10.0' north of and midway along MDA C and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 10.0'. Oxidized tuff and moisture content probably due to borehole location beneath storm- water drainage at northern boundary of MDA C.		

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· •											
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BORE	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9101 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: 2 of: 2											
Drillin	g Co.: To Dri	nto Envir Illing Inc.	onmental	c	ore Box #(s) 5 cuttings Star 11 core	t Date: 9/2 Time: 08	20/9	5	End D	ate: 9/22/95		
Drilling	Drilling Equip. /Method: ingersoil-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel											
Driller	Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° Bearing: S 82.0° W TD: 117.0 ft EPW Golder											
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
60	- 19/Cont. - 20/24%	96-0103	0.59	7 /60.0'- 74.1'	6.0'-81.0' (continued) TUFF, pale red 5 R (@ 62.0'	6/2	, <i>a</i>		NA			
70-	21/15% 32/57% 23/83% 24/67%	95-0299	1.25 1.52 2.03	8/74.1'-	moderately indurate welded, devit ritied it ash flow, moist. Pur are coarsely devit nfi medium light gray to gray, 0.2-2.0 cm. 15 Matrix ohenocrysts a	d. slightly hyolite nice lapilli ied, o whitish 5%. are quartz		ller Tuff				
80	25/100% 26/90%		0.32	85.0'	(5%) and sanidine (1 each up to 1.0 mm. shows Schiller blue 81.0'-117.0' iridescence. Lithics i TURF, same as above	IO%) Sanidine are rare. (SAA),		mber, Bande				
90	27/60%		0 1.15	9785.0'- 98.5'	nonindurated, norwe	xded.		Tshirege Me				
95 — -		95-0304	1.75		© 95.0' TUFF, light brownsh	gray 5		ró ≝				
100- 105-	29/100% 30/90%		1.37	10/98.5'- 107.1'	YH 6/1, nonindurated nonwelded to slightly devitrified rhyoite as dry. Pumice lapilli and gray to medium brow 2.0 cm. 10%. Matrix	a, vwelded, sh flow, a light m, 0.5-		5				
110 <u> </u>	31.775%		13.61 4.87	1 1/ 107.3" -11 7.0"	phenocrysts and lithic SAA.	cs are						
115	32/50%	95-0309	4.40							0 112.0', lost air		
- 120					TD = 117.0'			_		-		

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG										
BOREI Drilling Drilling	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9102 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(S) 7 cuttings Start Date: 8/2/95 End Date: 8/8/95 Drilling Inc. 9 core Time: 08:30 Time: 14:30 Drilling Equip./ Met hod: Ingersoil-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Met hod: Continuous 5.0' core barret Drillor Laws Theren Geologist: Jon Marin, Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° Basering: S 10.0° W. TD: 110.0 ft										
	EPM/Golder										
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes	
-0-	1/ 100%			0-9* surface cuttings in	0-3.5'	TOPSOIL/FILL, organic ciay, silt, sand, dark brown, moist			NA	Borenote 50- 9102 is located	
5 -			12.24 32.99	5 boxes	3.5'-5.0' 5.0'-31.0'	TUFF, weathered, moist, TUFF, pale red 10 R 6/2				25.0° north of	
10 15 20	2: 25% 3/ 100% 4/ 80%	95-00.04	1.1 3 0.55	1 /8.0'- 24.0'		signity indurated, signity welded, rhyolite ash flow, dry Pumice lapilli are light gray, coarsely devitrified, sugary texture, 0.3-2.5 cm, 10%, Matrix phenocrysts are quart and sanidine, each 5% and u to 1.5 mm.	4.1.4.1.4			beneath Pit 5. Surface casing set at 9.0'.	
	5/ 90%		0.48		@ 22.0'	TUFF, same as above (SAA), outputs labilitiare 15% and ut	Š	r Tuff			
25	6/ 30%		0.38	2/24.0'- 36.0'		to 3.0 ст.		andelie			
30	7/ 90% 8/ 100% 9/ 55%		1.6		31.0'-62.0'	TUFF, pale red brown 10 R 5/4, slightly indurated to moderately indurated ash flow most. Purific tash		e Member, Ba		@ 36.0'-38.0', Light orange	
40 - -	10/46%	95-0009	1.4	3/36.0'- 47.0'		gray to white, coarsely devitrified, 0.5-3.5 cm, 5-		shireg		brown clay fracture	
45 -	1/100%		1.97			ium, with quartz phenocrysts to 0.03 mm, line-grained moderate-red		it 3, T		(sampled) and black glassy	
50 - -	12/100%		84.83 225.35	4 /47.0'- 55.3'		iron crystals (goethite), and minute enhedral black magnetite crystals. Matrix phenocrysts are sanidine		j.		fragments. In addition. moderate Fe oxide (limonite)	
55 <u>~</u> _	(3/100%			5 /55.3'-		showing Schiller blue iridescence and bipyramidal guartz, each 5-10% and up to				stain in matrix.	
60 =	14/100%	95-0014	14.02	68.0		1.0 mm.					

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BORE	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9102 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: C Page: 2 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Difficult Core Box #(s) 7 cuttings Start Date: 8/2/95 End Date: 8/8/95 Drilling Inc. 9 core Time: 08:30 Time: 14:30											
Drilling Driller	Drilling Equip./ Method: Ingersoli Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° Bearing: S 10.0° W TD: 110.0 ft											
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Trittum (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
65 70 75 80	14/ Cont. 15/ 40% 16/ 40% 17/ 60% 18/ 100% 18/ 60%	95-0019	68.98 2251.87 849.32 339.76 87.45	5/55.3- 68.0' Cont. 6/68.0'- 81.0' 7/81.0'-	 31.0'-62.0' .TUFF. SAA, moist, ash flow		er, Bandelier Tuff	NA	Ø 60.0', 2.0 mm thick weak Fe oxidization halo around devitrified purnice lapilit.			
85 - 90 -	21/70% 22/30% 23/100% 24/100% 25/100%	95-0024	48.35 46.11 24.37 11.30 12.65	8/97.0	@ 88.0' PHENOCRYSTS, 100% well @ 88.5' sort ed. loose, subhedral @ 88.5' quartz (65%) and sanidine (35%), 1.0-3.0 mm. TUFF, SAA, pinkish gray 5 VR 8/1, nonindurated, slightly welded, ash flow, dry. @ 97.0' PHENOCRYSTS, 80%.		Jnit 3, Tshirege Mernb		© 88.0'-88.5', phenocryst-rich interval is possible surge related deposit. © 97.0'-97.2',			
100 105 110	26/100% 27/100% 28/100% 28/100% 30/100%	95-0029	14.36 18.24 17.63	104.0' 9/104.0' -110.0'	• 97.1' LITHICS, 80%. dacite, angular <u>up to 3.0 cm.</u> <u>up to 3.0 cm.</u> • 97.2' TUFF, SAA, pinkish gray 5 VR 8/1, nonindurated, dry. • 107.0' PHENOCRYSTS, 40%, SAA, in it nonindurated ash flow tuff. TD = 110.0'				phenocryst- end lithic-rich interval is possible surge related deposit. @ 107.0'-110.0', phenocryst-rich interval is possible surge			
115- 									related deposit. @ 110.0', drilling tools stuck and recovered.			

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE): 50-91	03		J: 50/1147		MDA: MDA C			Page:	t of: 2	
Unning	Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(S) 6 cuttings Start Date: 8/10/95 End Date: 8/22/95 Drilling Inc. 10 core Time: 12:00 Time: 12:30											
Drilling	Equip.	/Method	j: ^{Ingerso}	Aand 1	rack mounte	d air	Sampling	Method	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrei	
Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin. Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 32.0° W TD: 120.0.ft EFM/Golder												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (teet)		Lithology	,	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes	
5	1/ 100%		0	0-8' surface cuttings # 6 boxes	0-0.5' 0.5'-7.0'	TOPSOL, org FILL, medium reworked tuff	anic. brown. I. moist.			NA	Borehole 50- 9103 is located approximately 45.0' east of	
10 -	2/ 50% 3/ 70% 4/ 65%		0	1 /6.0°- 15.0°	7.0'-52.0'	TUFF, grayish YFI 7/2 to pai brown 10 YR oxidized, wea	orange pink 5 9 yellowish 6/2, moderately thered rhyolite				Ht 1 in the southeastern corner of MDA Cand angled baneath the	
15	5/ 100% 6/ 100% 7/ 100% 8/ 90% 9/ 83%	95-0104	0.21	2/15.0'- 27.2'	@ 12.0'	ash flow. TUFF, grayish slightly indura welded, rhyol Pumice lapiti devitrified wit	pink 5 YR 8/1, ated, non- ite ash flow, dry, are coarsely h sugary texture	100.1	r Tutt		ramp to Pit 3. Surface casing set at 9.0'. @ 11.3'-11.9', clay-filled fracture.	
²⁵ 30	10/90%		0	3 <i>/</i> 27 <i>.2</i>	@ 24.0'	along relict tu 0.5-2.0 cm. 5 TUFF, same a nonindurated.	ibe structures, i-10%. s above (SAA),		ər, Bandelie		Ø 18.7', weak oxidation on open hairline fracture.	
35 -	12/100%		0.15		@ 32.0 [.]	TUFF, SAA, pi	nkish gray 5 YR		ğuş			
40-1	13/100%	95-0109	5.34		@ 36.0'	TUFF, SAA, si	ightly indurated.	5	irege Mc			
45 -	14/96%	46.0104	0 0.33	4/39.0'- 47.5'	@ 42.0'	TUFF, SAA, pu 2.0 cm, coars with sugary to	umice lapilli up to ely devitnified exture.		nit 3, Tshi		@ 45.1'-45.3'.	
50 <u> </u>	15/94% 16/68%	30-0104	0.84	5 /47.5'- 59.5'	52.0'-83.0'	YR 7/2, slight matrix, moder moderately w	orange pink 5 ly oxidized a tely indurated, elded rhyolite		Ĵ.		oxidized tuff. © 56.0'-59.0', strongly	
55 <u>-</u> 	17/80% 18/93%	95-0114	2.17		52.0 -03.0	ash flow, dry f Pumice lapiili a by 1.0 cm, 5-	to locally moist. The elongate 0.2 10%. Matrix				oxidized moist tuff and Fe-rich clay in open	
60	19/100%		•			phenocrysts a ouartz (5%) u	re subnedral p. to 2.0 mm	3.			fracture (sampied).	

	-				······································							
	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREH	30REHOLE ID: 50-9103 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: 2 of: 2											
Drilling	Co.: To	nto Envir	onmental	C	ore Box #(s) 6 cut tings Start Date: 8	/10/95	5	End D	ate: 8/22/95			
Drilling	Fauin. /	/Method	- Ingers	oll-Rand	10 core Time: 1 track mounted air Sampling M	2:00	d: Con	T	me: 12:30			
			cone v	vith total	dust suppression	BINO	u. con	Indoos				
Driller: L	Driffer: Larry Thorem Caebiogist: Softmann, Here Evans Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 32.0° W 1D; 120.0 ft											
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Anatytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
60 65 70 75	19 /Cont. 20 /23% 21 /85% 22 /100% 23 /50%		0.54	6 /59.5'- 70.2'	52.0'-83.0' TUFF, grayish orange pink, (continued) slightly oxidized, slightly indurated, slightly welded, rhyolite ash flow, dry. Purnice lapilli are coarsely devit nified with sugary texture on relict tube structures, 0.5-2.0 cm, 5-10%. Matrix phenocrysts @ 73.0' are quartz (10%) and sanidine	19110110	r Tuff	NA	 3 59.0'-64.0', local oxidation patches on fracture fill. 67.0'-69.0', oxidized purnice lapitii remnanta. 69.0'-73.0', Fe oxidation in 			
80	24/100% 25/50% 26/67% 27/100% 28/100%	95-0119	0 0.67 1.03	7 /70.2'- 85.1'	 (10%), each up to 1.0 mm, sanidine with Schiller blue 78.0' fridescence. Pumice lapilli have faint yellowish brown 10 YR 2/2 stain and light 83.0'-120.0' gray sugary texture. Local limonite as irregular solution bands in matrix. 		ge Member, Bandelie		matrix. © 86.0'-91.0', Fe oxidation			
90 	30/37% 31/100% 32/20% 33/100%	85-0124	0.62 0.85	8785.1'- 94.3'	brown, slightlyindurated, nonwelded, -TUFF, SAA, pinkish gray 5 YR 8/1, nonindurated, non-		iit 3, Tshire,		matrix. © 88.5', Fe oxide stain is possible relict water mark.			
100	34/100% 15/100%		1.89	9 /94.3'- 1 06.0'	TUFF, SAA, very light gray, nonindurated, nonwelded rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice labili are coarsely devit rified		วั					
105	6/100%		0.82		with sugary texture on relict							
110	7/93%		0.43	10/ 106.0' -120.0'	(10%), each up to 1.0 mm, saniding with Schiller blue							
115	9/100%	95-0129	0.53 0		@ 105.0' TUFF. SAA, very soft (non- indurated).				@ 119.0'-120.0', fracture with some clay and Fe			
	I					1			OVORIA E			

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG										
BORE	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9104 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: 1 of: 2										
Drilling	CO.: Tor Dril	nto Enviro ling Inc.	onmental	C	ore Box #(\$) 7 cuttings Start Date: 8/ 8 core Time: 16	15/95 5:15		End Da Tir	te: 8/17/95 ne:09:00		
Drilling	Equip. /	Method	I: Ingerso	il Rand	track mounted air Sampling M	ethod	: Con	ແກນວັນຮ	5.0' core barrei		
Driller:	Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Mann, Rene Evans Declination: 90.0° Bearing: NA TD: 90.0 tt- ERM/Golder										
Depth (feet)	Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Run # Core Run # Analytical Sample Core Run # Analytical Sample Core Run # Analytical Sample Core Run # Number 0550- Tritium (pCl/g) Notes Not										
0	1/ 100%			0-10' surface	0-2.5' TOPSOIL, organic, brown. 2.5'-4 0' BLL reworked tuff, moist.			NA	Borehole 50- 9104 is located		
5			0.94	outunos ir 7 boxas	4.0'-10.1' TUFF, pulvenzed. TUFF, pale brown 5 YR 5/2				approximately 18.0' south of Fit 1 and 5.0 '		
10 -	2/ 78%	95-6075	0.06 0.52	1 /9.0-	stightly indurated, slightly 10.1'-35.0' welded, moist, rhyolite ash				inside of and midway along		
- 15 -	3/ 100%		0.13	19.2'	flow. Purnice labilit are very light gray to pinkish gray 5 YR 8/1, coarsely devitrified with				boundary of MDA C.		
20 -	4/ 100%				sugary frosty texture, elongate 0.3 by 1.5 cm to 1.0 @ 21.0* by 4.0 cm. 3.0-5.0%.		-		Surface casing set at 10.0'.		
25 -	5/ 100%	26.0078	7.59	2719.2'- 28.0'	TUFF, SAA. gradual color change to paie yellowish brown 10 YR 6/2.	0 4 4 4	delier Tu				
30 -	6/ 88%	13-0075	46.29	3/28.0'- 35.7'	8/2 with weak iron oxide stain throughout matrix. Pumice		er, Banc				
35 <u>-</u> -	7/ 100% 8/ 90%	95-0083	34.11 30.76		oxidized. 35.0'-60.0' TUFF, SAA, pale red 5 R 6/2 to local moderate red 5 YR		e Memb		@ 36.6'-38.6', fracture coated		
40 - -	9/ 41% 10/20%			4/35.7* 46.6'	• 39.0'		[shireg		with amorphous light brown 5 VB 5/6 clav in		
45	11/50% 12/100%	96-0125	7.82		9 43.0' white powdery masses surrounded by Fe oxide		hit 3, 1		1.0 mm thick concoidal blocks		
50	13/93% 14/100%		6.39	5/46.6'- 57.0'	stained matrix. TUFF, SAA grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/ 2, non-weided, local Fe		5		(sampled). @ 39.0'-44.0', moist ash flow		
55 _	15/55%				oxide stain in matrix. Pumice lapilli are light gray with some © 57.0° ····: chocolate brown. 1.0-5.0 cm.		-		tuff. @ 52.2', 3.5 by 5.0 cm		
60	16/100% 17/20%	95-0087	2.31	6/57.0'- 69.0'	TUFF, SAA, grayish pink 5R 8/2, slightly welded, med. grav pumice (apill, 0,5-1.0 cm.)				devitrified welded pumice apiili.		

.

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BORE Dritting Dritting Dritting Oriller:	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9104 TA/ OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: 2 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling Inc. Core Box #(s) 7 cuttings Start Date: 8/15/95 End Date: 8/17/95 Drilling Inc. 8 core Time: 16:15 Time: 09:00 Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoil-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barred Driller: tarry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin, Rene Evans EPM/Golder Declination: 90.0° Bearing: NA TD: 90.0' ft											
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Soreening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology			Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes
60 65 70 75 80 90 95 100 115 110 115 120	18/100% 19/73% 20/60% 21/100% 22/100% 23/0% 25/80% 25/80% 25/80% 25/80% 30/97%	95-0099	1.57 0.32 1.57 0.99	6/57.2° 69.0° Cont. 7/69.0° 83.5° 8/83.5° 90.0°	60.0'-90.0' (continued) @ 63.0 @ 73.0' @ 83.0' @ 83.4' @ 87.0' @ 88.5' TD = 90.0'	TUFF. gravish ronweided to TUFF. SAA. m phenocrysts a sandine. 0.1- Schiller blue in TUFF. pale yea YR 6/2, nonin weided. dny, r HHENCCRYSTS 0.5-1.5 mm in TUFF. nonindu weided. dry, r HHENCCRYSTS 0.5-1.5 mm in TUFF. nonindu weided. rhyoli	pink 5 ¹ slightly atrix tre subh 0.5 mm idescen llowish t durated hyolite a 3, 50%. 1 tuff mi trated, n tuff mated, n te ash fl	rR 8/2 weided. . 2%. ce. prown 10 . non- ash flow. quartz. atrix. non- ish flow. quartz. atrix.	20 30 30 30 10 into into into into into into into into	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff	NA	© 83.0'-83.4' and 67.0'-88.5', phenocryst-rich intervals are possible surge related deposits.

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREH Drilling Drilling Driller: 1	HOLE ID Co.: Tor Drill Equip. /	50-91 no Enviro ling Inc. Method	0 5 nmen tal ingersc core w Geologi	TA/OU Co oll-fland t ith total st : Jon k	t: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: MDA Control of the second seco	/ 23/ 95 0:45 Aethoo Bear	i: Con	Page: End:Da Tir tinuous 86.0° E	14/6f: 2 tte: 8/28/95 me: 11:25 5.0' core barrel TD: 120.0 ft		
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
0 5 10 15 15	1/ 100% 2/ 85% 3/ 100% 4/ 90% 5/ 100%	95-0135	0 0.93 0.27 0.39 0.18	0-7' surface outlings in 4 boxes 1/6.0'- 14.0' 2/14.0'- 24.0'	 0-0.4' ASPHALT. 0.4'-6.5' FiLL, measum brown, reworked tuff, silt, clay some sand and nebbles moist. 6.5'-7.0' TUFF, pulverized. 7.0'-50.0' TUFF, grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/2, slightly indurated, non-weided, rhyointe asn flow. Pumice lapilit are sparse (< 5%) 9.14.4' 0.1-1.0 cm, smaller are dark brown and iron rich, larger are coarsely devit nified, pale yellowish brown 10 YR 6/2. TUFF, same as above (SAA), 		Tutt	NA	Borehole 50- 9105 is located approximately 90.0'east of PR 3 in the noncontrolled portion of MDA C and angled beneath vertical disposal shafts near the east end of Pit 3. Surface casing set at 7.0'.		
25 30 35 40 41	8/ 100% 8/ 100% 8/ 100% 10/100% 11/0%	35-0 140	0 0.08 0.75 4.24	3/24.0'- 32.3' 4/32.3'- 44.0'	 gelyter pike of a for 2 to part yellowish brown 10 YR 6/2, slightly indurated, nonweided, phenocryst rich. Pumice iapilli are 1.5-2.0 cm light yellow brown from Fe oxide, coarsely devitrified with a sugary texture. Phenocrysts are quartz (15%) and sanidine (10%, each average 0.5 mm and up to 1.5 mm,		it 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelie		oxide on fracture. @ 28.2'-29.1', fracture with Fe oxide, clay and roots, sampled for Chemvan VCC and PCB analysis. @ 35.0'-38.0' sampled maroon red		
50 55 55 60	13/100% 14/100% 15/100%	35-0145	5.00 32.01	5/44.0*- 53.0* 6/53.0*- 63.5*	flow. Pumice tapilli are 0.3-1.5 cm, coarsely devitrified and 50.0'-94.0' rimmed by light pinkish gray vapor-phase alteration cay, TUFF, pale yellowish brown 10 YR 6/2, slightly indurated, non- welded rhyolite ash Pumice lapilli are 5-10%. Sanidine with Schiller blue indescence.	20003 J	5		stain for contract analyte suite. @ 44.5', mod. FeOx stain, it. brown 5 YR 5/6 in matrix; core loss likely due to fracture.		

•

- 10

					LOS A	AMOS NATIONAL LABORATO	RY			
				EN	VIRON	IMENTAL RESTORATION PRO.	JECT			•
						FIELD UNIT 5				
						BOREHOLE LOG				
i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	POPEL				TALO				0	
	Drilling		7. 50-91	05		<u>MDA: MDA: MDA</u>	; .	•	Fage:	2 01: 2
	- Chang	Dri	lling Inc.		V. 214 U	11 core Time:	3/23/9: 10:45	5.	T	are, 8/28/95
•	Drilling	Equip.	/Method	i: Ingers core v	oll-Rand with total	rack mounted air Sampling i dust suppression	Metho	d: Cor	ntinuous	5.0' core barrel
	Driller:	Larry The	oren	Geolog	ist: Jon i	Aarin. Rene Evans Declination: 45.0°	Bear	ing: s	5 86.0°	E TD: 120.0 ft
		%	0	5				1	T	
		5	Êģ	E C	ef)					1
	E	# 2	Sal	l ee	# €		D	1 4	178 5	
	lee		a	l ğ d	× C		2	0	j≷ iš	
		בבב	ler tic		ഷ്		19	5	L C	
	b H	22	light and light	Į₹ ja	e mo		apl	P	nin Su	
	ļõ	ပြိပ်	Įδ.	12E	اڭ Ē	Lithology	5	E	žΰ	Notes
	60 -	15/Cont.		1	6/59.5 -	50.0'-94.0' TUFF, SAA, pumice japtili are			† 	@ 61.2'-62.0'.
	=		96-0105	1 19.14	70.2* Cont.	(continued) light gray, coarsely devitrified		1	NA	fracture with
	65 -	16/100%		13.22	7/63.5'-	@ 60.0' and sugary, 1.5-2.0 cm.				oxidized clay.
	=		4	41.32	72.0	TUFF pate yellowish brown 10				
	70 -	17/100%		1]	nonwelded, phenocryst nch	20			9 81.8' 10.0 cm
				29.84		rhyoste ash flow. Pumice				welded tuff
	=	18/75%]			lapilli contain some local Fe		E E		xenolith
		19/83%		1		Oxide. Phenocrysts are quartz		ē		containing an
	=		<u> </u>	1	82.9	@ 77.0': sanidine (5% up to 1,0 mm)		lei		dacite lithic with
	80-	20/100%	95-0150	0.20		with Schiller blue indescence.		an		1.0-2.0 mm
	=	ļ	4			TUFF, SAA, variably		8		quartz
		21/46%		0.36	}	nonindurated to slightly in-		pe		phenocrysts
	85 -		1			Purnice lapilli are SAA. Dacite	5	leπ		feldspar
			1	0.03	9/82.9	lithics are <2%, up to 2.0 cm.		20		(plagioclase-like)
	90	22/30%		ĺ	102.0	© 89.5' TUFF, SAA, slightly-indurated	70	6a		altering to clay
	<u> </u>			0.41		ASTI TIOW. Purnice lapiti are SAA except unique 4 0-5 0		shi		
	95 -	2313076				cm coarsely devit rifled pumice				Fe oxide vields
	=		ļ			94.0'-120.0' bomb with sugary texture				yellow streaked
		24/100%	95-0155	2.41		after relict tube structures.		5		tuff.
	100					YE 7/2 coninducated to	20		1 1	circulation air
		25 /0%	1	0.47		@.1.02.8 slightly indurated, nonweided.		1		due to plugged
	105	267100%	1		10/ 102.01	9.103.5 rhyolite ash flow. Pumice				bit.
		28/75%		0.13	-112.0'	lapilli are two types; (1)				@ 102.8'-103.5'.
	=	29/43%	T I			coaracty devirtmed, 0.5-2.0		i		interval is
						with lapilli cores altered to	52			possible surge
	=	30/100%	1 1	0.84	11/112 01	white sky. (kaoinite?).				related deposit.
	115-				-120.0	PHENOCRYSTS, 50%, 0.5-1.5	2			0 103.5',
		31/100%	05.0180			TUFF, SAA, gravish grance				with some dark
	120-		93-0160	0.87		pink SYR 7/2, nonindurated.	Į٠			brown clay.
	160-7		I Í	1		TD = 120.0'			. 1	

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG													
BORE	BOREHOLE ID: 50-9106 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA: C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 3 cuttings Start Date: 8/9/95 End Date: 8/15/95												
	Ori	lling Inc.				10 core	Time:	16:45		<u> </u>	<u>me:14:00</u>		
Drilling	Drilling Equip./ Met hod: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Met hod: Continuous 5.0' core barrel												
Driller:	Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin, Rene Evans Declination: 45.0° Bearing: S 75.0° E TD: 120.0 tt ETM/Golder												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
0	1/ 100%		0	0-7' surface cuttings = 3 boxes	0-0.7').7'-5.0' 5.0'-7 0'	SOL, organic, s RLL, medium bi tuff, moist, TUFF, pulverized	ity, sand, clay. own, reworked 1. moist.			NA	Borehole 50- 9106 is located approximately 50 0'east of Pit		
10 - 	2/ 50% 3/ 24%		6.05 0.61	1 /0.0°+ 28.5°	7.0'-51.5'	TUFF, pale red 5 ash flow, noninc slightly moist. If relict pits in cor cm. Core moist recovery by close	i F 6/2, rhyolito lurated, dry to Pumice lapilli an e. 15%, 1.0-2.(une impacts gging the	1:14			4 in the central portion of MDA Cand angled beneath vertical disposal shafts and the former		
20	5/0% 6/17% 7/15%		1.25		ð 22.0'	TUFF, same as a iron oxide on fra	icove (SAA), icture with		ier Tuff		end of Pit 4. Surface casing set at 8.0'. G 11.0'-41.0',		
30	8/0% 9/100% 10/90% 11/100%	95-0045	6.39		€ 28.0° € 29.0°	PHENDORYST A	3GREGATE, 509 Int brownish		, Bandel		inconsistent recovery due to tractured tuff		
35	12/50%		17.97 428.59	2 <i>1</i> 28.5'- 38.0'		gray 5 YR 6/1 e (1.0-4.0 cm) of quartz and sanid	iongate pieces cemented line crystals		Member		and poor air circulation. @ 28.0'-29.0',		
40 -	1470% 187100%	95-0050	1688.41	3/38.0'-	L	(0.3*1.5 mm). TUFF, SAA, 30%	phenocrysts.		Tshirege		phenocryst-rich aggregate is possible surge- related deposit.		
45	197100% 207100% 217100%		1 200 00	~	9 48.0'	TUFF, SAA, light 5 YR 6/1, nonin	brownish gray Jurated, non-	5	Unit 3,		@ 48.4'-49.0', strongly oxidized		
50_ _	22/50% 23/100% 24/70%		260.21	4 /49.0'- 56.5'	51.5'-91.5'	walded, rhyolite TUFF, pinkish gri slightly indurate walded, rhyolite	ash flow, dry. ay 5 VR 8/1. slightly ash flow dry				fracture with clay, sampled for MRAL.		
55 - 	25/100% 25/100% 27/93% 28/97%	95-0054	27.29	5756.5'- 65.3'		Pumice lapilli are 1.0 by 5.0 cm. ti very light gray, o	elongate up to ght brown to coarsely	9.0					

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG													
BORE	HOLE ID	: 50-91	06		J: 50/1147	MDA: MDA C			Page:	2 of: 2			
Drilling	Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 3 cuttings Start Date: 8/9/95 End Date: 8/15/95												
Drillion	Uni Sauin /	ling inc. Met boo	- Inders	ollRand		10 core Time: 1	6:45	di o	T	ime: 14:00			
			core w	ath total	dust suppress	sion							
Driller:	Larry Tho	itën	Geologi	st:Jon EFM	Marin. Rene Ev /Golder	vans Declination: 45.0°	Bear	ing: s	575.0°	E TD: 120.0 ft			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
60 -	2B/ Cont.			5/56.5'- 65.3'	51.5'-91.5'	TUFF. SAA, phenocrysts are			NA	@ 65.0'-70.0'.			
65 -	29/100%		0.97	Cant.	@ 62.5	TUFF. SAA, moderately				prominent but			
-	30/90%	1	: 59			indurated, moderately welded. rhyolite ash flow, dry, Pumice			Ì	fresh with no clay or Fe oxide.			
70-	31/90%	AT		6/65.3 · 76.0		lapili are elongate averaging							
	32/60%	45-0058	2.36	.		dark chocolate brown,		Tut					
75-				<u> </u>	@ 75.0 [.]	TUFF. SAA, pinkish gray 5 YR		er.					
	33/93%	1		7/-76.0'-		8/1, rhyolite ash flow, dry. TUFF, pinkish gray 5 YB 8/1.		ande					
	34/93%	ł	2.36	65.8		nonindurated to slightly		ы С					
85 -						slightly weided, rhyoite ash		nbe					
	35/100%	95-0063	2.63		1	flow, dry, Pumice labilit are it.	20	Mei					
90 -	36/91%			8/85.8'-		devitrified, <1.0 cm , 15%.	2.	ege		-			
-	37/83%		0.66	98.0°	91.5'-120.0'	Tuff matrix contains yellow iron oxide surrounding dark		shir					
95	38/ 33%					brown pumice lapilli.		3,1					
Ξ	38/20%					tuff matrix, subrounded		Jnit					
100	40/100%		1.02		9 98.0 [°] 9 98.5 [°]	quartz. Schiller blue indescent sanidine. 0.5-2.0 mm.		_		© 98.0'-119.0'. multiple			
	41/100%	95-0067	1.46	9/98.0'- 111.5'	0 104 0'	TURE SAA				phenocryst-rich			
105 _	42/100%		0.77		@ 104.7'	TUFF, SAA, 20% phenocrysts.				intervais are possible surge			
	43/0%				@ 110.0'	TUFF, very light gray, non-	2			related deposits.			
110 -	45/100%				9.1.13.5	PHENOCRISTS 69%	<u>7</u> 2						
	46/100%		1.37		9.115.5	TURE SAA	1709714						
	48/100%	95-0071	1.93	10/111.5' -120.0'	G 117.0	TUFF. SAA		-					
120-	49/100%				@ 119.0'	TUFF. SAA.							
			1		ID = 120.0				1				

...

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREHOLE ID: 50-9107 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Drilling Inc. Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/28/95 End Date: 8/30/95 Drilling Equip./Method: Ingersoll-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Drillier: Larry Thoren Geologist: Jon Marin, Rene Evans ERM/Golder Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 4.0° W TD: 118.0 ft												
Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Recovery % Anatvtical Sample	Number 0550- MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit Monitor Well Construction	Notes						
$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\$	1.12 1.13 1.166 1.47 0.64 1.15 2.42 1.17 1.12 2.42 1.17 8840.79 6364.79 1789.44 49964.16	0-7' surface cutungs at 4 boxes 1/6.0'- 19.6' 2/19.6'- 28.0' 3/28.0'- 41.3' 4/41.3'- 49.8' 5/49.8'- 60.0'	 O-1.0' SOIL, clay, silt and sa brown, moist. 1.0'-11.0' FILL, moderate brown 3/4, organic, moist. 11.0'-62.2' TUFF, grayish orange YR 7/2 nonindurated, welded rhyoite ash fi Pumice lapilli are 10-10.5-2.0 cm, elongate minute quartz and sa crystals in coarsely do sugary texture along tube structures. Phenare local bibyramidal o pumice laoilli and tuff up to 1.0 mm. @ 25.9' TUFF, same as above pinkish gray 5 YR 8/1 indurated, nonwelded ash flow, dry. @ 43.0' TUFF, pale red 5 YR 6. slightly indurated, slightly elongate and contain indurated ash flow, dry. 	nd, red a S YR pink S slightly ow, dry. 5%, contain idine withfied relict tocrysts tyartz in matrix (SAA), slightly rhyolite /2. htty w, dry. ty minute ystals in gary	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuff	Borehole 50- 9107 is located in the noncontrolled central portion of MDA C approximately 30.0' south of and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 7.0'. @ 36.0'-36.5', some weak FeOx and some clay on few fractures. @ 43.0'-43.5', strongly oxidized fracture with clay surrounded by red-stained (moderately oxidized) tuff matrix. @ 46.0'-46.5', red stained						

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREHOLE II Drilling Co.: To Drilling Equip. Drilling Equip.): 50-91 nto Enviro Iling Inc. /Met hoo	07 onmental : Ingers core w Geologi	TA/OL C oli-Rand nth total st: Jon	Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution Solution	/ 28/ 9 3:00 Aet ho Bear	5 d: Con ing: N	Page: End D T tinuous	2 of: 2 ate: 8/30/95 ime: 12:30 5.0' core barrel v TD: 118.0 ft.				
B Depth (feet) Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes				
$\begin{array}{c} 60 \\ - \\ 17 / 80\% \\ - \\ 18 / 0\% \\ 65 \\ - \\ 19 / 100\% \\ - \\ 20 / 100\% \\ - \\ 20 / 100\% \\ - \\ 20 / 100\% \\ - \\ 21 / 75\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 23 / 60\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 23 / 60\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 22 / 100\% \\ - \\ 31 / 00\% \\ - \\ 31 / 00\% \\ - \\ 33 / 72\% \\ - \\ 31 / 00\% \\ - \\ 33 / 72\% \\ - \\ 35 / 80$	95-0188 95-0188	1 1594.94 1 1599.04 1 31 11.51 2 63 06.55 1 01 90.65 4 48.31 2 31.45 6 655.54 6 659.81 1 12.55 26.93 2 2.5	5 /50.0'- 68.4' 7 /68.4'- 7 9.0' 8 /79.0'- 90.5'- 102.6' 102.6' 102.5'-	11.0°-62.2' TUFF, SAA. (continued) 56.2'-90.0 TUFF, SAA, moderatery indurated, slightly weided, phenocryst non mydute asn flow, dry. Pumice labilitare elongate, 0.2-1.5 cm, 5%, coarsely devit infed, minute quartz and sancine along relict tube structures. Matrix phenocrysts are quartz and saridine with Schiller bluo indescence, 10% each, up to 1.0 mm, Rare dacite lithic 4.0 by 6.0 cm. TUFF, grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/2, nonindurated, non- 90.0'-118.0' 99.0'-118.0' 99.0'-10 cm, Phenocrysts are 938.4' quartz and sandine with Schiller blue indescence, 10% each, up to 1.0 mm, bipyramidal quartz and subhedrid sandine, in tuff 	·	Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tulf	NA	© 85.5'-86.8', fracture with Fo oxide and some clay. © 97.0'-98.4', phenocryst-rich interval is possible surge- related deposit.				

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG											
BOREHOLE ID: 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/30:95 End Date: 9/6/95 Drilling troc. 11 core Time: 16:00 Time: 9:00 Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoll-Rano track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pere Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N40.0° E TD: 120.0 #											
Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Fere Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 40.0° E TD: 120.0 ft EFM/Golder											
Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MHAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (fect)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes				
95-0195 5A-0103 95-0200 96-0110	0 1.21 0 0.68 2.14 1.6 1.99 3 0.52 0.48 1.25 1.01 5 1.52 0.96	0-7.5 surface cuttores r 4 boxes 1/5.0 - 14.5 - 26.0 - 27.0 0-1.0' SOLL crown, organec, silt, clay. 1.0'-7.5' FILL : eworked fine to coarse tuff, moderate brown to paie gray orange pink 5 YR 7/2. TOFF, graysh pink orange 5 YR 7/2. 7.5'-41.0' TUFF, graysh pink orange 5 YR 7/2. nonindurated to slightly indurated, slightly welded to moderately welded rhyolite ash flow, dry. Pumice lapibli are devit nfied, gray, <1-5%, 0.3-1.0 cm. Phenocrysts are quartz and sanidine, 10-20%, 1.0 mm. 14.5' TUFF, same as above (SAA), very light gray N8 to light to moderate brown 5 YR 5/6 to 5 YR 4/4. slightly welded, weakly oxidized with iron (Fe) oxide splot ches in matrix. 31.0' TUFF, SAA, pale to moderate brown 5 YR 5/2 to 5 YR 4/4 239.5' TUFF, SAA, pale to moderate brown 5 YR 5/2 to 5 YR 4/4 239.5' TUFF, SAA, pale gray to light		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandelier Tuft	NA	Borehole 50- 9108 is located approximately 25.0'south of the Chemical Pit in the western controlled portion of MDA C and angled beneath the Chemical Pit and Pit 6. Surface casing set at 7.5'. © 8.1'-8.8' and 14.0'-14.5', red stained (moderately oxidized) tuff matrix. © 36.0', possible weak oxidation stain. © 40.0'-40.5', brown FeOx stain.					
	50-910 to Environ ing Inc. Method: ren G 9ldurg 200 9s-0195 54-0110 95-0200 95-0200	ENV ENV ENV ENV ENV ENV ENV ENV	LOS AL ENVIRON 5 0 - 9 1 08 TA/OU to Environmental Co ing thc. Method: IngersollRand to core with total C ren Geologist: Fere EM/ 0 (6):Od) unitilit 0 (0):Od) Unitilit 1/6.0 1.21 1/6.0 1.21 0.68 2/14.5 - 28.0 0 0 95-0195 0.52 4/739.5 48.8' 95-0200 0.52 4/739.5 48.8' 95-0200 0.52 5 0.52 5 0.55	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATON ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PRO. FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC to Environmental Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 6 ing hrc. 11 core Time: 1 Method: Ingersol-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression ren Geologist: Pere Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° EM/Golder 0 GO (G) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC to Environmental Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/30.95 ing hz. 11 core Time: 18:00 Method: Ingersolf-Rane track mounted air core with total dust suppression ren Geologist: Rene Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Beart EHM/Golder 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG 50-9108 TA/OL: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC to Environmental Cofe Box #(s) 4 cutings Start Date: 8/30.95 Time: 16:00 Method: Ingersol-Rano track mounted air core with total dust suppression Ten Geologist: Pare Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N ETM/Golder THM/Golder Banding Provided in the constraint of the second secon	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG 50-9108 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC Page: to Environmental Core Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date: 8/30:95 End De ing the: 11 core Time: 16:00 Time Method: Ingersol-Rand track mounted air core with foral dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous core with total dust suppression ren Geologist: Pere Evans. Jon Main Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 40.0°E EM/Colder EM/Colder Boy Core Start Date: 8/2000 (0) 10 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00				

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG													
BOREH	IOLE ID	: 50-91	08	TA/OL	t: 50/1147	MDA: MDA	с		Page:	2 of: 2			
Drilling	Co.: Tor Dril	nto Enviro ling Inc.	nmen tal	Q	ore Box #(s) 4 cuttings Start Date	8/30/9	5	End D	ate: 9/6/95 ime: 9:00			
Drüling	Equip. /	Method	Ingers	oll-Rand I	rack mounted	air Sampling	Metho	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrol			
Driller:	Core with forer dust suppression Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Rene Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 40.0° E TD: 120.0°ft EFM/Golder												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
65	15/20%	-	0.87 1.0	67.3' 67.3' Cont.	41.0'-95.5' (continued) © 62.5' © 67.3'	TUFF, SAA. TUFF, SAA. nonindurated to slightly indurated intervals. TUFF, SAA. moderately indurated, moderately weld			NA	© 68.5', rare oxidized clay accumulation in tuff matrix (5 YR 5/6).			
75	19/92%	95-0210	4.95 12.03	8/76.2'-	9 76.0'	TUFF, SAA, 3.0 by 4.0 cm xenolith of intermediate volcanic composition (dacit	101 -0	andelier Tuff		© 75.0°, fracture at 30 degrees to core axis with oxidized clay and			
85	21/70%		19.84 22.56	86.6*				ge Member, B		black coating such as manganese oxide (MnO ₂).			
90	22/73% 23/100% 24/100%	95-0215	26.35 44.83	9786.6'- 100.0'	95.5'-120.0'	TU∓F, gray orangish pink 5 ^v		nit 3, Tshire					
100 -	28/1/14		60.13			7/2 to very light gray N8, nonindurated (powdery), no							
105-	27/25%		83.36	10/ 100.0" -112.0"		Pumice lapili are rare. < 1% devitrified and average 1.0 cm. Phenocrysts are quartz							
110-	29/85% 30/50%		95.34			up to 1.0 mm. Matrix contains 5% oxidized golder							
115	31/100% 32/88%	95-0220	69,86	1 1/ 1 12.0' -120.0'		brown (10 YR 6/6 to 5 YR 4/4) stained areas up to 2. mm from possible oxidation							
120-			57.8		TD = 120.0'	Tense minerar (1.8., Dematire	· .						

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE		: 5 <u>0-91</u>	09	TAVOL	J: 50/1147 MDA: MDAC			Page:	1 of: 2			
Drilling	CO.: Tor Dril	nto Enviro ling Inc.	onmen tai	C	Ure cox #(s) 5 cuttings Start Date: s 12 core Time: 1	9/11/95 14:45	i	⊔no:Da Ti	me: 17:30			
Drilling	Drilling Equip./ Method: Ingersoll-Pand track mounted air Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel											
Driller:	Core with total dust suppression Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans, Jon Marin Declination: 45.0° Bearing: N 84.0° E TD: 120.0 It EFM/Golder											
			r	T		1		1				
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Rewvery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (fect)	Lithology	Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
0 =	1-100%			0-8.0' surface	0-0.5' SOL dank brown. organic. sit.			NA	Borenole 50-			
			0	cultings # 5 boors	ALL reworked tuff, clay, silt.				approximately			
5 -	2.10.5	1	, in the second s	_	sand, fine to coarse, dark brown to red brown, moist.				35.0' within the most western			
10 =	4.45 -		0.04	1/6.9'-				[corner of MDA C			
·" =	5:100%		0.63						beneath Pit 6.			
15 -	6,52%								Surface casing			
	7.10%								SON AL B.U.			
20 -	9775	95-0226	0	2/15.5'- 26.5'	17.5'-42.0' TUFF, light brown gray 5 YR	2						
					YR 7/2, slightly indurated,							
25	10.05%		٥		slightly welded to moderately welded rownite ash flow dow	73						
	11/60%		4.51		Pumice lapilli are 10%, white,	ie	Ħ					
30 -	12:00			3/26.5 -	devit nited, and powdery.		Ξ.		• 24 11 28 Of			
-	13/100%		0	30.0	sanidine, 20-25% total. Lithics		elie		moderately			
35 -	14/100%	95-0231	0.21		absent. Local areas (splotches		and		oxidized tuff.			
-	15/100%		0.64		in matrix.		Ë.		oxidation in tuff			
40				4/38.5'-		54	nbe		matrix possibly			
· · ·	16/100%						Men		tram ae- composed lithics.			
45 -	17/65%		0.09		42.0'-102.5 welded to moderately welded,		9e		9 51.0'-51.2'.			
40 -	19/70%	96-0111	0.89	6 /AA 0'-	intermediate composition lava		hire		pnenocryst-rich interval is			
50_	20/90%		0.32	51.1	(dacite) lithics are 2%, 2.0 by	2.	T _s		possible surge			
	21/87%				9.51,2' : splotches in matrix.		3		related deposit. 0.51.2'-51.5'.			
=			o	6/53.15	PHENOCRISTS 40-45%, quanz	-2	n L		ventical fracture			
⁵⁵ -	22.52			63.9	. and sandine in tuff matrix.				with FeOx and clay			
eo =	23 100%	95-0236	o		·····				C 57.8'-58.0'.			
_ov+									red clay.			

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE	HOLE ID	: 50-91	09	TA/OL	J: 50/1147	MDA: MDA	с		Page:	2 of: 2			
Drillin	g Co.: Tor	nto Enviro	inmen tal	C	ore Box #(s) 5 cuttings Start Date:	9/11/9	5	End D	ate: 9/14/95			
Drillin	g Equip. /	Method	: Ingerse	oli-Flanci	track mounted	air Sampling	Metho	d: Con	tinuous	5.0' core barrel			
Driller	: Larry The	oren	Geologi	st:Rene	Evans, Jon Ma (Golder	urin Declination: 45.0°	Bear	ing: I	N 84.0 ⁰	PE TD: 120.0 ft			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCl/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology	H Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes			
65 - 70 -	25/75% 28/100% 28/100% 29/77%	<u>96-0112</u>	0.98 0.86 1.35 1.27	63.9' Cont. 7 /63.9'- 7 1.7'	42.0'-102.5' (continued)	TUFF, grayish orange pink 5 YR 7/2, slightly indurated, slightly welded to moderatel welded, rhyotite ash flow, dr SAA, pumice lapitli, phenocrysts, lithics, and Fe			NA	© 65.5', installed casing due to lost air circulation.			
75 - 80 -	30/100%	95-0248	1.52 0.77	8/71.7*- 81.5*	@ 70.0'	TUFF, SAA, moderately indurated, moderately welde	401 11 10	idelier Tull		@ 75.5', open fracture, no clay, weak FeOx in 1.0-2.0 mm			
85 - 90 -	33/100% 34/48% 35/100%		0.71 13.77 158.96	9/81.5'- 92.7	@ 91.0'	TUFF, SAA. pink gray 5R 8/2 slightly indurated, nonwelded to slightly welded. Purnice lapills are two types (1) pale red 5R 6/2 with Fe oxidation	11020	ge Member, Bar		© 86.0'-86.4'. clay with FeOx smeared on core.			
95 - 100 -	38/04%	95-0251	160.47	10/92.7'- 101.5'		and (2) white and rare, each 0.3-1.0 cm. Local 0.1 cm brown oxidized frackles. Matrix phenocrysts are quart	.0.	lt 3, Tshire		@ 98.0', clay			
105-	37 /68% 38 /100% 39 /0% 40 /83%		41.32 0	† 1/ 101.5° -†11.0'	102.5'-120.0' @ 106.0'	TUFF, pink gray 5R 8/2, non- indurated, nonweided. TUFF, SAA, paie brown Fe oxide stain in tuff matrix is		'n		increasing to thick clay accumulation. @ 105.5', clay is			
110 115	41/50%	95-0241	0.37 0.2	12/ 111.0° -120.0'	@ 109.0'	typical. TUFF, SAA, with banded oxidized clay, 0.5 by 1.0 cm, moderate orange pink 5 YR 8/4 to light brown 5 YR 5/6,				solid, moderate brown to gray brown (5 YR 4/4) to 5 YR 3/2).			
120	44/25%		0		TD = 120 0'	possibly after vapor-phase altered relict pumice apilli.							

•

LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BOREHOLE ID: 50-9110 TA/OU: 50/1147 MDA: MDA C Page: 1 of: 2 Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 6 cuttings Drilling Inc. 7 core Start Date: 9/15/95 End Date: 9/18/95 Drilling Equip. /Method: Ingersoil-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrei												
Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Pene Evans. Jon Marin Declination: 70.0° Bearing: S 67.0° E TD: 91.0 ft EFW Golder												
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritum (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (feet)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes	
0 5 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45 50 55 50	1/ 100% 2/ 91% 3/ 90% 4/ 92% 5/ 46% 5/ 46% 6/ 46% 7/ 100% 8/ 100% 9/ 92% 10/ 100% 11/ 100% 12/ 60% 13/ 30%	95-0259 96-0113 95-0264	1.98 4.01 3.35 11.68 72.27 172.92 1119.44 1153.45 1515.20 1882.10 2258.64 1300.63	0-9.0' surface cuttings ir 5 baxes 1/6.9'- 15.5' 2/15.7'- 32.5' 3/32.5'- 42.4' 4/42.5'- 53.0' 5/53.0'- 65.6'	0-1.0' 1.0'-9.5' 9.5'-32.0' 32.0'-66.0' 32.0'-66.0'	SOL medium brown. silt, clay, moist. FILL, reworked tuff, c sand, tuff fragments, to light brown, moist. TUFF, weathered pink 10 R 6/2 moist rhyoli flow with waxy oxidiz accumuations (5 YR 1 roots in subvertical fr greater than or equal thick. Pumice lapibli at devitrified, 2-10%, 0, and partially replaceo alteration product. M phenocrysts are quart sandine 15-20%. TUFF, same as above nonindurated to slight indurated, dry, pumice to 20%. TUFF, pinkish gray 10 nonindurated to slight indurated, slightly we moderately welded, rh flow, dry. Pumice tapi white to reddish gray, 0.1-2.0 cm, moderate coarsery devitrified, wi minute quartz, sanidine, a oxidized ferrous miner 20%, total. TUFF, SAA, intermedia composition lava lithic	organic. lay, silt, medium ish gray ite ash ed clay 5/6) and actures to 1.0 cm re 1-2.0 cm, by clay at rix iz and (SAA), ity a lapill up; A lapill up; A lapill up; ded to hyolite ash li are 2-20%, ity to ith sugary is on relict ocrysts nd yellow al, 15- ite s.		Unit 3, Tshirege Member, Bandeller Tuff	NA	Borenole 50- 9110 is located approximately 25.0' within the northwestern corner of MDA C and angled beneath Pit 6. Surface casing set at 9.0'. © 9.5'-11.5', oxidized waxy clay in fractures. © 23.7'-24.3', weak oxidation in tuff matrix. © 32.5'-34.0', weak oxidation stain in tuff matrix. Fracture © 45 degrees to core axis with clay coating. Also, clay replacing coarsely devitrified pumice lapili.	

	LOS ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION PROJECT FIELD UNIT 5 BOREHOLE LOG												
BORE): 50-91	10	ΤΑ/ΟΙ	J: 50/114	7	MDA: MDA	c		Page:	2 of: 2		
Drillin	Drilling Co.: Tonto Environmental Core Box #(s) 6 cuttings Start Date: 9/15/95 End Date: 9/18/95 Drilling Inc. 7 core Time: 12:30 Time: 15:00												
Drilling	Drilling Equip./Method: Ingersol-Rand track mounted air core with total dust suppression Sampling Method: Continuous 5.0' core barrel												
Driller	Core with total dust suppression Description Description Driller: Larry Thoren Geologist: Rene Evans, Jon Marin Declination: 70.0° Bearing: S 67.0° E TD: 91.0 ft												
				1	1			т <u> </u>	1	<u> </u>			
Depth (feet)	Core Run # Core Recovery %	Analytical Sample Number 0550-	MRAL Screening Tritium (pCi/g)	Core Box # From - To (fect)		Lithology		Graphic Log	Lithologic Unit	Monitor Well Construction	Notes		
60	15/Cont.	95-0269 Cont.	1	5/53.0°- 65.6	32.0'-66.0'	TUFF, SAA.	lack formus		ų	NA			
65 -	17/80%	4	20.64	Cont	@ 65.0'	mineral in pu	mice lapilli,	5	er Ti				
	- 18/50%		10.22	-	66.0'-91.0'	TUFF, punkist	n gray 5 YR 8/1		ndeli				
70-	- 20/87%	{	6.89	6/65.6'-	@ 73.0'	rhyolite ash	ionweided, flow, dry. Punic		r, Ba				
75 -		95-0274	Z.92	84.0	₽ 75.0' 	lapili are dev white to dari	ritrified, pale k pink/reddish	5	equi				
-	21/52%					gray S R 8/2 5%, equant a	to 5 R 6/2 3-	31	e Me				
80 -	22/6%	1	1.42			to 0.5 cm. M crysts are qu	latrix pheno- lartz, sanidine.		hireg				
95 _		4	0.50			and oxidized 0.1-1.0 mm,	ferrous mineral, 15-25%, total.		3, Ts				
00 -	24/08	1		7/84.0'- 91.0'		TUFF, SAA, p Japilli up to 5	ink/gray pumice .0 cm.	2.	Init :				
90 –	25/47%	95-0279	1,13			TUFF, SAA, li silicic/interm	thic of enliste volcanic r	•,	ر 				
					TD = 91.0'	composition.				ļ			
35_													
100-											1		
1													
105-													
110-			·				:						
									·	ł			
115-													
120													

REFERENCE

Broxton, D. E., and S. L. Reneau, August 1995. "Stratigraphic Nomenclature of the Bandelier Tuff for the Environmental Restoration Project at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory Report LA-13010-MS, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Broxton and Reneau 1995, 49726)

Appendix D

Statistical Analysis of Chemical Analytical Data from Material Disposal Area C

. .

APPENDIX D STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF CHEMICAL ANALYTICAL DATA FROM MATERIAL DISPOSAL AREA C

D-1.0 INTRODUCTION

This appendix presents detailed statistical evaluations that support Section B-2 by providing summary statistics, exploratory data analysis, and background comparisons. The statistical methods are described in Section D-2. The plots and evaluation results are presented in Section D-3. Separate subsections in D-3 present different environmental media, including surface soil and fill (D-3.1), subsurface tuff (D-3.2), and pore gas (D-3.3). Soil, fill, and tuff samples were analyzed for constituents including inorganic chemicals (metals and cyanide), radionuclides, and organic chemicals (volatile organic compounds [VOCs], semivolatile organic compounds [SVOCs], polychlorinated biphenyls [PCBs], and pesticides).

D-2.0 OVERVIEW OF STATISTICAL METHODS

A variety of statistical methods may be applied to each of the data sets. The method used depends on how appropriate it is for the available data.

D-2.1 Exploratory Data Analysis

Graphical analyses include bubble plots, box plots, and borehole profile plots. These analyses provide a visual representation of the data and determine the presence of outliers or other anomalous data that might affect statistical results and interpretations. The plots allow a visual comparison among concentration distributions. The differences of interest may include an overall shift in concentration (shift of central location) or, when the centers are nearly equal, a difference between the upper tails of the two distributions (elevated concentrations in a small fraction of one distribution). The plots may be used in conjunction with the statistical tests (distributional comparisons) described below. Unless otherwise noted, the nondetects are included in the plots at their reported detection limit (DL) or estimated quantitation limit (EQL).

Bubble plots. Bubble plots provide a spatial representation of the surface soil and fill data at MDA C. The circles, or bubbles, are different sizes based on concentrations, and these bubbles are plotted on a map of the site. The size of the bubble is directly proportional to the relative concentrations in the data set; in other words, relatively smaller concentrations are assigned smaller bubbles and the relatively larger concentrations are represented by larger bubbles. The legend of each figure gives the interpretation of the bubble size. Unless otherwise specified, the legend provides the minimum, median, and maximum for all of the data (both detected and nondetected concentrations). If the background value (BV) is between the minimum and maximum concentrations of the site data, the BV and a bubble proportional to the background value are also presented in the legend. For every location where a sample concentration for an inorganic chemical or radionuclide was reported, a bubble is plotted that is proportional to that concentration. For organic chemicals, only the detected concentrations are shown in the figure. The bubble plots are useful for identifying patterns of increased surface concentrations for a particular analyte across the site. The pit boundaries have been revised based on review of as-built drawings, geophysical surveys, and other sources of information. Therefore, the pit boundaries on the bubble plot figures may not be exactly the same as other figures in this document. However, the pit boundaries are similar enough to allow for general conclusions.

Box plots. A box plot consists of a box, a line across the box, whiskers (lines extended beyond the box and terminated with a short perpendicular line), and points outside the whiskers. The box area of the plot is the region between the 25th percentile and the 75th percentile of the data, the interquartile range or

middle half of the data. The horizontal line within the box represents the median (50th percentile) of the data. The whiskers give an interval of 1.5 times the interquartile range, outside of which data may be evaluated for their potential as outliers. Often, the concentrations are plotted as points overlaying the box plot. When a data set contains both detected concentrations and nondetected results reported as DLs, the detected concentrations are plotted as x's, and the nondetected results are plotted as o's.

Borehole Profile Plots. Borehole profile plots depict the concentration results by depth in boreholes. They are used to evaluate evidence of release from the disposal structure associated with a given borehole and to determine if the extent of any contamination has been bounded (decreasing trend). The filled shapes (i.e., circles) represent detects and the open shapes represent nondetects. A dotted line in the figure represents the BV. The solid lines on the right side of the plot labeled with shafts or pit numbers indicate which samples were collected beneath a shaft or a pit. These solid lines represent the approximate location of the pit or shaft above each borehole. Because pit boundaries were revised according to as-built drawings, geophysical surveys, and other sources of information, these representations are as accurate as possible.

D-2.2 Distributional Comparisons

Comparisons between data sets that might represent different concentration distributions, such as site-specific data and Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL or the Laboratory) background data, are performed using a variety of statistical methods. For background comparisons, the first step is to compare the site data with a BV. A BV may be an estimated value for the background data set (upper tolerance limit [95, 95] or the 95% upper confidence bound on the 95th quartile), a detection limit, a fallout value, a minimum detectable activity (MDA), or it may be calculated based on secular equilibrium or a total analysis. The term "background value" will be used in the text to represent any of these values. The upper tolerance limit (UTL) comparisons are followed, when appropriate, by statistical tests that evaluate potential differences between the distributions. These tests are used for testing hypotheses about data from two potentially different distributions, for example, a test of the hypothesis that site concentrations are elevated above background levels. Nonparametric tests that are most commonly performed include the two-sample Wilcoxon Rank Sum test (Wilcoxon test), the Gehan test (modification of the Wilcoxon test), and the quantile test (Gehan 1965, 55611; Gilbert and Simpson 1990, 55612). The Gehan test is best suited for assessing complete shifts in distributions. This test accounts for nondetects at multiple DLs in a statistically robust manner. If nondetects are absent in the data, the Gehan test is equivalent to the Wilcoxon test. The quantile test is better suited for assessing shifts of a subset of the data¹. Between the two tests (Gehan and quantile), most differences between distributions can be identified.

Occasionally, if the differences between two distributions appear to occur far into the tails, the slippage test might be performed to evaluate the potential for some of the site data to be greater than the maximum BV if, in fact, the site data and background data came from the same distribution. If the data reasonably satisfy normality assumptions, as demonstrated with the exploratory data analysis², and there are relatively few nondetects, then a parametric t-test can be used to compare two distributions. Observed significance levels (p-values) are obtained from the Gehan, quantile, slippage, and/or t-tests. If a p-value is much less than a specified probability, that is, 0.05 (a nominal significance level), then there

¹ The quantile test is performed at a specified quantile level, usually 80%. This threshold is established to determine if the relative proportion of the two populations being tested is different in the top 20% of the data than it is in the remainder of the data. If this difference is recognized, then there is reason to believe that the distributions are partially shifted because of different tail effects. However, this shift implies that the test cannot be performed if more than 80% (or the threshold percentage) of the combined data are nondetects.

² Formal tests for normality might also be performed, such as the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test (Gilbert 1987, 56179).

is some reason to suspect that differences exist between the distributions. If the p-value is much greater than 0.05, no difference is indicated. If the p-value is close to 0.05, then the need for further evaluation is indicated. In particular, when many tests are performed on the same set of data, there is an increased possibility of observing a p-value of less than 0.05 by random chance alone. Adjustments to the nominal significance level can be considered using methods described in Box et al. (1978, 56653, pp. 203–207) and Keppel (1982, 56652, pp. 145–165).

The standard set of tests is run whenever the detection rate for both material disposal area (MDA) C and Laboratory background is greater than 50%; if there are fewer than 50% in either set, then the Gehan test is not applicable.

D-3.0 STATISTICAL RESULTS

Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) facility investigation (RFI) data from MDA C include surface soil or fill samples from 190 locations, subsurface tuff samples from 11 borehole locations, surface-flux samples from 101 locations, and pore-gas samples from 2 boreholes. The locations of the disposal shafts and the sampling locations are shown in Figures B-3 and B-9.

D-3.1 Surface Soil and Fill Sample Results

Surface soil and fill samples at MDA C were collected from a 60- by 60-ft grid laid out across and beyond MDA C. A total of 203 soil samples were collected from the 0–6 in. interval at nodes of the 60- by 60-ft grid. As shown on Figure B-3, sampling density was highest in the northeast corner of MDA C. Samples were screened for gross alpha, beta, and gamma radiation; tritium; and soil moisture. The samples were analyzed as follows: 81 samples were analyzed for radionuclides (gamma-emitting radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy, tritium, uranium isotopes, plutonium isotopes, strontium-90, and americium-241); 68 samples were analyzed for SVOCs and inorganic chemicals; 193 samples were analyzed for pesticides/PCBs (59 samples were analyzed at a fixed laboratory and 134 samples were analyzed only in a mobile laboratory); and 9 samples were analyzed for VOCs.

D-3.1.1 Inorganic Chemicals

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for a limited list of target analyte list (TAL) metals. Although samples were identified as either soil or fill, they are grouped together for purposes of comparing the site data to BVs. Inorganic chemical concentrations were compared with Laboratory-wide BVs for all-soil horizon (ALLH) (LANL 1998, 59730). The frequency of detects greater than the BV of the inorganic chemicals in surface soil and fill is summarized in Table B-10.

Because these samples were analyzed only for a limited list of inorganic chemicals, the distribution of concentrations of the MDA C data (and DLs for nondetects) and the distribution of concentrations from the ALLH background data set for all analytes are presented in Figure D-1.

The figure shows that the distributions of concentrations for most inorganic chemicals are no larger than the distribution of background concentrations. For most analytes, there are no results above the Laboratory-wide soil BVs, and the distributions appear to be shifted lower than the Laboratory background distribution. The only exception, lead, is discussed below. Table D-1 shows the results of the statistical tests for all analytes.

The Gehan and quantile tests show a significant difference for mercury; however, the size of the sample set was much smaller for mercury. In addition, the results for all of the site data for mercury were

nondetects with a detection limit of 0.1 mg/kg, which is equal to the maximum of the mercury background data set of 0.1 mg/kg. Silver was reported with two detected values (the maximum was 6 mg/kg), but no data set is available for any further background tests. The distribution of lead concentrations in surface soil and fill at MDA C is elevated compared to the distribution of lead in the background data. This finding is further supported by the results of the Gehan and quantile tests where the p-values are less than 0.05 in both cases, indicating that a difference in the distributions exists. Figure D-2 shows the distribution of lead in the surface soil.

The highest concentrations of lead on the surface are in the surface soil along the southwest side of MDA C. The maximum concentration was detected in a sample that is not near any pits or shafts. In addition, the maximum concentration of lead is 30 mg/kg, which is only slightly elevated relative to a BV of 22.3 mg/kg. The box plot of the surface soil and fill data for lead compared to the background data for lead shows that the two distributions are almost identical. The higher concentrations in the soil samples along the southwest margin of MDA-C may reflect lead contamination associated with disposal activities that was covered over when fill was applied in the 1984 interim action.

D-3.1.2 Radionuclides

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for radionuclides. Although samples were identified as either soil or fill, they are grouped together for purposes of comparing the site data to BVs. The term "background values" will be used in the text to refer to any background values, whether or not they are for fallout radionuclides. The detected radioactivity concentrations were compared with Łaboratory background values (LANL 1998, 59730). Fallout radionuclides include americium-241, cesium-137, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, strontium-90, and tritium. Tritium data from surface soil and fill samples are not presented in this appendix since they are not used to support the evaluation of nature and extent of contamination. The frequency of detects greater than BV of the radionuclides in surface soil and fill is summarized in Table B-12.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, thorium-232, and uranium-238 were detected above the all soil horizon BV in at least one sample. The BVs for thorium-232 and uranium-238 are surrogates from sediment data. The concentrations of these radionuclides in the Laboratory's background canyon sediment data set were measured using different analytical methods than the site soil samples at MDA C. Mesa-top soil and canyon sediment also may have different concentrations of these radionuclides resulting from differences in the parent material from which the soils and sediments are formed. Therefore, further statistical tests were not performed for thorium-232 and uranium-238. Background data sets were available for americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 to perform further statistical tests. The results of the statistical tests are presented in Table D-2.

The distributions of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 are shown in Figures D-3 to D-5. The highest concentrations of americium-241, plutonium-238, and plutonium-239 are in the northeast corner of MDA C and along the eastern edge of MDA C. These are areas where the least amount, if any, fill material was applied and where run off into Ten Site Canyon occurs.

D-3.1.3 Organic Chemicals

The surface soil and fill samples were analyzed for pesticides, PCBs, and SVOCs. Nine samples were also analyzed for VOCs. Five organic chemicals were detected in these samples. The frequency of detects of the organic chemicals in surface soil and fill are summarized in Table B-14. Acenaphthene and pentachlorophenol were each detected in only one sample (fill and soil, respectively) on the south side of MDA C. Aroclor-1254, Aroclor-1260, and bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate were detected in fill samples.

As shown in Figure D-6, the highest detected concentration of Aroclor-1254 was 1 mg/kg on the northern boundary of Pit 2. The other two detected concentrations of 0.17 and 0.07 mg/kg were in the southeast corner of MDA C. By contrast, the four detected concentrations of Aroclor-1260 were all above Pit 6 in the northwest corner of MDA C. Figure D-7 shows the detected concentrations of Aroclor-1260 in the surface soil and fill samples. Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected twice in fill samples in the northwest portion of MDA C in the area of Pit 6 (see Figure D-8).

D-3.2 Subsurface Tuff

Two vertical boreholes and nine angled boreholes were drilled in the immediate vicinity of the inactive disposal shafts and seven pits (Figure B-9). From these boreholes, 82 core tuff samples were collected for fixed laboratory analyses, 79 from unit 3 Tshirege Member (Qbt 3), 2 from unit 2 Tshirege Member (Qbt 2) and 1 from the unit 1v Tshirege Member (Qbt 1v). The samples were analyzed for a full suite of TAL metals and cyanide, pesticides/PCBs, SVOCs, VOCs, americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, tritium, and gamma-emitting radionuclides.

D-3.2.1 Inorganic Chemicals

Inorganic chemical results for samples collected from the Qbt 3 and Qbt 2 units were compared with the BVs for upper Qbt units (Qbt 2, Qbt 3, Qbt 4). Samples collected from the Qbt 1v unit were compared with Qbt 1v BVs (LANL 1998, 59730). The frequency of detects greater than BV of the inorganic chemicals in subsurface tuff is presented in Table B-20.

Statistical analysis (box plots and distribution shift tests) to determine whether a release may have occurred in tuff must be used in addition to other information because of the way these samples were collected and what they represent. Any individual tuff sample from beneath a pit or shaft field may potentially contain residual contamination related to localized infiltration of contaminants from the disposal unit. Therefore, while statistical analyses may be a useful part of data evaluation, it is also necessary to examine the data for evidence of one or more outliers in contaminant concentrations that may not be statistically significant but nevertheless could be indicative of a release.

All inorganic chemicals are presented in Figure D-9. These box plots show that the distribution of concentrations for most inorganic chemicals is similar to the distribution of background concentrations. The exceptions are antimony, lead, and selenium.

The sample data from all subsurface tuff samples collected in Qbt 3 and Qbt 2 were treated as a whole group, and statistical tests were run to identify whether or not any inorganic chemicals were elevated above background in the tuff. Table D-3 shows the results of the statistical tests for inorganic chemicals in Qbt 2 and Qbt 3.

As shown in the box plots, cyanide and mercury do not have a background data set for Qbt 2 and Qbt 3. Therefore, further statistical tests could not be performed for these two analytes. Cyanide and mercury data are discussed below later in this section using other methods.

Although the DL for mercury in eleven tuff samples was slightly above the BV of 0.1 mg/kg, further evaluation of the results found that three samples collected from Qbt2 and Qbt1v had DLs of 0.05 mg/kg, which is less than the BV of 0.1 mg/kg. The eleven samples that were detected above the BV were reported with a DL of 0.11 mg/kg, which is equivalent to the BV of 0.1 mg/kg. The lack of detectable mercury slightly above or below the BV does not indicate a release from MDA C. Additional mercury data will be collected in proposed boreholes.

Cyanide was detected in eleven samples collected from Qbt3. There is no BV for cyanide in tuff, so detection status was used as a guide for further evaluation. The detected concentrations of cyanide ranged between 0.22 and 10.2 mg/kg (see Table B-21). Figure D-14 provides additional review of the cyanide data in the form of borehole concentration profiles. Cyanide was detected three times in borehole 50-09101 and five times in borehole 50-09104. Cyanide was also detected once in three additional boreholes: 50-09100, 50-09108, and 50-09110. As discussed in Section B-2.3, cyanide results were also rejected for sixteen samples (a maximum of two samples from nine different boreholes). Fifteen of these samples were collected from curated core; the cyanide data were rejected because holding times had been exceeded. Collection of additional cyanide data is specified in the proposed boreholes.

Four inorganic chemicals (antimony, selenium, silver, and thallium) were analyzed by two different analytical methods. The antimony background data was analyzed by inductively coupled plasma mass spectroscopy (ICPMS); however, the MDA C site data was analyzed by at least one other method inductively coupled plasma emission spectroscopy (ICPES). Many of the higher detection limits are the elevated values. Selenium site and background data were analyzed by graphite furnace atomic absorption. A subset of the site data was analyzed by flame atomic absorption and ICPES. Silver site and background data were also analyzed by ICPES, but a subset of the site data was also analyzed by other methods. Thallium, which is supposed to be analyzed by ICPMS to be comparable to the background data, was analyzed by at least two additional methods. Antimony and selenium were significantly above the BV based on the box plots. These two analytes have elevated DLs that make reviewing the data in this manner inappropriate. The DL problems resulted from differences in the methods used to analyze the samples. Because of the differences in analytical methods, statistical tests were not run for these analytes. Silver and thallium samples were also run by more than one method. The maximum detect of thallium was above the BV but not above the maximum of the background data set, so the statistical test supports the conclusion that thallium is similar to background. Silver was not above the BV in any subsurface tuff sample.

Figures D-10 to D-17 show the borehole profile or pattern of analytical concentrations by depth (below ground surface [bgs]) within individual boreholes for inorganic chemicals detected above the BV at least twice. Detected concentrations (filled circles) and DLs for nondetects (open circles) identify patterns that might be associated with a release. The BV for each tuff unit is shown for comparison to the analytical concentrations. The related pits and shafts are also shown for each borehole to show when higher concentrations of an analyte were detected directly beneath a pit or shaft.

D-3.2.2 Radionuclides

Borehole samples were analyzed for americium-241, isotopic plutonium, isotopic thorium, isotopic uranium, strontium-90, tritium, and radionuclides by gamma spectroscopy. Not all the radionuclides in the gamma spectroscopy suite were analyzed. The full-suite analyte list, which is given in the Laboratory's analytical services statement of work (LANL 1995, 49738), includes the decay series of the naturally occurring radionuclides, uranium-235, uranium-238, and thorium-232, as well as fission and activation products and their progeny. Measurements of naturally occurring radionuclides known to be present in Laboratory soils provide an indication of the quality of the gamma spectroscopy analysis.

Actinium-228, barium-140, bismuth-212, neptunium-237, protactinium-231, protactinium-234, lead-210, lead-211, radium-223, radium-224, radium-226, and radon-219 are not reliably measured by gamma spectroscopy and are not evaluated. Of the radionuclides that are analyzed reliably by gamma spectroscopy, ten have half-lives of less than 365 days and are not considered further. Data for many of these short-lived radionuclides may be useful when evaluating parent radionuclide data because the relative activity of parent and daughter isotopes is a known quantity. These data are used by the

analytical laboratory as well as by ENV-ERS during baseline validation. The naturally occurring radionuclide potassium-40 is present in Laboratory soils at concentrations ranging between 25 pCi/g and 40 pCi/g and is always present in the gamma spectrum of Laboratory soil samples. The potassium-40 gamma emission peak provides a qualitative indicator of the accuracy of the gamma spectroscopy measurement. Potassium-40 is not considered to be a potential historical contaminant at MDA C and is not evaluated further.

The gamma spectroscopy radionuclides that are evaluated in this report are those considered to be potential historical contaminants at Laboratory sites. They include naturally occurring uranium-235 and seven fission and activation products (americium-241, cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, ruthenium-106, and sodium-22). Uranium-235 is compared with Laboratory-wide BVs for the appropriate tuff group (LANL 1998, 59730), and the other radionuclides are evaluated on the basis of detection status. The frequency of detects of the radionuclides in subsurface tuff is summarized in Table B-22.

Americium-241, plutonium-238, plutonium-239, sodium-22, strontium-90, and tritium were all detected in the subsurface tuff in more than two samples. Uranium-235 was detected above the appropriate BV in more than two subsurface samples. Cesium-134, cesium-137, cobalt-60, europium-152, and uranium-238 were detected once or twice in the subsurface tuff samples.

Tritium was detected in every borehole and in almost every sample. Figure D-18 shows the borehole profile for tritium in all of the boreholes at MDA C.

Because of the variability involved with calculating uncertainties and MDAs on a sample-specific basis, the radionuclide data must be considered carefully. In particular, uncertainty in the detect status of americium-241 in some samples may affect interpretation of the extent of americium-241 in tuff. Data were qualified as nondetects according to one of three reason codes. The result was considered to be a nondetect if the result was less than 3 multiplied by the uncertainty, if the result was less than the MDA, or if the blank showed evidence of contamination. In the case of americium-241 results being reported at concentrations less than the MDA, focused validation revealed that the MDA reported electronically in the database could not be verified by the hard-copy data package. This disparity raised the question of whether the result should be considered a detect because the result was greater than 3 multiplied by the uncertainty, but less than the MDA (where the MDA could not be verified). This uncertainty affected three results in borehole 50-09101. Because americium-241 may be present in these samples, the americium-241 profile plots in Figure D-19 reflect these three results as detects.

Plutonium-238 was detected in one borehole, and plutonium-239 was detected in two boreholes. Americium-241 was detected in both boreholes where plutonium-239 was detected although not at the same depths. Figure D-20 shows the borehole profiles for plutonium-239 data.

The only detects of uranium-235 above the BV were from the samples submitted for analysis in 1996. These samples were analyzed by ICPMS instead of alpha spectroscopy. ICPMS usually results in higher concentrations, so these concentrations probably do not indicate a release of uranium but rather a difference in analytical methods. Figure D-21 illustrates that all samples analyzed by ICPMS in 1996 not only have the higher results but also were from the same analytical laboratory.

D-3.2.3 Organic Chemicals

Tuff samples were analyzed for PCBs, pesticides, SVOCs, and VOCs. Only six organic chemicals were detected in one or more of the 54 core samples. Of these six organic chemicals, methylene chloride, 2-methylphenol, and toluene were detected only once at concentrations below the EQL. Acetone, bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, and 1,1-dichloroethene were each detected in a maximum of eight samples.

Only acetone was detected above the EQL. The frequency of detects of the organic chemicals in subsurface tuff is summarized in Table B-24.

Figure D-22 illustrates where the detected concentrations of acetone where located at MDA C.

Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate was detected once in boreholes 50-09103, 50-09105, 50-09108, and 50-09110 (see Figure D-23). Figure D-24 shows that 1,1-dichloroethene was detected only in borehole 50-09103 at four different depths below Pits 3 and 2.

D-3.3 VOCs in Pore-Gas Samples

Pore-gas data are available for borehole 50-09100 for five quarters between August 2000 and November 2001 and one additional quarter in January 2003. Pore-gas data are available from borehole 50-10131 from November 2001 and January 2003. Twenty-four VOCs were detected in these samples. A summary of the detected VOCs from all sampling in both boreholes is presented in Table D-4.

The sampling events that occurred between August 2000 and November 2001 resulted in two SUMMA canister samples collected at each sampling event with one exception. The sampling that took place for borehole 50-09100 on August 8, 2001, resulted in four SUMMA samples being sent to the analytical laboratory. So, in some cases, multiple results exist for the same depth although the samples were collected at different times and by different people. For some depths, no samples were collected. This sample collection pattern makes it difficult to look for trends.

Tetrachloroethene (PCE) and trichloroethylene (TCE) were detected most frequently and at the highest concentrations in the pore gas. These two analytes were also detected in at least half of the soil-gas survey samples. Figures D-25 and D-26 show all of the reported concentrations for PCE and TCE in borehole 50-10131. PCE appears to be decreasing with depth in this borehole, and the overall maximum from all sampling events is near the top of the borehole. TCE results have generally been constant over all depths. The concentrations range between 1.1 and 2.3 ppmv in all samples.

Figures D-27 and D-28 show all of the reported concentrations for PCE and TCE in borehole 50-09100. Except for a few anomalous results in 2001, all the SUMMA analysis appears to show consistent concentrations of PCE in borehole 50-09100. TCE shows a pattern of increasing concentrations with increasing depth in this borehole. Although there is some variability between the results, the maximum concentrations are below 200 ft in this borehole.

Samples were collected at both boreholes in January 2003. To discern any patterns, SUMMA samples were collected, screened, and analyzed at every port in both boreholes. Figures D-29 and D-30 show plots with the Brüel and Krajer (B&K) versus the SUMMA data from borehole 50-09100 for both TCE and PCE. As the plots show, the correlation between the B&K and SUMMA data is not strong.

3.4 Tritium in Pore-Gas Samples

Fifteen samples were collected from tritium probes at MDA C. All fifteen tritium results were reported as detected values. The individual results are presented in Table D-5. Two of the tritium results were a factor of ten higher than the rest of the results. Figure D-31 shows a bubble plot of these tritium results. As the figure illustrates, the two highest results were found north of Pit 6 and south of Pit 6.
4.0 REFERENCES

The following list includes all references cited in this appendix. Parenthetical information following each reference provides the author, publication date, and the ER ID number, when available. This information also is included in the citations in the text. ER ID numbers are assigned by ENV-ERS to track records associated with the program. These numbers can be used to locate copies of the actual documents at the ENV-ERS Records Processing Facility.

Box, G. E. P., W. G. Hunter, and J. S. Hunter, 1978. *Statistics for Experimenters: An Introduction to Design, Data Analysis, and Model Building, John Wiley and Sons, New York.* (Box et al. 1978, 56653)

Gehan, E. A., "A Generalized Wilcoxian Test for Comparing Singly-Censored Samples," *Biometrika*, Vol. 52, pp. 203–223. (Gehan 1965, 55611)

Gilbert, R. O., 1987. *Statistical Methods for Environmental Pollution Monitoring*, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, New York. (Gilbert 1987, 56179)

Gilbert, R., and J. Simpson, 1991, "Statistical Sampling and Analysis Issues and Needs for Testing Attainment of Background-Based Cleanup Standards at Superfund Sites," in *Proceedings of the Workshop on Superfund Hazardous Waste: Statistical Issues in Characterizing a Site: Protocols, Tools, and Research Needs*, published by Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pennsylvania. (Gilbert and Simpson 1990, 55612)

Keppel, G., 1982. *Design and Analysis: A Researcher's Handbook*, 2nd ed., Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey. (Keppel 1982, 56652)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), July 1995. "Statement of Work–Analytical Support," Revision 2, RFP No. 9-XS1-Q4257, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1995, 49738)

LANL (Los Alamos National Laboratory), September 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Los Alamos National Laboratory document LA-UR-98-484, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (LANL 1998, 59730)

Environmental Restoration Project, September 1998. "Inorganic and Radionuclide Background Data for Soils, Canyon Sediments, and Bandelier Tuff at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Draft, Los Alamos National Laboratory report LA-UR-98-4847, Los Alamos, New Mexico. (Environmental Restoration Project 1998, 59730)



Figure D-1. Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from LANL all horizon background data and surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-2. Bubble plot of lead concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-3. Bubble plot of americium-241 concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C







Figure D-5. Bubble plot of plutonium-239 concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-6 Bubble plot of Aroclor-1254 detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-7 Bubble plot of Aroclor-1260 detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-8 Bubble plot of bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate detected concentrations from surface soil and fill material at MDA C



Figure D-9. Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from MDA C Qbt 2 and Qbt 3



Figure D-9 (continued).

Box plots of inorganic chemical concentrations from MDA C Qbt 2 and Qbt 3



Figure D-10. Borehole profile plot for antimony at MDA C

D-17



Figure D-11. Borehole profile plot for arsenic at MDA C



Figure D-12. Borehole profile plot for barium at MDA C



Figure D-13. Borehole profile plot for copper at MDA C



Figure D-14. Borehole profile plot for cyanide at MDA C



Figure D-15. Borehole profile plot for lead at MDA C



Figure D-16. Borehole profile plot for selenium at MDA C



Figure D-17. Borehole profile plot for thallium at MDA C



7

Concentrations-log transformed (pCi/ml)

Figure D-18. Borehole profile plot for tritium at MDA C



D-26

Figure D-19. Borehole profile plot for americium-241 at MDA C



Figure D-20. Borehole profile plot for plutonium-239 at MDA C



Laboratory Key: ATI = circles; ESE = squares; Geotech = triangles

Figure D-21. Borehole profile plot for uranium-235 at MDA C



Figure D-22. Borehole profile plot for acetone at MDA C



Figure D-23. Borehole profile plot for bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate at MDA C



Figure D-24. Borehole profile plot for 1,1-dichloroethene at MDA C



Figure D-25. Pore-gas data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-10131



Figure D-26. Pore-gas data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-10131



Figure D-27. Pore-gas data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-28. Pore-gas data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-29. Correlation plot for B&K and SUMMA data for trichloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-30. Correlation plot for B&K and SUMMA data for tetrachloroethene in borehole 50-09100



Figure D-31. Bubble plot of tritium from tritium probes at MDA C

Analyte	Gehan p-value	Quantile p-Value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site	Max Background	Above BV? (Y/N)
Antimony	0.94	n/a*	68	135	0.25	1	N
Arsenic	0.99	1	68	150	8	9.3	Ν
Barium	0.99	0.998908	68	173	250	410	N
Beryllium	0.75	0.987015	68	174	1.4	3.95	N
Cadmium	0.94	n/a	68	39	-0.4	2.6	N
Chromium	0.74	0.144962	68	173	18	36.5	Ν
Lead	<0.05	<0.05	68	173	30	28	Y
Mercury	<0.05	<0.05	10	39	0.1	0.1	N
Nickel	0.60	0.35	68	174	14	29	N
Potassium	0.62	1	2	174	1800	6850	N
Selenium	0.98	0.99	68	39	1	1.7	N
Silver	n/a	n/a	68	n/a	6	n/a	n/a
Thallium	1	1	68	173	0.21	1	Ν

 Table D-1

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Inorganic Chemicals in Surface Soil and Fill

*n/a = Not applicable.

 Table D-2

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Radionuclides in Surface Soil and Fill

Analyte	Gehan p-value	Quantile p-value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site (pCi/g)	Max Background (pCi/g)
Americium-241	<0.05	<0.05	68	27	1.017	0.013
Plutonium-238	<0.05	<0.05	68	56	0.219	0.037
Plutonium-239	<0.05	<0.05	68	56	10.687	0.055

Analyte	Gehan p-Value	Quantile p-Value	No. Site Data	No. Background Data	Max Site (mg/kg)	Max Background (mg/kg)	Above BV? (Y/N)
Aluminum	1	0.99	81	63	7900	8370	Y
Antimony	NR ^a	NR	75	64	11	0.4	Y
Arsenic	0.66	0.17	81	64	9.8	5	Y
Barium	1	0.99	81	63	100	51.6	Y
Beryllium	1	0.99	81	64	1.3	1.8	N
Cadmium	1	1	81	15	0.82	1.5	N
Calcium	1	1	81	64	7390	2230	Y
Chromium	0.99	0.97	81	64	12.7	13	Y
Cobalt	0.99	0.96	81	11	3.8	3.14	Y
Copper	0.83	0.99	81	64	30.7	6.2	Y
Cyanide	n/a ^b	n/a	60	n/a	10.2	n/a	n/a
Iron	0.99	1	81	64	8670	19500	N
Lead	0.99	0.88	81	63	75.2	15.5	Y
Magnesium	0.99	0.99	81	64	2690	2820	N
Manganese	0.99	0.99	81	64	319	752	N
Mercury	n/a	n/a	81	n/a	0.11(U)	n/a	n/a
Nickel	0.54	0.88	81	63	13.2	7	Y
Potassium	1	1	81	75	1000	41360	N
Selenium	NR	NR	81	15	10.5	0.2	Y
Silver	0.55	NR	81	64	0.6	1.9	N
Sodium	1	1	81	64	387	7700	N
Thallium	0.23	0.29	81	64	1.4	1.7	, Y
Vanadium	1	0.99	81	64	10.5	21	N
Zinc	0.99	1	81	64	54	65.6	N

 Table D-3

 Results of Statistical Tests for MDA C Inorganic Chemicals in Subsurface Tuff

a NR = Not run.

^bn/a = Not applicable.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Acetone	18	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Carbon tetrachloride	18	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Carbon tetrachloride	18	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Carbon tetrachloride	22	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Carbon tetrachloride	23	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Chlorodifluoromethane	49	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Chloroform	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Chloroform	110	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Chloroform	130	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Chloroform	170	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichlorodifluoromethane	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichlorodifluoromethane	86	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	8.5	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	6.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.3	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	14	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	18	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	2.8	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	6.4	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	29	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Methylene chloride	2.9	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Methylene chloride	11	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Methylene chloride	69	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Propanol[2-]	16	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Tetrachloroethene	33	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Tetrachloroethene	51	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Tetrachloroethene	70	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Tetrachloroethene	1200	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Toluene	24	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	26	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	230	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	260	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	22	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	32	None	01/09/03

 Table D-4

 Summary Table for Detected VOCs in Pore Gas

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	52	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	54	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichloroethene	760	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichloroethene	1100	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Trichloroethene	1400	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0001	20	Trichloroethene	1600	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49738	20	Trichlorofluoromethane	3.7	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0027	20	Trichlorofluoromethane	6	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Xylene (Total)	8.9	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0022	20	Xylene[1,2-]	3.8	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Carbon tetrachloride	49	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Carbon tetrachloride	52	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Carbon tetrachloride	67	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Chloroform	220	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Chloroform	270	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Chloroform	360	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichlorodifluoromethane	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichlorodifluoromethane	150	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	8.3	J	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethene[1,1-]	9.7	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	40	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	52	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	63	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	12	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	21	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	28	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Methylene chloride	11	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Methylene chloride	30	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Tetrachloroethene	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Tetrachloroethene	130	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Tetrachloroethene	180	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	410	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	86	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	110	None	11/26/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49739	50	Trichloroethene	2700	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0023	50	Trichloroethene	4000	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0028	50	Trichloroethene	4400	None	11/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Carbon tetrachloride	60	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Carbon tetrachloride	80	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Carbon tetrachloride	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Chloroform	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Chloroform	370	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Dichlorodifluoromethane	110	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Dichlorodifluoromethane	230	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	52	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	72	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	110	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	31	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Methylene chloride	28	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Methylene chloride	54	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Tetrachloroethene	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Tetrachloroethene	240	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Tetrachloroethene	240	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	9 0	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	520	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	60	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	110	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49740	90	Trichloroethene	3300	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0124	90	Trichloroethene	6100	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0099	90	Trichloroethene	9400	None	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Carbon tetrachloride	66	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Carbon tetrachloride	89	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Chloroform	250	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Chloroform	380	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	58	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	84	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	18	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	32	None	08/08/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Methylene chloride	38	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Methylene chloride	57	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Tetrachloroethene	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Tetrachloroethene	230	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	200	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	350	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	53	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	98	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49741	103	Trichloroethene	3800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0021	103	Trichloroethene	5600	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Carbon tetrachloride	68	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Chloroform	260	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	70	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	22	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Methylene chloride	62	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Tetrachloroethene	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	42	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49742	120	Trichloroethene	4800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Carbon tetrachloride	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Dichlorodifluoromethane	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	74	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Methylene chloride	120	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Tetrachloroethene	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	33	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49743	160	Trichloroethene	5600	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Carbon tetrachloride	100	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Carbon tetrachloride	110	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Carbon tetrachloride	120	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Chloroform	300	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Chloroform	300	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Chloroform	380	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Dichlorodifluoromethane	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloroethene[1,1-]	48	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	03/26/01

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	110	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Methylene chloride	240	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Methylene chloride	270	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Methylene chloride	410	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Tetrachloroethene	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Tetrachloroethene	270	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Tetrachloroethene	320	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	180	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	190	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	310	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	44	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	840	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49744	200	Trichloroethene	8800	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0002	200	Trichloroethene	9100	None	03/26/01
50-09100	MD50-00-0123	200	Trichloroethene	12000	None	12/18/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Carbon tetrachloride	97	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Chloroform	270	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Dichlorodifluoromethane	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Methylene chloride	230	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Tetrachloroethene	220	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	140	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49745	233	Trichloroethene	8700	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Acetone	68	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Benzene	4.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Butanone[2-]	32	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Carbon tetrachloride	12	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Carbon tetrachloride	86	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Chloroform	67	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Chloroform	180	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Dichlorodifluoromethane	130	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	3.8	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	3.7	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	73	None	01/09/03

Table D-4 (continued)

.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	14	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Ethanol	42	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Ethylbenzene	3.3	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Methanol	210	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Methylene chloride	8.6	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Methylene chloride	150	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Propanol[2-]	35	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Tetrachloroethene	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Tetrachloroethene	510	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Toluene	43	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	11	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	83	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	17	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Trichloroethene	680	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49746	260	Trichloroethene	7000	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Xylene (Total)	13	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-01-0024	260	Xylene[1,2-]	5	None	08/08/01
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Carbon tetrachloride	74	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Carbon tetrachloride	140	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Chloroform	190	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	77	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	100	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Methylene chloride	160	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Methylene chloride	560	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Tetrachloroethene	170	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Tetrachloroethene	210	J	08/02/00
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	34	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-03-49747	315	Trichloroethene	7600	None	01/09/03
50-09100	MD50-00-0100	315	Trichloroethene	13000	None	08/02/00
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Acetone	28	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Butanone[2-]	69	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Carbon tetrachloride	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Carbon tetrachloride	25	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Chloroform	180	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Chloroform	220	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichlorodifluoromethane	34	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	6	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.9	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	6.9	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	37	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Methylene chloride	11	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Tetrachloroethene	1400	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Tetrachloroethene	1600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Toluene	98	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	27	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	23	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	62	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichloroethene	1400	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichloroethene	1800	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49728	25	Trichlorofluoromethane	6.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0025	25	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.2	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Carbon tetrachloride	24	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Chloroform	340	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	20	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	52	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Ethanol	5700	J-	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Methylene chloride	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Propanol[2-]	220	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Tetrachloroethene	2100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	31	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	28	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49729	50	Trichloroethene	2300	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Carbon tetrachloride	30	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Chloroform	300	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	19	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	9.1	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Methylene chloride	16	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Tetrachloroethene	1600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	35	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	28	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)
Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49730	75	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Carbon tetrachloride	42	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Chloroform	260	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	12	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	71	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Methylene chloride	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Tetrachloroethene	1400	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	48	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	34	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichloroethene	2000	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49731	100	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Carbon tetrachloride	29	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Carbon tetrachloride	36	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Chloroform	120	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Chloroform	180	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichlorodifluoromethane	50	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.8	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	12	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	8.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	10	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	43	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Ethanol	35	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Methylene chloride	18	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Methylene chloride	19	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Tetrachloroethene	600	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Tetrachloroethene	1000	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Toluene	42	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	32	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	52	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	21	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	49	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichloroethene	1100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichloroethene	1600	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49732	125	Trichlorofluoromethane	5.4	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-01-0026	125	Trichlorofluoromethane	9.7	None	11/26/01
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Carbon tetrachloride	61	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Chloroform	160	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	64	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Tetrachloroethene	990	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	51	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	34	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49733	150	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.7	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Carbon tetrachloride	75	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Chloroform	120	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloroethane[1,2-]	9.4	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	15	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	59	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Methylene chloride	25	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Tetrachloroethene	920	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	41	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	31	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49734	175	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.1	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Carbon tetrachloride	85	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Chloroform	87	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	47	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Tetrachloroethene	800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	32	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	27	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichloroethene	1800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49735	200	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.3	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Carbon tetrachloride	99	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichlorodifluoromethane	76	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	13	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	43	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

.

Location ID	Sample ID	Depth (ft)	Analyte	Result (ppbv)	FU4_QUAL	Collection Date
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Methylene chloride	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Tetrachloroethene	800	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	28	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	26	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichloroethene	1900	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49736	225	Trichlorofluoromethane	8.6	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Carbon tetrachloride	67	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichlorodifluoromethane	51	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichloroethene[cis-1,2-]	7.2	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Dichloropropane[1,2-]	22	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Methylene chloride	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Tetrachloroethene	450	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane[1,1,2-]	14	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloroethane[1,1,1-]	15	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichloroethene	1100	None	01/08/03
50-10131	MD50-03-49737	250	Trichlorofluoromethane	5.6	None	01/08/03

Table D-4 (continued)

Table D-5 Tritium Probe Data at MDA C

Location ID	Sample Depth (ft)	Sample ID	Analyte	Result (pCi/mL)
50-03-21464	2.5	MD50-03-49958	Tritium	1 11
50-03-21465	2.5	MD50-03-49959	Tritium	8.87
50-03-21466	2.5	MD50-03-49960	Tritium	128
50-03-21467	2.5	MD50-03-49961	Tritium	2500
50-03-21468	2.5	MD50-03-49962	Tritium	36.2
50-03-21469	2.5	MD50-03-49963	Tritium	90.5
50-03-21470	2.5	MD50-03-49964	Tritium	84.2
50-03-21471	2.5	MD50-03-49965	Tritium	246
50-03-21472	2.5	MD50-03-49966	Tritium	1400
50-03-21473	2.5	MD50-03-49967	Tritium	20.2
50-03-21474	2.5	MD50-03-49968	Tritium	12.7
50-03-21475	2.5	MD50-03-49969	Tritium	41
50-03-21476	2.5	MD50-03-49970	Tritium	17.6
50-03-21477	2.5	MD50-03-49971	Tritium	9.93
50-03-21478	2.5	MD50-03-49972	Tritium	23.9

This page intentionally left blank.

Appendix E

Phase I RFI Data (CD on inside front cover of this report)

·

List of Tables (on CD)

Table E-1	MDA C Subsurface Data for Inorganic Chemicals	E-1
Table E-2	MDA C Subsurface Data for Organic Chemicals	E-48
Table E-3	MDA C Subsurface Data for Radionuclides	E-276
Table E-4	MDA C Surface Data for Inorganic Chemicals	E-309
Table E-5	MDA C Surface Data for Organic Chemicals	E-328
Table E-6	MDA C Surface Data for Radionuclides	E-463
Table E-7	MDA C Pore-Gas Data for Organic Chemicals	E-483
Table E-8	MDA C Tritium Probe Data	E-536
Table E-9	MDA C Rejected Data from Surface and Subsurface Samples	E-537

E-iii

•

/

. •

Appendix F

Investigation-Derived Waste Management

. .

APPENDIX F INVESTIGATION-DERIVED WASTE MANAGEMENT

This appendix to the work plan describes how investigation-derived waste (IDW) generated during the investigation of Material Disposal Area (MDA) C at Los Alamos National Laboratory (the Laboratory) will be managed. IDW is solid waste generated as a result of field_investigation activities and may include, but is not limited to, drill cuttings; purge water; contaminated personal protective equipment (PPE), sampling supplies, and plastic; fluids from the decontamination of PPE and sampling equipment; and all other wastes potentially contacting contaminants. Certain field investigation activities may also displace environmental media, which is defined as naturally occurring material indigenous to the environment, including groundwater, surface water, surface and subsurface soils, rocks, bedrock, and gravel. Consistent with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) "area of contamination" policy, environmental media are not considered to be wasto (and, hence, not IDW) if they are returned to their point of origin. IDW generated during the investigation of MDA C will be managed to protect human health and the environment, comply with applicable regulatory requirements, and adhere to Laboratory waste_ minimization goals.

All IDW generated during field_investigation activities will be managed in accordance with applicable Environmental Stewardship—Environmental Characterization and Remediation (ENV-ECR) Group standard operating procedures (SOPs). These SOPs incorporate the requirements of all applicable Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) regulations, Department of Energy (DOE) orders, and Laboratory Implementation Requirements (LIRs). <u>The</u> ENV_ECR SOPs applicable to the characterization and management of IDW are

- SOP-1.06, Management of Environmental Restoration Project Waste and
- SOP-1.10, Waste Characterization.

These SOPs are among those applicable to the investigation at MDA C and are available at the following URL: <u>http://erproject.lanl.gov/documents/procedures.html</u>. Before the start of field investigation activities, a Waste Characterization Strategy Form (WCSF) will be prepared and approved per the requirements of <u>SOP-</u>01.10. The WCSF will provide detailed information on IDW characterization, management, containerization, and possible volumes. IDW characterization will be completed <u>by reviewing existing data</u> and/or documentation, by direct sampling of the IDW, and/or by sampling the media being investigated (i.e., surface soil, subsurface soil, etc.). If direct waste characterization sampling is necessary, it will be described in the WCSF.

<u>The Laboratory's 2004 Pollution Prevention Roadmap will be implemented during field investigations at MDA C to minimize waste generation. This plan is updated annually as a requirement of Module VIII of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.</u>

Investigation activities will be conducted in a manner that minimizes the waste generation by implementing the requirements of the ENV-Environmental Remediation and Surveillance (ENV-ERS) Program's Waste Minimization Awareness Plan, which is updated annually as a requirement of Module VIII of the Laboratory's Hazardous Waste Facility Permit.

<u>The IDW waste streams associated with the investigation of MDA C are identified in Table F-1 and are</u> summarized <u>below. Table F-1 also summarizes the waste type, estimated volume, method of on-site</u> management, and expected disposition for each of these waste streams.

Drill cuttings. The drill cuttings waste stream will consist of cuttings from all boreholes drilled during field activities.-to be completed as vapor-monitoring wells. Drill cuttings from other boreholes will be returned to the boreholes in accordance with EPA's "area of contamination" policy. Drill cuttings will be collected and containerized at the point of generation (i.e., at the drill rig). The drill cutting waste stream will be characterized with analytical results by direct sampling of the containerized waste. The maximum detected concentrations of radionuclides will be compared with background/fallout values. If the maximum concentrations are above background/fallout values, the waste cuttings will be designated as low-level radioactive waste (LLW). The total concentrations of toxicity characteristic leaching procedure (TCLP) constituents will be compared with 20 times the TCLP regulatory level. If the total concentrations are less than 20 times the TCLP regulatory level, the waste cuttings will be designated nonhazardous by characteristic. If total concentrations exceed 20 times the TCLP regulatory level, the waste cuttings will be sampled and analyzed using the TCLP to determine if it is hazardous by characteristic. If potential EPAlisted hazardous waste constituents are detected, the Laboratory will conduct a review of historical records and data in an effort to determine whether the source of each constituent was a listed hazardous waste at its point of generation. If the source is determined to be a listed hazardous waste, the cuttings will be managed as hazardous or mixed waste (depending on the levels of radioactivity). Otherwise, the cuttings will be managed as nonhazardous solid waste or LLW (depending on the levels of radioactivity). Based on the results of previous investigations at MDA C, the Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at Technical Area (TA) 54 or at an off-site disposal facility. in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.10 in order to determine waste type and disposition. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as low-level waste (LLW) that will be disposed of at TA-54 <u>Area G.</u>

<u>Spent PPE.</u> The spent PPE waste stream will consist of PPE that has potentially contacted contaminated environmental media (i.e., core and/or drill cuttings) and that cannot be decontaminated. The bulk of this waste stream will consist of protective clothing such as coveralls, gloves, and shoe covers. Spent PPE will be collected in containers at the location of personnel decontamination stations. Characterization of this waste stream will be performed through acceptable knowledge of the waste materials, the methods of generation, and the analytical results from the sampling of the environmental media with which the materials were in contact. The The spent PPE stream will be characterized in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.10 to determine the waste type and its disposition. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site disposal facility.

Disposable sampling supplies. The disposable sampling supplies waste stream will consist of all equipment and materials necessary for collecting samples that come into direct contact with contaminated environmental media and that cannot be decontaminated. This waste stream will consist primarily of paper and plastic items collected in bags at the sampling location and transferred to accumulation drums. This waste stream also includes wastes associated with dry decontamination activities. The sampling supplies waste stream will be characterized in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.10 in order to determine waste type and disposition. Characterization of this waste stream will be performed through acceptable knowledge of the waste materials, the methods of generation, and the analytical results from the sampling of the environmental media with which the materials were in contact. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as LLW that will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site disposal facility.

Decontamination fluids. The decontamination fluids waste stream will consist of liquid wastes from decontamination activities (i.e., decontamination solutions and rinse waters). Consistent with waste minimization practices, the Laboratory employs dry decontamination methods to the extent possible. If dry decontamination cannot be performed, liquid decontamination wastes will be collected in containers at the point of generation and characterized with analytical results from direct sampling of the containerized

waste transferred to accumulation drums. The decontamination fluids waste stream will be characterized in accordance with ENV-ECR SOP-01.10 in order to determine waste type and disposition. The Laboratory expects these wastes to be designated as liquid LLW radioactive liquid waste that will be sent to the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility at TA-50 for disposal.

Spent HEPA Filters. This waste stream consists of spent HEPA filters generated during dust suppression activities while air coring borehole BH09. The spent HEPA filter characteristics will be determined using the data collected during the characterization of the borehole cuttings. The spent HEPA filters will be managed as LLW until data from the borehole cuttings are obtained. The spent HEPA filters will be stored on-site within a 55-gal. drum until final characterization. The spent HEPA filters will be disposed of at TA-54 or at an off-site Laboratory-approved disposal facility.

Empty containers from high explosive (HE) test kits. This waste stream includes plastic containers, glass tubes, or eye droppers containing a sodium azide buffer solution or acetone solutions from HE spot test kits, called DTECH test kits, which use acetone as a solvent and a separate buffer solution containing sodium azide. Any remaining spent acetone or residual sodium azide buffer solution will be managed as described below. All test kit component containers will be fully emptied of their contents as part of the process and will meet the definition of "Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) empty," per 40 CFR 261.7, before being declared as waste. Less than 4 L of waste will be generated for the entire investigation. The empty containers will be managed as empty product containers and disposed of as nonhazardous, nonradioactive solid waste. As a best management practice, the containers that held acetone will be stored separately from those that held sodium azide buffer solution and will be disposed of at a Laboratory-approved industrial waste facility.

Spent acetone with soil from HE test kits. This waste stream consists of spent solvent mixed with soil. Soil screening for HE with DTECH test kits requires using acetone as a solvent to extract the HE compounds from soil. Approximately 20 mL of waste are generated per test. This waste will be characterized using acceptable knowledge of the process that generates the waste and the material used in this process. This waste will be managed as RCRA mixed waste. Acetone, as a spent solvent, is a listed hazardous waste (EPA Hazardous Waste Number F003) and exhibits the characteristic of ignitability (D001); the soil to be tested from boreholes at MDA C is expected to be LLW. This waste will be packaged in a sealed inner container and stored inside a hazardous waste drum within a registered Satellite Accumulation Area (SAA), in accordance with all Laboratory and ENV-ECR Group requirements. The SAA will be located within the fence at MDA C. Disposal of the waste will be at a Laboratory-approved off-site treatment, storage, and disposal facility (TSDF).

<u>Residual sodium azide buffer solution.</u> Approximately 1 mL of residual sodium azide buffer solution may be left over per sample analysis and will be transferred into a 1 L polyethylene bottle. The residual buffer solution will be managed in accordance with 40 CFR Part 261.33(c), whereby the residue in the container carries the hazardous waste listing unless the container is deemed RCRA-empty. The residual sodium azide buffer solution is listed as acutely hazardous waste and will be segregated and stored in a sealed container within a registered SAA in a secure area within the fence at MDA C, pending transportation to and disposal at a Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF.

Before field investigation activities begin, a Waste Characterization Strategy Form (WCSF) will be propared and approved per the requirements of ENV-ECR-SOP 01.10. The WCSF will provide detailed information on IDW characterization, management, containerization, and potential volume generation. The IDW characterization will be accomplished by reviewing existing data and/or documentation, by direct sampling of the IDW, or by sampling of the media being investigated (i.e., surface soil, subsurface soil, etc.). If sampling is necessary, it will be described in a sampling and analysis plan developed in conjunction with the WCSF. The selection of waste containers will be based on the appropriate <u>U.S.</u> Department of Transportation requirements, waste types, and estimated volumes and the type and amount of IDW planned to be generated. Immediately following containerization, each waste container will be individually labeled with a unique identification number and with information regarding waste classification, item(s), by waste classification, item identification number, radioactivity (if applicable), and date generated. If wastes are pending analytical results to make a final characterization determination, the containers will be labeled as such until analytical results are available. The wastes will be contained containers will be managed in clearly marked and appropriately constructed waste accumulation areas. Waste accumulation area postings, regulated storage duration, and inspection requirements will be based on the type of IDW and its classification. Container and storage requirements will be detailed in the WCSF and approved before the waste is generated.

Summary of Estimated IDAA Generation and Management					
Waste Stream	Expected Waste Type	Estimated Volume	On-Site Management	Expected Disposition	
Drill cuttings ^a	LLW	2060 ft ³ 22 x B-25 boxes	B-25 boxes	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility	
Spent PPE	LLW	<u>2 x 55 gal.^b</u>	Accumulation in 55-gal. drums	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility	
Disposable sampling supplies	LLW	<u>3 x 55 gal.^b</u>	<u>Accumulation in</u> 55-gal. drums	Disposal at TA-54 or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility	
<u>Decontamination</u> fluids	LLW	<u><55-gal.^b</u>	Accumulation in 55-gal. drums.	Treatment at the Radioactive Liquid Waste Treatment Facility at TA-50	
Spent HEPA filters	LLW	<u><55-gal.</u>	Accumulation in 55-gal. drum	Disposal at TA-54, or Laboratory-approved off-site disposal facility	
Empty containers from HE spot test	RCRA-empty	<u>4 L</u>	Accumulation in 5-gal. container	Laboratory-approved industrial waste facility	
Spent acetone with soil	RCRA mixed waste	20 mL per test	<u>SSA</u>	Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF	
<u>Residual sodium</u> azide buffer solution	EPA Hazardous P105	<u>1 mL per test</u>	<u>SSA</u>	Laboratory-approved off-site TSDF	

<u>Table</u>	<u>• F-1</u>
Summary of Estimated IDW G	eneration and Management

a This waste includes only those cuttings that cannot be returned to the point of origin.

b Dry decontamination methods will be used to the maximum extent possible and only minimal amounts of decontamination fluids are expected to be generated.

TARGET PAGE

This target page represents media that was not scanned. The original media can be obtained through the Records Processing Facility.

ERID 091493

ER 2005-0172

RECORD TYPE:	CD			
DATE:	october 2005			
SYMBOL:	LA-UR-05-7363			
SUBJECT: Investigation W	ork Plan for Material Disposal			
Area C, Bolid 1	Naste Management Unit 50.009			
at Technical Area 50, Revision 2				
Red - Line Strikeout Version				



,

•